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Radio waves 
sing, dance, 
glide and spin 
through air 
like strange magic, 
delivering messages 
as individual 
as the fingerprints 
of each listener. 

Lindy Bonczek 
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Foreword 
by Rick Sklar 

In June 1992, legendary radio pro - 
grammer Rick Sklar died unexpectedly, 
leaving all who knew and respected him 
deeply saddened. His contributions to 
the industry were enormous, as was his 
generosity to those of us who write about 
his lifelong passion- radio. Mr. Sklar 
refined the contemporary hit music for- 
mat (originally called "Top 40 ") into its 
ultimate form at radio station WABC in 
New York, which, during his decade as 
a programmer, was the highest -rated 
radio station in America. He was a net- 
work vice president for 12 years and 
served as an adjunct professor at 
St. John's University. He headed his 
own consulting firm, Sklar Communi- 
cations, until his death. His work at 
WABC is the subject of his book, Rocking 
America: How the All Hit Radio Stations 
Took Over. 

In the past few years, the radio industry 
has undergone rapid expansion. Since 
the government decree in the mid -sixties 
requiring separate FM programming in 
larger markets, the radio station popu- 
lation has doubled to ten thousand 
outlets. Like most other specialized 
businesses, stations need skilled profes- 
sionals to enable them to operate suc- 
cessfully. But because the industry has 
grown so fast, it has been unable to pro- 
vide the time or the training to produce 
enough personnel. 

As a result, radio has had to improvise 
for its new people. Those who go directly 

from the classroom to the commercial 
broadcast operations of America find that 
academic experience does not fully equip 
them for the demands of the bottom -line- 
oriented, efficiency -minded operator - 
owners who think first of profit and later 
about the programming. Others starting 
in very small markets learn that the old 
"sink or swim" adage still holds true as 
soon as they move to larger, more de- 
manding situations. Books like this one 
that draw upon the experience of suc- 
cessful professionals working under in- 
tense pressure to produce the ratings and 
a profit are one way to help equip the 
radio students of today to be the radio 
professionals of tomorrow. 

Regardless of the area in radio you are 
considering for your career, I would ad- 
vise you to read every chapter of this book 
thoroughly. I make this suggestion not 
only because you are quite likely to 
change career directions more than once, 
after you actually begin working in ra- 
dio, but because of the interdependent 
nature of the modern radio station. Each 
department depends on the cooperation 
of the other departments for the sta- 
tion's goals to be achieved. For example, 
both the programming and the audi- 
ences that the programs have to produce 
for the advertiser can be affected if poor 
engineering results in a weak signal or 
shrunken coverage area. Engineering er- 
rors also can result in poor -sounding 
music or an awkward equipment config- 
uration in the studio. A disc jockey who 
has to concentrate too much on making 

ix 
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x THE RADIO STATION 

the equipment work cannot perform at 
his or her best. Advertising and pro- 
motion personnel also have a big effect 
on ratings. A misguided or dull adver- 
tising campaign with television promos, 
billboards, and ads that are ignored and 
contests that do not generate any ex- 
citement can weigh heavily on the pro- 
gram director rather than the advertising 
manager. It's the program director who 
has to answer for low shares and the rat- 
ings books. 

People entering radio today face com- 

petitors who were not dreamed of ten 
years ago. Confronted by television and 
cable, video games and movies, and com- 
puter entertainment software, radio 
needs to stress the creativity and imag- 
ination that come into play when only 
one sense -hearing -is stimulated and 
all the information, entertainment, and 
sales messages must be delivered by 
sound alone. The radio industry faces 
tougher challenges than ever, but for 
those who can meet them, the personal 
and financial rewards will be great. 
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Preface 

Since the first edition of this book, the 
radio industry has witnessed significant 
change. It has been a time of technical 
innovation and economic flux. The ad- 
vent of digital audio promises to revo- 
lutionize broadcast signal transmission 
and reception. Of course, with such a 
transformation come challenges and 
concerns, and these will doubtlessly oc- 
cupy the thoughts of broadcasters for 
much of this decade. 

When this book was first published in 
1986, radio was enjoying phenomenal 
prosperity. The prices being paid for ra- 
dio properties were soaring, and station 
revenues were at exceptional levels. Life 
was good for almost everyone in the in- 
dustry, or so it seemed. Many AM station 
owners were not in on the opulent ban- 
quet, and a growing number were pull- 
ing the plug on their operations. Yet on 
the whole, the 1980s were auspicious 
years for the magic medium. 

The tide shifted as the final decade of 
this century began. The nation had 
slipped into a deep recession, and at this 
writing, the future of radio seems a bit 
uncertain. The industry has experienced 
many ups and downs since its inception 
over 70 years ago, however, and it will 
doubtlessly know the thrill of ascent and 
the despair of decline many more times. 

It is impossible to imagine a world 
without David Sarnoffs radio music box, 
but that is not necessary for it is safe to 
assume that radio will continue to be an 
integral part of our lives for a very long 

time. Nothing seems to suggest other- 
wise. 

The mission of this book has not 
changed. This edition, like the previous 
ones, is the result of a mutual desire and 
effort to provide the student of radio with 
the most comprehensive account of the 
medium possible, from the insider's view. 
It is presented from the perspective of 
the radio professional, drawing on the 
insights and observations of those who 
make their daily living by working in the 
industry. 

What sets this particular text apart 
from others written by broadcasters is 
that not one or two but literally dozens 
of radio people have contributed to this 
effort to disseminate factual and rele- 
vant information about the medium in 
a way that captures its reality. These 
professionals represent the top echelons 
of network and group -owned radio, as 
well as the rural daytime -only outlets 
spread across the country. 

We have sought to create a truly prac- 
tical, timely, illustrative (a picture can 
be worth a thousand words -stations 
explain and reveal themselves through 
visuals), and accessible book on com- 
mercial radio station operations; a book 
that reflects through its structure and 
organization the radio station's own. 
Therefore, the departments and person- 
nel that comprise a radio station are our 
principal focus. We begin by examining 
the role of station management and then 
move into programming, sales, news, 

XI 
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>di THE RADIO STATION 

engineering, production, and traffic, as 
well as other key areas that serve as the 
vital ingredients of any radio outlet. 

Since our strategy was to draw on the 
experience of countless broadcast and 
allied professionals, our debt of grati- 
tude is significant. It is to these individ- 
uals who contributed most directly to its 
making that we also dedicate this book. 

In addition, we would like to express 
our sincere appreciation to the many 
other individuals and organizations that 
assisted us in so many important ways. 
These include Arbitron Ratings Com- 
pany, Auditronics Inc., The Benchmark 
Company, the former Birch/Scarbor- 
ough Company, BPME, Broadcast Elec- 
tronics, Broadcasting, Burkhart Doug- 
las and Associates, Coleman Research, 
Communication Graphics, Denon, DMB, 
the Federal Communications Commis- 
sion, FMR Associates, Halper and Asso- 
ciates, IGM Inc., Interep Radio Store, 
Jacobs Media, Jefferson Pilot Data Sys- 
tems, Marketron Inc., Mediabase, MMR, 

Mo' Money Associates, the National As- 
sociation of Broadcasters, New England 
Digital, Radio Advertising Bureau, Ra- 
dio and Records, RTNDA, Radio Com- 
puter Systems, RCA, Radio Ink, Satellite 
Music Network, the Society of Broadcast 
Engineers, Jim Steele, Annette Steiner, 
Talentmasters, Tapscan, TM Century, 
Westinghouse Broadcasting, and West- 
wood One. 

Since the publication of earlier edi- 
tions, it is safe to assume -in an indus- 
try noted for its nomadic nature -that a 
number of contributors have moved on 
to positions at other stations. Moreover, 
it is equally certain that many stations 
have changed call letters. Due to the sheer 
volume of contributors, it would be 
difficult to establish the current where- 
abouts or status of each. We have there- 
fore let stand the original addresses and 
call letters of contributors except when 
new information has become available; 
in those cases, changes have been made. 
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1 
State of the Fifth Estate 

IN THE AIR -EVERYWHERE 

Radio is ubiquitous. It is the most per- 
vasive medium on earth. There is no 
patch of land, no piece of ocean surface, 
untouched by the electromagnetic sig- 
nals beamed from the more than twenty - 
seven thousand radio stations world- 
wide. Over a third of these broadcast 
outlets transmit in America alone. To- 
day, over eleven thousand stations in this 
country reach 99 percent of all house- 
holds, and less than 1 percent have fewer 
than five receivers. 

Contemporary radio's unique per- 
sonal approach has resulted in a shift of 
the audience's application of the me- 
dium: from family or group entertainer 
before 1950, to individual companion in 
the last half of the century. Although 
television usurped radio's position as the 
number one entertainment medium four 
decades ago, radio's total reach handily 
exceeds that of the video medium. More 
people tune in to radio for its multifac- 
eted offerings than to any other me- 
dium -print or electronic. Practically 
every automobile (95 percent) has a ra- 
dio. "There are twice as many car radios 
in use (approximately 132 million) as the 
total circulation (60 million) of all daily 
newspapers," contends Kenneth Costa, 
vice president of marketing for the Radio 
Advertising Bureau (RAB). Seven out of 
ten adults are reached weekly by car ra- 
dio. 

The average adult spends three hours 
per day listening to radio. A survey con- 
ducted by RADAR (Radio's All Dimen- 

sional Audience Research) concluded 
that 96 percent of all persons over twelve 
years old tuned in to radio. In the early 
1990s, this computes to around 197 mil- 
lion Americans, and the figure contin- 
ues to grow. 

The RADAR report also found that 
working women account for nearly 65 
percent of radio listening by women, a 
statistic that reflects the times. 

The number of radio receivers in use 
in America has risen by more than 50 
percent since 1970, when 321 million 
sets provided listeners a wide range of 

FIGURE 1.1 
Courtesy Radio Ink. 

1 

www.americanradiohistory.com

www.americanradiohistory.com


2 THE RADIO STATION 

FIGURE 1.2 
Courtesy RAB. 

audio services. In recent years, tech- 
nological innovations in receiver de- 
sign alone have contributed to the ever - 
increasing popularity of the medium. 
Boxes and walk -alongs, among others, 
have boosted receiver sales over the 
three billion dollar mark annually, up 
30 percent since 1970. There are 25 
million walk -along listeners. Radio's 
ability to move with its audience has 
never been greater. Out -of -home lis- 
teners account for over 60 percent of 
the average audience Monday through 
Friday. 

Radio appeals to everyone and is avail- 
able to all. Its mobility and variety of of- 
ferings have made it the most popular 
medium in history. To most of us, radio 
is as much a part of our day as morning 
coffee and the ride to work or school. It 
is a companion that keeps us informed 
about world and local events, gives us 
sports scores, provides us with the latest 
weather and school closings, and a host 
of other information, not to mention our 
favorite music, and asks for nothing in 
return. A recent Katz Radio Group study 
concluded that `only radio adapts to the 

Radios in Use Up 22 °e since 1980- 
557.8 Million Sets in Use 

1970 

1980 

1990 

'L0h 

Radios Sold Up 48% and 
Households with Radio Up 18% since 1980 

140.4 

78.6 i \ 74.8 

lifestyle of its audience." The report dis- 
pelled the belief that radio listening drops 
during the summer, as does TV viewing, 
proving that radio is indeed a friend for 
all seasons. 

It is difficult to imagine a world with- 
out such an accommodating and amus- 
ing cohort, one that not only has enriched 
our lives by providing us with a nonstop 
source of entertainment, but has also 
kept us abreast of happenings during 
times of national and global crisis. To 
240 million Americans, radio is an in- 
tegral part of daily life. 

A HOUSEHOLD UTILITY 

Although radio seems to have been 
around for centuries, it is a relatively re- 
cent invention. Many people alive today 
lived in a world without radio -hard to 
imagine, yet true. The world owes a debt 
of gratitude to several "wireless" tech- 
nologists who contributed to the devel- 
opment of the medium. A friendly debate 
continues to be waged today as to just 
who should rightfully be honored with 
the title "father of radio." There are nu- 
merous candidates who actually take us 
as far back as the last century. For ex- 
ample, there is physicist James Clerk 
Maxwell, who theorized the existence of 
electromagnetic waves, which later in the 
century were used to carry radio signals. 
Then there is German scientist Heinrich 
Hertz, who validated Maxwell's theory by 
proving that electromagnetic waves do 
indeed exist. 

The first choice of many to be called 
grand patriarch of radio is Guglielmo 
Marconi, who is credited with devising 
a method of transmitting sound without 
the help of wires -thus "wireless teleg- 
raphy." There are a host of other inven- 
tors and innovators who can, with some 
justification, be considered for the title. 

Hilo+ sold°^ ̂
O0 °r Nikola Tesla experimented with various 

Households wHh radbs 

forms of wireless transmission, and al- 
though he has been largely neglected by 
historians, today there are Tesla Socie- 
ties that maintain he is responsible for 
the invention of wireless transmission 
and modern radio. Lee De Forest, Am- 

94.4 

Millu. 
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FIGURE 1.3 
Radio receivers from 
the medium's incep- 
tion to the present 

www.americanradiohistory.com

www.americanradiohistory.com


4 THE RADIO STATION 

FIGURE 1.4 
Age profile of walk - 
along users. 
Courtesy RAB. 

brose Fleming, Reginald Fessenden, and 
David Sarnoff are a few others whose 
names have been associated with the 
hallowed designation. (A further discus- 
sion of radio's preeminent technologists 
can be found in chapter 10.) However, of 
the aforementioned, perhaps the pi- 
oneer with the most substantial claim is 
Sarnoff. A true visionary, Sarnoff con- 
ceived of the ultimate application of 
Marconi's device in a now -famous mem- 
orandum. In what became known as the 
"radio music box" memo, Sarnoff sug- 
gested that radio receivers be mass pro- 
duced for public consumption and that 
music, news, and information be broad- 
cast to 'the households that owned the 
appliance. At first his proposal was all 
but snubbed. Sarnoffs persistence even- 
tually paid off, and in 1919 sets were 
available for general purchase. Within a 
very few years, radio's popularity would 
exceed even Sarnoff s estimations. 

A TOLL ON RADIO 

Though not yet a household word in 
1922, radio was surfacing as a medium 
to be reckoned with. Hundreds of thou- 
sands of Americans were purchasing the 
crude, battery- operated crystal sets of the 
day and tuning the two frequencies (750 
and 833 kc) set aside by the Department 
of Commerce for reception of radio 
broadcasts. The majority of stations in 
the early 1920s were owned by receiver 
manufacturers and department stores 
that sold the apparatus. Newspapers and 
colleges owned nearly as many. Radio was 

21 Million Walk -along Listeners 
84.3% of walk- alongs include radios. 
13.2 million walk -along sets sold with radio, 
1987 -1989. 

Age Profile of 
Walk -Along Owners 

43.0% 
Adults 18 -34 

33.5% 
Teens 12 -17 

23.5% 
Adults 35+ 

not yet a commercial enterprise. Those 
stations not owned by parent companies 
often depended on public donations and 
grants. These outlets found it no small 
task to continue operating. Interest- 
ingly, it was not one of these financially 
pinched stations that conceived of a way 
to generate income, but rather AT&T - 
owned WEAF in New York. 

The first paid announcement ever 
broadcast lasted ten minutes and was 
bought by Hawthorne Court, a Queens - 
based real estate company. Within a 
matter of weeks other businesses also 
paid modest "tolls" to air messages over 
WEAF. Despite AT &T's attempts to mo- 
nopolize the pay for broadcast concept, 
a year later in 1923 many stations were 
actively seeking sponsors to underwrite 
their expenses as well as to generate 
profits. Thus, the age of commercial ra- 
dio was launched. It is impossible to 
imagine what American broadcasting 
would be like today had it remained a 
purely noncommercial medium as it has 
in many countries. 

BIRTH OF THE NETWORKS 

The same year that Pittsburgh station 
KDKA began offering a schedule of daily 
broadcasts, experimental network op- 
erations using telephone lines were in- 
augurated. As early as 1922, stations 
were forming chains, thereby enabling 
programs to be broadcast simulta- 
neously to several different areas. Sports 
events were among the first programs to 
be broadcast in network fashion. Sta- 
tions WJZ (later WABC) in New York and 
WGY in Schenectady linked for the air- 
ing of the 1922 World Series, and early 
in 1923 WEAF in New York and WNAC 
in Boston transmitted a football game 
emanating from Chicago. Later the same 
year, President Coolidge's message to 
Congress was aired over six stations. 
Chain broadcasting, a term used to de- 
scribe the earliest networking efforts, was 
off and running. 

The first major broadcast network was 
established in 1926 by the Radio Cor- 
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poration of America (RCA) and was 
named the National Broadcasting Com- 
pany (NBC). The network consisted of 
two dozen stations -several of which it 
had acquired from AT &T, which was en- 
couraged by the government to divest it- 
self of its broadcast holdings. Among the 
outlets RCA purchased was WEAF, which 
became its flagship station. Rather than 
form one exclusive radio combine, RCA 
chose to operate separate Red and Blue 
networks. The former comprised the bulk 
of NBC's stations, whereas the Blue net- 
work remained relatively small, with 
fewer than half a dozen outlets. Under 
the NBC banner, both networks would 
grow, the Blue network remaining the 
more modest of the two. 

Less than two years after NBC was in 
operation, the Columbia Broadcasting 
System (CBS, initially Columbia Pho- 
nograph Broadcasting System) began its 
network service with sixteen stations. 
William S. Paley, who had served as ad- 
vertising manager of his family's cigar 
company (Congress Cigar), formed the 
network in 1928 and would remain its 
chief executive into the 1980s. 

A third network emerged in 1934. The 

STATE OF THE FIFTH ESTATE 5 

Mutual Broadcasting System went into 
business with affiliates in only four cit- 
ies -New York, Chicago, Detroit, and 
Cincinnati. Unlike NBC and CBS, Mu- 
tual did not own any stations. Its pri- 
mary function was that of program 
supplier. In 1941, Mutual led its com- 
petitors with 160 affiliates. 

Although NBC initially benefited from 
the government's fear of a potential mo- 
nopoly of communication services by 
AT &T, it also was forced to divest itself 

FIGURE 1.5 
David Sarnoff, the 
man who put radio 
into the home. 
Courtesy RCA. 

FIGURE 1.6 
Radio fans circa 
1921. Courtesy 
Westinghouse Elec- 
tric. 
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6 THE RADIO STATION 

of a part of its holdings because of sim- 
ilar apprehensions. When the Federal 
Communications Commission (FCC) im- 
plemented more stringent chain broad- 
casting rules in the early 1940s, which 
prohibited one organization from oper- 
ating two separate and distinct networks, 
RCA sold its Blue network, retaining the 
more lucrative Red network. 

The FCC authorized the sale of the Blue 
network to Edward J. Noble in 1943. No- 
ble, who had amassed a fortune as owner 
of the Lifesaver Candy Company, estab- 
lished the American Broadcasting Com- 
pany (ABC) in 1945. In the years to come, 
ABC would eventually become the largest 
and most successful of all the radio net- 
works. 

By the end of World War II, the net- 
works accounted for 90 percent of the 
radio audience and were the greatest 
source of individual station revenue. 

CONFLICT IN THE AIR 

The five years that followed radio's in- 
ception saw phenomenal growth. Mil- 
lions of receivers adorned living rooms 
throughout the country, and over seven 
hundred stations were transmitting sig- 
nals. A lack of sufficient regulations and 
an inadequate broadcast band contrib- 
uted to a situation that bordered on cat- 
astrophic for the fledgling medium. Radio 
reception suffered greatly as the result 
of too many stations broadcasting, al- 
most at will, on the same frequencies. 
Interference was widespread. Frustra- 
tion increased among both the listening 
public and the broadcasters, who feared 
the strangulation of their industry. 

Concerned about the situation, par- 
ticipants of the National Radio Confer- 
ences (1923 -1925) appealed to the 
secretary of commerce to impose limi- 
tations on station operating hours and 
power. The bedlam continued, since 
the head of the Commerce Department 
lacked the necessary power to imple- 
ment effective changes. However, in 
1926, President Coolidge urged Con- 
gress to address the issue. This resulted 

in the Radio Act of 1927 and the for- 
mation of the Federal Radio Commission 
(FRC). The five -member commission was 
given authority to issue station licenses, 
allocate frequency bands to various serv- 
ices, assign frequencies to individual 
stations, and dictate station power and 
hours of operation. 

Within months of its inception, the 
FRC established the Standard Broadcast 
band (500 -1500 kc) and pulled the plug 
on 150 of the existing 732 radio outlets. 
In less than a year, the medium that had 
been on the threshold of ruin was thriv- 
ing. The listening public responded to 
the clearer reception and the increasing 
schedule of entertainment program- 
ming by purchasing millions of receiv- 
ers. More people were tuned to their radio 
music boxes than ever before. 

RADIO PROSPERS DURING 
THE DEPRESSION 

The most popular radio show in history, 
"Amos 'n' Andy," made its debut on NBC 
in 1929, the same year that the stock 
market took its traumatic plunge. The 
show attempted to lessen the despair 
brought on by the ensuing Depression 
by addressing it with lighthearted hu- 
mor. As the Depression deepened, the 
stars of "Amos 'n' Andy," Freeman Gos- 
den and Charles Correll, sought to assist 
in the president's recovery plan by help- 
ing to restore confidence in the nation's 
banking system through a series of re- 
curring references and skits. When the 
"Amos 'n' Andy" show aired, most of the 
country stopped what it was doing and 
tuned in. Theater owners complained 
that on the evening the show was broad- 
cast ticket sales were down dramatically. 

As businesses failed, radio flourished. 
The abundance of escapist fare that the 
medium offered, along with the impor- 
tant fact that it was provided free to the 
listener, enhanced radio's hold on the 
public. 

Not one to overlook an opportunity to 
give his program for economic recuper- 
ation a further boost, President Franklin 
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D. Roosevelt launched a series of broad- 
casts on March 12, 1933, which became 
known as the "fireside chats." Although 
the president had never received formal 
broadcast training, he was completely at 
home in front of the microphone. The 
audience perceived a man of sincerity, 
intelligence, and determination. His 
sensitive and astute use of the medium 
went a long way toward helping in the 
effort to restore the economy. 

In the same year that Roosevelt took 
to the airwaves to reach the American 
people, he set the wheels in motion 
to create an independent government 
agency whose sole function would be to 
regulate all electronic forms of commu- 
nication, including both broadcast and 
wire. To that end, the Communications 
Act of 1934 resulted in the establish- 
ment of the Federal Communications 
Commission. 

As the Depression's grip on the nation 
weakened in the late 1930s, another cri- 
sis of awesome proportions loomed - 
World War II. Once again radio would 
prove an invaluable tool for the national 
good. Just as the medium completed its 
second decade of existence, it found it- 
self enlisting in the battle against global 
tyranny. By 1939, as the great firestorm 
was nearing American shores, 1,465 sta- 
tions were authorized to broadcast. 

RADIO DURING WORLD WAR II 

Before either FM or television had a 
chance to get off the ground, the FCC 
saw fit to impose a wartime freeze on the 
construction of new broadcast outlets. 
All materials and manpower were di- 
rected at defeating the enemy. Mean- 
while, existing AM stations prospered 
and enjoyed increased stature. Ameri- 
cans turned to their receivers for the lat- 
est information on the war's progress. 
Radio took the concerned listener to the 
battle fronts with dramatic and timely 
reports from war correspondents, such 
as Edward R. Murrow and Eric Sevareid, 
in Europe and the South Pacific. The im- 
mediacy of the news and the gripping 
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reality of the sounds of battle brought 
the war into stateside homes. This was 
the war that touched all Americans. 
Nearly everyone had a relative or knew 
someone involved in the effort to pre- 
serve the American way of life. 

Programs that centered on concerns 
related to the war were plentiful. Under 
the auspices of the Defense Communi- 
cations Board, radio set out to do its part 
to quash aggression and tyranny. No 
program of the day failed to address is- 
sues confronting the country. In fact, 
many programs were expressly propa- 

FIGURE 1.7 
Radio trade paper in 
1923 serving a grow- 
ing industry. Cour- 
tesy Westinghouse 
Electric. 

FIGURE 1.8 
In the 1930s, radio 
offered an impres- 
sive schedule of pro- 
grams for children. 
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FIGURE 1.9 
Today many of these 
pre -World War II 
catalin table model 
receivers, which 
originally cost under 
S20, sell for thou- 
sands of dollars as 
collector's items. 

gandistic in their attempts to shape and 
influence listeners' attitudes in favor of 
the Allied position. 

Programs with war themes were pop- 
ular with sponsors who wanted to pro- 
ject a patriotic image, and most did. 
Popular commentator Walter Winchell, 
who was sponsored by Jergen's Lotion, 
closed his programs with a statement 
that illustrates the prevailing sentiment 
of the period: "With lotions of love, I re- 
main your New York correspondent Wal- 
ter Winchell, who thinks every American 
has at least one thing to be thankful for 
on Tuesday next. Thankful that we still 
salute a flag and not a shirt." 

Although no new radio stations were 
constructed between 1941 and 1945, the 
industry saw profits double and the lis- 
tening audience swell. By war's end, 95 
percent of homes had at least one radio. 

TELEVISION APPEARS 

The freeze that prevented the full devel- 
opment and marketing of television was 
lifted within months of the war's end. 
Few radio broadcasters anticipated the 
dilemma that awaited them. In 1946 it 
was business as usual for the medium, 
which enjoyed new -found prestige as the 
consequence of its valuable service dur- 
ing the war. Two years later, however, 
television was the new celebrity on the 
block, and radio was about to experience 
a significant decline in its popularity. 

While still an infant in 1950, television 
succeeded in gaining the distinction of 
being the number one entertainment 
medium. Not only did radio's audience 
begin to migrate to the TV screen, but 
many of the medium's entertainers and 
sponsors jumped ship as well. Profits be- 
gan to decline, and the radio networks 
lost their prominence. 

In 1952, as television's popularity con- 
tinued to eclipse radio's, three thousand 
stations of the faltering medium were 
authorized to operate. Several media ob- 
servers of the day predicted that tele- 
vision's effect would be too devastating 
for the older medium to overcome. Many 

radio station owners around the country 
sold their facilities. Some reinvested their 
money in television, while others left the 
field of broadcasting entirely. 

Recalling this bleak period in radio's 
history in a 1958 magazine article in 
Wisdom, David Sarnoff wrote: 

"In the Spring of 1949, the cry went 
up that 'radio is doomed.' Some of the 
prophets of doom predicted that within 
three years sound broadcasting over na- 
tional networks would be wiped out, with 
television taking its place. 

"I did not join that gloomy forecast in 
'49, nor do I now. Years have passed, and 
radio broadcasting is still with us and 
rendering nationwide service. It plays too 
vital a role in the life of this nation to be 
cancelled out by another medium. I have 
witnessed too many cycles of advance and 
adaptation to believe that a service so 
intimately integrated with American life 
can become extinct. 

"We would be closing our eyes to real- 
ity, however, if we failed to recognize that 
radio has been undergoing fundamental 
changes. To make the most of its great 
potentials, it must now be operated and 
used in ways which take cognizance of 
the fact that it is no longer the only 
broadcast medium. A process of adjust- 
ment is necessary, and it is taking place." 

A NEW DIRECTION 

A technological breakthrough by Bell 
Laboratory scientists in 1948 resulted in 
the creation of the transistor. This in- 
novation provided radio manufacturers 
the chance to produce miniature porta- 
ble receivers. The new transistors, as they 
were popularly called, enhanced radio's 
mobility. Yet the medium continued to 
flounder throughout the early 1950s as 
it attempted to formulate a strategy that 
would offset the effects of television. Many 
radio programmers felt that the only way 
to hold onto their dwindling audience 
was to offer the same material, almost 
program for program, aired by tele- 
vision. Ironically, television had appro- 
priated its programming approach from 
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radio, which no longer found the system 
viable. 

By 1955, radio revenues reached an 
unimpressive 90 million dollars, and it 
was apparent to all that the medium had 
to devise another way to attract a more 
formidable following. Prerecorded music 
became a mainstay for many stations 
that had dropped their network affilia- 
tions in the face of decreased program 
schedules. Gradually, music became the 
primary product of radio stations and 
the disc jockey (deejay, jock), their new 
star. 

RADIO ROCKS AND ROARS 

The mid -fifties saw the birth of the 
unique cultural phenomenon known as 
rock 'n' roll, a term invented by deejay 
Alan Freed to describe a new form of mu- 
sic derived from rhythm and blues. The 
new sound took hold of the nation's youth 
and helped return radio to a position of 
prominence. 

In 1955, Bill Haley's recording of "Rock 
Around the Clock" struck paydirt and 
sold over a million copies, thus ushering 
in a new era in contemporary music. The 
following year Elvis Presley tunes domi- 
nated the hit charts. Dozens of stations 
around the country began to focus their 
playlists on the newest music innova- 
tion. The Top 40 radio format, which was 
conceived about the time rock made its 
debut, began to top the ratings charts. 
In its original form Top 40 appealed to 
a much larger cross section of the listen- 
ing public because of the diversity of its 
offerings. At first artists such as Perry 
Como, Les Paul and Mary Ford, and Doris 
Day were more common than the rock- 
ers. Then the growing penchant of young 
listeners for the doo -wop sound figured 
greatly in the narrowing of the Top 40 
playlist to mostly rock 'n' roll records. 
Before long the Top 40 station was syn- 
onymous with rock and teens. 

A few years passed before stations em- 
ploying the format generated the kind 
of profits their ratings seemed to war- 
rant. Many advertisers initially resisted 
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spending money on stations that pri- 
marily attracted kids. By 1960, however, 
rock stations could no longer be denied 
since they led their competitors in most 
cities. Rock and radio formed the perfect 
union. 

FM'S ASCENT 

Rock eventually triggered the wider ac- 
ceptance of FM, whose creator, Edwin H. 
Armstrong, set out to produce a static - 
free alternative to the AM band. In 1938 
he accomplished his objective, and two 
years later the FCC authorized FM 
broadcasting. However, World War II and 
RCA (which had a greater interest in the 
development of television) thwarted the 
implementation of Armstrong's innova- 
tion. It was not until 1946 that FM sta- 
tions were under construction. Yet FM's 
launch was less than dazzling. Tele- 
vision was on the minds of most Amer- 
icans, and the prevailing attitude was 
that a new radio band was hardly nec- 
essary. 

Over 600 FM outlets were on the air in 
1950, but by the end of the decade the 
number had shrunk by one hundred. 
Throughout the 1950s and early 1960s, 
FM stations directed their programming 
to special- interest groups. Classical and 
soft music were offered by many. This 
conservative, if not somewhat highbrow, 
programming helped foster an elitist im- 
age. FM became associated with the in- 
tellectual or, as it was sometimes referred 
to, the "egghead" community. Some FM 
stations purposely expanded on their 
snob appeal image in an attempt to set 
themselves apart from popular, mass ap- 
peal radio. This, however, did little to fill 
their coffers. 

FM remained the poor second cousin 
to AM throughout the 1960s, a decade 
that did, however, prove transitional for 
FM. Many FM licenses were held by AM 
station operators who sensed that some- 
day the new medium might take off. An 
equal number of FM licensees used the 
unprofitable medium for tax write -off 
purposes. Although many AM broad- 
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casters possessed FM frequencies, they 
often did little when it came to program- 
ming them. Most chose to simulcast their 
AM broadcasts. It was more cost effective 
during a period when FM drew less than 
10 percent of the listening audience. 

In 1961 the FCC authorized stereo 
broadcasting on FM. This would prove 
to be a benchmark in the evolution of 
the medium. Gradually more and more 
recording companies were pressing 
stereo disks. The classical music buff was 
initially considered the best prospect for 
the new product. Since fidelity was of 
prime concern to the classical music dev- 
otee, FM stations that could afford to go 
stereo did so. The "easy listening" sta- 
tions soon followed suit. 

Another benchmark in the develop- 
ment of FM occurred in 1965 when the 
FCC passed legislation requiring that FM 
broadcasters in cities whose populations 
exceeded one hundred thousand break 
simulcast with their AM counterparts for 
at least 50 percent of their broadcast day. 
The commission felt that simply dupli- 
cating an AM signal did not constitute 
efficient use of an FM frequency. The FCC 
also thought that the move would help 
foster growth in the medium, which 
eventually proved to be the case. 

The first format to attract sizable au- 
diences to FM was Beautiful Music, a cre- 
ation of program innovator Gordon 
McLendon. The execution of the format 
made it particularly adaptable to auto- 
mation systems, which many AM/FM 
combo operations resorted to when the 
word came down from Washington that 
simulcast days were over. Automation 
kept staff size and production expenses 
to a minimum. Many stations assigned 
FM operation to their engineers, who 
kept the system fed with reels of music 
tapes and cartridges containing com- 
mercial material. Initially, the idea was 
to keep the FM as a form of garnishment 
for the more lucrative AM operation. In 
other words, at combo stations the FM 
was thrown in as a perk to attract ad- 
vertisers -two stations for the price of 
one. To the surprise of more than a few 
station managers, the FM side began to 
attract impressive numbers. The more- 

music, less -talk (meaning fewer com- 
mercials) stereo operations made money. 
By the late 1960s, FM claimed a quarter 
of the radio listening audience, a 120 
percent increase in less than five years. 

Contributing to this unprecedented 
rise in popularity was the experimental 
Progressive format, which sought to pro- 
vide listeners with an alternative to the 
frenetic, highly commercial AM sound. 
Rather than focus on the best -selling 
songs of the moment, as was the tend- 
ency on AM, these stations were more 
interested in giving airtime to album cuts 
that normally never touched the felt of 
studio turntables. The Progressive or al- 
bum rock format slowly chipped away at 
Top 40's ratings numbers and eventually 
earned itself part of the radio audience. 

The first major market station to 
choose a daring path away from the tried 
and true chart hit format was WOR -FM 
in New York. On July 30, 1966, the sta- 
tion broke from its AM side and em- 
barked upon a new age in contemporary 
music programming. Other stations 
around the country were not long in fol- 
lowing their lead. 

The FM transformation was to break 
into full stride in the early and mid - 
1970s. Stereo component systems were 
a hot consumer item and the preferred 
way to listen to music, including rock. 
However, the notion of Top 40 on FM was 
still alien to most. FM listeners had long 
regarded their medium as the alterna- 
tive to the pulp and punch presentation 
typical of the Standard Broadcast band. 
The idea of contemporary hit stations on 
FM offended the sensibilities of a portion 
of the listening public. Nonetheless, Top 
40 began to make its debut on FM and 
for many license holders it marked the 
first time they enjoyed sizable profits. By 
the end of the decade, FM's profits would 
triple, as would its share of the audience. 
After three decades of living in the 
shadow of AM, FM achieved parity in 
1979 when it equaled AM's listenership. 
The following year it moved ahead. In the 
late 1980s, studies demonstrated that 
FM now attracts as much as 85 percent 
of the radio audience. 

With 400 more commercial AM sta- 
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tions (4985) than FM stations (4570), 
and only a quarter of the audience, the 
older medium is now faced with a unique 
challenge that could determine its very 
survival. In an attempt to retain a share 
of the audience, many AM stations have 
dropped music in favor of news and talk. 
WABC -AM's shift from Musicradio to 
Talkradio in 1982 clearly illustrated the 
metamorphosis that AM was undergo- 
ing. WABC had long been the nation's 
foremost leader in the pop -rock music 
format. 

In a further effort to avert the FM 
sweep, hundreds of AM stations have 
gone stereo and many more plan to do 
the same. AM broadcasters are hoping 
this will give them the competitive edge 
they urgently need. Music may return to 
the AM side, bringing along with it some 
unique format approaches. A number of 
radio consultants believe that the real 
programming innovations in the next few 
years will occur at AM stations. "Neces- 
sity is the mother of invention," says Dick 
Ellis, programming consultant and for- 
mer radio format specialist for Peters 
Productions in San Diego, California. 
"Expect some very exciting and interest- 
ing things to happen on AM if stereo is 
realized on the band." 

"If" is the operative word, says WTIC's 
Peter Drew. "I don't believe AM stereo is 
to bé. The FCC has dropped the ball on 
designating a national transmission 
standard. AM stereo is a very 'iffy' ques- 
tion right now." 

NONCOMMERCIAL RADIO 

Over 1500 stations operate without di- 
rect advertiser support. Noncommercial 
stations, as they are called, date back to 
the medium's heyday, and were primar- 
ily run by colleges and universities. The 
first "noncoms" broadcast on the AM 
band but moved to the FM side in 1938. 
After World War II the FCC reconstituted 
the FM band and reserved the first twenty 
channels (88 to 92 MHz) for noncom- 
mercial facilities. Initially this gave rise 
to low -power (10 watt) stations known 
as Class D's. The lower cost of such op- 
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erations was a prime motivator for 
schools that wanted to become involved 
with broadcasting. 

In 1967 the Corporation for Public 
Broadcasting (CPB) was established as 
the result of the Public Broadcasting Act. 
Within three years National Public Radio 
(NPR) was formed. Today over 400 sta- 
tions are members of NPR, which pro- 
vides programming. Many NPR affiliates 
are licensed to colleges and universities, 
while a substantial number are owned 
by nonprofit organizations. 

Member stations are the primary 
source of funding for NPR. They contrib- 
ute 60 percent of its operating budget. 
Affiliates in turn are supported by lis- 
teners, by community businesses, and 
by grants from the CPB. 

NPR claims that over 12 million Amer- 
icans tune into their member stations. 
Their literature states "NPR's news and 
performance programming attracts an 
audience distinguished by its level of ed- 
ucation, professionalism, and commu- 
nity involvement. Research shows NPR 
listeners are consumers of information 
from many sources and are more likely 
than average Americans to buy books. 
They are motivated citizens involved in 
public activities, such as voting and fund 
raising. They address public meetings, 
write letters to editors, and lead busi- 
ness and civic groups." 

Noncommercial stations can be di- 
vided into at least three categories: pub- 
lic, college (noncommercial educational), 
and community. A fourth category, 
noncommercial religious stations, has 
emerged during the last fifteen years. 

Many public radio stations, especially 
those affiliated with NPR, choose to air 

FIGURE 1.10 
NPR News reaches 
millions of listeners 
daily and is regarded 
by many as the me- 
dium's foremost 
news service. Cour- 
tesy National Public 
Radio and Corey 
Flintoff. Photo 
credit: Shannon 
Henry. 
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classical music around the clock, while 
others opt to set aside only a portion of 
their broadcast day for classical pro- 
gramming. 

According to the Intercollegiate Broad- 
casting System (IBS), more than eight 
hundred schools and colleges hold non- 
commercial licenses. The majority of 
these stations operate at lower power, 
some with as little as 10 watts. Since the 
late 1970s, a large percentage of college 
stations have upgraded from Class D 
to Class A stations and now radiate 
hundreds of watts or more. Most college 
stations serve as training grounds for fu- 
ture broadcasters while providing alter- 
native programming for their listeners. 

Community noncoms are usually li- 
censed to civic groups, foundations, 
school boards, and religious associa- 
tions. Although the majority of these sta- 
tions broadcast at low power they manage 
to satisfy the programming desires of 
thousands of listeners. 

Only in rare instances do noncoms 
pose a ratings threat to commercial sta- 
tions, and then it is usually in the area 
of classical music programming. Con- 
sequently, commercial and noncommer- 
cial radio stations manage a fairly 
peaceful and congenial coexistence. (See 
"Suggested Further Readings" for addi- 
tional information on noncommercial 
radio. ) 

PROLIFERATION AND 
FRAG -OUT 

Specialization, or narrowcasting as it has 
come to be called, salvaged the medium 
in the early 1950s. Before that time radio 
bore little resemblance to its sound dur- 
ing the age of television. It was the video 
medium that copied radio's approach to 
programming during its golden age. 
"Sightradio," as television was some- 
times ironically called, drew from the 
older electronic medium its program- 
ming schematic and left radio hovering 
on the edge of the abyss. Gradually radio 
station managers realized they could not 
combat the dire effects of television by 
programming in a like manner. To sur- 

vive they had to change. To attract lis- 
teners they had to offer a different type 
of service. The majority of stations went 
to spinning records and presenting short 
newscasts. Sports and weather forecasts 
became an industry staple. 

Initially, most outlets aired broad ap- 
peal music. Specialized forms, such as 
jazz, rhythm and blues, and country, 
were left off most playlists, except in cer- 
tain regions of the country. Eventually 
these all- things -to -all- people stations 
were challenged by what is considered to 
be the first popular attempt at format 
specialization. As legend now has it, ra- 
dio programmer Todd Storz and his as- 
sistant Bill Steward of KOWH -AM in 
Omaha, Nebraska, decided to limit their 
station's playlist to only those records 
that currently enjoyed high sales. The 
idea for the scheme struck them at a lo- 
cal tavern as they observed people spend- 
ing money to play mostly the same few 
songs on the jukebox. Their program- 
ming concept became known as "Top 40." 
Within months of executing their new 
format, KOWH topped the ratings. Word 
on their success spread, inspiring other 
stations around the nation to take the 
pop record approach. They too found 
success. 

By the early 1960s other formats had 
evolved, including Beautiful Music, 
which was introduced over San Fran- 
cisco station KABL, and All -News, which 
first aired over XETRA located in Ti- 
juana, Mexico. Both formats were the 
progeny of Gordon McLendon and were 
successfully copied across the country. 

The diversity of musical styles that 
evolved in the mid- 1960s, with the help 
of such disparate performers as the Bea- 
tles and Glen Campbell, gave rise to a 
myriad of format variations. While some 
stations focused on 1950s rock 'n' roll 
( "blasts from the past," "oldies but good- 
ies"), others stuck to current hits and 
still others chose to play more obscure 
rock album cuts. The 1960s saw the ad- 
vent of the radio formats of Soft Rock 
and Acid and Psychedelic hard rock. 
Meanwhile, Country, whose popularity 
had been confined mostly to areas of the 
South and Midwest, experienced a sud- 
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den growth in its acceptance through the 
crossover appeal of artists such as 
Johnny Hartford, Bobbie Gentry, Bobby 
Goldsboro, Johnny Cash, and, in partic- 
ular, Glen Campbell, whose sophisti- 
cated country-flavor songs topped both 
the Top 40 and Country charts. 

As types of music continued to become 
more diffused in the 1970s, a host of new 
formats came into use. The listening au- 
dience became more and more frag- 
mented. "Frag- out," a term coined by 
radio consultant Kent Burkhart, posed 
an ever -increasing challenge to program 
directors whose job it was to attract a 
large enough piece of the radio audience 
to keep their stations profitable. 

The late 1970s and early 1980s saw 
the rise and decline of the Disco format, 
which eventually evolved into Urban 
Contemporary, and a wave of interest in 
synthesizer -based electropop. Formats 
such as Soft Rock faded from the scene 
only to be replaced by a narrower form 
of Top 40 called Contemporary Hit. New 
formats continue to surface with almost 
predictable regularity. Among the most 
recent batch are All- Comedy, Children's 
Radio, All- Sports, Eclectic- Oriented 
Rock, All- Weather, New Age, All- Motiva- 
tion, All- Business, and All- Beatles. 

Although specialization saved the in- 
dustry from an untimely end over three 
decades ago, the proliferation in the 
number of radio stations (which nearly 
quadrupled since 1950) competing for 
the same audience has brought about 
the age of hyperspecialization. Today 
there are more than one hundred format 
variations in the radio marketplace, as 
compared to a handful when radio sta- 
tions first acknowledged the necessity of 
programming to a preselected segment 
of the audience as the only means to re- 
main in business. (For a more detailed 
discussion on radio formats, see chap- 
ter 3. ) 

PROFITS IN THE AIR 

Although radio has been unable to re- 
gain the share of the national advertis- 
ing dollar it attracted before the arrival 
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Acid Rock 
Adult Contemporary 
Album- Oriented Rock 
Arena Rock 
Beautiful Music 
Big Band 
Black 
Bluegrass 
Bubble Gum 
Classical 
Classic Hits 
Classic Rock 
Contemporary Country 
Contemporary Hits 
Country and Western 
Chicken Rock 
Dance 
Disco 
Easy Listening 
Eclectic 
English Rock 
Ethnic 
Folk Rock 
Free Form 

Jazz 
Lite 
MAC 
Mellow Rock 
Middle -of- the -Road 
Mix 
Motown 
News 
News/Talk 
New Wave 
Nostalgia 
Oldies 
Pop 
Progressive 
Punk Rock 
Religious 
Rhythm and Blues 
Soft Rock 
Southern Rock 
Standards 
Talk 
Top 40 
Urban Contemporary 
Urban Country 

THE AM RENAISSANCE 

The '90s decade is the decade of 
change in the radio industry. 

As the "underdog," AM radio is in a 
unique position to increase its strength in 
the marketplace. 

AM offers more flexibility and room 
for niche -programming to expand radio's 
audience base. 

The growth in the News /Talk, Adult 
Standards, Spanish and Religious formats 
documents AM's elasticity. 

Innovation is the watchword of AM 
programming. New on the format 
scene and "enjoying varying amounts 
of success," according to an Interep Radio 
Store report, are Sports Radio and 
Children's programming. 

of television, it does earn far more today 
than it did during its so- called heyday. 
About 7 percent of all money spent on 
advertising goes to radio. This computes 
to billions of dollars. 

Despite the enormous gains since 
WEAF introduced the concept of broad- 
cast advertising, radio cannot be re- 
garded as a get- rich -quick scheme. Many 

FIGURE 1.11 
Some popular radio 
program formats 
from 1960 to the 
present New for- 
mats are constantly 
evolving. 

FIGURE 1.12 
Courtesy NAB. 
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stations walk a thin line between profit 
and loss. While some major market radio 
stations demand and receive over a thou- 
sand dollars for a one -minute commer- 
cial, an equal number sell time for the 
proverbial "dollar a holler." 

While the medium's earnings have 
maintained a progressive growth pat- 
tern, it also has experienced periods of 
recession. These financial slumps or dry 
periods have almost all occurred since 
1950. Initially television's effect on ra- 
dio's revenues was devastating. The me- 
dium began to recoup its losses when it 
shifted from its reliance on the networks 
and national advertisers to local busi- 
nesses. Today 70 percent of radio's rev- 
enues come from local spot sales as 
compared to half that figure in 1948. 

By targeting specific audience demo- 
graphics, the industry remained solvent. 
In the 1980s, a typical radio station 
earned fifty thousand dollars annually in 
profits. As the medium regained its foot- 
ing after the staggering blow adminis- 
tered it by television, it experienced both 
peaks and valleys financially. In 1961, 
for example, the FCC reported that more 
radio stations recorded losses than in any 
previous period since it began keeping 
records of such things. Two years later, 
however, the industry happily recorded 
its greatest profits ever. In 1963 the me- 
dium's revenues exceeded 636 million 
dollars. In the next few years earnings 
would be up 60 percent, surpassing the 
1.5 billion mark, and would leap another 
150 percent between 1970 and 1980. FM 
profits have tripled since 1970 and have 
significantly contributed to the overall 
industry figures. 

The segment of the industry that has 
found it most difficult to stay in the black 
is the AM daytimer. These radio stations 
are required by the FCC to cease broad- 
casting around sunset so as not to in- 
terfere with other AM stations. Of the 
twenty-three hundred daytimers in op- 
eration, nearly a third have reported 
losses at one time or another over the 
past decade. The unique problem facing 
daytime -only broadcasters has been fur- 
ther aggravated by FM's dramatic surge 

in popularity. The nature of their license 
gives daytimers subordinate status to 
full -time AM operations, which have 
found competing no easy trick, espe- 
cially in the light of FM's success. 
Because of the lowly status of the 
daytimer in a marketplace that has be- 
come increasingly thick with rivals, 
it is extremely difficult for these sta- 
tions to prosper, although some do very 
well. Many daytimers have opted for 
specialized forms of programming to at- 
tract advertisers. For example, religious 
and ethnic formats have proven suc- 
cessful. 

At this writing a number of proposals 
to enhance the status of AM stations are 
being considered by the FCC. One such 
proposal suggests that the interference 
problem can be reduced if certain sta- 
tions shift frequencies to the extended 
portion (1605 -1705 KHz) of the AM 
band. The FCC's Docket 87 -267, issued 
in the latter part of 1991, cited the pre- 
ceding as a primary step in the improve- 
ment of the AM situation. It inspired 
many sceptics who regard it as nothing 
more than a Band-Aide. Other elements 
of the plan include tax incentives for AM 
broadcasters who pull the plug on their 
ailing operations and multiple AM sta- 
tion ownership in the same market. 

As a consequence of the formidable ob- 
stacles facing the AM daytime operation, 
many have been put up for sale, and ask- 
ing prices have been alarmingly low. 

Meanwhile, the price for FM stations 
has skyrocketed since 1970. Many full - 
time metro market AMs have sold for 
multimillions, for the simple reason that 
they continue to appear in the top of their 
respective ratings surveys. 

In general, individual station profits 
have not kept pace with profits industry- 
wide due to the rapid growth in the num- 
ber of outlets over the past two decades. 
To say the least, competition is keen and 
in many markets downright fierce. It is 
common for thirty or more radio stations 
to vie for the same advertising dollars in 
large cities, and the introduction of other 
media, such as cable, intensifies the 
skirmish over sponsors. 
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ECONOMICS AND SURVIVAL 

Following the general financial euphoria 
and binge -buying of the 1980s, the early 
1990s experienced a considerable eco- 
nomic down -turn, which had a jarring 
impact on the radio industry. Had the 
medium become a "top- down" industry 
to use the vernacular of the day? 

Nineteen ninety -one is considered by 
many to be one of the worst years ever. 
"As a result of the proliferation of sta- 
tions, the excessively high prices paid for 
them during the deregulatory buying and 
selling binge of the late 1980s, and the 
recession, more than half of the stations 
in the country ran in the red," observed 
Rick Sklar of Sklar Communications. 
(Mr. Sklar passed away shortly after this 
interview.) 

Producer Ty Ford agrees with Sklar, 
adding "The price fallout of the late 1980s 
and early 1990s was due in great part to 
the collapse of the property -value spiral 
that was started by deregulation and the 
negative effect that investors had on the 
broadcasting business. This resulted in 
depressed or reduced salaries and an in- 
ability to make equipment updates due 
to the need to pay off highly -leveraged 
station loans." 

According to leading radio consultant 
Kent Burkhart, "The recession in the first 
third of the 1990s crippled financing of 
radio properties. The banks were under 
highly leveraged transaction (HLTs) rules 
regarding radio loans; thus the value of 
stations dropped by one -third to one -half. 
The recession created advertising havoc 
too. Instead of five -deep buys, we were 
looking for one through three deep. 
Emotional sales pitches were rejected. 
Stations streamlined costs due to the 
economic slump. Air shifts were ex- 
panded and promotion budgets slashed. 
The top 10 -15 markets did reasonably 
well in the revenue column, but those 
markets outside of the top majors went 
searching for new ad dollars, which were 
difficult to find." 

The total value of radio station sales 
declined 65 percent in a six -month pe- 
riod between 1990 and 1991, and radio 
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revenues dropped 4 percent during the 
same period, according to statistics in 
Broadcasting magazine (September 9, 
1991). All of this took place during a time 
when operating expenses rose. These 
were troubling figures when compared 
to the salad days of 1988 when $5.8 bil- 
lion was paid for 955 radio stations. 

Cash flow problems were the order of 
the day, and this resulted (as Ty Ford 
pointed out) in significant budgetary 
cuts. This was made very evident by a 
report in the December 1991 issue of 
Broadcast Engineering magazine that 
stated, "All radio budgets show a de- 
crease. " The survey showed that budgets 
for equipment purchases were being de- 
layed and that "planned spending for 
most areas is somewhat below last 
year's." 

In order to counter the sharp reversal 
of fortunes, many broadcasters formed 
local marketing (also called manage- 
ment) agreements (LMAs), whereby one 
radio station leases time and/or facilities 
from another area station. "The buzz - 
term in the early 1990 became LMAs. 
This approach has been under consid- 
erable scrutiny by the FCC and others. 
From my vantage point here in 1992, I 

believe this will become a huge thing as 
long as the Commission doesn't get in 
the way. The real wave of the future (and 
perhaps things have already changed as 
you are reading this) will be LMAs in a 
selling environment where youll see lo- 
cal rep firms develop. One firm will op- 
erate and rep six or ten stations, reducing 
the need for a huge sales force and du- 
plication of sales calls by different sta- 
tions. This will make radio easier to buy 
and thus enhance its future," corn - 
mented B. Eric Rhoads, publisher of Ra- 
dio Ink, radio's management magazine. 

LMAs allow radio stations to enter into 
economically advantageous, joint oper- 
ating ventures, say the editors of Radio 
World. They believe that LMAs should 
remain the province of the local market- 
place and not be regulated by the federal 
government. The publication asserts that 
LMAs provide broadcasters a means of 
functioning during tough economic 
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FIGURE 1.13 
Stories like these 
reveal the upside 
and downside of one 
of radio's most tur- 
bulent years. 
Courtesy Broadcast- 
ing. 

FCC SAYS RADIO IS IN 'PROFOUND FINANCIAL DISTRESS' 

mall (radio] stations -the bulk of the industry-are 
in profound financial distress." 
That's the first line and bottom line of an internal 

FCC report on the state of the radio business distribut- 
ed to Chairman Alfred Sikes and other commissioners 
last week. 

"Radio today is a world of large haves and little 
have -nots," the report says. "Industry revenue and 
profits are overwhelmingly concentrated in the small 
number of large radio stations, while most small sta- 
tions struggle to remain solvent." 

Ohe indicator of the "distress ": by the FCC's count, 
287 radio stations have gone dark, 53% in just the last 
12 months. 

Not surprisingly, the findings undergird pending pro- 
posals to relax the radio ownership rules, which pro- 
hibit a company from owning more than one AM or FM 

in a market and from owning more than 12 AM's and 

12 FM's. (A minority- controlled company may own up 

to 14 stations of each type.) The FCC may vote on the 
ownership proposal in March or April. 

"The potential economies from consolidation would 
materially improve industry profitability," the report 
says. "If a conservative 10% of general and adminis- 
trative costs could be eliminated, for example, the 
savings would raise industry profitability by 30 %," the 
report continues. "Alternatively, these savings could 
immediately boost flat per- station programing outlays 
by 5% and still raise industry profits by 15 %," the 
report says. 

The top -50 large- market stations, just one -half of 
1% of the some 10,000 stations now on the air, ac- 
count for 11% of industry revenue and 50% of industry 
profit in 1990, the report says. Yet stations with less 
than $1 million in annual revenues -75% of all sta- 
tions -on average, lost money in 1990, it says. aw 

NEW RADIO RULES 
HOPED TO BOOST SALES 
Brokers are optimistic that ownership changes will 
provide short-term boost, but banks and economy 
are key to longer -term improvement 

times and in a ferociously competitive 
marketplace. 

Those who oppose LMAs fear that di- 
versity may be lost as stations combine 
resources (signals, staffs, and facilities). 
Proponents say this is highly improbable 
given the vast number of frequencies that 
light up the dial. In other words, there 
is safety in numbers, and the public will 
continue to be served. 

However, Pat McNally, general man- 
ager, KITS -FM warns, "In the long run 
LMAs and consolidation may cause a loss 
of available jobs in our business and help 
to continue the erosion of creative sales- 
manship and conceptual selling. Radio 
station sales staffs will become like small 
rep firms." 

Century 21 Programming's Dave Scott 
observes that LMAs have inspired some 
interesting arrangements. "Some of the 
novel partnerships include a suburban 
station north of Atlanta that bought a 
suburban station south of Atlanta and 
created one studio to feed them both. A 

similar situation occurred in San Fran- 
cisco /San Jose, and I believe they're on 

the same frequency (or maybe a notch 
apart). Around Los Angeles, someone got 
two or three stations on the same fre- 
quency. Necessity is the mother of in- 
vention, they say." 

Again, LMAs have inspired concerns 
over whether stations engaged in such 
deals serve the "interest, convenience, 
and necessity" of the public. At this writ- 
ing, the issue is being debated, and the 
future role of LMAs is uncertain. 

While many industry people are guard- 
edly hopeful about the future of radio, 
many see change as inevitable. "Major 
adjustments are being made as the con- 
sequence of the recent mini -crash. In 
the future, we will depend on fewer non - 
revenue producers at stations. We'll see 
less people per facility. The belt will be 
tightened for good," notes Bill Campbell, 
vice president and general manager, 
WSNE -FM in Providence, Rhode Island. 

Rick Sklar observes that satellite -sup- 
plied stations will have a role in this. "To 
save money and stay in business, large 
numbers of stations are going satellite 
and others are turning to suppliers of 
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24 -hour formats for their programming 
because of the economic environment. 
(See Chapter 11 for more on syndicated 
programming.) 

Fred Jacobs, president of Jacob's Me- 
dia, assesses the state of the Fifth Es- 
tate. "In the first third of the 1990s, 
everything seems to be converging, and 
radio's future is up in the air. Many op- 
erators are in debt and are feeling the 
pressures of a long economic recession. 
Similarly, the FCC is not providing regu- 
latory focus. There's no consensus about 
the legality of LMAs, multiple station own- 
ership in the same market, and so on. 
Format fragmentation has made for a more 
competitive environment in most cities, 
including medium markets. The available 
revenue pie is now being split among more 
players. Like cable television, radio has be- 
come very niche -oriented. To make mat- 
ters even more uncertain, Digital Audio 
Broadcasting (DAB) is also a murky is- 
sue at the moment. It's coming, but we 
don't really have a fix on when and in 
what form. Will it create even more out- 
lets? If so, where will existing broad- 
casters end up and what will be the value 
of their properties? Will there be enough 
advertising revenue to go around ?" 

Despite the medium's shaky start in 
the 1990s, B. Eric Rhoads possesses a 
positive outlook. "I believe that radio is 
poised for a strong future over the next 
ten years. Cable is floundering in its local 
sales efforts, and TV is having huge 
problems. Nationally the networks are 
still high -priced and have reduced view- 
ing. In the end, radio is the only stable 
medium. It is targeted and cost effective. 
This fact will keep the industry alive for 
a long time. Radio will survive and 
thrive." 

RAB's senior vice president of radio, 
Lynn Christian, contends that the eco- 
nomic ills of radio have been over -stated. 
"To paraphrase Mark Twain, 'Reports of 
radio's death have been grossly exagger- 
ated. 'At a recent RAB Management gath- 
ering, the mood was pretty upbeat. In 
fact, a number of broadcasters said their 
profits were up. I think the recession of 
the early 1990s has been less injurious 
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to the medium than it has been to other 
industries. Radio's going to be fine." 

BUYING AND SELLING 

Today brokerage firms handle the sale of 
many radio stations. "Wall Street is where 
much of the buying and selling of radio 
outlets occurs nowadays. Things have 
changed to where stations are sold 
through lawyers and brokerage houses 
more than they are from broadcaster to 
broadcaster. Those are pretty much by- 
gone days, and that is kind of sad. It's 
the 'three piece suiters' game in the 
1990s. There is little direct negotiat- 
ing-no bargaining between owners over 
a drink at the corner pub. Stations are 
commodities to be bought and sold by 
people who sometimes have little appre- 
ciation or understanding of what radio 
is really all about. Of course, the eco- 
nomic inertia of the last couple of years 
has inspired more direct negotiations 
(strategic alliances) between owners, and 
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FIGURE 1.14 
The fully computer- 
ized radio station 
has arrived. The idea 
behind it is to en- 
hance the efficiency 
of station opera- 
tions. In many 
cases, computeriza- 
tion has improved a 
station's product 
while reducing ex- 
penses, often in the 
area of personnel. 
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18 THE RADIO STATION 

FIGURE 1.15 
AM /FM share of lis- 
tening. Courtesy of 
National Database. 

12- t i Wc.. -an Adults Adults Adults 

18+ 18+ 18-34 25 -54 35 -64 

I think that is good. I'm also detecting a 
move to drive the MBAs out of our busi- 
ness. Broadcasters who gain general ex- 
perience beyond just management are 
the future," observes Bill Campbell, vice - 
president and general manager, WSNE- 
FM, Providence, Rhode Island. 

For their services, brokers receive an 
average commission of seven to eight 
percent on sales, and in some cases they 
earn additional incentives based on the 

size of the transaction. In recent years 
brokers have been very successful in ne- 
gotiating large profits for their clients. 

Brokerage firms promote the sale of 
stations through ads in industry trade 
magazines, direct mailings, and appear- 
ances at broadcast conferences. Inter- 
ested buyers are provided with all the 
pertinent data concerning a station's 
geographical location, physical hold- 
ings, operating parameters, program- 
ming, and income history, as well as 
economic, competitive, and demo- 
graphic information about the area 
within reach of the station's signal. 

Another recent approach to the buying 
and selling of radio properties is the auc- 
tion method, although this means of 
selling a station is perceived by some as 
a kind of last resort effort at getting rid 
of profitless stations, most of which are 
AM. (See fig. 1.16. ) 

The average price of an AM station in 
the late 1980s was four hundred and fifty 
thousand dollars, with some selling for 
as little as a few thousand dollars, while 
others sold for several million. In 1986 
New York station WMCA -AM sold for $11 
million, and in 1992, WFAN -AM received 
a bid of $70 million, proving that AM 
stations can still command enormous 
sums. 

The average price for FM stations is 
higher than it is for AM. In the early 
1990s the average price for an FM sta- 
tion exceeded three million dollars. 

Many AM broadcasters look for full - 
time status, improved reception, and 
stereo to increase the value of their prop- 
erties in the coming years. 

Some representative radio station sales 
in the early 1990s as reflected in a broad- 
cast trade paper: 

City and station: 

City and station: 

Lompoc, CA., KNEZ 
960 AM (500 watts) 
Price: $140,000. 
Seaford, DEL., 
WECY 1280 AM (1 
Kw day, 250 watts 
night); WECY 98.3 
FM (3 Kw) 
Price: $560,000. 
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City and station: 

City and station: 

City and station: 

Long Island, Alaska, 
KABN 830 AM (10 
Kw) 
Price: $45,000. 
Pueblo, CO., KRMX 
690 AM (250 watts) 
Price: $237,181. 
Petoskey, MI., WJML 
1110 AM (10 Kw); 
WJML 98.9 (100 Kw) 
Price: $795,400. 

DAB REVOLUTION 

Digital Audio Broadcasting (DAB) makes 
analog amplitude modulation (AM) and 
frequency modulation (FM) outmoded 
systems. With the great popularity of 
home digital music equipment (CD and 
DAT), broadcasters are forced to convert 
their signals to remain competitive. Thus 
DAB looms large in the future of radio. 
The days of analog signal propagation 
are numbered. (For an explanation of 
both digital and analog signaling see 
Chapters 9 and 10.) 

In the mid- 1980s, compact disc play- 
ers were introduced to the consumer 
market. Today, CD players rank as the 
top consumer item for home music re- 
production. Turntables have gone by the 
board, and the analog tape cassette mar- 
ket is beginning to downsize. Digital is 
here to stay, at least until something bet- 
ter comes along. 

At first DAB was perceived as a threat 
by broadcasters. The NAB looked at the 
new sound technology adversarially. In 
an interview in the July 23, 1990, issue 
of RadioWeek, John Abel, NAB's exec- 
utive vice president of operations, stated, 
"DAB is a threat and anyone who plans 
to stay in business for a while needs to 
pay careful attention." 

As time went on, DAB was regarded as 
afait accompli, something that was sim- 
ply going to happen. Soon broadcasters 
assumed a more proactive posture re- 
garding the technology, and then the 
concern shifted to where to put the new 
medium and how to protect existing 
broadcast operations. 

Early on NAB proposed locating DAB 
in the L -Band portion of the electromag- 
netic spectrum. It also argued for in -band 
placement. Eventually the FCC saw fit to 
recommend that DAB be allocated room 
in the S -Band, and it took its proposal 
to the World Administrative Radio Con- 
ference (WARC) held in Spain in Febru- 
ary 1992. This spectrum designation is 
expected to help in -band terrestrial de- 
velopment. In -band digital signaling 
would permit broadcasters to remain on 
their existing frequencies. This is some- 
thing they favor as satellite DAB signal 
transmission is regarded as a significant 
threat to the local nature of U.S. broad- 
casting. 

On the other hand, many countries are 
fully supportive of a satellite DAB system 
because they do not have the number of 
stations the U.S. possesses and thus lack 
the coverage and financial investment. 

FIGURE 1.16 
Many AM stations 
have gone up for 
sale as the conse- 
quence of a declin- 
ing audience. Soon 
after the FCC re- 
laxed its regulations 
covering the transfer 
of broadcast licen- 
ses in the mid - 
1980s, auctioneers, 
such as Baltimore - 
based Michael Fox, 
attracted attention 
with their applica- 
tion of the auction 
methodology to the 
sale of radio sta- 
tions. An increasing 
number of owners 
are exploring this 
option when consid- 
ering the sale of 
their stations. How- 
ever, this approach 
does have its critics. 
Courtesy Michael 
Fox Auctioneers, 
inc. 
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FIGURE 1.17 
Radio is going to 
bits. Courtesy NAB. 

RADIOACTIVE 

A `Bit' About The Future 
NAB has devoted a substantial amount of resources to protect and 

nurture broadcasting's "playing field of the future." The future has 

some radio broadcasters nervous about their place in the changing 
electronic environment. 

The assignment of spectrum space and the various distribution 
systems and techniques, have captured trade press headlines. One of 
the nation's leading futurists, Nicholas Negroponte from the MIT 
Media Lab in Boston, told a recent NAB Futures Summit that it will 

simply boil down to `bits and 
bytes" (see RadioWeek 1/20). 
According to Negroponte, `The 
separation of radio and TV will 
be arcane" because we will all 
have licenses 'to radiate so many 

bits per second." Also, TV sets will carry names such as IBM or 
Apple. Both he and NAB Exec VP/Operations John Abel encour- 
aged broadcasters to become active in data broadcasting to protect 
their future. 

As this debate continues, the next generation of radio broadcasters 
will question their role in radio with these pending technological 
changes. 

Does radio have a future as an important entertainment and infor- 
ma tion medium in the 21st Century? Will the proliferation of media 
choices, the aging of America's population, and the changing ethnic 
structure in the U.S. allow radio an opportunity to maintain its 
dynamic "voice of the people" role? 

Sounds, voices, music and events are all vital modules of the 

American lifestyle. As the soundtrack for many generations of lis- 
teners, radio will remain prosperous and evolve if broadcasters (or, 

if you will, "bit- casters ") continue to be innovative. The single most 
important ingredient for future success in radio will be creativity. 

Tell the people entering the field not to worry about radio's distribu- 

tion system -a good system, or several systems, will be available 
in the next century. 

Now is the time to think about developing our programming 
product to fill these high -quality stereo pipelines: new concepts, 
new formats, and new ideas are needed. Programming and market- 
ing offer especially exciting creative challenges on the `new radio" 
we are investing in today. Encourage everyone to think positive 
about radio's future - just as we do at NAB. 

-Lynn Christian, Senior VP /NAB Radio 

Does radio have a future as 
an important entertainment 
and Information medium In 
the 21st Century? 

As of this writing, many of the DAB 
issues are being debated, and this will 
likely be the case throughout much of 
the decade. However, it appears a rela- 
tive certainty that DAB will be available 
to the U.S. public in the not -too -distant 
future. Of course, this will require a 
whole new direction in home /car /walk- 
along receiver design. Simply put, DAB 
renders existing radios obsolete. This is 
cause for some anxiety among broad- 
casters who wonder how quickly the 
buying public will convert. However, 
considerable confidence exists, since the 
consumer's hugh appetite for new and 
improved sound shows no sign of abat- 
ing. 

America is a nation of audiophiles, de- 

manding high quality sound. Analog 
broadcasting cannot compete with the 
interference -free reception and greater 
frequency dynamics of digital signals. 

Digital signaling heralds a new age in 
radio broadcasting. Jeff Tellis, president 
of the Intercollegiate Broadcasting Sys- 
tem (IBS), explains why. "The reason for 
the great interest in DAB is its consid- 
erable number of advantages. Among 
them are: 

"Significantly improved coverage using 
significantly less power. 

"Dramatic improvement in the quality of 
the signal; compare CD to vinyl. 

"More precise coverage control using 
multiple transmitters similar to cel- 
lular phone technology. 

"No adjacent channel reception prob- 
lems. 

"On- channel booster capabilities elimi- 
nate the need to use separate frequen- 
cies to extend the same signal. 

"Easy transmission of auxiliary services, 
including format information, traffic, 
weather, text and selective messaging 
services. 

"Sharing of transmitting facilities -a 
common transmitter and antenna. 

Telecommunications professor Ernest 
Hakanen expands on the cost advan- 
tages of digital broadcasting, "DAB also 
promises to be economically efficient. 
Since there is no interstation interfer- 
ence between DAB signals and because 
of the appeal of the spectrum efficiency 
provided by the interleaved environ- 
ment, all of the channel operators in an 
area could utilize the same transmitter. 
The transmission facilities could be op- 
erated by a consortium for the construc- 
tion, operation, and maintenance of the 
common transmission plant. Antenna 
height for DAB systems is also lower than 
current FM standards. Electrical power 
conservation and savings are a huge ad- 
vantage of DAB." 

Picking up on Hakanen's point about 
consolidating broadcast operations, 
RAB's Lynn Christian says, "In the fu- 
ture, the consortium (radio station malls) 
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(Following this message,I11 hove an update on 
the outcome of last nights bingo raffle at 
Si-. Mary s , a rundown on fodays birth and 
on interview with the owner of W;ley s Drugstore 

concerning his new expansion pions. 

approach to maintaining and operating 
a station will be commonplace for ob- 
vious economic reasons. DAB is very 
conducive to a collaborative relationship 
among broadcasters." 

Prior to the WARC meeting in 1992, 
NAB's DAB Task Force proposed a set of 
standards to ensure that the technology 
would operate effectively. The specifica- 
tions included: 

CD quality sound 
Enhanced coverage area 
Accommodation of existing AM and FM 
frequencies 
Immunity to multipath interference 
Immunity to stoplight fades 
No interference to existing AM and FM 
broadcasters 
DAB system interference immunity 
Minimization of transmission costs 
Receiver complexity 
Additional data capacity 
Reception area threshold 

After nearly a century of analog signal 
transmission, radio is about to venture 
into the digital domain, which will keep 
it relevant to the demands of a techno- 
logically sophisticated listening market- 
place as it embarks on its next 100 years. 

RADIO AND GOVERNMENT 
REGULATIONS 

Almost from the start it was recognized 
that radio could be a unique instrument 
for the public good. This point was never 
made more apparent than in 1912, when, 
according to legend (which was recently 
debunked), a young wireless operator 
named David Sarnoff picked up the dis- 
tress signal from the sinking Titanic and 
relayed the message to ships in the vi- 
cinity, which then came to the rescue of 
those still alive. The survivors were the 
beneficiaries of the first attempt at reg- 
ulating the new medium. The Wireless 
Ship Act of 1910 required that ships car- 

FIGURE 1.18 
The local nature of 
U.S. radio is thought 
to be threatened by 
national DAB satel- 
lite delivery. 
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Air Concert 
"Picked Up" 

By Radio Here 
VictrOla music, 'played into 

the ale over a wireless tele- 
phone, - was "picked up' by 
listeners on the wireless ro- 
oeiving station which was 
recently installed here for 
patrons interested In wireless 
experiments. The concert was 
heard Thursday night about 
10 o'clock, and continued 20 
minutes. Two orchestra num- 
bers, a soprano solo -which 
rang particularly high, and 
clear ibrough -the airs -aed 
juvenile 
s i tituted fhe prograpm . 

con- 
stituted 

mule was from a Vic - 
trola pulled up close to the 
transmitter of wireless tele- 
phone in the home of Frank 
Conrad, Penn and Peebles 
avenues, Wliklnsburg. Mr. 
Conrad is wireless enthusi- 
ast and 'buta on" the wireless 
concerts periodically for the 
entertainment of the many 
people in this dleiriet who 
hat's wlreleeslets. 

Amateur Wireless s e t 

made by the maker of the 
Set whleh le In operation in 
our Our,. are un eale here 
010.110 op. 

iCcst Ra-rntret 

FIGURE 1.19 
History- making ad 
in 1920. Courtesy 
Westinghouse Elec- 
tric. 

rying fifty or more passengers have wire- 
less equipment on board. The effective 
use of the medium from an experimental 
station in New York City's Wanamaker 
Building resulted in the saving of seven 
hundred lives. 

Radio's first practical application was 
as a means of communicating from ship 
to ship and from ship to shore. Dur- 
ing the first decade of this century, Mar - 
coni's wireless invention was seen pri- 
marily as a way of linking the ships at 
sea with the rest of the world. Until that 
time, when ships left port they were be- 
yond any conventional mode of com- 
munications. The wireless was a boon to 
the maritime services, including the 
Navy, which equipped each of its war- 
ships with the new device. 

Coming on the heels of the Titanic dis- 
aster, the Radio Act of 1912 sought to 
expand the general control of radio on 
the domestic level. The secretary of com- 
merce and labor was appointed to head 
the implementation and monitoring of 
the new legislation. The primary func- 
tion of the act was to license wireless 
stations and operators. The new regu- 
lations empowered the Department of 
Commerce and Labor to impose fines and 
revoke the licenses of those who oper- 
ated outside the parameters set down by 
the communications law. 

Growth of radio on the national level 
was curtailed by World War I, when the 
government saw fit to take over the me- 
dium for military purposes. However, as 
the war raged on, the same young wire- 
less operator, David Sarnoff, who had 
been instrumental in saving the lives of 
passengers on the ill -fated Titanic, was 
hard at work on a scheme to drastically 
modify the scope of the medium, thus 
converting it from an experimental and 
maritime communications apparatus to 
an appliance designed for use by the gen- 
eral public. Less than five years after the 
war's end, receivers were being bought 
by the millions, and radio as we know it 
today was born. 

As explained earlier, the lack of regu- 
lations dealing with interference nearly 
resulted in the premature end of radio. 

By 1926 hundreds of stations clogged the 
airways, bringing pandemonium to the 
dial. The Radio Act of 1912 simply did 
not anticipate radio's new application. It 
was the Radio Act of 1927 that first ap- 
proached radio as a mass medium. The 
Federal Regulatory Commission's five 
commissioners quickly implemented a 
series of actions that restored the fledg- 
ling medium's health. 

The Communications Act of 1934 
charged a seven -member commission 
with the responsibility of ensuring the 
efficient use of the airways -which the 
government views as a limited resource 
that belongs to the public and is leased 
to broadcasters. Over the years the FCC 
has concentrated its efforts on maximiz- 
ing the usefulness of radio for the pub- 
lic's benefit. Consequently, broadcasters 
have been required to devote a portion 
of their airtime to programs that address 
important community and national is- 
sues. In addition, broadcasters have had 
to promise to serve as a constant and 
reliable source of information, while re- 
taining certain limits on the amount of 
commercial material scheduled. 

The FCC has steadfastly sought to keep 
the medium free of political bias and 
special- interest groups. In 1949 the 
commission implemented regulations 
making it necessary for stations that 
present a viewpoint to provide an equal 
amount of airtime to contrasting or op- 
posing viewpoints. The Fairness Doc- 
trine obliged broadcasters "to afford 
reasonable opportunity for the discus- 
sion of conflicting views of public im- 
portance." Later it also stipulated that 
stations notify persons when attacks 
were made on them over the air. 

Although broadcasters generally ac- 
knowledge the unique nature of their 
business, many have felt that the gov- 
ernment's involvement has exceeded 
reasonable limits in a society based upon 
a free enterprise system. Since it is their 
money, time, and energy they are in- 
vesting, broadcasters feel they should be 
afforded greater opportunity to deter- 
mine their own programming. 

In the late 1970s, a strong movement 
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FIGURE 1.20 
FCC organizational 
chart. 
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headed by Congressman Lionel Van 
Deerlin sought to reduce the FCC's role 
in broadcasting, in order to allow the 
marketplace to dictate how the industry 
conducted itself. Van Deerlin actually 
proposed that the Broadcast Branch of 
the commission be abolished and a new 
organization with much less authority 
created. His bill was defeated, but out of 
his and others' efforts came a new atti- 
tude concerning the government's hold 
on the electronic media. 

President Reagan's antibureaucracy, 
free enterprise philosophy gave impetus 
to the deregulation move already under 
way when he assumed office. The FCC, 
headed by Chairman Mark Fowler, ex- 
panded on the deregulation proposal that 
had been initiated by his predecessor, 
Charles Ferris. The deregulation deci- 
sion eliminated the requirement that ra- 

dio stations devote a portion of their 
airtime (8 percent for AM and 6 percent 
for FM) to nonentertainment program- 
ming of a public affairs nature. In ad- 
dition, stations no longer had to undergo 
the lengthy process of ascertainment of 
community needs as a condition of li- 
cense renewal, and guidelines pertain- 
ing to the amount of time devoted to 
commercial announcements were elim- 
inated. The rule requiring stations to 
maintain detailed program logs was also 
abolished. A simplified postcard license 
renewal form was adopted, and license 
terms were extended from three to seven 
years. In a further step the commission 
raised the ceiling on the number of 
broadcast outlets a company or individ- 
ual could own -from seven AM, seven 
FM, and seven television stations to 
twelve each. As of March 1992, the FCC 
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How FCC Rules Are Made 
I. Initiation of Action 

Suggestions for changes to the FCC Rules and 
Regulations can come from sources outside of the 
Commission either by formal petition, legislation, 
court decision or informal suggestion. In addition, 
a Bureau /Office within the FCC can initiate a 

Rulemaking proceeding on its own. 

II. BureaulOffice Evaluation 
When a petition for Rulemaking is received, it 

is sent to the appropriate Bureau(s) /Office(s) for 
evaluation. If a Bureau /Office decides a particular 
petition is meritorious, it can request that the 
Dockets department assign a Rulemaking number 
to the petition. 

A similar request is made when a Bureau/ 
Office decides to initiate a Rulemaking procedure 
on its own. A weekly notice is issued listing all 
accepted petitions for Rulemaking. The public has 
30 days to submit comments. The Bureau /Office 
then has the option of generating an agenda item 
requesting one of four actions by the Commission. 
If a Notice of Inquiry (NOI) or Notice of Proposed 
Rulemaking (NPRM) is issued, a docket is 
instituted and a docket number is assigned. 

Ill. Possible Commission Actions 
Major changes to the Rules are presented to the 

public as either an NOI or NPRM. The Commis- 
sion will issue an NOI when it is simply asking 
for information on a broad subject or trying to 
generate ideas on a given topic. An NPRM is 
issued when there is a specific change to the Rules 
being proposed. 

If an NOI is issued, it must be followed by ei- 

ther an NPRM or a Memorandum Opinion and 
Order (MO &O) concluding the inquiry. 
IV. Comments and Replies Evaluated 

When an NOI or NPRM has been issued, the 
public is given the opportunity to comment 
initially, and then respond to the comments that 
are made. When the Commission does not receive 
sufficient comments to make a decision, a further 
NOI or NPRM may be issued. 

It may be determined that an oral argument 
before the Commission is needed to provide an 

opportunity for the public to testify before the 
Commission, as well as for the Bureau(s)/Office(s) 
to present diverse opinions concerning the 
proposed Rule change. 
V. Report and Order Issued 

A Report and Order is issued by the 
Commission stating the new or amended Rule, 
or stating that the Rules will not be changed. The 
proceeding may be terminated in whole or in part. 

The Commission may issue additional Report 
and Orders in the docket. 
VI. Reconsideration Given 

Petitions for reconsideration may be filed by the 
public within 30 days. They are reviewed by the 
appropriate Bureau(s) /Office(s) and /or by the 
Commission. 
VII. Modification Possible 

As a result of its review of a petition for 
reconsideration, the Commission may issue an 
MO &O modifying its initial decision or denying 
the petition for reconsideration. 

Pn,vided by FCC 

FIGURE 1.21 
Courtesy of Radio 
World. 

saw fit to raise the caps on ownership 
again, this time to 30 AM and 30 FM (see 
Figure 1.22). Later in the year, these were 
reduced to 18 AM and 18 FM. 

On August 4, 1987 the FCC voted to 
eliminate the thirty- eight -year -old Fair- 
ness Doctrine declaring it unconsti- 
tutional and no longer applicable to 
broadcasters. A month before, President 
Reagan had vetoed legislation that would 
have made the policy law. 

The extensive updating of FCC rules 
and policy was based on the belief that 
the marketplace should serve as the pri- 
mary regulator. Opponents of the reform 
feared that with their new -found free- 
dom radio stations would quickly turn 
their backs on community concerns and 
concentrate their full efforts on fattening 
their pocketbooks. 

Those who support the position that 
broadcasters should first serve the needs 
of society are concerned that deregula- 
tion (unregulation) has further reduced 

the medium's "good- citizen" role. "Ra- 
dio, especially the commercial sector, has 
long since fallen down on its 'interest, 
convenience, and necessity' obligation 
born of the Radio Act of 1927. While a 
small segment of the industry does exert 
an effort to address the considerable 
problems facing society today, the over- 
whelming majority continue to be fix- 
ated on the financial bottom -line. There 
needs to be more of a balance," observes 
Robert Hilliard, former FCC Chief of 
Public and Educational Broadcasting. 
Proponents of deregulation applauded 
the FCC's actions, contending that the 
listening audience would indeed play a 
vital role in determining the program- 
ming of radio stations, since the me- 
dium had to meet the needs of the public 
in order to prosper. 

While the government continues to 
closely scrutinize the actions of the radio 
industry to ensure that it operates in an 
efficient and effective manner, it is no 
longer perceived as the fearsome, om- 
nipresent Big Brother it once was. Today 
broadcasters more fully enjoy the fruits 
of a laissez -faire system of economy. 

JOBS IN RADIO 

The radio industry employs over 100,000 
people and the number is likely to grow 
as more stations go on the air. Since 1972 
75,000 individuals have found full -time 
employment in radio. Today, opportun- 
ities for women and minorities are 
greater than ever. Radio has until fairly 
recently been a male- dominated profes- 
sion. In 1975 men in the industry out- 
numbered women nearly four to one. But 
that has changed. Now women are being 
hired more than ever before, and not just 
for office positions. Women have made 
significant inroads into programming, 
sales, and management positions, and 
there is no reason to think that this trend 
will not continue. It will take a while, 
however, before an appropriate propor- 
tion of women and minorities are work- 
ing in the medium. The FCC's insistence 
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on equal opportunity employment within 
the broadcast industry and the contin- 
ued proliferation of radio facilities make 
prospects good for all who are interested 
in broadcasting careers. 

A common misconception is that a ra- 
dio station consists primarily of deejays 
with few other job options available. 
Wrong! Nothing could be further from 
the truth. Granted, disc jockeys corn - 
prise part of a station's staff, but many 
other employees are necessary to keep 
the station on the air. 

An average -size station in a medium 
market employs between eighteen and 
twenty -six people, and on -air personnel 
comprise about a third of that figure. 
Stations are usually broken down into 
three major areas: sales, programming, 
and engineering. Each area, in partic- 
ular the first two, requires a variety of 
people for positions that demand a wide 
range of skills. Subsequent chapters in 
this book will bear this out. 

Proper training and education are nec- 
essary to secure a job at most stations, 
although many will train people to fill the 
less demanding positions. Over a thou- 
sand schools and colleges offer courses 
in radio broadcasting, and most award 
certificates or degrees. As in most other 
fields today, the more credentials a job 
candidate possesses, the better he or she 
looks to a prospective employer. 

Perhaps no other profession weighs 
practical, hands -on experience as heav- 
ily as radio does. This is especially true 
in the on -air area. On the programming 
side, it is the individual's sound that wins 
the job, not the degree. However, it is the 
formal training and education that usu- 
ally contribute most directly to the qual- 
ity of the sound that the program director 
is looking for when hiring. In reality, only 
a small percentage of radio announcers 
have college degrees (the number is 
growing), but statistics have shown that 
those who do stand a better chance of 
moving into managerial positions. 

Many station managers look for the 
college- educated person, particularly for 
the areas of news and sales. Before 1965 
the percentage of radio personnel with 
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FCC OWNERSHIP CAPS 

AM = 30 FM = 30 

LOCAL OWNERSHIP CAPS 

Market Size Total 
(number stations) Stations AM FM 

40 + 6 3 3 

30 -39 5 3 3 

15 -29 4 2 2 

1 -14 3 3 2 

Until 1992, individuals or companies could not 
own more than twelve AM and twelve FM stations, 
and FCC duopoly rules prohibited common owner- 
ship of more than one AM or one FM in the same 
market. 

college training was relatively low. But 
the figure has gradually increased as 
more and more colleges add broadcast- 
ing curricula. Thousands of communi- 
cations degrees are conferred annually, 
thus providing the radio industry a pool 
of highly educated job candidates. To- 
day, college training is a plus when one 
is searching for employment in radio. 

The job application or résumé that lists 
practical experience in addition to for- 
mal training is most appealing. The ma- 
jority of colleges with radio curricula have 
college stations. These small outlets pro- 
vide the aspiring broadcaster with a 
golden opportunity to gain some much - 
needed on -air experience. Some of the 
nation's foremost broadcasters began 

Words from Larry King 

"I started my career in May 1957. I did news and 
sports. In 1960 I began a talk show in Miami and 
have been hosting talk ever since. Back then I also 
did sports for the Miami Dolphins. Sports is a big 
love of mine. I've never regarded what I do as a 

'challenge,' per se. It is a love affair. My desire is 

to inform and entertain the listener. That gets me 
going. For those young people out there who want 
to pursue a career in radio, I'd say never give up. 
Always be yourself. Don't try to be Larry King. The 
only secret is there is no secret. Your talent will 
come out if you are good. As far as the future of 
radio is concerned, it is hard to predict. Talk is 

always in good shape. The public tends to grow as 

part of radio. There will always be a need for what 
the medium offers. Bottom line: the opportunities 
will be there for those good enough to take 
advantage of them." 

FIGURE 1.22 
Projected changes 
in radio ownership 
caps as of March 
1992. These were 
later reduced to 18 
AM and 18 FM. 

FIGURE 1.23 
The Larry King 
Show is aired by 
over 350 stations. 
Courtesy Larry King. 
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FIGURE 1.24 
Organizational flow 
chart for a medium 
market radio sta- 
tion. 

FIGURE 1.25 
1980s radio com- 
pensation table. Sal- 
aries are moving 
upward in the 
1990s. Courtesy 
BFM/NAB. 

Owner 

VP /General 
Manager 

Sales Program Office! 
Manager Director Clerical 

Traffic 

Salespeople Announcers 

News Music 
Director Director 

Copy Production 

Newspeople 

Billing 

Sports 
Director 

their careers at college radio stations. 
Many of these same schools have intern- 
ship programs that provide the student 
with the chance to get important on -the- 
job training at professional stations. 
Again, experience is experience, and it 
does count to the prospective employer. 
Small commercial stations often are will- 
ing to hire broadcast students to fill part - 
time and vacation slots. This constitutes 
"professional" experience and is an in- 
valuable addition to the résumé. 

Entry-level positions in radio seldom 
pay well. In fact, many small market sta- 
tions pay near minimum wage. However, 
the experience gained at these small - 
budget operations more than makes up 
for the small salaries. The first year or 
two in radio constitutes the dues -paying 

Chief 
Engineer 

Technicians 

Building 
Maintenance 

period, a time in which a person learns 
the ropes. The small radio station pro- 
vides inexperienced people the chance to 
become involved in all facets of the busi- 
ness. Rarely does a new employee per- 
form only one function. For example, a 
person hired to deejay will often prepare 
and deliver newscasts, write and pro- 
duce commercials, and may even sell air- 
time. 

In order to succeed in a business as 
unique as radio, a person must possess 
many qualities, not the least of which are 
determination, skill, and the ability to 
accept and benefit from constructive 
criticism. A career in radio is like no 
other, and the rewards, both personal 
and financial, can be exceptional. "It's a 
great business," says Lynn Christian, 

Title 
Average Number 

Fulltime Employment 
Average Annual 
Compensation 

Median Annual 
Compensation 

Average Starting 
Compensation 

On -Air 
Personality 5 17,445 14,000 15,048 

News 
Announcer 2 17,910 15,000 15,946 

Sports 
Reporter 1 19,598 15,000 16,356 
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senior vice president of the Radio Ad- 
vertising Bureau. "No two days are alike. 
After thirty years in radio, I still recom- 
mend it over other career opportuni- 
ties." 

CHAPTER HIGHLIGHTS 

1. The average adult spends three 
hours per day listening to radio. Radio 
is the most available source of entertain- 
ment, companionship, and information. 

2. Guglielmo Marconi is generally con- 
sidered the father of radio, although 
David Sarnoff is a likely contender. 

3. As early as 1922, the Department of 
Commerce set aside two frequencies for 
radio broadcasts. WEAF in New York 
aired the first commercial. 

4. Station networks, first called "chain 
broadcasting," operated as early as 1922. 
Radio Corporation of America (RCA) 
formed the first major network in 1926, 
the National Broadcasting Company 
(NBC). Columbia Broadcasting System 
(CBS) was formed in 1928, and Mutual 
Broadcasting System (MBS) followed in 
1934. American Broadcasting Company 
(ABC), formed in 1945, became the larg- 
est and most successful radio network. 

5. Early station proliferation led to 
overlapping signals. Signal quality de- 
creased, as did listenership. The Radio 
Act of 1927 formed the Federal Radio 
Commission (FRC), a five- member board 
authorized to issue station licenses, al- 
locate frequency bands, assign frequen- 
cies to individual stations, and dictate 
station power and hours of operation. 
The FRC established the Standard 
Broadcast band (500 -1500 kc). 

6. Radio prospered during the Depres- 
sion by providing cost -free entertain- 
ment and escape from the harsh financial 
realities. "Amos 'n' Andy," which made 
its debut in 1929, was the most popular 
radio show in history. President Frank- 
lin D. Roosevelt's fireside chats began on 
March 12, 1933. The Communications 
Act of 1934 established the seven -mem- 
ber Federal Communications Commis- 
sion (FCC). 
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7. World War II led the FCC to freeze 
construction of new broadcast outlets; 
therefore, existing AM outlets prospered. 

8. Two years after the war's end, tele- 
vision usurped the entertainment lead- 
ership. 

9. The Bell Lab scientists' invention of 
the transistor in 1948 helped save radio 
by providing portability. Music became 
radio's mainstay. 

10. The Top 40 radio format, con- 
ceived about the same time as the emer- 
gence of rock music, became the most 
popular format with younger audiences. 

11. Edwin H. Armstrong developed the 
static -free FM band in 1938. The FCC 
authorized stereo FM broadcasting in 
1961, and in 1965 it separated FM from 
AM simulcasts in cities with populations 
in excess of one hundred thousand. 
Beautiful Music was the first popular 
format on FM, which relied heavily on 
automation. The Progressive format fo- 
cused on album cuts rather than Top 40. 
By the mid -1980s FM possessed 70 per- 
cent of the listening audience. 

12. Today FM commands 80 percent 
of the audience although some AM sta- 
tions top their market ratings. 

13. The Corporation for Public Broad- 
casting was established in 1967. Three 
years later National Public Radio began 
providing funding and programming to 
member stations. More than eight 
hundred schools and colleges hold non- 
commercial radio licenses. 

14. "Narrowcasting" is specialized pro- 
gramming. "Frag -out" refers to the frag- 
mentation of audience because of nu- 
merous formats. 

15. Highly leveraged transactions 
(HLTs) have created economic problems 
for many stations. Local Marketing 
Agreements (LMAs) allow broadcasters 
to form contracts with one another for 
mutually beneficial purposes. 

16. Seventy percent of radio's reve- 
nues come from local spot sales. 

17. Brokerage firms handle the sale of 
most radio stations. Brokers receive a 
commission of between seven and eight 
percent on sales. 

18. Digital Audio Broadcasting (DAB) 
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is set to replace the conventional analog 
system of signal transmission and re- 
ception. 

19. In 1949 the FCC formulated the 
Fairness Doctrine, which obligated 
broadcasters to present opposing points 
of view. In 1987 the FCC declared the 
Doctrine unconstitutional and elimi- 
nated it. 

20. The radio industry employs over 
one hundred thousand people, with 
women and minorities making signifi- 
cant gains in recent years. A combina- 
tion of practical experience and formal 
training is the best preparation for a ca- 
reer in broadcasting. 
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Station Management 

NATURE OF THE BUSINESS 

It has been said that managing a radio 
station is like running a business that 
is a combination of theater company and 
car dealership. The medium's unique 
character requires that the manager deal 
with a broad mix of people, from on -air 
personalities to secretaries and from 
sales personnel to technicians. Few other 
businesses can claim such an amalgam 
of employees. Even the station manager 
of the smallest outlet with as few as 
six or eight employees must direct in- 
dividuals with very diverse backgrounds 
and goals. For example, radio station 
WXXX in a small Maine community may 
employ three to four full-time air people, 
who likely were brought in from other 
areas of the country. The deejays have 
come to WXXX to begin their broadcast- 
ing careers with plans to gain some nec- 
essary experience and move on to larger 
markets. Within a matter of a few months 
the station will probably be looking for 
replacements. 

Frequent turnover of on -air personnel 
at small stations is a fact of life. As a 
consequence, members of the air staff 
often are regarded as transients or pas- 
sers- through by not only the community 
but also the other members of the sta- 
tion's staff. Less likely to come and go 
are a station's administrative and tech- 
nical staff. Usually they are not looking 
toward the bright lights of the bigger 
markets, since the town in which the 
station is located is often home to them. 
A small station's sales department may 
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experience some turnover but usually not 
to the degree that the programming de- 
partment does. Salespeople also are likely 
to have been recruited from the ranks of 
the local citizenry, whereas air person- 
alities more typically come from outside 
the community. 

Running a station in a small market 
presents its own unique challenges (and 
it should be noted that half of the na- 
tion's radio outlets are located in com- 
munities with fewer than twenty -five 
thousand residents), but stations in 
larger markets are typically faced with 
stiffer competition and fates that often 
are directly tied to ratings. In contrast to 
station WXXX in the small Maine com- 
munity, where the closest other station 
is fifty miles away and therefore no com- 
petitive threat, an outlet located in a 
metropolitan area may share the air- 
waves with thirty or more other broad- 
casters. Competition is intense, and 
radio stations in large urban areas usu- 
ally succeed or fail based upon their 
showing in the latest listener surveys. 
The metro market station manager must 
pay close attention to what surrounding 
broadcasters are doing, while striving to 
maintain the best product possible in or- 
der to retain a competitive edge and 
prosper. 

Meanwhile, the government's percep- 
tion of the radio station's responsibility 
to its consumers also sets it apart from 
other industries. Since its inception, ra- 
dio's business has been Washington's 
business, too. Station managers, unlike 
the heads of most other enterprises, have 
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had to conform to the dictates of a fed- 
eral agency especially conceived for the 
purpose of overseeing their activities. 
With the failure to satisfy the FCC's ex- 
pectations possibly resulting in stiff pen- 
alties, such as fines and even the loss of 
an operating license, radio station man- 
agers have been obliged to keep up with 
a fairly prodigious volume of rules and 
regulations. 

The 1980s deregulation actions de- 
signed to unburden the broadcaster of 
what had been regarded by many as un- 
reasonable government intervention 
have made the life of the station manager 
somewhat less complicated. Neverthe- 
less, the government continues to play 
an important role in American radio, and 
managers who value their license wisely 
invest energy and effort in fulfilling fed- 
eral conditions. After all, a radio station 
without a frequency is just a building 
with a lot of expensive equipment. 

The listener's perception of the radio 
business, even in this day and age when 
nearly every community with a small 
business district has a radio station, is 
often unrealistic. The portrayal by film 
and television of the radio station as a 
hotbed of zany characters and bizarre 
antics has helped foster a misconcep- 
tion. This is not to suggest that radio 
stations are the most conventional places 
to work. Because it is the station's func- 
tion to provide entertainment to its lis- 
teners, it must employ creative people, 
and where these people are gathered, be 
it a small town or a large city, the at- 
mosphere is sure to be charged. "The vol- 
atility of the air staff's emotions and the 
oscillating nature of radio itself actually 
distinguishes our business from oth- 
ers," observes J.G. Salter, general man- 
ager, WFKY, Frankfort, Kentucky. 

Faced with an audience whose needs 
and tastes sometimes change overnight, 
today's radio station has become adept 
at shifting gears as conditions warrant. 
What is currently popular in music, 
fashion, and leisure -time activities will 
be nudged aside tomorrow by something 
new. This, says broadcast manager 
Randy Lane, forces radio stations to stay 
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AM FM AM FM 
WABC 770 WLIR 92.7 
WADB 95.9 WLIX 540 
WADO 1280 WLTW 106.7 
WALK 1370 97.5 WMCA 570 
WAPP 103.5 WMCX 88.1 
WAWZ 1380 99.1 WMGQ 98.3 
WBAB 102.3 WMJY 107.1 
WBAI 99.5 WMTR 1250 
WBAU 90.3 WNBC 860 
WBGO 88.3 WNCN 104.3 
WBJB 90.5 WNEW 1130 102.7 
WBLI 106.1 WNJR 1430 
WBLS 107.5 WNNJ 1380 
WBRW 1170 WNYC 830 93.9 
WCBS 880 101.1 WNYE 91.5 
WCTC 1450 WNYG 1440 

WCTO 94.3 WNYM 1330 
WCWP 88.1 WNYU 89.1 
WDHA 105,5 WORM 1170 92.7 
WERA 1590 WOR 710 
WEVD 97.9 WPAT 930 93.1 

WFAS 1230 103.9 WPIX 101.9 
WFDU 89.1 WPLJ 95.5 
WFME 94.7 WPOW 1330 
WFMU 91.1 WPRB 103.3 
WFUV 90.7 WPST 97:5 
WGBB 1240 WPUT 1510 
WOLI 1290 WOXR 1560 98.3 
WGRC 1300 WRAN 1510 
WGSM 740 WRCN 1570 103.9 
WHBI 105.9 WRFM 105.1 

WHLI 1100 WRHU 88.7 
WHN 1050 WRKL 910 
WHPC 90.3 WRKS 88.7 
WHTG 1410 106.3 WRTN 93.5 
WHTZ 100.3 WRVH 105.5 

WHUD 100.7 WSBH 95.3 
WHWH 1350 WSIA 88.9 
WICC 600 WSKQ 820.0 
WINS 1010 WSOU 89.5 
WIXL 103.7 WSUS 102.3 
WJDM 1530 WTHE 1520 

WJLK 1310 94.3 WUSB .90.1 

WKCR 89.9 WVIP 1310 106.3 
WKDM 1380 WVOX 1480 
WKJY 98.3 WVRM 89.3 
WKMB 1070 WWDJ 970 
WKRB 90.9 WWRL 1600 
WKTU 92.3 WXMC 1310 
WKWZ 88.5 WYNY 97.1 
WK WA( 101.5 WYRS 98.7 
WLIB 1190 WZFM 107.1 
WLIM 1580 

one step ahead of all trends and fads. 
"Being on the leading edge of American 
culture makes it necessary to undergo 
more changes and updates than is usu- 
ally the case in other businesses. Not ad- 
justing to what is currently in vogue can 
put a station at a distinct disadvantage. 
You have to stay in touch with what is 
happening in your own community as 
well as the trends and cultural move- 
ments occurring in other parts of the 
country." 

The complex internal and external fac- 
tors that derive from the unusual nature 
of the radio business make managing to- 

FIGURE 2.1 
Newspaper listing of 
radio stations in a 
major market. Large 
cities such as New 
York, Chicago, Los 
Angeles, and Phila- 
delphia often have 
over sixty stations. 
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day's station a formidable challenge. Per- 
haps no other business demands as 
much from its managers. Conversely, few 
other businesses provide an individual 
with as much to feel good about. It takes 
a special kind of person to run a radio 
station. 

THE MANAGER AS CHIEF 
COLLABORATOR 

There are many schools of thought con- 
cerning the approach to managing a ra- 
dio station. For example, there are the 
standard X, Y, and Z models or theories 
of management. The first theory em- 
braces the idea that the general manager 
is the captain of the vessel, the primary 
authority, with solemn, if not absolute, 
control of the decision- making process. 
The second theory casts the manager in 
the role of collaborator or senior advisor. 
The third theory forms a hybrid of the 
preceding two; the manager is both coach 
and team player, or chief collaborator. Of 
the three models, broadcast managers 
tend to favor the third approach. 

Lynn Christian, who has served as 
general manager of several radio sta- 
tions, preferred working for a manager 
who used the hybrid model rather than 
the purely authoritarian model. "Before 
I entered upper management, I found 
that I performed best when my boss 
sought my opinion and delegated re- 
sponsibility to me. I believe in depart- 
ment head meetings and the full 
disclosure of projects within the top or- 
ganization of the station. If you give 
someone the title, you should be pre- 
pared to give that person some author- 
ity, too. I respect the integrity of my 
people, and if I lose it, I replace them 
quickly. In other words, 'You respect me, 
and Iii respect you,' is the way I have 
always managed." 

Randy Bongarten, former president of 
NBC Radio, concurs with Christian and 
adds, "Management styles have to be 
adaptive to individual situations so as to 
provide what is needed at the time. In 
general, the collaborator or team leader 

approach gets the job done. Of course, I 

don't think there is any one school of 
management that is right one hundred 
percent of the time." 

Jim Arcara, president/radio, Capitol 
Cities /ABC, Inc., also is an advocate of 
the hybrid management style. "It's a re- 
flection of what is more natural to me as 
well as my company. Employees are ca- 
pable of making key decisions, and they 
should be given the opportunity to do so. 
An effective manager also delegates re- 
sponsibility." 

KITS -FM general manager Pat McNally 
finds the collaborative approach suitable 
to his goals and temperament. "My man- 
agement style is more collaborative. I be- 
lieve in hiring qualified professional 
people, defining what I expect, and al- 
lowing them to do their job with input, 
support, and constructive criticism from 
me. My door is always open for sugges- 
tions, and I am a good listener. I consider 
this business something special, and I 

expect an extra special effort." 
This also holds true for Steven Wood- 

bury, general manager of KLXK -FM. "I 
hire the best people as department heads 
and then work collaboratively with these 
experts. Department heads are encour- 
aged to run their areas as if they had 
major ownership in the company. That 
instills a sense of team spirit too. Their 
energy level and decision making efforts 
reflect this." 

The manager /collaborator approach 
has gained in popularity in the past two 
decades. Radio functions well in a team - 
like atmosphere. Since practically every 
job in the radio station is designed to 
support and enhance the air product, es- 
tablishing a connectedness among what 
is usually a small band of employees tends 
to yield the best results, contends sta- 
tion manager Jane Duncklee. "I strongly 
believe that employees must feel that they 
are a valid part of what is happening and 
that their input has a direct bearing on 
those decisions which affect them and 
the operation as a whole. I try to hire the 
best people possible and then let them 
do their jobs with a minimum of inter- 
ference and a maximum of support." 
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Marlin R. Taylor, founder of Bonneville 
Broadcasting System and former man- 
ager of several major market radio out- 
lets, including WRFM, New York, and 
WBCN, Boston, believes that the man- 
ager using the collaborative system of 
management gets the most out of em- 
ployees. "When a staff member feels that 
his or her efforts and contributions make 
a difference and are appreciated, that 
person will remain motivated. This kind 
of employee works harder and delivers 
more. Most people, if they enjoy the job 
they have and like the organization they 
work for, are desirous of improving their 
level of performance and contributing to 
the health and well -being of the station. 
I really think that many station man- 
agers should devote even more time and 
energy to people development." 

Paul Aaron, general manager of KFBK/ 
KAER, Sacramento, California, believes 
that managers must first assert their au- 
thority, that is, make it clear to all that 
they are in charge, before the transition 
to collaborator can take place. "It's a sort 
of process or evolution. Actually, when 
you come right down to it, any effective 
management approach includes a bit of 
both the authoritarian and collaborative 
concepts. The situation at the station will 
have a direct impact on the management 
style I personally deem most appropri- 
ate. As the saying goes, 'different situa- 
tions call for different measures.' When 
assuming the reins at a new station, 
sometimes it's necessary to take a more 
dictatorial approach until the organiza- 
tion is where you feel it should be. Often 
a lot of cleanup and adjustments are nec- 
essary before there can be a greater de- 
gree of equanimity. Ultimately, however, 
there should be equanimity." 

Surveys have shown that most broad- 
cast executives view the chief collabo- 
rator or hybrid management approach 
as compatible with their needs. "It has 
pretty much become the standard mo- 
dus operandi in this industry. A radio 
manager must direct as well as invite in- 
put. To me it makes sense, in a business 
in which people are the product, to create 
an atmosphere that encourages self- 
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expression, as well as personal and 
professional growth. After all, we are in 
the communications business. Every- 
one's voice should at least be heard," 
contends Lynn Christian. 

WHAT MAKES A MANAGER 

As in any other profession, the road to 
the top is seldom a short and easy one. 
It takes years to get there, and dues must 
be paid along the way. To begin with, 
without a genuine affection for the busi- 
ness and a strong desire to succeed, it 
is unlikely that the position can ever be 
attained. Furthermore, without the 
proper training and experience the top 
job will remain elusive. So then what goes 

HELP WANTED -GENERAL MANAGER 

Broadcast Group looking for superb talent, not 
promises. Successful candidate must be college 
educated, have outstanding references, be self - 

motivated, and possess leadership qualities. Must 
also be sales, programming, and bottom line ori- 
ented. Send résumé and letter stating your goals, 
starting salary, management philosophy, and how 
you can achieve a position of sales and ratings 
dominance in our growing company. Send re- 

sponse to Box 22. 

FIGURE 2.2 
WSNE -FM general 
manager Bill Camp- 
bell meets on a reg- 
ular basis with 
members of his 
staff. Like most suc- 
cessful managers, 
he maintains good 
communications 
with station person- 
nel. Courtesy WSNE- 
FM. 

FIGURE 2.3 
Typical classified ad 
for a station man- 
ager in an industry 
trade magazine. 
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into becoming a radio station manager? 
First, a good foundation is necessary. 
Formal education is a good place to start. 
Hundreds of institutions of higher learn- 
ing across the country offer programs in 
broadcast operations. The college degree 
has achieved greater importance in ra- 
dio over the last decade or two and, as 
in most other industries today, it has 
become a standard credential for those 
vying for management slots. Anyone en- 
tering broadcasting in the 1980s with 
aspirations to operate a radio station 
should acquire as much formal train- 
ing as possible. Station managers with 
master's degrees are not uncommon. 
However, a bachelor's degree in com- 
munications gives the prospective sta- 
tion manager a good foundation from 
which to launch a career. 

In a business that stresses the value 
of practical experience, seldom, if ever, 
does an individual land a management 
job directly out of college. In fact, most 
station managers have been in the busi- 
ness at least fifteen years. "Once you get 
the theory nailed down you have to apply 
it. Experience is the best teacher. I've 
spent thirty years working in a variety of 
areas in the medium. In radio, in par- 
ticular, hands -on experience is what 
matters," says Richard Bremkamp, Jr., 
general manager, KGLD/WKBQ, St. 
Louis. 

To Roger Ingram, general manager of 
WZPL -FM, Indianapolis, experience is 
what most readily opens the door to 
management. "While a degree is kind of 
like a union card in this day and age, a 
good track record is what wins the man- 
agement job. You really must possess 
both." 

Jane Duncklee began her ascent to 
station management by logging com- 
mercials for airplay and eventually moved 
into other areas. "For the past seventeen 
years I have been employed by Champion 
Broadcasting Systems. During that time 
I have worked in every department of the 
radio station from traffic, where I started, 
to sales, programming, engineering, and 
finally management on both the local and 
corporate levels." 

Many radio station managers are re- 
cruited from the sales area rather than 
programming. Since the general man- 
ager's foremost objective is to generate a 
profit, station owners usually feel more 
confident in hiring someone with a solid 
sales or business background. Conse- 
quently, three out of four radio man- 
agers have made their living at some 
point selling airtime. It is a widely held 
belief that this experience best prepares 
an individual for the realities encoun- 
tered in the manager's position. "I spent 
over a decade and a half in media sales 
before becoming a station manager. In 
fact, my experience on the radio level was 
exclusively confined to sales and then for 
only eight months. After that I moved 
into station management. Most of my 
radio -related sales experience took place 
on the national level with station rep 
companies," recalls Norm Feuer of Force 
Two Communications. 

Station manager Carl Evans holds that 
a sales background is especially useful, 
if not necessary, to general managers. "I 
spent a dozen years as a station account 
executive, and prior to entering radio I 

represented various product lines to re- 
tailers. The key to financial success in 
radio exists in an understanding of re- 
tailing." 

It is not uncommon for station man- 
agers to have backgrounds out of radio, 
but almost invariably their experience 
comes out of the areas of sales, market- 
ing, and finance. Paul Aaron of KFBK/ 
KAER worked as a fund raiser for the 
United Way of America before entering 
radio, and contends that many man- 
agers come from other fields in which 
they have served in positions allied to 
sales, if not in sales itself. "Of those man- 
agers who have worked in fields other 
than radio, most have come to radio via 
the business sector. There are not many 
former biologists or glass blowers serv- 
ing as station managers," says Aaron. 

While statistics show that the station 
salesperson has the best chance of being 
promoted to the station's head position 
(more general managers have held the 
sales manager's position than any other), 
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a relatively small percentage of radio's 
managers come from the programming 
ranks. "I'm more the exception than the 
rule. I have spent all of my career in the 
programming side, first as a deejay at 
stations in Phoenix, Denver, and Pitts- 
burgh, and then as program director for 
outlets in Kansas City and Chicago. I'll 
have to admit, however, that while it cer- 
tainly is not impossible to become a GM 
by approaching it from the program- 
ming side, resistance exists," admits 
station manager Randy Lane. 

The programmer's role is considered 
by many in the industry to be more an 
artistic function than one requiring a 
high degree of business savvy. However 
accurate or inaccurate this assessment 
is, the result is that fewer managers are 
hired with backgrounds exclusively con- 
fined to programming duties. Program- 
mers have reason to be encouraged, 
however, since a trend in favor of hiring 
program directors has surfaced in recent 
years, and predictions suggest that it will 
continue. 

In its useful text pertaining to how PDs 
become station managers, Up the Man- 
agement Ladder: From Program Direc- 
tor to General Manager, the NAB states: 

"The biggest obstacle facing the pro- 
gram director with an eye on manage- 
ment is image. 

"Programming is an operational ex- 
pense. To create the 'sound' of the sta- 
tion, the program director must spend 
money -to pay staff salaries, to buy pro- 
gramming aids, and to maintain studio 
equipment. Where does the money come 
from? 

"Sales. 
"And it used to be that only those who 

were in sales were considered for pro- 
motion. The reasoning? Those in sales, 
through the very nature of their jobs, had 
a solid understanding of the radio rule: 
Time = Money. 

"Those in sales, through the very na- 
ture of their jobs, also enjoyed the pur- 
suit of more money. 

" 'I get turned on,' said one general 
sales manager, 'when people tell me "no." 
I love getting them to say "yes." ' 
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"Program directors, it was believed, 
lacked that basic grounding. Concerned 
with creating the station's image, pro- 
gram directors inadvertently created an 
image for themselves -as 'creative' types 
without concern or respect for the 'busi- 
ness' aspects of radio. 

"So how is the program director to 
compete? 

"By presenting skills you already pos- 
sess in the most positive, business - 
oriented format and by getting the skills 
you don't already possess." 

In reality, the most attractive candi- 
date for a station management position 
is the one whose experience has involved 
both programming and sales responsi- 
bilities. No general manager can fully 
function without an understanding and 
appreciation of what goes into preparing 
and presenting the air product, nor can 
he or she hope for success without a keen 
sense of business and finance. 

Today's highly competitive and com- 
plex radio market requires that the per- 
son aspiring to management have both 
formal training, preferably a college de- 
gree in broadcasting, and experience in 
all aspects of radio station operations, in 
particular sales and programming. Ul- 
timately, the effort and energy an indi- 
vidual invests will bear directly on the 
dividends he or she earns, and there is 
not a single successful station manager 
who has not put in fifteen -hour days. 
The station manager is expected to know 
more and do more than anyone else, and 
rightfully so, since he or she is the per- 
son who stands to gain the most. 

THE MANAGER'S DUTIES AND 
RESPONSIBILITIES 

A primary objective of the station man- 
ager is to operate in a manner that gen- 
erates the most profit, while maintaining 
a positive and productive attitude among 
station employees. This is more of a chal- 
lenge than at first it may seem, claims 
KSKU's Cliff Shank. "In order to meet the 
responsibility that you are faced with 
daily, you really have to be an expert in 
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FIGURE 2.4 
The evolution of 
general manager. 
Courtesy Radio Ink. 

PULSE FI00 FILE 
People Of Interest 

The Composite Manager 
He got his start during his im- 

pressionable youth and became hope- 
lessly addicted to the medium. Even 
that grimy, low power, poorly - 
equipped, small town station held 
incredible magic: he could be anyone 
he wanted, create a whole new world 
with an Ampex 401 and a pile of cue - 
burned sound effects records. 

It was great fun, but she could see 
that what little stability exists in the 
business is usually found in sales. 
What's more, the route to manage - 
ment generally runs through the sales 
office. Maybe it should take a detour 
through the programming depart- 
ment once in a while, she thought, 
but it doesn't. 

So he got a haircut and charged a 
couple new suits on the MasterCard 
and talked his way into a sales job at 
a somewhat better station. He learned 
to deal with rejection. He coped with 
being between a boss who says, "Don't 
take 'no' for an answer," and a dözen 
prospects who just say "no." 

Eventually, though, a few said "yes." 
And just when she thought she was 
on a roll, the station was sold. The 
new owner had some very odd ideas 
about changing the format and call 
letters. There were some staff changes, 
too, and she was among them. 

But he took this in stride. The next 
station had better managers, one of 
whom became something of a men- 
tor. Not only did he learn more about 
selling and keeping himself moti- 
vated, but he was also able to absorb 
the techniques of good management. 
Eventually, he became a GSM him- 
self. 

It's a delicate situation, she discov- 
ered. On the one hand, you have to be 
doggedly determined to bring in 
revenue and to motivate others to do 
the same. On the other, people's feel- 
ings bruise easily. How can you be 
aggressive without becoming obnox- 
ious? How can you get what you 
need from air talent without causing 
them to feel put upon or used? And 
how do you tell the production direc- 
tor at 4:45 on Friday afternoon that 

the client wants copy changes in that 
30- second three -voicer with the cus- 
tom- spliced music bed and five dif- 
ferent sound effects which took three 
hours to complete the first time? (Oh, 
and by the way, the spot starts to- 
night at 7:20 and the client has to hear 
it first, but he's leaving in half an 
hour.) Somehow, she managed. Get 
it - managed? 

Well, if I can manage that, he 
thought, why not the GM chair? Who 
knqws - why not even ownership 
some day? Sure, it probably meant 
going beck to a smaller market at 
first, but why not? He was fairly 
successful at meeting his sales goals, 
so why not set high personal goals as 
well? 

Not long after she moved into the 
big office, it really hit the fan. Every- 
thing was changing: the regulations, 
the technology, the price of every- 
thing, the lending climate, even 
competing media. The good old 
days -and they weren't that long 
ago -were blown away in a whirl- 
wind of fragmentation, consultation, 
computerization, digitalization, more 
consultation, new allocations, lab - 
yrnthian financial hallucinations and 
Target Audience -Compatible Station 
Positioning backed by Quantitative 
Psychographic Consumer Expendi- 
ture & Market Preference Analysis. 
Why, she asked, am I doing this? 
Wasn't this supposed to be fun? 

It was 1990. Major groups weren't 
paying their bills or their investors. 
Stations were going dark. Networks 
were going dark. There must be eas- 
ier ways of making a living, he kept 
telling himself. He found himself in 
a situation many broadcasters expe- 
rience: a Love /Hate relationship with 
his own career. Why is that? 

We'd be happy to answer that 
question, we said smugly. 

There are two sides to the Radio 
industry: the medium itself and the 
Radio business. Its the medium we 

love: it's the blank canvas upon which 
we pour out our talent and dedica- 
tion. The business side is what drives 
us nuts: it's Crazy Al's Discount Art 
Riot, where the customers often re- 
ject masterpieces and go straight for 
the black velvet Elvis. The medium is 
the magic, and the business is how 
the tricks are done. You can't have 
one without the other: the medium 
provides a product to sell, and those 
sales support the medium. The 
medium, despite its infinite ability to 
entertain and inform, is within our 
control. But the business -with its 
fixed boundaries ofprofitsand losses, 
assets and liabilities -is often beyond 
our control. This is the paradox. 

Why don't you get into something 
else? Because in "civilian" commerce, 
business is business. This is Show 
Business. Its demands and dynamics 
are worlds apart from manufactur- 
ing or retailing or other "normal" 
pursuits. That's why the only people 
who stand to win in Radio are True 
Radio People, people whose best 
ideas come to them loud and clear as 
if processed through an Optimod. 

The outside speculators, the cold cor- 
poratecalculators, the quick- buckma- 
nipulators - those who have no 
reverence for the medium also have 
no real understanding of it. When 
times are tough, they're the most 
likely to find somewhere else to graze. 
And as they do, expect to see some of 
the old fun return. 

The same talent and dedication that 
help people make it to the top help 
them make it through uncertain times. 
Times of uncertainty provide not only 
challenges but opportunities for 
Radio. The general public will need 
the companionship and instantane- 
ous information of Radio more than 
ever. And in troubled economic 
times, it is more crucial than ever for 
businesses to advertise -heavily and 
cost -effectively -to stay in business. 
The Composite Manager hung in 
there. He or she is a survivor, and 
probably so are you. Next year is 
going to be better, because that's your 
goal. 
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so many areas -sales, marketing, fi- 
nance, legal matters, technical, govern- 
mental, and programming. It helps if 
you're an expert in human nature, too." 
Jane Duncklee puts it this way: "Man- 
aging a radio station requires that you 
divide yourself equally into at least a 
dozen parts and be a hundred percent 
whole in each situation." 

Bill Campbell, general manager of 
WSNE -FM, Providence, Rhode Island, 
says that the theme that runs through- 
out Tom Peters's book In Search of Ex- 
cellence is one that is relative to the 
station manager's task. "The idea in Pe- 
ters's book is that you must make the 
customer happy, get your people in- 
volved, and get rid of departmental waste 
and unnecessary expenditures. A sta- 
tion should be a lean and healthy organ- 
ism." 

Station managers generally must 
themselves answer to a higher authority. 
The majority of radio stations, roughly 
90 percent, are owned by companies and 
corporations which both hire the man- 
ager and establish financial goals or pro- 
jections for the station. It is the station 
manager's job to see that corporate ex- 
pectations are met and, ideally, ex- 
ceeded. Managers who fail to operate a 
facility in a way that satisfies the cor- 
porate hierarchy may soon find them- 
selves looking for another job. 

Fewer than 10 percent of the nation's 
stations are owned by individuals or 
partnerships. At these radio outlets the 
manager still must meet the expecta- 
tions of the station owner(s). In some 
cases, the manager may be given more 
latitude or responsibility in determining 
the station's fate, while in others the 
owner may play a greater role in the op- 
eration of the station. 

It is a basic function of the manager's 
position to formulate station policy and 
see that it is implemented. To ensure 
against confusion, misunderstanding, 
and possible unfair labor practices which 
typically impede operations, a station 
policy book is often distributed to em- 
ployees. The station's position on a host 
of issues, such as hiring, termination, 
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salaries, raises, promotions, sick leave, 
vacation, benefits, and so forth usually 
are contained therein. As standard prac- 
tice a station may require that each new 
employee read and become familiar with 
the contents of the policy manual before 
actually starting work. Job descriptions, 
as well as organization flow charts, com- 
monly are outlined to make it abun- 
dantly clear to staff members who is 
responsible for what. A well -conceived 
policy book may contain a statement of 
the station's programming philosophy 
with an explanation of the format it em- 
ploys. The more comprehensive a policy 
book, the less likely there will be confu- 
sion and disruption. 

Hiring and retaining good people is 
another key managerial function. "You 
have some pretty delicate egos to cope 
with in this business. Radio attracts 
some very bright and highly talented 
people, sometimes with erratic temper- 
aments. Keeping harmony and keeping 
people are among the foremost chal- 
lenges facing a station manager," claims 
Norm Feuer. 

KLXK's Woodbury agrees with Feuer, 
adding, "You have to hire the right people 
and motivate them properly, and that's a 
challenge. You have to be capable of in- 
spiring people." Actually, if you are unable 
to motivate your people, the station will 
fail to reach its potential. Hire the best 
people you can and nurture them." 

As mentioned earlier, managers of 
small market radio stations are con- 
fronted with a unique set of problems 
when it comes to hiring and holding onto 
qualified people, especially on -air per- 
sonnel. "In our case, finding and keep- 
ing a professional- sounding staff with 
our somewhat limited budget is an on- 
going problem. This is true at most small 
market stations, however," observes 
WFKY's J. G. Salter. 

The rural station is where the majority 
of newcomers gain their experience. Be- 
cause salaries are necessarily low and the 
fledgling air person's ambitions are usu- 
ally high, the rate of turnover is signif- 
icant. Managers of small outlets spend a 
great deal of time training people. "It is 
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a fact of the business that radio people, 
particularly deejays, usually learn their 
trade at the `out -of -the -way,' low -power 
outlet. To be a manager at a small sta- 
tion, you have to be a teacher, too. But 
it can be very rewarding despite the ob- 
vious problem of having to rehire to fill 
positions so often. We deal with many 
beginners. I find it exciting and grati- 
fying, and no small challenge, to train 
newcomers in the various aspects of ra- 
dio broadcasting," says Salter. 

Randy Lane enjoys the instructor's role 
also, but notes that the high turnover 
rate affects product continuity. "With air 
people coming and going all the time, it 
can give the listening public the impres- 
sion of instability. The last thing a sta- 
tion wants to do is sound schizophrenic. 
Establishing an image of dependability 
is crucial to any radio station. Changing 
air people every other month doesn't help. 
As a station manager, it is up to you to 
do the best you can with the resources 
at hand. In general, I think small market 
managers do an incredible job with what 
they have to work with." 

While managers of small market sta- 
tions must wrestle with the problems 
stemming from diminutive budgets and 
high employee turnover, those at large 
stations must grapple with the difficul- 
ties inherent in managing larger bud- 
gets, bigger staffs, and, of course, stiffer 
competition. "It's all relative, really. While 
the small town station gives the manager 
turnover headaches, the metropolitan 
station manager usually is caught up in 
the ratings battle, which consumes vast 
amounts of time and energy. Of course, 
even larger stations are not immune to 
turnover," observes KGLD's Bremkamp. 

It is up to the manager to control the 
station's finances. A knowledge of book- 
keeping and accounting procedures is 
necessary. "You handle the station's 
purse -strings. An understanding of bud- 
geting is an absolute must. Station eco- 
nomics is the responsibility of the GM. 
The idea is to control income and ex- 
penses in a way that yields a sufficient 
profit," says Roger Ingram of WZPL. 

The manager allocates and approves 

spending in each department. Heads of 
departments must work within the bud- 
gets they have helped establish. Budgets 
generally cover the expenses involved in 
the operation of a particular area within 
the station for a specified period of time, 
such as a six- or twelve -month period. 
No manager wants to spend more than 
is absolutely required. A thorough fa- 
miliarity with what is involved in run- 
ning the various departments within a 
station prevents waste and overspend- 
ing. "A manager has to know what is 
going on in programming, engineering, 
sales, actually every little corner of the 
station, in order to run a tight ship and 
make the most revenue possible. Of 
course, you should never cut corners 
simply for the sake of cutting corners. 
An operation must spend in order to 
make. You have to have effective cost 
control in all departments. That doesn't 
mean damaging the product through 
undernourishment either," says Evans. 

To ensure that the product the station 
offers is the best it can be, the station 
manager must keep in close touch with 
every department. Since the station's 
sound is what wins listeners, the man- 
ager must work closely with the program 
director and engineer. Both significantly 
contribute to the quality of the air prod- 
uct. The program director is responsible 
for what goes on the air, and the engi- 
neer is responsible for the way it sounds. 
Meanwhile, the marketing of the prod- 
uct is vital. This falls within the province 
of the sales department. Traditionally, 
the general manager works more closely 
with the station's sales manager than 
with anyone else. 

An excellent air product attracts lis- 
teners, and listeners attract sponsors. It 
is as basic as that. The formula works 
when all departments in a station work 
in unison and up to their potential, con- 
tends Marlin R. Taylor. "In radio our 
product is twofold -the programming we 
send over our frequency and the listen- 
ing audience we deliver to advertisers. A 

station's success is linked to customer/ 
listener satisfaction, just like a retail 
store's. If you don't have what the con- 
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sumer desires, or the quality doesn't meet 
his standards, he'll go elsewhere and 
generally won't return." 

In a fast -moving, dynamic industry like 
radio, where both cultural and techno- 
logical innovations have an impact on 
the way a station operates, the manager 
must stay informed and keep one eye to- 
ward the future. Financial projections 
must be based on data that include the 
financial implications of prospective and 
predicted events. An effective manager 
anticipates change and develops appm- 
priate plans to deal with it. Industry trade 
journals (Broadcasting, Radio and Rec- 
ords, The Radio Ink, Radio Business 
Report) and conferences conducted by 
organizations such as the National As- 
sociation of Broadcasters, and the Radio 
Advertising Bureau help keep the sta- 
tion manager informed of what tomor- 
row may bring. 

Station consultants and "rep compa- 
nies," which sell local station airtime to 
national advertising agencies, also sup- 
port the manager in his efforts to keep 
on top of things. "A station manager 
must utilize all that is available to stay 
in touch with what's out there. Foresight 
is an essential ingredient for any radio 
manager. Hindsight is not enough in an 
industry that operates with one foot in 
the future," says Lynn Christian, who 
summarizes the duties and responsibil- 
ities of a station manager: "To me the 
challenges of running today's radio sta- 
tion include building and maintaining 
audience ratings, attracting and keep- 
ing outstanding employees, increasing 
gross revenues annually, and creating a 
positive community image for the sta- 
tion -not necessarily in that order." 
KGLD's Bremkamp is more laconic. "It 
boils down to one sentence: Protect the 
license and turn a profit." 

ORGANIZATIONAL STRUCTURE 

Radio stations come in all sizes and gen- 
erally are classified as being either small, 
medium, or large (metro) market outlets. 
The size of the community that a station 
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serves usually reflects the size of its staff. 
That is to say, the station in a town of 
five thousand residents may have as few 
as six full-time employees. It is a ques- 
tion of economics. However, some small 
market radio outlets have staffs that ri- 
val those of larger market stations be- 
cause their income warrants it. Few small 
stations earn enough to have elaborate 
staffs, however. Out of financial neces- 
sity, an employee may serve in several 
capacities. The station's manager also 
may assume the duties of sales manager, 
and announcers often handle news re- 

FIGURE 2.5 
Publications such 
as these keep man- 
agers informed of in- 
dustry developments 
and issues. 
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FIGURE 2.6 
Organizational 
structure of a small 
market radio sta- 
tion. 
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sponsibilities. Meanwhile, everyone, in- 
cluding the station's secretary, may write 
commercial copy. The key word at the 
small station is flexibility, since each 
member of the staff is expected to per- 
form numerous tasks. 

Medium market stations are located in 
more densely populated areas. An outlet 
in a city with a population of between 
one hundred thousand and a half mil- 
lion may be considered medium sized. 
Albany, New York; Omaha, Nebraska; 
and Albuquerque, New Mexico are typi- 
cal medium markets. Greater competi- 
tion exists in these markets, more than 
in the small market where only one or 
two stations may be vying for the listen- 
ing audience. Each of the medium mar- 
kets cited has over a dozen stations. 

The medium market radio station av- 
erages twelve to twenty employees. While 
an overlapping of duties does occur even 
in the larger station, positions usually 
are more limited to specific areas of re- 
sponsibility. Seldom do announcers 
substitute as newspeople. Nor do sales 
people fill airshifts as is frequently the 
case at small outlets. (Reexamine fig. 
1.24, a medium market flow chart. ) 

Large (also referred to as "major" or 
"metro ") market radio stations broad- 

Office /Clerical 

Chief Engineer 

cast in the nation's most populated ur- 
ban centers. New York, Los Angeles, and 
Chicago rank first, second, and third, 
respectively. The top twenty radio mar- 
kets also include cities such as Houston, 
Philadelphia, Boston, Detroit, and San 
Francisco. Competition is greatest in the 
large markets, where as many as seventy 
stations may be dividing the audience 
pie. 

Major market stations employ as many 
as fifty to sixty people and as few as 
twenty, depending on the nature of their 
format. Stations relying on automation, 
regardless of the size of their market, 
usually employ fewer people. 

What follows are brief descriptions of 
department head duties and responsi- 
bilities. They are expanded upon in later 
chapters. These individuals are regarded 
as station middle management and gen- 
erally report directly to the station's 
manager. 

Operations Manager 
Second only to the general manager in 
level of authority, the operations man- 
ager (not all stations have such a slot) is 
sometimes considered the station's as- 
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sistant manager. The operations man- 
ager's duties include: 

Supervising administrative (office) staff 
Helping to develop station policies and 
see that they are implemented 
Handling departmental budgeting 
Keeping abreast of government rules 
and regulations pertaining to entire 
operation 
Working as the liaison with the com- 
munity to ensure that the station 
provides appropriate service and 
maintains its "good guy" image 

Duties tend to be more skewed toward 
programming and may even include the 

1 

Public 
Affairs/ 

Director 

Assistant 

Chief 
Engineer 

Technicians 

Building 
Mainte- 
nance 

job of station programmer. In cases such 
as this, the operations manager's duties 
are designed with a primary emphasis 
on on -air operations. Assistant program 
directors are commonly appointed to 
work with the operations manager to ac- 
complish programming goals. Not all 
stations have established this position, 
preferring the department head to sta- 
tion manager approach. 

Program Director 
One of the three key department head 
positions at a radio station, the program 
director is responsible for: 

FIGURE 2.7 
Organizational 
structure of a larger 
market radio sta- 
tion. 
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Developing and executing format 
Hiring and managing air staff 
Establishing the schedule of airshifts 
Monitoring the station to ensure con- 
sistency and quality of product 
Keeping abreast of competition and 
trends that may affect programming 
Maintaining the music library 
Complying with FCC rules and regu- 
lations 
Directing the efforts of the news and 
public affairs areas 

Sales Manager 
The sales manager's position is a pivotal 
one at any radio station, involving: 

Generating station income by direct- 
ing the sale of commercial airtime 
Supervising sales staff 
Working with the station's rep com- 
pany to attract national advertisers 
Assigning lists of retail accounts and 
local advertising agencies to salespeo- 
ple 
Establishing sales quotas 
Coordinating on -air and in -store sales 
promotions 
Developing sales materials and rate 
cards 

Chief Engineer 
The chief engineer's job is a vital station 
function. Responsibilities include: 

Operating the station within pre- 
scribed technical parameters estab- 
lished by the FCC 
Purchasing, repairing, and maintain- 
ing equipment 
Monitoring signal fidelity 
Adapting studios for programming 
needs 
Setting up remote broadcast opera- 
tions 
Working closely with the programming 
department 

WHOM MANAGERS HIRE 

Managers want to staff their stations 
with the most qualified individuals. Their 
criteria go beyond education and work 
experience to include various personal- 
ity characteristics. "A strong résumé is 
important, but the type of person is what 
really decides it for me. The goal is to 
hire someone who will fit in nicely with 
the rest of the station's members. A sta- 
tion is a bit like a family in that it is never 
too large and people are in fairly close 
contact with one another. Integrity, 
imagination, intelligence, and a desire 
to succeed are the basic qualities that I 

look for when hiring," says Christopher 
Spruce, general manager of WZON -AM, 
Bangor, Maine, a station that is owned 
by novelist Stephen King. (The "ZON" in 
the call letters was adopted from the 
1960s television program "Twilight 
Zone. ") 

Ambition and a positive attitude are 
attributes that rank high among most 
managers. "People with a sincere desire 
to be the best, to win, are the kind who 
really bolster an operation. Our objective 
when I headed Viacom Radio was to be 
number one at what we did, so any 
amount of negativity or complacency was 
viewed as counterproductive," says Norm 
Feuer. Lynn Christian, who once served 
as Feuer's boss while manager of a Miami 
radio station, says that competitiveness 
and determination are among the qual- 
ities he, too, looks for, and adds loyalty 
and dedication to the list. "Commitment 
to the station's philosophy and goals 
must exist in every employee or there are 
soft spots in the operation. In today's 
marketplace you have to operate from a 
position of strength, and this takes a staff 
that is with you all the way." 

Stability and reliability are high on any 
manager's list. Radio is known as a no- 
madic profession, especially the pro- 
gramming end. Deejays tend to come and 
go, sometimes disappearing in the night. 
"A manager strives to staff his station 
with dependable people. I want an em- 
ployee who is stable and there when he 
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or she is supposed to be," states Dunck - 
lee. 

A station can ill afford to shut down 
because an air person fails to show up 
for his scheduled shift. When a no -show 
occurs, the station's continuity is dis- 
rupted both internally and externally. 
Within the station, adjustments must be 
made to fill the void created by the ab- 
sent employee. At the same time, a sub- 
stitute deejay often detracts from efforts 
to instill in the audience the feeling that 
it can rely on the station. 

Managers are wary of individuals with 
fragile or oversized egos. "No prima don- 
nas, please! I want a person who is able 
to accept constructive criticism and use 
it to his or her advantage without feeling 
that he is being attacked. The ability to 
look at oneself objectively and make the 
adjustments that need to be made is very 
important," observes KSKU's Cliff Shank. 
Carl Evans echoes his sentiments. 
"Open- mindedness is essential. An em- 
ployee who feels that he can't learn any- 
thing from anyone or is never wrong is 
usually a fly in the ointment." 

Honesty and candor are universally de- 
sired qualities, says Bremkamp. "Every 
station manager appreciates an em- 
ployee who is forthright and direct, one 
who does not harbor ill feelings or unex- 
pressed opinions and beliefs. An air of 
openness keeps things from seething and 
possibly erupting. I prefer an employee 
to come to me and say what is on his or 
her mind, rather than keep things sealed 
up inside. The lid eventually pops and 
then you have a real problem on your 
hands." 

Self- respect and esteem for the organ- 
ization are uniquely linked, claims 
WFKY's J.G. Salter. "If an individual does 
not feel good about himself, he cannot 
feel good about the world around him. 
This is not a question of ego, but rather 
one of appropriate self -perception. A 
healthy self -image and attitude in an 
employee makes that person easier to 
manage and work with. The secret is 
identifying potential problems or weak- 
nesses in prospective employees before 
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you sign them on. It's not easy without 
a degree in Freud." 

Other personal qualities that man- 
agers look for in employees are patience, 
enthusiasm, discipline, creativeness, 
logic, and compassion. "You look for as 
much as you can during the interview 
and, of course, fill in the gaps with phone 
calls to past employers. After that, you 
hope that your decision bears fruit," says 
WZON's Spruce. 

THE MANAGER AND THE 
PROFIT MOTIVE 

Earlier we discussed the unique nature 
of the radio medium and the particular 
challenges that face station managers as 
a consequence. Radio, indeed, is a form 
of "show business," and both words of 
the term are particularly applicable since 
the medium is at once stage and store. 
Radio provides entertainment to the 
public and, in turn, sells the audience it 
attracts to advertisers. 

The general manager is answerable to 
many: the station's owners, listeners, 
and sponsors. However, the party the 
manager must first please in order to 
keep his or her own job is the station's 
owner and, more often than not, this 
person's number one concern is profit. 
As in any business, the more money the 
manager generates the happier the 
owner. 

Critics have chided the medium for 
what they argue is an obsessive preoc- 
cupation with making money that has 
resulted in a serious shortage of high - 
quality, innovative programming. They 
lament too much sameness. Meanwhile, 
station managers often are content to air 
material that draws the kind of audience 
that advertisers want to reach. 

Marlin Taylor observes that too many 
managers overemphasize profit at the 
expense of the operation. "Not nearly 
enough of the radio operators in this 
country are truly committed to running 
the best possible stations they can, either 
because that might cost them more 
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money or they simply don't understand 
or care what it means to be the best. In 
my opinion, probably no more than 20 
percent of the nation's stations are striv- 
ing to become the IBM of radio, that is, 
striving for true excellence. Many simply 
are being milked for what the owners and 
managers can take out of them." 

The pursuit of profits forces the sta- 
tion manager to employ the program- 
ming format that will yield the best 
payday. In several markets certain for- 
mats, such as classical and jazz, which 
tend to attract limited audiences, have 
been dropped in favor of those which 
draw greater numbers. In some in- 
stances, the actions of stations have 
caused outcries by unhappy and disen- 
franchised listeners who feel that their 
programming needs are being disre- 
garded. Several disgruntled listener 
groups have gone to court in an attempt 
to force stations to reinstate abandoned 
formats. Since the government currently 
avoids involvement in programming de- 
cisions, leaving it up to stations to do as 
they see fit, little has come of their pro- 
tests. 

The dilemma facing today's radio sta- 
tion manager stems from the complexity 
of having to please numerous factions 
while still earning enough money to jus- 
tify his or her continued existence at the 
station. Marlin Taylor has suggested that 
stations reinvest more of their profits as 
a method of upgrading the overall qual- 
ity of the medium. "Overcutting can have 
deleterious effects. A station can be too 
lean, even anemic. In other words, you 
have to put something in to get some- 
thing out. Too much draining leaves the 
operation arid and subject to criticism 
by the listening public. It behooves the 
station manager to keep this thought in 
mind and, if necessary, impress it upon 
ownership. The really successful opera- 
tions know full well that money has to 
be spent to nurture and develop the kind 
of product that delivers both impressive 
financial returns and listener praise." 

While it is the manager who must deal 
with bottom -line expectations, it is also 
the manager who is expected to main- 

tain product integrity. The effective 
manager takes pride in the unique role 
radio plays in society and does not hand 
it over to advertisers, notes KGLD's 
Bremkamp. "You have to keep close tabs 
on your sales department. They are out 
to sell the station, sometimes one way or 
the other. Overly zealous salespeople can, 
on occasion, become insensitive to the 
station's format in their quest for ad dol- 
lars. Violating the format is like mixing 
fuel oil with water. You may fill your tank 
for less money, but you're not likely to 
get very far. The onus is placed on the 
manager to protect the integrity of the 
product while making a dollar. Actually, 
doing the former usually takes care of 
the latter." 

Conscientious station managers are 
aware of the obligations confronting 
them, and sensitive to the criticism that 
crass commercialism can produce a des- 
ert or "wasteland" of bland and unin- 
spired programming. They are also aware 
that while gaps and voids may exist in 
radio programming and that certain seg- 
ments of the population may not be get- 
ting exactly what they want, it is up to 
them to produce enough income to pay 
the bills and meet the ownership's ex- 
pectations. 

THE MANAGER AND THE 
COMMUNITY 

In the early 1980s, the FCC reduced the 
extent to which radio stations must be- 
come involved in community affairs. As- 
certainment procedures requiring that 
stations determine and address com- 
munity issues have all but been elimi- 
nated. If a station chooses to do so, it 
may spin the hits twenty-four hours a 
day and virtually divorce itself from the 
concerns of the community. However, a 
station that opts to function independ- 
ently of the community to which it is 
licensed may find itself on the outside 
looking in. This is especially true of small 
market stations which, for practical 
business reasons, traditionally have cul- 
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tivated a strong connection with the 
community. 

A station manager is aware that it is 
important to the welfare of his or her 
organization to behave as a good citizen 
and neighbor. While the sheer number 
of stations in vast metropolitan areas 
makes it less crucial that a station ex- 
hibit civic -mindedness, the small mar- 
ket radio outlet often finds that the level 
of business it generates is relative to its 
community involvement. Therefore, 
maintaining a relationship with the town 
leaders, civic groups, and religious lead- 
ers, among others, enhances a station's 
visibility and status and ultimately af- 
fects business. No small market station 
can hope to operate autonomously and 
attract the majority of local advertisers. 
Stations that remain aloof in the com- 
munity in which they broadcast seldom 
realize their full revenue potential. 

One of the nation's foremost figures in 
broadcast management, Ward Quaal, 
president of the Ward L. Quaal Corn - 
pany, observes, "A manager must not 
only be tied, or perhaps I should say 
`married' to a station, but he or she must 
have total involvement in the commu- 
nity. This is very meaningful, whether 
the market is Cheyenne, Cincinnati, or 
Chicago. The community participation 
builds the proper image for the station 
and the manager and concurrently aids, 
dramatically, business development and 
produces lasting sales strength." 

Cognizant of the importance of fos- 
tering an image of goodwill and civic - 
mindedness, the station manager seeks 
to become a member in good standing 
in the community. Radio managers often 
actively participate in groups or associ- 
ations, such as the local Chamber of 
Commerce, Jaycees, Kiwanis, Rotary 
Club, Optimists, and others, and en- 
courage members of their staff to be- 
come similarly involved. The station also 
strives to heighten its status in the com- 
munity by devoting airtime to issues and 
events of local importance and by mak- 
ing its microphones available to citizens 
for discussions of matters pertinent to 
the area. In so doing, the station be- 
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comes regarded as an integral part of the 
community, and its value grows propor- 
tionately. 

Surveys have shown that over a third 
of the managers of small market radio 
stations are native to the area their sig- 
nal serves. This gives them a vested in- 
terest in the quality of life in their 
community and motivates them to use 
the power of their medium to further im- 
prove living conditions. 

Medium and large market station 
managers realize, as well, the benefits 
derived from participating in commu- 
nity activities. "If you don't localize and 
take part in the affairs of the city or town 
from which you draw your income, you're 
operating at a disadvantage. You have to 
tune in your audience if you expect them 
to do likewise," says KGLD's Bremkamp. 

The manager has to work to bring the 
station and the community together. Ne- 
glecting this responsibility lessens the 
station's chance for prosperity, or even 
survival. Community involvement is a 
key to success. 

THE MANAGER AND THE 
GOVERNMENT 

Earlier in this chapter, station manager 
Richard Bremkamp cited protecting the 
license as one of the primary functions 
of the general manager. By "protecting" 
the license he meant conforming to the 
rules and regulations established by the 
FCC for the operation of broadcast fa- 
cilities. Since failure to fulfill the obli- 
gations of a license may result in punitive 
actions, such as reprimands, fines, and 
even the revocation of the privilege to 
broadcast, managers have to be aware of 
the laws affecting station operations and 
see to it that they are observed by all con- 
cerned. 

The manager delegates responsibili- 
ties to department heads who are di- 
rectly involved in the areas affected by 
the commission's regulations. For ex- 
ample, the program director will attend 
to the legal station identification, sta- 
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FIGURE 2.8 
Station's income 
statement contain- 
ing budget. The sta- 
tion manager must 
be adept at directing 
station finances. 

tion logs, program content, and a myriad 
of other concerns of interest to the gov- 
ernment. Meanwhile, the chief engineer 
is responsible for meeting technical 
standards, while the sales manager is 
held accountable for the observance of 
certain business and financial practices. 
Other members of the station also are 
assigned various responsibilities appli- 
cable to the license. Of course, in the end 
it is the manager who must guarantee 
that the station's license to broadcast is, 
indeed, protected. 

Contained in Title 47, Part 73 of the 
Code of Federal Regulations (CFR) are 
all the rules and regulations pertaining 
to radio broadcast operations. The sta- 
tion manager keeps the annual update 
of this publication accessible to all those 
employees involved in maintaining the 
license. A copy of the CFR may be ob- 
tained through the Superintendent of 
Documents, Government Printing Of- 

fice, Washington, D.C. 20402. A modest 
fee is charged. Specific inquiries con- 
cerning the publication can be ad- 
dressed to the Director, Office of the 
Federal Register, National Archives 
and Records Service, General Servi- 
ces Administration, Washington, D.C. 
20408. 

To give an idea of the scope of this 
document, as well as the government's 
dicta concerning broadcasters, the CFR's 
index to radio broadcast services is in- 
cluded as an appendix to this chapter. 
Immediately apparent from a perusal of 
the index is the preponderance of items 
that come under the auspices of the en- 
gineering department. Obviously, the 
FCC is concerned with many areas of ra- 
dio operation, but its focus on the tech- 
nical aspect is prodigious. Many other 
items involve programming and sales, 
and, of course, responsibilities also over- 
lap into other areas of the station. 
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To reiterate, although the station 
manager shares the duties involved in 
complying with the FCC's regulations 
with other staff members, he holds pri- 
mary responsibility for keeping the sta- 
tion out of trouble and on the air. 

In chapter 1 it was noted that many of 
the rules and regulations pertaining to 
the daily operation of a radio station have 
undergone revision or have been re- 
scinded. Since the CFR is published an- 
nually, certain parts may become obsolete 
during that period. John E. Byrne, di- 
rector of the Office of the Federal Reg- 
ister, suggests that the Federal Register, 
from which the CFR derives its infor- 
mation, be consulted monthly. "These 
two publications must be used together 
to determine the latest version of any 
given rule," says Byrne. A station may 
subscribe to the Federal Register or visit 
the local library. 

Since the FCC may, at any time during 
normal business hours, inspect a radio 
station to see that it is in accord with 
the rules and regulations, a manager 
makes certain that everything is in or- 
der. An FCC inspection checklist is 
contained in the CFR, and industry or- 
ganizations, such as the National Asso- 
ciation of Broadcasters (NAB), provide 
member stations with similar check- 
lists. Occasionally, managers run mock 
inspections in preparation for the real 
thing. A state of preparedness prevents 
embarrassment and problems. 

THE PUBLIC FILE 

Radio stations are required by the FCC 
to maintain a Public File. This, too, is 
ultimately the manager's responsibility. 
However, other members of a station's 
staff are typically required to update cer- 
tain elements of the file. 

The purpose of the file is to provide 
the general population access to infor- 
mation pertaining to the way a station 
has conducted itself during a license pe- 
riod. 

Interest in a station's Public File often 
increases around license renewal pe- 
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riods, when members of a community 
may choose to challenge a station's right 
to continue broadcasting. 

The FCC expects a station's Public File 
to contain the following (this is subject 
to change as rules and regulations are 
revised): 

"The Public and Broadcasting -A Pro- 
cedural Manual" (revised edition) 

Annual employment reports 
Copies of all FCC applications (power in- 

creases, original construction permit, 
facilities changes, license renewals) 

Ownership reports 
Political file 
Letters from the public 
Quarterly issues 
Local public notices 

The Public File must be located in the 
community in which the station is li- 
censed. Most stations keep the file at 
their main studio facility rather than at 
another public location, which is also 
permissible. 

The Public File is often the first place 
FCC agents look when they inspect a sta- 
tion. So it must be readily available. 

It is imperative that the file be kept up 
to date. As a general rule, files are re- 
tained for a period of seven years. 

More detailed information pertaining 
to a station's Public File may be found 
in Section 73.3526 of the FCC's Rules 
and Regulations. 

THE MANAGER AND UNIONS 

The unions most active in radio are the 
American Federation of Television and 
Radio Artists (AFTRA), the National As- 
sociation of Broadcast Employees and 
Technicians (NABET), and the Interna- 
tional Brotherhood of Electrical Workers 
(IBEW). Major market radio stations are 
the ones most likely to be unionized. The 
overwhelming majority of American sta- 
tions are nonunion, and, in fact, in re- 
cent years union memberships have 
declined. 

Dissatisfaction with wages and bene- 
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FIGURE 2.9 
FCC Ownership and 
License application 
forms. 

Federal Communications Commission 
wasnington. D.C. 20554 APPLICATION FOR NEW BROADCAST STATION LICENSE 

(Carefully read instructions before filling out Form) 

RETURN ONLY FORM TO FCC 

Approved by OMB 
3090 -0029 

Expires 9130/90 

For Commission Fee Use Only 
FEE NO: 

FEE TYPE: 

FEE AMT: 

O SEO: 

For Applicant Fee Use Only 

Is a fee submitted with this 

application? Yes No 

If No, indicate reason therefor (check one box): 

Nonfeeable application 

Fee Exempt (See 47 CF.R. Section 1.1112) 

Noncommercial educational licensee 

Goverrmental entity 

SECTION I - GENERAL DATA 

For Commission Use Only 

File No. 

Legal Name of Applicant Mailing Address 

City State Zip Code 

Telephone No. (include area code) 

1. Facilities authorized by construction permit 

This application is for: 

EAM Directional 

Call Letters 

Commercial [1 Noncommercial 

EAM Non - Directional FM Directional El FM Non -Directional TV 

Community of License Construction Permit 
File No. 

Modification of Construction 
Permit File No(s). 

Expiration Date of Last 
Construction Permit 

2. Is the station now operating pursuant to automatic program test authority in accordance with 47 CF.R. FeO E No 

Section 73.1620? 

If No, explain. 

3. Have all the terms, conditions, and obligations set forth in the above described construction permit been Yes No 

fully met? 

If No, state exceptions. 

4. Apart from the changes already reported, has any cause or circumstance arisen since the grant of the Yes Ei No 

underlying construction permit which would result in any statement or representation contained in the 

construction permit application to be now incorrect? 

If Yes, explain. 

5. Has the permittee filed its Ownership Report (CC Form 323) or ownership certification in accordance Ei Yes Ei No 

with 47 CF.R. Section 73.3615(b)? 

If No, explain. 
EiDoes not apply 

FCC 302 

.rune 199e 

www.americanradiohistory.com

www.americanradiohistory.com


STATION MANAGEMENT 49 

The APPLICANT hereby waives any claie to the use of any particular frequency or of the electromagnetic specVRrt as-against 
the regulatory power of the United States because of the previous use of the sane, whether by license or otherwise, and 
requests an authorization in accordance with this application. (See Section 304 of the Communications Act of 1934, as 

amended.) 

The APPLICANT acknowledges that all the statements made in this application and attached exhibits are considered material 
representations and that all the exhibits are a material part hereof and are incorporated herein as set out in full in the application. 

CERTFICATION 

I certify that the statements in this application are true, complete, and correct to the best of my knowledge and belief, and are 
made in good faith. 

Name of Applicant Signature 

Title Date 

WILLFUL FALSE STATEMENTS MADE ON THIS FORM ARE PUNISHABLE BY FINE AND IMPRISONMENT, 
U.S. CODE, TITLE 16, SECTION 1001. 

FCC NOTICE TO INDIVIDUALS REQUIRED BY THE PRIVACY ACT AND THE PAPERWORK REDUCTION ACT 

The solicitation of personal information requested in this application is authorized by the Communications Act of 1934, as 
amended. The principal purpose for which the information will be used is to determine if the benefit requested Is consistent 
with the public interest. The staff, consisting variously of attorneys, engineers, and applications examiners, will use the 
information to determine whether the application should be granted, denied, dismissed, or designated for hearing. If all the 
information requested is not provided, the application may be returned without action having been taken upon it or its processing 
may be delayed while a request is made to provide the missing information. Accordingkr, every effort should be made to provide 
all necessary information. Your response is required to obtain the requested authorization. 

THE FOREGOING NOTICE IS REQUIRED BY THE PRIVACY ACT OF 1974, P.L. 93 -678, DECEMBER 31, 1974, 6 U.S.C. 
56281431, AND THE PAPERWORK REDUCTION ACT OF 1960, P.L. 96 -611, DECEMBER 11, 1990, 44 U.S.C. 3607. 

Fcc 302 (Pegs 21 

.warn Iees 

FIGURE 2.9 
continued 
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FIGURE 2.9 
continued xpproysa Gy OMB 

x1B0.0pre 
F.pfres er30/92 

Una. Sinn or Amencs 
Federal comet oucavo s Cornmaian 
Wenigron. o C. 20561 

Ownership Report 
NOTE: Before filling out this form, read attached instructions 

Section 310fdl of the Communications Act of 1934 requires that consent 

of the Commission must be obtained prior to the assignment or transfer of 
control of a station license or construction permit. This form may not be used 

to report or request an assignment of license /permit or transfer of control 
(except to report an assignment of license /permit or transfer of control made 

pursuant to prior Commission consent). 

I certify that I am 

of 

CERTIFICATION 

(Official tide, sw Instruction 1) 

(Exact legal title or name of respondent) 

that I have examined this Report, that to the best of my knowledge and belief, 
all statements in the Report are true, correct and complete. 

(Date of certification must be within 60 days of the date shown in Item 1 and 

in no event prior to Item I date): 

1. All of the information furnished in this Report is accurst* as of 

, 19 . 

I Date must comply with Section 73.361S/a1, i.e., information must be 
current within 60 days of the filing of this report, when 1(al below is 

checked.) 

This repon is filed pursuant to Instruction Icheck one) 

i(a) 
Transfer of 1(C) El Other Annual 1(b) Control of 
ASS l9rmant 
of License 

for the following stations: 

(Signature) 

19 

(Date) 

Telephone No of respondent (include area code): 

Any person who willfully makes false statements on this report can be punished 
by fine or imprisonment. U.S. Code, Title 18, Section 1001. 

Narre and Post Office Address of respondent: 

Call Letters Location Class of service 4. Name of entity, if other than licensee or permittee, for which report is filed 

Wee Instruction 31: 

Give the name of any corporation or other entity for whom a separate 5. Respondent is 

Report is filed due to its interest in the subject licensee ISee Instruction 31: 

Show the attributable interests in any other broadcast station of the 
respondent. Also, show any interest of the respondent, whether or not 
attributable, which is 5% or more of the ownership of any other 
broadcast station or any newspaper or CAN entity in the same market 

or with overlapping signals in the same broadcast service, as described 

in Sections 73.3555 and 76.501 of the Commissions Rules. 

Sole Proprietorship 

For -profit corporation 

Not -for- profit corporation 

General Partnership 

Limited Partnership 

Other, 

Ifa limited partnersht0 certification statement included as In Instruction 0? 

Yes No 

FCC 323 

February 1990 
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6 List as contracts and other instructions required to be filed by Section 73.3613 of the Commission's Rules and Regulations. (Only licensees, pemtittees, or e entity with a majority 
otherwise exercises de facto control over the subject licensee or permitter" shall respond.) 

reporting ty interest In or that 

Description of contract or instrument Name of parson or organization 
with whom contract In made 

Date of Execution Date of Expiration 

7. Capitalization Only licensees, permittees, or a reporting entity with a majority interest in or that othn wine exardaa de facto control over the subject licensee or permitter., shall respond.) 

Class of Stock (preferred, common or other) Voting or Non- voting 

Number of Shares 

Authorized lamed and 
Outstanding 

Treasury Unissued 

Remarks concerning (entity relationships, attribution exemptions and certifications: I See Intonations 4, 6 and 61 

FCC 323.F.s. 2 

Fartwy INC 

fits, coupled with a desire for greater se- 
curity, often are what motivate station 
employees to vote for a union. Managers 
seldom encourage the presence of a union 
since many believe that unions impede 
and constrict their ability to control the 
destiny of their operations. However, a 
small percentage of managers believe that 
the existence of a union may actually sta- 
bilize the working environment and cut 
down on personnel turnover. 

It is the function of the union to act 
as a bargaining agent working in "good 
faith" with station employees and man- 
agement to upgrade and improve work- 
ing conditions. The focus of union efforts 

usually is in the areas of salary, sick leave, 
vacation, promotion, hiring, termina- 
tion, working hours, and retirement 
benefits, among others. 

A unionized station appoints or elects 
a shop steward who works as a liaison 
between the union, which represents the 
employees, and the station's manage- 
ment. Employees may lodge complaints 
or grievances with the shop steward, who 
will then review the union's contract with 
the station and proceed accordingly. 
Station managers are obliged to work 
within the agreement that they, along 
with the union, helped formulate. 

As stated, unions are a fact of life in 

FIGURE 2.9 
continued 
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FIGURE 2.10 
NAB offers members 
a variety of services. 
Courtesy NAB. 

many major markets. They are far less 
prevalent elsewhere, although unions do 
exist in some medium and even small 
markets. Most small operations would 
find it impractical, if not untenable, to 
function under a union contract. Union 
demands would quite likely cripple most 
marginal or small profit operations. 

Managers who extend employees every 
possible courtesy and operate in a fair 
and reasonable manner are rarely af- 
fected by unions, whose prime objective 
is to protect and ensure the rights of sta- 
tion workers. 

THE MANAGER AND INDUSTRY 
ASSOCIATIONS 

Every year the National Association of 
Broadcasters (NAB) and a variety of spe- 

NAB keeps you Informed. 

RadloWeek gives you sales, programming 
and management ideas. plus the latest on 
NAB's advocacy efforts at the FCC and on 
Capitol Hill. 

Legal Counsel Memos provide general 
information on legal issues of interest to the 
broadcasting industry. 

Tech -Check features new high -tech products. 
innovative engineering techniques and new 
technology applications. 

Engineering Clearinghouse lists broadcast 
equipment for sole. Stations can participate 
with thee own listing of items for sale. 

Employment Clearinghouse offers stations a 
free nationwide job reference service to top 
into qualified employees including minorities 
and women. 

National Campaigns furnishes comprehen- 
sive public service campaigns that can 
generate local sponsorship for your station. 
NAB produces model community campaigns 
to combat drug and alcohol abuse, increase 
voter awareness and educate the public 
about AIDS and other vital concerns. 

Broadcast Resource Directory is a guide to 
NAB's Associate members' products and 
services. 

Informational Brochures Include New Radio 
Station Owner Checklist, Computer Software 
Directory, Labor Styles and Programming & 
Production Directory. 

cialized and regional organizations con- 
duct conferences and seminars intended 
to generate industry awareness and 
unity. At these gatherings, held at var- 
ious locations throughout the country, 
radio managers and station personnel 
exchange ideas and share experiences, 
which they bring back to their stations. 

The largest broadcast industry trade 
organization is the NAB, which was orig- 
inally conceived out of a need to improve 
operating conditions in the 1920s. Ini- 
tially only a lobbying organization, the 
NAB has maintained that focus while 
expanding considerably in scope. The 
primary objective of the organization is 
to support and promote the stability and 
development of the industry. 

Thousands of radio stations also are 
members of the Radio Advertising Bu- 
reau (RAB), which was founded in 1951, 
a time when radio's fate was in serious 
jeopardy due to the rise in television's 
popularity. "The RAB is designed to serve 
as the sales and marketing arm of Amer- 
ica's commercial radio industry. Mem- 
bers include radio stations, broadcast 
groups, networks, station representa- 
tives, and associated industry organi- 
zations in every market, in all fifty states," 
explains RAB's Kenneth J. Costa. 

Dozens of other broadcast trade or- 
ganizations focus their attention on spe- 
cific areas within the radio station, and 
regional and local broadcast organiza- 
tions are numerous. Listed below is a 
partial rundown of national organiza- 
tions that support the efforts of radio 
broadcasters. A more comprehensive list 
may be found in Broadcasting Year- 
book, the definitive industry directory, 
or by consulting local area directories. 

National Association of Broadcasters - 
1771 N Street, N.W., Washington, D.C. 
20036. 

Radio Advertising Bureau -304 Park 
Avenue, New York, NY 10010. 

National Association of Farm Broad- 
casters -Box 119, Topeka, KS 66601. 

American Women in Radio and Tele- 
vision -1101 Connecticut Avenue, 
N.W., Suite 700, Washington, D.C. 
20036. 
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Broadcast Education Association -1771 
N Street, N.W., Washington, D.C. 
20036. 

Broadcast Pioneers -320 W. 57th Street, 
New York, NY 10019. 

Clear Channel Broadcasting Service - 
1776 K Street, N.W., Washington, D.C. 
20006 

National Association of Black Owned 
Broadcasters -1730 M Street, N.W., 
Suite 412, Washington, D.C. 20036. 

National Religious Broadcasters -CN 
1926, Morristown, NJ 07960. 

Radio Network Association -51 E. 42nd 
Street, Suite 410, New York, NY 10017. 

Radio -Television News Directors Asso- 
ciation -1717 K Street, N.W., Wash- 
ington, D.C. 20006. 

Society of Broadcast Engineers -7002 
Graham Road, Suite 118, Indianapo- 
lis, IN 46220. 

Association of Black Broadcasters -3 E. 
4th Street, Cincinnati, OH 45202. 

NAB membership dues are based on a 
voluntary declaration of a station's an- 
nual gross revenues. The RAB and oth- 
ers take a similar approach. Some 
organizations require individual mem- 
bership fees, which often are absorbed 
by the radio station as well. 

BUYING OR BUILDING A RADIO 
STATION 

The process involved in the purchase of 
an existing radio facility is fairly com- 
plex. There is much to take into consid- 
eration. For one thing, it is rarely a quick 
and easy procedure because the FCC 
must approve of all station transfers 
(sales). 

The FCC examines the background of 
any would -be station owner. Licensees 
must be U.S. citizens and must, among 
other things: 

Not have a criminal record 
Be able to prove financial stability 
Have a solid personal and professional 
history 
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1.'1\1 II ti nW, III Nil', 

Anyone interested in purchasing a ra- 
dio property should employ the services 
of an attorney and/or broker who spe- 
cializes in this area (consult Broadcast- 
ing and Cable Market Place for listings 
or contact the NAB). 

The following points should be care- 
fully considered before definitive action 
is taken to purchase a station: 

Analyze the market in which the sta- 
tion is located. 
Evaluate the facilities and assets. 
Hire a technical consultant. 
Assess existing contracts, leases, and 
agreements. 
Research financial records. 
Examine the Public File. 
Probe the FCC's file. 

FIGURE 2.11 
The NAB's Crystal 
Awards are pre- 
sented to those 
stations with exem- 
plary community 
service. Courtesy 
NAB. 
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According to radio station acquisition 
expert Erwin G. Krasnow, "The due dil- 
igence process involved in the acquisi- 
tion of a radio station typically includes 
a review of the general economic and op- 
erational conditions, as well as such 
areas as the financial and accounting 
systems, programming, technical facili- 
ties, legal matters, marketing, employee 
benefits, and personnel and environ- 
mental matters. The objective of due dil- 
igence is to obtain information that will 
(a) influence the decision of whether or 
not to proceed with the acquisition; and 
(b) have an effect on the purchase price 
or working capital adjustment." 

Purchasing a broadcast property is 
unlike any other kind of acquisition be- 
cause of the unique nature of the busi- 
ness. It is important to keep in mind that 
in the end a station owner does not own 
a frequency. An operator is merely 
granted permission (a license) to prop- 
agate a signal for a prescribed period of 
time (seven years) and then must reapply 
to continue broadcasting. 

If an individual wishes to create a sta- 
tion from scratch, an application for a 
construction permit (CP) must be filled 
out and submitted to the FCC. This too 
is quite involved and requires special ex- 
pertise as it is necessary to determine 
whether a new station can be accom- 
modated on the existing broadcast bands 
in the area of proposed operation. 

If it can be proven that an available 
frequency exists and that no interfer- 
ence will occur, a CP may be granted. 
The applicant is then given a specified 
amount of time to commence and com- 
plete construction. 

Before proceeding with a CP request, 
it is incumbent on the applicant to meet 
all of the criteria for station ownership 
set by the FCC. 

CHAPTER HIGHLIGHTS 

1. Radio's unique character requires 
that station managers deal with a wide 
variety of talents and personalities. 

2. The authoritarian approach to 
management implies that the general 
manager makes all of the policy deci- 
sions. The collaborative approach allows 
the general manager to involve other sta- 
tion staff in the formation of policy. The 
hybrid or chief collaborator approach 
combines elements of both the authori- 
tarian and collaborative management 
models. The chief collaborator manage- 
ment approach is most prevalent in ra- 
dio today. 

3. To attain management status an 
individual needs a solid formal educa- 
tion and practical experience in many 
areas of station operation -especially 
sales. 

4. Key managerial functions include: 
operating in a manner that produces the 
greatest profit, meeting corporate expec- 
tations, formulating station policy and 
seeing to its implementation, hiring and 
retaining good people, inspiring staff to 
do their best, training new employees, 
maintaining communication with all de- 
partments to assure an excellent air 
product, and keeping an eye toward the 
future. 

5. The operations manager, second 
only to the general manager at those sta- 
tions that have established this posi- 
tion, supervises administrative staff, 
helps develop and implement station 
policy, handles departmental budgeting, 
functions as regulatory watchdog, and 
works as liaison with the community. 
The program director is responsible for 
format, hires and manages air staff, 
schedules airshifts, monitors air prod- 
uct quality, keeps abreast of compe- 
tition, maintains the music library, 
complies with FCC rules, and directs the 
efforts of news and public affairs. The 
sales manager heads the sales staff, 
works with the station's rep company, 
assigns account lists to salespeople, 
establishes sales quotas, coordinates 
sales promotions, and develops sales 
materials and rate cards. The chief en- 
gineer operates within the FCC tech- 
nical parameters; purchases, repairs, 
and maintains equipment; monitors 
signal fidelity; adapts studios for pro- 
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gramming needs; sets up remote broad- 
casts; and works closely with program- 
ming. 

6. Managers hire individuals who pos- 
sess: a solid formal education, strong 
professional experience, ambition, a 
positive attitude, reliability, humility, 
honesty, self -respect, patience, enthu- 
siasm, discipline, creativity, logic, and 
compassion. 

7. Radio provides entertainment to the 
public and, in turn, sells the audience it 
attracts to advertisers. It is the station 
manager who must ensure a profit, but 
he or she must also maintain product 
integrity. 

8. To foster a positive community im- 
age, the station manager becomes ac- 
tively involved in the community and 
devotes airtime to community con- 
cerns -even though the FCC recently re- 
duced a station's obligation to do so. 

9. Although the station manager del- 
egates responsibility for compliance with 
FCC regulations to appropriate depart- 
ment heads, the manager is ultimately 
responsible for "protecting" the license. 
Title 47, Part 73 of the Code of Federal 
Regulations contains the rules pertain- 
ing to radio broadcast operations. Up- 
dates of regulations are listed monthly 
in the Federal Register. 

10. Radio stations are required to 
maintain a Public File and to make it 
available to the public during normal 
business hours. 

11. The American Federation of Tele- 
vision and Radio Artists (AFTRA), the 
National Association of Broadcast Em- 
ployees and Technicians (NABET), and 
the International Brotherhood of Elec- 
trical Workers (IBEW) are the unions 
most active in radio. 

12. The National Association of Broad- 
casters (NAB) and the Radio Advertising 
Bureau (RAB) are among the largest ra- 
dio trade industry organizations. 

13. A person must be a U.S. citizen to 
hold a broadcast license. The FCC in- 
vestigates all would -be station owners. 
To put a new station on the air, a con- 
struction permit (CP) application must 
be submitted to the FCC. 
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APPENDIX: CODE OF FEDERAL 
REGULATIONS INDEX 

The index to the Code of Federal Regulations, Ti- 
tle 47, Part 73, Subparts A, B, G, and H, shown 
here, deals specifically with commercial radio op- 
erations. The department heads most affected by 
the sections listed in the index are noted in paren- 
thesis after each entry. GM = General Manager. 
PD = Program Director, E = Engineer, SM = Sales 
Manager. 

SUBPART A -AM BROADCAST STATIONS 

73.1 Scope. (All dept. heads) 
73.14 AM broadcast definitions. (All) 
73.21 Classes of AM broadcast channels and 

stations. (All) 
73.22 Assignment of Class II -A stations. (GM, 

E) 
73.24 Broadcast facilities; showing required. 

(GM, E) 
73.25 Clear channels; Classes I and II sta- 

tions. (GM, E) 
73.26 Regional channels; Classes III -A and III - 

B stations. (GM, E) 
73.27 Local channels; Class IV stations. (GM, 

E) 
73.28 Assignment of stations to channels. 

(GM, E) 
73.29 Class IV stations on regional channels. 

(GM, E) 
73.33 Antenna systems; showing required. (E) 
73.35 Multiple ownership. (GM) 
73.37 Applications for broadcast facilities; 

showing required. (GM, E) 
73.40 AM transmission system performance 

requirements. (E) 
73.44 AM transmission system emission lim- 

itations. (E) 
73.45 AM antenna systems. (E) 
73.49 AM transmission system installation and 

safety requirements. (E) 
73.51 Determining operating power. (E) 
73.53 Requirements for type acceptance of an- 

tenna monitors. (E) 
73.54 Antenna resistance and reactance 

measurements. (E) 
73.57 Remote reading antenna and common 

point ammeters. (E) 
73.58 Indicating instruments. (E) 
73.61 AM directional antenna field measure- 

ments. (E) 
73.62 Directional antenna system tolerances. 

(E) 
73.66 Remote control authorizations. (E) 
73.67 Remote control operation. (E) 
73.68 Sampling systems for antenna moni- 

tors. (E) 
73.69 Antenna monitors. (E) 
73.72 Operating during the experimental pe- 

riod. (E) 
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73.88 Blanketing interference. (E) 
73.93 AM operator requirements. (E, PD) 
73.99 Presunrise service authorization (PSRA) 

and Postsunset service authorization (PSSA). 
(E, GM, PD) 

73.127 
PD) 

73.128 
73.132 
73.140 

Other Operating Requirements 

Use of multiplex transmission. (E, GM, 

AM stereophonic broadcasting. (E, PD) 
Territorial exclusivity. (PD) 
Use of automatic transmission sys- 

tems (ATS). (E) 
73.142 Automatic transmission system facil- 

ities. (E) 
73.144 Fail -safe transmitter control for auto- 

matic transmission systems. (E) 
73.146 Automatic transmission system mon- 

itoring and alarm points. (E) 
73.150 Directional antenna systems. (E) 
73.151 Field strength measurements to estab- 

lish performance of directional antennas. (E) 
73.152 Modification of directional antenna 

data. (E) 
73.153 Field strength measurements in sup- 

port of applications or evidence at hearings. 
(E) 

73.154 Directional antenna partial and skel- 
eton proof of performance field strength 
measurements. (E) 

73.157 Special antenna test authorizations. 
(E) 

73.158 Directional antenna monitoring points. 
(E) 

73.160 Vertical plane radiation characteris- 
tics, f(9). (E) 

73.181 Introduction to AM technical stand- 
ards. (E) 

73.182 Engineering standards of allocation. 
(E) 

73.183 Groundwave signals. (E) 
73.184 Groundwave field strength charts. (E) 
73.185 Computation of interfering signal. (E) 
73.186 Establishment of effective field at one 

mile. (E) 
73.187 Limitation on daytime radiation. (E) 
73.188 Location of transmitters. (E) 
73.189 Minimum antenna heights or field 

strength requirements. (E) 
73.190 Engineering charts. (E) 

SUBPART B -FM BROADCAST STATIONS 

73.201 Numerical designation of FM broad- 
cast channels. (E) 

73.202 Table of Allotments. (E, GM) 
73.203 Availability of channels. (E, GM) 
73.204 International agreements and other 

restrictions of use of channels. (GM, E) 
73.205 Zones. (E) 
73.206 Classes of stations and permissible 

channels. (GM. E) 

73.207 Minimum distance separation be- 
tween stations. (GM, E) 

73.208 Reference points and distance com- 
putations. (E) 

73.209 Protection from interference. (E) 
73.211 Power and antenna height require- 

ments. (E) 
73.212 Administrative changes in authoriza- 

tions. (E) 
73.213 Stations at spacings below the mini- 

mum separations. (E) 
73.220 Restrictions on use of channels. (GM, 

E) 
73.232 Territorial exclusivity. (GM, PD) 
73.239 Use of common antenna site. (E) 
73.258 Indicating instruments. (E) 
73.265 FM operator requirements. (E, PD) 
73.267 Determining operating power. (E) 

73.277 Permissible transmissions. (E) 
73.293 Use of FM multiplex subcarriers. (E) 
73.295 FM subsidiary communications serv- 

ices. (GM, PD, E) 
73.297 FM stereophonic sound broadcasting. 

(E, PD) 
73.310 FM technical definitions. (E) 
73.311 Field strength contours. (E) 
73.312 Topographic data. (E) 
73.313 Prediction of coverage. (E) 
73.314 Field strength measurements. (E) 
73.315 Transmitter location. (E) 
73.316 FM antenna systems. (E) 
73.317 Transmission system requirements. 

(E) 
73.318 FM blanketing interference. (E) 
73.319 FM multiplex subcarrier technical 

standards. (E) 
73.322 FM stereophonic sound transmission 

standards. (E) 
73.330 Use of modulation monitors at auxil- 

iary transmitters. (E) 
73.333 FM engineering charts. (E) 

SUBPART G- EMERGENCY BROADCAST 
SYSTEM 

Scope and Objectives 

73.901 Scope of subpart. (GM, PD, E) 
73.902 Objectives of subpart. (GM, PD, E) 

Definitions 

73.903 Emergency Broadcast System (EBS). 
(PD, E, GM) 

73.904 Licensee. (GM, E) 
73.905 Emergency Action Notification (EAN). 

(GM, PD, E) 
73.906 Attention signal. (E, PD) 
73.907 Emergency Action Termination. (E, PD) 
73.908 EBS Checklist. (PD, E) 
73.909 Standard Operating Procedures 

(SOP's). (E, PD) 
73.910 Authenticator word lists. (PD, E) 
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73.911 Basic Emergency Broadcast System 
Plan. (GM, PD, E) 

73.912 NIAC order. (GM, PD, E) 
73.913 Emergency Broadcast System Author- 

ization. (GM, PD, E) 
73.914 Primary Station (Primary). (GM, PD, 

E) 
73.915 Primary Relay Station (Pri Relay). (GM, 

PD, E) 
73.916 Common Program Control Station 

(CPCS). (GM, PD, E) 
73.917 Originating Primary Relay Station (Orig 

Pri Relay). (GM, PD, E) 
73.918 Non -participating Station (Non -EBS). 

(GM, PD, E) 
73.919 State Relay Network. (GM, PD, E) 
73.920 Operational (Local) Area. (GM, PD, E) 
73.921 State Emergency Broadcast System 

Operational Plan. (GM, PD, E) 
73.922 Emergency Broadcast System pro- 

graming priorities. (GM, PD, E) 

Participation 

73.926 Participation in the Emergency Broad- 
cast System. (GM, PD, E) 

73.927 Participation by communications 
common carriers. (GM, PD, E) 

Emergency Actions 

73.931 Dissemination of Emergency Action 
Notification. (GM, PD, E) 

73.932 Radio Monitoring and Attention Sig- 
nal transmission requirement. (PD, E) 

73.933 Emergency Broadcast System opera- 
tion during a National level emergency. (GM, 
PD, E) 

Day -to -Day Emergency Operation 

73.935 Day -to-Day emergencies posing a threat 
to the safety of life and property; State Level 
and Operational (Local) Area Level Emergency 
Action Notification. (GM, PD, E) 

73.936 Emergency Broadcast System opera- 
tion during a State level emergency. (GM, PD, 
E) 

73.937 Emergency Broadcast System opera- 
tion during an Operational (Local) Area Level 
emergency. (GM, PD. E) 

EBS Attention Signal Equipment 

73.940 Encoder devices. (E) 
73.941 Decoder devices. (E) 
73.942 Acceptability of EBS Attention Signal 

equipment. (E) 
73.943 Individual construction of encoders 

and decoders. (E) 

Tests 

73.961 Tests of the Emergency Broadcast Sys- 
tem procedures. (E, PD) 
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73.962 Closed Circuit Tests of approved Na- 
tional level interconnecting systems and fa- 
cilities of the Emergency Broadcast System. 
(E) 

SUBPART H -RULES APPLICABLE TO ALL 
BROADCAST STATIONS 

73.1001 Scope. (All dept. heads) 
73.1010 Cross reference to rules in other parts. 
73.1015 Truthful written statements and re- 

sponses to Commission inquiries and corre- 
spondence. (GM) 

73.1020 Station license period. (GM, PD, E) 
73.1030 Notifications concerning interfer- 

ence to radio astronomy, research and re- 
ceiving installations. (E) 

73.1120 Station location. (GM, E) 
73.1125 Station main studio location. (E) 
73.1130 Station program origination. (E) 
73.1150 Transferring a station. (GM) 
73.1201 Station identification. (PD) 
73.1202 Retention of letters received from the 

public. (GM, PD) 
73.1205 Fraudulent billing practices. (GM, SM) 
73.1206 Broadcast of telephone conversa- 

tions. (PD, E) 
73.1207 Rebroadcasts. (PD) 
73.1208 Broadcast of taped, filmed or re- 

corded material. (PD) 
73.1209 References to time. (PD) 
73.1210 TV/FM dual -language broadcasting in 

Puerto Rico. (GM, PD) 
73.1211 Broadcast of lottery information. (PD, 

GM) 
73.1212 Sponsorship identification; list re- 

tention; related requirements. (GM, PD) 
73.1213 Antenna structure, marking and 

lighting. (E) 
73.1215 Specifications for indicating instru- 

ments. (E) 
73.1216 Licensee- conducted contests. (GM, 

PD) 
73.1225 Station inspection by FCC. (GM, PD, 

E) 
73.1226 Availability to FCC of station logs and 

records. (GM, PD, E) 
73.1230 Posting of station and operator licen- 

ses. (PD, E) 
73.1250 Broadcasting emergency informa- 

tion. (PD, E) 
73.1400 Remote control authorizations. (E) 
73.1410 Remote control operation. (E) 
73.1500 Automatic transmission system 

(ATS). (E) 
73.1510 Experimental authorizations. (E) 
73.1515 Special field test authorizations. (E) 
73.1520 Operation for tests and mainte- 

nance. (E) 
73.1530 Portable test stations. (Definition) (E) 
73.1540 Carrier frequency measurements. (E) 
73.1545 Carrier frequency departure toler- 

ances. (E) 
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73.1550 Extension meters. (E) 
73.1560 Operating power tolerance. (E) 
73.1570 Modulation levels: AM, FM, and TV 

aural. (E) 
73.1580 Transmission system inspections. (E) 
73.1590 Equipment performance measure- 

ments. (E) 
73.1610 Equipment tests. (E) 
73.1615 Operation during modification of fa- 

cilities. (GM, E) 
73.1620 Program tests. (E) 
73.1635 Special temporary 

(STA). (GM, E) 
73.1650 International broadcasting 

ments. (GM, E) 
73.1660 Type acceptance of broadcast 

mitters. (E) 
73.1665 Main transmitters. (E) 
73.1670 Auxiliary transmitters. (E) 
73.1675 Auxiliary antennas. (E) 
73.1680 Emergency antennas. (E) 
73.1690 Modification of transmission 

tems. (E) 
73.1695 Changes in transmission standards. 

(E) 
73.1700 
73.1705 
73.1710 
73.1715 
73.1720 
73.1725 
73.1730 
73.1735 

authorizations 

agree- 

trans- 

sys- 

Broadcast day. (GM, PD. E) 
Time of operation. (PD, E, GM) 
Unlimited time. (GM, PD, E) 
Share time. (GM, PD, E) 
Daytime. (GM, PD, E) 
Limited time. (GM, PD, E) 
Specified hours. (GM, PD, E) 
AM station operation presunrise and 

postsunset. (GM, PD, E) 
73.1740 Minimum operating schedule. (GM, 

PD, E) 
73.1745 
73.1750 

PD, E) 
73.1800 

Unauthorized operation. (GM, PD, E) 
Discontinuance of operation. (GM, 

General requirements relating to the 
station log. (GM, PD) 

73.1820 Station log. (PD, E) 
73.1835 Special technical records. (E) 
73.1840 Retention of logs. (PD, E) 
73.1850 Public inspection of program logs. 

(GM, PD) 
73.1860 Transmitter duty operators. (E) 
73.1870 Chief operators. (E) 
73.1910 Fairness Doctrine. (GM, PD) 
73.1920 Personal attacks. (GM, PD) 
73.1930 Political editorials. (GM, PD) 
73.1940 Broadcasts by candidates for public 

office. (GM, PD) 
73.2080 Equal employment opportunities. 

(GM) 
73.3500 Application and report forms. (GM, 

E) 
73.3511 Applications required. (GM, E) 
73.3512 Where to file; number of copies. (GM, 

E) 
73.3513 
73.3514 
73.3516 
73.3517 

Signing of applications. (GM) 
Content of applications. (GM) 
Specification of facilities. (GM) 
Contingent applications. (GM) 

73.3518 Inconsistent or conflicting applica- 
tions. (GM) 

73.3519 Repetitious applications. (GM) 
73.3520 Multiple applications. (GM) 
73.3522 Amendment of applications. (GM) 
73.3525 Agreements for removing application 

conflicts. (GM) 
73.3526 Local public inspection file of com- 

mercial stations. (GM, PD. E) 
73.3533 Application for construction permit 

or modification of construction permit. (GM, 
E) 

73.3534 Application for extension of con- 
struction permit or for construction permit 
to replace expired construction permit. (GM, 
E) 

73.3535 Application to modify authorized but 
unbuilt facilities, or to assign or transfer con- 
trol of an unbuilt facility. (GM, E) 

73.3536 Application for license to cover con- 
struction permit. (GM, E) 

73.3537 Application for license to use former 
main antenna as an auxiliary. (E) 

73.3538 Application to make changes in an 
existing station. (GM, E) 

73.3539 Application for renewal of license. 
(GM, E) 

73.3540 Application for voluntary assignment 
or transfer of control. (GM) 

73.3541 Application for involuntary assign- 
ment of license or transfer of control. (GM) 

73.3542 Application for temporary or emer- 
gency authorization. (GM, E) 

73.3543 Application for renewal or modifica- 
tion of special service authorization. (GM, E) 

73.3544 Application to obtain a modified sta- 
tion license. (GM, E) 

73.3545 Application for permit to deliver pro- 
grams to foreign stations. (GM. PD) 

73.3549 Requests for extension of authority 
to operate without required monitors, indi- 
cating instruments and EBS attention signal 
devices. (GM, E) 

73.3550 Requests for new or modified call sign 
assignments. (GM, PD) 

73.3555 Multiple ownership. (GM) 
73.3561 Staff consideration of applications 

requiring Commission action. (GM) 
73.3562 Staff consideration of applications not 

requiring action by the Commission. (GM) 
73.3564 Acceptance of applications. (GM) 
73.3566 Defective applications. (GM) 
73.3568 Dismissal of applications. (GM) 
73.3570 AM broadcast station applications 

involving other North American countries. 
(GM) 

73.3571 Processing of AM broadcast station 
applications. (GM) 

73.3573 Processing FM broadcast and FM 
translator station applications. (GM) 

73.3578 Amendments to applications for re- 
newal, assignment or transfer of control. (GM) 

73.3580 Local public notice of filing of broad- 
cast applications. (GM) 
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73.3584 Petitions to deny. (GM) 
73.3587 Procedure for filing informal objec- 

tions. (GM) 
73.3591 Grants without hearing. (GM) 
73.3592 Conditional grant. (GM) 
73.3593 Designation for hearing. (GM) 
73.3594 Local public notice of designation for 

hearing. (GM) 
73.3597 Procedures on transfer and assign- 

ment applications. (GM) 
73.3598 Period of construction. (GM, E) 
73.3599 Forfeiture of construction permit. 

(GM, E) 
73.3601 Simultaneous modification and re- 

newal of license. (GM, E) 
73.3603 Special waiver procedure relative to 

applications. (GM) 
73.3605 Retention of applications in hearing 

status after designation for hearing. (GM) 
73.3612 Annual employment report. (GM) 
73.3613 Filing of contracts. (GM, PD) 
73.3615 Ownership reports. (GM) 
73.4000 Listing of FCC policies. (GM, E) 
73.4005 Advertising -refusal to sell. (GM. SM) 
73.4015 Alcoholic beverage advertising. (GM, 

SM, PD) 
73.4017 Application processing: Commercial 

FM stations. (GM, E) 
73.4045 Barter agreements. (GM, SM) 
73.4055 Cigarette advertising. (GM, SM) 
73.4060 Citizens agreements. (GM, PD) 
73.4075 Commercials, loud. (PD, SM, E) 
73.4082 Comparative broadcast hearings - 

specialized programming formats. (PD) 
73.4091 Direct broadcast satellites. (PD. E) 
73.4094 Dolby encoder. (E) 
73.4095 Drug lyrics. (PD) 
73.4100 Financial qualifications; new AM and 

FM stations. (GM) 
73.4102 FAA communications, broadcast of. 

(E) 
73.4104 FM assignment policies and proce- 

dures. (GM, PD) 
73.4107 FM broadcast assignments, increas- 

ing availability of. (GM, E) 
73.4108 FM transmitter site map submis- 

sions. (E) 
73.4110 Format changes of stations. (PD, GM) 
73.4135 Interference to TV reception by FM 

stations. (E) 
73.4140 Minority ownership; tax certificates 

and distress sales. (GM) 
73.4154 Network/AM, FM station affiliation 

agreements. (GM, PD) 
73.4157 Network signals which adversely af- 

fect affiliate broadcast service. (GM, PD, E) 
73.4160 Night time service areas, class II and 

III AM stations; computation. (E, GM) 
73.4165 Obscene language. (GM, PD) 
73.4170 Obscene lyrics. (GM, PD) 
73.4180 Payment disclosure: Payola, plugola, 

kickbacks. (GM, PD) 
73.4185 Political broadcasting, the law of. (GM, 

PD) 
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73.4190 Political candidate authorization no- 
tice and sponsorship identification. (GM, PD) 

73.4210 Procedure Manual: "The Public and 
Broadcasting." (GM) 

73.4215 Program matter: Supplier identifi- 
cation. (GM, PD) 

73.4220 Promise versus performance: Com- 
mercial announcements. (GM, PD, SM) 

73.4235 Short spacing assignments: FM sta- 
tions. (E) 

73.4240 Sirens and like emergency sound ef- 
fects in announcements. (PD) 

73.4242 Sponsorship identification rules, ap- 
plicability of. (SM, PD) 

73.4246 Stereophonic pilot subcarrier use 
during monophonic programming. (E) 

73.4250 Subliminal perception. (GM, PD) 
73.4255 Tax certificates: Issuance of. (GM) 
73.4260 Teaser announcements. (GM, PD) 
73.4265 Telephone conservation broadcasts 

(network and like sources). (GM, PD) 
73.4266 Tender offer and proxy statements. 

(GM, SM) 
73.4267 Time brokerage. (GM) 
73.4275 Tone clusters; audio attention -get- 

ting devices. (GM, PD, E) 
73.4280 Violation of laws of U.S.A. by station 

applicants; Commission policy. (GM, PD) 

SUGGESTED FURTHER 
READING 

Agor, Weston H. Intuitive Management. 
Englewood Cliffs, N.J.: Prentice -Hall, 
1984. 

Aronoff, Craig E., ed. Business and the 
Media. Santa Monica, Calif.: Good- 
year Publishing Company, 1979. 

Albrecht, Karl G. Successful Manage- 
ment Objectives. Englewood Cliffs, 
N.J.: Prentice -Hall, 1979. 

Appleby, Robert C. The Essential Guide 
to Management. Englewood Cliffs, 
N.J.: Prentice -Hall, 1981. 

Boyatzis, Richard E. The Competent 
Manager. New York: John Wiley and 
Sons, 1983. 

Brown, Arnold. Supermanaging. New 
York: McGraw -Hill, 1984. 

Cole, Barry, and Oettinger, M. Reluc- 
tant Regulators: The FCC and the 
Broadcast Audience. Reading, Mass.: 
Addison -Wesley, 1978. 

Coleman, Howard W. Case Studies in 
Broadcast Management. New York: 
Hastings House, 1978. 
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Czech -Beckerman, Elizabeth Shimer. 
Managing Electronic Media. Mass.: 
Focal Press, 1991. 

Ellmore, R. Terry. Broadcasting Law 
and Regulation. Blue Ridge Summit, 
Pa.: Tab Books, 1982. 

Goodworth, Clive T. How to Be a Super- 
Effective Manager: A Guide to Peo- 
ple Management. London: Business 
Books, 1984. 

Kahn, Frank J., ed. Documents of Amer- 
ican Broadcasting, 4th ed. Englewood 
Cliffs, N.J.: Prentice -Hall, 1984. 

Kobert, Norman. The Aggressive Man- 
agement Style. Englewood Cliffs, N.J.: 
Prentice -Hall, 1981. 

Krasnow, Erwin G. Insider's Guide to 
Radio Acquisition Contracts. Spring- 
field, Va.: Radio Business Report, 
1992. 

McCavitt, William E., and Pringle, Peter. 
Electronic Media Management, 2d 
ed., Boston, Mass.: Focal Press, 1990. 

McCormack, Mark H. What They Don't 
Teach You at Harvard Business 
School. New York: Bantam, 1984. 

Miner, John B. The Management Proc- 
ess: Theory, Research, and Practice. 
New York: Macmillan, 1978. 

National Association of Broadcasters. Up 
the Management Ladder: From Pro- 
gram Director to General Manager. 
Washington, D.C.: NAB, 1991. 

Pember, Don R. Mass Media in America. 
Chicago: Science Research Associa- 
tion, 1981. 

Quaal, Ward L., and Brown, James A. 

Broadcast Management, 2nd ed. New 
York: Hastings House, 1976. 

Routt, Ed. The Business of Radio 
Broadcasting. Blue Ridge Summit, 
Pa.: Tab Books, 1972. 

Schwartz, Tony. Media, The Second 
God. New York: Praeger, 1984. 

Shane, Ed. Cutting Through: Strategies 
and Tactics for Radio. Houston, Tex.: 
Shane Media, 1990. 

Townsend, Robert. Further Up the Or- 
ganization. New York: Knopf, 1984. 
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3 
Programming 

PROGRAM FORMATS 

Programming a radio station has be- 
come an increasingly complex task. 
There are twice the number of stations 
today competing for the audience's at- 
tention than existed in the 1960s, and 
more enter the fray almost daily. Other 
media have proliferated as well, result- 
ing in a further distraction of radio's 
customary audience. The government's 
laissez -faire, "let the marketplace dic- 
tate," philosophy concerning commer- 
cial radio programming gives the station 
great freedom in deciding the nature of 
its air product, but determining what to 
offer the listener, who is often presented 
with dozens of alternatives, involves in- 
tricate planning. 

The basic idea, of course, is to air the 
type of format that will attract a sizable 
enough piece of the audience demo- 
graphic to satisfy the advertiser. Once a 
station decides upon the format it will 
program, it then must know how to ef- 
fectively execute it. 

What follows are brief descriptions of 
the most frequently employed formats in 
radio today. There are a host of other 
formats, or subformats, over one hun- 
dred, in fact. Many are variations of those 
listed. 

Adult Contemporary (A/C) 

In terms of the number of listers, Adult 
Contemporary (also referred to as Mix 
and Lite) was the most popular format 
in the 1980s and continues to draw im- 

pressive audiences in the 1990s. It is very 
strong in the 25 to 49 age group, which 
makes it particularly appealing to adver- 
tisers, since this demographic group has 

FIGURE 3.1 
Format chart shows 
the popularity of for- 
mats around the 
country. The chart 
changes with each 
ratings sweep. Re- 
printed with permis- 
sion from Radio and 
Records. 

FORMAT REACH CHARTS 

Earn radio market has its own IndNld si audience composition. Because of this. listener format reach can differ from one market N anoth- 
er. and horn one replon to another. A format that may enjoy dominance In one market may be weaker in another one - but a may sell 
demonstrate overall regional a rational strength. The fMtlOnel and Regional Format Reach Chats on Nis and the following pope outline 

listener formet reach throughout the U.S. during the Spring '91 book. 
The regions used in these charts correspond to those used by RüYe format editors to define their sporting regions. Each of the top 100 

markets featured in this edition of the SLR Ratings Repot was tallied by Its respective region (using brut penetreeon data) to develop this in- 
formation The regional numbers were then combined and averaged to arrive at the national format numbers shown here. 

AC 21.9% (21.6 %) 

Ct 16.0% (15.8 %) 

CHR 13.8% (15.2 %) 

AORINR 12.3% (11.3 %) 

GoIdICR 9.5% (9.4 %) 
A, 

NIT 8.7% (8.1%) #1',.--j / 
"I ...?' UC 7.1 % (7.0 %) 

BIEZ 3.6% (4.7 %) j 
BBnd!Nost 2.4% (2.5 %) e -! 

SBan 1.9% (1.8 %) ( t- 

Clas 1.0% (.9 %) 

- ReIICC .9% (.8 %) 

NAC .6% (.8 %) 

.20AC-Adott 

/o (.2 %) 
FORMAT LEGEND 

Contemporary, AOR-Abeo Orient. Rock, BBnd - &g 
Bath, 13/1a.BeautihkEasy Listening. CC- Contemperary CIeis- 
ban, CHR-Contemporary Hit Radio. CAS-Classical, CR- Classic 
Rock. Ctry-COontry, Oha-gdes. bu -Jazz. MbcMisceNare- 
au. NAC-New AC. New.-News. No.t-Nostalpe. NR-New 
Rock. NIT-News/Talk. R.I-Religiou, Spen-Spenish, Sports - 
Sparlo, Talk-Talk. UC-Urban Contemporary. 

/ Misc .1 % (.1%) 

1111141 MATINS! WORT VOL. 11'91 
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"19 ANAHEIM -SANTA ANA 
POPULATION: 1,971,400 

Continued from Pepe 182 

DEMOGRAPHIC RANK FORMAT READ! 

Men Women Men Women Men Women AC - 13.7 

18-34 18-34 18-49 1849 25-54 25-54 AOR -10.1 
BBnd 1111134 

CHR -10.4 1 KLOS 1 KOST 1 KLOS 1 KOST 1 KLOS 1 KOST 

2 KROO 
3 KOST 

2 KLOS 
3 (BIO 

2 KHOO 
3 KOST 

2 (BIO 
3 KLOS 

2 KOST 
3 KRTH 

2 KBIG 

3 KCBS-FM CIe5 111 8 

4 KLSX 4 K113FM 4 KLSX 4 K98FM 4 (LSO 4 KTWV Ctry 11.3 
Gold/CR 14.8 5 KPWR 5 KROO 5 KRTH 5 KTWV 5 KTWV S KLOS - 
NAC _3A 5 KOLZ 8 KLSX 6 KPWR 6 KOBSfM 8 KROO 8 KABC 

7 KIISFM 7 KGLZ 7 KBIO 7 KLBS 7 (BIG 7 KRTH 
NIT 

8 (BIG 8 KTWV 8 KOLZ B (1100 8 KPWR 8 KLSX 
-13,9 

9 KNAC B KPWR 9 KTWV KRTH 9 KABC 9 KFI Span _SA 
10 KRTH 10 KLVE 10 KABC 10 (02 10 KCBS.FM 10 K8SfM DC 112 

Continued from Pepe 165 

BOSTON 
POPULATION: 3,195,800 

DEMOGRAPHIC RANK FORMAT REACH 

Mon 
18-34 

Women 
18-34 

Men 
18-49 

Women 
18-49 

Men 
25-54 

Women 
2554 AC -15.2 

1 WBCN 
2 WZLX 
3 WZOU 
4 WOKS-FM 
5 WAAF 
8 WFNX 
7 WRKO 
8 WBOS 
B WCOY 

10 WBMX 

1 WXKSFM 
2 WZOU 
3 WBCN 
4 WZLX 
5 WBMX 
8 WMJX 
7 WSSH 

8 WVBF 
B WILD 

10 WCGY 

WBCN 
WZLX 
WZOU 
WOOS 
WRKO 
WXKSFM 
WAAF 
WBMX 
WEEI 

1 WyBF 

1 WXKSFM 
2 WZOU 
3 WSW 
4 WMJX 
5 WBMX 
6 WVBF 
7 WOOS 
8 WBCN 
B WZLX 

10 WILD 

/ WBCN 
2 W213 
3 WRKO 

4 W003 
5 WBZ 

6 WBMX 
7 WVBF 

8 WEEI 

B WXKSFM 
10 WHIM 

1 WOKS-FM 
2 WSSH 
3 WBMX 
4 WMJX 
5 WOOS 
6 WVBF 
7 WBZ 
8 WBCN 
B WRKO 

10 WZOU 

AOR 13.2 

BBnd _s.0 
CHR -12.8 

.1.B 
,a VCR -8.1 
NAC 1 
wT -21A 
UC 11.5 

CHICAGO 
POPULATION: 6,769,100 

Continued horn Pepe 188 

DEMOGRAPHIC RANK FORMAT REACH 

Men Women Men Women Men Women AC -102 
AOR -102 18-34 18-34 18-49 18-49 25-54 2564 

1 WLUPFM 1 WGCIFM 1 WLUPFM 1 WOCVFM 1 WORT 1 WLR BBnd -8.6 
2 WORT 2 WBBMFM 2 WXRT 2 WVAZ 2 WLUP 2 WOCFFM CHR 
WWBZ 3 WBZ WV/BZ 3 WCKG 3 WLR 3 WLUPFM 3 WVAZ 

11A 
Clee 2A 

4 WGCIFM 4 WKOX 4 WWBZ 4 WBBMFM 4 WCKG 4 WJMK CIrv M133 
5 WBBMFM 5 WVAZ 5 WGC/FIB 5 WKOX 5 WON 5 WKOX OIdfCR -SJJ 
6 WLUP 8 WTMX 6 WLUP 6 WTMO 8 WVAZ 6 WTMX 

NAC -51 
7 WCKG 
B WVA2 

7 WORT 
3 WCKG 

7 W131974-FM 

8 WJMK 
7 WPNTFM 
8 WJMK 

7 WJMK 
B WNUA 

7 WNUA 
8 WUSN Na -11.3 

B WPNTFM 9 WLUPFM 9 WVAZ B WWBZ B WGCIFM 8 WPNTFM SPen .11 
10 WJMK 10 WPNTFM 10 WNUA 10 WNUA 10 WBBMFM 10 WGN UC -10A 

FIGURE 3.2 
This market break- 
out reveals AC's 
popularity around 
the country. Cour- 
tesy Radio and Rec- 
ords. 

significant disposable income. Also, 
some advertisers spend money on A/C 
stations simply because they like the for- 
mat themselves. The Adult Contempo- 
rary format is also one of the most 
effective in attracting women listeners. 

A/C outlets emphasize current (since 
1970s) pop standards, sans raucous or 
pronounced beats -in other words, no 
hard rock. Some A/C stations could be 
described as soft rockers. However, the 
majority mix in enough ballads and easy 
listening sounds to justify their title. The 
main thrust of this format's program- 
ming is the music. More music is aired 
by deemphasizing chatter. Music is 

commonly presented in uninterrupted 
sweeps or blocks, perhaps ten to twelve 
minutes in duration, followed by a brief 
recap of artists and song titles. High -pro- 
file morning talent or teams became pop- 
ular at A/C stations in the 1980s and 
remain so today. Commercials generally 
are clustered at predetermined times, 
and midday and evening deejay talk often 
is limited to brief informational an- 
nouncements. News and sports are sec- 
ondary to the music. 

Contemporary Hit Radio (CHR) 

Also known as Top 40, CHR stations play 
only those records which currently are 
the fastest selling. CHR's narrow play - 
lists are designed to draw teens and 
young adults. The heart of this format's 
demographic is the twelve- to eighteen - 
year -old, although in the mid -1980s it 
enjoyed a broadening of its core audi- 
ence. Today, however, according to pro- 
grammer Kent Burkhart, CHR is in a 
revenue and ratings slump and is being 
cut up by adult formats targetting 25- to 
54- year -olds. Consultant Jeff Pollack 
contends that CHR has lost ground be- 
cause it is not in tune with what he calls 
the "streets," and predicts the format will 
embrace a more dance -rap sound as well 
as developing more appreciation for al- 
ternative rock hits. The format is char- 
acterized by its swift, often unrelenting 
pace. Silence, known as "dead air," is the 
enemy. The idea is to keep the sound hot 
and tight to keep the kids from station 
hopping, which is no small task since 
many markets have at least two hit - 
oriented stations. CHR deejays have 
undergone several shifts in status since 
the inception of the chart music format 
in the 1950s. Initially, pop deejay per- 
sonalities played an integral role in the 
air sound. However, in the mid -1960s 
the format underwent a major change 
when deejay presence was significantly 
reduced. Programming innovator Bill 
Drake decided that the Top 40 sound 
needed to be refurbished and tightened. 
Thus deejay talk and even the number 
of commercials scheduled each hour were 
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cut back in order to improve flow. De- 
spite criticism that the new sound was 
too mechanical, Drake's technique suc- 
ceeded at strengthening the format's hold 
on the listening audience. 

In the mid and late 1970s the deejay's 
role on hit stations began to regain its 
former prominence, but in the 1980s the 
format underwent a further renovation 
that resulted in a narrowing of its play - 
list and a decrease in deejay presence. 
"Super" or "Hot" hit stations, as they also 
are called, are among the most popular 
in the country and can be found either 
near or at the top of the rating charts in 
their markets. 

News is of secondary importance on 
CHR stations. In fact, news program- 
ming is considered by many program di- 
rectors to be a tune -out factor. "Kids don't 
like news," they claim. However, despite 
deregulation, which has freed stations 
of nonentertainment program require- 
ments, most retain at least a modicum 
of news out of a sense of obligation. CHR 
stations are very promotion minded and 
contest oriented. 

Country 
Since the 1960s the Country format has 
been adopted by more stations than any 
other. Although seldom a leader in the 
ratings race, its appeal is exceptionally 
broad. An indication of country music's 
rising popularity is the fact that there 
are over ten times as many full -time 
Country stations today than there were 
twenty years ago. Although the format is 
far more prevalent in the South and Mid- 
west, most medium and large markets 
in the North have Country stations. Due 
to the diversity of approaches within the 
format (there are more subformats in 
Country than in any other) -for exam- 
ple, traditional, middle -of -the -road, con- 
temporary hit, and so on -the Country 
format attracts a broad age group, ap- 
pealing to young as well as older adults. 
"The Country format is scoring very high 
in 25- to 54- year -olds," adds Burkhart. 

Country radio has always been partic- 
ularly popular among blue -collar work- 
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CONTEMPORARY HIT RADIO 
AQH CUME 

1. WOUTIJohnson City 18.0 1. WHTZINew York 1,994,100 

2. WKRZIWIIkes Barre -Scranton 15.7 2. KITS -AM & FM/Los Angeles 1,696,900 

3. WXLKIRoanoke- Lynchburg 15.1 3. WPLJINew York 1,854,700 

4. KROOlTucson 13.9 4. WOHTINew York 1,527,800 

5. WNNK -AM & FM /Harrisburg- Lebanon 13.3 5. WBBM- FMIChicago 1,256,200 

6. WVIC -AM & FM /Lansing -E. Lansing 13.2 6. KPWRILos Angeles 1,196,100 

7. KICI- FMIHonolulu 13.3 7. KMELISan Francisco 791,100 

8. KPRRIEI Paso 12.4 8. WEGXIPhiladelphia 753,600 

9. KDON- FMIMonterey- SalinesBanta Cruz 11.7 9. WIOOIPhiladeiphia 726,400 

10. KKXXIBakersfield 11.5 10. WZOUIBoston 646,100 

11. KBFMIMcAIIen- Brownsville 11.1 11. WXKS- FMIBoston 618,600 

11. WNCIIColumbus, OH t1.1 12. WPGC- FMIWashington 598,700 

13. WHOT- FMIYoungstown- Warren 11.0 13. WHYTIDetroit 592,500 

14. WNOKIColumbia, SC 10.8 14. KDWB- FMIMInneapollsSt. Paul 537,400 

15. WNTOISyracuse 10.7 15. WYTZIChicago 507,000 

15. WSTWIWilmington 10.7 16. WAPWIAtlanta 498,700 

17. WFMF1Baton Rouge 10.4 17. KRBE -AM & FM /Houston- Galveston 493,800 

17. WPXYIRochester 10.4 18. WDFXIDetroit 490,900 

17. WZPUlndianapolis 10.4 19. WAVAIWashington 484,000 

20. KOKOIOmaha- Council Bluffs 10.3 20. KKBO -AM & FM /Houston- Galveston 475,200 

21. WAPEIJacksonville 10.2 21. KEGLIDallas -Ft. Worth 457,700 

22. WFLYIAIbany- SchenectadyTroy 10.1 22. KPLZISeattle- Tacoma 441,500 

23. WKCIINew Haven (Bridgeport book) 10.0 23. WBZZIPitisburgh 436,300 

24. WYHYINasttviiie 9 9 24. KKLO -AM & FMISan Diego 412,600 

25. KJYOIOklahoma City 9 8 25. KUBEISeattle- Tacoma 387,200 

ers. According to the Country Music 
Association and the Organization of 
Country Radio Broadcasters, the Coun- 
try music format is drawing a more up- 
scale audience today than it has in the 
past. As many FM as AM stations are 
programming the Country sound in the 
1990s, which wasn't the case just a few 
years ago. Until the 1980s, Country 
was predominantly an AM offering. De- 
pending on the approach they employ, 
Country outlets may emphasize or deem - 
phasize air personalities, include news 
and public affairs features, or confine 
their programming almost exclusively to 
music. 

Easy Listening 
The Beautiful Music station of the 1960s 
has become the Easy Listening station 
of the 1990s. Playlists in this format have 
been carefully updated in an attempt to 
attract a somewhat younger audience. 
The term "Beautiful Music" was ex- 
changed for "Easy Listening" in an effort 
to dispel the geriatric image the former 
term seemed to convey. Easy Listening 
is the ultimate "wall-to- wall" music for- 
mat. Talk of any type is kept minimal, 
although many stations in this format 
concentrate on news and information 
during morning drivetime. 

Instrumentals and soft vocals of estab- 

FIGURE 3.3 
One of the main at- 
tractions of the CHR 
format is the ability 
to build large 
cumes. While the 
format has a high 
repetition factor and 
lower quarter -hour 
shares, its ability to 
garner a substantial 
cume attracts many 
broadcasters to the 
format. Reprinted 
with permission 
from Radio and Rec- 
ords. 
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lished songs are a mainstay at Easy Lis- 
tening stations, which also share a 
penchant for lush orchestrations featur- 
ing plenty of strings. These stations boast 
a devoted audience. Station hopping is 
uncommon. Efforts to draw younger lis- 
teners into the Easy Listening fold have 
been moderately successful, but most of 
the format's primary adherents are over 
fifty. Music syndicators provide prepack- 
aged (canned) programming to approx- 
imately half of the nation's Easy Listening 
stations, and over three quarters of the 
outlets within this format utilize auto- 
mation systems to varying degrees. Easy 
Listening has held strong in several mar- 
kets; WGAY FM/AM in Washington, D.C. , 

and WSSH -FM in Boston have topped the 
ratings for years, although the format 
lost some ground in the 1980s to Adult 
Contemporary and other adult -appeal 
formats such as New Age, which has been 
referred to by some media critics as Easy 
Listening for Yuppies. 

Album- Oriented Rock (AOR) 

The birth of the AOR format in the mid - 
1960s was the result of a basic disdain 
for the highly formulaic Top 40 sound 
that prevailed at the time. In the summer 
of 1966, WOR -FM, New York, introduced 
Progressive radio, the forerunner of AOR. 
As an alternative to the superhyped, ul- 
tracommercial sound of the hit song 
station, WOR -FM programmed an unor- 
thodox combination of nonchart rock, 
blues, folk, and jazz. In the 1970s the 
format concentrated its attention almost 
exclusively on album rock, while becom- 
ing less free -form and more formulaic 
and systematic in its programming ap- 
proach. 

While AOR has done well in garnering 
the 18- to 34- year -old male, this format 
has done poorly in winning female lis- 
teners, especially when it emphasizes a 
heavy- or hard -rock playlist. This has 
proven to be a sore spot with certain ad- 
vertisers. In the 1980s, the format lost 
its prominence due, in part, to the me- 
teoric rebirth of hit radio. However, as 
the decade came to an end, AOR had re- 
gained a chunk of its numbers. 

Generally, AOR stations broadcast 
their music in sweeps, or at least segue 
two or three songs. A large airplay library 
is typical, in which three to seven 
hundred cuts may be active. Depending 
on the outlet, the deejay may or may not 
have "personality" status. In fact, the 
more -music/less -talk approach particu- 
larly common at Easy Listening stations 
is emulated by many album rockers. 
Consequently, news plays a very minor 
part in the station's programming ef- 
forts. 

AOR stations are very lifestyle oriented 
and invest great time and energy devel- 
oping promotions relevant to the inter- 
ests and attitudes of their listeners. 

News and/or Talk 
There are News, News/Talk, News Plus, 
and Talk formats, and each is distinct 
and unique unto itself. News stations 
differ from the others in that they devote 
their entire air schedule to the presen- 
tation of news and news -related stories 
and features. The All -News format was 
introduced by Gordon McLendon at 
XETRA (known as "XTRA ") in Tijuana, 
Mexico, in the early 1960s. Its success 
soon inspired the spread of the format 
in the United States. Due to the enor- 
mous expense involved in the presenta- 
tion of a purely News format, requiring 
three to four times the staff and budget 
of most music operations, the format has 
been confined to larger markets able to 
support the endeavor. 

The News/Talk format is a hybrid. It 
combines extensive news coverage with 
blocks of two -way telephone coversa- 
tions. These stations commonly daypart 
or segmentalize their programming by 
presenting lengthened newscasts dur- 
ing morning and afternoon drivetime 
hours and conversation in the midday 
and evening periods. The News/Talk 
combo was conceived by KGO in San 
Francisco in the 1960s and has gradu- 
ally gained in popularity so that it now 
leads both the strictly News and the Talk 
formats. 

Talk radio began at KABC -AM, Los An- 
geles, in 1960. However, talk shows were 
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familiar to listeners in the 1950s, since 
a number of adult music stations de- 
voted a few hours during evenings or 
overnight to call -in programs. The mo- 
tivation behind most early Talk pro- 
gramming stemmed from a desire to 
strengthen weak time slots while satis- 
fying public affairs programming re- 
quirements. Like its nonmusic siblings, 
Talk became a viable format in the 1960s 
and does well today, although it too has 
suffered due to greater competition. In 
contrast to All -News, which attracts a 
slightly younger and more upscale au- 
dience, All -Talk amasses a large follow- 
ing among blue -collar workers and re- 
tirees. 

The newest of the news and informa- 
tion- oriented formats calls itself News 
Plus. While its emphasis is on news, it 
fills periods with music, often Adult Con- 
temporary in flavor. News Plus stations 
also may carry a heavy schedule of sport- 
ing events. This combination has done 
well in several medium and large mar- 
kets. 

News and/or Talk formats are primar- 
ily located on the AM band, where they 
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1S 93X A 
MAINSTREAM FORMAT? 

Today's New Rock'?" has gained 

enormous mass appeal in recent 

years and has emerged as America's 

dominant form of rock music. 

Five of the top ten grossing concerts 

in the U.S. in December of 1991 

featured core artists on 93X. One of 

those groups, Guns N' Roses, played 

to sell out crowds in January at 

Minneapolis' Target Center. 

America's #1 selling album the week 

of 1/11/92 was Nirvana's 

Nevermind which surpassed Michael 

Jackson's Dangerous, the previous #1 

album. Nirvana is a core artist on 93X 

but receives little airplay on other Twin 

Cities FM rock stations. (Radio and 

Records). 

In a recent Radio and Records 

weekly survey of the most popular 

rock songs in America, (see chart ) 

approximately 3/4 of the top 40 

tracks are from 93X's artists. Only a 

small handful of the 40 will 

receive little more than 

token airplay on any of the 93 Twin Cities other three FM 

rock stations. 

The bottom line is that 93X is THE Twin 

Cities mainstream rock station. 

AOR TRACKS 

I U2IMysterious Ways (Island/PLG) 

2 a 2 e VAN HALER/Fight Now (WO) 

5 6 2 e BRYAN ADAMSRnere Will Never Be Andher (ASS) 

re se 6 O GENESISA Can't Dance (Atlantic) 

19 a e O TOM PETTY S THE...Mtip s H5h ay (MCA) 

17 zr rl O RUSH/Ghost 01 A Chance (Atlantic) 

T NIRVANASmells Like Teen Spirit (OGC) 

a e e S GUNS N' ROSESMovember Ram (Geffen) 

to 9 9 S EOOIE MONEY/She Tea/5 My Meath Away (Columbia) 
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ewmammet413 STEVIE RAY VAUGHAN 5...)Iwtoly As (EPA) 

e m JOHN MELLENCAMP)AOam Tonight (Merwry( 

m PEARL JAM/Alive (Fpm Associated) 

awrAKKave JON BON JOV12Levon (PoisUbr PIG) 

BREAmiRis SCORPIONSMe Between The IMercury)Acegan Creek, 

- 'o O STORM /Show Me The Way Onlerscope) 

31 22 (ZE SOUNDGARDENYOulsnmed (55M) 
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a re 25 RICHIE SAMBORASIraneer In This Town (Mercury) 
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a a 29 SAIO ROWAYazled Time (Atlantic) 
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x v a THUNDER/Low Walled In (Chen) 

I' ro 32 OUEENSRYCHEtAnsMr Any Night (EMI) 

62 a m DUEENRM Snow Muss Go On (Hollywood) 

sr Q UGLY AID JOEIEwrythtng About You (5lardog Mercury) 

is x 35 RUSH/Rol The Bones (Mantic) 

so a RRNmI 00131 LOW Canes Back Around (GanuRepuse) 

5, 5Ìl ROSBIE ROBERTSON2Ga Back To Your Woods (Caren) 

w E:J 800E555 ,,old Things (Slash. Sprisel 

51 e. ¢ WEBB WILDER/Tough 5 Oul (Praxis/Zoo) 

a v 40 STORMIrve Go A LA To Lem Abos Low 4100)0 55' 

have become increasingly prevalent since 
FM has captured all but a few of radio's 
music listeners. The number of non - 
music formats is increasing on FM. 

Classic /Oldies /Nostalgia 
While these formats are not identical, 
they derive the music they play from years 
gone by. Whereas the Nostalgia station, 
sometimes referred to as "Big Band," 
constructs its playlist around tunes pop- 
ular as far back as the 1940s and 1950s, 
the Oldies outlet focuses its attention on 
the pop tunes of the late 1950s and early 

January 17, 1992 

FIGURE 3.4 
Media kit items ex- 
plain a station's 
market positioning 
approach. Courtesy 
KRXX -FM. 
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1960s. A typical oldies quarter -hour 
might consist of songs by Elvis Presley, 
the Everly Brothers, Brian Hyland, and 
the Ronettes. In contrast, a Nostalgia 
quarter -hour might consist of tunes from 
the pre -rock era performed by artists like 
Frankie Lane, Les Baxter, the Mills 
Brothers, and Tommy Dorsey, to name 
only a few. 

Nostalgia radio caught on in the late 
1970s, the concept of programmer Al 

Ham. Nostalgia is a highly syndicated 
format, and most stations go out -of- 
house for programming material. Be- 
cause much of the music predates stereo 
processing, AM outlets are most apt to 
carry the Nostalgia sound. Music is in- 
variably presented in sweeps and, for the 
most part, deejays maintain a low pro- 
file. Similar to Easy Listening, Nostalgia 
pushes its music to the forefront and 
keeps other program elements at an un- 
obtrusive distance. In the 1980s, Easy 
Listening/Beautiful Music stations lost 
some listeners to this format, which 
claimed a 4.5 percent share of the radio 
audience. 

The Oldies format was first introduced 
in the 1960s by programmers Bill Drake 
and Chuck Blore. While Nostalgia's au- 
dience tends to be around the age of fifty, 
most Oldies listeners are in their thirties 
and forties. Unlike Nostalgia, most Ol- 
dies outlets originate their own pro- 
gramming, and very few are automated. 
In contrast with its vintage music cousin, 
Oldies allows greater deejay presence. At 
many Oldies stations, air personalities 
play a key role. Music is rarely broadcast 
in sweeps, and commercials, rather than 
being clustered, are inserted in a ran- 
dom fashion between songs. 

According to consultant Burkhart, 
"Oldies stations are scoring very big in 
a nice broad demographic. These sta- 
tions are doing quite well today, and this 
should hold for a while." At the same 
time, Nostalgia has not shown as having 
much growth but remains fairly solid in 
some markets. 

Meanwhile Classic Rock and Classic 
Hit stations have emerged as the biggest 
winners in the late 1980s and early 

1990s. These vintage music stations 
draw their playlists from the chart top- 
pers (primarily in the rock music area) 
of the 1970s and 1980s (and early 1990s) 
and often appear in the top ten ratings. 

While Classic Rock concentrates on 
tunes essentially featured by AOR sta- 
tions over the past two decades, Classic 
Hit stations fill the gap beteen Oldies and 
CHR outlets with playlists that draw from 
1970s and 1980s top 40 charts. 

Urban Contemporary (UC) 

The "melting pot" format, Urban Con- 
temporary attracts large numbers of His- 
panic and Black listeners, as well as 
White. As the term suggests, stations 
employing this format are usually lo- 
cated in metropolitan areas with large, 
heterogeneous populations. UC was born 
in the early 1980s, the offspring of the 
short -lived Disco format, which burst on 
the scene in 1978. What characterizes 
UC the most is its upbeat, danceable 
sound and deejays who are hip, friendly, 
and energetic. Although UC outlets stress 
danceable tunes, their playlists generally 
are anything but narrow. However, a 
particular sound may be given prefer- 
ence over another depending on the 
demographic composition of the popu- 
lation in the area that the station serves. 
For example, UC outlets may play greater 
amounts of music with a Latin or 
rhythm -and -blues flavor, while others 
may air larger proportions of light jazz, 
reggae, or new rock. Several AM stations 
around the country have adopted the UC 
format; however, it is more likely to be 
found on the FM side, where it has taken 
numerous stations to the forefront of 
their market's ratings. 

UC has had an impact on Black sta- 
tions, which have experienced erosion in 
their youth numbers. Many Black sta- 
tions have countered by broadening their 
playlists to include artists not tradition- 
ally programmed. Because of their high - 
intensity, fast -paced sound, UC outlets 
can give a Top 40 impression, but in con- 
trast they commonly segue songs or 
present music in sweeps and give airplay 
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to lengthy cuts, sometimes six to eight 
minutes long. While Top 40 or CHR sta- 
tions seldom program cuts lasting more 
than four minutes, UC outlets find long 
cuts or remixes compatible with their 
programming approach. Remember, UCs 
are very dance oriented. Newscasts play 
a minor role in this format, which caters 
to a target audience aged eighteen to 
thirty-four. Contests and promotions are 
important program elements. 

Classical 
Although there are fewer than three 
dozen full -time commercial Classical ra- 
dio stations in the country, no other for- 
mat can claim a more loyal following. 
Despite small numbers and soft ratings, 
most Classical stations do manage to 
generate a modest income. Over the 
years, profits have remained relatively 
minute in comparison to other formats. 
However, member stations of the Con- 
cert Music Broadcasters Association re- 
ported ad revenue increases of up to 40 
percent in the 1980s. Due to its upscale 
audience, blue -chip accounts find the 
format an effective buy. This is first and 
foremost an FM format, and it has broad- 
cast over the megahertz band for almost 
as long as it has existed. 

In many markets commercial Classical 
stations have been affected by public ra- 
dio outlets programming classical mu- 
sic. Since commercial Classical stations 
must break to air the sponsor messages 
that keep them operating, they must ad- 
just their playlists accordingly. This may 
mean shorter cuts of music during par- 
ticular dayparts -in other words, less 
music. The noncommercial Classical 
outlet is relatively free of such constraints 
and thus benefits as a result. A case in 
point is WCRB -FM in Boston, the city's 
only full -time Classical station. While it 
attracts most of the area's Classical lis- 
teners throughout the afternoon and 
evening hours, it loses many to public 
radio WGBH's "Morning Pro Musica," 
which is aired seven days a week be- 
tween seven and noon. At least in part, 
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Classid li 
WKLH FM 

CLASSIC hits (Kiss' ik) (hits) 
ADJ. A unique blend of Milwau- 
kee's favorite music reaching the 
exclusive baby boomers with the 
rock -n -roll they grew up with: See 
WKLH --N; 1. A playlist that 
includes such artists as Beatles, 
Chicago, Elton John, Foreigner, 
Doobie Brothers, Billy Joel, Crosby/ 
Stills /Nash, Bob Seger, Rolling 
Stones. 
See WKLH -- N: 2. An opportunity 
to reach a far greater spectrum of 
music lovers targeting primarily to 
25 -44 adults, upscale listeners. 
See WKLH. For more information 
dial 96.5 on your FM radio -- Hear 
WKLH. 

735 Wesi Wisconsin Avenue. Suffe 700. Milwaukee WI 53233 Telephone 414/271-5511 

public radio's success consists in pro- 
gramming having fewer interruptions. 

Classical stations target the twenty - 
five- to forty- nine - year -old, higher- income, 
college- educated listener. News is pre- 
sented at sixty- to ninety- minute inter- 
vals and generally runs from five to 
ten minutes. The format is character- 
ized by a conservative, straightforward 
air sound. Sensationalism and hype are 
avoided, and on -air contests and pro- 
motions are as rare as announcer chat- 
ter. 

Religious 
Live broadcasts of religious programs 
began while the medium was still in its 
experimental stage. In 1919 the U.S. 
Army Signal Corps aired a service from 
a chapel in Washington, D.C. Not long 
after that, KFSG in Los Angeles and 
WMBI in Chicago began to devote them- 

FIGURE 3.5 
A station defines its 
format. Courtesy 
WKLH -FM. 
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FIGURE 3.6 
Dozens of other for- 
mats (often varia- 
tions on those 
listed) have emerged 
since the start of 
program specializa- 
tion in the 1950s. 

FIGURE 3.7 
Defining the lifestlye 
of a station's audi- 
ence plays a crucial 
role in the molding 
of a format. Cour- 
tesy LIVE 105. 
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selves to religious programming. Soon 
dozens of other radio outlets were broad- 
casting the message of God. In the 1980s, 
over six hundred stations broadcast re- 
ligious formats on a full -time basis, and 
another fifteen hundred air at least six 
hours of religious features on a weekly 
basis. 

Religious broadcasters typically follow 
one of two programming approaches. 
One includes music as part of its pre- 
sentation, while the other does not. The 
Religious station that features music 
often programs contemporary tunes 
containing a Christian or life- affirming 
perspective. This approach also includes 
the scheduling of blocks of religious 
features and programs. Nonmusic Reli- 
gious outlets concentrate on inspira- 
tional features and complementary talk 
and informational shows. 

Religious broadcasters claim that their 
spiritual messages reach nearly half of 
the nation's radio audience, and the 
American Research Corporation in Ir- 
vine, California, contends that over 25 
percent of those tuned to Religious sta- 
tions attend church more frequently. 
Two- thirds of the country's Religious ra- 
dio stations broadcast over AM frequen- 
cies. 
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Ethnic 
African- Americans constitute the largest 
minority in the nation, thus making 
Black the most prominent ethnic for- 
mat. Over three hundred radio stations 
gear themselves to the needs and desires 
of Black listeners. WDIA -AM in Memphis 
claims to be the first station to program 
exclusively to a nonwhite audience. It in- 
troduced the format in 1947. Initially 
growth was gradual in this format, but 
in the 1960s, as the Motown sound took 
hold of the hit charts and the Black Pride 
movement got under way, more Black 
stations entered the airways. 

At its inception, the Disco craze in the 
1970s brought new listeners to the Black 
stations, which shortly saw their for- 
tunes change when all -Disco stations 
began to surface. Many Black outlets wit- 
nessed an exodus of their younger lis- 
teners to the Disco stations. This 
prompted a number of Black stations to 
abandon their more traditional playlists, 
which consisted of rhythm and blues, 
gospel, and soul tunes, for exclusively 
Disco music. When Disco perished in the 
early 1980s, the Urban Contemporary 
format took its place. Today, Progressive 
Black stations, such as WBLS -FM, New 
York, combine dance music with soulful 
rock and contemporary jazz, and many 
have transcended the color barrier by in- 
cluding certain white artists on their 
playlists. In fact, many Black stations 
employ white air personnel in efforts to 
broaden their demographic base. WILD - 
AM in Boston, long considered the city's 
"Black" station, is an example of this 
trend. "We have become more of a gen- 
eral appeal station than a purely ethnic 
one. We've had to in order to prosper. We 
strive for a distinct, yet neuter or deeth- 
nicized, sound on the air. The Black for- 
mat has changed considerably over the 
years," notes WILD program director El- 
roy Smith. The old -line R & B and gospel 
stations still exist and can be found 
mostly in the South. 

Hispanic or Spanish -language sta- 
tions constitute the second largest eth- 
nic format. KCOR -AM, San Antonio, 
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became the first all- Spanish station in 
1947, just a matter of months after WDIA- 
AM in Memphis put the Black format on 
the air. Cities with large Latin popula- 
tions are able to support the format, and 
in some metropolitan areas with vast 
numbers of Spanish -speaking resi- 
dents, such as New York, Los Angeles, 
and Miami, several radio outlets are ex- 
clusively devoted to Hispanic program- 
ming. 

Programming approaches within the 
format are not unlike those prevalent at 
Anglo stations. That is to say, Spanish - 
language radio stations also modify their 
sound to draw a specific demographic. 
For example, many offer contemporary 
music for younger listeners and more 
traditional music for older listeners. 

Spanish media experts predict that 
there will be a significant increase in the 
number of Hispanic stations through the 
1990s. They anticipate that most of this 
growth will take place on the AM band. 

Hundreds of other radio stations 
countrywide apportion a significant piece 
of their air schedules (over twenty hours 
weekly), if not all, to foreign -language 
programs in Portuguese, German, Po- 
lish, Greek, Japanese, and so on. Over 
twenty stations broadcast exclusively to 
American Indians and Eskimos. 

Middle -of- the -Road (MOR) 

The Middle -of -the -Road format (also 
called Full- Service, Variety, General Ap- 
peal, Diversified) is ambiguously re- 
ferred to because it defies more specific 
labeling. Succinctly, this is the "not too 
anything" format, meaning that the mu- 
sic it airs is not too current, not too old, 
not too loud, and not too soft. 

MOR has been called the "bridge" for- 
mat because of its "all things to all peo- 
ple" programming. However, its audience 
has decreased over the years, particu- 
larly since 1980, due to the rise in pop- 
ularity of more specialized formats. 
According to radio program specialist 
Dick Ellis, MOR now has a predomi- 
nantly over -forty age demographic, sev- 
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eral years older than just a decade ago. 
In some major markets the format con- 
tinues to do well in the ratings mainly 
because of strong on -air personalities. 
But this is not the format that it once 
was. Since its inception in the 1950s, 
up through the 1970s, stations working 
the MOR sound have often dominated 
their markets. Yet the Soft Rock and Old- 
ies formats in the 1970s, the updating 
of Easy Listening, and particularly the 
ascendancy of Adult Contemporary and 
Talk formats have conspired to signifi- 
cantly erode MOR's numbers. 

MOR is the home of the on -air person- 
ality. Perhaps no other format gives its 
air people as much latitude and freedom. 
This is not to suggest that MOR an- 
nouncers may do as they please. They, 
like any other, must abide by format and 
programming policy, but MOR person- 
alities often serve as the cornerstone of 
their station's air product. Some of the 
best -known deejays in the country have 
come from the MOR milieu. It would then 
follow that the music is rarely, if ever, 
presented in sweeps or even segued. Dee - 
jay patter occurs between each cut of 
music, and announcements are inserted 
in the same way. News and sports play 
another vital function at these stations. 
During drive periods, MOR often pre- 
sents lengthened blocks of news, replete 
with frequent traffic reports, weather 
updates, and the latest sports informa- 
tion. Many MOR outlets are affiliated with 
major -league teams. With few excep- 
tions, MOR is an AM format. Although 
it has noted slippage in recent years, it 
will likely continue to bridge whatever 
gaps may exist in a highly specialized 
radio marketplace. 

The preceding is an incomplete list of 
the myriad of radio formats that serve 
the listening public. The program for- 
mats mentioned constitute the majority 
of the basic format categories prevalent 
today. Tomorrow? Who knows. Radio is 
hardly a static industry, but one subject 
to the whims of popular taste. When 
something new captures the imagina- 
tion of the American public, radio re- 
sponds, and often a new format is con- 
ceived. 

THE PROGRAMMER 

Program directors (PDs) are radiophiles. 
They live the medium. Most admit to 
being smitten by radio at an early age. 
"It's something that is in your blood and 
grows to consuming proportions," ad- 
mits programmer Peter Falconi. Long- 
time PD Brian Mitchell recalls an inter- 
est in the medium as a small child and 
for good reason. "I was born into a broad- 
casting family. My father is a station 
owner and builder. During my childhood 
radio was the primary topic at the dinner 
table. It fed the flame that I believe was 
already ignited anyway. Radio fascinated 
me from the start." 

The customary route to the program- 
mer's job involves deejaying and partic- 
ipation in other on- air -related areas, 
such as copywriting, production, music, 
and news. It would be difficult to state 
exactly how long it takes to become a 
program director. It largely depends on 
the individual and where he or she hap- 
pens to be. There are instances where 
newcomers have gone into programming 
within their first year in the business. 
When this happens it is likeliest to occur 
in a small market where turnover may 
be high. On the other hand, it is far more 
common to spend years working toward 
this goal, even in the best of situations. 
"Although my father owned the station, 
I spent a long time in a series of jobs 
before my appointment to programmer. 
Along the way, I worked as station jan- 
itor, and then got into announcing, pro- 
duction, and eventually programming," 
recounts Mitchell. 

One of the nation's foremost air per- 
sonalities, Dick Fatherly, whom Bill- 
board Magazine has described as a 
"long -time legend," spent years as a dee- 
jay before making the transition. "In the 
twenty-five years that I've been in this 
business, I have worked as a jock, news- 
man, production director, and even sales 
rep. Eventually I ended up in program 
management. During my career I have 
worked at WABC, WICC, WFUN, WHB, to 
mention a few. Plenty of experience, you 
might say," comments Fatherly. 

Experience contributes most toward 
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the making of the station's programmer. 
However, individuals entering the field 
with hopes of becoming a PD do well to 
acquire as much formal training as pos- 
sible. The programmer's job has become 
an increasingly demanding one as the 
result of expanding competition. "A good 
knowledge of research methodology, 
analysis, and application is crucial. Pro- 
gramming is both an art and a science 
today," observes Jim Murphy, general 
manager, WCGY -FM, Lawrence, Massa- 
chusetts. 

KLSX -FM program director Andy 
Bloom concurs with Murphy, adding, "A 
would -be PD needs to school him- or her- 
self in marketing research particularly. 
Little is done any more that is not based 
on careful analysis." 

Publisher B. Eric Rhoads echoes this 
stance. "The role has changed. The PD 
used to be a glorified music director with 
some background in talent development. 
Today the PD must be a marketing ex- 
pert. Radio marketing has become very 
complex, what with telemarketing, data 
base marketing, direct mail, interactive 
(fax, computer bulletin boards), and so 
forth. Radio is changing, and the PD 
must adapt. No longer will records and 
deejays make the big difference. Stations 
are at parity in music, so better ways 
must be found to set stations apart." 

Cognizant of this, schools with pro- 
grams in radio broadcasting have begun 
to emphasize courses in audience re- 
search, as well as other programming - 
related areas. An important fact for the 
aspiring PD to keep in mind is that more 
people entering broadcasting today have 
college backgrounds than ever before. 
While a college degree is not necessarily 
a prerequisite for the position of PD, it 
is clearly regarded as an asset by upper 
management. "It used to be that a college 
degree didn't mean so much. A PD came 
up through the ranks of programming, 
proved his ability, and was hired. Not 
that that doesn't still happen. It does. 
But more and more the new PD has a 
degree or, at the very least, several years 
of college," contends Joe Cortese, air per- 
sonality, WBMX -FM, Boston. "I majored 
in Communication Arts at a junior col- 
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lege and then transferred to a four -year 
school. There are many colleges offering 
communications courses here in the 
Boston area, so I'll probably take some 
more as a way of further preparing for 
the day when I'll be programming a sta- 
tion. That's what I eventually want to do," 
says Cortese. 

Gary Begin, former midday deejay at 
WSUB -FM, New London, Connecticut, 
has spent several years preparing for 
programming responsibilities. He, like 
Cortese, recognizes the importance of 
formal training, but contends that sta- 
tion managers are still most impressed 
by a programming job candidate's track 
record. "Granted, you can't have too 
much education. I'll be the first to agree 
that in today's marketplace college train- 
ing does mean something, but the bot- 
tom line is that the person in charge of 
the operation wants to know what you've 
done in the business and where." 

Begin's point is well taken. Work ex- 
perience does head the list on which a 
station manager bases his or her selec- 
tion for program director. Meanwhile, 
college training, at the very least, has be- 
come a criterion to the extent that if an 
applicant does not have any the pro- 
spective employer takes notice. 

Beyond formal training and experi- 
ence, Chuck Ducoty, station manager of 
WIYY -FM, Baltimore, says a PD must 
possess certain innate qualities. "Com- 
mon sense and a good sense of humor 
are necessary attributes and are in rather 
short supply, I think." Dick Fatherly adds 
sensitivity, patience, compassion, and 
drive to the list. 

THE PROGRAM DIRECTOR'S 
DUTIES AND 
RESPONSIBILITIES 

Where to begin this discussion poses no 
simple problem, because the PD's re- 
sponsibilities and duties are so numer- 
ous and wide -ranging. Second in 
responsibility to the general manager, the 
program director is the individual re- 
sponsible for everything that goes over 
the air. This involves working with the 
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FIGURE 3.8 
Comparing station 
playlists within the 
same format is a 
source of informa- 
tion for program- 
mers. Courtesy of 
MMR 

manager in establishing programming 
and format policy and overseeing their 
effective execution. In addition, he or she 
hires and supervises on -air music, and 
production personnel, plans various 
schedules, handles the programming 
budget, develops promotions, monitors 
the station and its competition, assesses 
research, and may even pull a daily air - 
shift. The PD also is accountable for the 
presentation of news, public affairs, and 
sports features, although a news direc- 
tor often is appointed to help oversee 
these areas. 

The program director alone does not 
determine a station's format. This is an 
upper management decision. The PD 
may be involved in the selection process 
but, more often than not, the format has 
been decided upon before the program- 
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HIT RADIO SAMPLE HOURS 
USERS GUIDE. A random sampling of selected radio stations. 

This week, sample hours were extracted between 7PM and Midnight 

MARKET COMPARISON - DETROIT 

WDFX-FM 

9PM 

FRONT 242 /Welcome To Paradise 

EARL, STACY /Love Me All Up 

SWEAT. KEITH /Keep It Comic 

GUNS N' ROSES /Live And Let Die 

BOYZ II MEN /Uhh Ahh 

MARKY MARK /Good Vibrations 

BLUR/There's No Other Way 

WATLEY. JODY /I Want You 

HAMMER / Addams Groove 

2 LIVE CREW /Me So Horny 

PARTY /In My Dreams 

PENISTON, CECE /We Got A Love Thang 

CAUSE AND EFFECT /You Think You Know Her 

WHYT-FM 

9PM 

AUTOGRAPH /Turn Up The Radio 

PUBLIC ENEMY /911 Is A Joke 

AC /DC /Back In Black 

BEASTIE BOYS/(You Gotta) Fight For Your... 

LL COOL J /I'm Bad 

BOYZ II MEN /Uhh Ahh 

NIRVANA /Smells Like Teen Spirit 

HAMMER /Turn This Mutha Out 

ABDUL, PAULA/Vibeology 

HEAVY D & THE BOYZ /Now That We Found Love 

SALT -N -PEPA /You Showed Me 

mer has been hired. For example, WYYY 

decides it must switch from MOR to CHR 
in order to attract a more marketable 
demographic. After an in -depth exami- 
nation of its own market, research on 
the effectiveness of CHR nationally, and 
advice from a program consultant and 
rep company, the format change is 
deemed appropriate. Reluctantly the sta- 
tion manager concludes that he must 
bring in a CHR specialist, which means 
that he must terminate the services of 
his present programmer, whose experi- 
ence is limited to MOR. The station man- 
ager places an ad in an industry trade 
magazine, interviews several candi- 
dates, and hires the person he feels will 
take the station to the top of the ratings. 
When the new program director arrives, 
he or she is charged with the task of pre- 
paring the CHR format for its debut. 
Among other things, this may involve 
hiring new air people, the acquisition of 
a new music library or the updating of 
the existing one, preparing promos and 
purchasing jingles, and working in 
league with the sales, traffic, and engi- 
neering departments for maximum re- 
sults. 

Once the format is implemented, the 
program director must work at refining 
and maintaining the sound. After a short 
time, the programmer may feel com- 
pelled to modify air schedules either by 
shifting deejays around or replacing 
those who do not enhance the format. 
The PD prepares weekend and holiday 
schedules as well, and this generally re- 
quires the hiring of part -time announc- 
ers. A station may employ as few as one 
or two part- timers or fill -in people, or as 
many as eight to ten. This largely de- 
pends on whether deejays are on a five - 
or six -day schedule. At most stations, air 
people are hired to work a six -day week. 
The objective of scheduling is not merely 
to fill slots but to maintain continuity 
and consistency of sound. A PD prefers 
to tamper with shifts as little as possible 
and fervently hopes that he has filled 
weekend slots with people who are reli- 
able. "The importance of dependable, 
trustworthy air people cannot be over- 
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emphasized. It's great to have talented 
deejays, but if they don't show up when 
they are supposed to because of one rea- 
son or another they don't do you a lot of 
good. You need people who are cooper- 
ative. I have no patience with individuals 
who try to deceive me or fail to live up to 
their responsibilities," says Mitchell. A 
station that is constantly introducing 
new air personnel has a difficult time 
establishing listener habit. The PD 
knows that in order to succeed he or she 
must present a stable and dependable 
sound, and this is a significant program- 
ming challenge. 

Production schedules also are pre- 
pared by the programmer. Deejays are 
usually tapped for production duties be- 
fore or after their airshifts. For example, 
the morning person who is on the air 
from six to ten may be assigned produc- 
tion and copy chores from ten until noon. 
Meanwhile, the midday deejay who is on 
the air from ten until three is given pro- 
duction assignments from three to five, 
and so on. Large radio stations fre- 
quently employ a full -time production 
person. If so, this individual handles all 
production responsibilities and is su- 
pervised by the program director. 

A program director traditionally han- 
dles the department's budget, which 
generally constitutes 30 to 40 percent of 
the station's operating budget. Working 
with the station manager, the PD ascer- 
tains the financial needs of the program- 
ming area. The size and scope of the 
budget varies from station to station. 
Most programming budgets include 
funds for the acquisition of program ma- 
terials, such as albums, features, and 
contest paraphernalia. A separate pro- 
motional budget usually exists, and it 
too may be managed by the PD. The pro- 
grammer's budgetary responsibilities 
range from monumental at some outlets 
to minuscule at others. Personnel salar- 
ies and even equipment purchases may 
fall within the province of the program 
department's budget. Brian Mitchell be- 
lieves that "an understanding of the total 
financial structure of the company or 
corporation and how programming fits 
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into the scheme of things is a real asset 
to a programmer." 

Devising station promotions and con- 
tests also places demands on the PD's 
time. Large stations often appoint a pro- 
motion director. When this is the case, 
the PD and promotion director work to- 
gether in the planning, development, and 
execution of the promotional campaign. 
The PD, however, retains final veto power 
should he or she feel that the promotion 
or contest fails to complement the sta- 
tion's format. When the PD alone han- 
dles promotions and contests, he or she 
may involve other members of the pro- 
gramming or sales department in brain- 
storming sessions designed to come up 
with original and interesting concepts. 
The programmer is aware that the right 
promotion or contest can have a major 
impact on ratings. Thus he or she is con- 
stantly on the lookout for an appropriate 
vehicle. In the quest to find the promo- 
tion that will launch the station on the 
path to a larger audience, the PD may 
seek assistance from one of dozens of 
companies that offer promotional serv- 
ices. 

The program director's major objective 
is to program for results. If the station's 

SMALL MARKETS 
Program Director 
Airstaff 

MEDIUM MARKETS 
Program Director 
Music Director 
Production Director 
News Director 
Engineering 
Promotion 
Airstaff 

LARGE MARKETS 
Program Director 
Assistant Program Director 
Music Director 
Music Librarian 
Programming Secretary 
Research Director 
Production Director 
Promotion Director 
News Director 
Tech Assistant 
Marketing Director 
Airstaff 

FIGURE 3.9 
Personnel structure 
of the programming 
department in differ- 
ent size markets. 
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FIGURE 3.10 
Companies, such as 
Talentmasters, as- 
sist PDs in locating 
and procuring suita- 
ble personnel. They 
also conduct skills 
seminars around the 
country. Courtesy 
Talentmasters. 

programming fails to attract a sufficient 
following, the ratings will reflect that un- 
happy fact. All medium and larger mar- 
kets are surveyed by ratings companies, 
primarily Arbitron. Very few small rural 
markets, with perhaps one or two sta- 
tions, are surveyed. If a small market sta- 
tion is poorly programmed, the results 
will be apparent in the negative reac- 
tions of the local retailers. Simply put, 
the station will not be bought by enough 
advertisers to make the operation a prof- 
itable venture. In the bigger markets, 
where several stations compete for ad- 
vertising dollars, the ratings are used to 
determine which is the most effective or 
cost -efficient station to buy. "In order to 
make it to the top of the ratings in your 
particular market, you have to be doing 
the best job around. It's the PD who is 
going to get the station the numbers it 
needs to make a buck. If he doesn't turn 
the trick, he's back in the job market," 
observes Dick Fatherly. 

Program directors constantly monitor 
the competition by analyzing the ratings 

Where Radio's Most Gifted Air Talent, Programmers, 
Producers And Others Come To Learn And Share. **** 

MORNING SHOW 

1 9 9 
Coming August 22 -24 

Atlanta's Hyatt- Ravinia. 
For More Information Call Lisa Mulcahy At 404-926-7573. 

Registration Is Now Being Accepted! Format Or Market 
Exclusivity Is Available On A Conditional and 

First -Come- First -Serve Basis! Be Sure To Ask About 
Our Three -Plus or Group Rates! 

nmewrn rr 
¡I'dIP,INC71cLSters' ,..0,.1.. 

and by listening. A radio station's pro- 
gramming is often constructed in reac- 
tion to a direct competitor's. For example, 
rock stations in the same market often 
counterprogram newscasts by airing 
them at different times in order to grab 
up their competitor's tune -outs. How- 
ever, rather than contrast with each 
other, pop stations tend to reflect one 
another. This, in fact, has been the basis 
of arguments by critics who object to the 
so -called "mirroring" effect. What hap- 
pens is easily understood. If a station 
does well by presenting a particular for- 
mat, other stations are going to exploit 
the sound in the hopes of doing well also. 
WYYY promotes commercial -free sweeps 
of music, and captures big ratings, and 
soon its competitor programs likewise. 
"Program directors use what has proven 
to be effective. It is more a matter of sur- 
vival than anything. I think most of us 
try to be original to the degree that we 
can be, but there is very little new under 
the sun. Programming moves cyclically. 
Today we're all doing this. Tomorrow we'll 
all be doing that. The medium reacts to 
trends or fads. It's the nature of the 
beast," notes WQIK's Mitchell. Keeping 
in step with, or rather one step ahead 
of, the competition requires that the PD 
know what is happening around him or 
her at all times. 

Nearly 70 percent of the nation's PDs 
pull an airshift (go on the air themselves) 
on either a full -time or part -time basis. 
A difference of opinion exists among pro- 
grammers concerning their on -air par- 
ticipation. Many feel that being on the 
air gives them a true sense of the sta- 
tion's sound, which aids them in their 
programming efforts. Others contend 
that the three or four hours that they 
spend on the air take them away from 
important programming duties. Major 
market PDs are less likely to be heard on 
the air than their peers in smaller mar- 
kets because of additional duties created 
by the size and status of the station. 
Meanwhile, small and medium market 
stations often expect their PDs to be sea- 
soned air people capable of filling a key 
shift. "It has been my experience when 
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applying for programming jobs that 
managers are looking for PDs with ex- 
cellent announcing skills. It is pretty rare 
to find a small market PD who does not 
have a daily airshift. It comes with the 
territory," says Gary Begin. 

Whether PDs are involved in actual air - 
shifts or not, almost all participate in the 
production of commercials, public serv- 
ice announcements, and promos. In lieu 
of an airshift, a PD may spend several 
hours each day in the station's produc- 
tion facilities. The programmer may, in 
fact, serve as the primary copywriter and 
spot producer. This is especially true at 
non -major market outlets that do not 
employ a full -time production person. 

In summation, the program director 
must possess an imposing list of skills 
to effectively perform the countless tasks 
confronting him or her daily. There is no 
one person, other than the general man- 
ager, whose responsibilities outweigh the 
programmer's. The program director can 
either make or break the radio station. 

ELEMENTS OF PROGRAMMING 

Few programmers entrust the selection 
and scheduling of music and other sound 
elements to deejays and announcers. 
There is too much at stake and too many 
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variables, both internal and external, 
which must be considered in order to 
achieve maximum results within a cho- 
sen format. It has become a very complex 
undertaking, observes KLSX's Bloom. 
"For instance, all of our music is tested 
via call -out. At least one or two percep- 
tual studies are done every year, de- 
pending on what questions we need 
answered. Usually a couple of sets of fo- 
cus groups per year, too. Everything is 
researched, and nothing is left to 
chance." In most cases, the PD deter- 
mines how much music is to be pro- 
grammed hourly and in what rotation, 
and when news, public affairs features, 
and commercials are to be slotted. Pro- 
gram wheels, also variously known as 
sound hours, hot clocks, and format 
disks, are carefully designed by the PD 
to ensure the effective presentation of on- 
air ingredients. Program wheels are 
posted in the control studio to inform 
and guide air people as to what is to be 
broadcast and at what point in the hour. 
Although not every station provides dee- 
jays with such specific programming 
schemata, today very few stations leave 
things up to chance since the inappro- 
priate scheduling and sequencing of 
sound elements may drive listeners to a 
competitor. Radio programming has be- 
come that much of an exacting science. 

News Events, 
Local & - 
National 

New Music, 
Product 
Availability 

Other Stations 
in Market 

Employment 

External Factors 

Internal Factors 
Playlist Length 

Quality of New 
Music Selection 

Newscast Length 
and Placement 

Quality of On -Air 
Production 

Commercial Load 

Announcer Absences 
or Scheduling 

Announcer Performance 

Internal (On -Air) 
Promotions 

Record Rotation 

Number and Quality 
of Old Records 

t 
Sports Events 

t 
Sunrise, Sunset 

Other Media 

_Changes in 
Life Styles 

Time of Year 
("Seasonality") 

Your Station's 
* External 

Promotions 

Weather 

FIGURE 3.11 
A model of a sta- 
tion's competitive 
environment as con- 
ceived by Arbitron. 
Courtesy Arbitron. 
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FIGURE 3.12 
Music testing com- 
panies provide sta- 
tions with outside 
expertise. Courtesy 
The Benchmark 
Company. 

THE FREQUENCY BASED 
MUSIC TEST. 

Exclusively From The Benchmark Company 

WHO DO YOU UKE? 

That's long been the dominant 
issue in auditorium music test- 
ing. Most tests are based on 
perceived liking of a "hook" of a 
record. 

But that causes a problem! For 
most listeners, there's quite a 
gap between how much they 
"like" something and how fre- 
quently they want to hear it on 
the radio. Case in point: you play 
a "hook " of the "Wind Cries Mary" 
for a listener. He gives it the 
highest score for 'liking." 

But did he give it that score 
because he hasn't heard it in ten 
years, or because it's truly one of 
his favorites? Moreover, that 
kind of rating doesn't tell you 
how frequently he wants to hear 
it on the radio. 

Tie 

FREQUENCY OF AR PLAY 

WE TRIE MEASURE 

The Benchmark Company has 
developed a new frequency 
based music test system based 
not solely on "liking" of a record, 
but on the more reliable mea- 
sure of "how often would you 
like to hear this record." Lis- 
teners can respond much more 
accurately to this type of ques- 
tion- hence, program directors 
have more reliable data with 
which to construct play lists and 
rotations. 

The FBMT provides realistic 
answers for burnout too. While 
often difficult to measure in the 
common like -dislike test, burn- 
out evaluation is built right into 
the FBMT. 

CLUSTER ANALYSIS 

There continues to be a lot of 
confusion with some broadcast- 
ers about multivariate techniques 
for analyzing music data. At 
Benchmark we make it simple to 
understand and use -after all, 
we pioneered the technique ten 

years ago! 

Simply put, cluster analysis is a tool 
for data reduction. It allows you 
to identify groups of listeners 
who "cluster" together in their 
musical preferences. Factor analy- 
sis allows you to see how indi- 
vidual songs and artists can be 
grouped to improve rotations. 
The FBMT provides the perfect 
approach to use for cluster and 
factor analysis. Your FBMT 
results are turned around quick- 
ly and the reports (including 
cluster and factor analysis) are 
broadcaster friendly. 

"The FBMT is the best new approach I've "The FBMT represents a significant step "The FBMT is light years ahead of the 
seen in auditorium research." forward in auditorium music research," field. It really delivered for us at KVIL" 

Robb Stewart, PD Chris Brodie, PD Tom Watson 
WMXC, Charlotte KTWV, Los Angeles Adult Contemporary Concepts 
Format AC Format: NAC (Former PD at KVIL, Dallas) 

For More Information on the Frequency Based Music Testi., Contact: 
Paige Blount, Director of Research at 1- 800-274-5164 

1705 S. Capital of Texas Hwy. Suite 305 Austin, Texas 78746 

With few exceptions, stations use some 
kind of formula in the conveyance of their 
programming material. 

At one time, Top 40 stations were the 
unrivaled leaders of formula program- 
ming. Today, however, even MOR and 
AOR outlets, which once were the least 

formulaic, have become more sensitive 
to form. The age of free -form commercial 
radio has long since passed, and it is 
doubtful, given the state of the market- 
place, that it will return. Of course, 
stranger things have happened in radio. 
Depending on the extent to which a PD 
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prescribes the content of a sound hour, 
programming clocks may be elaborate in 
their detail or quite rudimentary. Music 
clocks are used to plot out elements. 
Clocks reflect the minutes of the stand- 
ard hour, and the PD places elements 
where they actually are to occur during 
the hour. Many programmers use a set 
of clocks, or clocks that change with each 
hour. 

Program clocks are set up with the 
competition and market factors in mind. 
For example, programmers will devise a 
clock that reflects morning and after- 
noon drive periods in their market. Not 
all markets have identical commuter 

:30 

:15 

hours. In some cities morning drive may 
start as early as 5:30 A.M. , while in others 
it may begin at 7:00 A.M. The program- 
mer sets up clocks accordingly. A clock 
parallels the activities of the community 
in which the station operates. 

Music stations are not the only ones 
that use program wheels. News and Talk 
stations do so as well. News stations, like 
music outlets, use key format elements 
in order to maintain ratings through the 
hour. Many news stations work their 
clocks in twenty- minute cycles. During 
this segment news is arranged accord- 
ing to its degree of importance and geo- 
graphic relevance, such as local, regional, 

FIGURE 3.13 
This is a typical 
morning drivetime 
CHR clock. It re- 
flects a nine -minute 
commercial load 
maximum per hour. 
Notice that the stop 
sets occur away 
from the quarter - 
hour. A Top 5 record 
is often aired on the 
quarter -hour to give 
the station the best 
ratings advantage. 
This is called 
"quarter -hour main- 
tenance." 
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national, and international. Most news 
stations lead with their top local stories. 
News stories of particular interest are re- 
peated during the segment. Sports, 
weather, and other news -related infor- 
mation, such as traffic and stock market 
reports, constitute a part of the segment. 
Elements may be juggled around or dif- 
ferent ones inserted during successive 
twenty- minute blocks to keep things 
from sounding repetitious. 

In the Talk format two -way conversa- 
tion and interviews fill the space gener- 
ally allotted to songs in the music format. 
Therefore, Talk wheels often resemble 
music wheels in their structure. For ex- 
ample, news is offered at the top of the 
hour followed by a talk sweep that pre- 
cedes a spot set. This is done in a fashion 
that is reminiscent of Easy Listening. 

Of course, not all stations arrange their 
sound hours as depicted in these pages. 
Many variations exist, but these exam- 
ples are fairly representative of some of 
the program schematics used in today's 
radio marketplace. 

Program wheels keep a station on a 
preordained path and prevent wan- 
dering. As stated, each programming 
element -commercial, news, promo, 
weather, etc. -is strategically located in 
the sound hour to enhance flow and op- 
timize impact. Balance is imperative. Too 
much deejay patter on a station pro- 
moting more music less talk and lis- 
teners become disenchanted. Too little 
news and information on a station tar- 
geting the over -thirty male commuter 
and the competition benefits. "When 
constructing or arranging the program 
clock you have to work forward and back- 
ward to make sure that everything fits 
and is positioned correctly. One element 
out of place can become that proverbial 
hole in the dam. Spots, jock breaks, mu- 
sic-it all must be weighed before clock- 
ing. A lot of experimentation, not to 
mention research, goes into this," ob- 
serves Lorna Ozman, metro market sta- 
tion manager. 

It was previously pointed out that a 
station with a more -music slant will limit 

announcer discourse in order to sched- 
ule additional tunes. Some formats, in 
particular Easy Listening, have reduced 
the role of the announcer to not much 
more than occasional live promos and 
IDs, which are written on liner or flip 
cards. Nothing is left to chance. This also 
is true of stations airing the supertight 
hit music format. Deejays say what is 
written and move the music. At stations 
where deejays are given more control, 
wheels play a less crucial function. Out- 
lets where a particular personality has 
ruled the ratings for years often let that 
person have more input as to what mu- 
sic is aired. However, even in these cases, 
playlists generally are provided and fol- 
lowed. 

The radio personality has enjoyed 
varying degrees of popularity since the 
1950s. Over the years, Top 40, more than 
any other format, has toyed with the ex- 
tent of deejay involvement on the air. The 
pendulum has swung from heavy per- 
sonality presence in the 1950s and early 
1960s to a drastically reduced role in the 
mid and later 1960s. This dramatic shift 
came as the result of programmer Bill 
Drake's attempt to streamline Top 40. In 
the 1970s, the air personality regained 
some of his status, but in the 1980s the 
narrowing of hit station playlists brought 
about a new leanness and austerity 
which again diminished the jock's pres- 
ence. In the mid- 1980s, some pop music 
stations began to give the deejay more to 
do. "There's sort of a pattern to it all. For 
a while, deejays are the gems in the 
crown, and then they're just the metal 
holding the precious stones in place for 
another period of time. What went on in 
the mid -1970s with personality began to 
recur in the latter part of the 1980s. Of 
course, there are a few new twists in the 
tiara, but what it comes down to is the 
temporary restoration of the hit radio 
personality. It's a back and forth move- 
ment, kind of like a tide. It comes in, 
then retreats, but each time something 
new washes up. Deejays screamed at the 
teens in the 1950s, mellowed out some 
in the 1960s and 1970s, went hyper 
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again in the 1980s, but conservatism 
seems to be gaining favor once again," 
observes WQIK's Brian Mitchell. 

In addition to concentrating on the role 
deejays play in the sound hour; the PD 
pays careful attention to the general na- 
ture and quality of other ingredients. 
Music is, of course, of paramount im- 
portance. Songs must fit the format to 
begin with, but beyond the obvious, the 
quality of the artistry and the audio mix 
must meet certain criteria. A substand- 
ard musical arrangement or a disk with 
poor fidelity detracts from the station's 
sound. Jingles and promos must effec- 

tively establish the tone and tenor of the 
format, or they have the reverse effect of 
their intended purpose, which is to at- 
tract and hold listeners. Commercials, 
too, must be compatible with the pro- 
gram elements that surround them. 

In all, the program director scrutinizes 
every component of the program wheel 
to keep the station true to form. The 
wheel helps maintain consistency, with- 
out which a station cannot hope to cul- 
tivate a following. Erratic programming 
in today's highly competitive market- 
place is tantamount to directing lis- 
teners to other stations. 

FIGURE 3.14 
Easy listening morn- 
ing drivetime pro- 
gram wheel. Weather 
forecasts, time 
checks, sports 
scores, and traffic 
reports will be 
scheduled in and 
around spot sets. 
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FIGURE 3.15 
One approach to a 
News station sound 
hour. 

:45 

:00 

:30 

THE PROGRAM DIRECTOR AND 
THE AUDIENCE 

The programmer must possess a clear 
perception of the type of listener the sta- 
tion management wants to attract. Ini- 
tially, a station decides on a given format 
because it is convinced that it will make 
money with the new -found audience, 
meaning that the people who tune in to 
the station will look good to prospective 
advertisers. The purpose of any format 
is to win a desirable segment of the radio 
audience. Just who these people are and 
what makes them tick are questions that 
the PD must constantly address in order 

to achieve reach and retention. An in- 
formed programmer is aware that differ- 
ent types of music appeal to different 
types of people. For example, surveys 
have long concluded that heavy rock ap- 
peals more to men than it does to women, 
and that rock music, in general, is more 
popular among teens and young adults 
than it is with individuals over forty. This 
is no guarded secret, and certainly the 
programmer who is out to gain the over - 
forty crowd is doing himself and his sta- 
tion a disservice by programming even 
an occasional hard rock tune. This 
should be obvious. 

A station's demographics refers to the 
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IIt CITISTAT 

CITISTAT is a thorough, weekly, in- 
market music tracking service. You 

receive in -depth music tracking on hit, 
rock, A/C and Urban stations from your 
selected market. 

CITISTAT puts the power of music 
monitors, trending information and 
much more at your fingertips giving 
you the competitive edge you need! 

CITISTAT reports are broken out in a 
myriad of useful ways, giving you all the 
information you need to strategically 
mold your own playlist. 

characteristics of those tuned -sex, age, 
income, and so forth. Within its demo- 
graphics a station may exhibit particu- 
lar strength in specific areas, or "cells" 
as they have come to be termed. For ex- 
ample, an Adult Contemporary station 
targeting the twenty -four- to thirty -nine- 
year -old group may have a prominent cell 
in females over thirty. The general in- 
formation provided by the major ratings 
surveys indicate to the station the age 
and sex of those listening, but little be- 
yond that. To find out more, the PD may 
conduct an in -house survey or employ 
the services of a research firm. 

Since radio accompanies listeners 
practically everywhere, broadcasters pay 
particular attention to the lifestyle activ- 
ities of their target audience. A station's 
geographic locale often dictates its pro- 
gram offerings. For example, hoping to 
capture the attention of the thirty -five- 
year -old male, a radio outlet located in a 
small coastal city along the Gulf of Mex- 
ico might decide to air a series of one - 
minute informational tips on outdoor 
activities, such as tennis, golf, and deep - 
sea fishing, that are exceptionally pop- 
ular in the area. Stations have always 

PROGRAMMING 81 

Page No. 

91.01.18 

Artist 

CITISTAT - Chicago 
WKQX -FM /AC 

TUNED IN- ALPHABETICAL LIST BY ARTIST 

Song Title Time 

* 10CC The Things We Do For Love 12m 

** A 
ADAMS, OLETA Get Here 02a 
ADAMS, OLETA Get Here 06a 
ADAMS, OLETA Get Here loa 
ADAMS, OLETA Get Here 02p 
ADAMS, OLETA Get Here 07p 
ADAMS, OLETA Get Here lip 
ALIAS More Than Words Can Say Ola 
ALIAS More Than Words Can Say 12n 
ALIAS More Than Words Can Say 10p 
ASTLEY, RICK It Would Take A Strong Strong Olp 
AUSTIN /INGRAM Baby, Come To Me 02a 

** B 

BAD ENGLISH When I See You Smile Ola 
BANGLES Eternal Flame Ola 
BANGLES Manic Monday 04p 
BEACH BOYS Kokomo 07p 
BERLIN Take My Breath Away Ola 
BERLIN Take My Breath Away O8p 
BOLTON, MICHAEL (Sittin' On) The Dock Of The.. 08p 
BRANIGAN, LAURA Self Control Ola 
BROWNE, JACKSON Doctor My Eyes Olp 
BROWNE, JACKSON Running On Empty 09p 
BROWNE, JACKSON Somebody's Baby 09a 

* 

* C 
CAFFERTY, JOHN & BBB On The Dark Side 06a 
CARA, IRENE Flashdance (What A Feeling) Olp 
CAREY, MARIAN Love Takes Time Ola 
CAREY, MARIAN Love Takes Time 05a 
CAREY, MARIAN Love Takes Time 1la 
CAREY, MARIAN Love Takes Time 04p 
CAREY, MARIAN Love Takes Time 10p 
CAREY, MARIAN Vision Of Love 10p 
CARLISLE, BELINDA Heaven Is A Place On Earth 02a 
CARLISLE, BELINDA Heaven Is A Place On Earth llp 
CARLISLE, BELINDA I Get Weak 06p 
CARMEN, ERIC Hungry Eyes 09p 
CHER If I Could Turn Back Time 12m 
CHER The SS 

Music is broken our alphabetically by artists with the CHER 
CHER 

The St 
The St 

CHICAGO Feelir exact hour of air noted. 

CHICAGO Hard 7 

1lp CHICAGO Look Away 
CHICAGO Old Days 08p 

catered to the interests of their listeners, 
but in the 1970s audience research be- 
came much more lifestyle oriented. 

In the 1990s, broadcasters delve fur- 
ther into audience behavior through 
psychographic research, which, by ex- 
amining motivational factors, provides 
programmers with information beyond 
the purely quantitative. Perhaps one of 
the best examples of a station's efforts to 
conform to the lifestyle of its listeners is 
"dayparting," a topic briefly touched 
upon in the discussion of program 
wheels. For the sake of illustration, let 
us discuss how an AC station may day - 
part (segmentalize) its broadcast day. To 

FIGURE 3.16 
Keeping track of a 
song's performance 
is a vital element in 
retaining the edge in 
music programming. 
Courtesy Mediabase. 
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FIGURE 3.17 
Radio reflects the 
lifestyles of its 
users. Courtesy of 
Westinghouse Elec- 
tric. 

begin with, the station is targeting an 
over -forty audience, somewhat skewed 
toward males. The PD concludes that the 
station's biggest listening hours are 
mornings between seven and nine and 
afternoons between four and six, and 
that most of those tuned during these 
periods are in their cars commuting to 
or from work. It is evident to the pro- 
grammer that the station's program- 
ming approach must be modified during 
drivetime to reflect the needs of the au- 
dience. Obviously traffic reports, news 
and sports updates, weather forecasts, 
and frequent time checks are suitable 
fare for the station's morning audience. 
The interests of homebound commuters 
contrast slightly with those of work- 

bound commuters. Weather and time are 
less important, and most sports infor- 
mation from the previous night is old hat 
by the time the listener heads for home. 
Stock -market reports and information 
about upcoming games and activities 
pick up the slack. Midday hours call for 
further modification, since the lifestyle 
of the station's audience is different. 
Aware that the majority of those listen- 
ing are homemakers (in a less enlight- 
ened age this daypart was referred to as 
"housewife" time), the PD reduces the 
amount of news and information, re- 
placing them with music and deejay 
conversation designed specifically to 
complement the activities of those tuned. 
In the evening, the station redirects its 
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programming and schedules sports and 
talk features, going exclusively talk after 
midnight. All of these adjustments are 
made to attract and retain audience in- 
terest. 

The program director relies on survey 
information and research data to better 
gauge and understand the station's au- 
dience. However, as a member of the 
community that the station serves, the 
programmer knows that not everything 
is contained in formal documentation. 
He or she gains unique insight into the 
mood and mentality of the area within 
the station's signal simply by taking part 
in the activities of day -to -day life. A pro- 
grammer with a real feel for the area in 
which the station is located, as well as a 
fundamental grasp of research method- 
ology and its application, is in the best 
possible position to direct the on -air ef- 
forts of a radio station. Concerning the 
role of audience research, Peter Falconi 
says, "You can't run a station on re- 
search alone. Yes, research helps to an 
extent, but it can't replace your own ob- 
servations and instincts. " Brian Mitchell 
agrees with Falconi. "I feel research is 
important, but how you react to research 
is more important. A PD also has to heed 
his gut feelings. Gaps exist in research, 
too. If I can't figure out what to do with- 
out data to point the way every time I 

make a move, I should get out of radio. 
Success comes from taking chances once 
in a while, too. Sometimes it's wiser to 
turn your back on the tried and tested. 
Of course, you had better know who's 
out there before you try anything. A PD 
who doesn't study his audience and 
community is like a race car driver who 
doesn't familiarize himself with the track. 
Both can end up off the road and out of 
the race." 

THE PROGRAM DIRECTOR AND 
THE MUSIC 

Not all radio stations have a music di- 
rector. The larger the station, the more 
likely it is to have such a person. In any 
case, it is the PD who is ultimately re- 
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sponsible for the music that goes over 
the air, even when the position of music 
director exists. The duties of the music 
director vary from station to station. Al- 
though the title suggests that the indi- 
vidual performing this function would 
supervise the station's music program- 
ming from the selection and acquisition 
of records to the preparation of playlists, 
this is not always the case. At some sta- 
tions, the position is primarily admin- 
istrative or clerical in nature, leaving the 
PD to make the major decisions con- 
cerning airplay. In this instance, one of 
the primary duties of the music director 
might be to improve service from record 
distributors to keep the station well sup- 
plied with the latest releases. A radio sta- 
tion with poor record service may actually 
be forced to purchase music. This can 
be prevented to a great extent by main- 
taining close ties with the various record 
distributor reps. 

Over the years the music industry and 
the radio medium have formed a mu- 
tually beneficial alliance. Without the 
product provided by the recording com- 
panies, radio would find itself with little 
in the way of programming material, 
since ninety percent of the country's sta- 
tions feature recorded music. At the same 
time, radio serves as the principal means 
by which the recording industry gets 
word of its new releases to the general 
public. Succinctly put, radio sells rec- 
ords. 

While radio seldom pays for records 
(cassettes, CDs )-recording companies 
send demos of their new product to most 
stations -it must pay annual licensing 
fees to ASCAP (American Society of Com- 
posers, Artists, and Performers), BMI 
(Broadcast Music, Inc. ), or SESAC (So- 
ciety of European Stage Authors and 
Composers) for the privilege of airing re- 
corded music. These fees range from a 
few hundred dollars at small, noncom- 
mercial, educational stations, to tens of 
thousands of dollars at large, commer- 
cial, metro -market stations. The music 
licensing fees paid by stations are dis- 
tributed to the artists and composers of 
the songs broadcast. 
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FIGURE 3.18 
A host of computer- 
ized music program- 
ming services are 
used by stations. 
Courtesy RCS. The Music Research System. 

RELIABLE 

iffrommori 
ECONOMICAL ` 

SAMPLER is powerful... 
The competition is tough lt youd rather not depend entirety on 

guesswork for your station's success, you need SAMPLER, the com- 
puter -aided music research system. 

SAMPLER is flexible... 
SAMPLER is ade to manage your weekly caf -outs, auditorium 

testing, and retail store sales research, even audience listening habits 
and perceptions. You use the results of rts analyses to base your 
music decisions on information instead of chance 

SAMPLER is reliable... 
SAMPLERS design has been driven by some of the most ambi- 

tious and successful PDs in America, for nearly a decade. Its analy- 
ses were programmed by a PhD statistician. 

SAMPLER is easy to use... 
SAMPLER comes to you from the same people who designed 

SELECTOR, the most widely-used music scheduling system in the 
world. It looks like SELECTOR, rt works like SELECTOR, and you get 
the famous RCS support. 

SAMPLER is confidential and secure ... 

Because SAMPLER rs completely is house you dent have to pay 
outsiders to analyze your sensitive research results no matter tow 
sophisticated the analysis you need, SAMPLER can handle E And 
there's no worry about your data getting into the wrong hands. It's all 

in your control. 

When albums arrive at the station, the 
music director (sometimes more appro- 
priately called the music librarian or mu- 
sic assistant) processes them through the 
system. This may take place after the 
program director has screened them. 
Records are categorized, indexed, and 
eventually added to the library if they suit 
the station's format. Each station ap- 
proaches cataloguing in its own fashion. 

TM 

The Music Information System. 

MUSICbase is the ultimate song reference 
for sharp programmers. You'll have the edge 
because you'll have the information on every 
song you're playing. 

EVERY SONG ?.f ?!?!? 
Probably so. because MUSICbase contains information on about 
20.000 songs That's every song that has charted in the rock era plus 
hundreds more `Bonus Cuts.' These are the album cuts and 'upsides 
most of len played by radio. by artists like the Beatles. Bruce Spring. 
steen and Genesis 

WE'VE DONE THE WORK... 
On Rados most requested songs, we ve coded the songs to make 

your hob i'vi -ri easier r 

COMPLETE CHART HISTORY... 
You'll know rat lust the top 10 or 20 bur the entire HOT 100 for any 

week at the torch of a key 

IT EVEN TALKS !! 
To SELECTOR, that is MUSICbase was compiled by RCS. makers 
of SELECTOR. the radio industry's standard to music scheduling. 
SELECTOR and MUSICbase are fully interlaced to you can copy 
songs right from MUSICbase into your library 

OVER 1000 THEMES... 
You can browse through all the love songs. 
over a thousand more themes instantly 

n songs, car songs. or 

WRITERS /PUBLISHERS LICENSEE... 
, I prnods- since MUSICbase 

contains this information 

IT WORKS FOR EVERY FORMAT... 
Because the songs included fit every era and style from 1955 lo today 

SIMPLE TO LEARN AND TO USE ... 
With complete ondine help. MUSICbase has been designed for ease 
of use Itou don't have to be a computer genus to use it. but you'll 
become a music genus in no lime at al. 

Here is a simple example: an Adult Con- 
temporary outlet receives an album by a 
popular female vocalist whose last name 
begins with an L. The program director 
auditions the album and decides to place 
three cuts into regular on -air rotation. 
The music director then assigns the cuts 
the following catalogue numbers: L106/ 
U/F, L106/D/F, and L 106/M/F. L106 in- 
dicates where the album may be located 
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in the library. In this case, the library is 
set up alphabetically, then numerically 
within the given letter that represents 
the artist's last name. In other words, 
this would be the 106th album found in 
the section reserved for female vocalists 
whose names begin with an L. The next 
symbol indicates the tempo of the cut: 
U(p) tempo, D(own) tempo, and M(edium) 
tempo. The F that follows the tempo 
symbol indicates the artist's gender: 
Female. 

When a station is computerized (and 
in this day and age, few are not), this 
information, including the frequency or 
rotation of airplay as determined by the 
PD, will be entered accordingly. Playlists 
are then assembled and printed by the 
computer. The music director sees that 
these lists are placed in the control room 
for use by the deejays. This last step is 
eliminated when the on -air studio is 
equipped with a computer terminal. 
Deejays then simply punch up the play - 
lists designed for their particular air - 
shifts. 

The use of computers in music pro- 
gramming has become widespread, es- 
pecially in larger markets where the cost 
of computerization is absorbed more 
easily. The number of computer com- 
panies selling both hardware and soft- 
ware designed for use by programmers 
has soared. Among those providing com- 
puterized music systems are Halper and 
Associates, Jefferson Pilot Data Sys- 
tems, Radio Computing Systems, Col- 
umbine Systems. Also, some companies, 
such as Billboard and Radio and Rec- 
ords, provide up -to -date computerized 
music research on new singles and al- 
bums to assist station programmers. 

At those radio stations where the mu- 
sic director's job is less administrative 
and more directorial, this individual will 
actually audition and select what songs 
are to be designated for airplay. How- 
ever, the music director makes decisions 
based upon criteria established by the 
station's programmer. Obviously, a mu- 
sic director must work within the sta- 
tion's prescribed format. If the PD feels 
that a particular song does not fit the 
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LINKER 

Use LINKER for poweriel promo, PSA, liner and j. ogle scheduling: 

Works with SELECTOR 

Control scheduling of links using familiar concepts: 

Categories 

Levels 

Packets 

Dayparting 
Energy /Texture /Type /Sound Codes 

Schedule musk according to pre -scheduled finks or schedule links 
according to pre -scheduled music 

See and edit all links in the Manual Scheduler 

Call for specific links in your Clocks or in the Manual Scheduler 

Analyze event schedule history 

Produce reports showing all aspects of your links including affida- 

vits for client -sponsored promos 

Generate COMPLETE logs showing all music, events and commer- 

cials from your traffic system' 

Customise the appearance of all log items including commercials 

Create and edit copy directly from LINKER, using your favorite 

word processor or ours - 
Produce daily chronological or alphabetical copy hooks 

All this and much, much more: look at the Dewo and see! 

'OwY.al ea aloe a,titallit, br y.w,..ifi, twee. 
N.,r*ea wwwa.,, wproe.d. 

station's sound, he will direct the music 
director to remove the cut from rotation. 
Since the PD and music director work 
closely together, this seldom occurs. 

A song's rotation usually is relative to 
its position on national and local record 
sales charts. For instance, songs that en- 
joy top ranking, say those in the top ten, 
will get the most airplay on hit -oriented 
stations. When songs descend the charts, 
their rotation decreases proportionately. 
Former chart toppers are then assigned 
another rotation configuration that ini- 
tially may result in one -tenth of their for- 
mer airplay and eventually even less. PDs 
and music directors derive information 
pertaining to a record's popularity from 
various trade journals, such as Bill- 
board and Radio and Records, and 
Monday Morning Replay, listener sur- 
veys, area record store sales, and nu- 
merous other sources. Stations that do 
not program from the current charts 
compose their playlists of songs that were 
popular in years gone by. In addition, 
these stations often remix current hit 
songs to make them adaptable to their 

FIGURE 3.18 
continued 
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FIGURE 3.19 
Computerized music 
logging has made 
station program- 
ming an even more 
exacting science. 
This is just one of 
the possible logs 
that can be created. 
Courtesy RCS. 

more conservative sound. While Easy 
Listening stations do not air popular rock 
songs, they do air softened versions by 
other artists, usually large orchestras. 
Critics of this technique accuse the pro- 
ducers of lobotomizing songs to bring 
them into the fold. In nonhit formats 
there are no "power- rotation" categories 
or hit positioning schemata; a song's ro- 
tation tends to be more random, al- 
though program wheels are used. 

Constructing a station playlist is the 
single most important duty of the music 
programmer. What to play, when to play 
it, and how often are some of the key 
questions confronting this individual. 
The music director relies on a number 
of sources, both internal and external, 
to provide the answers, but also must 
cultivate an ear for the kind of sound the 

station is after. Some people are blessed 
with an almost innate capacity to detect 
a hit, while most must develop this skill 
over a period of time. 

THE PROGRAM DIRECTOR AND 
THE FCC 

The government is especially interested 
in the way a station conducts itself on 
the air. For instance, the program direc- 
tor makes certain that his station is 
properly identified once an hour, as close 
to the top of the hour as possible. The 
ID must include the station's call letters 
and the town in which it has been au- 
thorized to broadcast. Failure to prop- 
erly identify the station is a violation of 
FCC rules. 

Other on -air rules that the PD must 
address have to do with program content 
and certain types of features. For ex- 
ample, profane language, obscenity, sex - 
and drug- related statements, and even 
innuendos in announcements, conver- 
sations, or music lyrics jeopardize the 
station's license. Political messages and 
station editorials are carefully scruti- 
nized by the programmer. On -air con- 
tests and promotions must not resemble 
lotteries in which the audience must in- 
vest to win. A station that gets some- 
thing in return for awarding prizes is 
subject to punitive actions. Neither the 
deejays, PD, music director, nor anyone 
associated with the station may receive 
payment for plugging a song or album 
on the air. This constitutes "payola" or 
"plugola" and was the cause of great in- 
dustry upheaval in the 1950s. Today, PDs 
and station managers continue to be 
particularly careful to guard against any 
recurrence, although there have been 
charges that such practices still exist. 

The program director must monitor 
both commercial and noncommercial 
messages to ensure that no false, mis- 
leading, or deceptive statements are 
aired, something the FCC staunchly op- 
poses. This includes any distortion of the 
station's ratings survey results. A sta- 
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tion that is not number one and claims 
to be is lying to the public as far as the 
FCC is concerned, and such behavior is 
not condoned. 

License renewal programming prom- 
ises must be addressed by the PD. The 
proportion of nonentertainment pro- 
gramming, such as news and public af- 
fairs features, pledged in the station's 
renewal application must be adhered to, 
even though such requirements have 
been all but eliminated. A promise is a 
promise. If a station claims that it will 
do something, it must abide by its word. 

The PD helps maintain the station's 
Emergency Broadcast System (EBS), 
making certain that proper announce- 
ments are made on the air and that the 
EBS checklist containing an authenti- 
cator card is placed in the control room 
area. PDs also instruct personnel in the 
proper procedures used when conduct- 
ing on -air telephone conversations to 
guarantee that the rights of callers are 
not violated. 

The station log (which ultimately is the 
chief engineer's responsibility) and pro- 
gram log (no longer required by the FCC 
but maintained by most stations any- 
way) are examined by the PD for accu- 
racy, and he also must see to it that 
operators have permits and that they are 
posted in the on -air studio. In addition, 
the station manager may assign the PD 
the responsibility for maintaining the 
station's public file. If so, the PD must 
be fully aware of what the file is required 
to contain. The FCC and many broadcast 
associations will provide station opera- 
tors with a public file checklist upon 
request. This information is available 
in the Code of Federal Regulations 
(73.3526) as well. 

Additional programming areas of in- 
terest to the FCC include procedures 
governing rebroadcasts, simulcasts, and 
subcarrier activities. The program direc- 
tor also must be aware that the govern- 
ment is keenly interested in employment 
practices. The programmer, station 
manager, and other department heads 
are under obligation to familiarize them- 
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selves with equal employment opportu- 
nity (EEO) and affirmative action rules. 
An annual employment report must be 
sent to the FCC. 

The preceding is only a partial listing 
of the concerns set forth by the govern- 
ment relative to the program director's 
position. For a more comprehensive as- 
sessment refer to the CFR Index at the 
end of Chapter 2. 

THE PROGRAM DIRECTOR AND 
UPPER MANAGEMENT 

The pressures of the program director's 
position should be apparent by now. The 

FIGURE 3.20 
All information 
about a given record 
can be called up on 
the screen as here 
shown. Courtesy TM 
Century. 
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Global Clocks 

CLOCK S9 

TALENT NGGIC 96Fl1 

F GLOBAL CLOCK( 

MUSIC SKELET(11 10,02 ,02,00,00,00,00,00,00,00,00,00 

APPROXIMATE MUSIC TIMING 49 

TARGET MARKET 11111 
18 25 35 45 

-18 -24 -34 -44 -54 +55 

/MEN 

IMO+ 

01013131010 
I I H I I 

01013131010 11111 

DATE CHANGED 

9/24/84 

TOTAL MUSIC 

14 

MINIM' APPEAL LEVEL 

(1 THROUGH 5) 

ACTION CODE (C- CHANGE, 0-0ETAIL, B- BREAK, 0-OTH:R CODE, OR R- RETURN) 

This screen shows the skeleton of the music hour for 
clock "Al ". It also identifies air talent. In this case it is 
just "Magic 96 FM ", but you can set up separate clocks for 
each DJ if you want. 

The skeleton indicates that the hour is composed of: 

A break (before the first selection) 
10 music selections 
A break 
2 music selections 
A break 
2 music selections 
A break 

FIGURE 3.21 
In computer terms 
here is how an 
hourly clock might 
look. Courtesy RCS. 

FIGURE 3.22 
Economical, easy-to- 
use, in-house sys- 
tems eliminate old - 
fashioned, time - 
consuming index 
card file method. 
Courtesy Jefferson 
Pilot Data Systems. 

station programmer knows well that his 
or her job entails satisfying the desires 
of many -the audience, government, air 
staff, and, of course, management. The 
relationship between the PD and the sta- 
tion's upper echelon is not always serene 
or without incident. Although usually a 
mutually fulfilling and productive alli- 
ance, difficulties can and do occur when 
philosophies or practices clash. "Most 
inhibiting and detrimental to the PD is 
the GM who lacks a broad base of ex- 
perience but imposes his opinions on you 
anyway. The guy who has come up 
through sales and has never spent a 
minute in the studio can be a real thorn 
in the side. Without a thorough knowl- 
edge of programming, management 
should rely on the expertise of that per- 
son hired who does. I don't mean, 'Hey, 
GM, get out of the way!' What I'm saying 
is, don't impose programming ideas and 
policies without at least conferring with 
that individual who ends up taking the 
heat if the air product fails to bring in 
the listeners," says Dick Fatherly. 

WIYY's Chuck Ducoty contends that 
managers can enhance as well as inhibit 
the style of programmers. "I've worked 
for some managers who give their PDs a 
great deal of space and others who at- 

L I B R A R Y I N F O R M A T I O N 

CART CATEGORY LEVEL PACKET TITLE LICENSE 
664 A 1 0 SHE BOP 655 A 

ARTIST ONE 
CYNDI LAUPER 
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MOOD 3 
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ENDING C 
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>18 
18 -24 
24 -34 
34 -44 
45 -54 

55> 

C H A R T I D A Y P A R T 
I R E S T R I C T I O N S 

I 
1 111 11 

CURRENT I 212345678901212345678901 
LAST ... MAAAAAAAAAAANPPPPPPPPPPP 
PEAK ... I M-F NNNNN 

I SAT NNNNN 
PEAKED IN 1 SUN NNNNN 

6/84 
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CAPITAL CITIES /ABC, INC. 

With Respec 
N 
o Pavolg 

During the term of my employment, neither I nor my spouse, child or 
other member of my hoysehold has accepted, solicited or agreed to accept 
any money, service, gift, or favor or other thing of value whatsoever 
from any person which T knew or had any reason to believe was intended to influence any decision by me as to matters to be broadcast. 
Furthermore, neither I nor my spouse, child or other member of my 
household has received any social courtesy or gift in a single year 
having a yalue exceeding 550.00 from any person, firm or institution 
involved in any of the following activities: 

television or motion picture production, syndication, or 
distribution; 

record manufacturing or distributing; 

music publishing; 

the creation, production( performance, distribution, manufacture or 
exploitation of music, films, tapes, recordings, electrical 
transcriptions, or any live or recorded programming; 

the ownership or exploitation of any musical, dramatic, literary or 
related copyright or performance right; 

radio or television broadcasting (including closed circuit, theatre 
or pay television, cable, SMATV, LANDS and DES); 

book, newspaper or periodical publishing; 

advertising and advertising services 

concerts and nightclubs; 

performers, performing groups, professional sports teams, or any 
other potential supplier of radio or television program material; 

public relations firms, consulting firms, or other firms or 
individuals that deal in, represent or promote any of the above. 

Furthermore, I have not participated in considering, selecting or 
preparing for broadcast any program material which had as its subject, 
or which could in any way materially affect, any business concern in 
which I, or my spouse, child or other member of my household, held a 
business or financial interest (including any position as officer, 
director or employee), except those reported to my department head and 
also listed below. 

I have read and understand the provisions of Sections 317 and 507 
of the Communiçations Act of 1934 as amended, copies of which are 
attached to this statement, and the memorandum on Payola and Conflicts 
of Interest circulated by Capital Cities /ABC, Inc. and agree to abide 
by them. 

Name l' ',C 0` A 1 \1 0Iah &1 Position cî)SC" -c1 LcQv 
Business Address 

Signature Date 

tempt to control every aspect of program- 
ming. From the station manager's 
perspective, I think the key to a good ex- 
perience with those who work for you is 
to find excellent people from the start 
and then have enough confidence in your 
judgment to let them do their job with 
minimal interference. Breathing down 
the neck of the PD is just going to create 
tension and resentment." 

Programmer Peter Falconi believes that 
a sincere effort to get to know and un- 

derstand one another should be exerted 
by both the PD and manager. "You have 
to be on the same wavelength, and there 
has to be an excellent line of communi- 
cation. When a manager has confidence 
and trust in his PD, he'll generally let 
him run with the ball. It's a two -way 
street. Most problems can be resolved 
when there is honesty and openness." 

KLSX programmer Andy Bloom offers 
this observation: "Great upper manage- 
ment hires the best players, gives them 

FIGURE 3.23 
Payola statement 
signed by a station 
employee. Courtesy 
Michael Napolitano 
and Capital Cities/ 
ABC, Inc. 
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FIGURE 3.24 
Computers can pro- 
gram music and 
keep music library 
records as well. 
Many types of music 
directories can be 
established, such as 
category, artist, title, 
and cart (cartridge 
number). Courtesy 
RCS. 

******************************** 

02/15/86 * R. C. 8. * 02/P 
* ROCRIN' AMERICA * 

* WITH SEIECTOR * 
******************************** 

C A R T T I T L E A R T I S T S TIME/END 

00:00 00:00 TOP OF THE HOUR ID - KEEP ROCKING! 0:05 

CD -0866 I'M COIN DOM 
BORN IN THE USA 

CT-1056 TALK TO ME 

BRUCE SPRINGSI'EEN 3:28 
15/ 0/F 

STEVIE NICKS 4:08 
5/ 0/F 

07:41 08:00 /SPOTS/WEATHER/JINGLE INFO MUSIC 3:00 

CT- 17 EASY LOVER PHILLIP BAILEY 
PHIL COLLINS 10/ 0/F 

3:32 

-,. Mugs icSCas--r Mus r,t.c.r,.I,ce System er- 

Category Scheduling Parameters F LII 
Jan 21, 1992 11:03 an 

IN of 1Srch1 I Horiz 1 Max :Max IMin 1Auto 
C A T E G O R Y ISongslDpthl Test Order 1 Tests IFailslRestIReetlBurn 

R 64-68 
* 

48 1 10 I D-AHRSPT-IXGBLEWFK. 1 2 2-3 1 24 1 0 35 

D 1964-1968 I 74 114 1 D-AHRSPT-IXGBLEWFK I 2 2-3 1 39 O 1 12 1 O 

E 1969-1973 1 105 129 1 D-AHRSPT-IXGBLEWFK. 2 2-3 1 60 1 O I 15 O 

A CURRENTS 1 25 7 1 D-AHRSFT-IXGBLEWFK 1 2 2-3 I 12 : 0 1 24 O 

F 1974-1979 1 105 I 28 1 D-AHRSFT-IXGBLEWFK I 2 2-3 59 0 20 1 0 

G 1980-PRESENT i 74 
1 20 1 D-AHRSFT-IXGBLEWFK I 2 2-3 ' 37 O I 35 0 

P NUGGETS 1 40 1 13 1 D-AHRSPT-IXGBLEWFK 0 22 0 1130 0 

5 69-73 I 63 1 15 1 D-AHRSFT-IXGBLEWFK I 2 2-5 1 38 1 0 26 0 

T 74-79 I 92 1 20 1 D-AHRSPT-IXGBLEWFI( 1 2 1-3 44 0 99 0 

U 80* 1 80 20 1 D-AHRSPT-IXGBLEWFK 2 1-5 38 0 I 75 I O 

L LOST CLASSICS 1 171 1 40 1 D-AHRSPT-IXGBLEWFK. 2 1-3 I 70 1 0 1255 ' O 

H HOLDS 1212 I 35 I D-AHRSPT-IXGBLEWFK 2 1-1 161 1 0 1168 ' 0 

N J ' 0 1 D-AHSPTRIXGLB-EWFK I O 1 O 0 1 O 0 

M 0 : O I D-AHSPTIXGLB-EWRFK. I O O O 1 O 1 0 

B I 0 O I D-ASPTIXGLB-EWRHFK I O 1 0 1 0 1 O 1 0 

C I 01 O 1 D-ASPTIXGLB-EWRHFK 0 0 0 1 O O 

I 1 O O I D-ASSTPLBIX-EWRHFK 0 0 1 O 1 0 1 0 

J I 0 I 0 1 D-ASGTPLBIX-EWRHFK I O t 0 1 O I 0 1 O 

K I O I O I D-ASGTPLBIX-EWRHFK I O I O I 0 I 0 1 0 
O 0 1 O I D-ASGTPLBIX-EWRHFK 1 0 I 0 I 0 I 0 

0 0 I O 1 D-ASGTPLBIX-EWRHFK 0 I 0 Si 0 I 0 
V O O I D-ASGTPLBIX-EWRHFK 1 0 0 1 0 I 0 1 0 
W 0 O I D-ASGTPLBIX-EWRHFK 1 O I O 1 0 I O 1 0 

X 1 0 I O I D-ASGTPLBIX-EWRHFK O 0 1 0' 0 I O 

V O O I D-ASGTPLBIX-EWRHFK 1 0 0 1 O' O' 0 

2 , o, O I D-ASGTPLBIX-EWRHFK 1 0 : O1 o I O 1 0 

Teats: A- Artist B -Burn D- Daypart E- Timing F -Match 6-Gender 
H- Hour /Day I -TWord K -Song Key L -Like P -Power R -Rest 
S -Sound T -Tempo W -Wave X -Ext Title 

Order: Unbreakable - Breakable - Inactive 

Horizontal Rotation Test Parameters: 

Test Types Parameter One: 

1- Priority Skip 
2 -Play Offset Window 
3 -Shift Mapping 
4- Exclusion Mask 
5 -Day Offset Window 

Hour (s) to Check 
Play(s) to Check 
Number of Shifts 

Day(s) to Check 

Parameter Two: 

Width in Hours 

Width in Hours 

the tools to do their job, and then leaves 
them alone. A winning formula." 

An adversarial situation between the 
station's PD and upper management does 
not have to exist. The station that cul- 
tivates an atmosphere of cooperation and 
mutual respect seldom becomes em- 
broiled in skirmishes that deplete en- 
ergy- energy better spent raising rev- 
enues and ratings. 

CHAPTER HIGHLIGHTS 

1. The Adult Contemporary (NC) for- 
mat features current (since the 1970s) 
pop standards. It appeals to the twenty - 
five to forty -nine age group, which at- 
tracts advertisers. It often utilizes music 
sweeps and clustered commercials. 

2. Contemporary Hit Radio (CHR) 
features current, fast -selling hits from 
the Top 40. It targets teens, broadcasts 
minimal news, and is very promotion/ 
contest oriented. 

3. Country is the fastest growing for- 
mat since the 1960s. More prevalent in 
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WRCS 10/ 1/84 T I T L E D I R E C T O R Y 

CART-ST T I T L E 

A R T I S T 

PAGE 1 

C PK OP TE SC LCH PKDT 
LV MD TY TI CCH PCH 

RNTM INTRO/E 

765 BABY PLS DONT LET ME GO B 1 0 3 Y MM R 8/84 
PETER WOLF J GEILS.BAND 4:02 5/16/F 

772 CAGE OF FREEDOM B 1 0 1 MM P 1/84 
JON ANDERSON YES 4:04 /14/F 

748 CRACK ME UP 8 1 0 3 Y MM R I 6/84 
HUEY LEWIS 3:39 /15/F 

659 I LOVE YOU SUZANNE B 1 0 2 Y MM R 6i84 
LOU REED 3:15 / 0/F 

754 JERSEY GIRL (LIVE) 8 1 0 1 SS Y I 8/84 
BRUCE SPRINGSTEEN 6:40 /33/F 

774 LAYIN IT ON THE LINE B 1 0 2 Y MF R 1 1/84 
JEFFERSON.STARSHIP 4:09 8/15/F 

750 LEAVE MY KITTY ALONE B 1 0 2 MM T 1/64 
BEATLES 2:45 / 5/F 

762 NEW ROMEO ß 1 0 3 Y MM R 7/84 
SOUTHSIDE.JOHNNY 3:20 /14/F 

709 NO SURRENDER B 1 0 3 Y MF R I 6/84 
BRUCE SPRINGSTEEN 4:00 / 3/F 

760 RESTLESS B 1 0 2 Y MM R 6/84 
ELTON JOHN 5:14 /32/F 

END OF REPORT 

the South and Midwest, it attracts a 
broad age group. More Country stations 
are AM. 

4. Easy Listening stations evolved 
from the Beautiful Music stations of the 
1960s and 1970s. Featuring mostly in- 
strumentals and minimal talk, many 
stations have become automated and use 
prepackaged programming. The pri- 
mary audience is over age fifty. 

5. Album- Oriented Rock (AOR) sta- 
tions began in the mid -1960s to counter 
Top 40 stations. Featuring music sweeps 
with a large airplay library, they play rock 
album cuts. News is minimal. The for- 
mat attracts a predominantly male au- 
dience aged eighteen to thirty -four. 

6. All-News stations rotate time 
blocks of local, regional, and national 

news and features to avoid repetition. 
The format requires three to four times 
the staff and budget of most music op- 
erations. 

7. All-Talk combines discussion and 
call-in shows. It is primarily a medium 
and major market format. Like All-News, 
All-Talk is mostly found on AM. 

8. The Nostalgia playlist emphasizes 
popular tunes from the 1940s and pre - 
rock 1950s, presenting its music in 
sweeps with a relatively low deejay pro- 
file. 

9. The Oldies playlist includes hits 
from the 1950s and 1960s, relying on 
fine air personalities. Commercials are 
randomly placed and songs are spaced 
to allow deejay patter. 

10. Classic Rock concentrates on 

FIGURE 3.24 
continued 
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a 
Category 
Sorted 

Cart 

Mus icScan 
P 

by Artist Name, 

5rtot Nue 

Music Ma irrt ersance 
Then Song Title Jan 21, 

Sture Title Intro Rem Ends 

System -a- 

KENO 

1992 Page: 1 

Abtes Keyword C/F:le 

471 7 4 19E M/STEBIANS % TEARS ;09 02 :53 F CART BERTH P /0015 

I -92 AIBOY DUCES JOKEY 10 THE m41ER CF TIE Mlle 03:30 OBOY P /0008 

I-44 BLUES IMAGE RICE CAPTAIN RIDE :15 03 :36 F CUT: 10 BLIEST P /0037 

I-45 BOWER %TIE 9E 6AEFN 011106 127 02:50 F ONt S 90001 P /0002 

8-27 BOX TIPS TIE LETTER :03 01 :50 F CUT: 1 BOXTIP P /0022 

7 DAVE MINDS 1 1059 YOU 1060(116 :09 02.43 F GOT E9EUO P /0003 

I -58 BEEP PURPLE 4859 04:24 C 0009 P /0005 

I -92 E75YBFRTS FRIDAY O1 MY MOO :03 02:38 F FAME 9/0007 

I -50 FIVE MN ELRCTRICLL B663 SIBS :06 /:ä8 03:25 F GOT FIVE M P /0013 

6-8 BLESS NIB MVO PE MN WALD tit 03:24 F CUT. 7 BES5 P /0030 

6-19 KESS 180 LAU01I16 ;05 02:35 F CUT: 2 BES5 9 /0038 

6-8 GUESS N6 NO TIM :18 03:39 F CUT. 4 BES5 P/0039 

1-2 48851 BEINZ MOOT BIT IE :09 02:12 F CUT: 8 HINRE 9/0016 

I-90 KIN89EN LOUIE LOUIE ;03 02140 C CUT: 6 11116511 9 /0004 

K -2 KINKS ALL DAY NO NL ff TIE NIB4T :07 02:30 C Gift 2 KINKS 9 /0009 

I -78 KINS TIRED O MITI16 FOR YOU 104/:08 02:29 C 0N: 7 KINS P /0034 

I -3S KING YOU FIERILY OUT ME :06 02.08 C ant 3 CI9K5 P /0018 

292 NVERED MIN BIBNY OUI111 mom TIE 090161 :05 02:40 F CART MAW 9 /0010 

I -1 MITCH NYOER DEVIL AITN EWE DRESS :11/:11 03:07 F CUT: 3 6111004 9/0021 

X -1 959E EARTH BET READY :21 02:40 F CUT: 7 MAE E 9 /0020 

I -6 RASCALS 6000 LOVIN :00 02127 C CUT. 3 PASCAL 9 /0019 

R-6 RASCALS PEOPLE GOT TO BE FREE :00 02:54 F CUT: 14 RASCAL 9/0006 

R-1l ROLLING SIDES PIT FADE MAY 03:30 ROLLIN P /0035 

0-1 BOY UNISON 94 FAE110 Wee :14 02 :57 C CUT: IB 059150 P /0017 

X -75 SHILL FACES 11159156 PNK 109 02:42 F CUT: 10 9581 P/0028 

D-1 SPOOR DAVIS GROUP RIME 5111E LOIN 125 02,45 F CUT: 1 8X94100 P /0040 

D-1 NEWER DOMS MOLT, I'M A 56 :46 02:52 F CUT: 7 619600 P /0031 

11 STEADS ,EEL STUM IN TEE 9X350 N/U 115 03:17 C CANT KAFFER P /0032 

Ii STBBBENNY ALARM CLOCK MIME NO PEPPERMINTS :ll 02:45 F CUT: 6 STRNB P /0012 

K-6 9J1AROAF BEEN -EYED LADY-KLIK CD 06:47 C %EARL P/0036 

T -2 148EE DOB NINA EASY 10 BE WAD :II 03:08 C CUT: 2 TOTED 9 /0011 

T -2 110E cos NIGHT PM TOLD ME NOT TO COTE :06/109 03:11 C CUT: 6 HEED 9/0024 

T -2 TIEFE DOG NIGHT OE :04 02:57 C CUT. 18 M® 9 /0026 

J -12 10E19 INES PONY N6NY :07 02:47 F CUT: 16 INES 9 /0001 

X -76 1P6p5 NILD TNIN6 106 02:32 F CUT; 13 732066 P /0025 

Y-2 V64IW MEE YOU FIE' PE 5916116 ON 06:43 C CUT: 2 97 6E P/0033 

Y -1 5582814 S HEART FILL ff SOUL 114 02,22 C CUT: 11 YAPOBI P/0023 

X -76 Z9BIES 9E 'S NOT TICE :08 02:20 F CUT: 6 I0161E P /0014 

X -77 ZUBIES TELL HER 1O :08 02;02 C CUT; 18 ZOOME P/0029 

X-68 ZOMBIES TIM: OF M SEASON 106 03.28 F CUT: 9 1081E 9/0027 

40 Songs Printed 

FIGURE 3.24 
continued 

tunes primarily featured by AOR sta- 
tions over the past two decades. Mean- 
while, Classic Hit stations fill the gap 
between Oldies and CHR outlets with 
playlists that draw from 1970s and 1980s 
Top 40 charts. 

11. Urban Contemporary (UC) is the 
"melting pot" format, attracting a het- 
erogeneous audience. Its upbeat, dance- 
able sound and hip, friendly deejays 
attract the eighteen to thirty-four age 
group. Contests and promotions are im- 
portant. 

12. Classical commercial outlets are 
few, but they have a loyal audience. Pri- 
marily an FM format appealing to a 
higher -income, college- educated (up- 
scale, twenty-five to forty-nine) audi- 
ence, Classical features a conservative, 
straightforward air sound. 

13. Religious stations are most prev- 
alent on the AM band. Religious broad- 

casters usually approach programming 
in one of two ways. One includes music 
as a primary part of its presentation, 
while the other does not. 

14. Ethnic stations serve the listening 
needs of minority groups. Black and His- 
panic listeners constitute the largest 
ethnic audiences. 

15. Middle -of -the -Road (MOR) sta- 
tions rely on the strength of air person- 
alities and features. Mostly an AM format, 
MOR attempts to be all things to all peo- 
ple, attracting an over -forty audience. 

16. Program directors (PDs) are hired 
to fit whatever format the station man- 
agement has selected. They are chosen 
for their experience, primarily, although 
education level is important. 

17. The PD is responsible for every- 
thing that is aired. Second in responsi- 
bility to the general manager (when no 
Operations Manager position exists), the 
PD establishes programming and format 
policy; hires and supervises on -air, mu- 
sic, and production personnel; handles 
the programming budget; develops pro- 
motions; monitors the stations and its 
competitors and assesses research; is 
accountable for news, public affairs, and 
sports features; and may even pull an 
airshift. 

18. The PD's effectiveness is meas- 
ured by ratings in large markets and by 
sales in smaller markets. 

19. The PD determines the content of 
each sound hour, utilizing program 
clocks to ensure that each element - 
commercial, news, promo, weather, mu- 
sic, etc. -is strategically located to en- 
hance flow and optimize impact. Even 
News/Talk stations need program clocks. 

20. PDs must adjust programming to 
the lifestyle activities of the target au- 
dience. They must develop a feel for the 
area in which the station is located, as 
well as an understanding of survey in- 
formation and research data. 

21. Finally, the PD must ensure that 
the station adheres to all FCC regula- 
tions pertaining to programming prac- 
tices, anticipating problems before they 
occur. 
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FEDERAL COMMUNICATIONS COMMISSION FCC 753 Apom...01AB 

Restricted Radiotelephone Operator Permit Application 
3r e° 

esti E Miss 

Complete Parts 1 and 2 -Print or Type 
Mail Parts 1 and 2 to FCC, P.O. Box 1050 
Gettysburg, PA 17325. 
For a temporary Permit, complete Part 3. 
No examination is required, but you must be at least 
14 years of age. 
Before completing this form, see other side. 

I Certify that 
I can keep 
I am familiar 
and regulations 
I can speak 
I em legally 
The statements 
to the 

at least a rough written log. 
with the provisions of applicable treaties, laws, and rules 

governing the radio station which 1 will operate. 
and hear. 
eligible for employment in the United States. 

made on this application and any attachments are true 
best of my knowledge. 

O 
Pane -lea FM M l 

®APwe4 p___4 &no 

U.S. Cell, TNN 1 a, nohow 10.1. 
CnIY 6r4M ziP Call 

_ ci_e, DAY n. 

Bgeue poi 

... 
®u44 mwe..e- I 

I 

FCC 
December 

DO NOT DETACH 

HIV' 

Fnnl 
POSTAGE 

FEDERAL ~ a Type 
coiseSSION You 

Fun Name 

Signature ~ (Keep Max Of Pant Your Name and Address Above signature DO NOT ADDRESS TO THE F.C.C. within the box) 
FCC 
December 

Apwove 
3060 

Expires 

Form 753 -Pan 
1982 

44111> 

1 

Federal Communications Commission 
P.O. Box 1050, Gettysburg, PA 17325 

Official Business 
Penalty for riva t Use-$300 

Ur MISSTATES Of ANIMA -I 
Fats Cawws AYwiCaessPan 
IiwbG Paissoaprwrdpwsp. P.m 

LL=MK - is 

AND FEES PAID 
COMMUNICATIONS 

Form 753 -Pan 2 

1982 

t by 0M8 
-0049 
11,3045 

a alAl.onaeo°pes rry radio station alaGh maybe opened by peaun 
te holding a dash of Ware. The pent is Issued n conformity wile. Pars- 

pepi 3454 N ON Roro Repanaas. Gewva 1979, - valid 
for thsidstirne of this Wider unless suspended by the FCC. 

Nor valid 

without 

FCC Sul 

Fa Fan lT Pont 

FEDERAL COMMUNICATIONS COMMISSION 
Temporary Restricted Radiotelephone Operator Permit 

If you need a temporary Restricted Radiotelephone Operator Perms whale your 
application is being prooeee.d,djhe following: 

Comptate Pas I 2oft lsrormandmail to the FCC. 

Read, Fill in the Blanks, and Sign: 
Name 

Complete thiamin dew form 

and keep N. 

a you have dew me above, you now hold a temporary Restricted 
Radiotelephone Operator Penns. This is your temporary permit. DO NOT MAIL 
R TO THE FCC. 

This permit is valid for 60 days horn the date Pre 1 and 2 of this arm were 
mailed to the FCC. 

You ants obey all applicable laws, treaties, and regulations. 

Den FCC Form 7ál,Paws 162 smiled to FCC 

I Certify that: 

The above information is true. 
I am at least 14 years old. 
I have completed and signed FCC Forth 753, Parts 1 á 2, 
and mailed it to the FCC. 
I have never had a license suspended or revoked by the 
FCC. 

pap 
N you cannot certify to all of the above, you are not 

eligible for a temporary permit. 

DO NOT MAIL THRS PART 3 OF THE FORM FCC Form 753 -Pan 3 

IT IS YOUR TEMPORARY PERMIT December 1982 

FIGURE 3.25 
Restricted Radiotele- 
phone Operator Per- 
mit required by the 
FCC for those oper- 
ating a broadcast fa- 
cility. Permit is good 
for an indefinite pe- 
riod. 
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FIGURE 3.26 
Employment appli- 
cation with EEO 
policy statement. 
Courtesy of WHDH- 
AM. 

WH F 
RADIO 85 

FOUR FORTY -ONE STUART STREET 
BOSTON, MASSACHUSETTS 02116 

TELEPHONE (617)267 -3302 

APPLICATION FOR EMPLOYMENT 

"Employment discrimination because of race, color, religion, national origin, sex or age is 

prohibited. Anyone who believes that he or she has been a victim of discrimination in seeking 

employment at this station is urged to report the matter promptly to the President of WHDH 
and may notify the Federal Communications Commission or other appropriate agency." 

This application will be given every consideration. Its acceptance, however, does not imply 
that the applicant will be employed. If an applicant is not employed, it will be retained in our 
active file for one year. 

All appointments to positions are on trial and subject to satisfactory work. If it is found that 

an employee is not adapted to radio work or is likely to prove useful, he or she may be 

dismissed. 

WHDH CORPORATION 
EQUAL EMPLOYMENT OPPORTUNITY POLICY 

Equal employment opportunity is the policy of WHDH Corporation (WHDH). Prejudice or 
discrimination, based upon race, color, religion, national origin, or sex, is strictly prohibited 
by WHDH in recruitment, selection and hiring, placement and promotion, pay, working 
conditions, demotion, termination, and in all employment practices generally. All personnel 
are required diligently and affirmatively to observe this policy and are absolutely forbidden to 
violate, frustrate or diminish that policy. Any applicant for employment, any employee or 

any other person having reason to believe that there exists any prejudice or discrimination 
based upon race, color, religion, national origin, or sex, in any area of WHDH's employment 
practices, is urged to report the matter promptly to the President of WHDH or any other 
officer, executive or supervisor employed by WHDH Corporation. Any person believing 
himself to have been a victim of prohibited discrimination in any area of WHDW's 
employment practices also has the right to notify the Federal Communications Commission 
or other appropriate federal or state agencies, or all of these, of such incident or incidents. It 
is requested that all employees and applicants for employment make this policy of equal 
employment opportunity known to others, whenever appropriate. 
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EDUCATIONAL RECORD 
IN THE UNITED STATES 

(Names of Schools attended) CITY /TOWN 
No. of Years 
Comol.t.d 

if Grad. 91v 
Mo. and Yr. 

II not Grad 
glvo data of 

leaving 

High or Preparatory School 

Commercial School 

College 

Graduate School 

If you did not graduate from school or college, state reason for leaving: 

Were you ever suspended or expelled from any of the institutions above? If so, state the reason fully: 

What educational courses are you now taking? 

PERSONAL RECORD 

Date of Birth (OPTIONAL) Are you a citizen of the United States? 

Have you ever been arrested or convicted for an offense other than a minor traffic violation? If yes, explain 

Give number of persons in immediate family Does this include (if living) both father and mother? 
If not living at home, with whom do you live? Relatives Friends Alone Board _ 

Number of persons financially dependent upon you? Fully Partially 

What is your present selective service classification? 

Have you served in the armed forces of the United States? Branch of service ______ 
Month and year of induction Date of discharge or transfer to reserve 

Rank at time of discharge 

HEALTH RECORD 
How much time have you lost from work or school during the last three years on account of Illness? 

What was the nature of the illness? 

Are you related to any director,officer or employee of WHDH? Relatives name 

Describe your outside interests or hobbies 

Please describe any special assets you bring to WHDH 

List below, five personal references (not relatives, former employers or fellow employees) who have known you well during 
the past five or more years. 

Print Name in Foil Address I Street i City I 
No of Years 

Known Occupation 

THIS SECTION TO BE FILLED OUT ONLY BY APPLICANTS FOR CLERICAL POSITIONS: 

What shorthand method do you use? Words per minute Do type? you 

Words per minute List office machines that you have operated 

I hereby affirm that my answers to the foregoing questions are true and correct, and that I have not knowingly 
withheld any fact or circumstance that would, if disclosed, affect my application unfavorably. 

Please sign HERE 

On a separate sheet of paper you may give any further information you desire to explain your qualifications. 

FIGURE 3.26 
continued 
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Sales 

COMMERCIALIZATION: 
A RETROSPECTIVE 

Selling commercials keeps the radio sta- 
tion on the air. It is that simple, yet not 
so simple. In the 1920s broadcasters 
realized the necessity of converting the 
medium into a sponsor- supported in- 
dustry. It seemed to be the most viable 
option and the key to growth and pros- 
perity. Not everyone approved of the 
method, however. Opponents of com- 
mercialization argued that advertising 
would decrease the medium's ability to 
effectively serve the public's good, and 
one United States senator voiced fears 
that advertisers would turn radio into an 
on -air pawnshop. These predictions 
would prove to be somewhat accurate. 
By the mid- 1920s, most radio outlets sold 
airtime, and few restrictions existed per- 
taining to the substance and content of 
messages. Commercials promoting 
everything from miracle pain relievers to 
instant hair -growing solutions filled the 
broadcast day. It was not until the 1930s 
that the government developed regula- 
tions that addressed the issue of false 
advertising claims. This resulted in the 
gradual elimination of sponsors ped- 
dling dubious products. 

Program sponsorships were the most 
popular form of radio advertising in the 
1920s and early 1930s. Stations, net- 
works, and advertising agencies often 
lured clients onto the air by naming 
or renaming programs after their 
products -"Eveready Hour," "Palmolive 
Hour," " Fleischmann Hour," "Clicquot 

Club Eskimos," "The Coty Playgirl," and 
so on. Since formidable opposition to 
commercialization existed in the begin- 
ning, sponsorships, in which the only 
reference to a product was in a program's 
title, appeared the best path to take. This 
approach was known as "indirect" ad- 
vertising. 

As the outcry against advertiser -sup- 
ported radio subsided, stations became 
more blatant or "direct" in their presen- 
tation of commercial material. Parcels of 
time, anywhere from one to five, even ten 
minutes, were sold to advertisers eager 
to convey the virtues of their labors. In- 
dustry advertising revenues soared 
throughout the 1930s, despite the bro- 
ken economy. Radio salespeople were 
among the few who had a salable prod- 
uct. World War II increased the rate of 
sales revenues twofold. As it became the 
foremost source of news and informa- 
tion during that bleak period in Ameri- 
can history, the value of radio's stock 
reached new highs, as did the incomes 
of salespeople. The tide would shift, how- 
ever, with the advent of television in the 
late 1940s. 

FIGURE 4.1 
Courtesy Communi- 
cation Graphics and 
Radio Ink. 
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When television unseated radio as the 
number one source of entertainment in 
the early 1950s, time sellers for the de- 
posed medium found their fortunes sag- 
ging. In the face of adversity, as well as 
opportunity, many radio salespeople 
abandoned the old in preference for the 
new, opting to sell for television. Radio 
was, indeed, in a dilemma of frightening 
proportions, but it soon put itself back 
on course by renovating its program- 
ming approach. By 1957 the medium had 
undergone an almost total transfor- 
mation and was once again enjoying the 
rewards of success. Salespeople concen- 
trated on selling airtime to advertisers 
interested in reaching specific segments 
of the population. Radio became ex- 
tremely localized and, out of necessity, 
the networks diverted their attention to 
television. 

Competition also became keener. 
Thousands of new outlets began to 
broadcast between 1950 and 1970. 
Meanwhile, FM started to spread its 
wings, preparing to surpass its older ri- 
val. AM music stations experienced great 
difficulties in the face of the mass exodus 
to FM, which culminated in 1979 when 
FM exceeded AM's listenership. FM be- 
came the medium to sell. 

In the first half of the 1980s, radio pro- 
gramming was easily divisible. Talk was 
found on AM and music on FM. Today, 
hundreds of AM stations have become 
stereo in an attempt to improve their 
marketing potential, while some FM out- 
lets have taken to airing nonmusic for- 
mats as a way of surviving the ratings 
battles. 

Selling time in the 1990s is a far cry 
from what it was like during the medi- 
um's heyday. Station account executives 
no longer search for advertisers willing 
to sponsor half -hour sitcoms, quiz 
shows, or mysteries. Today, the adver- 
tising dollar generally is spent on spots 
scheduled for airing during specific day - 
parts on stations that attract a partic- 
ular piece of the highly fractionalized 
radio audience pie. The majority of radio 
outlets program prerecorded music, and 

it is that which constitutes the station's 
product. The salesperson sells the au- 
dience, which the station's music at- 
tracts, to the advertiser or time -buyer. 

SELLING AIRTIME 

Airtime is intangible. You cannot see it 
or hold it in your hand. It is not like any 
other form of advertising. Newspaper and 
magazine ads can be cut out by the ad- 
vertiser and pinned to a bulletin board 
or taped to a window as tangible evi- 
dence of money spent. Television com- 
mercials can be seen, but radio 
commercials are sounds flitting through 
the ether with no visual component to 
attest to their existence. They are 
ephemeral, or fleeting, to use words that 
are often associated with radio advertis- 
ing. However, any informed account ex- 
ecutive will respond to such terms by 
stating the simple fact that an effective 
radio commercial makes a strong and 
lasting impression on the mind of the 
listener in much the same way that a 
popular song tends to permeate the gray 
matter. "The so- called intangible nature 
of a radio commercial really only means 
you can't see it or touch it. There is little 
doubt, however, that a good spot is con- 
crete in its own unique way. Few of us 
have gone unaffected or, better still, un- 
touched by radio commercials. If a spot 
is good, it is felt, and that's a tangible," 
says Charles W. Friedman, sales man- 
ager, WKVT AM/FM, Brattleboro, Ver- 
mont. 

Initially considered an experimental or 
novel way to publicize a product, it soon 
became apparent to advertisers that ra- 
dio was far more. Early sponsors who 
earmarked a small portion of their ad- 
vertising budgets to the new electronic 
"gadget," while pouring the rest into 
print, were surprised by the results. En- 
couraged by radio's performance, adver- 
tisers began to spend more heavily. By 
the 1930s many prominent companies 
were reallocating substantial portions of 
their print advertising budgets for radio. 
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To these convinced advertisers, radio 
was, indeed, a concrete way to market 
their products. 

Yet the feeling that radio is an uncon- 
ventional mode of advertising continues 
to persist to some extent even today, es- 
pecially among small, print- oriented re- 
tailers. Usually, the small market radio 
station's prime competitor for ad dollars 
is the local newspaper. Many retailers 
have used papers for years and perceive 
radio as a secondary or even frivolous 
means of advertising, contends Fried- 
man. "Retailers who have used print 
since opening their doors for business 
are reluctant to change. The toughest 
factor facing a radio salesperson is the 
notion that the old way works the best. 
It is difficult to overcome inertia." 

Radio is one of the most effective means 
of advertising when used correctly. Of 
course, there is a right way and a wrong 
way to utilize the medium, and the sales- 
person who knows and understands the 
unique character of his or her product 
is in the best position to succeed. To the 
extent that a radio commercial cannot 
be held or taped to a cash register, it is 
intangible. However, the results pro- 
duced by a carefully conceived campaign 
can be seen in the cash register. Con- 
sistent radio users, from the giant mul- 
tinational corporations to the so- called 
"mom and pop" shops, know that a radio 
commercial can capture people's atten- 
tion as effectively as anything crossing 
their field of vision. A 1950s promotional 
slogan says it best: "Radio gives you more 
than you can see." 

BECOMING AN ACCOUNT 
EXECUTIVE 

A notion held by some sales managers is 
that salespeople are born and not made. 
This position holds that a salesperson 
either "has it" or does not: "it" meaning 
the innate gift to sell, without which all 
the schooling and training in the world 
means little. Although this theory is not 
embraced by all sales managers, many 
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Radio Gets Results! 
Radio will help your business build sales and profits as the effectiveness of newspaper 
advertising continues to decline. 

Success in today's hotly- competitive business environment depends on effective and efficient 
marketing strategies directed at clearly -defined clusters of high -potential customer prospects. 

The inefficiencies inherent in "mass marketing" are no longer tolerable for most businesses, 

and the focus is on "target marketing' -ireaching and motivating the best prospects with 
messages tailored to their specific needs and interests, retaining the flexibility to adapt those 

messages for maximum impact in a rapidly-changing environment. 

Targetability, flexibility, and cost -effectiveness have long been realized as Radio's chief 
strengths, and they've never been more important to your marketing plans than they are today! 

Add the benefits of intrusiveness and lack of clutter and you've described the ideal marketing 

medium for our age -Radio! 

While newspaper circulation has failed to keep pace with U.S. population growth since World 
War II, Americans continue to depend on their radios, with average listening consistently 
exceeding three hours a day. 

While fewer than half of all newspaper readers remember seeing even a costly full -page ad, Radio 

influences consumer behavior in the car and in the office, as well as in the home. In fact, 
Radio carries a selling message closer to the point of purchase than any other major medium. 

In the following pages, you'll see how successful marketers across the country have used 

Radio to overcome the problems caused by the declining effectiveness of newspaper advertis- 
ing. Some have added Radio to call attention to their print advertising and thus enhance its 

impact; others have changed their advertising investment strategies entirely, relying on Radio 

exclusively to build traffic and sales for their products and services. 

Whatever course you choose, you'll find that Radio is uniquely qualified to improve the results of 
your advertising in today's business environment. That translates to bigger sales and profits in 

the near term, and a competitive advantage that can insure continued success in the long term. 

Your local RAB member Radio stations can help you determine the best way to maximize the 

value of Radio in your marketing plans, or for a free, confidential consultation, call your local 
Radio station, or call us, the Radio Advertising Bureau, toll-free, at 1 (800) 252- RADIO. 

agree with the view that anyone attempt- 
ing a career in sales should first and fore- 
most possess an unflagging desire to 
make money, because without it failure 
is almost assured. 

According to RAB figures, 70 percent 
of the radio salespeople hired by stations 
are gone within three years; another 
study reveals that 73 percent of new ra- 
dio salespeople leave the business within 
a year. While this sounds less than en- 
couraging, it also must be stated that to 
succeed in broadcast sales invariably 
means substantial earnings and rapid 
advancement. True, the battle can be a 
tough one and the dropout rate is high, 
but the rewards of success are great. 

The majority of newly hired account 
executives have college training. An un- 
derstanding of research, marketing, and 

FIGURE 4.2 
Courtesy RAB. 
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finance is important. Formal instruction 
in these areas is particularly advisable 
for persons considering a career in 
broadcast sales. Broadcast sales has be- 
come a familiar course offering at many 
schools with programs in electronic me- 
dia. Research and marketing courses de- 
signed for the broadcast major also have 
become more prevalent since the 1970s. 
"Young people applying for sales posi- 
tions here, for the most part, have college 
backgrounds. A degree indicates a cer- 
tain amount of tenacity and persever- 
ance, which are important qualities in 
anyone wanting to sell radio. Not only 
that, but the candidate with a degree 
often is more articulate and self -assured. 
As in most other areas of radio, ten or 
fifteen years ago fewer people had college 
diplomas, but the business has become 
so much more sophisticated and com- 
plex because of the greater competition 
and emphasis on research that man- 
agers actually look for salespeople with 
college training," says KGLD General 
Manager Richard Bremkamp. 

Whether a candidate for a sales posi- 
tion has extensive formal training or not, 
he or she must possess a knowledge of 
the product in order to be hired. "To be- 
gin with, an applicant must show me 
that she knows something about radio; 
after all, that is what we're selling. The 
individual doesn't necessarily have to 
have a consummate understanding of the 
medium, although that would be nice, 
but she must have some product knowl- 
edge. Most stations are willing to train 
to an extent. I suppose you always look 
for someone with some sales experience, 
whether in radio or in some other field," 
says Bob Turley, general sales manager, 
WQBE AM/FM, Charleston, West Vir- 
ginia. 

Stations do prefer a candidate with 
sales exposure, be it selling vacuum 
cleaners door -to -door or shoes in a retail 
store. "Being out in front of the public, 
especially in a selling situation, regard- 
less of the product, is excellent training 
for the prospective radio sales rep. I 

started in the transportation industry, 
first in customer service, then in sales. 

After that I owned and operated a res- 
taurant. Radio sales was a whole new 
ball game for me when I went to work for 
WCFR in Springfield, Vermont, in the 
mid- 1970s. Having dealt with the public 
for two decades served me well. In two 
years I rose to be the station's top biller, 
concentrating mainly on direct retail 
sales. In 1979, WKVT in Brattleboro hired 
me as sales manager," recalls Charles W. 
Friedman. 

Hiring inexperienced salespeople is a 
gamble that a small radio station gen- 
erally must take. The larger outlets al- 
most always require radio sales cre- 
dentials, a luxury that lesser stations 
cannot afford. Thus they must hire un- 
tested salespeople, and there are no 
guarantees that a person who has sold 
lawn mowers can sell airtime, that 
is, assuming that the newly hired 
salesperson has ever sold anything at all. 
In most cases, he or she comes to radio 
and sales without experience, and the 
station must provide at least a modicum 
of training. New salespeople commonly 
are given two to three months to display 
their wares and exhibit their potential. 
If they prove themselves to the sales 
manager by generating new business, 
they are asked to stay. On the other hand, 
if the sales manager is not convinced that 
the apprentice salesperson has the abil- 
ity to bring in the accounts, then he or 
she is shown the door. 

During the trial period, the salesper- 
son is given a modest draw against sales, 
or a "no- strings" salary on which to 
subsist. In the former case, the sales- 
person eventually must pay back, 
through commissions on sales, the 
amount that he or she has drawn. Thus, 
after a few months, a new salesperson 
may well find himself in debt for two or 
three thousand dollars. As a show of con- 
fidence and to encourage the new sales- 
person who has shown an affinity for 
radio sales, management may erase the 
debt. If a station decides to terminate its 
association with the new salesperson, it 
must absorb the loss of time, energy, and 
money invested in the employee. 

Characteristics that managers most 
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often look for in prospective salespeople 
include, among other things, ambition, 
confidence, energy, determination, hon- 
esty, and intelligence. "Ambition is the 
cornerstone of success. It's one of the 
first things I look for. Without it, forget 
it. You have to be hungry. It's a great 
motivator. You have to be a quick 
thinker -be able to think on your feet, 
under pressure, too. Personal appear- 
ance and grooming also are important," 
says Gene Etheridge, general sales man- 
ager, KOUL -FM, Corpus Christi, Texas. 

Joe Martin, general sales manager 
of WBQW -AM, Scranton, Pennsylvania, 
places a premium on energy, persis- 
tence, creativity, and organization. 
"Someone who is a self -starter makes life 
a lot easier. No manager likes having to 
keep after members of his sales team. A 
salesperson should take initiative and be 
adept at planning his day. Too many peo- 
ple make half the calls they should and 
could. A salesperson without organiza- 
tional skills is simply not going to bring 
in the same number of orders as the per- 
son who does. There is a correlation be- 
tween the number of pitches and the 
number of sales." 

Metro market general sales manager 
Peg Kelly values people skills. "Empathy 
is right up there. I need someone who 
possesses the ability to get quick an- 
swers, learn the client's business quickly, 
and relate well to clients. It's a people 
business, really." Charles W. Friedman 
also looks for sales personnel who are 
"people oriented." "My experience has 
proven that a prospective salesperson 
had better like people. In other words, 
be gregarious and friendly. This is some- 
thing that's hard to fake. Sincerity, or 
the lack of it, shows. If you're selling air- 
time, or I guess anything for that matter, 
you had better enjoy talking with people 
as well as listening. A good listener is a 
good salesperson. Another thing that is 
absolutely essential is the ability to take 
rejection objectively. It usually takes sev- 
eral `no's' to get to the `yes.' " 

Friedman believes that it is important 
for a salesperson to have insight into hu- 
man nature and behavior. "You really 
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must be adept at psychology. Selling 
really is a matter of anticipating what the 
prospect is thinking and knowing how 
best to address his concerns. It's not so 
much a matter of outthinking the pro- 
spective client, but rather being cogni- 
zant of the things that play a significant 
role in his life. Empathy requires the 
ability to appreciate the experiences of 
others. A salesperson who is insensitive 
to a client's moods or states of mind usu- 
ally will come away empty handed." 

In recent years, sales managers have 
recruited more heavily from within the 
radio station itself rather than immedi- 
ately looking elsewhere for salespeople. 
For decades, it was felt that program- 
ming people were not suited for sales. An 
inexplicable barrier seemed to separate 
the two areas. Since the 1970s, however, 
this attitude has changed to some de- 
gree, and sales managers now give se- 
rious consideration to on -air people who 
desire to make the transition into sales. 
The major advantage of hiring program- 
ming people to sell the station is that they 
have a practical understanding of the 
product. "A lot of former deejays make good 
account reps because they had to sell the 
listener on the product. A deejay really is 
a salesperson, when you get right down 
to it," observes WBQW's Joe Martin. 

Realizing, too, that sales is the most 
direct path into station management, 
programming people often are eager to 
make the shift. Since the 1980s, there 
has been a greater trend than ever to 
recruit managers from the programming 
ranks. However, a sales background is 
still preferred. 

The salesperson is invariably among 
the best -paid members of a station. 
How much a salesperson earns is usually 
left up to the individual to determine. 
Contrary to popular opinion, the sales- 
person's salary generally exceeds the 
deejay's, especially in the smaller mar- 
kets. In the larger markets, certain air 
personalities' salaries are astronomical 
and even surpass the general manager's 
income, but major market sales salaries 
are commonly in the five- and even six - 
figure range. 
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Entry-level sales positions are fairly 
abundant, and stations are always on the 
lookout for good people. Perhaps no other 
position in the radio station affords an 
individual the opportunities that sales 
does, but most salespeople will never go 
beyond entry level in sales. Yet for those 
who are successful, the payoff is worth- 
while. "The climb itself can be the most 
exhilarating part, I think. But you've got 
to have a lot of reserve in your tanks, 
because the air can be pretty thin at 
times," observes KOUL's Etheridge. 

THE SALES MANAGER 

The general sales manager directs the 
marketing of the radio station's airtime. 
This person is responsible for moving in- 
ventory, which in the case of the radio 
outlet constitutes the selling of spot and 
feature schedules to advertisers. To 
achieve this end, the sales manager di- 
rects the daily efforts of the station's 
account executives, establishes sales de- 
partment policies, develops sales plans 
and materials, conceives of sales and 
marketing campaigns and promotions, 
sets quotas, and also may sell as well. 

The organizational structure of a sta- 
tion's sales department customarily in- 
cludes the positions of national, regional, 
and local sales managers. The national 
responsibilities usually are handled by 
the general sales manager. This includes 
working with the station's rep company 
to stimulate business from national ad- 
vertisers. The regional sales manager is 
given the responsibility of exploring sales 
possibilities in a broad geographical area 
surrounding the station. For example, 
the regional person for an outlet in New 
York City may be assigned portions of 
Connecticut, New Jersey, and Long Is- 
land. The local sales manager at the same 
station would concentrate on advertisers 
within the city proper. The general sales 
manager oversees the efforts of each of 
these individuals. 

The size of a station's sales staff varies 
according to its location and reach. A 

typical small market radio station em- 
ploys between two and four account ex- 
ecutives, while the medium market 
station averages about five. Large, top - 
ranked metropolitan outlets employ as 
many as eight to ten salespeople, al- 
though it is more typical for the major 
market station to have about a half dozen 
account executives. 

The general sales manager reports di- 
rectly to the station's general manager 
and works closely with the program di- 
rector in developing salable features. 
Regular daily and weekly sales meetings 
are scheduled and headed by the sales 
manager, during which time goals are 
set and problems addressed. The sales 
manager also assigns account lists to 
members of his or her staff and helps 
coordinate trade and co -op deals. 

As mentioned earlier, the head of the 
sales department usually is responsible 
for maintaining close contact with the 
station's rep company as a way of gen- 
erating income from national advertis- 
ers who are handled by advertising 
agencies. The relationship of the sales 
manager and rep company is a particu- 
larly important one and will be discussed 
in greater detail later in this chapter. In 
addition, the sales manager must be ad- 
ept at working ratings figures to the sta- 
tion's advantage for inclusion in sales 
promotional materials that are used on 
both the national and local level. 

All sales come under the scrutiny of 
the sales manager, who determines if an 
account is appropriate for the station and 
whether conditions of the sale meet es- 
tablished standards. In addition, the 
sales manager may have a policy that re- 
quires credit checks to be made on every 
new account and that each new client 
pay for a portion of their spot schedule 
"up front" as a show of good faith. Again, 
policies vary from station to station. 

It is up to the head of sales to keep 
abreast of local and national sales and 
marketing trends that can be used to the 
station's advantage. This requires that 
the sales manager constantly survey 
trade magazines, like Radio Ink, Radio 
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WYNY 19.300 WCBS -FM 10.700 WCBS -FM 19.400 

ANALYSIS 

ADVERTISING MESSAGES ARE MOST 
EFFECTIVE WITH THE CAPTIVE INCAR 
LISTENING AUDIENCE, WITH WHOM WNBC 
IS THE MARKET LEADER IN ALL THREE 
MAJOR DAY PARTS -MORNING DRIVE. 
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FIGURE 4.3 
Marketing a station 
makes it a more via- 
ble product. Cour- 
tesy WNBC and CBS. 
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You already know that W Lite is an excellent advertising vehicle for reaching Cincinnati 
adults 18 -49, particularly women 25 -49. 

But, you may not know that because of WLite's unique tower location, a strong signal is 
broadcast into Dayton and surrounding areas. In fact, WLite is one of the most listened -to 
NON -Dayton radio stations in Dayton's Arbitron defined Metro Survey Area! 

The WLite signal, covering both Cincinnati and Dayton, gives you The WLite Advantage ". 
Look what happens when the populations of the Cincinnati and Dayton MSA, plus the population 
of Butler County, are added! The combined population is greater than the nation's 13th largest 
radio market! 

As a retailer with locations in Cincinnati and Dayton. or in between, you can benefit from 
"The WLite Advantage!" 

CINCINNATI MSA 12+ 1,155,600 #27 Population Rank 
DAYTON MSA 12+ 680,100 #48 Population Rank 
BUTLER COUNTY 12+ 214,878 
TOTAL POPULATION 2,050,578 Greater than #131 (St. Louis) 

FIGURE 4.4 
Coverage maps are 
used to sell those 
areas within the sta- 
tion's signal. Cour- 
tesy WLLT -FM. 

Business Report, and ADWEEK, and at- 
tend industry seminars, such as those 
conducted by the Radio Advertising Bu- 
reau. No sales department can operate 
in a vacuum and hope to succeed in to- 
day's dynamic radio marketplace. 

Statistics continue to bear out the fact 
that sales managers are most often re- 
cruited to fill the position of general 
manager. It is also becoming more com- 
monplace for sales managers to have ex- 
perience in other areas of a station's 
operations, such as programming and 
production, a factor that has become in- 
creasingly important to the person who 
hires the chief account executive. 

RADIO SALES TOOLS 

The fees that a station charges for air- 
time are published in its rate card. Rates 
for airtime depend upon the size of a sta- 
tion's listenership, that is, the bigger the 
audience the higher the rates. At the 
same time, the unit cost for a spot or a 
feature is affected by the quantity or 
amount purchased: the bigger the "buy," 
the cheaper the unit price. Clients also 
get discounts for consecutive week pur- 
chases over a prescribed period of time, 
say twenty -six or fifty -two weeks. 

The sales manager and station man- 
ager work together in designing the rate 
card, basing their decisions on ratings 
and what their market can support. A 
typical rate card will include a brief pol- 
icy statement concerning terms of pay- 
ment and commission: "Bills due and 
payable when rendered. Without prior 
credit approval, cash in advance re- 
quired. Commission to recognized ad- 
vertising agencies on net charges for 
station time -15 %." A statement per- 
taining to the nature of copy and when 
it is due at the station also may be in- 
cluded in the rate card: "All programs 
and announcements are subject to re- 
moval without notice for any broadcast 
which, in our opinion, is not in the pub- 
lic's interest. Copy must be at the station 
48 hours prior to broadcast date and be- 
fore noon on days preceding weekends 
and holidays." A station's approach to 
discounting must, of practical necessity, 
be included in the rate card: "All pro- 
grams, features, and announcements are 
provided a 5% discount if on the air for 
26 consecutive weeks and a 10% dis- 
count if on the air for 52 weeks." 

It is important to state as emphatically 
and clearly as possible the station's po- 
sition on all possible topics affecting a 
sale. Most stations provide clients rate 
protection for a designated period of time 
should fees for airtime change. This 
means that if a client purchases a three - 
month spot schedule in May, and the 
station raises its rates in June, the ad- 
vertiser continues to pay the original 
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LOCAL RATE CARD 
12 II 

EFFECTIVE APRIL 1. 1980 

SALES 105 

GENERAL INFORMATION 

1 
Grid II & Ill Monday through Sunray 
rotation only and preemptible 
by higher grid. 

2 WFBQ reserves the right 
to alter preemptibility 
without notice. 

3 Bills due and payable 
upon receipt. 

GRID 
AAA :60'. 

6x 
12x 
18x 
24x 

96 80 72 

92 76 68 
88 72 64 
84 68 60 

AA 611. I II III 
6x 88 70 64 

12x 84 66 60 
18x 80 62 56 
24x 76 58 52 

4 Recognized adver- 
tising agencies 
receive 15 percent on 

MP station time only. 

All contracts are sub- 
ject to the conditions of 

di the WFBQ contract form Ci- ao ..,o 
and specific additions and 
substitutions thereto and shall 
not be binding until executed on 
behalf of station. by management. 

6 Contracts and copy subjec: lo station 
managements approval and government 
regulations. Station reserves the right to 

IP refuse or discontinue any advertising for 
reasons satisfactory to itself. 

THE ALBUM STATION 

6161 Fall Creek Road 
Indianapol s, Indiana 46220 

(317: 257.7565 

IRI VIOLA LY REPRESENTED BY KATZ 

AAA :iii. I II III 
6x 78 68 60 

12x 76 64 56 
18x 74 60 52 
24x 72 56 48 

AA :at)'. 1 II III 
6x 72 58 54 

12x 70 56 50 
18x 68 52 46 
24x 66 48 42 

GRID IC 

24 Hr B.T.A. Monday thrn Sunday 
when available. $52 BTa 60's 

542 BT'A 30's 

5AM -10AM 3PM -8PM 
MONDAY -FRIDAY 

SATURDAY 5AM -8PM 
SUNDAY 10AM -8PM 

10AM -3PM MONDAY-FRIDAY 
8PM -12M10 MONDAY -SUNDAY 

dipRate protection: Thirty (30) days on 
uninterrup'ed schedules. from 

effective dale of any new rate card. 

rates until the expiration of its current 
contract. 

The rate card also contains its feature 
and spot rates. Among the most preva- 
lent features that stations offer are traffic, 
sports, weather, and business reports. 
Newscasts also are available to ad- 
vertisers. Features generally include an 
open (introduction) and a thirty- or sixty - 
second announcement. They are partic- 
ularly effective advertising vehicles be- 
cause listeners tend to pay greater 
attention. Conditions pertaining to fea- 
ture buys usually appear in the rate card: 
"All feature sales are subject to four 
weeks' notice for renewal and cancella- 

tion." A station wants to establish cred- 
ibility with its features and therefore 
prefers to maintain continuity among its 
sponsors. A feature with a regular spon- 
sor conveys stability, and that is what a 
station seeks. 

Since the size of a radio station's au- 
dience generally varies depending on the 
time of day, rates for spots (commercials) 
or features must reflect that fact. Thus, 
the broadcast day is divided into time 
classifications. Six to ten A.M. weekdays 
is typically a station's prime selling pe- 
riod and therefore may be designated 
"AAA," while afternoon drivetime, usu- 
ally three to seven P.M., maybe called "AA" 

FIGURE 4.5 
Rate cards are de- 
signed to convey the 
station's image. 
Courtesy WFBQ -FM. 
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106 THE RADIO STATION 

FIGURE 4.6 
A rate card using 
the grid structure. 
Courtesy KNEW -AM/ 
KSAN -FM. 

KNEW 91ÁM /KSAN 95 FM 

Vice President & 
G 1 Manager 
Steve Edwards 

General Sales Manager 
Joel K. Schwartz 

Represented nationally by 

Katz Radio 

rate 
card 

Weekly 60 Second Spot Rate Time Classifications 

GRID AAA AA A B AAA Monday - Saturday 
Saturday 

Monday- Saturday 

Monday- Friday 
Sunday 

Monday -Saturday 
Sunday 

5:00 AM-10:00 AM 
10:00 AM- 3:00 PM 

3:00 PM- 8:00 PM 

10:00 AM- 3:00 PM 

8:00 PM- 1:00 AM 
8:00 AM-I0:00 AM 
3:00 PM-10:30 PM 

I 500 460 450 200 AA 

II 450 410 400 150 A 

III 400 360 350 120 
IV 350 310 300 100 B 

The cost per announcement quoted is as if for one station. The schedule is also duplicated on the 

other station. 

Notes: I. Grid IV subject to immediate preemption without notice. 

2. Limitations: Maximum K of all spas in AM drive Monday - Friday. 
Maximum of 2 spas 10:00 AM - 3:00 PM Saturday. 

Any spots over these limits are subject to availability and will only be sold at Grid I. 

3. News Sponsorships: Applicable rate phis $20. 

4. 30 second rates are 90% of the weekly 60 second rate 

S. 1:00 AM - 5:00 AM Monday - Sunday- No charge with every B time spot 

purchased 

6. Fa billing purposes only: AM/FM breakdown is 50/50. 

7. KNEW or KSAN only: Deduct S I from applicable combo rate. 

Conditions 

Contracts arc accepted for a maximum period done year. Rates 

quoted herein are guaranteed for a period of 30 days from the effec- 

tive date of any increase. Rates quoted represent natron time only. 
There is an agency commission of 15% to recognized agencies: no 

cash discounts. Bills duc and payable upon receipt. 

All contracts are governed by the conditions detailed on the KNEW/ 
KSAN Broadcast Contract. 

All advenising material must be received at least 48 hours before 

each broadcast. Advertising material most conform to the standards 
of the station and the station reserves the right to refuse or discontinue 
any advenising for reasons satisfactory to itself: 

Unfulfilled contracts are subject to appropriate short rate. 

This rate card is for information purposes and does not constitute an 

offer on the pan of KNE W /KSAN. 

Ai MALRITF COMMUNICATIONS GROUP NS JACK LONDON SQUARE OAKLAND. CA 94607 141S)836.0910 

YE I EF 1084 

because of its secondary drawing power. 
Under this system, the midday segment, 
ten to three P.M., would be given a single 
"A" designation, and evenings, seven to 
midnight, a "B." Overnights, midnight 
to six A.M., may be classified as "C" time. 
Obviously, the fees charged for spots 
are established on an ascending scale 

from "C" to "AAA." A station may charge 
three hundred dollars for an announce- 
ment aired at eight A.M. and forty -five 
dollars for one aired at two A.M. The 
difference in the size of the station's 
audience at those hours warrants the 
contrast. 

As previously mentioned, the more air- 
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time a client purchases, the less expen- 
sive the cost for an individual commercial 
or unit. For instance, if an advertiser 
buys ten spots a week during "AAA" time, 
the cost of each spot would be slightly 
less than if the sponsor purchased two 
spots a week. A client must buy a spec- 
ified number of spots in order to benefit 
from the frequency discount. A 6X rate, 
meaning six spots per week, for "AAA" 
60's (sixty- second announcements) may 
be $75, while the 12X rate may be $71 
and the 18X rate $68, and so forth. 
Thirty- second spots are usually priced at 
two- thirds the cost of a sixty. Should a 
client desire that a spot be aired at a 
fixed time, say 7:10 A.M. daily, the station 
will tack on an additional charge, pos- 
sibly 20 percent. Fixed position drive - 
time spots are among the most expensive 
in a station's inventory. 

Many stations use a grid structure. 
This gives stations a considerable degree 
of rate flexibility. For example, if a sta- 
tion has five rate -level grids, it may have 
a range between $20 and $50 for a 60- 
second spot. Clients would then be given 
rates at the lower grid if the station had 
few sponsors on the air, thus creating 
many availabilities (places to insert com- 
mercial messages). As business in- 
creased at the station and availabilities 
became scarcer, the station would ask 
for rates reflected in the upper grids. 
Gridding is based on the age -old concept 
of supply and demand. When availabili- 
ties are tight and airtime is at a pre- 
mium, that time costs more. 

Grids are inventory sensitive; they al- 
low a station to remain viable when busi- 
ness is at a low ebb. Certainly when 
inventory prices reach a bargain level, 
this encourages business. For instance, 
during a period when advertiser activity 
is sluggish, a station that can offer spots 
at a considerable reduction stands a 
chance of stimulating buyer interest. 

When business is brisk at a station, 
because of holiday buying, for example, 
the situation may be exploited in a man- 
ner positive to the revenue column. Again 
the supply and demand concept at work 
(one idea on which capitalism is based). 

SALES 107 

Not all stations grid their rate cards, 
however. Since the late 1970s, this sys- 
tem has gained considerable popularity 
because of its relevance to the ever fluc- 
tuating economy. As apparent in the rate 
cards exhibited in this chapter, grids are 
delineated by some sort of scale, usually 
alphabetical or numerical. 

Clients are offered several spot sched- 
ule plans suited for their advertising and 
budgetary needs. For advertisers with 
limited funds, run -of- station (ROS) or 
best -time -available (BTA) plans are usu- 
ally an option. Rates are lower under 
these plans since no guarantee is given 
as to what times the spots will be aired. 
However, most stations make a con- 
certed effort to rotate ROS and BTA spots 
as equitably as possible, and during pe- 
riods when commercial loads are light 
they frequently are scheduled during 
premium times. Of course, when a sta- 
tion is loaded down with spot schedules, 
especially around holidays or elections, 
ROS and BTA spots may find themselves 
"buried." In the long run, advertisers us- 
ing these plans receive a more than fair 
amount of choice times and at rates con- 
siderably lower than those clients who 
buy specific dayparts. 

In a recent book (Radio Advertising's 
Missing Ingredient: The Optimum Ef- 
fective Scheduling System) by Pierre 
Bouvard and Steve Marx, an innovative 
system is presented that improves the 
might of a spot schedule. According to 
the authors, "Optimum effective sched- 
uling ensures that the effective reach - 
those hit three or more times -is at least 
50 percent of the total reach." The idea 
behind OES is to strengthen the impact 
of client buys. The OES formula is de- 
signed to heighten the efficiency of a spot 
buy through a system of scheduling 
based on ratings performance. This is 
accomplished by factoring a station's 
turnover ratio and cume. As of this writ- 
ing, OES was gaining advocates as well 
as detractors. 

Total audience plan (TAP) is another 
popular package offered clients by many 
stations. It is designed to distribute a 
client's spots among the various day- 
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108 THE RADIO STATION 

Demographic Rate Card 

Monday- Sunday 6 A.M.- Midnight 

Demographic Low High Rating 

Teens $230 $500 5.0 

12 -24 Persons $235 $400 5.2 
12 -24 Males $210 $350 4.8 
12 -24 Females $240 $500 5.5 

18 -24 Persons $215 $350 3.6 
18 -24 Males $200 $330 3.4 
18 -24 Females $215 $350 3.6 

18 -34 Persons $180 $250 3.0 
18 -34 Males $180 $250 2.9 
18 -34 Females $180 $250 3.0 

18 -49 Persons $170 $225 2.4 
18-49 Males $165 $225 2.2 
18 -49 Females $175 $225 2.6 

25 -34 Persons $180 $250 2.7 
25 -34 Males $180 $250 2.6 
25 -34 Females $180 $250 3.0 

25 -49 Persons $150 $200 1.9 
25 -49 Males $140 $200 1.7 
25 -49 Females $150 $200 1.9 

25 -54 Persons $130 $190 1.2 
25 -54 Males $130 $190 1.1 
25 -54 Females $130 $190 1.2 

FIGURE 4.7 
Some stations use a 
rate card that re- 
flects the demo- 
graphic variations of 
their audience. This 
particular card also 
provides salespeople 
a negotiation range 
for selling airtime. A 
"low" and "high" 
rate are indicated. 

parts for maximum audience penetra- 
tion, while costing less than an exclusive 
prime -time schedule. The rate for a TAP 
spot is arrived at by averaging out the 
cost for spots in several time classifica- 
tions. For example, AAA = $80, AA = 
$70, A = $58, B = $31, thus the TAP 
rate per spot is $59. The advantages are 
obvious. The advertiser is getting a sig- 
nificant discount on the spots scheduled 
during morning and afternoon drive pe- 
riods. At the same time, the advertiser 
is paying more for airtime during eve- 
nings. However, TAP is very attractive 
because it does expose a client's message 
to every possible segment of a station's 
listening audience with a measure of cost 
effectiveness. 

Bulk or annual discounts are available 
to advertisers who buy a heavy schedule 
of commercials over the course of a year. 
Large companies in particular take ad- 
vantage of volume discounts because the 
savings are significant. 

Announcements are rotated or "or- 
bited" within time classifications to 
maximize the number of different lis- 
teners reached. If a client buys three 
drivetime spots per week to be aired on 
a Monday, Wednesday, and Friday, over 
a four -week period, the time they are 
scheduled will be different each day. Here 
is a possible rotation set -up: 

MON WED FRI 

Week I 7:15 6:25 9:10 
Week II 8:22 7:36 8:05 
Week Ill 6:11 9:12 7:46 
Week IV 9:20 8:34 6:52 

Rather than purchase a consecutive 
week schedule, advertisers may choose 
to purchase time in flights, an alternat- 
ing pattern-on one week and off the 
next. For instance, a client with a sea- 
sonal business or one that is geared to- 
ward holiday sales may set up a plan in 
which spots are scheduled at specific 
times throughout the year. Thus, an an- 
nual flight schedule may look something 
like this: 

Feb. 13 -19 Washington's Birthday 
Sale. 10 A 60's. 

Mar. 14 -17 St. Patrick's Day Celebra- 
tion. 8 ROS 30's. 

Apr. 16 -21 Easter Parade Days. 20 
TAP 30's. 

May. 7 -12 Mother's Day Sale. 6 AAA 
and 6 AA 30's. 

Jun. 1 -15 Summer Sale Days. 30 
ROS 60's. 

Aug. 20 -30 Back -to- School Sale. 15 
A 60's. 

Sept. 24- 
Oct. 6 Fall Sale Bonanza. 25 ROS 60's. 
Nov. 25- 
Dec. 19 Christmas Sale. 25 AAA 60's 

and 20 A 30's. 

Let's take a look at the wisdom behind 
a few of the preceding flights. The client 
purchases 10 spots in A time during the 
week that precedes Washington's Birth- 
day to reach the home female audience. 
The A time on this station is 10:00 A.M. 
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Optimum Effective Scheduling 
Radio's "Secret Formula" 
For Advertising Success 

FIGURE 4.8 
Optimum Effective 
Schedule (OES) is 
designed to inten- 
sify the impact of a 
client's spot sched- 
ule. Courtesy TAP - 
SCAN. 

Here's a typical 
schedule reach 
curve for a radio 
station. The OES 
spot level for this 
particular station is 
44 commercials, 
evenly dispersed 
throughout a seven - 
day week. Note that 
the listeners 
reached effectively 
(three or more 
times) comprise the 
majority of the 
station's weekly 
cume, and two- 
thirds of the 
schedule reach. 

Optimum 
Effective Scheduling 
harnesses radio's 
power as the 
Effective Reach 
Medium. 

The Elements of An Optimum Effective Schedule: 
Broad- daypart (preferably Monday- Sunday 6AM- Midnight) time period. 

Spots evenly dispersed throughout the schedule. 

Weekly spot level matched to station's audience characteristics, using the OES formula.' 
Weekly Schedule = Audience Turnover limes 3.29. 

The Operative Word Here Is "Effective "... 
Here's What An Optimum Effective Schedule Will Deliver On Any Station: 

Over 50% of the station's weekly audience (cume) will hear the message at least three times. 

Two- thirds of the people exposed to the message (the total schedule reach) will hear it 
at least three times. 

Almost half of the people reached will hear the message five or more times. 

O 1091, TAPSCAN, Ineofporafed 

1 

TAPSCAN 
Isig=2J 

3000 Riverchase Galleria 
Suite 850 

Birmingham, Alabama 35244 

205- 987 -7456 

Sotrce male Yal. NAB's 'Harr, Advero'sings's Missing Ingre.danl n,,, Optimum EHaclsss Solodurng System.' 
By Slava Mal And Pierre &ward Copynipf,t 7991_ N,donai As.ciaùon of fkoadcasters. 
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r i d tJ N E 

GridONE is the radio industry's original 
Yield Management system and demand - 
driven electronic rate card. Quite simply, 
GridONE provides you with infinite control 
over the pricing of inventory based on sup- 

ply and demand, with an eye towards deliver- 
ing specific financial goals for your station. By 

combining these two dynamic manage - 
ment principles, GridONE allows sta- 

tions to incorporate differential pric- 
ing for each unit of airtime sold, to 
yield the greatest possible revenue 

for the station. 
Think of GridONE as a watchdog to help 

you optimize all revenue possibilities at your 
station. When demand is high, prices are auto- 

matically adjusted according to desired yield levels. When 
demand is low, prices are maintained at levels which will force 

demand into lesser- utilized dayparts to even out your overall 
sellout curve. 

An internal spot scheduler will provide your marketing staff with 
the opportunity to plot an effective schedule for an advertiser using 

actual commercial availabilities and a current rate card, along with an 

analysis module to gauge the effectiveness of a campaign. When used in 
conjunction with Arbitron or Birch ratings, GridONE provides an excellent 
guidepost for monitoring efficiencies while maintaining optimum spot 
distribution throughout single or multiple week schedules. Never before has 
such a powerful managementtool been made available in the Radio industry. 

Perhaps most importantly, GridONE takes the guesswork out of day to 

day inventory management. By using GridONE's infinite rate cards fused 
with actual avails from your business system, you'll more effectively 
package inventory and increase yield on a daily basis. You'll notice imme- 
diate increases in your average unit rates, along with a greater degree of 
control of spot distribution during peak selling periods. 

GridONE uses actual inventory from your traffic system, and 
interfaces are available for use in conjunction with several of the 

Radio industry's most popular systems, including TAPSCAN's 
Director Series Broadcast Management System. 

GridONE. The cutting edge in the science of Broadcast 
Management...fromTAPSCAN, worldwide innovators in the 

science of Broadcast Sales. 

FIGURE 4.9 
Electronic ratecards 
employ grid ap- 
proach for inventory 
control. Courtesy 
TAPSCAN. 

3000 Rivarchase Galleria 

Suite 850 

Birmingham, Alabama 35244 

205987-7456 

to 3:00 P.M. , so a schedule of spots here 
does a good job of targeting women who 
work at home. The client uses a TAP plan 
to move Easter inventory. This will get 
the client's spot in all dayparts to help 
her reach as many different people as 
possible at the best unit price. During 
the back -to- school days of late August, 
the client once again targets the strong- 
est female daypart on the station, and 
around Christmas time the client pur- 
chases the heaviest flight because this 

is the so -called do -or -die period (the time 
when business potential reaches its 
peak). The heavier spot purchase will 
help assure success during this crucial 
time. Selling in flights makes a lot of 
sense to many advertisers because of its 
calendar relevance. 

A rate card is used by salespeople to 
plan and compute buys. It is generally 
perceived as a poor idea to simply leave 
it with a prospective client to figure out, 
even if such a request is made. First off, 
few laypersons are really adept at reading 
rate cards and, secondly, a station does 
not like to publicize its rates to its com- 
petition, which is what happens when 
too many station rate cards are in cir- 
culation. Granted, it is quite easy for any 
station to obtain a competitor's sales 
portfolio, but stations prefer to keep a 
low profile as a means of retaining a com- 
petitive edge. 

POINTS OF THE PITCH 

Not all sales are made on the first call; 
nonetheless, the salesperson does go in 
with the hopes of "closing" an account. 
The first call generally is designed to in- 
troduce the station to the prospective 
sponsor and to determine their needs. 
However, the salesperson should always 
be prepared to propose a buy that is suit- 
able for the account. This means that 
some homework must be done relative 
to the business before an approach is 
made. "First determine the client's needs, 
as best as possible. Then address those 
needs with a schedule built to reach the 
client's customers. Don't walk into a 
business cold or without some sense of 
what the place is about," advises WKVT's 
Friedman. 

Should all go smoothly during the ini- 
tial call, the salesperson may opt to go 
for an order there and then. If the ac- 
count obliges, fine. In the event that the 
prospective advertiser is not prepared to 
make an immediate decision, a follow - 
up appointment must be made. The call- 
back should be accomplished as close to 
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the initial presentation as possible to 
prevent the impression made then from 
fading or growing cold. The primary ob- 
jective of the return call is to close the 
deal and get the order. To strengthen the 
odds, the salesperson must review and 
assess any objections or reservations that 
may have arisen during the first call and 
devise a plan to overcome them. Mean- 
while, the initial proposal may be beefed 
up to appear even more attractive to the 
client, and a "spec" tape (see the later 
section in this chapter) for the business 
can be prepared as further enticement. 

Should the salesperson's efforts fail the 
second time out, a third and even fourth 
call are made. Perseverance does pay off, 
and many salespeople admit that just 
when they figured a situation was hope- 
less an account said yes. "Of course, 
beating your head against the wall ac- 
complishes nothing. You have to know 
when your time is being wasted. Never 
give up entirely on an account; just ap- 
proach it more sensibly. A phone call or 
a drop -in every so often keeps you in their 
thoughts," says Ron Piro, former general 
sales manager, WHTT -FM (call letters 
have since changed to WODS -FM), Bos- 
ton. 

What follows are two checklists. The 
"DO" list contains some suggestions 
conducive to a positive sales experience, 
while the "DON'T" list contains things 
that will have a negative or counterpro- 
ductive effect: 

Do 
Research advertiser. Be prepared. Have 
a relevant plan in mind. 
Be enthusiastic. Think positive. 
Display self -confidence. Believe in self 
and product. 
Smile. Exude friendliness, warmth, 
and sincerity. 
Listen. Be polite, sympathetic, and in- 
terested. 
Tell of station's successes. Provide tes- 
timonial material. 
Think creatively. 
Know your competition. 
Maintain integrity and poise. 
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/" i8so A 
1000 watts% 

F 

Madrnq: 796 Dumnnd Hill Road 
Woonsocket, RI 02895 

TelevM1one 14011 7690600 
2744270 Providence line 

Row E. Bouchard 
Generai Manager 

Jahn C. Gregory 
Sales Manager 

RATE CARD 

MEMBER: 

EFFECTIVE JANUARY 1, 1984 

MllTIIAE. RROADfAS71NG S1S,éM81 

. . 

diBlvdcaKeri Aruccution 

Time Classifications 
AAA -6 -1OAM, Monday -Friday 

3 -7PM, Monday -Friday 
AA - 10AM -3PM, Monday -Friday 

6AM -7PM, Saturday 
A - All other times (except sports) 

IN MASSACHUSETTS: 

,-,.. 

g , rj 057'7. WNRI COVERAGE AREA 

1. Weekly Spot Announcements - 
rotating in dayparts. 
60's 6X 12X 18X 
AAA 12.00 11.00 

AA 10.00 9.00 
A 8.00 700 

30's 

10.00 
8.00 
6.00 

24X 
900 
7.00 
5.00 

AAA 
AA 

A 

9.50 
8.00 
6.50 

8.75 
7.25 
5.50 

8.00 
6.50 
4.75 

7.25 
5.50 
400 

2. Weekly Total Audience Plans - 
spots rotated In all daypans. 
Times NW 12X 18% 24X 36X 
60's 9.00 8.00 7.00 6.00 
30s 725 6.50 550 4.75 

3. Annual Bulk Plans - 
scheduled within 52 weeks:50% AAA, 50% AA. 
Times P/Y 520% 780X 1040X 
60's 9.00 8.00 7.00 
30's 7.00 6.00 500 

4- Programs/News - scheduled BTA 

Times P/y 6X 78% 1560 312X 
5 -min. AAA 20.00 1500 17,00 16.00 

AA 13.50 12.15 1150 10.75 

All rotes shown above Ore net fo Station 
Firm Time spots - Add 25% 
Single spot - some os firm time 
10 second spot -60% 0160 second rote 
Terms - Net 30 days 

Look your best. Check your appear- 
ance. 
Be objective and keep proper perspec- 
tive. 
Pitch the decision maker. 
Ask for the order that will do the job. 
Service account after the sale. 

Don't 
Pitch without a plan. 
Criticize or demean client's previous 
advertising efforts. 
Argue with client. This just creates 
greater resistance. 
Badmouth competition. 
Talk too much. 

FIGURE 4.10 
Rate card featuring 
TAP, Bulk, and BTA 
plans. Courtesy 
WNRI -AM. 
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WNRI, THE STATION GAINING IN POPULARITY 

EACH DAY, SAYS "ADVERTISING IS ONLY 

EXPENSIVE IF YOU PRICE IT THAT WAY." 

I$ 4444444444 44444 4 444444 
THESE RATES APPLY 

4 8 1 8O SEPTEMBER, OCTOBER, NOVEMBER p 

ORM[L 
-1984 ONLY- 

4 
44444444444444444444Gù 

BUY ALL THE REACH AND FREQUENCY YOU NEED TO REACH YOUR 

CUSTOMERS WITH OUR FALL 1984 ADVERTISING SPECIAL. 

HERE ARE THE DETAILS: 

LENGTH OF ADS 

NUMBER OF ADS 

LENGTH OF SCHEDULE 

WEEKLY PENETRATION 

I COST: 

30 SECONDS THE STANDARD LENGTH OF RADIO ADS 

75 INDIVIDUAL RADIOCOMMERCIALS WRITTEN BY 
PROFESSIONALS WHO KNOW HOW TO SHOWCASE YOUR 
BUSINESS INTO AN APPEALING ADV ERT ISING MESSAGE 

YOUR ADVERTISING IS COMPUTER PROGRAMMED OV ER A 
FIVE WEEK PERIOD TO GUARANTEE ENOUGH TIME TO 
EFFECTIVELY SELL YOUR PRODUCT OR SERVICE 

YOUR 75AOSARE DIVIDEDOVER A FIVE WEEK PERIOD TO 
GIVE YOU 15ADS WEEKLY WITH THREE SPOTS PER DAY. 
YOU CHOOSE THE TIME SLOTS. TOO !!! 

75 THIRTY SECOND COMMERICIALS- $157.50 COMPLETE I 

ALL THE ADVERTISING YOU NEED 

TO SELL YOUR PRODUCTS 

AT A PRICE YOU CAN AFFORD 

, 0I.,n4NO RILL RD WOORSOCRET, RRODE ISLAKDO]H, R 

FIGURE 4.11 
Flyer offering spe- 
cial rates on a spot 
schedule. Courtesy 
WNRI -AM. 

Brag or be overly aggressive. 
Lie, exaggerate, or make unrealistic 
promises. 
Smoke or chew gum in front of client. 
Procrastinate or put things off. 
Be intimidated or kept waiting an un- 
reasonable amount of time. 
Make a presentation unless you have 
client's undivided attention. 
Lose your temper. 
Ask for too little. Never undersell a 
client. 
Fail to follow up. 
Accept a "no" as final. 

Checklists like the preceding ones can 
only serve as basic guidelines. Anyone 
who has spent time on the street as a 
station account executive can expand on 

this or any other such checklist. For the 
positive- thinking radio salesperson, ev- 
ery call gives something back, whether a 
sale is made or not. 

Overcoming common objections is a 
necessary step toward achieving the sale. 
Here are some typical "put- offs" pre- 
sented to radio sales reps: 

1. Nobody listens to radio commer- 
cials. 

2. Newspaper ads are more effective. 
3. Radio costs too much. 
4. Nobody listens to your station. 
5. We tried radio, and it didn't work. 
6. We don't need any more business. 
7. We've already allocated our adver- 

tising budget. 
8. We can get another station for less. 
9. Business is off, and we haven't got 

the money. 
10. My partner doesn't like radio. 

And so on. There are countless rebut- 
tals for each of these statements, and a 
knowledgeable and skilled radio sales- 
person can turn such objections into 
positives. 

LEVELS OF SALES 

There are three levels from which the me- 
dium draws its sales- retail, local, and 
national. Retail accounts for the biggest 
percentage of the industry's income, over 
70 percent. Retail, also referred to as "di- 
rect," sales involve the radio station on 
a one -to -one basis with advertisers 
within its signal area. In this case, a sta- 
tion's account executive works directly 
with the client and earns a commission 
of approximately 15 percent on the air- 
time he or she sells. An advertiser who 
spends one thousand dollars would ben- 
efit the salesperson to the tune of one 
hundred fifty dollars. A newly hired 
salesperson without previous experience 
generally will work on a direct retail basis 
and will not be assigned advertising 
agencies until he or she has become more 
seasoned and has displayed some abil- 
ity. Generally speaking, the smaller the 
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radio station, the more dependent it is 
on retail sales, although most medium 
and metro market stations would be in 
trouble without strong business on this 
level. 

All stations, regardless of size, have 
some contact with advertising agencies. 
Here again, however, the larger a mar- 
ket, the more a station will derive its 
business from ad agencies. This level of 
station sales generally is classified as "lo- 
cal. " The number of advertising agencies 
in a market will vary depending on its 
size. A sales manager will divide the mar- 
ket's agencies among his reps as equi- 
tably as possible, sometimes using a 
merit system. In this way, an account 
executive who has worked hard and pro- 
duced results will be rewarded for his 
efforts by being given an agency to work. 
The top billers, that is, those salespeople 
who bring in the most business, often 
possess the greatest number of agencies, 
or at least the most active. Although the 
percentage of commission a salesperson 
is accorded, typically 6 to 8 percent, is 
less than that derived from retail sales, 
the size of the agency buys usually is far 
more substantial. 

The third category of station sales 
comes from the "national" level. In most 
cases, it is the general sales manager who 
works with the station's rep company to 
secure buys from advertising agencies 
that handle national accounts. Again, 
national business is greater for the metro 
station than it is for the rural. Agencies 
justify a buy on numbers and little else, 
although it is not uncommon for small 
market stations, which do not even ap- 
pear in ratings surveys, to be bought by 
major accounts interested in maintain- 
ing a strong local or community image. 

Producer Ty Ford observes that agency 
involvement has decreased in recent 
years because of intensified competition 
among the different media and the 
unpredictable national economy. "In- 
creased competition from cable, tele- 
vision, radio, and print has forced many 
ad agencies out of business. Stations now 
frequently offer 'agency discounts' to 
direct -retail clients just to close the sale. 
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VII. Ten Reasons To Advertise 

1. You Must Advertise to Reach New Customers. 
Your market changes constantly. New families in the area mean new customers to reach 
People earn more money, which means changes in lifestyles and buying habits. The shopper 
who wouldn't consider your business a few years ago may be a prime customer now 

2. You Must Advertise Continuously. 
Shoppers don't have the store loyalty they once did. Shoppers have mobility and freedom of 
choice. You must advertise to keep pace with your competition. The National Retail Merchants 
Association states: "Mobility and non - loyalty are rampant Stores must promote to get former 
customers to return, and to seek new ones." 

3. You Must Advertise to Remain with Shoppers Through the Buying Process. 
Many people postpone buying decis.ons. they often go from store to store comparing prices, 
quality and service. Advertising must reach them steadily through the entire decision- making 
process. Your name must be fresh in their minds when they decide to buy. 

4. You Must Advertise Because Your Competition is Advertising. 
There are so many consumers in the market ready to buy at any one time. You have to advertise 
to keep regular customers, and to counterbalance the advertising of your competition. You 
must advertise to keep or expand your market share or you will lose to the more aggressive 
competitors. 

S. You Must Advertise Because it Pays Over a Long Period. 
Advertising gives you a long -term advantage over competitors who cut back or cancel 
advertising. A five -year survey of more than 3,000 companies found.. 

Advertisers who maintained or expanded advertising over a five -year period saw their 
sales increase an average of 100 %. 

Companies which cut advertising averaged soles increases of 45 %. 

B. You Must Advertise to Generate Store Traffic. 
Continuous store traffic is the first step toward sales increases and expanding your base of 
shoppers. The more people who come into the store, the more possibilities you have to make 
tales. For every 100 items that shoppers plan to buy, they make 30 unanticipated "in - the - store" 
purchases, an NRMA survey shows 

7. You Must Advertise to Make More Sales. 
Advertising works. Businesses that succeed are usually strong, steady advertisers. Look 
aroundYou'll find the most aggressive and consistent advertisers are almost invariably the 
most successful merchants. 

8. You Must Advertise Because There is Always Business to Generate. 
Your doors are open. Salespeople are on the payroll. Even the slowest days produce sales. As 
long as you're in business, you've got overhead to meet and new people to reach. Advertising 
can generate customers now...and in the future. 

9. You Must Advertise to Keep a Healthy Positive Image. 
In a competitive market rumors and bad news travel fast Advertising corrects misleading 
gossip, punctures "overstated" bad news. Advertising that is vigorous and positive can bring 
shoppers into the marketplace regardless of the economy. 

10. You Must Advertise to Maintain Store Morale. 
When advertising and promotion are suddenly cut or cancelled, salespeople may become 
alarmed and demoralized They may start false rumors in an honest belief that your business is 
in trouble. Positive advertising boosts morale. It gives your staff strong additional support. 

Also more retail companies are forming 
their own in -house agencies." While this 
may be true, the ad agency is still an 
important factor in station revenues. 

Each level of sales- retail, local, or na- 
tional -must be sufficiently cultivated if 
a station is to enjoy maximum prosper- 
ity. To neglect any one would result in a 
loss of station revenue. 

SPEC TAPES 

One of the most effective ways to con- 
vince an advertiser to use a station is to 
provide a fully produced sample com- 

FIGURE 4.12 
Courtesy WOOD AM/ 
FM and RAB. 
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FIGURE 4.13 
Radio station sales 
packets contain ma- 
terial specifically de- 
signed to sell the 
prospective adver- 
tiser. Courtesy 
WACE. 

WA C E RADIO 730 
serving over three million in six states with 5000 watts 

P.O. 80x 1 SPRINGFIELD. MASSACHUSETTS 01101 1413) 5948854/14131 781 -2240 

WACE RADIO 
IS SOMETHING ELSE 

AND THE DIFFERENCE 

SPELLS RESULTS 

WACE IS A DIFFERENT "BREED" OF METRO RADIO SO DIFFERENT, IN FACT, THAT SOME OF THE 

"HEADS UP" AD AGENCIES AND ADVERTISERS MISS THE SUBTLE VALUE OF THIS DISTINCT 

DIFFERENCE. CONSIDER THESE DECIDED ADVANTAGES IN USING THIS DIFFERENT "BREED OF 

RADIO ". 

WACE airs features close to the hearts of its listeners: thus, an amazing audience loyalty to the 

advertiser whom the listener supports for sustaining their brand of radio. 

WACE does not need to pace the 'ratings race' to deliver big results. Our religious oriented and 

conservative minded listeners as well as our liberal friends constitute the financial cornerstone of 

this great locale. 

WACE'S vast radio family listens basically for inspiration and information: thus they do not use 

WACE for subdued background entertainment but quite to the contrary...they actually hear what 

is being programmed...commercial messages included. 

Finally. WACE is also a DIFFERENT BREED OF METRO RADIO in that the basic format is derived 

from programs and a minor share from commercial spots. Conventional stations receive almost all 

of their revenue from spot advertising. Most conventional radio facilities overpopulate their 

programming with commercials and in doing so, cut the audience "pie" into very small portions. 

WACE obviously has only limited participating openings for commercial advertisers: consequently 

we are able to deliver our great and responsive audience to a few clients on an almost exclusive basis. 

merciai, or "spec tape." If prepared prop- 
erly and imaginatively, a client will find 
it difficult to deny its potential. Spec 
tapes often are used in call -backs when 
a salesperson needs to break down a 
client's resistance. More than once a 
clever spec tape has converted an ada- 

mant "no" into an "okay, let's give it a 
shot." Spec tapes also are used to reac- 
tivate the interest of former accounts who 
may not have spent money on the station 
for a while and who need some justifi- 
cation to do so. 

Specs also are effective tools for mo- 
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WALE /730 
Chicopee /Springfield 

Dear Sponsor; 

As a business person serving the greater Chicopee /Springfield /Holyoke area, I'm sure you 
are keenly aware of WACE's long -running Sunday Polish program. 

This program was aired on WACE every Sunday for thirty -four years with Andy Szuberla. 
%%e, like you, miss the program and more importantly, we miss this fine gentleman. 

With Andy's passing, WACE was confronted with a decision regarding the program. 
Should we continue the Polish music program or should we cancel it? We knew we could 
never replace Andy. After an extensive survey within the Polish community, we found that 
we should -by all means -continue the tradition begun by Andy and run successfully for 
so many years. 

I'd like to take this opportunity to thank those of you whom I had the pleasure of meeting 
personally for your interest and suggestions. 

We will continue to entertain and inform our large, loyal Polish audience with quality 
programming. With the implementation of new programming ideas, we will gain an even 
larger audience -with new listeners and supporters. The overall intent, of course, is to 
retain our present audience while welcoming new listeners all the time. 

Together we will reach the entire Polish community with our message. 

We know you will enjoy what we have to offer, and we welcome your participation. 

Sincerely, 

Ken Carter 
President /WACE 

P.O. Box 1 Springfield, Massachusetts 01101 (413) 594 -6654 or (413) 781 -2240 

r 

tivating clients to "heavy -up" or increase 
their current spot schedules. A good idea 
can move a mountain, and salespeople 
are encouraged by the sales manager to 
develop spec tape ideas. Many sales man- 
agers require that account executives 
make at least one spec tape presentation 

each week. The sales manager may even 
choose to critique spec spots during reg- 
ularly scheduled meetings. 

The information needed to prepare a 
spec spot is acquired in several ways. If 
a salesperson already has called on a pro- 
spective client, he should have a very good 

FIGURE 4.13 
continued 
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FIGURE 4.13 
continued 

WACE 
The Regional Powerhouse of Western Massachusetts, Greater Springfield and Northern Conn. 

YIwF 

cmcmccum .:. 

MANCHESTER 

_ 

CAPE 
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WACE Dominates! Compare! 

WACE has over 50% more area coverage than 

WACE has over 144% more area coverage than 

WACE has over 700% more area coverage than 

WACE has over 375% more area coverage than 

WACE has over 163% more area coverage than 

WACE has over 300% more area coverage than 

WACE has over 800P/o more area coverage than 

WHYN. 
WSPR, 
WQXQ. 
WREB, 
WIRY. 
WMAS. 
WLDM. 

idea of what the business is about as well 
as the attitude of the retailer toward the 
enterprise. The station sales rep is then 
in a very good position to prepare a spot 

that directly appeals to the needs and 
perceptions of the would -be advertiser. 
If a salesperson decides that the first call 
on a client warrants preparing a spec 
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WA C E 
PO BOX 

RADIO 730 
serving over three million in six states with 5000 watts 

1 SPRINGFIELD. MASSACHUSETTS 01101 14131 594665411413) 781 2240 

WALE PROGRAM GUIDE 

MONDAY - FRIDAY 

6800 
6815 

6845 

6100 - Family Alter 

6815 - The King's Hour 
6830 - Thru the Bible 
7,00 - Songtime 7800 
8800 - The Word for Today 8800 
8830 - Impact for Living 8815 
8,45 - The Lighthouse Ministries 8830 
9800 - Peace, Poise & Power 9800 
9815 - Mission to Children 9,30 
9830 - Voice of Prophecy 10800 
9145 - Believer's Voice /Copeland 11800 

10800 - The Bible Speaks 1800 
11800 - News /Gospel Music 1,05 
11815 - Faith Messenger /Popoff 2,00 
11,30 - Faith Alive 2805 
11,45 - Insight /Gospel Music 3800 
12,00 - News /Gospel Music 3,05 
12815 - Heeling & Restoration Hour 3830 
12130 - Old Time Gospel Hour 4,30 
1,00 - News /Gospel Music 
1,15 - Word of Life 
1,30 - Swap Shop 
2100 - News on the Hour 6,00 
2,05 - Yankee Kitchen /Saunders 6830 
3100 - Newe on the Hour 7,15 
3,05 - Yankee Kitchen /Saunders 7,30 
400 - Roy Masters Program 8100 
4,30 - Sign Off 8830 

9,00 
9,30 

Docmmóor Sign Off - 4115 PM 10,00 
10.30 

10,45 
11100 
11,30 
12,00 
12,30 
1800 
105 
1.30 
2100 
4,30 

SATURDAY 

_ Family Altar 

- Gospel Music 
- American Indian Hour 
- News /Gospel Music 
- God's News Behind the News 
- House of Prayer 
- People's Gospel Hour 
- Life Can Be Beautiful 
- Radio Bible Glees 
- The Bible Speaks 
- Irish Hours w /Jim Sullivan 
- News on the Hour 
-Irish Melodies 
- News on the Hour 

- Irish Melodies 
- News on the Hour 

- Irish Melodies 
- Tom Griffin Music Hall 
- Sign Off 

SUNDAY 

- Little White Church 
- Gospel Music 

- Ser Shalom 
- Wings of Heeling 
- Orel Roberts 

- Radio Bible Class 
- Word of Life 
- Voice or Prophecy 
- Park Street Chunh 
- Church in the Home 

- Gospel Music 
- Gates Unbarred 
- The Bible Standard Program 
- Healing 5 Restoration Hour 
- Fr. Justin Rosary Hour 
- Jesus' Love Unveiled 
- Hour of Decision/Graham 
- The Truth Will Set You Free 

- Polish Melodies w /Joe Koziol 
- Sign Off 

tape, then he or she may collect infor- 
mation on the business by actually 
browsing through the store as a cus- 
tomer might. This gives the salesperson 
an accurate, firsthand impression of the 
store's environment and merchandise. 

An idea of how the store perceives itself 
and specific information, such as ad- 
dress and hours, can be derived by 
checking its display ad in the Yellow 
Pages, if it has one, or by examining any 
ads it may have run in the local news- 
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WOGN 105.5 

WQGN 

Ï 05 
FM Stereo Rock 

1064 Poquonnock Road 
Croton, Connecticut 06340 
Tel: (203)446 -1980 

RADIO CONTRACT 

ADVERTISER 

PRODUCT 

CO /OP NAME 

ACCOUNT NO 

ACCOUNT EXEC. 

GATE 

STARTING DATE ENDING DATE 

8 5 

(S.0 G 

s 

(orbe,) t enarn 
a 

Te.) (Iena,N 
a $ 

EACH e S PLAN O 

EACH S PUN 

EACH ' S PLAN 

EACN $ PLAN O 

TOTAL COST PER WEER 

"'"f--ô1- =le -lT7- 8 $ 

NUMBER PER WEEK 

TOTAL ANNOUNCEMENTS PER SCHEDULE - 
SPECIAL INSTRUCTIONS: 

AFFIDAVITS 

EXACT TIMES 

CO /OP COPY 

h, ..... ....<.. ...po solo A PO Lightfoot e,oadraaNnD Corporation es ar..: 

......._..._. _._......_.. _. ..__ TOTAL COST CO MI SCMEpN4 .................. __. WISES. .carreacut PaaaUCT1pN s S.-....__. 

TO MN MO,ANIT. 

ar 
St.cloo PeP eenreri.e 

ar 

Advert Is, Pepreenttive 

ADVERTISER /AGENCY 

ADDRESS 

CITY STATE ZIP 

FIGURE 4.14 
Station contract for 
a spot schedule. 
Courtesy WQGN. 

paper. Flyers that the business may have 
distributed also provide useful infor- 
mation for the formulation of the copy 
used in the spec spot. Listening to com- 
mercials the advertiser may be running 
on another station also gives the sales- 
person an idea of the direction in which 
to move. 

Again, the primary purpose of a spec 
tape is to motivate a possible advertiser 
to buy time. A spec that fails to capture 
the interest and appreciation of the in- 
dividual for which it has been prepared 
may be lacking in the necessary ingre- 

dients. It is generally a good rule of thumb 
to avoid humor in a spec, unless the 
salesperson has had some firsthand ex- 
perience with the advertiser. Nothing 
fails as abysmally as a commercial that 
attempts to be funny and does not come 
across as such to the client. Thus the 
saying, "What is funny to one person may 
be silly or offensive to another." 

Although spec spots are, to some ex- 
tent, a gamble, they should be prepared 
in such a way that the odds are not too 
great. Of course, a salesperson who be- 
lieves in an idea must have the gumption 
to go with it. Great sales are often in- 
spired by unconventional concepts. 

OBJECTIVES OF THE BUY 

A single spot on a radio station seldom 
brings instant riches to an advertiser. 
However, a thoughtfully devised plan 
based upon a formula of frequency and 
consistency will achieve impressive re- 
sults, contends John Gregory, general 
sales manager, WNRI -AM Woonsocket, 
Rhode Island. "It has to be made clear 
from the start what a client hopes to ac- 
complish by advertising on your station. 
Then a schedule that realistically corre- 
sponds with the client's goals must be 
put together. This means selling the ad- 
vertiser a sufficient number of commer- 
cials spread over a specific period of time. 
An occasional spot here and there doesn't 
do much in this medium. There's a right 
way to sell radio, and that isn't it." 

Our lists of "dos" and "don'ts" of sell- 
ing suggested that the salesperson "ask 
for the order that will do the job." It also 
said not to undersell an account. Im- 
plicit in the first point is the idea that 
the salesperson has determined what 
kind of schedule the advertiser should 
buy to get the results expected. Too often 
salespeople fail to ask for what they need 
for fear the client will balk. Thus they 
settle for what they can get without much 
resistance. This, in fact, may be doing 
the advertiser a disservice since the buy 
that the salesperson settles for may not 
fulfill declared objectives. "It takes a little 
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courage to persist until you get what you 
think will do the job. There is the temp- 
tation just to take what the client hands 
you and run, but that technique usually 
backfires when the client doesn't get 
what he expected. As a radio sales rep 
you should know how best to sell the me- 
dium. Don't be apologetic or easily com- 
promised. Sell the medium the way it 
should be sold. Write enough of an order 
to get the job done," says Sales Manager 
Ron Piro. 

Inflated claims and unrealistic prom- 
ises should never be a part of a sales pre- 
sentation. Avoid "If you buy spots on my 
station youll have to hire additional 
salespeople to handle the huge crowds." 
Salespeople must be honest in their pro- 
jections and in what a client may expect 
from the spot schedule he purchases. 
"You will notice a gradual increase in 
store traffic over the next few weeks as 
the audience is exposed to your com- 
mercial over WXXX" is the better ap- 
proach. Unfulfilled promises ruin any 
chances of future buys. Too often sales- 
people caught up in the enthusiasm of 
the pitch make claims that cannot be 
achieved. Radio is a phenomenally effec- 
tive advertising medium. This is a proven 
fact. Those who have successfully used 
the medium can attest to the importance 
of placing an adequate order. "An adver- 
tiser has to buy a decent schedule to get 
strong results. Frequency is essential in 
radio," notes Piro. A radio sales axiom 
says it best: "The more spots aired the 
more impressions made, and the more 
impressions made the more impressed 
the client." 

PROSPECTING AND LIST 
BUILDING 

When a salesperson is hired by a radio 
station, he or she is customarily pro- 
vided with a list of accounts to which 
airtime may be sold. For an inexperi- 
enced salesperson, this list may consist 
of essentially inactive or dormant ac- 
counts, that is, businesses that either 
have been on the air in the past or those 
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that have never purchased airtime on the 
station. The new sales rep is expected to 
breathe life into the list by selling spot 
schedules to those accounts listed, as well 
as by adding to the list by bringing in 
new business. This is called list build- 
ing, and it is the primary challenge fac- 
ing the new account executive. 

A more active list, one that generates 
commissions, will be given to the more 
experienced radio salesperson. A sales- 
person may be persuaded to leave one 
station in favor of another based upon 
the contents of a list, which may include 
large accounts and prominent advertis- 
ing agencies. Lists held by a station's top 
billers invariably contain the most en- 
thusiastic radio users. Salespeople cul- 
tivate their lists as a farmer does his 

FIGURE 4.15 
Sales visuals are de- 
signed to convince 
advertisers of medi- 
um's effectiveness. 
Courtesy Jefferson 
Pilot Data Systems. 
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FIGURE 4.16 
Computerized 
breakouts show a 
client how well a 
station performs. 
Computers have be- 
come an integral 
part of radio sales. 
Courtesy Jef- 
ferson Pilot Data 
Systems. 

_= BreakOut == MULTI -STATION CPM GRID 

< PROJECTED RATES BASED ON: ADULTS 25 -54, MON -FRI 6A -7P > 

I DALLAS /FT WORTH ARB METRO: SPRNG 

AQH CPMs 
M STATION PER 3.50 4.00 4.50 5.00 5.50 6.00 6.50 

RESULTING RATES 

1 KVIL-FM 39,400 137.90 157.60 177.30 197.00 216.70 236.40 256.10 
2 KSCS-FM 26,900 94.15 107.60 121.05 134.50 147.95 161.40 174.85 
3 KPLX-FM 25,700 89.95 102.80 115.65 128.50 141.35 154.20 167.05 
4 KRLD-AM 21,300 74.55 85.20 95.85 106.50 117.15 127.80 138.45 

5 WBAP-AM 19,600 68.60 78.40 88.20 98.00 107.80 117.60 127.40 
6 WU-FM 16,900 59.15 67.60 76.05 84.50 92.95 101.40 109.85 
7 KKDA-FM 13,000 45.50 52.00 58.50 65.00 71.50 78.00 84.50 
8 KMGC-FM 12,700 44.45 50.80 57.15 63.50 69.85 76.20 82.55 
9 KOAX-FM 12,000 42.00 48.00 54.00 60.00 66.00 72.00 78.00 
10 K2EW-FM 11,800 41.30 47.20 53.10 59.00 64.90 70.80 76.70 
11 KNOK-FM 10,300 36.05 41.20 46.35 51.50 56.65 61.80 66.95 
12 KEGL-FM 9,800 34.30 39.20 44.10 49.00 53.90 58.80 63.70 
13 KLVU-FM 8,300 29.05 33.20 37.35 41.50 45.65 49.80 53.95 
14 KTXQ-FM 7,500 26.25 30.00 33.75 37.50 41.25 45.00 48.75 
15 KAAM-AM 6,900 24.15 27.60 31.05 34.50 37.95 41.40 44.85 
16 KAFM-FM 6,800 23.80 27.20 30.60 34.00 37.40 40.80 44.20 
17 KKDA-AM 6,400 22.40 25.60 28.80 32.00 35.20 38.40 41.60 
18 WFAA-AM 6,400 22.40 25.60 28.80 32.00 35.20 38.40 41.60 
19 KESS-FM 5,700 19.95 22.80 25.65 28.50 31.35 34.20 37.05 
20 KIXK-FM 5,200 18.20 20.80 23.40 26.00 28.60 31.20 33.80 

NOTE: Population for "ADULTS 25 -54" is 1,337,900 

I BreakOut Report copyright 1983 Jefferson -Pilot Data Systems Charlotte NC I 

IF YOU KNOW YOUR CPM AND WANT TO SEE EQUIVALENT RATES 
MARKET, THIS REPORT WILL SHOW THEM TO YOU. SOME PEOPLE 

CPM ". YOU PICK THE CPM LEVELS AND INTERVALS AND ANY OR 

REPORT WILL DO THE REST. THIS WILL HELP YOU JUSTIFY YOUR 

NEED TO. YOU MAY ALSO DISPLAY RATES BASED ON COST -PER- 

FOR THE REST OF THE 

CALL THIS A "REVERSE 
ALL STATIONS AND THIS 
RATES WHENEVER YOU 

POINT VALUES. 

fields. The more the account list yields, 
the more commissions in the salesper- 
son's pocket. 

New accounts are added to a sales rep's 
list in several ways. Once the status of 
the list's existing accounts is deter- 
mined, and this is accomplished through 
a series of in- person calls and presen- 
tations, a salesperson must begin pros- 
pecting for additional business. Area 
newspapers are a common source. When 

a salesperson finds an account that he 
wishes to add to his list, the account 
must be "declared." This involves con- 
sulting the sales manager for approval to 
add the account to the salesperson's ex- 
isting list. In some cases the account de- 
clared may already belong to another 
salesperson. If it is an "open" account, 
the individual who comes forward first 
is usually allowed to add it to his list. 

Other sources for new accounts in- 
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== BreakOut == SCHEDULE FOR Dallas Metro Ford Dealers 

< ADULTS 25 -54, MON -FRI 6A -7P ) 

C DALLAS /FT WORTH ARB METRO: SPRNG 

Fall New Car Introduction 

Campaign 

Population: 1,337,900 -- Desired frequency: 3.0 over 2 week(s) 

Radio's reach is 1,277,500 (95.5%) 

Campaign length: 2 WEEKS -- Campaign Budget: $ 12,000 

SPOTS CUME AQH COST / CMPGN -- REACH -- CMPGN 
/WEEK (00) (00) CPM POINT GRPS (00) %DEMO FREO 

CAMPAIGN 
COST 

KVIL-FM 6 267,7 39,4 5.33 $71 32.4 159,7 11.9% 2.7 $2,310 

KSCS-FM 6 194,6 26,9 7.43 $99 22.1 113,2 8.5% 2.6 $2,200 

KPLX-FM 5 169,4 25,7 7.00 $93 19.2 98,4 7.4% 2.6 $1,800 

KMEZ-FM 6 129,1 16,9 9.47 $126 15.2 76,0 5.7% 2.7 $1,920 

Summary --) 6.89 $92 88.9 447,4 33.4% 3.0 $8,230 

NET REACH is 394,1 29.5 
UNDER BUDGET by $3,770 

NOTE: " %DEMO" column represents the percent of ADULTS 25 -54 reached. 
Reach & Frequency is derived from the Group W reach curves. 

THIS IS THE "SCHEDULE GENERATOR'. TAKING THE STATIONS YOU SELECT, THE BUDGET 
LIMIT YOU SET AND YOUR REACH & FREQUENCY GOALS, THIS PLANNER WILL CREATE A 
SCHEDULE YOU CAN USE OR MODIFY TO SUIT YOUR NEEDS. 

elude the Yellow Pages, television sta- 
tions, and competing radio outlets. In 
the first case, every business in the area 
is listed in this directory, and many have 
display ads that provide useful infor- 
mation. Local television stations are 
viewed with an eye toward its advertis- 
ers. Television can be an expensive prop- 
osition, even in smaller markets, and 
businesses that spend money on it may 
find radio's rates more palatable. On the 

other hand, if a business can afford to 
buy television, it often can afford to em- 
bellish its advertising campaign with ra- 
dio spots. Many advertisers place money 
in several media -newspaper, radio, 
television -simultaneously. This is called 
a "mixed media" buy and is a proven ad- 
vertising formula for the obvious reason 
that the client is reaching all possible 
audiences. Finally, accounts currently on 
other stations constitute good prospects 

FIGURE 4.16 
continued 
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FIGURE 4.16 
continued == BreakOut =_ SCHEDULE ANALYZER -- PART I 

< SPOT PLACEMENT -- ADULTS > 

[ DALLAS /FT WORTH ARB METRO: SPRNG 

= Schedule for KVIL -FM = 
* 

* daypart spots rate 
* 

* MON -FRI 6A -10A 
* MON -FR1 1OA -3P 
* MON -FRI 3P -7P 
* MON -FRI 7P-MID 
* 

* SAT 6A -10A 
* SAT 10A -3P 
* SAT 3P -7P 
* SAT 7P-MID 
* 

* SUN 6A-10A 
* SUN 10A -3P 
* SUN 3P -7P 
* SUN 7P-MID 
* 
* 12 spots run /// Total costs 
* 

daypart spots rate 

MON -SUN 6A-MID 

MON -FRI 6A -MID 

SAT -SUN 6A -MID 

MON -FRI DRIVES 
MON -FRI 6A -7P 

MON -SAT 6A -IOA 
MON -SAT 10A -3P 
MON -SAT 3P -7P 
MON -SAT 7P -MID 

12 2 $ 210 

S 2520.00 /// Average costa $ 210.00 
+ 

THE "SCHEDULE ANALYZER' IS A 2-PART REPORT. IT LETS YOU SEE EXACTLY HOW A 

PLANNED SCHEDULE WILL LOOK. PART I SHOWS THE SPOT PLACEMENT /COST DETAILS. PART 

II SHOWS THE ACTUAL ANALYSIS. THE NEXT FEW PAGES SHOW YOU A SINGLE STATION 

SCHEDULE ANALYZER AND A "BUY" INVOLVING SEVERAL STATIONS. 

since they obviously already have been 
sold on the medium. 

In the course of an average workday, 
a salesperson will pass hundreds of busi- 
nesses, some of which may have just 
opened their doors, or are about to do 
so. Sales reps must keep their eyes open 
and be prepared to make an impromptu 
call. The old saying "The early bird gets 
the worm" is particularly relevant in ra- 
dio sales. The first account executive into 
a newly launched business often is the 
one who gets the buy. 

A list containing dozens of accounts 
does not necessarily assure a good in- 
come. If those businesses listed are small 
spenders or inactive, little in the way of 
commissions will be generated and bill- 
ing will be low. The objective of list build- 
ing is not merely to increase the number 

of accounts, but rather to raise the level 
of commissions it produces. In other 
words, a list that contains thirty ac- 
counts, of which twenty-two are active, 
is preferable to one with fifty accounts 
containing only twelve that are doing 
business with the station. A salesperson 
does not get points for having a lot of 
names on his list. 

It is the sales manager's prerogative to 
shift an account from one salesperson's 
list to another's if he believes the account 
is being neglected or handled incor- 
rectly. At the same time, certain in -house 
accounts, those handled by the sales 
manager, may be added to a sales rep's 
list as a reward for performing well. A 
salesperson's account list also may be 
pared down if the sales manager con- 
cludes that it is disproportional with the 
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others at the station. The attempt to more 
equitably distribute the wealth may cause 
a brouhaha with the account person 
whose list is being trimmed. The sales 
manager attempting this feat may find 
himself losing a top biller; thus, he must 
consider the ramifications of such a move 
and proceed accordingly. This may even 
mean letting things remain as they are. 
The top biller often is responsible for as 
much as 30 to 40 percent of the station's 
earnings. 

PLANNING THE SALES DAY 

A radio salesperson makes between sev- 
enty-five and one hundred in- person calls 

SALES 123 

a week, or on the average of fifteen to 
twenty each day. This requires careful 
planning and organization. Ron Piro ad- 
vises preparing a day's itinerary the night 
before. "There's nothing worse than fac- 
ing the day without an idea of where to 
go. A salesperson can spare himself that 
dreaded sensation and a lot of lost time 
by preparing a complete schedule of calls 
the night before." 

When preparing a daily call sheet a 
salesperson, especially one whose sta- 
tion covers a vast area, attempts to cen- 
tralize, as much as possible, the 
businesses to be contacted. Time, en- 
ergy, and gas are needlessly expended 
through poor planning. A sales rep who 
is traveling ten miles between each pre- 

FIGURE 4.17 
The computer is an 
integral part of most 
sales departments. 
Courtesy TM Cen- 
tury. 

Why Computerized 
Rate Cards? 

Because some days and dayparts are worth more than 
others due to supply and demand. 
With 35 different dayparts and 35 different rates, your 
computer calculates rates thousands of times faster than 
humanly possible. 
Chants believe computers and therefore do not doubt the 
rates they generate. 
Get higher rates than you ever thought possible. 
Makes proposal preparation a breeze. Better quality 
proposals produce higher sales and profits. 
Distribute your commercial inventory more evenly. 

Why Flex -Rate? 
EASY - Flex -Rate is absolutely the easiest program of its 
kind to learn to use. You're up and running in minutes. 
FEATURES - Flex -Rate offers many valuable features not 
available through other methods. 
FAST - Prints flawless proposals amazingly fast. 
PORTABLE - Take it with you on calls on a laptop com- 
puter equipped with either a floppy or hard disk drive, 
QUICK CALCULATIONS - The Pop -Up calculator hand- 
les math computations quickly and accurately. 

- 410 p.4 -! Bitt hWafy 

0, 12a7-190 -. . Id(9 
Fn.-fdlml.lo. a . 

MUM 

O 

o 
a 

0 
u 
0 

I 
. 

I 

u 
0 
O 

IEtO .10.0 4i1 0 

I0,10 45704 05.10 
a11111111111111111111 

01.0 K1.0 f55.0 .1.111a 
10,0 f9í.0 17209 aaaatlarl 
14300 435.00 KEN E.;,r.qaafai'`aÌaaaa® 

TM Century, Inc. is the Innovative leader irr the radio in- 
dustry, supplying most of the stations in the English- speak- 
ing world. TM Century results from the merger of Century 
21 Programming, TM, and Media General Broadcast Ser- 
vices (formerly William B. Tanner Co.). 
TM Century products include: 

PowerPlay music rotation computer software 
Station call letter jingles 
Production music libraries for commercials 
GoldDisc and HitDIsc Compact Disc or CD music libraries 
Professional Compact Disc players 

Need More Help? 
Help is only one keypress away. Two levels of Instructions 
are available !'instantly with the Ft key. 
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First, there is the Flex -Rate Custom Help Screen. 
Get further help by pressing Ft again to learn how to move 
around the active screen. 
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Additional prompting is always available at the bottom of the 
screen -instructing you about as to available options to 
execute next. 

Schedules & Proposals 
A Real Chore? 

Generate schedules either manually or automatically. 
In >tantly access the perpetual calendar for beginning and 
erding dates of proposals and contracts. 
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Exclusively allows you to store and retrieve valuable client 
information in a relational data base named Flex -Fife. 
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When using Flex -Rate, enter Client Number, Client Name 
or Account Executive, and the other Iwo fields of information 
are automatically 'looked up' from the Flex-File data base. 
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sentation can only get to half as many 
clients as the person with a consolidated 
call sheet. Of course, there are days when 
a salesperson must spend more time 
traveling. Not every day can be ideally 
plotted. It may be necessary to make a 
call in one part of the city at nine A.M. 

and be in another part at ten A.M. A sales- 
person must be where he or she feels the 
buys are going to be made. "Go first to 
those businesses likeliest to buy. The 
tone of the day will be sweetened by an 
early sale," contends Piro. 

Sales managers advise their reps to list 
more prospects than they expect to con- 
tact. In so doing, they are not likely to 
run out of places to go should those pros- 
pects they had planned to see be un- 
available. "You have to make the calls to 
make the sales. The more calls you make, 
the more the odds favor a sale," points 
out KOUL's Gene Etheridge. 

Itineraries should be adhered to re- 
gardless of whether a sale is made early 
in the day, says WNRI's John Gregory. 
"You can't pack it in at ten in the morn- 
ing because you've closed an account. A 
salesperson who is easily satisfied is one 
who will never make much money. You 
must stay true to your day's game plan 
and follow through. No all -day coffee 
klatch at the local Ho -Jo's or movie mat- 
inee because you nailed an order after 
two calls." 

The telephone is one of the salesper- 
son's best tools. While it is true that a 
client cannot sign a contract over the 
phone, much time and energy can be 
saved through its effective use. Appoint- 
ments can be made and a client can be 
qualified via the telephone. That is to 
say, a salesperson can ascertain when 
the decision maker will be available. 
"Rather than travel twenty miles without 
knowing if the person who has the au- 
thority to make a buy will be around, 
take a couple of minutes and make a 
phone call. As they say, 'Time is money.' 
In the time spent finding out that the 
store manager or owner is not on the 
premises when you get there, other, more 
productive calls can be made," says 
WKVT's Friedman. 

If a client is not available when the 
salesperson appears, a call -back should 
be arranged for either later the same day 
or soon thereafter. The prospective ad- 
vertiser should never be forgotten or rel- 
egated to a call three months hence. If 
the sales rep is able to rearrange his 
schedule to accommodate a return visit 
the same day, given that the person to 
see is available, then he should do so. 
However, it is futile to make a presen- 
tation to someone who cannot give full 
attention. The sales rep who arrives at a 
business only to find the decision maker 
overwhelmed by distractions is wise to 
ask for another appointment. In fact, the 
client will perceive this as an act of kind- 
ness and consideration. Timing is im- 
portant. 

A record of each call should be kept for 
follow -up purposes. When calling on a 
myriad of accounts, it is easy to lose track 
of what transpired during a particular 
call. Maintaining a record of a call re- 
quires little more than a brief notation 
after it is made. Notes may then be pe- 
riodically reviewed to help determine 
what action should be taken on the ac- 
count. Follow -ups are crucial. There is 
nothing more embarrassing and dis- 
heartening than to discover a client, who 
was pitched and then forgotten, adver- 
tising on another station. Sales man- 
agers usually require that salespeople 
turn in copies of their call sheets on a 
daily or weekly basis for review purposes. 

SELLING WITH AND WITHOUT 
NUMBERS 

Not all stations can claim to be number 
one or two in the ratings. In fact, not all 
stations appear in any formal ratings 
survey. Very small markets are not vis- 
ited by Arbitron or Birch for the simple 
reason that there may only be one sta- 
tion broadcasting in the area. An outlet 
in a nonsurvey area relies on its good 
reputation in the community to attract 
advertisers. In small markets salespeo- 
ple do not work out of a ratings book, 
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and clients are not concerned with cumes 
and shares. In the truest sense of the 
word, an account person must sell the 
station. Local businesses often account 
for more than 95 percent of a small mar- 
ket station's revenue. Thus, the stronger 
the ties with the community the better. 
Broadcasters in rural markets must fos- 
ter an image of good citizenship in order 
to make a living. 

Civic- mindedness is not as marketable 
a commodity in the larger markets as are 
ratings points. In the sophisticated mul- 
tistation urban market, the ratings book 
is the bible. A station without numbers 
in the highly competitive environment 
finds the task of earning an income a 
difficult one, although there are numer- 
ous examples of low -rated stations that 
do very well. However, "no- numbers" 
pretty much puts a metro area station 
out of the running for agency business. 
Agencies almost invariably "buy by the 
book." A station without numbers "works 
the street," to use the popular phrase, 
focusing its sales efforts on direct busi- 
ness. 

An obvious difference in approaches 
exists between selling the station with 
ratings and the one without. In the first 
case, a station centers its entire presen- 
tation around its high ratings. "Accord- 
ing to the latest Arbitron, WXXX -FM is 
number one with adults 24 to 39." Never 
out of the conversation for very long are 
the station's numbers, and at advertis- 
ing agencies the station's standing 
speaks for itself. "We'll buy WXXX be- 
cause the book shows that they have the 
largest audience in the demos we're 
after." 

The station without ratings numbers 
sells itself on a more personal level, per- 
haps focusing on its unique features and 
special blend of music and personalities, 
and so forth. In an effort to attract ad- 
vertisers, nonrated outlets often develop 
programs with a targeted retail market 
in mind; for example, a home "how -to" 
show designed to interest hardware and 
interior decor stores, or a cooking fea- 
ture aimed at food and appliance stores. 

The salesperson working for the sta- 
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tion with the cherished "good book" must 
be especially adept at talking numbers, 
since they are the key subject of the pre- 
sentation in most situations. "Selling a 
top -rated metro station requires more 
than a pedestrian knowledge of num- 
bers, especially when dealing with agen- 
cies. In big cities, retailers have plenty 
of book savvy, too," contends Piro. 

Selling without numbers demands its 
own unique set of skills, notes WNRI's 
Gregory. "There are really two different 
types of radio selling -with numbers and 
without. In the former instance, you'd 
better know your math, whereas in the 
latter, you've got to be really effective at 
molding your station to suit the desires 
of the individual advertiser. Without the 
numbers to speak for you, you have to 
do all the selling yourself. Flexibility and 
ingenuity are the keys to the sale." 

ADVERTISING AGENCIES 

Advertising agencies came into exist- 
ence more than a century ago and have 
played an integral role in broadcasting 
since its inception. During radio's famed 
heyday, advertising agencies were om- 
nipotent. Not only did they handle the 
advertising budgets of some of the na- 
tion's largest businesses, but they also 
provided the networks with fully pro- 
duced programs. The programs were de- 
signed by the agencies for the specific 
satisfaction of their clients. If the net- 
works and certain independent stations 
wanted a company's business, they had 
little choice but to air the agency's pro- 
gram. This practice in the 1920s and 
1930s gave ad agencies unprecedented 
power. At one point, advertising agen- 
cies were the biggest supplier of network 
radio programming. By the 1940s, agen- 
cies were forced to abandon their direct 
programming involvement, and the in- 
dustry was left to its own devices, or al- 
most. Agencies continued to influence 
the content of what was aired. Their 
presence continues to be felt today, but 
not to the extent that it did prior to the 
advent of television. 
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GAIL MITCHLLL 

A FRESH START 

Rebutting Sales 
Objections 

Welcome to 1985! It's a fresh start on a new programming year: a 
new lease on attracting listeners, ratings, and those gIl- important sales. 
And speaking of sales, TM Beautiful Music Director/Programming 
Steve Hibbard sent in a timely piece I'd like to share It offers suggested 
rebuttals against common format sales objections: 

Here are some frequently -heard argu- 
ments related to the Easy Listening format, 
and a number of responses that salespeople 
should have in reserve. 

CLIENT: "Your listeners are too old." 
ANSWER: "Who is it you want to reach? 

We know we're not the best buy for skating 
rinks, rock concerts, or motorcycles. But 
we do reach a kit of the educated, affluent 
adults over the age of 35. Thoee are the peo- 
ple with the most discretionary income." 

(Obviously, your approach here depends 
on the prospect's product or service, and 
whether you are a rating service subscriber 
with numbers to pull out if you have to. ) 

CLIENT: "Your radio station is 
baekgramd. No one will bear my commer- 

" ciaL 
ANSWER: "Ail radio is bat*grt i d. 

With the ex option of News and Talk for- 
mate, true foreground radio went out with 
'Amos b' Ans*.' When did you last see peo- 
ple gathered around the radio for any 
length of time? People use radio as a com- 
panion to their activities, matching a pre - 
sent mood or changing one. WXXX is the 
only station that provides a relaxing 
mood." 

CLIENT: "'That's what I mean; relaxing 
flask h too background." 

ANSWER: "Actually a relaxing mood is 
the best environment for your curial. 
Haven't you noticed how everything ea 
those other stations is grabbing' for the 
listener's attention - the DJs, the jingles, 
the Contests, the features, and tots of com- 
mercials? We know why mark advertisers 
nm hard-seil spots on those stations. It's an 
attempt to be beard over everything else. 

We solve that by creating an uncluttered en- 
vironment for your spot ...12 or 13 minutes 
cf music and then only two or three 

CLIENT: "But those bog periods of 
relaxing music; they put the whole station 
into the background." 

ANSWER: "Have you listened to our sta- 
tion lately? I'll bet it's brighter and more 
contemporary than you think! But the fact 
remains that WXXX is the station for relax- 
ing. Won't you agree that your prospective 
customer is going to be more receptive to 
your message if he or she is in a comfor- 
table, relaxed frame of mind after enjoying 
a quarter -hour of uninterrupted music ?" 

CLIENT: "That makes seine, and I don't 
have a problem with your ratings, but I'm 
still not convinced that people will bear and 
respond to the 

ANSWER: (At this point you will be glad 
if your station has conducted the "Listen 
While You Work" promotion. You should be 
prepared to produce evidence of all the peo- 
ple who wrote in. ) 

"What 'Mold told you that people took time 
to write us just for a chance at a drawing for 
a coffee cake for their morning break? 
Furthermore, all these people beard and re- 
sponded to our promotion while listening on 
the job!" 

CLIENT: "You're too expensive. I can 
get another statics' for less." 

ANSWER: "Yes, but will it be effective 
for you? Not only do we deliver upscale 
adults with dtscrebaoary income, but we 
very strictly limit clutter on our station so 
that your message actually stands out." 

FIGURE 4.18 
Trade magazine arti- 
cle on rebutting ob- 
jections related to 
the Easy Listening 
format. Although 
this article appeared 
in 1985 it is just as 
valid today. 

Agencies annually account for hun- 
dreds of millions in radio ad dollars. The 
long, and at times turbulent, marriage 
of radio and advertising agencies was and 
continues to be based on the need of na- 
tional companies to convey their mes- 

sages on the local level and the need of 
the local broadcaster for national busi- 
ness. It is a two -way street. 

Today nearly two thousand advertis- 
ing agencies use the radio medium. They 
range in size from mammoth to minute. 
Agencies such as Young and Rubicam, 
J. Walter Thompson, Dancer Fitzgerald 
Sample, and Leo Burnett bill in the 
hundreds of millions annually and em- 
ploy hundreds. More typical, however, are 
the agencies scattered throughout the 
country that bill between one -half and 
two- and -a -half million dollars each year 
and employ anywhere from a half dozen 
to twenty people. Agencies come in all 
shapes and sizes and provide various 
services, depending on their scope and 
dimensions. 

The process of getting national busi- 
ness onto a local station is an involved 
one. The major agencies must compete 
against dozens of others to win the right 
to handle the advertising of large com- 
panies. This usually involves elaborate 
presentations and substantial invest- 
ments by agencies. When and if the ac- 
count is secured, the agency must then 
prepare the materials -audio, video, 
print -for the campaign and see to it that 
the advertiser's money is spent in the 
most effective way possible. Little is done 
without extensive marketing research 
and planning. The agency's media buyer 
oversees the placement of dollars in the 
various media. Media buyers at national 
agencies deal with station and network 
reps and not directly with the stations 
themselves. It would be impossible for an 
agency placing a buy on four hundred 
stations to personally transact with each. 

There basically are three types of agen- 
cies: full- service agencies, which pro- 
vide clients with a complete range of 
services, including research, marketing, 
and production; modular agencies, 
which provide specific services to adver- 
tisers; and in -house agencies, which 
handle the advertising needs of their own 
business. 

The standard commission that an 
agency receives for its service is 15 per- 
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cent on billing. For example, if an agency 
places one hundred thousand dollars on 
radio it earns fifteen thousand dollars 
for its efforts. Agencies often charge 
clients additional fees to cover produc- 
tion costs, and some agencies receive a 
retainer from clients. 

The business generated by agencies 
constitutes an important percentage of 
radio's revenues, especially for medium 
and large market stations. However, 
compared to other media, such as tele- 
vision for example, radio's allocation is 
diminutive. The nation's top three agen- 
cies invest over 80 percent of their broad- 
cast budgets in television. Nonetheless, 
hundreds of millions of dollars are chan- 
neled into radio by agencies that recog- 
nize the effectiveness of the medium. 

REP COMPANIES 

Rep companies are the industry's mid- 
dlemen. Rep companies are given the 
task of convincing national agency me- 
dia buyers to place money on the sta- 
tions they represent. Without their 
existence, radio stations would have to 
find a way to reach the myriad of agen- 
cies on their own -an impossible feat. 

With few exceptions, radio outlets con- 
tract the services of a station rep com- 
pany. Even the smallest station wants to 
be included in buys on the national level. 
The rep company basically is an exten- 
sion of a station's sales department. The 
rep and the station's sales manager work 
closely. Information about a station and 
its market are crucial to the rep. The 
burden of keeping the rep fully aware of 
what is happening back at the station 
rests on the sales manager's shoulders. 
Since a rep company based in New York 
or Chicago would have no way of know- 
ing that its client- station in Arkansas has 
decided to carry the local college's bas- 
ketball games, it is the station's respon- 
sibility to make the information available. 
A rep cannot sell what it does not know 
exists. Of course, a good rep will keep in 
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KMIX_EE1_QA11 Sheet 

AL: Lindy,_Eergen Date: March 2, 1995 

Bela's_Jewelry 

Ms. Bela not interested now. Wants to do something in the 

Summer. Will return in late April with a plan. 

LigiO Hardwares 

Sold 20 STA 60's for week of March 17. Will do more in April. 

_áQ_M_'iráv_St 

Still not ready to budge. Sold on newspapers. Will return with 

a spec tape and special plan next week. Contact: Susanne Miette. 

4xwm_Vgn,g_I.ïi _,PATAens 

Interested in drive -time. On KZZZ three years now. Not happy 

with results though. Likes our format. Is warming. Will 

follow -up end of week for the close. Contact: Mr. Yung Si. 

Bedrggmárä_m,s 

Business slow. Won't move on proposal. Maybe in May. Checking 

for co -op bucks. Call back appointment April 23. Contact: Mr. 

Hugest. 

contact with a station on a regular basis 
simply to keep up on station changes. 

There are far fewer radio station reps 
than there are ad agencies. Approxi- 
mately 150 reps handle the nine thou- 
sand plus commercial stations around 
the country. Major rep firms, such as 
Katz, Eastman, Blair, and Torbet, pitch 
agencies on behalf of hundreds of client 
stations. The large and very successful 
reps often refuse to act as the envoy for 
small market stations because of their 
lack of earning potential. A rep company 
typically receives a commission of be- 
tween 5 and 12 percent on the spot buys 
made by agencies, and since the national 
advertising money usually is directed 
first to the medium and large markets, 
the bigger commissions are not to be 
made from handling small market out- 
lets. Many rep companies specialize in 
small market stations, however. 

FIGURE 4.19 
Excerpt from a sales- 
person's call sheet 
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How does it feel 
tobe treated 

like a 
commodity? 

Not very good, we're sure. 
There's no way to avoid this feeling when 

you're just one of 10, 12 or 20 stations that are 
being represented by one of the megareps. 

So if you're beginning to get that sinking 
feeling of becoming just a supplier of inventory, we 
have a way for you to escape the "numbers game." 

Move to a place where you don't have to 
compete for attention. 

At Eastman, you're an individual station with a 

unique personality, not a commodity. We don't blur 
the competitive differences between stations. 

In fact, our people work overtime to 
understand your individual market, station and 
audience. They look for ideas and values that 
contribute to your getting a higher price for your 
product. In the top 20 markets, where Eastman 
reps a leading station, the market cost per point 
has increased 11 percent in two years. 

Does your rep really sell your station the way 
you want it sold...or is it just price and ratings? If 
you're ready to be sold on quality, not just quantity. 
give Eastman a call at (212) 581 -0800. 

Number of stations represented. 

Megarep A. Megarep B. 

New York 20 12 

Los Angeles 8 17 

Chicago 12 10 
San Francisco 9 

Boston 7 11 

Washington 10 12 

Number of stations represented 

New York 

Los Angeles 
Chicago 
San Francisco 
Boston 
Washington 

Eastman Radio. 

EASTMAN _- 
The alternative tu the megarep. 

FIGURE 4.20 
A rep company's ad- 
vertisement espous- 
ing the virtues of 
their approach to 
station representa- 
tion. Courtesy of 
Eastman Radio. 

While a rep company may work the 
agencies on behalf of numerous sta- 
tions, it will seldom handle two radio 
outlets in the same market. Doing so 
could result in a rep company being 
placed in the untenable position of com- 
peting with itself for a buy, thus creating 
an obvious conflict of interest. 

In the past couple of years, some rep 
firms have taken on multiple clients in 
the same market when they do not target 
identical audience demographics. 

The majority of station reps provide 
additional services. In recent years many 
have expanded into the area of program- 
ming and management consultancy, 

while almost all offer clients audience re- 
search data, as well as aid in developing 
station promotions and designing sales 
materials such as rate cards. 

CO -OP SALES 

It is estimated that over six hundred mil- 
lion dollars in radio revenue comes from 
co -op advertising -no small piece of 
change, indeed. As a consequence of a 
negative economy, however, the co -op 
market has gone a bit flat in the first half 
of the 1990s, says WTIC's Peter Drew. 
"Actually there is less co -op nowadays. 
Things are tight on every level, of course. 
It is more difficult in 1993 to qualify and 
collect. This is the result of higher ac- 
cruals and inventory requirements. Still, 
co -op money is worth pursuing. A little 
more effort is required to acquire it." 
Co -op advertising involves the coopera- 
tion of three parties: the retailer whose 
business is being promoted, the manu- 
facturer whose product is being pro- 
moted, and the medium used for the 
promotion. In other words, a retailer and 
manufacturer get together to share ad- 
vertising expenses. For example, Smith's 
Sporting Goods is informed by the Con- 
verse Running Shoes representative that 
the company will match, dollar for dollar 
up to five thousand, the money that the 
retailer invests in radio advertising. The 
only stipulation of the deal is that Con- 
verse be promoted in the commercials on 
which the money is spent. This means 
that no competitive product can be men- 
tioned. Converse demands exclusivity for 
its contribution. 

Manufacturers of practically every con- 
ceivable type of product, from lawn mow- 
ers to mobile homes, establish co -op 
advertising budgets. A radio salesperson 
can use co -op to great advantage. First 
the station account executive must de- 
termine the extent of co -op subsidy a 
client is entitled to receive. Most of the 
time the retailer knows the answer to 
this. Frequently, however, retailers do 
not take full advantage of the co -op funds 
that manufacturers make available. In 
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some instances, retailers are not aware 
that a particular manufacturer will share 
radio advertising expenses. Many poten- 
tial advertisers have been motivated to 
go on the air after discovering the exist- 
ence of co -op dollars. Mid -sized retailers 
account for the biggest chunk of the in- 
dustry's co -op revenues. However, even 
the smallest retailer likely is eligible for 
some subsidy, and a salesperson can 
make this fact known for everyone's mu- 
tual advantage. 

The sales manager generally directs a 
station's co -op efforts. Large stations 
often employ a full -time co -op specialist. 
The individual responsible for stimulat- 
ing co -op revenue will survey retail trade 
journals for pertinent information about 
available dollars. Retail associations also 
are a good source of information, since 
they generally possess manufacturer 
co -op advertising lists. The importance 
of taking advantage of co -op opportuni- 
ties cannot be overstressed. Some sta- 
tions, especially metro market outlets, 
earn hundreds of thousands of dollars 
in additional ad revenue through their 
co -op efforts. 

From the retailer's perspective, co -op 
advertising is not always a great bargain. 
This usually stems from copy con- 
straints imposed by certain manufac- 
turers, which give the retailer a ten - 
second tag -out in a thirty- or sixty-sec 
and commercial. Obviously, this does not 
please the retailer who has split the cost 
of advertising fifty-fifty. In recent years, 
this type of copy domination by the man- 
ufacturer has decreased some and a more 
equitable approach, whereby both par- 
ties share evenly the exposure and the 
expense, is more commonplace. 

Co -op also is appealing to radio sta- 
tions since they do not have to modify 
their billing practices to accommodate 
the third party. Stations simply bill the 
retailer and provide an affidavit attest- 
ing to the time commercials aired. The 
retailer, in turn, bills the manufacturer 
for its share of the airtime. For its part, 
the manufacturer requires receipt of an 
affidavit before making payment. In cer- 
tain cases, the station is asked to mail 
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The Advertiser's Guide 
To Using Radio Co -op 

Discover how co- operative 
advertising on Radio 

builds traffic and sales 
for your business, without 

breaking your budget. 

Radio Advertising WMa, Inc 304 Pork Avenue South. New York. NY 10010 
1 (800) 252 -RADIO FAX (212) 254 -8713 

New York, Monta. Chicago Detroit, Houston. los Angeles 

affidavits directly to the manufacturer. 
Some manufacturers stipulate that bills 
be sent to audit houses, which inspect 
the materials before authorizing pay- 
ment. 

TRADE -OUTS 

Stations commonly exchange airtime for 
goods, although top -rated outlets, whose 
time is sold at a premium, are less likely 
to swap spots for anything other than 
cash. Rather than pay for needed items, 
such as office supplies and furnishings, 
studio equipment, meals for clients and 

FIGURE 4.21 
RAB's co -op mate- 
rial provides perti- 
nent facts. Courtesy 
RAB. 
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listeners, new cars, and so forth, a sta- 
tion may choose to strike a deal with 
merchants in which airtime is traded for 
merchandise. There are advertisers who 
only use radio on a trade basis. A station 
may start out in an exclusively trade re- 
lationship with a client in the hope of 
eventually converting him to cash. Split 
contracts also are written when a client 
agrees to provide both money and mer- 
chandise. For example, WXXX -FM needs 
two new office desks. The total cost of 
the desks is eight hundred dollars. An 
agreement is made whereby the client 
receives a fourteen -hundred -dollar ROS 
spot schedule and six hundred dollars 
cash in exchange for the desks. Trade - 
outs are not always this equitable. Sta- 
tions often provide trade clients with air- 
time worth two or three times the 
merchandise value in order to get what 
is needed. Thus the saying "Need in- 
spires deals." 

Many sales managers also feel that it 
makes good business sense to write ra- 
dio trade contracts to fill available and 
unsold airtime, rather than let it pass 
unused. Once airtime is gone, it cannot 
be retrieved, and yesterday's unfilled 
availability is a lost opportunity. 

CHAPTER HIGHLIGHTS 

1. Selling commercials keeps radio 
stations on the air. Between 1920 and 
today, advertising revenues and forms 
reflected the ebb and flow of radio's pop- 
ularity. Today, advertising dollars are se- 
lectively spent on spots aired during 
times of the day and on stations that 
attract the type of audience the adver- 
tiser wants to reach. 

2. An effective radio commercial 
makes a strong and lasting impression 
on the mind of the listener. 

3. A successful account executive 
needs an understanding of research 
methods, marketing, finance; some form 
of sales experience; and such personal 
traits as ambition, confidence, honesty, 
energy, determination, intelligence, and 
good grooming. 

4. Since the 1970s programming 
people have made successful job transi- 
tions to sales because they have a prac- 
tical understanding of the product they 
are selling. 

5. Although an increasing number of 
station managers are being drawn from 
programming people, a sales back- 
ground is still preferred. 

6. The sales manager, who reports 
directly to the station's general manager, 
oversees the account executives, estab- 
lishes departmental policies, develops 
sales plans and materials, conceives 
campaigns and promotions, sets quotas, 
works closely with the program director 
to develop salable features, and some- 
times sells. 

7. Rates for selling airtime vary ac- 
cording to listenership and are pub- 
lished on the station's rate card. The card 
lists terms of payment and commission, 
nature of copy and due dates, station's 
approach to discounting, rate protection 
policy, as well as feature and spot rates. 

8. Station listenership varies accord- 
ing to time of day, so rate card daypart 
classifications range from the highest - 
costing AAA (typically 6 -10 A.M. week- 
days) to C (usually midnight -6 A.M.). 

Fixed position drivetime spots are usu- 
ally among the most expensive to pur- 
chase. 

9. Many stations use a grid structure 
because it allows for considerable rate 
flexibility. Grids are inventory- sensitive, 
and they let a station remain vfable when 
business is slow. 

10. For advertisers with limited funds, 
run -of- station (ROS), best time available 
(BTA), or total audience plan (TAP) are 
cost -effective alternatives. 

11. Since few accounts are "closed" on 
the first call, it is used to introduce the 
station to the client and to determine its 
needs. Follow -up calls are made to offset 
reservations and, if necessary, to im- 
prove the proposal. Perseverance is es- 
sential. 

12. Radio sales are drawn from three 
levels: retail, local, and national. Retail 
sales are direct sales to advertisers within 
the station's signal area. Local sales are 
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obtained from advertising agencies rep- 
resenting businesses in the market area. 
National sales are obtained by the sta- 
tion's rep company from agencies rep- 
resenting national accounts. 

13. A fully produced sample commer- 
cial (spec tape) is an effective selling tool. 
It is used to break down client resistance 
on call- backs, to interest former clients 
who have not bought time recently, and 
to encourage clients to increase their 
schedules. 

14. The salesperson should commit 
the advertiser to sufficient commercials, 
placed properly, to ensure achieving the 
advertiser's objectives. Underselling is as 
self -defeating as overselling. 

15. New accounts are added to a sales- 
person's list by "prospecting ": searching 
newspapers, Yellow Pages, television ads, 
competing radio station ads, and new 
store openings. Only "open" accounts 
may be added (those not already "de- 
clared" by another salesperson at the 
same station). 

16. Because a salesperson must av- 
erage fifteen to twenty in- person calls 
each day, when preparing a daily call 
sheet it is important to logically se- 
quence and centralize the businesses to 
be contacted. Also, advance telephone 
contacts can eliminate much wasted 
time. 

17. A salesperson at a station with a 
high rating has a decided advantage 
when contacting advertisers. Stations 
with low or no "numbers" must focus on 
retail sales (work the street), developing 
programs and programming to attract 
targeted clients. Stations in nonsurvey 
areas must rely on their image of good 
citizenship and strong community ties. 

18. Ad agencies annually supply hun- 
dreds of millions of dollars in advertising 
revenue to stations with good ratings. 
Media buyers at the agencies deal di- 
rectly with station and network reps. 

19. A station's rep company must con- 
vince national agency media buyers to 
select their station as their advertising 
outlet for the area. Therefore, the sta- 
tion's sales manager and the rep must 
work together closely. 
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20. Co -op advertising involves the 
sharing of advertising expenses by the 
retailer of the business being promoted 
and the manufacturer of the product 
being promoted. 

21. Rather than pay for needed items 
or to obtain something of value for un- 
sold time, a station may trade (trade -out) 
advertising airtime with a merchant in 
exchange for specific merchandise. 
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News 

NEWS FROM THE START 

The medium of radio was used to convey 
news before news of the medium had 
reached the majority of the general pub- 
lic. Ironically, it was the sinking of the 
Titanic in 1912 and the subsequent re- 
broadcast of the ship's coded distress 
message that helped launch a wider 
awareness and appreciation of the new- 
fangled gadget called the "wireless teleg- 
raphy." It was not until the early 1920s, 
when the "wireless" had become known 
as the "radio," that broadcast journal- 
ism actually began to evolve. 

A historical benchmark in radio news 
is the broadcast of the Harding -Cox 
election results in 1920 by stations WWJ 
in Detroit and KDKA in Pittsburgh, al- 
though the first actual newscast is re- 
ported to have occurred in California a 
decade earlier. Despite these early ven- 
tures, news programming progressed 
slowly until the late 1920s. By then, two 
networks, NBC and CBS, were providing 
national audiences with certain news 
and information features. 

Until 1932 radio depended on news- 
papers for its stories. That year news- 
papers officially perceived the electronic 
medium as a competitive threat. Fearing 
a decline in readership, they imposed a 
blackout. Radio was left to its own re- 
sources. The networks put forth sub- 
stantial efforts to gather news and did 
very well without the wire services that 
they had come to rely on. Late in 1934, 
United Press (UP), International News 
Services (INS), and Associated Press (AP) 

agreed to sell their news services to ra- 
dio, thus ending the boycott. However, 
by then the medium had demonstrated 
its ability to fend for itself. 

Radio has served as a vital source of 
news and information throughout the 
century's most significant historical 
events. When the nation was gripped by 
economic turmoil in the 1930s, the in- 
cumbent head -of- state, Franklin D. Roo- 
sevelt, demonstrated the tremendous 
reach of the medium by using it to ad- 
dress the people. The majority of Amer- 
icans heard and responded to the 
president's talks. 

Radio's status as a news source 
reached its apex during World War II. On- 
the -spot reports and interviews, as well 
as commentaries, brought the war into 
the nation's living rooms. In contrast to 
World War I, when the fledgling wireless 
was exclusively used for military pur- 
poses, during World War II radio served 
as the primary link between those at 
home and the foreign battlefronts around 
the globe. News programming during 
this troubled period matured, while the 
public adjusted its perception of the me- 
dium, casting it in a more austere light. 
Radio journalism became a more credi- 
ble profession. 

The effects of television on radio news 
were wide ranging. While the medium in 
general reeled from the blow dealt it by 
the enfant terrible, in the late 1940s and 
early 1950s news programming under- 
went a sort of metamorphosis. Faced with 
drastically reduced network schedules, 
radio stations began to localize their news 
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FIGURE 5.1 
News is a prominent 
feature on most ra- 
dio stations. Cour- 
tesy RAB. 

Radio Is The First Morning News Source Radio Is The First News Source At Midday 

Morning (6 AM-10AM) Radio TV 
News- Other/ 
papers None Mldday(10AM -3 PM) Radio TV 

News- 
papers 

Other/ 
None 

Persons 12+ 49% 29% 15% 7% Persons 12+ 36% 24% 14% 26% 
Teens 12 -17 60 21 12 7 Teens 12 -17 30 24 17 29 
Adults 18+ 48 30 16 6 Adults 18+ 37 24 14 25 
Adults 18 -34 53 28 13 6 Adults 18 -34 43 19 18 20 
Adults 25 -54 50 29 16 5 Adults 25 -54 41 18 15 26 
College Grads. 46 27 22 5 College Grads. 36 17 15 32 
Prof. /Mgr. Males 55 19 20 6 Prof. /Mgr. Males 36 9 23 32 
F/T Working Women 56 27 11 6 F/T Working Women 48 9 12 31 
S5OK+ Income 49 28 18 5 S5OK+ Income 44 10 17 29 

Radio Is The Major Source of News 
Morning News- 

(6AM -10 AM) Radio TV papers 
Other/ 
None 

Radio Is The First Source 
For Local Emergency News 

Radio TV 
Other/ 
None 

Persons 12+ 42% 31% 18% 9% Persons 12+ 50% 48% 2% 

Teens 12 -17 54 29 9 8 Teens 12 -17 50 49 1 

Adults 18+ 41 31 19 9 Adults 18+ 50 48 2 

Adults 18 -34 45 28 20 7 Adults 18 -34 50 49 1 

Adults 25 -54 43 29 20 8 Adults 25 -54 54 44 2 

College Grads. 38 24 30 8 College Grads. 56 42 2 

Prof. /Mgr. Males 48 16 27 9 Prof. /Mgr. Males 57 40 3 

Working Women 49 28 15 8 F/T Working Women 51 47 2 

$50K+ Income 45 21 27 

efforts. Attention was focused on area 
news events rather than national and in- 
ternational. Stations that had relied al- 
most exclusively on network news began 
to hire newspeople and broadcast a reg- 
ular schedule of local newscasts. By the 
mid -1950s the transformation was nearly 
complete, and radio news had become a 
local programming matter. Radio news 
had undergone a 180 -degree turn, even 
before the medium gave up trying to 
directly compete on a program -for- 
program basis with television. By the 
time radio set a new and revivifying 
course for itself by programming for spe- 
cific segments of the listening audience, 
local newscasts were the norm. 

Since its period of reconstruction in 
the 1950s, radio has proven time and 
time again to be the nation's first source 
of information about major news events. 
The majority of Americans first heard of 

the assassination of President Kennedy 
and the subsequent shootings of Martin 
Luther King, Jr., and Senator Robert 
Kennedy over radio. In 1965 when most 
of the Northeast was crippled by a power 
blackout, battery- powered radios liter- 
ally became a lifeline for millions of peo- 
ple by providing continuous news and 
information until power was restored. 

During the 1970s and 1980s, news on 
both the world and local levels reached 
radio listeners first. Today the public 
knows that radio is the first place to turn 
for up -to- the -minute news about occur- 
rences halfway around the world, as well 
as in its own backyard. 

NEWS AND TODAY'S RADIO 

More people claim to listen to radio for 
music than for any other reason. Some- 
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what surprising, however, is that most 
of these same people admit to relying on 
the medium for the news they receive. 
Recent studies have found that while 
most of those surveyed tuned in to radio 
for entertainment, three- quarters con- 
sidered news programming important. 
These surveys also ascertained that ra- 
dio is the first morning news source 
for two- thirds of all full-time working 
women. 

According to the Radio Advertising 
Bureau (RAB), over 50 percent of young 
adults get their first news of the day from 
radio. In comparison only 16 percent of 
adults rely on newspapers as the first 
source of daily news. Practically all of the 
nation's nine thousand commercial sta- 
tions program news to some extent. 
Radio's tremendous mobility and per- 
vasiveness has made it an instant and 
reliable news source for over 170 million 
Americans. 

THE NEWSROOM 

The number of individuals working in a 
radio station newsroom will vary de- 
pending on the size of the station and 
its format. On the average, a station in 
a small market employs one or two full- 
time newspeople. Of course, some out- 
lets find it financially unfeasible to hire 
newspeople. These stations do not nec- 
essarily ignore news, rather they dele- 
gate responsibilities to their deejays to 
deliver brief newscasts at specified times, 
often at the top of the hour. Stations ap- 
proaching news in this manner make it 
necessary for the on -air person to collect 
news from the wire service during record 
cuts and broadcast it nearly verbatim. 
Little, if any, rewrite is done, because the 
deejay simply does not have the time to 
do it. About the only thing that persons 
at "rip 'n' read" outlets can and must do 
is examine wire copy before going on the 
air. This eliminates the likelihood of 
mistakes. Again, all this is accomplished 
while the records are spinning. 

NPR reporter Corey Flintoff warns 
against neglecting examining wire copy 
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before air time. "We've all been caught 
with stuff that appears to scan at first 
sight but turns out to be incomprehen- 
sible when you read it." 

Music -oriented stations in larger mar- 
kets rarely allow their deejays to do news. 
Occasionally the person jocking the 
overnight shift will be expected to give a 
brief newscast every hour or two, but in 
metro markets this is fairly uncommon. 
There is generally a newsperson on duty 
around the clock. A top -rated station in 
a medium market typically employs four 
full-time newspeople; again, this varies 
depending on the status of the outlet and 
the type of programming it airs. For ex- 
ample, Easy Listening stations that 
stress music and deemphasize talk may 
employ only one or two newspeople. 
Meanwhile, an MOR station in the same 
market may have five people on its news 
staff in an attempt to promote itself as 
a heavy news and information outlet, 
even though its primary product is mu- 
sic. Certain music stations in major 
markets hire as many as a dozen news 
employees. This figure may include not 
only on -air newscasters, but writers, 
street reporters, and technical people as 
well. Stringers and interns also swell the 
figure. 

During the prime listening periods 

FIGURE 5.2 
A metro market 
newsroom typically 
contains several 
desks, phones, tape 
recorders, typewrit- 
ers or computer ter- 
minals, monitoring 
equipment, and tele- 
type machines. 
Courtesy WMJX -FM. 
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FIGURE 5.3 
Promotional piece 
for All-News station. 
Courtesy WCBS. THE 

RETURN OF 
JEAN 

SHEPHERD 
WEEKDAYS AT I0:50AM, 

2:40 PM, 6:50 PM,10:40 PM. 

WCBS NEWSRADIO 88 

JEAN 
SHEPHERD 

MAKES Y011 
LAUGH 

WEEKDAYS AT 10:50 AM, 
2:40 PM, 6:50 PM,10:40 PM. 

WCBS NEWSRADIO 88 

when a station's audience is at its max- 
imum, newscasts are programmed with 
greater frequency, sometimes twice as 
often as during other dayparts. The 
newsroom is a hub of activity as news- 
people prepare for newscasts scheduled 
every twenty to thirty minutes. Half a 
dozen people may be involved in assem- 
bling news, but only two may actually 
enter the broadcast booth. A prime -time 
newscast schedule may look something 
like this: 

A.M. Drive Coverage P.M. Drive Coverage 

Smith 6:25 A.M. Lopez 3:25 P.M. 

Bernard 7:00 A.M. Gardner 4:00 P.M. 

Smith 7:25 A.M. Lopez 4:25 P.M. 

Bernard 8:00 A.M. Gardner 5:00 P.M. 

Smith 8:25 A.M. Lopez 5:25 P.M. 

Bernard 9:00 A.M. Gardner 6:00 P.M. 

Smith 9:25 A.M. Lopez 6:25 P.M. 

Midday and evening are far less fre- 
netic in the newsroom, and one person 
per shift may be considered sufficient. 

A standard -size newsroom in a me- 
dium market will contain several pieces 
of audio equipment, not to mention of- 
fice furniture such as desks, computers, 
typewriters, file cabinets, and so on. Reel - 
to -reel recorders and cassette and car- 
tridge machines are important tools for 
the newsperson. The newsroom also will 
be equipped with various monitors to 
keep newspeople on top of what is hap- 
pening at the local police and fire de- 
partments and weather bureau. Various 
wireservice machines provide the latest 
news, sports, stock, and weather infor- 
mation, as well as a host of other data. 
Depending on the station's budget, two 
or more news services may be used. Sta- 
tions with a genuine commitment to 
news create work areas that are designed 
for maximum efficiency and productiv- 
ity. 

THE ALL -NEWS STATION 

Stations devoted entirely to news pro- 
gramming arrived on the scene in the 
mid- 1960s. Program innovator Gordon 
McLendon, who had been a key figure in 
the development of two music formats, 
Beautiful Music and Top 40, imple- 
mented All -News at WNUS -AM ( "NEWS ") 
in Chicago. In 1965, Group W, Westing- 
house Broadcasting, changed WINS -AM 
in New York to All -News, and soon did 
the same at more of its metro outlets - 
KYW-AM, Philadelphia, and KFWB -AM, 
Los Angeles. While Group W was con- 
verting several of its outlets to nonmusic 
programming, CBS decided that All-News 
was the way to go at WCBS AM, New York; 
KCBS -AM, San Francisco; and KNX -AM, 
Los Angeles. 

Not long after KCBS in San Francisco 
began its All-News programming, an- 
other Bay City station, KGO -AM, intro- 
duced the hybrid News/Talk format in 
which news shares the microphone with 
conversation and interview features. 
Over the years, the hybrid approach has 
caught on and leads the pure All-News 
format in popularity. 
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Because of the exorbitant cost of run- 
ning a news -only operation, it has re- 
mained primarily a metro market 
endeavor. It often costs several times as 
much to run an effective All -News station 
as it does one broadcasting music. This 
usually keeps small market outlets out 
of the business. Staff size in All-News far 
exceeds that of formats that primarily 
serve up music. Whereas a lone deejay is 
needed at an Adult Contemporary or Top 
40 station, All -News requires the involve- 
ment of several people to keep the air 
sound credible. 

While the cost of running a News sta- 
tion is high, the payback can more than 
justify expenditures. However, this is one 
format that requires a sizable initial in- 
vestment, as well as the financial where- 
withal and patience to last until it 
becomes an established and viable en- 
tity. Considerable planning takes place 
before a station decides to convert to 
News, since it is not simply a matter of 
hiring new jocks and updating the mu- 
sic library. Switching from a music for- 
mat to News is dramatic and anything 
but cosmetic. 

AM has always been the home of the 
All -News station. There are only a hand- 
ful of FM News outlets. The format's 
prevalence on AM has grown consider- 
ably since the late 1970s when FM took 
the lead in listeners. The percentage of 
News and News/Talk formats on AM con- 
tinued to increase in the 1980s as the 
band lost more and more of its music 
listeners to FM. However, News stations 
in many metro markets keep AM at the 
top of the ratings charts. In the early 
1990s, it was common to find one AM 
outlet among the leaders, and almost in- 
variably it programmed nonmusic. Some 
media observers predict that All-News will 
make significant inroads into FM. 

THE ELECTRONIC NEWSROOM 

The use of computers in the radio news- 
room has increased significantly since 
their industry debut in December 1980 
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at KCBS in San Francisco. Computers 
linked to the various wire and informa- 
tion services are used to access primary 
and background data on fast- breaking 
stories and features. Many stations have 
installed video display terminals (VDTs) 
in on -air studios. Instead of hand -held 
copy, newscasters simply broadcast off 
the screens. Gradually desktop com- 
puters are replacing typewriters in the 
newsrooms at larger stations. The speed 
and agility with which copy can be pro- 
duced and edited makes a computer the 
perfect tool for broadcast journalists. 

In 1986 Boston All-News station WEEI- 
AM installed Media Touch's Touchstone 
system, thus converting their entire op- 
eration to computer. News people access 
and store data and even activate equip- 
ment simply by touching a computer 
screen. 

Computers are slowly appearing at 
non -metro market outlets. "There's not 
much resistance remaining against 
computers in the newsroom, especially 
since the advent of cheaper PCs and the 
improvement of programs like Newspro, 
which is the system we use here at NPR. 
It allows us to access and manipulate 
about a half -dozen wire services. We can 
split screen and write stories while 
searching the wires, and so on. There are 
many more sophisticated systems too. 
We're considering buying the D -CART 
system that is used by the Australian 
Broadcasting Corporation. This system 
incorporates digital audio right onto the 
screen," comments Corey Flintoff. 

Producer Ty Ford observes, "Com- 
puters are an integral part of radio news- 
rooms now, and on the increase is auto - 
download of wire copy to word process- 
ing terminals, as well as search -by -word 
or topic search, auto -word count and 
digital archiving of sound bites with a 
computer data base for retrieval. To put 
it in the contemporary lexicon, radio 
news is 'on line.' " 

While some news directors resist the 
idea of a computerized newsroom for 
various reasons, most industry experts 
predict that within the next few years 
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FIGURE 5.4 
Computerized news 
assignment file. 
Computers have 
transformed the ra- 
dio newsroom. Cour- 
tesy Jefferson Pilot 
Data Systems. 

I 

FILE CABINET ORGANIZATION, 

I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 

Each of the "file cabinets" named above are organized just like 

the file cabinets you use in your newsroom today. For example, 
let's look at how you might arrange the ASSIGN file cabinet. 

The main file cabinet is named ASSIGN. Inside are file drawers 
for each month. Therefore, you have one drawer named ASSIGN.MAY, 
another named ASSIGN.JUNE, another named ASSIGN.JULY and so on. 
Inside of each file drawer are the file folders. Using 
ASSIGN.MAY for example, there's a file folder for assignments for 
each day of the month -- ASSIGN.MAY.01, ASSIGN.MAY.02, 
ASSIGN.MAY.03 and so on. Finally inside of each file folder are 
the individual sheets of paper that hold the assignment 
information for each day. You car have as many of these as you 
need -- there's no limit. 

The diagram below shows how this organization might appear if 
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computers will be standard equipment 
in the majority of radio station news- 
rooms. Larry Jewett, news director of 
WTOD -AM, Toledo, Ohio, suggests that 
today's newspeople, and individuals an- 
ticipating careers in radio news, become 
computer friendly. "Computers are a fact 
of life now. They cannot be ignored. 
Newspeople, and would -be newspeople, 
should learn all they can about the new 
technology because it is fast becoming 
an integral part of the profession." 

THE NEWS DIRECTOR 

News directors, like other department 
heads, are responsible for developing and 
implementing policies pertaining to their 
area, supervising staff members, and 
handling budgetary concerns. These are 
basic to any managerial position. How- 
ever, the news department poses its own 
unique challenges to the individual who 
oversees its operation. These challenges 
must be met with a considerable degree 
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of skill and know -how. Education and 
training are important. Surveys have 
concluded that station managers look for 
college degrees when hiring news direc- 
tors. In addition, most news directors 
have, on the average, five years of expe- 
rience in radio news before advancement 
to the managerial level. 

The news director and program direc- 
tor work closely. At most stations, the 
PD has authority over the news depart- 
ment, since everything going over the air 
or affecting the air product is his direct 
concern and responsibility. Any changes 
in the format of the news or in the sched- 
uling of newscasts or newscasters may, 
in fact, have to be approved by the sta- 
tion's programmer. For example, if the 
PD is opposed to the news director's plans 
to include two or more taped reports (ac- 
tualities) per newscast, he may withhold 
approval. While the news director may 
feel that the reports enhance the news- 
casts, the PD may argue that they create 
congestion and clutter. In terms of es- 
tablishing the on -air news schedule, the 
PD works with the news director to en- 
sure that the sound of a given newsper- 
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son is suitably matched with the time 
slot he or she is assigned. 

Getting the news out rapidly and ac- 
curately is a top priority of the news di- 
rector. "People tune radio news to find 
out what is happening right now. That's 
what makes the medium such a key 
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FIGURE 5.5 
Even small market 
newsrooms employ 
computers. 

FIGURE 5.6 
Computerized news 
scheduling. Cour- 
tesy Jefferson Pilot 
Data Systems. 
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FIGURE 5.7 
Women have found 
greater employment 
opportunities in 
news than in other 
areas of radio pro- 
gramming. Today 
women hold approx- 
imately 30 percent 
of top radio news 
jobs. Courtesy 
WMJX -FM. 

source for most people. While it is im- 
portant to get news on the air as fast as 
possible, it is more important that the 
stories broadcast be factual and correct. 
You can't sacrifice accuracy for the sake 
of speed. As news director at KAPE my 
first responsibility is to inform our au- 
dience about breaking events on the lo- 
cal level. That's what our listeners want 
to hear," says Judy Smith, who func- 
tions as a one -person newsroom at the 
San Antonio station. "Because I'm the 
only newsperson on duty, I have to spend 
a lot of time verifying facts on the phone 
and recording actualities. I don't have 
the luxury of assigning that work to 
someone else, but it has to be done." 

WTOD's Larry Jewett perceives his re- 
sponsibilities similarly. "First and fore- 
most, the news director's job is to keep 
the listener informed of what is happen- 
ing in the world around him. A news- 
person is a gatherer and conveyor of 
information. News is a serious business. 
A jock can be wacky and outrageous on 
the air and be a great success. On the 
other hand, a newsperson must corn- 

municate credibility or find another oc- 
cupation." 

Gathering local news is the most time - 
consuming task facing a radio news di- 
rector, according to news director Ceci- 
lia Mason. "To do the job well you have 
to keep moving. All kinds of meetings - 
governmental, civic, business -have to 
be covered if you intend on being a pri- 
mary source of local news. A station with 
a news commitment must have the re- 
sources to be where the stories are, too. 
A news director has to be a logistical en- 
gineer at times. You have to be good at 
prioritizing and making the most out of 
what you have at hand. All too often there 
are just too many events unfolding for a 
news department to effectively cover, so 
you call the shots the best way that you 
can. If you know your business, your best 
shot is usually more than adequate." 

In addition to the gathering and re- 
porting of news, public affairs program- 
ming often is the responsibility of the 
news director. This generally includes the 
planning and preparation of local infor- 
mation features, such as interviews, de- 
bates, and even documentaries. 

WHAT MAKES A NEWSPERSON 

College training has become an increas- 
ingly important criterion to the radio 
news director planning to hire person- 
nel. It is not impossible to land a news 
job without a degree, but formal educa- 
tion is a definite asset. An individual 
planning to enter the radio news profes- 
sion should consider pursuing a broad- 
casting, journalism, or liberal arts 
degree. Courses in political science, his- 
tory, economics, and literature give the 
aspiring newsperson the kind of well - 
rounded background that is most use- 
ful. "Coming into this field, especially in 
the 1990s, a college degree is an attrac- 
tive, if not essential, credential. There's 
so much that a newsperson has to know. 
I think an education makes the kind of 
difference you can hear, and that's what 
our business is about. It's a fact that most 
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people are more cognizant of the world 
and write better after attending college. 
Credibility is crucial in this business, and 
college training provides some of that. A 
degree is something that I would look for 
in prospective newspeople," says Cecilia 
Mason. 

While education ranks high, most news 
directors still look for experience first. 
"As far as I'm concerned, experience 
counts the most. I'm not suggesting that 
education isn't important. It is. Most 
news directors want the person that they 
are hiring to have a college background, 
but experience impresses them more. I 

believe a person should have a good un- 
derstanding of the basics before at- 
tempting to make a living at something. 
Whereas a college education is useful, a 
person should not lean back and point 
to a degree. Mine hasn't gotten me a job 
yet, though I wouldn't trade it for the 
world," notes WTOD's Jewett. KAPE's 
Smith agrees, "The first thing I think 
most news directors really look for is ex- 
perience. Although I have a bachelor of 
arts degree myself, I wouldn't hold out 
for a person with a college diploma. I 

think if it came down to hiring a person 
with a degree versus someone with solid 
experience, I'd go for the latter." 

Gaining news experience can be some- 
what difficult, at least more so than 
acquiring deejay experience. Small sta- 
tions, where the beginner is most likely 
to break into the business, have slots for 
several deejays but seldom more than one 
for a newsperson. It becomes even more 
problematical when employers at small 
stations want the one person that they 
hire for news to bring some experience 
to the job. Larger stations place even 
greater emphasis on experience. Thus 
the aspiring newsperson is faced with a 
sort of Catch 22 situation, in which a 
job cannot be acquired without experi- 
ence and experience cannot be acquired 
without a job. 

News director Frank Titus says that 
there are ways of gaining experience that 
will lead to a news job. "Working in news 
at high school and college stations is very 
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valid experience. That's how Dan Rather 
and a hundred other newsmen got 
started. Also working as an intern at a 
commercial radio station fattens out the 
résumé. If someone comes to me with 
this kind of background and a strong 
desire to do news, I'm interested." 

Among the personal qualities that most 
appeal to news directors are enthusi- 
asm, aggressiveness, energy, and in- 
quisitiveness. "I want someone with a 
strong news sense and unflagging desire 
to get a story and get it right. A person 
either wants to do news or doesn't. 
Someone with a pedestrian interest in 
radio journalism is more of a hindrance 
to an operation than a help," contends 
Mason. WARA's Titus wants someone 
who is totally devoted to the profession. 
"When you get right down to it, I want 
someone on my staff who eats, drinks, 
and sleeps news." 

On the practical side of the ledger, 
WBCN's Sherman Whitman says typing 
or keyboard skills are essential. "If you 
can't type, you can't work in a news- 
room. It's an essential ability, and the 
more accuracy and speed the better. It's 
one of those skills basic to the job. A can- 
didate for a news job can come in here 
with two degrees, but if that person can't 
type, that person won't be hired. Broad- 
cast students should learn to type." 
Meanwhile, WTOD's Jewett stresses the 
value of possessing a firm command of 
the English language. "Proper punctua- 
tion, spelling, and syntax make a news 
story intelligible. A newsperson doesn't 
have to be a grammarian, but he or she 
had better know where to put a comma 
and a period and how to compose a good 
clean sentence. A copy of Strunk and 
White's Elements of Style is good to have 
around." 

An individual who is knowledgeable 
about the area in which a station is lo- 
cated has a major advantage over those 
who are not, says Whitman. "A news - 
person here at WBCN has to know Bos- 
ton inside out. I'd advise anybody about 
to be interviewed for a news position to 
find out as much as possible about the 
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station's coverage area. Read back is- 
sues of newspapers, get socioeconomic 
stats from the library or chamber of com- 
merce, and study street directories and 
maps of the town or city in which the 
station is located. Go into the job inter- 
view well informed, and you'll make a 
strong impression." 

Unlike a print journalist, a radio news- 
person also must be a performer. In ad- 
dition to good writing and news- 
gathering skills, the newsperson in ra- 
dio must have announcing abilities. 
Again, training is usually essential. "Not 
only must a radio newsperson be able to 
write a story, but he or she has to be able 
to present it on the air. You have to be 
an announcer, too. It takes both training 
and experience to become a really effec- 
tive newscaster. Voice performance 
courses can provide a foundation," says 
KAPE's Smith. Most colleges with broad- 
casting programs offer announcing and 
newscasting instruction. 

Entry-level news positions pay mod- 
estly, while newspeople at metro market 
stations earn impressive incomes. With 
experience come the better paying jobs. 
Finding that first full -time news position 
often takes patience and determination. 
Several industry trade journals, such as 
Broadcasting, RTNDA's Communicator, 
Radio and Records, and others, list news 
openings. 

PREPARING THE NEWS STORY 

Clean copy is imperative. News stories 
must be legible and intelligible and de- 
signed for effortless reading by the news- 
caster, or several different newscast- 
ers. Typos, mispunctuation, awkward 
phrasing, and incorrect spelling are 
anathema to the person at the micro- 
phone. Try reading the following news 
story aloud and imagine yourself in a 
studio broadcasting to thousands of per- 
plexed listeners. 

PRESIDENTBUSH STATD TODXAY THAT 

AMER. WILL NOLONGER TOLXRATE THE 

BUILTUP OF SOVITE ARMS ALONXG THE 

SYRIAN /LEBANON BORDERS,THE 

PRESIDENT EGXPRESSED CONCENR 

ABOUT TH GROWING TENSSIONS IN THE 

PART OF THE WORLD, THIS MORNING AT 

A NEWS CONFERANCE. 

Going on the air with copy riddled with 
errors is inviting disaster. About the only 
things right about the preceding news 
copy are that it is typed in upper case 
and double- spaced. Here are a few sug- 
gestions to keep in mind when preparing 
a radio news story: 

1. Type neatly. Avoid typos and x -outs. 
Eliminate a typing error completely. If it 
is left on the page, it could trip you up 
during a broadcast. 

2. Use UPPER CASE throughout the 
story. It is easier to read. Don't forget, 
the story you are writing is going to be 
read on the air. 

3. Double -space between lines for the 
same reason upper case is used -copy 
is easier to read. Space between lines of 
copy keeps them from merging together 
when read aloud. 

4. Use one -inch margins. Don't run 
the copy off the page. Uniformity elimi- 
nates errors. At the same time, try not 
to break up words. 

5. Avoid abbreviations, except for 
those meant to be read as such: YMCA, 
U.S.A., NAACP, AFL /CIO. 

6. Write out numbers under ten, and 
use numerals for figures between 10 and 
999. Spell out thousand, million, and so 
forth. For example, 21 million people, 
instead of 21,000,000 people. Numbers 
can be tricky, but a consistent approach 
prevents problems. 

7. Use the phonetic spelling for words 
that may cause pronunciation difficul- 
ties, and underline the stressed syllable: 
Monsignor (Mon- seen -yor). 

8. Punctuate properly. A comma out 
of place can change the meaning of a 
sentence. 
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9. When in doubt, consult a standard 
style guide. In addition, both AP and UPI 
publish handbooks on newswriting. 

Notice how much easier it is to read a 
news story that is correctly prepared: 

PRESIDENT BUSH SAYS THAT AMERICA 

NO LONGER WILL TOLERATE THE BUILD- 

UP OF SOVIET ARMS ALONG THE SYRIAN 

AND LEBANESE BORDERS. THE 

PRESIDENT EXPRESSED GRAVE 

CONCERN ABOUT THE GROWING 

TENSIONS IN THE MIDDLE EAST AT 

A MORNING NEWS CONFERENCE. 

Since radio news copy is written for 
the ear and not for the eye, its style must 
reflect that fact. In contrast to writing 
done for the printed page, radio writing 
is more conversational and informal. Ne- 
cessity dictates this. Elaborately con- 
structed sentences containing highly 
sophisticated language may effectively 
communicate to the reader but create se- 
rious problems for the listener, who must 
digest the text while it is being spoken. 
Whereas the reader has the luxury to 
move along at his or her own pace, the 
radio listener must keep pace with the 
newscaster or miss out on information. 
Radio writing must be accessible and 
immediately comprehensible. The most 
widely accepted and used words must be 
chosen so as to prevent confusion on the 
part of the listener, who usually does not 
have the time or opportunity to consult 
the dictionary. "Keep it simple and di- 
rect. No compound -complex sentences 
with dozens of esoteric phrases and 
terms. Try to picture the listener in your 
mind. He is probably driving a car or 
doing any number of things. Because of 
the nature of the medium, writing must 
be concise and conversational," con- 
tends KAPE's Judy Smith. 

Corey Flintoff agrees. "Copy should be 
adapted to a conversational style. Titles 
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should be simplified and numbers 
rounded off." 

News stories must be well structured 
and organized. This adds to their level 
of understanding. The journalist's five 
W's -who, what, when, where, and 
why -should be incorporated into each 
story. If a story fails to provide adequate 
details, the listener may tune in else- 
where to get what radio commentator 
Paul Harvey calls "the rest of the story." 

When quoting a source in a news story, 
proper attribution must be made. This 
increases credibility while placing the 
burden of responsibility for a statement 
on the shoulders of the person who ac- 
tually made it: 

THE DRIVER OF THE CAR THAT STRUCK 

THE BUILDING APPEARED INTOXICATED, 

ACCORDING TO LISA BARNES, WHO 

VIEWED THE INCIDENT. 

Observes Flintoff on the matter of at- 
tribution, "I prefer to identify a source 
at the beginning of the sentence on the 
theory that its more conversational. Thus 
'Lisa Barnes, a witness, said the driver 
. . .' or 'Lisa Barnes saw the car crash 
into the building. She said the driver 
. . .' Incidently, I think there's a danger 
of legal problems using a witness's spec- 
ulation that someone is drunk. I've had 
similar problems in the past, and I never 
use anything about potential intoxica- 
tion unless there's a police test for drugs 
or alcohol." 

Uncorroborated statements can make 
a station vulnerable to legal actions. The 
reliability of news sources must be es- 
tablished. When there are doubts con- 
cerning the facts, the newsperson has a 
responsibility to seek verification. 

ORGANIZING THE NEWSCAST 

News on music -oriented radio stations 
commonly is presented in five- minute 
blocks and aired at the top or bottom of 
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FIGURE 5.8 
Five -minute news- 
cast format clock. 
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the hour. During drivetime periods sta- 
tions often increase the length and/or 
frequency of newscasts. The five min- 
utes allotted news generally is divided 
into segments to accommodate the pre- 
sentation of specific information. A sta- 
tion may establish a format that allows 
for two minutes of local and regional sto- 
ries, one minute for key national and in- 
ternational stories, one minute for 
sports, and fifteen seconds for weather 
information. A thirty- or sixty- second 
commercial break will be counted as part 
of the five -minute newscast. 

The number of stories in a newscast 
may be preordained by program man- 
agement or may vary depending on the 
significance and scope of the stories 
being reported. News policy may require 
that no stories, except in particular cases, 
exceed fifteen seconds. Here the idea is 
to deliver as many stories as possible in 
the limited time available, the underly- 
ing sentiment being that more is better. 
In five minutes, fifteen to twenty items 
may be covered. In contrast, other sta- 
tions prefer that key stories be addressed 
in greater detail. As few as five to ten 
news items may be broadcast at stations 
taking this approach. 

Stories are arranged according to their 
rank of importance, the most significant 
story of the hour topping the news. An 
informed newsperson will know what 

stories deserve the most attention. Wire 
services weigh each story and position 
them accordingly in news roundups. The 
local radio newsperson decides what wire 
stories will be aired and in what order. 

Assembling a five- minute newscast 
takes skill, speed, and accuracy. Stories 
must be updated and rewritten to keep 
news broadcasts from sounding stale. 
This often requires that telephone calls 
be made for late -breaking information. 
Meanwhile, on- the -scene voicers (ac- 
tualities) originating from audio news 
services (UPI, AP) or fed by local reporters 
must be taped and slotted in the news- 
cast. "Preparing a fresh newscast each 
hour can put you in mind of what it must 
have been like to be a contestant on the 
old game show 'Beat the Clock.' A con- 
scientious newsperson is a vision of per- 
petual motion," observes Cecilia Mason. 

Finally, most newspeople read their 
news copy before going on the air. "Read- 
ing stories cold is foolhardy and invites 
trouble. Even the most seasoned news- 
casters at metro market stations take the 
time to read over their copy before going 
on," comments WBCN's Whitman. Many 
newspeople read copy aloud in the news 
studio before airtime. This gives them a 
chance to get a feel for their copy. Proper 
preparation prevents unpleasant sur- 
prises from occurring while on the air. 

THE WIRE SERVICES 

Without the aid of the major broadcast 
news wire services, radio stations would 
find it almost impossible to cover news 
on national and international levels. The 
wire services are a vital source of news 
information to nearly all of the nation's 
commercial radio stations. Both large 
and small stations rely on the news copy 
fed them by either Associated Press or 
United Press International, the two most 
prominent news wire services. 

Broadcast wire services came into 
existence in the mid- 1930s, when United 
Press (which became United Press Inter- 
national in 1958 after merging with 
International News Service) began pro- 
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viding broadcasters with news copy. To- 
day UPI and AP serve over seventy -five 
hundred broadcast outlets. 

Both news sources supply subscriber 
stations with around -the -clock coverage 
of national and world events. Over one 
hundred thousand stringers furnish 
stories from across the globe. AP and UPI 
also maintain regional bureaus for the 
dissemination of local news. Each wire 
service transmits over twenty complete 
news summaries daily. In addition, they 
provide weather, stock -market, and 
sports information, as well as a formi- 
dable list of features and data useful to 
the station's news and programming ef- 
forts. Rates for wire service vary depend- 
ing on the size of the radio market, and 
audio service is available for an addi- 
tional fee. Some eighteen hundred sta- 
tions use UPI and AP audio news feeds. 

Broadcasters are evenly divided over 
the question as to which is the best wire 
service. Each news service has about the 
same number of radio stations under 
contract. 

Both major wire services have kept pace 
with the new technologies. In the mid - 
1980s, UPI alone purchased six thou- 
sand Z -15 desktop computers from Ze- 
nith Data Systems. Satellites also are 
utilized by the two news organizations 
for the transmission of teletype, teletext, 
and audio. The wire services have be- 
come as wireless as the wireless itself. 

RADIO NETWORK NEWS 

During the medium's first three dec- 
ades, the terms "networks" and "news" 
were virtually synonymous. Most of the 
news broadcast over America's radio sta- 
tions emanated from the networks. The 
public's dependence on network radio 
news reached its height during World 
War II. As television succeeded radio as 
the mainstay for entertainment pro- 
gramming in the 1950s and 1960s, the 
networks concentrated their efforts on 
supplying affiliates with news and infor- 
mation feeds. This approach helped the 
networks regain their footing in radio 
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after a period of substantial decline. By 
the mid- 1960s, the majority of the na- 
tion's stations utilized one of the four 
major networks for news programming. 

In 1968, ABC decided to make avail- 
able four distinct news formats designed 
for compatibility with the dominant 
sounds of the day. American Contem- 
porary Radio Network, American FM Ra- 
dio Network, American Entertainment 
Radio Network, and American Informa- 
tion Network each offered a unique style 
and method of news presentation. ABC's 
venture proved enormously successful. 
In the 1970s, over fifteen hundred sta- 
tions subscribed to one of ABC's four 
news networks. 

In response to a growing racial and 
ethnic awareness, the Mutual Broad- 
casting System launched two minority 
news networks in 1971. While the net- 
work's Black news service proved to be 
a fruitful venture, its Spanish news serv- 
ice ceased operation within two years of 
its inception. Mutual discovered that the 
ethnic group simply was too refracted 
and diverse to be effectively serviced by 
one network and that the Latin listeners 
they did attract did not constitute the 
numbers necessary to justify operation. 
In 1973 the network also went head -to- 
head with ABC by offering a network 
news service (Mutual Progressive Net- 
work) that catered to rock -oriented sta- 
tions. Mutual's various efforts paid off 
by making it second only to ABC in num- 
ber of affiliates. 

The News and Information Service 
(NIS) was introduced by NBC in 1975 but 

FIGURE 5.9 
Wire -service teletype 
machines provide 
the bulk of a radio 
newsroom's broad- 
cast copy. 
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Investments, research. budgeting. retirement 
planning, credit or cash -Just some of the buzz 
words in today's society But leave it to the 
editors of Money Magazine. the nation's most 
read financial analysis newsmonthly. to piece it 
all together for you. And now. Money Magazine 
comes to radio with a wealth of personal finance 
information .. from the stock market to the 
supermarket' 

It's YOU AND YOUR MONEY. prepared 
directly from the pages of Money Magazine. and 
reported daily by financial correspondent Eric 
Schurenberg. You'll hear stories on personal 
investment. bands and the real estate market, 
Americas economic outlook and the merits of 
early retirement. as well as valuable tips on 
saving on lawyers fees and avoiding problems at 

tax time_ plus health and fitness and getting 
the most out of your vacation dollars, all clearly 
written and presented for radio! It's a perfect 
vehicle to reach that young, upscale adult 
audience, so important to your bottom line. 

So sort out the confusion over personal 
finance. with YOU AND YOUR MONEY! A 
2.and -a -half minute feature designed with the 
audience in mind, available exclusively from 
the Mutual Broadcasting System. 

Call your Mutual regional clearance 
manager and save MONEY for yourself! 

,A MUTUAL 
BROADCASTING SYSTEM 

FIGURE 5.10 
Network features are 
a popular ingredient 
of station news and 
public affairs pro- 
gramming. Courtesy 
Westwood One. 

ended in 1977. NIS offered client sta- 
tions an All -News format. Fifty minutes 
of news was fed to stations each hour. 
The venture was abandoned after only 
moderate acceptance. CBS, which has 
offered its member stations World News 
Roundup since 1938, and NBC have un- 
der three hundred affiliates apiece. 

Several state and regional news net- 
works do well, but the big four, ABC, 
MBS, NBC, and CBS, continue to dom- 
inate. Meanwhile, independent satellite 
news and information networks have 
joined the field and more are planned. 

The usual length of a network news- 
cast is five minutes, during which affil- 
iates are afforded an opportunity to insert 
local sponsor messages at designated 
times. The networks make their money 

YOUR NEWSLINE TO THE ENVIRONMENT. 

The Mutual Broadcasting System 

s pleased to present a new Ma- 

ture EarthWire. Every day. EadMW're 

takes a lively and 
intormabve look at 

today's envirc, 
mental concerns 

Fran recycling or 
portundies to dol u 

ton controls an- 
conservation st. 

torts EtehirWe ex 

plores toe popula' 
and pertinent as 
peas d environ' 
mental news that 
affect the world 
not and will help 
shape it dawn the road. 

Reported by Ike Pappas. EarthWite 
ars so days per week. the weekday 
edition airing for two minutes Monday 

through Friday and the weekend ed. 
tion airing for five minutes each Satur 
day- Take either or both! 

Loam how to recycle 
-rani nome and 

e, hear about 
to clean uo 

r noghborhood 
r about damag. 

a Chlorolloure 
ca Doms and how to 

;hem out of your 
earn about tee 

.'rraged ozone 
i,sr and what you 
in do to ease is 

deterioration. 

The future of the panel depends or 
as Jan Miguel as we espae ways to 

preserve Mother Earth. Cell your dear 
ante reprasentatne and sign up trou 

fa Earthhln, trebles! tat fion Muted 
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by selling national advertisers spot avail - 
abilities in their widely broadcast news. 
Stations also pay the networks a fee for 
the programming they receive. 

RADIO SPORTSCASTS 

Sports is most commonly presented as 
an element within newscasts (see fig. 
5.8). While many stations air sports as 
programming features unto themselves, 
most stations insert information, such 
as scores and schedules of upcoming 
games, at a designated point in a news- 
cast and call it sports. Whether a station 
emphasizes sports largely depends on its 
audience. Stations gearing their format 
for youngsters or women often all but 
ignore sports. Adult- oriented stations, 
such as Middle -of -the -Road, will fre- 
quently offer a greater abundance of 
sports information, especially when the 
station is located in an area that has a 
major -league team. 

Stations that hire individuals to do 
sports, and invariably these are larger 
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outlets since few small stations can af- 
ford a full -time sportsperson, look for 
someone who is well versed in athletics. 
"To be good at radio sports, you have to 
have been involved as a participant 
somewhere along the line. That's for 
starters, in my opinion. This doesn't 
mean that you have to be a former major 
leaguer before doing radio sports, but to 
have a feel for what you're talking about 
it certainly helps to have been on the field 
or court yourself. A good sportscaster 
must have the ability to accurately ana- 
lyze a sport through the eyes and body 
of the athlete," contends John Colletto, 
sports director, WPRO -AM, Providence, 
Rhode Island. 

Unlike news that requires an impartial 
and somewhat austere presentation, 
sportscasts frequently are delivered in a 
casual and even opinionated manner. 
"Let's face it, there's a big difference be- 
tween nuclear arms talks between the 
U.S. and the Soviets and last night's Red 
Sox/Yankees score. I don't think sports 
reports should be treated in a style that's 
too solemn. It's entertainment, and 
sportscasters should exercise their li- 
cense to comment and analyze," says 
Colletto. 

Although sports is presented in a less 
heavy -handed way than news, credibility 
is an important factor, contends Col - 
letto. "There is a need for radio sports- 
casters to establish credibility just as 
there is for newspeople to do so. If you're 
not believable, you're not listened to. The 
best way to win the respect of your au- 
dience is by demonstrating a thorough 
knowledge of the game and by sounding 
like an insider, not just a guy reading 
the wire copy. Remember, sports fans can 
be as loyal to a sportscaster as they are 
to their favorite team. They want to hear 
the stories and scores from a person they 
feel comfortable with." 

The style of a news story and a sports 
story may differ considerably. While news 
is written in a no- frills, straightforward 
way, sports stories often contain colorful 
colloquialisms and even popular slang. 
Here is an example by radio sportswriter 
Roger Crosley: 
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AY has always given you 
more service for your money. 

Here's how to make more 
money tom our service. 

Ifyy swimhasthe 
AP totheire,you vegot 

to dkte most 
credible. u mess., . 

and sBut 
along Bar along 

with your thews, 

du 
ti 

ehn author 
rore3s,d melyr- 
and 

utiall 

salable feature 
programs 

if you don't use 
those features, if you don't at 
Ado 

nghtthhem 
against what you 

thousands of pronawfi ble ccommerc'ál 
letting 

slip through your fingers 

AP professionalism 
pays off in dience loyalty, 

and salability. 
The standards of quality that apply to 

our news scripts also apply to our other 
programming. Whether n sports. buunner., 
aF h lure or lifestyle feaaurn. 

The result? Unmatched audience 
kyahy. People tune in to hear ma features. 

oat of which provide time for commercial 
breaks. 

That loyalty b what makes AP kanae 
programming 

car draLergs For sock honkers clothiers 
and sporting good styes 

And that's 
Important to you. 

Because the 
re your fea- 

me 
progmm- 

ing appeals to 
prmpeetwe ad 
royou omit er 

' forlou to sell 
eAnc boost profits. 

lust as important, allot 
r feature programming is 

ur lntimed 
h be compatible with 

mi sir format. 
!lave a profitable 

businms lunch stiff. your 
AP Radio IN ire Machine 

this Monday. 
Along with all of the other amacnve 

features of the AP Ratio Wire, we feature. 
list of crating attractions Tnm's an 

AP exclusive. 
If you've never wen it before, check 

your Radio Wire around noon, on Monday. 
And brace yourself kr a shock. 

Btonnone it will do more than pun tell 
you what's in store frr the week ahead. 

It will convince sou that you've been 
sitting on a gold mine ...of information. 

To find out mar about how our 
Radio Wire featuress con help you improve 
your profit philtre. call Glenn Serafm 
collect at the Broadcast Services Division 
of The Associated P=612021955-7214. 

-a Associated Press Broadcast SeIVice&WiihouI a doubt. 

In August 1967, WCBS Radio 
became WCBS NEWSRADIJ. 
During those 15 years, 
WCBS has become the station 
millions of people rely on 
for radio news. 
And today, WCBS is listened to 
by more adults than any other 
radio station in the country 

For radio news, 
the biggest...and.... 
the best in the business. 

WCBS NEWSRADIO 
New York 

anlbtNeb.nSpraa& ?SA 'xla,tw2xPanEemtAffi..1WnS1B. 

THE DEAN JUNIOR COLLEGE RED 
DEMON FOOTBALL TEAM RODE THE 
STRONG RUNNING OF FULLBACK BILL 
PALAZOLLO YESTERDAY TO AN 18 -16 

FIGURE 5.11 
Associated Press 
promotional piece. 
AP claims more sub- 
scribers than any 
other wire service. 
Courtesy AP. 

FIGURE 5.12 
Network affiliated 
All-News stations, 
such as WCBS, in- 
vest heavily in pro- 
motion in efforts to 
establish a strong 
image in their mar- 
kets. Courtesy of 
WCBS. 
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Broadcasting from Station Nt 

FIGURE 5.13 
Sports on radio in 
1923. Today sports 
programming gen- 
erates a significant 
percentage of the 
medium's annual in- 
come. Courtesy 
Westinghouse Elec- 
tric. 

COME FROM BEHIND VICTORY OVER 
THE AMERICAN INTERNATIONAL 
COLLEGE JUNIOR VARSITY YELLOW 
JACKETS. PALAZOLLO CHURNED OUT A 
TEAM HIGH 93 YARDS ON TWENTY -FIVE 
CARRIES AND SCORED ALL THREE 
TOUCHDOWNS ON BLASTS OF 7, 2, AND 
6 YARDS. THE DEMONS TRAILED THE 
HARD- HITTING CONTEST 16 -6 
ENTERING THE FINAL QUARTER. 
PALAZOLLO CAPPED A TWELVE PLAY 81 
YARD DRIVE WITH HIS SECOND SIX - 
POINTER EARLY IN THE STANZA AND 
SCORED THE CLINCHER WITH 4:34 
REMAINING. THE DEMONS WILL PUT 
THEIR 1 AND 0 RECORD ON THE LINE 
NEXT SUNDAY AT 1:30 AGAINST THE 
ALWAYS TOUGH HOLY CROSS JAYVEES 
IN WORCESTER. 

Sportscasters are personalities, says 
WPRO's Colletto, and as such must be 
able to communicate on a different level 
than newscasters. "You're expected to 
have a sense of humor. Most successful 
sportscasters can make an audience 
smile or laugh. You have to be able to ad- 
lib, also." 

The wire services and networks are the 
primary source for sports news at local 

stations. On the other hand, informa- 
tion about the outcome of local games, 
such as high school football and so forth, 
must be acquired firsthand. This usu- 
ally entails a call to the team's coach or 
a direct report from a stringer or re- 
porter. 

RADIO NEWS AND THE FCC 

The government takes a greater role in 
regulating broadcast journalism than it 
does print. Whereas it usually maintains 
a hands -off position when it comes to 
newspapers, the government keeps a 
watchful eye on radio to ensure that it 
meets certain operating criteria. Since 
the FCC perceives the airways as public 
domain, it expects broadcasters to op- 
erate in the public's interest. 

The FCC requires that radio reporters 
present news factually and in good faith. 
Stories that defame citizens through 
reckless or false statements may not only 
bring a libel suit from the injured party 
but action from the FCC, which views 
such behavior on the part of broad- 
casters as contrary to the public's inter- 
est. While broadcasters are protected 
under the First Amendment and there- 
fore have certain rights, as public trust- 
ees they are charged with the additional 
responsibility of acting in a manner that 
benefits rather than harms members of 
society. 

Broadcasters are free to express opin- 
ions and sentiments on issues through 
editorials. However, to avoid contro- 
versy, many radio stations choose not to 
editorialize even though the FCC en- 
courages them to do so. 

NEWS ETHICS 

The highly competitive nature of radio 
places unusual pressure on newspeople. 
In a business where being first with the 
story is often equated with being the best, 
certain dangers exist. Being first at all 
costs can be costly, indeed, if informa- 
tion and facts are not adequately veri- 

www.americanradiohistory.com

www.americanradiohistory.com


fied. As previously mentioned, it is the 
radio journalist's obligation to get the 
story straight and accurate before put- 
ting it on the air. Anything short of this 
is unprofessional. 

The pressures of the clock can, if al- 
lowed, result in haphazard reporting. If 
a story cannot be sufficiently prepared 
in time for the upcoming news broadcast 
it should be withheld. Getting it on is 
not as important as getting it on right. 
Accuracy is the newsperson's first cri- 
terion. News accounts should never be 
fudged. It is tantamount to deceiving and 
misleading the public. 

News reporters must exhibit discre- 
tion not only in the newsroom but also 
when on the scene of a story. It is com- 
mendable to assiduously pursue the facts 
and details of a story, but it is inconsi- 
derate and insensitive to ignore the suf- 
fering and pain of those involved. For 
example, to press for comments from a 
grief -stricken parent whose child has just 
been seriously injured in an accident is 
callous and cruel and a disservice to all 
concerned, including the station the 
newsperson represents. Of course, a 
newsperson wants as much information 
as possible about an incident, but the 
public's right to privacy must be re- 
spected. 

Objectivity is the cornerstone of good 
reporting. A newsperson who has lost his 
or her capacity to see the whole picture 
is handicapped. At the same time, the 
newsperson's job is to report the news 
and not create it. The mere presence of 
a member of the media can inspire a dis- 
turbance or agitate a volatile situation. 
Staging an event for the sake of increas- 
ing the newsiness of a story is not only 
unprofessional, but illegal. Groups have 
been known to await the arrival of re- 
porters before initiating a disturbance 
for the sake of gaining publicity. It is the 
duty of reporters to remain as innocuous 
and uninvolved as ,possible when on an 
assignment. 

Several industry associations, such as 
the Radio -Television News Directors As- 
sociation (RTNDA) and Society of Pro- 
fessional Journalists, have established 
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codes pertaining to the ethics and con- 
duct of broadcast reporters. One such 
set of criteria dealing with the respon- 
sibilities of radio newspeople is repro- 
duced in full in figure 5.15. 

TRAFFIC REPORTS 

Traffic reports are an integral part of 
drivetime news programming at many 
metropolitan radio stations. Although 
providing listeners with traffic condition 
updates can be costly, especially air -to- 
ground reports which require the use of 
a helicopter or small plane, they can help 
strengthen a station's community serv- 
ice image and also generate substantial 
revenue. To avoid the cost involved in 
airborne observation, stations some- 
times employ the services of local auto 
clubs or put their own mobile units out 
on the roads. A station in Providence, 
Rhode Island, broadcasts traffic condi- 
tions from atop a twenty-story hotel that 
overlooks the city's key arteries. 

Traffic reports are scheduled several 
times an hour throughout the prime 
commuter periods on stations primarily 
catering to adults, and they range in 
length from thirty to ninety seconds. The 

FIGURE 5.14 
Promotional ad for 
radio sports fea- 
tures. Sports pro- 
gramming is more 
prevalent on the AM 
band. However, in 
the 1980s a growing 
number of FM sta- 
tions began offering 
sports features. 
Courtesy WJR -AM. 
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FIGURE 5.15 
RTNDA Code of 
Broadcast News Eth- 
ics. 
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The members of the Radio Television News Directors Association agree that their prime responsibility as 

journalists -and that of the broadcasting industry as the collective sponsor of news broadcasting -is to 
provide to the public they serve a news service as accurate, full and prompt as human integrity and devotion 
can devise. To that end, they declare their acceptance of the standards of practice here set forth, and their 
solemn intent to honor them to the limits of their ability. 

Article One 

The primary purpose of broadcast journalists -to inform the public of events of importance and 
appropriate interest in a manner that is accurate and comprehensive -shall override all other purposes. 

Article Two 

Broadcast news presentations shall be designed not only to offer timely and accurate information, 
but also to present it in the light of relevant circumstances that give it meaning and perspective. 

This standard means that news reports, when clarity demands it, will be laid against pertinent factual 
background; that factors such as race, creed, nationality or prior status will be reported only when they 

are relevant; that comment or subjective content will be properly identified; and that errors in fact will be 

promptly acknowledged and corrected. 

Article Three 

Broadcast journalists shall seek to select material for newscast solely on their evaluation of its 
merits as news. 

This standard means that news will be selected on the criteria of significance, community and regional 

relevance, appropriate human interest, service to defined audience& It excludes sensationalism or misleading 
emphasis in any form; subservience to external or "interested" efforts to influence news selection and 
presentation, whether from within the broadcasting industry or from without. It requires that such terms 

as "bulletin" and "flash" be used only when the character of the news justifies them; that bombastic or 
misleading descriptions of newsroom facilities and personnel be rejected, along with undue use of sound 

and visual effects; and that promotional or publicity material be sharply scrutinized before use and 

identified by source or otherwise when broadcast. 

Article Four 

Broadcast journalists shall at all times display humane respect for the dignity, privacy and the 
well -being of persons with whom the news deals. 

Article Five 

Broadcast journalists shall govern their personal lives and such nonprofessional associations as may 
impinge on their professional activities in a manner that will protect them from conflict of interest, 
real or apparent. 

Article Six 

Broadcast journalists shall seek actively to present all news the knowledge of which will serve the public 
interest, no matter what selfish, uninformed or corrupt efforts attempt to color it, withhold it or prevent its 
presentation. They shall make constant effort to open doors closed to the reporting of public proceedings 
with tools appropriate to broadcasting (including cameras and recorders), consistent with the public 
interest. They acknowledge the journalist's ethic of protection of confidential information and sources, and 
urge unswerving observation of it except in instances in which it would clearly and unmistakably defy the 
public interest. 

Article Seven 

Broadcast journalists recognize the responsibility borne by broadcasting for informed analysis, 
comment and editorial opinion on public events and issues. They accept the obligation of 
broadcasters, for the presentation of such matters by individuals whose competence, experience and 
judgment qualify them for it. 

Article Eight 

In court, broadcast journalists shall conduct themselves with dignity, whether the court is in or out 
of session. They shall keep broadcast equipment as unobtrusive and silent as possible. Where court 
facilities are inadequate, pool broadcasts should be arranged. 

Article Nine 
In reporting. that are or may be litigated, the journalist shall avoid practices which would 

tend to interfere with the right of an individual to a fair trial. 

Article Ten 

Broadcast journalists shall not misrepresent the source of any broadcast news material. 

Article Eleven 

Broadcast journalists shall actively censure and seek to prevent violations of these standards, and 
shall actively encourage their observance by all journalists, whether of the Radio Television News 
Directors Association or not. 
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actual reports may be done by a station 
employee who works in other areas of 
programming when not surveying the 
roads, or a member of the local police 
department or auto club may be hired 
for the job. Obviously, the prime crite- 
rion for such a position is a thorough 
knowledge of the streets and highways 
of the area being reported. 

NEWS IN MUSIC RADIO 

In the 1980s, the FCC saw fit to elimi- 
nate the requirement that all radio sta- 
tions devote a percentage of their 
broadcast day to news and public affairs 
programming. Opponents of the deci- 
sion argued that such a move would mark 
the decline of news on radio. In contrast, 
proponents of the deregulation com- 
mended the FCC's actions that allow for 
the marketplace to determine the extent 
to which nonentertainment features are 
broadcast. In the late 1980s, the Radio - 
Television News Directors Association 
(RTNDA) expressed the concern that lo- 
cal news coverage had declined. This they 
said had resulted in a decrease in the 
number of news positions around the 
country. Supporting their contention 
they pointed out that several major sta- 
tions, such as KDKA, WOWO, and WIND, 
had cut back their news budgets. 

At that time, RTNDA's Bob Priddy 
noted, "There has been a perceived de- 
cline in the amount of news broadcast. 
I don't see this as a cold- hearted act on 
the part of station managers, but rather 
one frequently inspired by economics. 
The decline in news programming is par- 
ticularly alarming when you realize that 
it is at a time when a number of new 
stations are entering the airwaves." 

Today, RTNDA's president, Dave Bart- 
lett, declares, "Deregulation really hasn't 
taken news off radio. News is far from 
dead on the medium. The vast majority 
do news. All deregulation did was allow 
the marketplace to adjust at will. A lot of 
shifting has occurred, but the aggregate 
is the same." 
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Other members of the radio news in- 
dustry contend that the FCC's decision 
to drop the news requirement has had 
little, if any, effect, and they see few real 
signs that suggest a decrease in news 
programming in the immediate future. 
"Recently I completed a study on the sta- 
tus of news at hundreds of music sta- 
tions since the deregulation took effect 
and, surprisingly, the results show that 
only one percent had actually cut back 
or reduced their schedule of newscasts. 
At KAPE, the change has had no effect, 
nor will it," says Judy Smith. 

WBCN's Sherman Whitman believes 
that the radio audience wants news even 
when a station's primary product is mu- 
sic. "The public has come to depend on 
the medium to keep it informed. It's a 
volatile world and certain events affect 
us all. Stations that aim to be full -service 
cannot do so without a solid news sched- 
ule." 

Cecilia Mason says that economics 
alone will help keep news a viable entity 
at many radio stations. "While a lot of 
stations consider news departments ex- 
pense centers, news is a money maker. 
This is especially true during drivetime 
periods when practically everyone tuned 
wants information, be it weather, sports, 
or news headlines. I don't see a growing 
movement to eliminate news. However, 
I do see a movement to soften things up, 
that is, to hire voices instead of radio 
journalists. In the long run, this means 
fewer news jobs, I suppose. Economics 
again. While stations, for the most part, 
are not appreciably reducing the amount 
of time devoted to airing news, I suspect 
that some may be thinning out their 
news departments. Hopefully, this is not 
a prelude to a measurable cutback. News 
is still big business, though." 

Responsible broadcasters know that it 
is the inherent duty of the medium to 
keep the public apprised of what is going 
on, claims WTOD's Jewett. "While radio 
is primarily an entertainment medium, 
it is still one of the country's foremost 
sources of information. Responsible 
broadcasters, and most of us are, realize 
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that we have a special obligation to ful- 
fill. The tremendous reach and imme- 
diacy that is unique to radio forces the 
medium to be something more than just 
a jukebox." 

While WARA's Frank Titus believes that 
stations will continue to broadcast news 
in the future. "There might be a ten- 
dency to invest less in news operations, 
especially at more music -oriented out- 
lets, as the result of the regulation 
change, but news is as much a part of 
what radio is as are the deejays and 
songs. What it comes right down to is 
people want news broadcasts, so they're 
going to get them. That's the whole idea 
behind the commission's [FCC's] ac- 
tions. There's no doubt in my mind that 
the marketplace will continue to dictate 
the programming of radio news." 

Roger Nadel, director of news and pro- 
gramming for WWJ -AM, says as much, 
"As the age of the average listener in- 
creases, even people tuning in 'music' 
stations find themselves in need of at 
least minimal doses of news. So long as 
those stations are doing well financially, 
owners can be content to maintain some 
kind of a news operation. News is not 
likely to disappear; not even at music 
stations." 

CHAPTER HIGHLIGHTS 

1. Although the first newscast oc- 
curred in 1910, broadcast journalism did 
not evolve until the early 1920s. The 
broadcast of the Harding -Cox election 
results in 1920 was a historical bench- 
mark. 

2. Because newspapers perceived ra- 
dio as a competitive threat, United Press 
(UP), International News Service (INS), 
and Associated Press (AP) refused to sell 
to radio outlets from 1932 until 1934. 
Radio, however, proved it could provide 
its own news sources. 

3. The advent of television led radio 
outlets to localize their news content, 
which meant less reliance on news net- 
works and the creation of a station news 
department. 

4. Surveys by the National Associa- 
tion of Broadcasters and the Radio Ad- 
vertising Bureau found that more people 
tune in to radio news for their first daily 
source of information than turn to tele- 
vision or newspapers. 

5. The size of a station's news staff 
depends upon the degree to which the 
station's format emphasizes news, the 
station's market size, and the emphasis 
of its competition. Small stations often 
have no newspeople and require deejays 
to rip 'n' read wireservice copy. 

6. Large news staffs may consist of 
newscasters, writers, street reporters, 
and tech people, as well as stringers and 
interns. 

7. Computers in radio newsrooms 
can be used as links to the various wire 
and news services, as display terminals 
for reading news copy on the air, and as 
word processors for writing and storing 
news. 

8. The news director, who works with 
and for the program director, supervises 
news staff, develops and implements pol- 
icy, handles the budget, assures the 
gathering of local news, is responsible 
for getting out breaking news stories 
rapidly and accurately, and plans public 
affairs programming. 

9. News directors seek personnel with 
both college education and experience. 
However, finding a news slot at a small 
station is difficult, since their news staffs 
are small, so internships and experience 
at high school and college stations are 
important. Additionally, such personal 
qualities as enthusiasm, aggressive- 
ness, energy, inquisitiveness, typing 
skills, a knowledge of the area where the 
station is located, announcing abilities, 
and a command of the English language 
are assets. 

10. News stories must be legible, in- 
telligible, and designed for effortless 
reading. They should sound conversa- 
tional, informal, simple, direct, concise, 
and organized. 

11. Actualities (on- the -scene voicers) 
are taped from news service feeds or re- 
corded by station personnel at the scene. 

12. Wire services are the primary, and 
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often only, sources of national and in- 
ternational news for most stations. As- 
sociated Press and United Press Inter- 
national are the largest. 

13. The FCC expects broadcasters to 
report the news in a balanced and im- 
partial manner. Although protected un- 
der the First Amendment, broadcasters 
making reckless or false statements are 
subject to both civil and FCC charges. 

14. Ethically, newspersons must 
maintain objectivity, discretion, and 
sensitivity. 

15. Despite the FCC's deregulation of 
news and public affairs programming in 
the early 1980s, industry professionals 
believe that the demands of the listeners 
will ensure the continued importance of 
news on most commercial stations. 
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Research 

WHO IS LISTENING 

As early as 1929, the question of listen - 
ership was of interest to broadcasters and 
advertisers alike. That year Cooperative 
Analysis of Broadcasting (CAB), headed 
by Archibald M. Crossley, undertook a 
study to determine how many people were 
tuned to certain network radio pro- 
grams. Information was gathered by 
phoning a preselected sample of homes. 
One of the things the survey found was 
that the majority of listening occurred 
evenings between seven and eleven. This 
became known as radio's "prime time" 
until the 1950s. 

On the local station level, various 
methods were employed to collect audi- 
ence data, including telephone inter- 
views and mail -out questionnaires. 
However, only a nominal amount of ac- 
tual audience research was attempted 
during the late 1920s and early 1930s. 
For the most part, just who was listening 
remained somewhat of a mystery until 
the late 1930s. 

In 1938 C.E. Hooper, Inc., began the 
most formidable attempt up to that time 
to provide radio broadcasters with au- 
dience information. Like Crossley's ser- 
vice, Hooper also utilized the telephone 
to accumulate listener data. While CAB 
relied on listener recall, Hooper required 
that interviewers make calls until they 
reached someone who was actually lis- 
tening to the radio. This approach be- 
came known as the "coincidental" 
telephone method. Both survey services 
found their efforts limited by the fact that 
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40 percent of the radio listening homes 
in the 19305 were without a telephone. 

As World War II approached, another 
major ratings service, known as The 
Pulse, began to measure radio audience 
size. Unlike its competitors, Pulse col- 
lected information by conducting face - 
to -face interviews. 

Interest in audience research grew 
steadily throughout the 1930s and cul- 
minated in the establishment of the Of- 
fice of Radio Research (ORR) in 1937. 
Funded by a Rockefeller Foundation 
grant, the ORR was headed by Paul F. 
Lazarsfeld, who was assisted by Hadley 
Cantril and Frank Stanton. The latter 
would go on to assume the presidency of 
CBS in 1946 and would serve in that 
capacity into the 1970s. Over a ten -year 
period, the ORR published several texts 
dealing with audience research findings 
and methodology. Among them were La- 
zarsfeld and Stanton's multivolume Ra- 
dio Research, which covered the periods 
of 1941 -1943 and 1948 -1949. During 
the same decade, Lazarsfeld also pub- 
lished booklength reports on the public's 
attitude toward radio: The People Look 
at Radio (1946) and Radio Listening in 
America (1948). Both works cast radio 
in a favorable light by concluding that 
most listeners felt the medium did an 
exemplary job. 

The Pulse and Hooper were the pre- 
vailing radio station rating services in 
the 1950s as the medium worked at re- 
gaining its footing following the mete- 
oric rise of television. In 1965 Arbitron 
Ratings began measuring radio audi- 
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ence size through the use of a diary, 
which required respondents to docu- 
ment their listening habits over a seven - 
day period. By the 1970s Arbitron 
reigned as the leading radio measure- 
ment company, while Hooper and Pulse 
faded from the scene. To provide the ra- 
dio networks and their affiliates and 
advertisers with much -needed ratings 
information, Statistical Research, Inc., 
of New Jersey, introduced Radio's All Di- 
mension Audience Research (RADAR) in 
1968. The company gathers its infor- 
mation through telephone interviews to 
over six thousand households. In the 
1990s, Arbitron retains its hold on first 
place among services measuring radio 
audiences, especially since the demise of 
Birch/Scarborough, which gained con- 
siderable acceptance following its debut 
in the late 1970s. In 1991, this audience 
measurement company became yet an- 
other victim of the economic malaise. 

Ratings companies must be reliable. 
Credibility is crucial to success. There- 
fore measurement techniques must be 
tried and true. Information must be ac- 
curate, since millions of dollars are at 
stake. In 1963 the Broadcast Rating 
Council was established to monitor, au- 
dit, and accredit the various ratings 
companies. The council created per- 
formance standards to which rating 
services are expected to adhere. Those 
that fail to meet the council's operating 
criteria are not accredited. A nonaccred- 
ited ratings service will seldom succeed. 
In 1982 the Broadcast Rating Council 
was renamed the Electronic Media Plan- 
ning Council to reflect a connection with 
the ratings services dealing with the ca- 
ble television industry. 

THE RATINGS SERVICES 

The extreme fragmentation of today's lis- 
tening audience created by the almost 
inestimable number of stations and for- 
mats makes the job of research a com- 
plex but necessary one. All stations, 
regardless of size, must put forth an ef- 
fort to acquaint themselves with the 
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Weekend 10A -7P 

Monday -Friday 10A -3P 

Monday-Friday Combo Drive rime: 
6A 10A and 3P -7P 

characteristics of the audience, says Ed- 
ward J. Noonan, co- director, Survey Re- 
search Associates. "A station cannot 
operate in a vacuum. It has to know who 
is listening and why before making arty 
serious programming changes." Today 
this information is made available 
through several ratings services and re- 
search companies. More stations depend 
on Arbitron audience surveys than any 
other. 

Since the collapse of Birch/Scarbor- 
ough, broadcasters have had little choice 
but to subscribe to Arbitron -that or go 
without the listening estimates on which 
so many agencies and advertisers rely. 
Arbitron's exclusivity has caused anxiety 

FIGURE 6.1 
Arbitron listening 
location analysis. 
Courtesy Arbitron. 
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FIGURE 6.2 
First page of an Ar- 
bitron Radio Market 
Report containing 
an explanation of 
what constitutes the 
survey area. Cour- 
tesy Arbitron. 

REPORT CONTENTS AND MAP PAGE 

This is the first page of an Arbitron Radio 
Market Report. This page, in addition to 
showing a map of the Radio Market survey 
area and table of Report contents, contains a 
basic introduction to the Report, restrictions 
on the use of the Report, a copyright infringe- 
ment warning, the survey time period, 
frequency of measurement and Arbitron's 
schedule of radio surveys for the year. 

The map shows the survey area(s) 
included in a market definition and for 

which audience estimates are reported. Areas 
in grey are not included in a market definition 
(unless it is a part of an ADI to be reported for 
that particular market) and will have no 
audience estimates included in the Report. 

2 "" The Metro Survey Area (MSA) of 
the reported market is shown 

by horizontal hatching. 

3 The Total Survey Area (TSA) of the 
reported market is shown in white. 

4 The Areas of Dominant Influence 
(ADI) of the reported market, if 

applicable, is shown by diagonal hatching. 
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POPULATION ESTIMATES AND SAMPLE 
DISTRIBUTION BY AGE /SEX GROUP 

1 The estimated populations of reported 
demographic categories within 

survey area(s) are reported for the Metro 
Survey Area, Area of Dominant Influence 
(where applicable), and the Total Survey Area. 

2 The ratio (expressed as a percentage) y of each reported demographic's 
estimated population to the estimated popula- 
tion of all persons age 12 or older within the 
relevant survey area. 

3 The number of unweighted diaries 
in -tab, from persons in reported 

demographics, expressed as a percentage of 
the total number of unweighted in -tab diaries 
from all persons age 12 or older. 

4 The distribution of in -tab diaries 
after weighting for reported demo- 

graphics expressed as a percentage of the 
total number of tabulated diaries from all 
persons age 12 or older. 

Total Survey Area 

2 1 Estimated 
Population 

Estimated tie Percent of 
Populellon Tot. Persona 12+ 

3 4 
Paroanl of 
UnwoloMod 

InThb Sample 

Pemanl of 
MrIO e 

Io.Tab Sample 

Men 18.24 115,900 7.2 8.4 7.2 
Men 25 -34 139,900 8.7 8.5 8.7 
Men 35.44 107,300 6.6 8.7 8.6 
Men 45.49 49,400 3.1 2.5 3.1 
Men 50 -54 54,600 3.4 2.9 3.4 
Men 55.64 96.300 6.0 7.0 6.0 
Men 65+ 94,700 5.9 4.2 5.9 

Area of Dominant Influence 

Men 18 -24 104,200 7.2 6.3 7.2 
Men 25.34 124,900 8.6 8.1 8.6 
Men 35.44 96,500 6.6 7.1 8.6 
Men 45.49 44,800 3,1 2.3 3.1 
Men 5054 49,300 3.4 2.7 3.4 
Men 55.64 88,300 5.9 7.0 5.9 
Men 65+ 84,000 5.8 4.1 5.8 

5 The total persons age 12 or older in 
the Metro and the percent of those 

persons living in military housing, college 
dormitories and other group quarters. 

6 The number of estimated residences 
in the predesignated sample, number 

of homes contacted, number of homes in 
which diaries were placed, number of persons 
with whom diaries were placed and the 
number of persons who returned usable 
diaries (see The Sample, Section II, for further 
definition of these terms) are reported for 
Metro, ADI (if applicable), and TSA. Standard 
and ESF sample statistics are reported 
separately along with a total sample. 

Metro Survey Area 

Men 1824 74,800 7.2 6.8 7.1 
Men 25-34 90,900 8.8 8.5 8.6 
Men 35-44 71,500 6.8 7.3 6.8 
Men 4549 33,500 3.2 2.4 3.2 
Men 5054 36,800 3.5 2.5 3.5 
Men 55-64 62,300 5.9 6.7 5.9 
Men 65+ 57,600 5.4 3.8 5.4 

Metro Persons Living in Group Quarters 

5 
0ther 

W. Military W. College Group Ouaners 

Total Persons 12, 13.476,300 4 

Diary Placement and Return Information 

6. Metro ADI TSA 

Standard Residential Listings in Designated Sample 751 1,033 1,185 
ESF Residential Listings in Designated Sample . 359 380 383 
Total Residential Listings In Designated Sample . 1,110 1,413 1,588 
Standard Contacts (homes in which telephone was answerea) 740 1,023 15138 

ESF Contacts (homes in which telephone wee answered) 353 359 374 
Total Contacts (hones in which telephone was answered) 1,093 1,382 11,514 
Standard Homes in Which Diaries Were Placed 657 920 1,037 
ESF Homes in Which Dienes Were Placed 253 257 283 
Total Hones in Which Diaries Were Placed 910 1.177 1.320 
Standard Individuals Who Were Sent a Diary 1.582 2210 2,487 
ESF Individuals Who Were Sent a Diary 588 800 825 
Total individuals Who Were 'Sent a Diary 2,150 2,810 3,112 
Standard Individuals Who Returned a Usable Diary (101181 1,031 1,421 1,810 
ESF Individuals Who Returned a Usable Diary 11014b) 380 374 398 
Total Individual Who Returned a Usable Diary (In-Tab) 1,391 1,795 2008 

FIGURE 6.3 
Arbitron sample ex- 
planation. Courtesy 
Arbitron. 
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FIGURE 6.3 
continued 

POPULATION ESTIMATES AND 
TABULATED DIARIES BY SAMPLING UNIT 

1 The specific designation of the 
Arbitron Sampling Unit and a coded 

indicator of its relationship to the market 
definition. The codes "M," "T" and, if appli- 
cable, "A" are used to identify Metro, TSA 

and ADI sampling units, respectively. Where 
a sampling unit qualifies for inclusion in 
more than one area, a code will appear for 
each area. 

2 Estimated Population: The estimated 
population of persons 12 years or 

older in a sampling unit as determined by 
Market Statistics, Inc. (MSI), based on the 
1980 U.S. Census estimates. These population 
estimates are updated annually as of the first 
of January, by MSI. 

In -Tab: The number of usable 
diaries returned from diarykeepers 

in a sampling unit. 

4 The county /sampling unit name and 
state included in the survey area. 

Occasionally, no county estimated 
population and in -tab information 

will appear next to a county name if the 
county's in -tab has been combined 
(clustered). For Market Report production 
purposes, population and in -tab for the 
county have been included with the preceding 
population estimates and in -tab numbers, 
respectively. A footnote at the bottom of page 
2 of the Radio Market Report pertaining to 
this "clustering" procedure has been added 
effective with the Winter 1983 radio survey. 
Specific county data breakouts are obtainable 
through Arbitron's Radio Policies and 
Procedures Department. 

Population Estimates and Tabulated Diaries by Sampling Unit 

1 4 
Slsis 

MTA 76,100 67 
MTA 501,600 514 
MTA 698,900 750 
MTA 202,100 186 

TA 103,800 118 

TA 

TA 142,500 132 
TA 202,100 153 
T 41,900 20 

T 248,200 208 
T 61,300 30 
T 48,000 82 

GRAHAM 
FLOWER 
ROOKS 
ROSE 
WEBSTER 
CALHOUN 
MORTON 
MORTON 
JEFFERSON 
LUCAS 
SENECA 
GRANT 
ARMSTRONG 
PAGE 
POLK 
BARKLEY 
CAYUGA 

US 
US 
US 
US 
US 
US 
US 
US 
US 
US 
US 
US 
US 
US 
US 
US 
US 

M - METRO SAMPLING UNIT T - TSA SAMPLING UNIT 

Ana 
Estimated 
Population Inlet Counllss State 

A - ADI SAMPLING UNIT 
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You count in the radio ratings! 
No matter how much or how little you 
listen, you're important! 

You're one of the few people picked in your 
area to have the chance to tell radio stations what 
you listen to. 

This is your ratings diary. Please make sure 
you fill it out yourself. 

Here's what we mean by listening": 
"Listening" is any time you can hear a radio - 

whether you choose the station or not. 
When you hear a radio between Thursday, 

(Month, Day), and Wednesday, (Month, Day), write 
it down - whether you're at home, in a car, 
at work or someplace else. 

When you hear a radio, write down: 
TIME 

Write the time you 
start listening and 
the time you stop. 
If you start at one 
time of day and stop 
in another, draw a 
line from the time N 
you start to the time 
you stop. 

STATION 
Write the call 
letters or station 
name. If you don't 
know either, write 
down the program 
name or dial setting. 

Check AM or FM. 
AM and FM stations 
can have the same call 
letters. Make sure you 
check the right box. 

© 1991 The Arbitron Company 

THURSDAY 
'rune Station Place 

Call lees or Salim mire 

Rat S 
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did sftw. 

OW44.. CAztM1©.)., 
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Early 
Morning 
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Midday 
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(to 5 AM 
Friday) 
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If you didn't hear a radio today, C please check here. 

Questions? In Maryland, call collect 3017497 -5100. 

PLACE 
Check where 
you listen: 

at home 
inacar 
at work 
other place 

Write down all 
the radio you hear. 
Carry your diary 
with you starting 
Thursday, 
(Month, Day). 

/No listening? 
If you haven't 
heard a radio 
all day, check 
the box at the 
bottom of the 
Pte. 

in the radio community. Many managers 
and programmers were more than dis- 
turbed by the failure of the alternative 
measurement service. Arbitron covers 
over 250 markets ranging in size from 
large to small. Arbitron claims over two 
thousand seven hundred radio clients 
and a staff of three thousand interview- 
ers who collect listening information 
from two million households across the 
country. All markets are measured at 
least once a year during the spring; how- 
ever, larger markets are measured on an 

ongoing basis year round. Until the early 
1980s, metro markets traditionally were 
rated in the spring and fall. However, six 
months between surveys was considered 
too long in light of the volatile nature of 
the radio marketplace. 

To determine a station's ranking, Ar- 
bitron follows an elaborate procedure. 
First the parameters of the area to be 
surveyed are established. Arbitron sees 
fit to measure listening both in the city 
or urban center, which it refers to as 
the Metro Survey Area (MSA), and in the 

FIGURE 6.4 
Instructions for fill- 
ing out a diary. Ac- 
curacy is important. 
Courtesy Arbitron. 
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surrounding communities or suburbs, 
which it classifies Total Survey Area 
(TSA). Arbitron classifies a station's pri- 
mary listening locations as its Areas of 
Dominant Influence (ADI). 

Once the areas to be measured have 
been ascertained, the next thing Arbi- 
tron does is select a sample base corn - 
posed of individuals to be queried 
regarding their listening habits. Metro - 
mail provides Arbitron with computer 
tapes that contain telephone and mail- 
ing lists from which the rating company 
derives its randomly selected sample. Ar- 
bitron conducts its surveys over a three - 
to- four -week period, during which time 
new samples are selected weekly. 

When the sample has been estab- 
lished, a letter is sent to each targeted 
household. The preplacement letter in- 
forms members of the sample that they 
have been selected to participate in a ra- 
dio listening survey and asks their co- 
operation. Within a couple of days after 
the letter has been received, an Arbitron 
interviewer calls to describe the purpose 
of the survey as well as to determine how 
many individuals twelve or older reside 
in the household. Upon receiving the go- 
ahead, Arbitron mails its seven -day sur- 
vey diary, which requires respondees to 
log their listening habits. An incentive 
stipend of a dollar or two accompanies 
the document. The diary is simple to deal 
with, and the information it requests is 
quite basic: time (day /part) tuned to a 
station, station call letters or program 
name, whether AM or FM, where listen- 
ing occurred -car, home, elsewhere. Al- 
though the diary asks for information 
pertaining to age, sex, and residence, the 
actual identity or name of those partic- 
ipating is not requested. 

Prior to the start of the survey, a rep- 
resentative of Arbitron makes a pre - 
survey follow -up call to those who have 
agreed to participate. This is done to 
make certain that the diary has been re- 
ceived and that everyone involved un- 
derstands how to maintain it. Another 
follow -up call is made during the middle 
of the survey week to ascertain if the di- 
ary is being kept and to remind each par- 

ticipant to promptly return it upon 
completion of the survey. Outside the 
metro area, follow -ups take the form of 
a letter. The diaries are mailed to Belts- 
ville, Maryland, for processing and com- 
putation. 

Arbitron claims that sixty-five out of 
every one hundred diaries it receives are 
usable. Diaries that are inadequately or 
inaccurately filled out are not used. Upon 
arriving at Arbitron headquarters, dia- 
ries are examined by editors and rejected 
if they fail to meet criteria. Any diary re- 
ceived before the conclusion of the sur- 
vey period is immediately voided, as are 
those that arrive more than twelve days 
after the end of the survey period. Dia- 
ries with blank or ambiguous entries also 
are rejected. Those diaries that survive 
the editors' scrutiny are then processed 
through the computer, and their infor- 
mation is tabulated. Computer print- 
outs showing audience estimates are 
sent to subscribers. Stations receive the 
"book" within a few weeks after the last 
day of the survey. 

The most recent research tool made 
available by Arbitron to its subscribers 
is a telephone -delivered radio market 
service called Arbitrends, which utilizes 
the IBM -XT microcomputer to feed data 
to stations similarly equipped. Infor- 
mation regarding a station's past and 
current performances and those of com- 
petitors is available at the touch of a fin- 
ger. Breakouts and tailor -made reports 
are provided on an ongoing basis by Ar- 
bitrends to assist stations in the plan- 
ning of sales and marketing strategies. 
The survey company has over thirteen 
billion characters reserved on computer 
disk packs. Arbitron also makes avail- 
able its Arbitrends Rolling Average 
Printed Reports to those stations with- 
out computers. To date, Arbitron has 
prepared over three hundred and eighty 
thousand radio market reports. 

Arbitron's most formidable rival in 
recent years was Birch/Scarborough, 
headquartered in New Jersey. As a radio 
audience measurement service, Birch 
provided clients with both quantitative 
and qualitative data on local listening 
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THURSDAY 
Place 

2 

3 

4 

Time Station 

Start Stop 

Call letters or station name 

Don't know? Use program 
name or dial setting. 

Check (4 one Check (4 one 

AM FM 
At 

Home 
Ina 
Car 

At 
Work 

Other 
Place 

Early 
Morning 

5 AM to 
10 AM 

Midday 
10 AM to 

3 PM 

Late 
Afternoon 

3 PM to 
7 PM 

Night 
7 PM to 

5 AM 
(Early Fri.) 

If you didn't hear a radio today, 
please check here. 

patterns, audience size, and demo- 
graphics. Birch interviewers telephoned 
a prebalanced sample of households dur- 
ing the evening hours, seven days a week, 
to acquire the information they needed. 
"Respondents aged twelve or older were 
randomly selected from both listed and 
non -listed telephone households. These 
calls were made from highly supervised 
company WATTS facilities," notes Phil 

Beswick, vice president of the defunct 
Birch/Scarborough broadcast services. 
The sample sizes varied depending on 
the size of the market being surveyed. 
For example, Birch/Scarborough con- 
tacted approximately eleven hundred 
households in a medium market and be- 
tween two and eight thousand in major 
metro markets. 

A wide range of reports were available 

FIGURE 6.5 
Diary log sheet This 
current sheet in- 
cludes a checkmark 
box for "at work," a 
feature not found in 
earlier log sheets. 
Courtesy Arbitron. 
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Quick questions 
1 What is your age? 4 years 

Do you 
from home? 

work away 

ó No Are you male 2 
or female? 

Male Female 
' 2 

3 Where do you live? 
City 

Yes 

If yes: How 
per week 
work away 
Check (4 

Less 
than 20 

1 

many hours 
do you usually 

from home? 
one 

30 or 
20 -29 more 

2 3 County 

State 

Zip 

Your opinion counts 
Use this space to tell us how you feel about radio Make any comments you 
like about stations, announcers or programs. 

FIGURE 6.6 
Diary holder demo- 
graphic information 
page and further in- 
structions. Courtesy 
Arbitron. 

to clients, including the Quarterly Sum- 
mary Report: estimates of listening by 
location, county by county, and other de- 
tailed audience information; Standard 
Market Report: audience analysis espe- 
cially designed for small market broad- 
casters; Capsule Market Report: listen- 
ing estimates in the nation's smallest ra- 
dio markets; Condensed Market Report: 
designed specifically for radio outlets in 
markets not provided with regular syn- 
dicated measurements and where cost 
was a key consideration; Monthly Trend 
Report: an ongoing picture of the listen- 
ing audience so that clients might ben- 
efit from current shifts in the 
marketplace; Prizm: lifestyle- oriented 
radio ratings book that defined radio au- 

diences by lifestyle characteristics in 
more than eighty-five markets; and 
BirchPlus: microcomputerized system 
(IBM -PC) ratings retrieval and analysis. 
Fees for Birch/Scarborough services were 
based upon market size. Birch provided 
subscribers with general product con- 
sumption and media usage data. 

Dozens of other research companies 
throughout the country provide broad- 
casters with a broad range of useful 
audience information. Many utilize ap- 
proaches similar to Arbitron (and for- 
merly Birch) to collect data, while others 
use different methods. "Southeast Me- 
dia Research offers four research meth- 
ods: focus groups, telephone studies, 
mail intercepts, and music tests," ex- 
plains Don Hagen, the company's pres- 
ident. Christopher Porter, associate 
director of Surrey Research, says that his 
company uses similar techniques. 

Meanwhile, audience researcher Dick 
Warner claims that the telephone recall 
method is the most commonly used and 
effective approach to radio audience sur- 
veying. "The twenty- four -hour telephone 
recall interview, in my estimation, yields 
the most reliable information. Not only 
that, it is quick and current -important 
factors in a rapidly moving and hyper - 
dynamic radio marketplace." 

QUALITATIVE AND 
QUANTITATIVE DATA 

Since their inception in the 1930s, rat- 
ings services primarily have provided 
broadcasters with information pertain- 
ing to the number of listeners of a cer- 
tain age and gender tuned to a station 
at a given time. It was on the basis of 
these quantitative data that stations 
chose a format and advertisers made a 
buy. 

Due to the explosive growth of the elec- 
tronic media in recent years, the audi- 
ence is presented with many more 
options, and the radio broadcaster, es- 
pecially in larger markets, must know 
more about his intended listeners in or- 
der to attract and retain them. Subse- 
quently, the need for more detailed 
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AVERAGE SHARE TRENDS 

The Trends section provides an indication of 
individual station performance and the 
relative standing among stations for periods 
prior to the most recent survey. The duration 
reported in this section may include as many 
as five discrete Arbitron survey rating 
periods, always including the most recent. 
Trends may not always reflect actual changes 
over time due to changes in methodology, sta- 
tion operations, etc. 

1 The estimates reported are average 
persons shares in the Metro Survey 

Area, by individual stations, on the basis of 
broad demographics in specific dayparts. 
A share is the percent of all listeners in a 
demographic group that are listening to a 
specific station. This percent is calculated by 
dividing the Average Quarter -Hour Persons to 
a station by the Average Quarter -Hour Per- 
sons to all stations. 

YOUR 
199 

OUR CITY 3 

2 Total listening (Metro Totals) in the 
market, expressed as a rating, is also 

reported. This is the sum of all reported 
stations' Average Quarter -Hour estimates 
plus those for stations not meeting Minimum 
Reporting Standards and unidentified 
listening. 

3 Reported dayparts are as 
follows: 

Monday- Sunday 6AM- Midnight 
Monday- Friday 6AM -10AM 
Monday- Friday 10AM -3PM 
Monday- Friday 3PM -7PM 
Monday- Friday 7PM -Midnight 

4 Reported demographics are as 
follows: 

Total Persons 12 + 
Men 18 + 
Women 18+ 
Teens 12 -17 

5 A " + " indicates station changed 
call letters. 

6 
A "* *" 

indicates station not 
reported for that survey. 

Average Share Trends - Metro Survey Area A4 
TOTAL PERSONS 12 

MONSUN 6:00AM -MID MON -FRI 6:00 AM -10:00 AM MON -FRI 1000 AM -3:00 PM 
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CALL 
LETTERS 
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FIGURE 6.7 
Arbitron estimates 
show where a sta- 
tion stands in its 
market. Courtesy 
Arbitron. 
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Average Quarter -Hour Listening Estimates 
SUNDAY 
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FIGURE 6.8 
Sample page from 
an Arbitron Radio 
Report Courtesy Ar- 
bitron. 

FOOtnote Symbols: (') means audience estimates Bd Usted for actual broadcast schedule. 
ARBITRON RATINGS 

information arose. In the 1990s in -depth 
research is available to broadcasters from 
numerous sources. In this age of highly 
fragmented audiences, advertisers and 
agencies alike have become less com- 
fortable with buying just numbers and 
look for audience qualities, notes Sur- 
rey's Christopher Porter. "The prolif- 
eration of stations has resulted in tre- 
mendous audience fragmentation. There 
are so many specialized formats out 
there, and many target the same piece 
of demographic pie. This predicament, 
if it can be called that, has made amply 

clear the need for qualitative, as well as 
quantitative, research. With so many 
stations doing approximately the same 
thing, differentiation is of paramount 
importance." 

Today a station shooting for a top spot 
in the ratings surveys must be con- 
cerned with more than simply the age 
and sex of its target audience. Compet- 
itive programming strategies are built 
around an understanding and appreci- 
ation of the lifestyles, values, and be- 
havior of those listeners sought by a 
station. 
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THE DEMOGRAPHIC "WEDGE "! 

1KLXK 

KOWO KJJO KQRK KTCZ KSrP WI.TE KQQL WCCII 
WLOL 

-12 27 43 50. 

Classic Hits 93.7 FM 

THE MUSIC OF A GENERATION 

WHAT WILL BE 93X'5 
DEMOGRAPHIC PROFILE? 

Once again, similar Formats in 

Tampa Bay, Milwaukee and 

Chicago indicate that 93X's 

mainstream AOR format will 

attract a core demo of 18.34 

year old adults, skewing 

approximately 60% male and 

40% female. 

aac 

70K 

60K 

5aK 

4aK 

30K 

WXTB TAMPA, FLA. 

59°. MALE 
41!. FEMALE 

14002 

K.... 
TEENS 18 24 25-34 44 45 -54 Age Demo 

WLZR MILWAUKEE, WI. 

NZ62% 
MAIE 
FEMALE 

5UK 

40K 

3O! 

mow 
Noon 

TEENS 1824 >5-ga Ts 44 45-54 

20EK 

244114 

2041K 

IA41K 

120K 

84111 

WWBZ CHICAGO, ILL 

577. MALE 
437-. FEMALE 

42000 

Hoorn 
TEENS 10-24 25-34 35-44 45-54 AR. 24 77 

1991 Fail ARO, Met Come, Mon -Sun ea-Mid 

"Indy's Apple" dishes up huge slices of 
all the key demographics. Take your pick: 

You can now buy the Indianapolis Market one station deepl WZPL gives you a huge, full spectrum audience from 12 -54. 
We call it the 'Apple D.mo:. WZPL delivers a resounding 19.5 in 12.54. 

WZPL 
21.1° 

1844 
Adults 

WZPL 
16.4 

18-49 
Adults 

WZPL 
11.2 

With the narrow 
formatting ti radio 
today, there are few 
honest -to- goodness 
mass appeal sta- 
tions left; stations 
whose popularity 
transcends every 
demographic and 
lifestyle group. 
Fortunately for the 
Indianapolis adver- 
tiser- WZPL is such 
a radio Motion. 

25-54 And an 
Adults incredible 47.6 

in teens! 

Thu Wornat., dented from ,vpyngfuad and prppnata,, W.A.. Iron. 1.11 930,0v,,, 6 AM to mdmghl, Monday through Sunday Meg,, 

FIGURE 6.9 
Radio station pro- 
motional pieces 
often reflect re- 
search and survey 
data provided by Ar- 
bitron and other re- 
search companies. 
Courtesy KLXK -FM, 
93X, and WZPL -FM. 
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AN ALLIANCE FOR GROWER 

THE MARKET 

RADIO ADVERTISING VS. OTHER MEDIA 

According to figures from Robert Coen, Senior Vice President, 
Director of Forecasting at McCann Erickson radio presently 
accounts for $8.8 billion in annual revenue. O( this $8.8 billion, 
$2.1 billion is attributed to "national" sales, while $6.7 billion is 
considered "local" sales. The combined total translates into ap- 
proximately 7% of the total $130 billion advertising marketplace. 

By contrast, television (broadcast and cable) accounts for $28.3 
billion in annual revenue, approximately 22% of the total mar- 
ketplace, print (newspaper and magazine) accounts for $40.5 
billion, or 31% of the market, direct mail accounts for $23.2 billion, 
or 18% of the market, and other media account for $29.6 billion 
or 23 %. 

TOTAL ADVERTISING BY MEDIA 
1990 PROJECTIONS BY McCANN -ERICKSON 

TOTAL DOLLARS IN MIWONS 

DIRECT MAIL 

RADIO 

TELEVISION 

PRINT (Newspapers & Magazines) 

4 _. 

AN ALLIANCE FOR GROWTH 

CONSUMER INFLUENCE VS. SHARE OF MARKET 

A look at each medium's average consumer influence time versus 
share of total advertising revenue shows a startling imbalance for 
radio in the total marketplace. Despite its 36% of consumer 
influence time, radio only has 7% of total advertising revenue. 

The other media consumer influence shares vs. share of total 
marketplace are significantly more in line. Television has a 49% 
consumer influence time, controlling 22% of the advertising mar- 
ketplace, Print (newspapers and magazines) has 15% consumer 
influence time, controlling 31% of the marketplace. 

50% 

40% 

30% 

20% 

10% 

0% 
RADIO 

SHARE OF TIME SPENT WITH MEDIA VS. 
SHARE OF TOTAL ADVERTISING DOLLARS 

TELEVISION NEWSPAPERS MAGAZINES 

Shen drime.pwn Aa.d"hwe RABB,,A, 0,4,, W.dn MRn 90'f 
Shand M.IAd+e4.4g OoAon fr. E,Mhwpro¡ecna.í IT99 

FIGURE 6.10 
The Interep Radio 
Store Research Di- 
vision conducts 
ongoing research 
designed to enhance 
radio's take of the 
national advertising 
budget Courtesy In- 
terep Radio Store. 

IN -HOUSE RESEARCH 
TECHNIQUES 

Research data provided by the major sur- 
vey companies can be costly. For this rea- 
son, and others, stations frequently 
conduct their own audience studies. Al- 
though stations seldom have the profes- 
sional wherewithal and expertise of the 
research companies, they can derive 
useful information through do -it -your- 
self, in -house telephone, face -to -face, and 
mail surveys. 

Telephone surveying is the most com- 
monly used method of deriving audience 
data on the station level. It generally is 
less costly than the other forms of in- 
house research, and sample selection is 
less complicated and not as prone to bias. 
It also is the most expedient method. 

There are, however, a few things that 
must be kept in mind when conducting 
call -out surveys. To begin with, not 
everyone has a phone and many num- 
bers are unlisted. People also are wary of 
phone interviews for fear that the ulti- 
mate objective of the caller is to sell 
something. The public is inundated by 
phone solicitors (both human and coln- 
puterized). Finally, extensive interviews 
are difficult to obtain over the phone. 
Five to ten minutes usually is the extent 
to which an interviewee will submit to 
questioning. Call -out interview semi- 
nars and instructional materials are 
available from a variety of sources, in- 
cluding the telephone company itself. 

The face -to -face or personal interview 
also is a popular research approach at 
stations, although the cost can be higher 
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than call -out, especially if a vast number 
of individuals are being surveyed in an 
auditorium setting. The primary advan- 
tages of the in- person interview are that 
questions can be more substantive and 
greater time can be spent with the re- 
spondees. Of course, more detailed in- 
terviews are time consuming and usually 
require refined interviewing skills, both 
of which can be cost factors. 

Mail surveys can be useful for a host 
of reasons. To begin with, they eliminate 
the need to hire and train interviewers. 
This alone can mean a great deal in terms 
of money and time. Since there are no 
interviewers involved, one source of po- 
tential bias also is eliminated. Perhaps 
most important is that individuals ques- 
tioned through the mail are somewhat 
more inclined toward candor since they 
enjoy greater anonymity. The major 
problem with the mail survey approach 
stems from the usual low rate of re- 
sponse. One in every five questionnaires 
mailed may actually find its way back to 
the station. The length of the question- 
naire must be kept relatively short, and 
the questions succinct and direct. Com- 
plex questions create resistance and may 
result in the survey being ignored or dis- 
carded. 

Large and major market outlets usu- 
ally employ someone to direct research 
and survey efforts. This person works 
closely with upper management and de- 
partment heads, especially the program 
director and sales manager. These two 
areas require data on which to base pro- 
gramming and marketing decisions. At 
smaller outlets, area directors generally 
are responsible for conducting surveys 
relevant to their department's needs. A 
case in point would be the PD who plans 
a phone survey during a special broad- 
cast to help ascertain whether it should 
become a permanent program offering. 
To accomplish this task, the program- 
mer enlists the aid of a secretary and two 
interns from a local college. Calls are 
made, and data are collected and ana- 
lyzed. 

The objective of a survey must be clear 
from the start, and the methodology used 
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to acquire data should be as uncompli- 
cated as possible. Do- it- yourself surveys 
are limited in nature, and overly ambi- 
tious goals and expectations are seldom 
realized. However, in -house research can 
produce valuable information that can 
give a station a competitive edge. Today, 
no radio station can operate in a de- 
tached way and expect to prosper. 

Every station has numerous sources 
of information available to it. Directories 
containing all manner of data, such as 
population statistics and demographics, 
manufacturing and retailing trends, and 
so on, are available at the public library, 

FIGURE 6.11 
The more a station 
knows about is au- 
dience, the more 
effectively it can 
program itself. Cour- 
tesy TAPSCAN. 
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MON - FRI 
3:OOPM -12:00 MID 

AQH 
PRS 
(00) 

AQH 
FRS 
RIG 

AQH 
PRS 
SHR 

CUME 
PRS 
100) 

Target Demographics 
WOMEN 25 -54 

SAT - SUN 
6:OOAM -12:00 MID 

AQH 
PRS 
1001 

AQH 
FRS 
RIO 

AQH 
PRS 
SHR 

CUME 
PRS 
1001 

WAAF-FM 24 .3 1.3 325 33 .4 1.7 302 23 .3 1.2 231 13 .2 1.1 225 20 .2 1.7 277 WAAF-FM 
WB(74-FM 105 1.3 5.6 1115 115 1.4 5.8 804 105 1.3 5.4 964 63 .8 5.4 604 73 .9 6.2 825 WBOJ-FM 
WBET 9 .1 .5 114 14 .2 .7 1t4 12 .1 .6 114 WBET 
WBOS-FM 91 1.1 4.8 840 88 1.1 4.4 737 86 1.1 4.4 626 78 1.0 6.6 578 48 .6 4.1 832 WBOS-FM 
WBLR-FM 27 .3 1.4 278 42 .5 2.1 278 18 .2 .9 229 20 .2 1.7 203 7 .1 .6 283 WBIR-FM 
WBZ 145 1.8 7.7 1061 205 2.5 10.3 1014 146 1.8 7.5 859 104 1.3 8.8 812 95 1.2 8.1 742 WBZ 
WCAP 

12 .1 1.0 232 WCAP 
WCAV-FM 19 19 19 19 WCAV-FM 
WCGY-FM 3 .2 59 3 .2 25 2 .1 34 3 .3 25 9 .1 .8 104 W1:YaY-FM 
WCRB-FM 49 .6 2.6 407 47 .6 2.4 286 51 .6 2.6 407 32 .4 2.7 208 14 .2 1.2 288 WCRB-FM 
WEEI 32 .4 1.7 433 41 .5 2.1 326 33 .4 1.7 376 20 .2 1.7 229 27 .3 2.3 274 WEEI 
WERS-FM 16 .2 .8 175 14 .2 .7 % 20 .2 1.0 113 11 .1 .9 136 3 .3 167 WERS-FM 
WESX+ 5 .1 .3 47 9 .1 .5 47 8 .1 .4 47 12 .1 1.0 112 MESA. 
WEZE 1 .1 62 3 .2 62 3 .2 62 WEZE 
WFNX-FM 34 .4 1.8 282 35 .4 1.8 258 34 .4 1.8 236 37 .5 3.1 208 7 .1 .6 115 WFNX-FM 
WGBH-FM 26 .3 1.4 351 40 .5 2.0 275 18 .2 .9 251 28 .3 2.4 271 28 .3 2.4 357 WGBH-FM MOH 59 .7 3.1 532 72 .9 3.6 455 77 .9 4.0 532 13 .2 1.1 145 110 1.4 9.4 776 WFOH 
WILD. 4 .2 61 5 .1 .3 61 5 .t .3 44 3 .3 61 7 .1 .6 93 WILD. 
WJIB-FM 65 .8 3.5 590 45 .6 2.3 515 73 .9 3.8 473 34 .4 2.9 405 94 1.2 8.0 461 WJIB-FM 
WLLH 9 .1 .5 62 4 .2 62 10 .1 .5 43 3 .3 44 WLLH MEx 1 .1 27 2 .1 27 1 .1 27 1 .1 27 2 .2 53 WMEX MUX-FM 59 .7 3.1 750 64 .8 3.2 609 60 .7 3.1 584 43 .5 3.7 640 52 .6 4.4 642 WMJX-FM 
MODS-FM 101 1.2 5.4 1288 84 1.0 4.2 935 107 1.3 5.5 %1 71 .9 6.0 913 55 .7 4.7 683 WODS-FM 
WPLM 1 .1 49 2 .1 49 2 .1 49 7 .1 .6 28 5 .1 .4 62 WPLM 
WPLM-FM 1 .1 76 1 .1 40 1 .1 76 WPLM-FM MEO 90 1.1 4.8 522 87 1.1 4.4 487 106 1.3 5.5 436 36 .4 3.1 280 64 .8 5.5 692 WRKO 
MtOL. 3 .2 61 5 .1 .3 61 5 .1 .4 61 19 .2 1.6 172 WROL« 
MRO6-FM 139 1.7 7.4 685 144 1.8 7.2 643 147 1.8 7.6 545 58 .7 4.9 373 75 .9 6.4 727 WRCR-FM 
WS91-FM 127 1.6 6.7 973 138 1.7 6.9 883 110 1.4 5.7 731 104 1.3 8.8 717 96 1.2 8.2 1056 WSSH-FM 
WVBF-FM 70 .9 3.7 482 80 1.0 4.0 442 73 .9 3.8 467 30 .4 2.5 247 31 .4 2.6 582 WVBF-FM 
WXKS 4 .2 17 3 .2 17 5 .1 .3 17 1 .1 17 WXKS 
WXKS-FM 198 2.4 10.5 1754 211 2.6 10.6 1523 212 2.6 10.9 1535 132 1.6 11.2 1133 111 1.4 9.5 1137 WXKS-FM 
WZLX-FM 68 .8 3.6 486 82 1.0 4.1 411 61 .8 3.1 486 45 .6 3.8 384 20 .2 1.7 281 WZLX-FM 
WIDl1-FM 203 2.5 10.8 1076 167 2.1 8.4 937 214 2.6 11.0 1002 111 1.4 9.4 843 23 .3 2.0 364 WZ0.!-FM 

M4JY-FM 3 .2 47 5 .1 .3 47 2 .1 47 4 .3 47 13 .2 1.1 85 WHJY-FM 
MO(W FM 

WOKQ-FM 
MPf2O-FM 3 .2 35 5 .1 .3 35 2 .1 35 4 .3 35 MX2O-FM 

PURR 1883 23.2 7583 1987 24.6 7309 1937 23.9 1239 1177 14:5 6640 1173 14.5 7222 PUR 

FIGURE 6.12 
Sample page from a 
Birch Radio Report 
Birch Radio went 
out of business in 
1991. Courtesy 
Birch Radio. 

E 

BIRCH RADIO 
COPYRIGHT 1988 BIRCH /SCARBOROUGH RESEARCH CORP. 

city hall, chamber of commerce, and var- 
ious business associations. The Ameri- 
can Marketing Association and American 
Research Foundation also possess infor- 
mation designed to guide stations with 
their in -house survey efforts. 

RESEARCH DEFICITS 

Although broadcasters refer deferen- 
tially to the ratings surveys as the "Book" 
or "Bible," the stats they contain are au- 
dience- listening "estimates," no more, 
and, hopefully, no less. Since their in- 
ception, research companies have been 

PAGE 70 

criticized for the methods they employ 
in collecting audience listening figures. 
The most prevalent complaint has had 
to do with the selection of samples. Crit- 
ics have charged that they invariably are 
limited and exclusionary. Questions have 
persisted as to whether those surveyed 
are truly representative of an area's total 
listenership. Can one percent of the ra- 
dio universe accurately reflect general 
listening habits? The research com- 
panies defend their tactics and have 
established a strong case for their meth- 
odology. 

In the 1970s ratings companies were 
criticized for neglecting minorities in 
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HOW TO USE PROFILES ON RADIO 

This report redefines radio listening audiences according to the 12 PRIZM Geo- Demographic 
Cluster Groups. The Cluster groups used in this report are: 

GROUP 

S1 

S2 

S3 

U1 

T1 

S4 

T2 

DEFINITION 

Educated, Affluent, Executives and Professionals in Elite Metro Suburbs. 

Pre and Post -Child Families and Singles in Upscale White -Collar Suburbs. 

Upper -Middle, Child- Raising Families in Outlying, Owner- Occupied Suburbs. 

Educated, White -Collar Singles and Ethnics in Upscale, Urban Areas. 

Educated, Young, Mobile Families in Exurban Suburbs and Boom Towns. 

Middle -Class, Post -Child Families in Aging Suburbs and Retirement Areas. 

Middle -Class, Child-Raising, Blue- Collar Families in Remote Suburbs and Towns. 

U2 Middle -Class Immigrants and Minorities in Dense Urban Row and High -Rise 
Areas. 

R1 Rural Towns and Villages Amidst Farms and Ranches Across Agrarian 
Mid -America. 

T3 

R2 

U3 Mixed Blacks, Hispanics and Immigrants in Aging Urban Row and Hi -Rise 
Areas. 

Mixed Gentry and Blue -Collar Labor in Lo -Mid Rustic Mill and Factory Towns. 

Mixed Whites, Blacks, Hispanics and Indians in Poor Rural Towns and Farms. 

their surveys. In efforts to rectify this de- 
ficiency, both Arbitron and Birch estab- 
lished special sampling procedures. The 
incidence of nontelephone households 
among Blacks and Hispanics tends to be 
higher. The survey companies also had 
to deal with the problem of measuring 
Spanish -speaking people. Arbitron found 
that using the personal -retrieval tech- 
nique significantly increased the re- 
sponse rate in the Spanish community, 
especially when bilingual interviewers 
were used. The personal- retrieval tech- 
nique did not work as well with Blacks, 
since it was difficult to recruit interview- 
ers to work in many of the sample areas. 
Thus, Arbitron used a telephone re- 
trieval procedure that involved call-backs 
to selected households over a seven -day 
period to document listening habits. In 

essence, the interviewer filled out the 
diaries for those being surveyed. In 1982, 
Arbitron implemented Differential Sur- 
vey Treatment (DST), a technique de- 
signed to increase the response rate 
among Blacks. The survey company pro- 
vides incentives over the customary fifty 
cents to a dollar to certain Black house- 
holds. Up to five dollars is paid to some 
respondents. DST employs follow -up calls 
to retrieve diaries. 

Birch/Scarborough Research em- 
ployed special sampling procedures and 
bilingual interviewers to collect data from 
the Hispanic population. According to 
the company, its samples yielded a high 
response rate among Blacks. Thus Birch 
did not use other special sampling con- 
trols. Ethnic listening reports contain- 
ing average quarter -hour and cume 

FIGURE 6.13 
Prior to its cessa- 
tion of services in 
December 1991, 
Birch /Scarborough 
provided highly fo- 
cused demographic 
data. One of its in- 
novations was its 
twelve PRIZM Geo- 
demographic Cluster 
Groups. Courtesy 
Birch /Scarborough. 
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FIGURE 6.14 
Call -out music re- 
search helps a sta- 
tion determine what 
and what not to pro- 
gram. In this exam- 
ple, callers were 
played bits of songs 
over the phone and 
asked to rank them. 
Courtesy Balon As- 
sociates. 

'HATE IT' - TOP 50 

RESPONSES 

MICKEY - TONI BASIL 24 

GUITAR MAN - ELVIS PRESLEY 19 

I'LL TUMBLE FOR YA - CULTURE CLUB 18 

UNDERCOVER OF THE NIGHT - ROLLING STONES 14 

RIO - DURAN DURAN 13 

LITTLE RED CORVETTE - PRINCE 13 

PLAY THAT FUNKY MUSIC - WILD CHERRY 12 

PLEASE COME TO BOSTON - DAVE LOGGINS 12 

AFTER THE LAVING - ENGELBERT HUMPERDINCK 12 

COME ON EILEEN - DEXY'S MIDNIGHT RUNNERS 12 

A WOMAN NEEDS LOVE - RAY PARKER 12 

THE TIDE IS HIGH - BLONDIE 11 

I WRITE THE SONGS - BARRY MANILOW 11 

CARS - GARY NUMAN 11 

CRUMBLIN' DOWN - JOHN COUGAR 11 

ANY DAY NOW - "RONNIE MILSAP 11 

SUDDENLY LAST SUMMER - MOTELS 11 

NIGHT FEVER - BEE GEES 10 

JACK AND DIANE - JOHN COUGAR 10 

SQUEEZE BOX - THE WHO 10 

HELLO MY LOVER - ERNIE KADOE 10 

MORNING TRAIN - SHEENA EASTON 10 

MINUTE BY MINUTE - DOOBIE BROTHERS 10 

YOU MAKE MY DREAMS COME TRUE - HALL AND OATES 10 

THE ONE THAT YOU LOVE - AIR SUPPLY 10 

FUNKY TOWN - LIPPS, INC. 10 

ANOTHER ONE BITES THE DUST - QUEEN 10 

EMOTIONAL RESCUE - ROLLING STONES 10 

DR. HECKYL AND MR. JIVE - MEN AT WORK 10 

POISON ARROW - ABC 10 

WE TOO - LITTLE RIVER BAND 10 

ONE THING LEADS TO ANOTHER - FIXX 9 

KEY LARGO - BERTIE HIGGINS 9 

LOVIN' YOU - MINNIE RIPERTON 9 

WHAT ARE WE DOING IN LOVE - DOTTIE WEST AND KENNY ROGERS 9 

TRY AGAIN - CHAMPAGNE 9 

PHYSICAL - OLIVIA NEWTON -JOHN 9 

TELL IT LIKE IT IS - AARON NEVILLE 8 

YOU DON'T MESS AROUND WITH JIM - JIM CROCE 8 

I CAN'T GO FOR THAT - HALL AND OATES 8 

TOO MUCH HEAVEN - BEE GEES 8 

'65 LOVE AFFAIR - PAUL DAVIS 8 

SOMEWHERE DOWN THE ROAD - BARRY MANILOW 8 

PRIVATE EYES - HALL AND OATES 8 

IT'S RAINING - IRMA THOMAS 8 

SLAW HAND - POINTER SISTERS 8 

I LOVE THE NIGHT LIFE - ALICIA BRIDGES 8 

SOLITARY MAN - NEIL DIAMOND 8 

YOU NEEDED ME - ANNE MURRAY 8 

LOVE TAKES TIME - ORLEANS 8 
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estimates for Hispanics, Blacks, and 
others were available from the company 
in a format similar to that of its Capsule 
Market Report. 

Both survey companies employed ad- 
ditional procedures to survey other non - 
telephone households, especially in 
markets that have a large student or 
transient population. In the late 1970s, 
a Boston station targeting young people 
complained that Arbitron failed to ac- 
knowledge the existence of over two 
hundred thousand college students who 
did not have personal phone listings. The 
station, which was rated among the top 
five in the market at the time, contended 
that a comprehensive survey of the city's 
listening audience would bear out the 
fact that they were, in fact, number one. 

Similar complaints of skewed or in- 
conclusive surveys persist today, but the 
procedures and methods used by the 
major radio audience research compa- 
nies, although far from perfect, are more 
effective than ever. Christopher Porter 
says the greatest misconception about 
research data is that they are absolutes 
etched in granite. "The greatest fallacy 
is that research findings are gospel. This 
goes not only for the quantitative studies 
but for focus groups as well. Regardless 
of the methodology, any findings should 
be used as a `gut adjuster,' rather than 
a 'gut replacer.' Sampling error is often 
ignored in a quantitative study, even in 
an Arbitron report. When we report that 
25 percent of a sample feels some way 
about something, or when a station with 
a 4.1 beats one with a 3.8 in a book, most 
station managers and PDs take all these 
statistics at face value." 

Rip Ridgeway, former vice president of 
Arbitron Ratings, believes that stations 
place too much emphasis on survey re- 
sults. "I think that station hierarchy puts 
too much credence on the ratings esti- 
mates. They're an indicator, a sort of re- 
port card on a station's performance. 
They're not the absolute end all. To jump 
at the next numbers and make sweeping 
changes based on them generally is a big 
mistake." 
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INTRODUCTION 

Every year at Benchmark, we mail out 7-day listening diaries so we can learn more about the 

overall process. This summer, we mailed out diaries and then actually called those who returned 

diaries and set up interviews with them. We exposed them to some of the leading position lines 

and diary manipulators in the business today. 

The results of these interviews, along with our own professional judgements, are presented in 

this report. Depending on your perspective, the results may surprise and even shock you. But 

the listeners, in their own inarticulate fashion, are making a point. And they're saying that they 

don't understand it when we speak in radio jargon to them, or when we use hackneyed, tired, 

old positioning cliches. They understand when we speak to them in their language, using their 

terms, and reinforcing the station's benefits that they perceive. 

We have spent the last year refining techniques that enable stations to talk to listeners in a 

productive fashion; i.e., so they'll remember they listened to your station. The basis for this 

is our Benchmark Perceptual/Strategic Study. Please call me or Marjorie Myers- Drasnin at 1- 

800- 274 -5164 so that we can discuss a plan to help you achieve a maximum level of 

communication with your listener. 

Rob Balon, CEO 
The Benchmark Company 
Austin, Texas 

Station manager Lorna Ozman con- 
curs with both Porter and Ridgeway and 
warns that research should help direct 
rather than dictate what a station does. 
"I use research, rather than letting it use 
me. The thing to remember is that no 
methodology is without a significant 
margin of error. To treat the results of a 
survey as gospel is dangerous. I rely on 
research to provide me with the black 
and white answers and depend on myself 
to make determinations on the gray 
areas. Research never provided a radio 
station with the glitter to make it spar- 
kle." 

Richard Bremkamp of KGLD/WKBQ 
also expresses concern over what he per- 

FIGURE 6.15 
An introductory 
statement in a re- 
port prepared by 
Rob Balon for The 
Benchmark Com- 
pany that contains 
findings stemming 
from research about 
the way radio sta- 
tions position them- 
selves. Courtesy The 
Benchmark Com- 
pany. 
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FIGURE 6.16 
Services available 
from one research 
company. Courtesy 
The Benchmark 
Company. 

FIGURE 6.17 
The electronic mu- 
sic testing graph 
shows where listen- 
ing drops off. In this 
test the preferences 
of Adult Contempo- 
rary and Easy Lis- 
tening listeners 
were gauged as cer- 
tain tunes were 
played. Courtesy 
FMR Associates. 

positioning, music (andlor information image The Marketing Effectivenes Test (MET) in a 

and outside marketing. From the results of Confrontation Analysis allows you to tat 
station's study, we develop detailed audience receptiveness to new and alternative your 

strategies to put this research into action. marketing tactics, advertising creative and 
The tactical MET 

TIE INABaBB 

The Benchmark 
perceptual study 
ducted from our 
center in Austin. 
in every competitive 
mended at six month 
and highly volatile, 
lions. A benchmark 
to reconstruct radio 
recall situation (such 

Birch interview). 
unaided recall, the 
receive detailed descriptions 
(and competitors') 
strategic recommendations 
benchmark opportunities. 
constraints keep 
research. Benchmark 
which allows these 
revenue for your 
research investment 
additional revenue 

The Marketing Effectiveness 
part of The Benchmark 
listener understanding 

Study 
of 
international 

This is 

intervals 
changing, 

is 

listening 
as 

The 
higher 

benchmarks 

you from 
has 

studies 
station. 

center. 

STUDY"' 

is a 

your 

essential 
market 

anything 

an 
higher 

investing 
devised 

This 
and 

Study. 
of your 

positioning niches. ensures 

FORMAT PREFERENCE sums that you are effectively communicating with 
the 

Format 

diarykeeper. 

Format Preference Studies actually use a 

variety of methods depending on the market 
situation. The goals are to identify a potentially MEQUOICT 

niche in the market, to design a 

M TEST" C product for that niche that serves the listener's 
custom telephone needs and to create a marketing plan that will 
marketplace con - establish and nurture the new format. In Available in the form of call -out research and 

interviewing testing for a music niche, we use a system of auditorium testing, the Frequency Based Music 
once per year playing actual audio music mines down the phone Test is a proven technique which effectively 

and is recom- tine instead of relying on verbal descriptions of measures burnout as well as answering the 
for new formats 

the artists. question of how often listeners really want to 
competitive situa- hear a record. As with all Benchmark research 

a listener uses services, all the work is done in -house with no 
in an unaided TIN: CONIROIRAiION "farming out." From recruiting to data pro- 

Arbtron diary or 
ANALYSIS" 

w. casing, we deliver you a professional, high 
the level of ANALYSIS Evalualiontlectical quality music report. 

the ratings. You 
of your station's Confrontation Analysis is an auditorium re- 

as well as 
search technique which has replaced focus 

for maximizing groups as the primary method of gathering CUSTOM RESEARCH 
Don't let budget 

rwluahor information. It takes its name from the CUSTOM 

in needed 
process in which listeners "confront" taped AIM CONSULTATION 

an innovation 
audio and video segments of programming and 

to generate direct advertising. This "confrontation" triggers With over ten years of radio research exper- 

n -end evaluative responses that would be ience, The Benchmark Company will design 
can cover your 

even become an impossible to obtain in a telephone survey. Yet, custom research to fit your exact needs. From 
unlike focus groups, Confrontation Analysis agency /advertiser studies to vulnerability 
eliminates bias of group interaction, moderator testing and advertising pre -tests, The Bench- 

Test ( MET) is a bias and solves the problem of small sample size. mark Company has the experience to help you 

This examines You receive reliable evaluations on the effec- solve problems and take advantage of oppor- 

station's handle, tiveness of various tactical approaches. tunities. 
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FIGURE 6.18 
The electronic mu- 
sic testing graph 
shows audience re- 
action to specific 
songs. Even the ID 
is tested. Courtesy 
FMR Associates. 

FIGURE 6.19 
Research firms pro- 
vide stations with 
in -depth data regard- 
ing audience percep- 
tions. Courtesy FMR 
Associates. 

ELEMENT 

Oldies Morning Show Example 2 

AVERAGE 
TIME -POINT SCORE DESCRIPTION TIME 

Total Reg Occas Non 
1. Station I.D. :00- :08 3.0 3.0 3.0 3.0 
2. Sonq :08- :32 3.4 3.6 3.4 3.2 
3. Station I.D. /Time /Weather /Song Intro :32- :42 3.5 3.7 3.6 3.4 
4. Sonq :42- :58 3.5 3.8 3.6 3.3 
5. Station I.D. /Song Intro :58 -1:10 3.5 3.7 3.4 3.4 
6. Sonq 1:10 -1:28 3.5 4.0 3.2 3.3 
7. Time /Song I.D. 1:28 -1:36 3.5 4.0 3.4 3.2 
8. Spot 1:36 -1:54 3.2 3.6 3.1 2.8 
9. Calendar of Events 1:54 -3:00 2.8 2.7 2.8 2.7 
10. Commercials 3:00 -3:16 2.3 2.4 2.2 2.3 
11. Time /Station I.D. 3:16 -3:24 2.6 2.6 2.5 2.7 
12. Traffic Report /Station I.D. 3:24 -3:38 3.2 3.1 3.3 3.3 
13. Sonq 3:38 -4:10 3.6 4.1 3.4 3.5 
14. Station I.D. /Contest 4:10 -4:26 3.6 4.0 3.4 3.4 
15. Sonq 4:26 -4:48 3.4 4.0 3.3 3.1 
16. Station I.D. /Time 4:48 -5:04 3.9 4.0 3.8 3.9 
17. Song 5:04 -5:22 4.2 4.3 4.0 4.2 

TOTAL SEGMENT AVERAGE 3.4 3.6 3.4 3.3 

Key: Guideline: 
5 - Most Positive (Listen Closely) 3.7 or better High- testing 
4 - Enjoy 3.3 - 3.6 Mid -to -High 
3 - Neutral (Continue Listening) 3.0 - 3.2 Listenable 
2 - Dislike (Turn Down / °Mentally" Tune -out) 2.6 - 2.9 Low -Testing 
1 - Most Negative (Turn- Off /Switch Station) 2.5 or below Negative- Testing 
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FIGURE 6.20 
Some broadcasters 
contend that there 
are inherent falla- 
cies in across -the- 
board GRP /CPP buy- 
ing by agencies. 
RAB publishes this 
report to caution 
against the pitfalls 
of the buying formu- 
las. Courtesy RAB. 

ceives as an almost obsessive emphasis 
on survey statistics. "The concern for 
numbers gets out of hand. There are 
some really good -sounding stations out 
there that don't do good book, but the 
money is in the numbers. Kurt Vonne- 
gut talks about the Universal Will to Be- 
come in his books. In radio that can be 
expanded to the Universal Will to Become 
Number One. This is good if it means 
the best, but that's not always what it 
means today." 

The proliferation of survey services has 
drawn criticism from broadcasters who 
feel that they are being oversurveyed and 
overresearched. When Arbitron intro- 
duced its computerized monthly ratings 
service (Arbitrends), the chairman of its 
own radio advisory council opposed the 
venture on the grounds that it would 
cause more confusion and create more 
work for broadcasters. He further con- 
tended that the monthly service would 
encourage short -term buying by adver- 
tisers. Similar criticism was lodged 
against Birch/Scarborough's own com- 
puterized service, BirchPlus. However, 
both services experienced steady growth. 

HOW AGENCIES BUY RADIO 

The primacy of numbers perhaps is best 
illustrated through a discussion of how 

AVOID RADIO 

PLANNING ERRORS 

BEWARE OF: 

THE GRP TRAP 

THE CPP MYTH 

advertising agencies place money on ra- 
dio stations. It is the media buyer's job 
to effectively and efficiently invest the ad- 
vertiser's money, in other words, to reach 
the most listeners with the budget allot- 
ted for radio use. 

According to media buyer Lynne Price, 
the most commonly employed method 
determines the cost per point (CPP) on 
a given station. Lynne explains the pro- 
cedure: "A media buyer is given a budget 
and a gross rating point (GRP) goal. Our 
job is to buy to our GRP goal, without 
going over budget, against a predeter- 
mined target audience, i.e. , adults 
twenty -five to fifty -four, teens, men eigh- 
teen to thirty -four, etc. Our CPP is de- 
rived by taking the total budget and 
dividing by the GRP goal, or total num- 
ber of rating points we would like to 
amass against our target audience. Now, 
using the CPP as a guideline, we take 
the cost per spot on a given station, and 
divide by the rating it has to see how 
close to the total CPP the station is. 
This is where the negotiation comes 
in. If the station is way off, you can 
threaten not to place advertising until 
they come closer to what you want to 
spend." 

The other method used to justify sta- 
tion buys is cost per thousand (CPM). 
Using this technique, the buyer deter- 
mines the cost of reaching a thousand 
people at a given station. The CPM of one 
station is then compared with that of 
another's to ascertain efficiency. In or- 
der to find out a station's CPM, the buyer 
must know the station's average quarter - 
hour audience (AQH Persons) estimate 
in the daypart targeted and the cost of a 
commercial during that time frame. The 
computation below will provide the sta- 
tion's CPM: 

$30 for 60 seconds = $1.20 CPM 
25 (000) AQH 

By dividing the number of people 
reached into the cost of the commercial, 
the cost per thousand is deduced. Thus, 
the lower the CPM, the more efficient the 
buy. Of course, this assumes that the 
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station selected delivers the target au- 
dience sought. Again, this is the respon- 
sibility of the individual buying media 
for an agency. It should be apparent by 
now that many things are taken into 
consideration before airtime is pur- 
chased. 

CAREERS IN RESEARCH 

The number of media research compa- 
nies has grown rapidly since the late 
1960s. Today over 150 research houses 
nationwide offer audience measurement 
and survey data to the electronic media 
and allied fields. Job opportunities in re- 
search have increased proportionately. 
Persons wanting to work in the research 
area need sound educational back- 
grounds, says Surrey's Porter. "College 
is essential. An individual attempting to 
enter the field today without formal 
training is at a serious disadvantage. In 
fact, a master's degree is a good idea." 
Dr. Rob Balon, president of Balon and 
Associates, agrees with Porter. "Enter- 
ing the research field today requires sub- 
stantial preparation. College research 
courses are where to start." 

Researcher Ed Noonan is of the same 
opinion. "It is a very competitive and de- 
manding profession. Formal training is 
very important. I'd advise anyone plan- 
ning a career in broadcast research to 
get a degree in communications or some 
related field and heavy -up on courses in 
research methodology and analysis, sta- 
tistics, marketing, and computers. Cer- 
tain business courses are very useful, 
too." 

To Don Hagen of Southeast Media Re- 
search a strong knowledge of media is a 
key criterion when hiring. "One of the 
things that I look for in a job candidate 
is a college background in electronic me- 
dia. That's the starting point. You have 
to know more today than ever before. Au- 
dience research has become a complex 
science." 

As might be expected, research direc- 
tors also place considerable value on ex- 
perience. "The job prospect who offers 
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some experience in the research area, as 
well as a diploma, is particularly attrac- 
tive," notes researcher Dick Warner. Ed 
Noonan concurs. "Actual experience in 
the field, even if it is gained in a summer 
or part -time job, is a big plus." Chris- 
topher Porter advises aspiring research- 
ers to work in radio to get a firsthand 
feel for the medium. "A hands -on knowl- 
edge of the broadcast industry is invalu- 
able, if not vital, in this profession." 

In the category of personal attributes, 
Dick Warner puts inquisitiveness at the 
top of the list. "An inquiring mind is es- 
sential. The job of the researcher is to 
find and collect facts and information. 
Curiosity is basic to the researcher's per- 
sonality." Don Hagen adds objectivity and 
perceptiveness to the list, while Dwight 
Douglas of Burkhart/Douglas and As- 
sociates emphasizes interactive skills. 
"People skills are essential, since selling 
and servicing research clients are as im- 
portant as the research itself." 

While not everyone is suited for a ca- 
reer in audience research, those who are 
find the work intellectually stimulating 
and financially rewarding. 

THE FUTURE OF RESEARCH IN 
RADIO 

Most experts agree that the role of re- 
search in radio will continue to grow. 
They base their predictions on the ever - 
increasing fragmentation of the listen- 
ing audience, which makes the job of tar- 
geting and positioning a more complex 
one. "The field of broadcast research has 
grown considerably in the last decade, 
and there is every reason to suspect that 
the growth will continue. As demo- 
graphic targets and formats splinter, 
there will be an increasingly greater need 
to know. Much of the gut feel that has 
propelled radio programming will give 
way to objective research that is based 
on a plan," contends Dwight Douglas. 

Christopher Porter sees the prolifera- 
tion of radio frequencies as creating a 
greater demand for research. "With the 
inevitability of many more frequencies 
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crowding already overcrowded markets, 
the need to stay abreast of market de- 
velopments is critical. Yes, the role of re- 
search will grow proportionately." 

While the role of research in the pro- 
gramming of large market stations is 
significant, the expense involved will 
continue to limit many smaller stations 
to in -house nìethods, claims Ed Noonan. 
"Professional research services can be 
very costly. This will keep research to a 
minimum in lesser markets, although 
there will be more movement there than 
in the past. Call-out research will con- 
tinue to be a mainstay for the small sta- 
tion." 

"Cost- effective ways to perform and 
utilize sophisticated psychographic data 
have made the computer standard 
equipment at most stations, small and 
large alike. Research is becoming a way 
of life everywhere, and computers are an 
integral part of the information age. 
Computers will encourage more do -it- 
yourself research at stations, as well," 
contends WGAO station manager Vic Mi- 
chaels. 

Dick Warner contends that technolog- 
ical advances also will improve the na- 
ture and quality of research. "We'll see 
more improvement in methodology and 
a greater diversity of applicable data as 
the result of high -tech innovations. I 

think the field of research will take a 
quantum leap in the 1990s. It has in the 
1970s and 1980s, but the size of the leap 
will be greater in the last decade of this 
century." 

Today it is common for stations to 
budget 5 to 10 percent of their annual 
income to research, and it is probable 
that this figure will increase, says Chris- 
topher Porter. "As it evolves, it is likely 
that the marketplace will demand that 
more funds be allocated for research pur- 
poses. Research may not guarantee suc- 
cess, but it's not getting any easier to be 
successful without it." 

Research has been a part of radio 
broadcasting since its modest begin- 
nings in the 1920s, and it appears that 
it will play an even greater role in the 

operations of stations as the next cen- 
tury unfolds. 

CHAPTER HIGHLIGHTS 

1. Beginning in the late 1920s sur- 
veys were conducted to determine the 
most popular stations and programs with 
various audience groupings. Early sur- 
veys (and their methods) included C.E. 
Hooper, Inc. (telephone), Cooperative 
Analysis of Broadcasting (telephone), and 
The Pulse (in- person). In 1968 Radio's 
All Dimension Audience Research (tele- 
phone to six thousand households) be- 
gan to provide information for networks. 
The current leader among local market 
audience surveys is Arbitron (week -long 
diary). 

2. In 1963 the Broadcast Rating 
Council was established to monitor, au- 
dit, and accredit ratings companies. In 
1982 it was renamed the Electronic Me- 
dia Planning Council to reflect its in- 
volvement with cable television ratings. 

3. Arbitron measures listenership in 
the Metro Survey Area (MSA), the city or 
urban center, and the Total Survey Area 
(TSA), the surrounding communities. 

4. A station's primary listening lo- 
cations are called Areas of Dominant In- 
fluence (ADI). 

5. The Arbitron daily diary logs time 
tuned to a station; station call letters or 
program name; whether AM or FM; where 
listening occurred; and the listener's age, 
sex, and area of residence. 

6. From the late 1970s to the early 
1990s, Birch/Scarborough gathered data 
by calling equal numbers of male and 
female listeners aged 12 and over. Clients 
were offered 7 different report formats, 
including a computerized data retrieval 
system. The company went out of busi- 
ness on December 31, 1991. 

7. With today's highly fragmented 
audiences, advertisers and agencies are 
less comfortable buying just ratings 
numbers and look for audience quali- 
ties. Programmers must consider, not 
only the age and sex of the target audi- 
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ence, but also their lifestyles, values, and 
behavior. 

8. Station in -house surveys utilize 
telephone, face -to -face, and mail meth- 
ods. 

9. In response to complaints about 
"missed" audiences, the major survey 
companies adjusted their survey tech- 
niques to assure inclusion of minorities 
and nontelephone households. Today's 
survey results are more accurate. 

10. Ratings data should only direct, 
not dictate, what a station does. 

11. Media buyers for agencies use sta- 
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tion ratings to determine the most cost - 
effective buy for their clients. Two meth- 
ods they use are the cost per rating point 
(CPP) and the cost per thousand (CPM). 

12. Although the significant increase 
in the number of broadcast research 
companies (over 150 nationwide) has 
created a growing job market, a college 
education is necessary. Courses in com- 
munications, research methods, sta- 
tistics, marketing, computers, and busi- 
ness are useful. Beneficial personal traits 
include inquisitiveness, objectivity, per- 
ceptiveness, and interpersonal skills. 
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APPENDIX 6A: RAB'S GLOSSARY OF RESEARCH TERMS 

RADIO 
RESEARCH 
GLOSSARY 
RAB Guide To Key Terms And Formulas 

A wealth of terminology has come to describe the many dimensions of 
Radio audience research. As new buying and planning techniques are 
developed, new terms are added to the vocabulary and even established 
terms take on new meanings. Tb help you understand and use today's 
language of Radio audience research, RAB has prepared this brief guide. 
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APPENDIX 6A continued 

AUDIENCE RESEARCH TERMS 
AVERAGE QUARTER -HOUR AUDIENCE (AQH PERSONS) 

An average of the number of people listening for at least five minutes in each quarter -hour over a specified 
period of time. In modern Radio average quarter -hour measurement should be considered a measure of 
Total Time Spent Listening (see below). 

AVERAGE QUARTER -HOUR RATING (AQH RATING) 

Average Quarter -Hour Audience expressed as a percentage of the population being measured.' 

AQH PERSONS ± POPULATION = AQH RATING 

SHARE OF AUDIENCE (SHARE) 

The percentage of those listening to Radio in the AQH that are listening to a particular station. 

AQH PERSONS / ONE STATION - AQH PERSONS / RADIO = SHARE 

Because the AQH actually reflects Total Time Spent Listening. Share Of Audience is the share of Total Time 
Spent Listening to Radio. 

CUMULATIVE AUDIENCE (CUME PERSONS) 

Also called Unduplicated Audience, it is the number of different people listening for at least five minutes during 
a specified period of time. Cume Audience is the potential group that can be exposed to advertising on a radio 
station. Just as readership is the potential exposure group for a magazine or newspaper. 

CUMULATIVE RATING (CUME RATING) 

Cumulative Audience expressed as a percentage of the population being measured.' 

CUME PERSONS ± POPULATION = CUME RATING 

TOTAL TIME SPENT LISTENING (TTSL) 

The number of quarter -hours of listening to Radio or to a station by the population group being measured. 

AQH PERSONS x QUARTER -HOURS IN TIME PERIOD = TTSL (IN QUARTER HOURS) 

AVERAGE TIME SPENT LISTENING (TSL) 

The time spent listening by the average person who listens to Radio or to a station. 

TTSL _ CUME PERSONS = TSL 

Average Time Spent Listening is an indicator of audience availability to advertising messages. The more 
time spent listening, the greater opportunity for exposure and ability to develop frequency. 

AUDIENCE TURNOVER (T /O) 

The number of times the Average Quarter -Hour Audience is replaced by new listeners in a specified period of 
time. Audience Turnover is also the number of announcements required to reach approximately 50% of the 
station's Cumulative Audience in the time period. 

CUME PERSONS _ AQH PERSONS = T/O 

The population being measured can be all people or any demographic group. 
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APPENDIX 6A continued 

SCHEDULE MEASUREMENT TERMS 

REACH 

The number of different people who are exposed to a schedule of announcements. i.e.. those listening during a 

quarter -hour when announcements are aired. 

Reach can also be expressed as a Rating (percentage of the population being measured): 

PERSONS REACHED ± POPULATION = REACH RATING 

GROSS IMPRESSIONS 

The total number of exposures to a schedule of announcements. Not a measure of the number of different 

people exposed to a commercial. 

AQH PERSONS x NUMBER OF ANNOUNCEMENTS = GROSS IMPRESSIONS 

FREQUENCY 

The average number of times the audience reached by an advertising schedule (those listening during a 

quarter -hour when an announcement is aired) is exposed to a commercial. 

GROSS IMPRESSIONS _ REACH = FREQUENCY 

GROSS RATING POINTS (GRPs) 

Gross Impressions expressed as a percentage of the population being measured.' One Rating Point equals one 

percent of the population. 

GROSS IMPRESSIONS _ POPULATION = GRPs 

It can also be derived by combining AQH Ratings: 

AQH RATING x NUMBER OF ANNOUNCEMENTS = GRPs 

COST PER THOUSAND (CPM) 

The basic term to express Radio's unit cost. It establishes 1000 as the basic unit for comparing Radio values. 

Most frequently used to compare the cost of 1000 Gross Impressions on different stations. it can also be used 

to compare the cost of reaching 1000 people. 

SCHEDULE COST 

GROSS IMPRESSIONS (IN THOUSANDS) 

= CPM 

COST PER RATING POINT (CPP) 

An expression of Radio's unit cost using a Rating Point. which is one percent of the population being 

measured'. Cost Per Rating Point is often used for planning Radio in conjunction with GRPs. 

SCHEDULE COST 

GROSS RATING POINTS 

The population being measured can be all people or any demographic group. 

= CPP 
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APPENDIX 6A continued 

REACH /FREQUENCY EVALUATIONS 

REACH /FREQUENCY FORMULAS 

There are three factors in any Reach /Frequency formula: 1) Reach, 2) Frequency and 3) GRPs. Their 
relationship is expressed in these formulas. with any two factors predicting the third: 

REACH x FREQUENCY = GRPs 
GRPs ± FREQUENCY = REACH 
GRPs _ REACH = FREQUENCY 

For example. if 100 GRPs are purchased and the advertiser has determined a 4 Frequency is necessary. 
the Reach will be 25. These formulas make Radio planning extremely flexible. 

EFFECTIVE FREQUENCY 

The minimum level of frequency- number of exposures- determined to be effective in achieving the goals of 
an advertising campaign (e.g., awareness, recall, sales, etc.). This level will vary with individual products or 
services and the marketing objectives of the campaign. 

FREQUENCY DISTRIBUTION 

A tabulation separating those reached by a schedule. according to their minimum levels of exposure: 2 or more 
times. 3 or more times. 4 or more times. etc. 

EFFECTIVE REACH 

The number of people reached by a schedule at the pre -determined level of Effective Frequency. 

EFFECTIVE RATING POINTS (ERPs) 

Effective Reach expressed as a percentage of the population being measured.' 

EFFECTIVE REACH - POPULATION = ERPs 

The population being measured can be all people or any demographic group. 

For further information please contact RAB Research. 

RAB 
Radio Advertising Bureau, Inc. 

485 Lexington Avenue. New York, N.Y. 10017 (212) 599 -6666 
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APPENDIX 6B: ARBITRON'S GLOSSARY OF RESEARCH TERMS 

XII. GLOSSARY OF TERMS 

ADVANCE RATINGS /An Arbitron Ratings Radio 
Special Service's service that provides a client, 
via telephone, with selected estimates which 
will appear in his market report (RMR) as soon 
as the report has been approved for printing. 

AGE/SER POPULATIONS/Estimates of popula- 
tion, broken out by various age /sex groups 
within a county. 

AM -FM TOTAL/A figure shown in market 
reports for AM -FM affiliates in time periods 
when they are simulcast. 
ARBITRENDS /An Arbitron Ratings service, 
introduced in 1984 and available through 
Radio Special Services. Delivers averages of 
tabulated Radio audience listening estimates 
directly to clients' microcomputers in two 
types of reports: (1) Rolling Average Report, 
containing averages of listening estimates 
from three consecutive Arbitron Radio survey 
months; and (2) Quarterly Report, containing 
estimates from a three -month Arbitron survey. 

ARBITRON INFORMATION ON DEMAND 
( AID)/An Arbitron Ratings Radio Special 
Services information service for direct access 
clients (via terminals) and indirect access 
clients (via AID division of Radio Special Ser- 
vices Department). Provides audience estimates 
and Reach and Frequency information, based 
on the same diaries that are used in the pro- 
cessing of the Radio Market Reports (RMRs). 

ARBITRON SURVEY WEER NUMBER/All fifty-two 
weeks in a year are assigned a number from 
01-53 consecutively, beginning with the week in 
which January 1 falls. Appears on the diary label 
and serves as a quality check to ensure that a 
diary is placed in the correct week of a survey. 

AREA OF DOMINANT INFLUENCE (ADI)/An 
exclusive geographic area, defined by Arbitron 
Television, consisting of sampling units in 
which the home -market television stations 
receive a preponderance of viewing. Every 
county in the United States (excluding Alaska 
and Hawaii) is allocated exclusively to one ADI. 

A -SALE TAPE/An Arbitron Ratings Radio Special 
Services data tape of ADI estimates for one or 
more of the top fifty ADI markets available to 
agency and station clients that subscribe to the 
RMRs. Also known as "ASL" or "ADI" tape. 

ASCRIPTION /A statistical technique that allo- 
cates radio listening proportionate to each 
conflicting station's diaries as calculated on a 
county basis using up to four surveys' TALO 
from the previous year, excluding the most 
recently completed survey for those markets 
with back -to -back surveys. Diary credit is 
randomly assigned automatically to a station 
based on its share of total diaries in the county. 

AUDIENCE/A group of households, or a group 
of individuals, that are counted in a radio 
audience according to any one of several 
alternative criteria. 

AVERAGE QUARTER-HOUR PERSONS/The 
estimated number of persons who listened at 
home and away to a station for a minimum of 
five minutes within a given quarter -hour. The 
estimate is based on the average of the reported 
listening in the total number of quarter -hours 
the station was on the air during a reported 
time period. This estimate is shown for the 
MSA, TSA and, where applicable, the ADI. 

AVERAGE QUARTER -HOUR RATING/The 
Average Quarter -Hour Persons estimate 
expressed as a percentage of the universe. 
This estimate is shown in the MSA and, 
where applicable, the ADI. 

AVERAGE QUARTER -HOUR SHARE/The Average 
Quarter -Hour estimate for a given station 
expressed as a percentage of the Average 
Quarter -Hour Persons estimate for the total 
listening in the MSA within a given time 
period. This estimate is shown only in the MSA. 

AWAY FROM HOME LISTENING/Estimates of 
listening for which the diarykeeper indicated 
listening was done away from home, either 
"in a car" or "some other place." 

CLIENT TAPE/A magnetic tape containing the 
same data as the Arbitron Ratings reports, sent 
to clients who subscribe to the printed report. 

CONDENSED RADIO MARKET /Generally a 
small to middle -sized radio market; most are 
surveyed only once, in the Spring. The Metro 
and TSA sample objectives are considerably 
less than those for Standard Radio Markets 
and an abbreviated version of the Standard 
Radio Market Report is produced. 

CONFLICT/Two or more stations using the same 
or similar slogan/program /personality /sports 
identification in the same county and qualifying 
under Arbitron's "One Percent TALO" criteria. 

CONSOLIDATED METROPOLITAN STATISTICAL 
AREA (CMSA) /As defined by the U. S. Govern- 
ment's Office of Management and Budget; a 
grouping of closely related Primary 
Metropolitan Statistical Areas. 

COUNTY SLOGAN EDIT FILE/A county -by- county 
listing of stations whose signals penetrate 
a county. Denotes all One Percent TALO 
qualifying stations. Includes each station's call 
letters, slogan ID, city and county of license, 
exact frequency and network affiliation(s). An 
internal document used to process diary entries. 
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APPENDIX 6B continued 

CUME PERSONS/The estimated number of dif- 
ferent persons who listened at home and away 
to a station for a minimum of five minutes 
within a given daypart. (Cume estimates may 
also be referred to as '`cumulative," 'undupli- 
cated," or "reach" estimates.) This estimate is 
shown in the MSA, TSA and ADI. 

CUME RATING/The estimated number of Cume 
Persons expressed as a percentage of the universe. 
This estimate is shown for the MSA only. 

DAYPART/The days of a week and the portion 
of those days for which listening estimates are 
calculated (e.g., Monday -Sunday 6AM- 
Midnight, Monday - Friday 6AM- 10AM). 

DEMOGRAPHICS /Statistical identification of 
human populations according to sex, age, race, 
income, etc. 

DISCRETE DEMOGRAPHICS/Uncombined or 
non -overlapping sex /age groupings for listen- 
ing estimates (e.g., men and /or women 18 -24, 
25-34, 35-44, etc.) as opposed to "target" 
group demographics (e.g., men and /or women 
18 + , 18 -34, 18-49, 25 -49). 

DUAL CITY OF IDENTIFICATION /A multi -city 
identification, with the city of license required 
to be named first in all multi -city identification 
announcements, according to FCC guidelines 
(see section 73.1201 (B) (2), amended October 
19, 1983). Also known as Home Market 
Guidelines, at Arbitron. 
EFFECTIVE SAMPLE BASE (ESB) /An estimate of 
the size of simple random samples (in which 
all diaries have equal values) that would be 
required to provide the same degree of 
statistical reliability as the sample actually 
used to produce the estimates in a report. 

ELECTRONIC MEDIA RATING COUNCIL 
(EMRC) /An organization that accredits broad- 
cast ratings services; performs annual audits 
of the compliance of a service with certain 
minimum standards. 
ETHNIC CONTROLS /Arbitron Ratings placement 
and weighting techniques used in certain sam- 
pling units to establish proper representation of 
the black and /or Hispanic populations in the 
Metros of qualifying Arbitron Radio Markets. 

EXCLUSIVE CLIME LISTENING/The estimated 
number of Cume Persons who listened to one 
and only one station within a given daypart. 

EXPANDED SAMPLE FRAME (ESF) /A universe 
that consists of unlisted telephone house- 
holds - households which do not appear in 
the current or available telephone directories 
because either (a) they have requested their 
telephone number not to be listed or (b) they 
are households where the assigned telephone 
number is not listed in the directory because of 
the date of installation and the date of 
telephone directory publication. 

FACILITY FORM /(See Station Information Form.) 

FLIP /A computerized edit procedure that 
assigns aberrated pall letters to legal call 
letters, or the AM designation of a set of call 
letters may be changed to an FM designation, 
e.g., WODC -AM flips to WOBC -AM and WOBC- 
FM flips to WOBC -AM. 

GROUP QUARTERS/Residences of all persons 
not living in nuclear households. The popula- 
tion in group quarters includes, for example, 
persons living in college dormitories, homes 
for the aged, military barracks, rooming 
houses, hospitals and institutions. 
HOME MARKET GUIDELINES/The criteria by 
which a radio station with multi -city identifi- 
cation can be reported Home to an Arbitron 
Radio Metro Area Also known as Dual City 
of Identification. 
HOME NUMBER/A unique four -digit number 
assigned to each household within a county 
being sampled. 

IN- TAB/The number of usable diaries actually tabu- 
lated in producing an Arbitron Ratings report. 

LISTED SAMPLE /Names, addresses, and tele- 
phone numbers of selected potential diary - 
keepers derived from telephone directories. 

LOCAL MARKET REPORT (LMR) /A syndicated 
report for a designated market; also known as 
SRMR (Standard Radio Market Report) and 
RMR (Radio Market Report). 

MARKET TOTALS/The estimated number of 
persons in the market who listened to reported 
stations, as well as to stations that did not 
meet the Minimum Reporting Standards, 
and /or to unidentified stations. 
MENTION/The number of different diaries in 
which a station is mentioned once with at least 
five minutes of listening, in a quarter -hour, 
(does not indicate all the entries to a station in 
one diary); appears in county and station TALO. 

METROPOLITAN STATISTICAL AREA (MSA)/ 
As defined by the U.S. Government's Office of 
Management and Budget; a free -standing 
metropolitan area, surrounded by nonmetro- 
politan counties and not closely associated 
with other metropolitan areas. 

METRO TOTALS AND ADI TOTALS (Total 
Listening In Metro Survey Area or Total Listening 
in the ADI)/The Metro and ADI total estimates 
include estimates of listening to reported sta- 
tions as well as to stations that did not meet 
the Minimum Reporting Standards plus esti- 
mates of listening to unidentified stations. 
NETWORK AFFILIATE/A broadcasting station, 
usually independently owned, in contractual 
agreement with a network in which the station 
grants the network an option on specific time 
periods for the broadcast of network - 
originated programs. 
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NEW ENGLAND COUNTY METROPOLITAN AREA 
(NECMA) /As defined by the U.S. Government's 
Office of Management and Budget; New 
England MSA or PMSA definition adjusted to a 
whole county definition. 

ONE PERCENT (1 %) TALO RULE/An Arbitron 
radio procedure that establishes a cutoff point 
for resolving conflicts. The cutoff is one per- 
cent of the previous year's TALO by county, by 
station. All "potential" conflicting stations are 
analyzed to determine whether they qualify for 
conflict resolution. If only one of the two or 
more stations "potentially" in conflict receives 
one percent or more of the mentions in that 
county, then that station will receive credit for 
the contested entries in that county. However, 
if two or more of the stations "potentially" in 
conflict receive one percent or more of the total 
mentions in that county, each is considered in 
conflict. Ascription procedures are then insti- 
tuted to determine proper listening credit. 

PREMIUM /A token rAgh payment most often 
mailed with the diaries; serves as an induce- 
ment for a diarykeeper to participate in the 
survey and to return the diary to Arbitron. 
A premium is sent for each person twelve 
years of age and older in a household. The 
amount of the premium may vary. 

PRIMARY METROPOLITAN STATISTICAL AREA 
(PMSA)/As defined by the U. S. Government's 
Office of Management and Budget; a metro- 
politan area that is closely related to another. 

RATING /(See Average Quarter -Hour Rating and 
Cume Rating.) 

REACH (Station)/Each county in which it has 
been determined by Arbitron Ratings that 
the signal for a specific radio station may 
be received. 

R -SALE TAPE/An Arbitron Radio Special 
Services data tape of Metro and TSA estimates 
from one or more of the RMRs; available to 
clients who subscribe to the RMRs; also known 
as "RSL" or "Market Report data tape." 

SHARE/The percentage of individuals listening 
to radio, who are listening to a specific station 
at a particular time. 

SLOGAN /An on -air identifier used in place of 
or in conjunction with a station's call letters 
or exact frequency. 

STATION INFORMATION FORM/A computer - 
generated form that lists essential station 
information including: power (day and night), 
frequency, sign-on /sign -off times, simul- 
casting (if any), slogan ID, network affiliates 
and national representative (if applicable). 
The Station Information Form is forwarded for 
verification to the applicable station prior to 
the survey period. 

STATION INFORMATION PACKET /A set of 
forms mailed by Arbitron Ratings to a radio 
station approximately fifty days prior to each 
survey; allows station to change its slogan ID, 
sign -on /sign -off times, and make routine pro- 
gramming changes; included are forms for: 
Station Information, Programming Schedule 
Information, and Sports Programming. 

STATION REACH FILE/A county -by- county file 
of stations that can be received in a county. This 
file is based on previous diary history and is 
updated with recent diary information as well as 
changes in power /antenna height; replaces the 
subjective review of all diary mentions within 
a county each survey to determine whether or 
not the mentions are "logical." Also, a station - 
by- station file of total counties reached. 

TARGET DEMOGRAPHICS /Audience groupings 
containing multiple discrete demographics 
(e.g., men and /or women 18 +, 18 -34, 18-49, 
25-49, etc.) as opposed to discrete demo- 
graphics (e.g., men and /or women 18 -24, 
25 -34, 35-44, etc.). 

TECHNICAL DIFFICULTIES (TD) /Time period(s) 
of five or more consecutive minutes, in a 
quarter -hour, during the survey period in 
which a station listed in an Arbitron Ratings 
market report notified Arbitron Ratings in 
writing of technical difficulties including, but 
not limited to, times it was off the air or 
operating at reduced power. 

TIME SPENT LISTENING (TSL) /An estimate of 
the amount of time the average person spends 
listening to a radio or to a station during a 
specified time period. 

Quarter -Hours in Average Quarter -Hours 
Time Period X Persons Audience = TSL 

Cume Audience 

TOTAL AUDIENCE LISTENING OUTPUT (TALO)/ 
The number of diaries in which a station is 
"mentioned" in (a) a market, (b) a county, or 
(c) another designated geographic area; a 
county-by-county printout showing the sta- 
tions that are mentioned in the in -tab diaries 
and the number of mentions for each station; 
can be used to rank stations, to calculate week- 
ly curves and raw bases. 

UNCOMBINED LISTENING ESTIMA TES/ 
(See Discrete Demographics.) 

UNIVERSE/The estimated total number of 
persons in the sex /age group and geographic 
area being reported. 

UNLISTED SAMPLE/(See Expanded Sample 
Frame. ) 
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UNUSABLE DIARIES/Returned diaries deter- 
mined to be unusable according to estab- 
lished Arbitran Ratings Radio Edit procedures. 
UUUU/Unidentified; listening that could not be 
interpreted as belonging to a specific station. 

FREQUENTLY USED ABBREVIATIONS 

ADI Area of Dominant Influence 
AID Arbitron Information on Demand 
AQH Average Quarter -Hour 
CMSA Consolidated Metropolitan Statistical Area 
CRMR Condensed Radio Market Report 
CSB Client Service Bulletin 
DST Differential Survey Treatment 
EMRC Electronic Media Rating Council 
ESB Effective Sample Base 
ESF Expanded Sample Frame 
HDBA High Density Black Area 
HDHA High Density Hispanic Area 
LMR Local Market Report 
MMAC MetroMail Advertising Company 
MRS Minimum Reporting Standards 
MSA Metro Survey Area 

Metropolitan Statistical Area 
MSI Market Statistics, Inc. 
NECMA New England County Metropolitan Area 
PMSA Primary Metropolitan Statistical Area 
PPDV Persons Per Diary Value 
PPH Persons Per Household 
PSA Primary Signal Area 
PUR Persons Using Radio 
QM Quarterly Measurement 
RMA, Radio Market Report 
SRDS Standard Rate and Data Service, Inc. 
SRMR Standard Radio Market Report 
SU Sampling Unit 
TALO Total Audience Listening Output 
TAR Trading Area Report 
TD Technical Difficulty 
TSA Total Survey Area 
TSL Time Spent Listening 
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APPENDIX 6C: RADIO AND RECORDS GLOSSARY OF 
RESEARCH TERMS 

Arbitrends - 
Arbitron's rolling three -month average system of 

monthly reports: printed reports for advertisers/ 
agencies, microcomputer access for broadcasters. 

Arbitron Information On Demand 
(AID) - 
A special information service for direct access 
chants (via terminals) and indirect access clients 
(via AID division of Radio Special Services 
Department); provides audience estimates and 
reach and frequency information, based on the 

same dianes that are used in the processing of 

the Radio Market Reports (RMR5). 

Area Of Dominant Influence (ADI) - 
The exclusive geographic area used by Arbitron 
Television to measure and report television view- 
ing. Every county in the U.S. is assigned to one 
and only one ADI based on television viewing. 
Data are shown by ADI in the Arbitron Radio 
Report for the Top 50 markets whenever they are 
surveyed. 

Ascription - 
A statistical technique used by Arbitron that 
allocates radio listening proportionate to each 
conflicting station's diary mentions as calculated 
on a county basis using the previous year's 
Total AH Listening Output diary credit is randomly 
assigned automatically to a station based on its 

share of total diary mentions in that country, a 
technique also known as Automatic Slogan 
Assignment. 

Audience Trends - 
Audience estimates for stations over a five -book 
period based on Average Persons Share for the 
Metro Survey Area based on broad 
demographics (Total Persons 12 +, Men 18 +, 
Women 18 +. Teens 12 -17). These appear in the 
front of a market report and cover five daypart 
periods, starting with the overall Mon -Sun 6am- 
midnight figures. These Audience Trends are the 
quickest methods of evaluating radio stations' 
standings in a market over a period of time. 

Average Quarter -Hour Persons - 
The average number of persons in a 

demographic group listening to radio for at least 
five minutes during an average quarter-hour in a 

given time period. 

Average Quarter -Hour Rating - 
The Average Quarter -Hour Persons audience for 

a demographic group expressed as a percen- 
tage of all persons estimated to be in that 
demographic group. 

Average Quarter -Noun Persons Average Quarter -Four 

Population Rang (s ) 

Away- From -Home Listening - 
Estimates of radio listening during times the 

diarykeeper indicates he or she was listening 
away from tome. Arbitron presents estimates of 
Average Persons for the MSA and TSA listening 
away -from -home; and a Percentage Away, the 

percentage of each station's total average au- 
dience that is listening away from home. 
Dayparts covered are Mon -Fri 6-10am and 
3 -7pm, Mon -Fri 10am -3pm, and Mon -Fri 7pm- 
midnight; demographics are Total Persons 12+, 
Men 18+, Women 18 +, and Teens 12 -17. 

BirchScan - 
Birch Radio's microcomputer -based system for 

accessing Birch's rolling two -month average 
monthlies; can also be used to break out ratings 
graphically, and performs sales management 
tasks. 

Buffer Sample - 
Additional sample that is added either during 
placement calling when there is not enough 
computer -drawn sample (because of changes in 

the usability rate, consent rate, or persons per 
household) to meet sample goals; or during the 
survey due to poor return rates. 

Cost Per Rating Point - 
The cost of reaching an Average Quarter -Hour 
Persons audience of one percent (achieving an 
Average Quarter -Hour Persons rating of one) for 
a given demographic group. 

One of Schedule 

GRP 

= Cos( Per Ramp Pant 

Cost Per Thousand (CPM) - 
The cost of delivering 1000 gross impressions. 

cosron Schedule x woo CM( 
GI 

Cume Daypart Combinations - 
The Cume estimates for a station during 18 non- 

standard time periods, with all 12 demographic 
groups shown individually for each non- standard 
daypart combination. 

Cume Persons (REACH) - 
The estimated number of different persons in a 

demographic group listening to radio for five min- 

utes or more within a specified time period. 

Cume Rating - 
The Cume Persons audience for a demographic 
group expressed as a percent of all persons 
estimated to be in that demographic group. 

Cune Pewee 
Pppulatqn 

Daypart - 

=Rang Is I 

Simply, a part of the day (6 -10am, 3 -7pm, etc.) 

Demographic Categories - 
Arbitran uses 12 demographic categories: Total 
Persons 12 +; Men 18 -24, 25 -34, 35-44, 45-54 
and 55-64; Women 18 -24, 25-34, 35-44, 45 -54 
and 55-64; and Teens (12 -17). Combinations, 
such as Women 18 +, are also employed. 

Differential Survey Treatment (DST) 

Special procedures used by Arbitron, in markets 

where there is a High Density Area, to survey 

blacks and Hispanics. Involves higher cash 

premiums (than for non-ethnic diarykeepers) and 

additional follow -up attention to encourage diary 

return. Replaced Telephone Retrieval for blacks 

and Personal Placement and Retrieval for 

Hispanics. 

Effective Sample Base - 
An estimate of the size of simple random samples 
(in which all diaries have equal value) that would 

be required to provide the same degree of 

reliability as the samples actually used to pro- 

duce the estimates in a repon. 
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_i Exclusive Cume - 
The number of different persons who, when they 
are listening, tune to only one station during the 
time period reported. 

Expanded Sample Frame (ESF) - 
Nomenclature for Arbitron's system of surveying 
those whose home phones are non- listed (due to 
choice or chance). Designed to improve survey- 
ing of listeners from both ends of the economic 
spectrum, particularly minorities. Now used in all 
markets - look on page 5B of your market report 
to see what the non-listed percentage of all metro 
households is estimated to be 

Flip - 
An edit procedure that converts station call letters 
to another set of call letters, e.g., illegal or aber- 
rated call -letters may be converted to legal call 
letters, or the AM designation of a set of call let- 

ters may be changed to an FM designation (or 

vice versa). 

O Flips, Automatic - 
Flips that are performed by the computer and 
based on a file that is established prior to the pro- 
duction period. Processing of the flips usually oc- 
curs prior to the production of TALO. 

O Frequency - 
The number of times a person is exposed to a 
radio spot schedule. 

GI = Freouency 
Come 

Gross Impressions (GI) - 
The sum of the Average Quarter -Hour Persons au- 
dience for all spots in a given schedule. 

Gross Rating Points - 
The sum of all rating points achieved in a campaign. 
Take the quarter -hour rating for the time period 
when each scheduled commercial of a specified 
advertiser aired, add the ratings up, and you 

have the gross rating points. As an example, say 
that an advertiser ran four spots. The quarter -hour 
ratings for each were 4, 3.5, 3.5, and 4. The gross 
rating points in this limited example would be 15. 

High Density Ethnic Areas - 
Areas with high black or Hispanic population 
defined by Arbitron in markets with 15% or more 
total black or Hispanic population and at least 
one black or Hispanic- formatted station (or in 

markets with no such station and 20% ethnic 
population). Can be either HDBAS (High Density 
Black Area) or HDHAs (High Density Hispanic 
Area). 

Hour -By -Hour Estimates - 
Stations' Average Persons TSA and MSA and 
Metro Shares shown on an hour -by -hour basis in 

the Monday- Friday Sam -1 am period in all 
demographics (Metro Shares in just the basic 
four demographics). These help in pinpointing 
precise performance by stations and air per- 
sonalities. 

In -Tab Sample - 
The number of usable diaries returned and 
tabulated by Arbitron in producing a report 

1 Minimum Reporting Standards 
(MRS) - 
The standards (minimum amount of listening) a 

station must meet in a given market, in order to be 
listed in the report of that market. Must equal a 

total week 12+ rating of .01 or better, and be 
mentioned in at least 10 diaries. 

Quarterly Measurement - 
Refers to the 12- week -long sweeps that began in 

1978 in two markets and are now in use in all 
markets. Replaced the four -week surveys former- 
ly used. 

O Rating - 
The percentage of all people within a 

demographic group in a survey area who listen to 
a specific station. 

listeners - Rating 1% 
Population 

Sampling Unit - 
A geographic area consisting of a single county, 
a group of counties, or part of a county. (Such as 
High Density Black/Hispanic Area.) 

Schedule Reach (Schedule Cume) 

Estimated number of different persons who are 
listening at least once to a given spot schedule 
(unduplicated audience). 

Share - 
The percent of all listeners m a demographic 
group that are listening to a specific station. 

Average Ouater +lour Persons to a slatron 
Snare IS Average Ouater Hour Persons to all Melons 

Time Spent Listening (TSL) - 
An estimate of the amount of time the average 
person spends listening during a specified time 
period. 

Ouater Hours in unie pergy x 

Average Ouater Hours Persons Audience _ TSL 
Corne andxmoe 

Unweighted In-Tab - 
As shown on page three of a market report, refers 
to each demo's portion of the total returned sam- 
ple. For example, if men 18 -24 unweighted in -tab 
equals 7.3 %, that is the portion of all the returned 
diaries that came from that demo. Equates to raw 
diary return, not yet "weighted.' 

Weighted In -Tab - 
As shown on page three of your market report, 
refers to the portion of the market's population the 
raw, or unweighted, returned diaries must repre- 
sent. Equates to cume value, and varies from 
sweep to sweep and from demo to demo. Allows 
Arbitron (or any survey firm) to compensate for 
the fluctuations inherent in any sampling. 

For example, if women 18 -24 comprise 10% of 
the market's 12+ population, but only 5% of the 

unweighted diaries come back usable from that 
group, then statistical adjustments are made so 
that the 5% are weighted up to represent 10% of 
the population. 

The more upward weighting that's done, the 
higher the cume values, which leads to less stable 
estimates. if the diaries are weighted down (10% 
needed from a group but 12% returned soweighted, 
for example), then the estimates are more stable. 
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rence Erlbaum Associates, 1991. 

Wimmer, Roger D., and Dominick, Jo- 
seph. Mass Media Research: An In- 
troduction. Belmont, Calif.: Wadsworth 
Publishing, 1983. 

www.americanradiohistory.com

www.americanradiohistory.com


ill Promotion 

PAST AND PURPOSE 

In 1959 author Norman Mailer pub- 
lished a book of essays entitled Adver- 
tisements for Myself. The title could be 
used to describe a text on radio promo- 
tion. Of course, Mailer's book is not about 
radio promotion, which is a form of self - 
advertisement. "WXXX -The station 
without equal," "For the best in music 
and news tune WXXX," or "You're tuned 
to the music giant -WXXX" certainly il- 
lustrate this point. Why must stations 
practice self -glorification? The answer is 
simple: to keep the listener interested and 
tuned. The highly fragmented radio 
marketplace has made promotion a basic 
component of station operations. Five 
times as many stations vie for the listen- 
ing audience today as did when tele- 
vision arrived on the scene. It is 
competition that makes promotion nec- 
essary. 

Small stations as well as large promote 
themselves. In the single station market, 
stations promote to counter the effects 
of other media, especially the local news- 
paper, which often is the archrival of 
small town outlets. Since there is only 
one station to tune to, promotion serves 
to maintain listener interest in the me- 
dium. In large markets, where three sta- 
tions may be offering the same format, 
promotion helps a station differentiate 
itself from the rest. In this case, the sta- 
tion with the best promotion often wins 
the ratings war. 

Radio recognized the value of promo- 
tion early. In the 1920s and 1930s, sta- 

tions used newspapers and other print 
media to inform the public of their exist- 
ence. Remote broadcasts from hotels, 
theaters, and stores also attracted atten- 
tion for stations and were a popular form 
of promotion during the medium's 
golden age. Promotion- conscious broad- 
casters of the pretelevision era were just 
as determined to get the audience to take 
notice as they are today. From the start, 
stations used whatever was at hand to 
capture the public's attention. Call let- 
ters were configured in such a way as to 
convey a particular sentiment or mean- 
ing: WEAF/New York = Water, Earth, 
Air, Fire; WOW /Omaha = Woodmen Of 
the World; WIOD/Miami = Wonderful Isle 
Of Dreams. Placards were affixed to ve- 
hicles, buildings, and even blimps as a 
means of heightening the public's 
awareness. 

As ratings assumed greater promi- 
nence in the age of specialization, sta- 
tions became even more cognizant of the 
need to promote. The relationship be- 
tween good ratings and effective pro- 
motion became more apparent. In the 
1950s and 1960s, programming inno- 
vators such as Todd Storz and Gordon 
McLendon used promotions and con- 
tests with daring and skill, if not a bit 
of lunacy, to win the attention of lis- 
teners. 

The growth of radio promotion has 
paralleled the proliferation of frequen- 
cies. "The more stations you have out 
there, the greater the necessity to pro- 
mote. Let's face it, a lot of stations are 
doing about the same thing. A good pro- 

FIGURE 7.1 
Courtesy Communi- 
cation Graphics, Inc. 
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The "Classic Edge" in Promotions 

Lifestyle promotions that hit the mark with baby boomers. 

el/ Classic Concerts Around the World giveaways to see the Rolling 
Stones in Russia and East Germany, Eric Clapton in San Francisco 
and Knebworth, England. 

o/ Classic Car giveaways of a 1974 Corvette, a 1967 Mustang and a 
1968 Camara Convertible. 

OP Classic Turkey Drop. Re- enactment of the classic WKRP episode 
with Les Nessman. 

0110 Classic Vacations. A bumper sticker promotion that sent listeners 
to Minnesota resorts. 

KLXK live from L.A., The Grammys, Twins Spring Training, 
Universal City, Disney World, plus appearances by the morning 
show throughout the Twin Cities. 

040 Radio sponsor of: 

The State Fair 
Riverfest 
Taste of Minnesota 
Toys for Tots 
Winter Carnival Fun Fest 

Aquatennial Power Boat Races 
Great American Duck Race 
MS Ski Trek 
MS 50 
MS TRAM 250 

High VisibiW Means More 
Listeners and Mire Sales for You! 

FIGURE 7.2 
KLXK enumerates 
its promotion 
triumphs in this 
piece from its media 
kit. Courtesy KLXK- 
FM. 

motion sets you apart. It gives you greater 
identity, which means everything when 
a survey company asks a listener what 
station he or she tunes. Radio is an ad- 
vertising medium in and of itself. Pro- 
motion makes a station salable. You sell 
yourself so that you have something to 
sell advertisers," observes Charlie Mor- 
riss, promotion director, KOMP, Las 
Vegas. 

Stations that once confined the bulk 
of their promotional effort to spring and 
fall to coincide with rating periods now 
find it necessary to engage in promo- 
tional campaigns on an ongoing basis 
throughout the year, notes Morriss. 

"More competition and monthly audi- 
ence surveys mean that stations have to 
keep the promotion fire burning contin- 
ually, the analogy being that if the flame 
goes out you're likely to go cool in the 
ratings. So you really have to hype your 
outlet every opportunity you get. The sig- 
nificance of the role of promotion in con- 
temporary radio cannot be overstated." 

The vital role that promotion plays in 
radio is not likely to diminish as 
hundreds of more stations enter the air- 
ways by the turn of the century. "Pro- 
motion has become as much a part of 
radio as the records and the deejays who 
spin them, and that's not about to 
change," contends promotion director 
John Grube. 

PROMOTIONS PRACTICAL 
AND BIZARRE 

The idea behind any promotion is to win 
listeners. Over the years, stations have 
used a variety of methods, ranging from 
the conventional to the outlandish, to 
accomplish this goal. "If a promotion 
achieves top -of -the -mind awareness in 
the listener, it's a winner. Granted, some 
strange things have been done to accom- 
plish this," admits Bob Lima, WVMI/ 
WQLD, Biloxi, Mississippi. 

Promotions designed to captivate the 
interest of the radio audience have in- 
spired some pretty bizarre schemes. In 
the 1950s Dallas station KLIF placed 
overturned cars on freeways with a sign 
on their undersides announcing the ar- 
rival of a new deejay, Johnny Rabbitt. It 
would be hard to calculate the number 
of deejays who have lived atop flagpoles 
or in elevators for the sake of a rating 
point. 

In the 1980s the shenanigans contin- 
ued. To gain the listening public's atten- 
tion, a California deejay set a world record 
by sitting in every seat of a major league 
ballpark that held sixty-five thousand 
spectators. In the process of the stunt, 
the publicity-hungry deejay injured his 
leg. However, he went on to accomplish 
his goal by garnering national attention 
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for himself and his station. Another sta- 
tion offered to give away a mobile home 
to contestants who camped out the long- 
est on a platform at the base of a bill- 
board. The challenge turned into a bat- 
tle of wills as three contestants spent 
months trying to outlast each other. In 
the end, one of the three was disqualified 
and the station, in an effort to cease what 
had become more of an embarrassment 
than anything else, awarded the two 
holdouts recreational vehicles. 

At this point in the 1990s, radio seems 
to have assumed a more conservative as- 
pect (perhaps induced by a tottering 
economy) although the shenanigans have 
not disappeared entirely. It is difficult to 
forecast what the rest of the decade holds, 
but it is a reasonable assumption that 
wild and off -beat promotions have a per- 
manent place in radio. 

One of the most infamous examples of 
a promotion gone bad occurred when a 
station decided to air -drop dozens of tur- 
keys to a waiting crowd of listeners in a 
neighborhood shopping center parking 
lot. Unfortunately, the station discov- 
ered too late that turkeys are not adept 
at flying at heights above thirty feet. 
Consequently, several cars were dam- 
aged and witnesses traumatized as tur- 
keys plunged to the ground. This 
promotion- turned -nightmare was de- 
picted in an episode of the television sit- 
com "WKRP in Cincinnati." 

The list of glitches is seemingly end- 
less. In the late 1960s a station in central 
Massachusetts asked listeners to predict 
how long its air personality could ride a 
carousel at a local fair. The hardy air- 
man's effort was cut short on day three 
when motion sickness got the best of him 
and he vomited on a crowd of spectators 
and newspaper photographers. A station 
in California came close to disaster when 
a promotion that challenged listeners to 
find a buried treasure resulted in half 
the community being dug up by over- 
zealous contestants. 

These promotions did indeed capture 
the attention of the public, but in each 
case the station's image was somewhat 
tarnished. The axiom that any publicity, 
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good or bad, is better than none at all 
can get a station into hot water, con- 
tends Chuck Davis, promotion director, 
WSUB/WQGN, New London, Connecti- 
cut. "It's great to get lots of exposure 
for the station, but if it makes the sta- 
tion look foolish, it can work against 
you." 

The vast majority of radio contests and 
promotions are of a more practical na- 
ture and run without too many compli- 
cations. Big prizes, rather than stunts, 
tend to draw the most interest and thus 
are offered by stations able to afford 
them. In the mid -1980s WASH -AM, 
Washington, D.C., and KSSK -AM, Hon- 
olulu, both gave a lucky listener a million 
dollars. Cash prizes always have at- 
tracted tremendous response. Valuable 
prizes other than cash also can boost rat- 
ings. For example, Los Angeles station 
KHTZ -AM experienced a sizable jump in 
its ratings when it offered listeners a 
chance to win a one hundred and twenty- 
two thousand dollar house. Increased 
ratings also resulted when KHJ -AM, Los 
Angeles, gave away a car every day dur- 
ing the month of May. 

Promotions that involve prizes, both 
large and small, spark audience interest, 

FIGURE 7.3 
Station promotion 
in the early 1920s 
with an airborne an- 
tenna. Courtesy 
Westinghouse Elec- 
tric. 
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FIGURE 7.4 
Promoting success 
in the ratings 
strengthens a sta- 
tion's image as a 
winner. Courtesy 
WRCH -FM. 

says Rick Peters, vice president of pro- 
gramming, Sconnix Broadcasting. "Peo- 
ple love to win something or, at least, feel 
that they have a shot at winning a prize. 
That's basic to human nature, I believe. 
You really don't have to give away two 
city blocks, either. A listener usually is 
thrilled and delighted to win a pair of 
concert tickets." 

Although there are numerous exam- 
ples to support the view that big prizes 
get big audiences, there is an ample 
amount to support the contention that 
low- budget giveaways, involving T- shirts, 
albums, tickets, posters, dinners, and so 
forth are very useful in building and 
maintaining audience interest. In fact, 
some surveys have revealed that smaller, 
more personalized prizes may work bet- 
ter for a station than the high -priced 
items. CDs, concert tickets, and din- 
ners- for -two rank among the most pop- 
ular contest prizes according to surveys. 
Cheaper items usually also mean more 
numerous or frequent giveaways. 

THE PROMOTION DIRECTOR'S 
JOB 

Not all stations employ a full -time pro- 
motion director. But most stations des- 
ignate someone to handle promotional 
responsibilities. At small outlets, pro- 
motional chores are assumed by the 
program director or even the general 
manager. Larger stations with bigger op- 
erating budgets typically hire an individ- 
ual or individuals to work exclusively in 
the area of promotion. "At major market 
stations, you'll find a promotion depart- 
ment that includes a director and pos- 
sibly assistants. In middle -sized markets, 
such as ours, the promotion responsi- 
bility is often designated to someone al- 
ready involved in programming," says 
WVMI's Bob Lima. 

The promotion director's responsibil- 
ities are manifold. Essential to the 
position are a knowledge and under- 
standing of the station's audience. A 
background in research is important, 
contends WGNG's Grube. "Before you can 
initiate any kind of promotion you must 
know something about who you're trying 
to reach. This requires an ability to in- 
terpret various research data that you 
gather through in -house survey efforts 
or from outside audience research corn- 
panies, like Birch and Arbitron. You don't 
give away beach balls to fifty- year -old 
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men. Ideas must be confined to the cell 
group you're trying to attract." 

Writing and conceptual skills are vital 
to the job of promotion director, says 
KOMP's Morriss. "You prepare an awful 
lot of copy of all types. One moment you're 
composing press releases about pro- 
gramming changes, and the next you're 
writing a thirty- second promo about the 
station's expanded news coverage or up- 
coming remote broadcast from a local 
mall. A knowledge of English grammar 
is a must. Bad writing reflects negatively 
on the station. The job also demands 
imagination and creativity. You have to 
be able to come up with an idea and bring 
it to fruition." 

WSUB's Chuck Davis agrees with Mor- 
riss and adds that while the promotion 
person should be able to originate con- 
cepts, a certain number of ideas come 
from the trades and other stations. 
"When this is the case, and it often is, 
you have to know how to adapt an idea 
to suit your own station. Of course, the 
promotion must reflect your location. 
Lifestyles vary almost by region. A pro- 
motion that's successful at a station with 
a similar format in Louisiana may bear 
no relevance to a station in Michigan. On 
the other hand, with some adjustments, 
it may work as effectively there. The cre- 
ativity in this example exists in the ad- 
aptation." 

Promotion directors must be versatile. 
A familiarity with graphic art generally 
is necessary, since the promotion direc- 
tor will be involved in developing station 
logos and image IDs for advertising in 
the print media and billboards. The pro- 
motion department also participates in 
the design and preparation of visuals for 
the sales area. 

The acquisition of prize materials 
through direct purchase and trades is 
another duty of the promotion person, 
who also may be called upon to help co- 
ordinate sales co -op arrangements. "You 
work closely with the sales manager 
to arrange tie -ins with sponsors and 
station promotions," contends KOMP's 
Morriss. 

Like other radio station department 
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heads, it is the promotion director's re- 
sponsibility to ensure that the rules and 
regulations established by the FCC, rel- 
evant to the promotions area, are ob- 
served. This will be discussed further in 
a subsequent section of this chapter. 

On a final note, RAB's Lynn Christian 
observes that "The word `marketing' has 
become the rallying cry for the 1990s. At 
a BPME meeting the question was raised 
as to whether a promotion director 
should be designated 'marketing direc- 
tor,' and given up- graded status in a sta- 
tion -that is, parity with the program 
director and sales manager. In the light 
of the horrendous competition and the 
need to survive in what has been a very 
soft market, it makes sense to acknowl- 
edge the value and importance of an ef- 
fective promotion (marketing) director." 

WHOM PROMOTION 
DIRECTORS HIRE 

In each section devoted to hiring in pre- 
ceding and subsequent chapters, college 
training is listed as a desirable, if not 
necessary, attribute. This is no less true 
in the area of radio station promotion. 
"My advice to an individual interested in 
becoming a promotion person would be 
to get as much formal training as pos- 
sible in marketing, research, graphics, 
writing, public relations and, of course, 
broadcasting. The duties of the promo- 
tion director, especially at a large sta- 
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FIGURE 7.5 
Giving away "hot" 
items generates au- 
dience interest. 
Courtesy KNEW -AM. 

FIGURE 7.6 
WMJX Promotion 
Director Shelly Rog- 
erson with station 
logo graphic. Cour- 
tesy WMJX -FM. 
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FIGURE 7.7 
Station sales packet 
folders are designed 
to correspond with 
the station's on -air 
image. Courtesy 
WMJX. 

Rom 

tion, are diverse," notes TK Communica- 
tions' Rick Peters. 

KOMP's Morriss agrees with Peters and 
adds, "A manager reviewing the creden- 
tials of candidates for a promotion po- 
sition will expect to find a statement 
about formal training, that is, college. Of 
course, nothing is a substitute for a solid 
track record. Experience is golden. This 
is a very hands -on field. My advice today 
is to get a good education and along the 
way pick up a little experience, too." 

Familiarity with programming is im- 
portant, contends WVMI's Lima, who 
suggests that prospective promotion 
people spend some time on the air. "Part - 
timing it on mike at a station, be it a 
small commercial outlet or a college fa- 
cility, gives a person special insight into 
the nature of the medium that he or she 
is promoting. Working in sales also is 
valuable. In the specific skills depart- 
ment, I'd say the promotion job candi- 
date should have an eye for detail, be well 
organized, and possess exemplary writ- 
ing skills. It goes without saying that a 
positive attitude and genuine apprecia- 
tion of radio are important as well." 

Both John Grube and Chuck Davis cite 

wit and imagination as criteria for the 
job of promotion. "It helps to be a little 
wacky and crazy. By that I mean able to 
conceive of entertaining, fun concepts," 
says Grube. Davis concurs, "This is a 
convivial medium. The idea behind any 
promotion or contest is to attract and 
amuse the listener. A zany, off -the -wall 
idea is good, as long as it is based in 
sound reasoning. Calculated craziness 
requires common sense and creativity, 
and both are qualities you need in order 
to succeed in promotion." 

The increasing competition in the ra- 
dio marketplace has bolstered job op- 
portunities in promotion. Thus the 
future appears bright for individuals 
planning careers in this facet of the me- 
dium. 

TYPES OF PROMOTION 

There are two primary categories of sta- 
tion promotion -"on -air" and "off- air." 
The former will be examined first since 
it is the most prevalent form of radio pro- 
motion. Broadcasters already possess the 
best possible vehicle to reach listeners, 
so it should come as no surprise that on- 
air promotion is the most common 
means of getting word out on a station. 
The challenge confronting the promo- 
tion director is how to most effectively 
market the station so as to expand and 
retain listenership. To this end, a num- 
ber of promotional devices are employed, 
beginning with the most obvious -sta- 
tion call letters. "The value of a good set 
of call letters is inestimable," says KGLD's 
Bremkamp. "A good example is the call 
letters of a station I once managed which 
have long been associated with the term 
'rich' and all that it implies: 'Hartford's 
Rich Music Station -WRCH.' " 

Call letters convey the personality of a 
station. For instance, try connecting 
these call letters with a format: WHOG, 
WNWS, WEZI, WODS, WJZZ, WIND, 
WHIT. If you guessed Country, News, 
Easy Listening, Oldies, Jazz, Talk, and 
Hits you were correct. The preceding call 
letters not only identify their radio sta- 
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tions, but they literally convey the nature 
or content of the programming offered. 

When stations do not possess call let- 
ters that create instant recognition, they 
often couple their frequency with a call 
letter or two, such as JB -105 (WPJB -FM 
105) or KISS -108 (WXKS -FM 108). This 
also improves the retention factor. Slo- 
gans frequently are a part of the on -air 
ID. "Music Country- WSOC -FM, Char- 
lotte"; "A Touch of Class -WTEB -FM, 
New Bern "; "Texas Best Rock -KTXQ- 
FM, Fort Worth" are some examples. Slo- 
gans exemplify a station's image. When 
effective, they capture the mood and fla- 
vor of the station and leave a strong 
impression in the listener's mind. It is 
standard programming policy at many 
stations to announce the station's call 
letters and even slogan each time a dee- 
jay opens the microphone. This is es- 
pecially true during ratings sweeps when 
listeners are asked by survey companies 
to identify the stations they tune in to. 
"If your calls stick in the mind of your 
audience, you've hit a home run. If they 
don't, you'll go scoreless in the book. 
You've got to carve them into the listen- 
er's gray matter and you start by making 
IDs and signatures that are as memo- 
rable as possible," observes Rick Peters. 

It is a common practice for stations to 
"bookend" -place call letters before and 
after all breaks between music. For ex- 
ample, "WHJJ. Stay tuned for a complete 
look at local and national news at the top 
of the hour on WHJJ." Deejays also are 
told to graft the station call letters onto 
all bits of information: "WHJJ Time," 
"WHJJ Temperature," "WHJJ Weather," 
and so on. There is a rule in radio that 
call letters can never be overannounced. 
The logic behind this is clear. The more 
a station tells its audience whom it is 
tuned to, the more apt it is to remember, 
especially during rating periods. 

On -air contests are another way to 
capture and hold the listener's atten- 
tion. Contests must be easy to under- 
stand (are the rules and requirements of 
the contest easily understood by the lis- 
tener?) and possess entertainment value 
(will nonparticipants be amused even 
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though they are not actually involved ?). 
A contest should engage the interest of 
all listeners, players and nonplayers alike. 

A contest must be designed to enhance 
a station's overall sound or format. It 
must fit in, be compatible. Obviously, a 
mystery sound contest requiring the 
broadcast of loud or shrill noises would 
disrupt the tranquility and continuity of 
an Easy Listening station and result in 
tune -out. 

Successful contests are timely and rel- 
evant to the lifestyle of the station's tar- 
get audience, says WVMI's Bob Lima. "A 
contest should offer prizes that truly 
connect with the listener. An awareness 
of the needs, desires, and fantasies of the 
listener will help guide a station. For ex- 
ample, giving away a refrigerator on a 
hot hit station would not really captivate 
the sixteen -year -old tuned. This is ob- 
vious, of course. But the point I'm mak- 
ing is that the prizes that are up for grabs 
should be something the listener really 
wants to win, or you have apathy." 

The importance of creativity already 
has been stated. Contests that attract 
the most attention often are the ones that 
challenge the listener's imagination, 
contends KOMP's Morriss. "A contest 
should have style, should attempt to be 
different. You can give away what is per- 
fectly suitable for your audience, but you 
can do it in a way that creates excitement 
and adds zest to the programming. The 
goal of any promotion is to set you apart 
from the other guy. Be daring within rea- 
son, but be daring." 

FIGURE 7.8 
Call letters tell the 
story. Courtesy 
WHTT -FM. 
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On -air promotion is used to inform the 
audience of what a station has to offer: 
station personalities, programs, special 
features and events. Rarely does a quarter 
hour pass on any station that does not 
include a promo that highlights some as- 
pect of programming: 

"Tune -in WXXX's News at Noon each 
weekday for a full hour of . . . 

"Iry McKenna keeps `Nightalk' in the air 
midnight to six on the voice of the val- 
ley-WXXX. Yes, there's never a dull 
moment . . . ' 

"Every Saturday night WXXX turns the 
clock back to the fifties and sixties to 
bring you the best of the golden oldies 

"Hear the complete weatherforecast on 
the hour and half hour throughout the 
day and night on your total service sta- 
tion -WXXX . . . 

On -air promotion is a cost -efficient and 
effective means of building an audience 
when done correctly, says John Grube. 
"There are good on -air promotions and 
weak or ineffective on -air promotions. 
The latter can inflict a deep wound, but 
the former can put a station on the map. 
As broadcasters, the airtime is there at 
our disposal, but we sometimes forget 
just how potent an advertising tool we 
have." 

Radio stations employ "off -air" pro- 
motional techniques to reach people not 
tuned. Billboards are a popular form of 
outside promotion. To be effective they 
must be both eye- catching and simple. 
Only so much can be stated on a bill- 
board, since people generally are in a 
moving vehicle and only have a limited 
amount of time to absorb a message. 
Placement of the billboard also is a key 
factor. In order to be effective, billboards 
must be located where they will reach a 
station's intended audience. Whereas an 
All-News station would avoid the use of 
a billboard facing a high school, a rock 
music outlet may prefer the location. 

Bus cards are a good way to reach the 

public. Cities often have hundreds of 
buses on the streets each day. Benches 
and transit shelters also are used by bill- 
board companies to get their client's 
message across to the population. Out- 
side advertising is an effective and fairly 
cost -efficient way to promote a radio sta- 
tion, although certain billboards at heavy 
traffic locations can be extremely expen- 
sive to lease. 

Newspapers are the most frequent 
means of off -air promotion. Stations like 
the reach and targeting that newspapers 
can provide. In large metro areas, alter- 
native newspapers, such as the Boston 
Phoenix, are very effective in delivering 
certain listening cells. The Phoenix en- 
joys one of the largest readerships of any 
independent press in the country. Its 
huge college -age and young professional 
audience makes it an ideal promotional 
medium for stations after those partic- 
ular demographics. While the readership 
of the more conventional newspapers 
traditionally is low among young people, 
it is high in older adults, making the 
mainstream publications useful to sta- 
tions targeting the over -forty crowd. 

While newspapers with large circula- 
tions provide a great way to reach the 
population at large, they also can be very 
costly, although some stations are able 
to trade airtime for print space. News- 
paper ads must be large enough to stand 
out and overcome the sea of advertise- 
ments that often share the same page. 
Despite some drawbacks, newspapers 
usually are the first place radio broad- 
casters consider when planning an off - 
air promotion. 

Television is a costly but effective pro- 
motional tool for radio. A primary ad- 
vantage that television offers is the 
chance to target the audience that the 
station is after. An enormous amount of 
information is available pertaining to 
television viewership. Thus a station that 
wants to reach the eighteen- to twenty- 
four- year -olds is able to ascertain the 
programs and features that best draw 
that particular cell. 

The costs of producing or acquiring 
ready -made promos for television can run 
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high, but most radio broadcasters value 
the opportunity to actually show the 
public what they can hear when they tune 
to their station. WBZ -AM in Boston has 
used local television extensively to pro- 
mote its morning personality, Dave May- 
nard. Ratings for the Westinghouse - 
owned station have been consistently 
high, and management points to their 
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television promotion as a contributing 
factor. 

Bumper stickers are manufactured by 
the millions for distribution by practi- 
cally every commercial radio station in 
the country. The primary purpose of 
stickers is to increase call letter aware- 
ness. Over the years, bumper stickers 
have developed into a unique pop -art 

FIGURE 7.9 
Newspapers are pop- 
ular radio promotion 
vehicles. Courtesy 
WAAF, WBCN, WHK, 
and WFNX. 
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FIGURE 7.10 
Bumper stickers vi- 
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image. Courtesy Mo 
Money Associates. 
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ate business for par- 
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form, and hundreds of people actually 
collect station decals as a hobby. Some 
station bumper stickers are particularly 
prized for the lifestyle or image they por- 
tray. Youths, in particular, are fond of 
displaying their favorite station's call let- 
ters. Stations appealing to older demo- 
graphics find that their audiences are 
somewhat less enthusiastic about bum- 
per stickers. 

Stations motivate listeners to display 
bumper stickers by tying them in with 
on -air promotions: 

"WXXX WANTS TO GIVE YOU A THOU- 
SAND DOLLARS. ALL YOU HAVE TO DO 
IS PUT AN X -100 BUMPER STICKER ON 
YOUR CAR TO BE ELIGIBLE. IT'S THAT 
SIMPLE. WHEN YOUR CAR IS SPOT- 
TED BY THE X -100 ROVING EYE, YOUR 

LICENSE NUMBER WILL BE AN- 
NOUNCED OVER THE AIR. YOU WILL 
THEN HAVE THIRTY MINUTES TO CALL 
THE STATION TO CLAIM YOUR ONE 
T H O U S A N D DOLLARS. . . . " 

Hundreds of ways have been invented 
to entice people to display station call 
letters. The idea is to get the station's 
name out to the public, and ten thou- 
sand cars exhibiting a station's bumper 
sticker is an effective way to do that. 

Thousands of items displaying station 
call letters and logos are given away an- 
nually by stations. Among the most com- 
mon promotional items handed out by 
stations are posters, T- shirts, calendars, 
key- chains, coffee mugs, music hit- lists, 
book covers, pens, and car litter bags. 
The list is vast. 

Plastic card promotions have done well 
for many stations. Holders are entitled 
to a variety of benefits, including dis- 
counts at various stores and valuable 
prizes. The bearer is told to listen to the 
station for information as to where to 
use the card. In addition, holders are el- 
igible for special on -air drawings. 

Another particularly effective way to 
increase a station's visibility is to spon- 
sor special activities, such as fairs, 
sporting events, theme dances, and 
concerts. Hartford's Big Band station, 
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WRCQ -AM, has received significant at- 
tention by presenting an annual music 
festival that has attracted over twenty- 
five thousand spectators each year, plus 
the notice of other media, including tele- 
vision and newspapers. 

Personal appearances by station per- 
sonalities are one of the oldest forms of 
off -air promotion but are still very effec- 
tive. Remote broadcasts from malls, 
beaches, and the like also aid in getting 
the word of the 'station out to the public. 

One last means of marketing a station 
is offered by Jay Williams, Jr., CEO, Di- 
rect Marketing Results. "Promotion and 
marketing have never been more critical. 
In the current economy, stations have to 
do everything they can to draw and hold 
an audience. Direct marketing through 
mail and/or by telephone is a very cost - 
effective way to target an audience and 
to keep a station in front of radio lis- 
teners, especially during rating periods. 
Telepromoting is becoming more prev- 
alent. Directed or targeted marketing 
makes sense because stations must be 
more effective with what they have. The 
business of radio is changing. Audi- 
ences are fragmenting, brand loyalties 
are eroding. Mass marketing is losing 
its impact. Person -to- person or individ- 
ualized marketing delivers tangible re- 
sults." 

SALES PROMOTION 

Promoting a station can be very costly, 
as much as half a million dollars an- 
nually in some metro markets. To help 
defray the cost of station promotion, ad- 
vertisers are often recruited. This way 
both the station and the sponsor stand 
to benefit. The station gains the finan- 
cial wherewithal to execute certain pro- 
motions that it could not do on its own, 
and the participating advertiser gains 
valuable exposure by tying in with spe- 
cial station events. Stations actually can 
make money and promote themselves 
simultaneously if a substantial spot 
schedule is purchased by a client as part 
of a promotional package. 
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There are abundant ways to involve 
advertisers in station promotion efforts. 
They run the gamut from placing adver- 
tisements and coupons on the back of 
bumper stickers to joining the circus for 
the day: for example, "WXXX brings the 
'Greatest Show on Earth' to town this 
Friday night, and you go for half price 
just by mentioning the name of your fa- 
vorite radio station- WXXX." The ulti- 
mate objective of a station/sponsor 
collaborative is to generate attention in 
a cost -efficient manner. If a few dollars 

FIGURE 7.12 
Direct marketing 
helps increase audi- 
ence awareness of a 
radio station. Cour- 
tesy DMR. 
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FIGURE 7.13 
Oldies station WHK 
maintains a high 
profile by promoting 
events consistent 
with its image. ik\iNinginge4*%. 

at 
Brooklyn 

High School 
Thursday, July 5,1984 

7:30 P.M. 

Join 141(s celebration 
of the 30th anniversary of 

the Elvis legend at the 
very site of his first 

Northcoast appearance. 

W[Ebroadcast asa aAeoNK:N 
seK'OooC Our OE,a16lMy nOS[IM a SOW O 

COLD Ses ROCY'nRaM,OPt.NdR 
Continuous showing of the sDKtatolaragg/viwal 

v,RE 
BEGINNING OF RC UN ROLL- featur ing g 

eLeoerw, hosted Norm N Hite. afmor a 
me s ROCK Volumes i a n. 

,vta °dlen°IX°E; NEWELL 
July nth SPECIAL' to be broadcast on 

14K Mxs awarded throughout [ne e+enug 

Brooklyn High School 
0200 Bkgulph RC. 

BrWtIYn.Ohb 

B].UahIen 0rtthedoUr 
11 proceeds benefit 

Brooklyn Nigh School 
--Student ACdvMFUWI 

For more details Osten to 

WHK 1420 
SOLID GOLD 

12,4k4 P* 

are made for the station along the way, 
all the better. 

As stated previously, the promotion 
director also works closely with the sta- 
tion's sales department in the prepara- 
tion and design of sales promotion 
materials, which include items such as 
posters, coverage maps, ratings break- 
outs, flyers, station profiles, rate cards, 
and much more. 

RESEARCH AND PLANNING 

To effectively promote a station, the in- 
dividual charged with the task must pos- 
sess a thorough knowledge of the station 
and its audience. This person must then 
ascertain the objective of the promotion. 
Is it the aim of the promotion to increase 
call letter awareness, introduce a new 
format/feature/personality, or bolster the 
station's community service image? Of 
course, the ultimate goal of any promo- 
tion is to enhance listenership. 

Effective promotions take into ac- 

count both internal and external factors. 
An understanding of the product, con- 
sumer, and competition is essential to 
any marketing effort, including radio. 
Each of these three areas presents the 
promotion director with questions that 
must be addressed before launching a 
campaign. As stated earlier in this chap- 
ter, it is imperative that the promotion 
or contest fit the station's sound. In other 
words, be compatible with the format. 
This accomplished, the next considera- 
tion is the relevancy of the promotion to 
the station's audience. For example, does 
it fit the listener's lifestyle? Thirdly, is 
the idea fresh enough in the market to 
attract and sustain interest? 

Concerning the basic mechanics of the 
contest, the general rule is that if it takes 
too long to explain, it is not appropriate 
for radio. "Contests that require too 
much explanation don't work well in our 
medium. That is not to say that they have 
to be thin and one -dimensional. On the 
contrary, radio contests can be imagi- 
native and captivating without being 
complicated or complex," notes John 
Grube. 

The planning and implementation of 
certain promotions may require the in- 
volvement of consultants who possess the 
expertise to ensure smooth sailing. Con- 
tests can turn into bad dreams if poten- 
tial problems are not anticipated. Rick 
Sklar, who served as program director 
for WABC in New York for nearly twenty 
years, was responsible for some of the 
most successful radio promotions ever 
devised, but not all went without a hitch. 
In his autobiographical book, Rocking 
America (St. Martin's Press, 1984), Sklar 
told of the time that he was forced to 
hire, at great expense, sixty office tem- 
poraries for a period of one month to 
count the more than 170 million ballots 
received in response to the station's 
"Principal of the Year" contest. The pre- 
vious year the station had received a pal- 
try six million ballots. 

On another occasion, Sklar had over 
four million WABC buttons manufac- 
tured as part of a promotion that awarded 
up to twenty -five thousand dollars in 
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cash to listeners spotted wearing one. 
What Sklar did not anticipate was the 
huge cost involved in shipping several 
million metal buttons from various 
points around the country. The station 
had to come up with thousands of un- 
budgeted dollars to cover air freight. Of 

course, both miscalculations were miti- 
gated by the tremendous success of the 
promotions, which significantly boosted 
WABC's ratings. 

An even more bizarre experience befell 
Dallas deejay Ron Chapman when he 
jokingly asked listeners to send twenty 

FIGURE 7.14 
Promotion with ce- 
lebrities. Courtesy 
LIVE 105. 
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FIGURE 7.15 
From a station's me- 
dia kit. Courtesy 
KGIL -AM. 
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KGILAM 
NEWSTALK 1260 

KGIL PROMOTIONS 
WORK! Your advertising dollar will go 

farther and more effectively on KGIL. 
The bottom line is motivating your 
prospective customers to act - and 
that is exactly what KGIL does: 
motivates listeners and stimulates 
sales. 

KGIL listeners are dedicated! On air 
promos ons, for station events as well 
as clien -sponsored events, generate 
consistent, powerful responses. 

A recent short promotion motivated 
over 4,000 people, from all over Los 
Angeles, to send in cards competing 
for a modest prize.' 

What this means is that your 
promotional message is not just 
"broadcast" to an inattentive 
audience. KGIL listeners participate 
in our programming. 

'Documentation available upon 
request. 

HMO umen 3.t 03,1,13416 .11257-0a. 

dollars without explaining why. The lis- 
tening faithful, assuming Chapman's re- 
quest to be a part of a legitimate station 
promotion, mailed in nearly a quarter of 
a million dollars. This left the station 
(KVIL -FM) with the interesting problem 
of what to do with the money. "We're 
flabbergasted," exclaimed Chapman. "We 
never expected this to happen." The 
moral to this tale is never underestimate 
the power of the medium. Plan before 
implementing. 

Careful planning during the develop- 
mental phase of a promotion generally 
will prevent any unpleasant surprises, 
says WVMI's Bob Lima. "Practical and 
hypothetical projections should be made. 
Radio can fool you by its pulling power. 
If a promotion catches on, it can exceed 
all expectations. You've got to be pre- 
pared for all contingencies. These are nice 
problems to have, but you can get egg 
on your face. Take a good look at the long 
and short of things before you bolt from 
the starting gate. Don't be too hasty or 
quick to execute. Consider all the vari- 
ables, then proceed with care." 

Lima tells of a successful promotion at 

WVMI that required considerable organ- 
ization and planning. "We called it 'The 
Great Easter Egg Hunt.' What was ba- 
sically an Easter egg hunt at a local park 
here in Biloxi attracted over eleven thou- 
sand people. A local bottler co- sponsored 
the event and provided many of the thou- 
sands of dollars in prizes. The station 
hyped the event for several weeks over 
the air, and a little off -air promotion was 
done. The reason the promotion worked 
so well is that there actually was a need 
for a large, well- organized Easter event. 
We did our homework in selecting and 
executing this promotion, which turned 
out to be a big winner." 

KOMP's Charlie Morriss shares an ac- 
count of a successful promotion at his 
radio station. "The KOMP jocks recently 
flew around the Las Vegas skies in sev- 
eral World War II fighter planes owned 
by Miller Beer while our call letters were 
written by a skywriter. The effect was 
stunning. This promotion worked be- 
cause skywriting is so rare these days 
and not many people have seen a squad- 
ron of vintage warplanes. It also worked 
because it didn't cost us a penny. It was 
a trade agreement with Miller. We gave 
them the exposure, and they gave us the 
airshow. Of course, a lot of details had 
to be worked out in advance." 

The most effective promotion in recent 
years at New London's WSUB involves 
awarding contestants an elaborate night 
out on the town. Chuck Davis relates: 
"Our `Night Out' promotion has been 
popular for some time. The station gets 
premium concert tickets through a close 
alliance with a New York concert pro- 
moter. It then finds a sponsor to partic- 
ipate in the giveaway and provides him 
with counter signs and an entry box so 
that people may register in his store. The 
sponsor then becomes part of the pro- 
motion and in return purchases an air 
schedule. Contestants are told to go to 
the store to register for the 'Night Out,' 
thus increasing store traffic even more. 
In addition, the sponsor agrees to absorb 
the expense of a limousine to transport 
the winners, who also are treated to a 
preconcert dinner at a local restaurant 
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that provides the meals in exchange for 
promotional consideration -a mention 
on the air in our `Night Out' promos. In 
the end, the station's cost amounts to a 
couple of phone calls, a cardboard sign, 
and a box. Reaction has always been great 
from all parties. The sponsor likes the 
tie -in with the promotion. The restau- 
rant is very satisfied with the attention 
it receives for providing a few dinners, 
and the concert promoter gets a lot of 
exposure for the acts that he books sim- 
ply by giving the station some tickets. It 
works like a charm. We please our au- 
dience and also put a few greenbacks in 
the till." 

The point already has been made that 
a station can ill- afford not to promote 
itself in today's highly competitive mar- 
ketplace. Promotions are an integral part 
of contemporary station operations, and 
research and planning are what make a 
promotion a winner. 

BUDGETING PROMOTIONS 

Included in the planning of a promotion 
are cost projections. The promotion di- 
rector's budget may be substantial or all 
but nonexistent. Stations in small mar- 
kets often have minuscule budgets com- 
pared to their giant metro market 
counterparts. But then again, the need 
to promote in a one- or two- station mar- 
ket generally is not as great as it is in 
multistation markets. To a degree, the 
promotion a station does is commen- 
surate with the level of competition. 

A typical promotion at an average -size 
station may involve the use of newspa- 
pers, plus additional hand -out mate- 
rials, such as stickers, posters, buttons, 
and an assortment of other items de- 
pending on the nature of the promotion. 
Television and billboards may also be 
utilized. Each of these items will require 
an expenditure unless some other pro- 
vision has been made, such as a trade 
agreement in which airtime is swapped 
for goods or ad space. 

The cost involved in promoting a con- 
test often constitutes the primary ex- 
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pense. When WASH -FM in Washington, 
D.C. , gave away a million dollars, it spent 
two hundred thousand dollars to pur- 
chase an annuity designed to pay the 
prize recipient twenty thousand dollars 
a year for fifty years. The station spent 
nearly an equal amount to promote the 
big giveaway. Most of the promotional 
cost resulted from a heavy use of local 
television. 

KHTZ -FM in Los Angeles spent over 
three hundred thousand dollars on bill- 
boards and television to advertise its 
dream -house giveaway. The total cost of 
the promotion approached a half million 
dollars. The price tag of the house was 
$122,000. Both of these high- priced 
contests accomplished their goals -in- 
creased ratings. In a metro market, one 
rating point can mean a million dollars 
in ad revenue. "A promotion that con- 
tributes to a two- or three -point jump in 
the ratings is well worth the money spent 
on it," observes Rick Peters. 

The promotion director works with the 
station manager in establishing the pro- 
motion budget. From there, it is the pro- 
motion director's job to allocate funds for 
the various contests and promotions run 

FIGURE 7.16 
Cash giveaways are 
popular with audi- 
ences if not quite as 
popular from a sta- 
tion's perspective. 
Courtesy WRC -AM. 

www.americanradiohistory.com

www.americanradiohistory.com


204 THE RADIO STATION 

throughout the station's fiscal period. 
Just as in every other area of a station, 
computers are becoming a prominent 
fixture in the promotion department. "If 
you have a large budget, a microcom- 
puter can make life a lot easier. The idea 
is to control the budget and not let it 
control you. Computers can help in that 
effort," states Marlin R. Taylor, who also 
contends that large sums of money need 
not be poured into promotions if a sta- 
tion is on target with its programming. 
"In 1983, the Malrite organization came 
to New York and launched Z -100, a con- 
temporary hit -formated outlet, moving it 
from `worst to first' in a matter of months. 
They did a little advertising and gave 
away some money. I estimate that their 
giveaways totaled less dollars than some 
of their competitors spent on straight 
advertising. But the station's success was 
built on three key factors: product, serv- 
ice, and employee incentives. Indeed, 
they do have a quality product. Secondly, 
they are providing a service to their cus- 
tomers or listeners, and, thirdly, the care 
and feeding of the air staff and support 
team are obvious at all times. You don't 
necessarily have to spend a fortune on 
promotion." 

Since promotion directors frequently 
are expected to arrange trade agree- 
ments with merchants as a way to defray 
costs, a familiarity with and under- 
standing of the station's rate structure 
is necessary. Trading airtime for use in 
promotions is less popular at highly rated 
stations that can demand top dollars for 
spots. Most stations, however, prefer to 
exchange available airtime for goods and 
services needed in a promotion, rather 
than pay cash. 

PROMOTIONS AND THE FCC 

Although the FCC has dropped most of 
its rules pertaining to contests and 
promotions it does expect that they be 
conducted with propriety and good judg- 
ment. The basic obligation of broad- 
casters to operate in the public interest 
remains the primary consideration. Sec- 

tion 73.1216 of the FCC's rules and reg- 
ulations (as printed in the Code of 
Federal Regulations) outlines the do's 
and don't's of contest presentations. 

Stations are prohibited from running 
a contest in which contestants are re- 
quired to pay in order to play. The FCC 
regards as lottery any contest in which 
the elements of prize, chance, and con- 
sideration exist. In other words, con- 
testants must not have to risk something 
in order to win. 

Contests must not place participants 
in any danger or jeopardize property. 
Awarding prizes to the first five people 
who successfully scale a treacherous 
mountain or swim a channel filled with 
alligators certainly would be construed 
by the FCC as endangering the lives of 
those involved. Contestants have been 
injured and stations held liable more 
than once. In the case of the station in 
California that ran a treasure hunt re- 
sulting in considerable property dam- 
age, it incurred the wrath of the public, 
town officials, and the FCC. In a more 
tragic example of poor planning a lis- 
tener was killed during a "find the disc 
jockey" contest. The station was charged 
with negligence and sustained a sub- 
stantial fine. 

Stations are expected to disclose the 
material terms of all contests and pro- 
motions conducted. These include: 

Entering procedures 
Eligibility requirements 
Deadlines 
When or if prizes can be won 
Value of prizes 
Procedure for awarding prizes 
Tie -breaking procedures 

The public must not be misled con- 
cerning the nature of prizes. Specifics 
must be stated. Implying that a large boat 
is to be awarded when, in fact, a canoe 
is the actual prize would constitute mis- 
representation, as would suggesting that 
an evening in the Kontiki Room of the 
local Holiday Inn is a great escape week- 
end to the exotic South Seas. 

The FCC also stipulates that any 
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changes in contest rules must be 
promptly conveyed to the public. It makes 
clear, too, that any rigging of contests, 
such as determining winners in ad- 
vance, is a direct violation of the law and 
can result in a substantial penalty, or 
even license revocation. 

Although the FCC does not require that 
a station keep a contest file, most do. 
Maintaining all pertinent contest infor- 
mation, including signed prize receipts 
and releases by winners, can prevent 
problems should questions or a conflict 
arise later. 

Stations that award prizes valued at 
six hundred dollars or more are expected 
by law to file a 1099 MISC form with the 
IRS. This is done strictly for reporting 
purposes and stations incur no tax lia- 
bility. However, failure to do so puts a 
station in conflict with the law. 

BROADCAST PROMOTION AND 
MARKETING EXECUTIVES 

The Broadcasters Promotion Associa- 
tion (BPA) was founded in 1956 as a non- 
profit organization expressly designed to 
provide information and services to sta- 
tion promotion directors around the 
world. In the late 1980s its name was 
changed to Broadcast Promotion and 
Marketing Executives (BPME). The ob- 
jectives of the BPME are as follows: 

Increase the effectiveness of broadcast 
promotion personnel. 
Improve broadcast promotion meth- 
ods, and research principles and tech- 
niques. 
Enhance the image and professional 
status of its- members, and members 
of the broadcast promotion profession. 

FIGURE 7.17 
Stations are ex- 
pected to make con- 
test rules clear to 
the public. Courtesy 
WSNE -FM and Mar- 
keting Works. 
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Facilitate liaison with allied organiza- 
tions in broadcasting, promotion, and 
government. 
Increase awareness and understand- 
ing of broadcast promotion at sta- 
tions, in the community, and at 
colleges and universities. 

The BPME conducts national semi- 
nars and workshops on promotion - 
related subjects. Further information 
about the organization may be obtained 
by contacting: Administrative Secretary, 
BPME Headquarters, 6255 Sunset Blvd. , 

Suite 624, Los Angeles, CA 90028. 

CHAPTER HIGHLIGHTS 

1. To keep listeners interested and 
tuned, stations actively promote their 
image and call letters. Small market sta- 
tions promote to compete for audience 
with other forms of media. Major market 
stations promote to differentiate them- 
selves from competing stations. 

2. Radio recognized the value of pro- 
motion early and used print media, re- 
mote broadcasts, and billboards to 
inform the public. Later, ratings surveys 
proved the importance of effective pro- 
motions. 

3. Greater competition because of the 
increasing number of stations and 
monthly audience surveys means today's 
stations must promote continually. 

4. The most successful (attracting 
listenership loyalty) promotions involve 
large cash or merchandise prizes. 

5. A successful promotion director 
possesses knowledge and understand- 
ing of the station's audience, a back- 
ground in research, writing, and con- 
ceptual skills, the ability to adapt exist- 
ing concepts to a particular station, and 
a familiarity with graphic art. The pro- 
motion director is responsible for ac- 
quiring prizes through trade or purchase 
and for compliance with FCC regula- 
tions covering promotions. 

6. On -air promotions are the most 
common method used to retain and ex- 
pand listenership. Such devices as slo- 

gans linked to the call letters and contests 
are common. 

7. To "bookend" call letters means to 
place them at the beginning and conclu- 
sion of each break. To "graft" call letters 
means to include them with all infor- 
mational announcements. 

8. Contests must have clear rules and 
must provide entertainment for players 
and nonplayers alike. Successful con- 
tests are compatible with the station's 
sound, offer prizes attractive to the tar- 
get audience, and challenge the listen- 
er's imagination. 

9. Off -air promotions are intended 
to attract new listeners. Popular ap- 
proaches include billboards, bus cards, 
newspapers, television, bumper stick- 
ers, discount cards, giveaway items em- 
bossed with call letters or logo, deejay 
personal appearances, special activity 
sponsorship, remote broadcasts, direct 
mail, faxing, and telemarketing. 

10. To offset the sometimes substan- 
tial cost of an off -air promotion, stations 
often collaborate with sponsors to share 
both the expenses and the attention 
gained. 

11. FCC regulations governing pro- 
motions are contained in Section 
73.1216. Basically, stations may not op- 
erate lotteries, endanger contestants, rig 
contests, or mislead listeners as to the 
nature of the prize. 

12. The BPME provides information 
and services to station promotion direc- 
tors worldwide. 
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FIGURE 8.1 
Traffic directors 
move a different 
kind of traffic. 

208 

8 
Traffic and Billing 

THE AIR SUPPLY 

A station sells airtime. That is its inven- 
tory. The volume or size of a given sta- 
tion's inventory chiefly depends on the 
amount of time it allocates for commer- 
cial matter. For example, some stations 
with Easy Listening and Adult Contem- 
porary formats deliberately restrict or 
limit commercial loads as a method of 
enhancing overall sound and fostering a 
"more music less talk" image. Other 

outlets simply abide by commercial load 
stipulations as outlined in their license 
renewal applications. 

A full -time station has over ten thou- 
sand minutes to fill each week. This 
computes to approximately three thou- 
sand minutes for commercials, based on 
an 18 minute commercial load ceiling per 
hour. In the eyes of the sales manager, 
this means anywhere from three to six 
thousand availabilities or slots- assum- 
ing that a station sells sixty- and thirty- 

When ever I tell someone I'm a traffic Direcdor, they think I'm 
a police officer or air traffic controller ! 
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WDMO -AM 
EXCLUDED: PRIORITIES: 

DAYS: 
MINE. BUMPED PRIOR TO 8/ 7/89 

OVERSOLD REPORT AS OF 8/ 7/89 
SLOTS: 910 

5.00 RATE CLASS AAA 
3.30 RATE CLASS AA 
4.30 RATE CLASS A 
0.30 RATE CLASS B 

UNITS 
-AVAILABLE- -ORIG- BOOKED 

MINUTES 
BUMPED PCT UNSOLD -PRIORITIES- 

60 30 10 5 INVEN SOLD *6 *7 
CLASS AAA 

8/ 7 MON 1 1 1 0 60:20 58:40 2:00 101% 1:40 6:00 9:00 
8/ 8 TUE 0 1 1 0 60:20 59:40 1:00 101% 0:40 8:00 7:00 
8/ 9 WED 2 1 1 0 60:20 57:40 5:00 104% 2:40 6:30 3:00 
8/10 THU 1 0 1 0 60:20 59:10 3:00 104% 1:10 5:30 5:00 
8/11 FRI 1 0 1 0 60:20 59:10 3:00 104% 1:10 4:30 5:00 
8/12 SAT 2 0 2 0 135:45 133:25 11:00 107% 2:20 23:00 11:00 
8/13 SUN 0 0 0 0 0:00 0:00 0:00 0% 0:00 0:00 0:00 
TOTAL 7 3 7 0 437:25 427:45 25:00 104% 9:40 53:30 40:00 

CLASS AA 
8/ 7 MON 0 0 1 0 60:20 60:10 2:30 104% 0:10 11:00 8:00 
8/ 8 TUE 1 0 1 0 60:20 59:10 3:00 104% 1:10 12:30 9:30 
8/ 9 WED 1 0 1 0 60:20 59:10 1:00 100% 1:10 14:00 9:30 
8/10 THU 0 1 1 0 60:20 59:40 2:00 103% 0:40 14:30 5:30 
8/11 FRI 1 0 1 0 60:20 59:10 2:00 102% 1:10 11:30 7:30 
8/12 SAT 0 0 0 0 0:00 0:00 0:00 0% 0:00 0:00 0:00 
8/13 SUN 19 1 0 1 196:05 176:30 3:00 92% 19:35 26:30 19:30 
TOTAL 22 2 5 1 497:45 473:50 13:30 98% 23:55 90:00 59:30 

CLASS A 
8/ 7 MON 20 0 1 1 75:25 55:10 1:30 76% 20:15 6:00 12:00 
8/ 8 TUE 22 0 1 0 75:25 53:15 0:00 71% 22:10 7100 11:00 
8/ 9 WED 21 0 1 1 75:25 54:10 0:00 72% 21:15 9:00 10:00 
8/10 THU 20 1 1 0 75:25 54:45 0:00 73% 20:40 8:30 10:00 
8/11 FRI 22 1 1 1 75:25 52:40 0:00 70% 22:45 8:30 10:00 
8/12 SAT 10 0 1 0 60:20 50:10 0:00 84% 10:10 4:30 11:00 
8/13 SUN 0 0 0 0 0:00 0:00 0:00 0% 0:00 0.00 0100 
TOTAL 115 2 6 3 437:25 320:10 1:30 74% 117:15 43:30 54.00 

CLASS B 

8/ 7 MON 51 0 1 1 105:35 54:20 0:00 52% 51:15 2:00 9:00 
8/ 8 TUE 52 0 2 0 105:35 53:15 0:30 51% 52:20 2:30 9 00 
8/ 9 WED 53 0 1 1 105:35 52:20 0:00 50% 53:15 1:30 900 
8/10 THU 53 0 2 0 105:35 52:15 1:00 51% 53:20 2:00 8:00 
8/11 FRI 47 1 1 1 105:35 57:50 0:00 55% 47:45 7:30 10.00 
8/12 SAT 46 1 2 0 105:35 58:45 0:00 56% 46:50 5:30 10.00 
8/13 SUN 60 1 1 1 105:35 44:50 0:00 43% 60:45 1:30 900 
TOTAL 362 3 10 4 739:05 373:35 1:30 51% 365:30 22:30 64:00 

second spot units -in which to insert 
commercial announcements. 

From the discussion up until now, it 
should be apparent that inventory con- 
trol and accountability at a radio station 
are no small job. They are, in fact, the 
primary duty of the person called the 
traffic manager. 

THE TRAFFIC MANAGER 

A daily log is prepared by the traffic man- 
ager (also referred to as the traffic direc- 
tor). This document is at once a schedule 
of programming elements (commercials, 
features, public service announcements) 
to be aired and a record of what was ac- 

FIGURE 8.2 
Unless the traffic 
manager keeps a 
close eye on the air 
supply, it can be ex- 
hausted, placing the 
station in an over- 
sold situation. Cour- 
tesy Marketron. 
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FIGURE 8.3 
Stations often pro- 
ject availabilities to 
avoid being over- 
sold. Computers 
simplify this task. 
Courtesy Marketron. 

Marketron 

WDMO -AM PROJECTED AVAILS SUMMARY 5:30A-10:00 A 8/ 
EXCLUDED: PRIORITIES- SLOTS- 

: DAYS - SA SU 

7/89-10/15/89 AS OF 8/ 7/89 
8910 

WEEK ENDING 8/13 8/20 8/27 9/ 3 9/10 9/17 9/24 10/ 1 10/ 8 10/15 

#PTY1.0 2 2 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 

#PTY2.0 26 10 10 12 0 0 3 0 0 0 

#PTY 3.0 14 14 5 5 5 0 0 0 0 0 

#PTY4.0 7 4 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 

# PTY 5.0 212 185 143 115 100 67 72 75 65 70 

#PTY6.0 9 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 

#PTY7.0 38 37 15 10 10 10 6 5 0 0 

UNITS SOLD 307 252 173 141 115 77 81 80 65 70 

TIME SOLD 4:34 3:48 2:38 2:11 1:45 1:07 1:11 1:10 0:55 1:00 

INVENTORY 5:40 5:40 5:40 5:40 5:40 5:40 5:40 5:40 5:40 5:40 

AVAILABLE 1:06 1:52 3:03 3:29 3:56 4:34 4:29 4:30 4:45 4:40 

% SOLD /WEEK 81% 68% 47% 39% 31% 20% 21% 21% 17% 18% 

(ALL SPOTS) 

% SOLD /WEEK 44% 39% 30% 24% 21% 11% 9% 11% 9% 11% 

(DAILIES ONLY) 

% SOLD /DAY 
(ALL SPOTS) 

MONDAY 80% 67% 47% 39% 31% 20% 21% 21% 17% 18% 

TUESDAY 80% 68% 48% 40% 32% 21% 22% 22% 17% 19% 
WEDNESDAY 80% 66% 47% 39% 31% 20% 21% 21% 17% 18% 
THURSDAY 81% 70% 47% 39% 31% 20% 21% 21% 17% 18% 
FRIDAY 84% 67% 47% 39% 31% 20% 21% 21% 17% 18% 

SATURDAY 0% 0% 0% 0% 0% 0% 0% 0% 0% 0% 

SUNDAY 0% 0% 0% 0% 0% 0% 0% 0% 0% 0% 

tually aired. It serves to inform the on- 
air operator of what to broadcast and at 
what time, and it provides a record for, 
among other things, billing purposes. 

Let us examine the process involved 
in logging a commercial for broadcast 

beginning at the point at which the 
salesperson writes an order for a spot 
schedule. 

The salesperson writes an order and re- 
turns it to the station. 
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Order is then checked and approved by 
the sales manager. 

Order is typed by the sales secretary. 
Copies of formalized order are distrib- 

uted to: traffic manager, sales man- 
ager, billing, salesperson, and client. 

Order is placed in the traffic scheduling 
book or entered into the computer for 
posting to the log by traffic manager. 

Order is logged commencing on the start 
date according to the stipulations of 
the buy. 

Although the preceding is both a sim- 
plification and generalization of the ac- 
tual process, it does convey the basic 
idea. Keep in mind that not all stations 
operate in exactly the same manner. The 
actual method for preparing a log will 
differ, too, from station to station de- 
pending on whether it is done manually 
or by computer. Those outlets using the 
manual system often simplify the pro- 
cess by preparing a master or semiper- 
manent log containing fixed program 
elements and even long -term advertis- 
ers. Short -term sponsors and other 
changes will be entered on an ongoing 
basis. This method significantly reduces 
typing. The master may be imprinted on 
plastic or Mylarc', and entries can be 
made and erased according to need. Once 
the log is prepared, it is then copied and 
distributed. 

It is the traffic manager's responsibil- 
ity to see that an order is logged as spec- 
ified and that each client is treated fairly 
and equitably. A sponsor who purchases 
two spots, five days a week during morn- 
ing drive, can expect to receive good ro- 
tation for maximum reach. It is up to 
the traffic manager to schedule the 
client's commercials in as many quarter - 
hour segments of the daypart as possi- 
ble. The effectiveness of a spot schedule 
is reduced if the spots are logged in the 
same quarter -hour each day. If a spot is 
logged at 6:45 daily, it is only reaching 
those people tuned at that hour each day. 
However, if on one day it is logged at 7:15 
and then at 8:45 on another, and so on, 
it is reaching a different audience each 
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CONTRACT NO SALES ORDER DATE 7 /Zo -1 

CO q NEW D CHANGE U ADDITION O CANCEL O PRICE CHANDE XAM O FM a COMBO 

CASE O TRADE O NON {MML START DATE 7/31 /e9 x RETML D POLITICAL O SPONSORSHIPS 

9//089 D NONRETAIL O SPORTS PROGRAMS D NETWORK ENO DATE 

ES 
cO 

ADVERT SER SEARS AOV NO OW O REMIT XCASH IN ADVANCE 

Q SF F C CO BILL( 
AIO O WEEKLY .8000 T U%MNG c NO OOLONG c.eeDAR OWEKLY 

ADENCT NW AYER i CO. -NO 300 SPOT PRICESPEINTEOXTW ONo AGENCY COM 1( C. o NA 

BILLING ADDRESS I li EA57 WALKER Da, 0 ALT AGENCY O MEN IA..... B.I. -I 

C TT CAI CAC7O STATE ILL EIPLabC1 PLANT NONE TYPE G:Áó _2 
NDNE 854.5901 RATER PENN( SCUO6 liCAA0=E INVW CE;E x o PRIORI,.'(SIARALO 

SALESPERSON CP.ON1N NO COMM 
OPTIONS FOR MARE COCEE 

L MIT 

)(ADVANCED APPROVAL 

D UNRESTRICTED 

_l__ _R 
EATDRE,SPONSDRSNIP LOCAL NEWS 

DATES TIMES SPOTS 

WEEKS TO RUN R 
OF 

WEEKS 
CLASS 

START/END 
(PREFER) 

LEN PER 
WEEK 

M T W TN F SAT SUN RATE PTO 

7/31- 9/10 6 AAA SW- 430 5 I 1 1 1 1 430 3 
(6- IAA) 

7/3l -9 /io b AA - 4 ( 3 7P 430 ) 48. 3 

7/31,8/7, 3 -3P 4 

9/4 
A to 

(Lbc.4L 
Co (5 ) 45. I 

RILLIN NAME 

SA E MGR I (if 
g/ttu nc/. 

ADDRESS COPY IN NOOSE 
ENTERED BT J 

noT ER 

15 9 

.E.OT.,ORDER 

72. 
STANDARD REMARK 1 

SPECIAL 

wEEKLY GROSS 

762/492 
TOT. GROSS 

37ío2.. REMARKS 

day. It also would be unfair to the ad- 
vertiser who purchased drivetime to only 
have spots logged prior to 7:00 A.M., the 
beginning of the prime audience period. 

The traffic manager maintains a rec- 
ord of when a client's spots are aired to 
help ensure effective rotation. Another 
concern of the traffic manager is to keep 
adequate space between accounts of a 
competitive nature. Running two res- 
taurants back -to -back or within the same 
spot set likely would result in having to 
reschedule both at different times at no 
cost to the client. 

It also falls within the traffic manag- 

FIGURE 8.4 
Handwritten sales 
order. The station 
salesperson usually 
writes the order at 
the client's business 
for initial approval. 
Courtesy Marketron. 
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212 THE RADIO STATION 

FIGURE 8.5 
Manual log master. 
Computers have not 
taken over traffic en- 
tirely. Many small 
stations still prepare 
logs using a type- 
writer. Courtesy 
WGNG. 

NEA 

COMMERCIAL MATTER TYPE PROGRAM TYPE 

CM NAL MAT TEA A AGAiCULTURE 

MECHANICAL AA AEPRORUCTION ANNOUNCEMENT HOORAH LOG 
EOIT IOITORIA PA PUONOSSON ME 
1 iNaTVUCrIONAI LAC /VOLKSIRR KEMENT OoawAClAI 

RADIO STATION WGNG N G PIA PUSLKMAVKEANNOUNCEMENT N NEM 
MA ETATION M AN OMOTION NOUNCEMENT O ' .NNOUNCeoAErONERAeo PAWTUCKET, RHODE ISLAND PA ro'CWHIMA` 
PROGRAM SOURCE 110011 WILLIAMS gpADCASnNG COMPANY, INC A 

S 

AELGIOUE 
SPORTS 

L LOCAL 
A AEORAOEo 
N SATELLITE NET 
N ABC ENT 

PAGE DAY DATE 

Announcer or Operator Tiny On Tama 011 

IP HE Naomi 
Twee On T.ma 011 

STATION PROGRAM TIME 
PROGRAM TITLE -SPONSOR MECKA CCMM'L MAT'R PROGRAM 

r ANNIC 
ON Off TKOs 1 

STATION ID 

:00 :08 WGNG /NEWS L N 

1 :0v :09 

:09 :10 SPORTS L S 

:10 WEATHER L N 

WGNG MUSIC R E 

3 :20 :22 

WEATHER L N 

PSA/ 10 PSA 

5 :30 :34 ABC /NEWS N N 

2 :4(6 :42 

WEATHER L N 

PSA/ 10 PSA 

4 :50 :52 

6 :55 :56 
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er's purview to make sure copy and pro- 
duction tapes are in on time. Most 
stations have a policy, often stated in 
their rate card, requiring that commer- 
cial material be on hand at least forty- 
eight hours before it is scheduled for 
broadcast. Carol Bates, traffic manager 
of WGNG -AM (now WICE -AM), Provi- 
dence, says that getting copy before the 
air date can be a problem. "It is not un- 
usual to get a tape or copy a half -hour 
before it is due to air. We ask that copy 
be in well in advance, but sometimes it's 
a matter of minutes. No station is un- 
familiar with having to make up spots 
due to late copy. It's irritating but a real- 
ity that you have to deal with." 

Jan Hildreth, traffic manager of WARA- 
AM, Attleboro, Massachusetts, says that 
holiday and political campaign periods 
can place added pressure on the traffic 
person. "The fourth quarter is the big 
money time in radio. The logs usually are 
jammed, and availabilities are in short 
supply. The workload in the traffic de- 
partment doubles. Things also get pretty 
chaotic around elections. It can become 
a real test for the nerves. Of course, 
there's always the late order that arrives 
at 5 P.M. on Friday that gets the adren- 
alin going." 

There are few station relationships 
closer than that of the traffic department 
with programming and sales. Program- 
ming relies on the traffic manager for the 
logs that function as scheduling guides 
for on -air personnel. Sales depends on 
the traffic department to inform it of ex- 
isting availabilities and to process or- 
ders onto the air. "It is crucial to the 
operation that traffic have a good rela- 
tionship with sales and programming. 
When it doesn't, things begin to happen. 
The PD has to let traffic know when 
something changes; if not, the system 
breaks down. This is equally true of sales. 
Traffic is kind of the heart of things. 
Everything passes through the traffic 
department. Cooperation is very impor- 
tant," observes Barbara Kafulas, traffic 
manager, WNRI -AM, Woonsocket, Rhode 
Island. 
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THE TRAFFIC MANAGER'S 
CREDENTIALS 

A college degree usually is not a criterion 
for the job of traffic manager. This is not 
to imply that skill and training are not 
necessary. Obviously the demands placed 
on the traffic manager are formidable, 
and not everyone is qualified to fill the 
position. "It takes a special kind of per- 
son to effectively handle the job of traffic. 
Patience, an eye for detail, plus the abil- 
ity to work under pressure and with other 
people are just some of the qualities the 
position requires," notes WSNE -FM gen- 
eral manager Bill Campbell. 

Typing or keyboard skills are vital to 
the job. A familiarity with computers and 
word processing has become necessary, 
as most stations have given up the man- 
ual system of preparing logs in favor of 
the computerized method. 

Many traffic people are trained in- 
house and come from the administrative 
or clerical ranks. It is a position that tra- 
ditionally has been filled by women. While 
traffic salaries generally exceed that of 
purely secretarial positions, this is not 
an area noted for its high pay. Although 
the traffic manager is expected to handle 
many responsibilities, the position gen- 
erally is perceived as more clerical in na- 
ture than managerial. 

Traffic managers frequently make the 
transition into sales or programming. 
The considerable exposure to those par- 
ticular areas provides a solid foundation 
and good springboard for those desiring 
to make the change. 

DIRECTING TRAFFIC 

Computers vastly enhance the speed and 
efficiency of the traffic process. Com- 
puters store copious amounts of data, 
retrieve information faster than hu- 
manly possible, and schedule and rotate 
commercials with precision and equa- 
nimity, to mention only a few of the fea- 
tures that make the new technology 
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FIGURE 8.6 
Spot schedule order 
form. Courtesy 
WMJX -FM. 

FIGURE 8.7 
Traffic managers 
check logs for accu- 
racy before placing 
them in control 
room. Courtesy 
WHJJ -AM. 
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area. 

Computers are an excellent tool for in- 
ventory control, contends former broad- 
cast computer consultant Vicki Cliff. 
"Radio is a commodity not unlike a train 
carload of perishables, such as toma- 
toes. Radio sells time, which is progres- 
sively spoiling. The economic laws of 

for use in the traffic 

MINTED N USA 

supply and demand are classically ap- 
plied to radio. Computers can assist in 
plotting that supply and demand curve 
in determining rates to be charged for 
various dayparts at any given moment. 
Inventory control is vital to any busi- 
ness. Radio is limited in its availabilities 
and seasonal in its desirability to the 
client. In a sold -out state, client value 
priorities must be weighted to optimize 
the station's billing. All things being 
equal, the credit rating of the client 
should be the deciding factor. Com- 
puters can eliminate the human subjec- 
tivity in formulating the daily log." 

The cost of computerizing traffic has 
kept a small percentage of stations from 
converting from the manual system, 
notes Cliff. "Purchasing a personal com- 
puter for the traffic function is okay, but 
if a station desires to perform several 
functions it may find itself out of luck. 
There are limits as to what can be done 
with a personal computer. On the other 
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Marketron 

-WP V Mill 
WDMO -AM DAILY SPOT REPORT FOR TUE 8/ 8/89 7:OOA- 8:OOA AS OF 8/ 7/89 
SLOT CONTR LN ADVERTISER LEN LAST CONTRACT TIMES & DAYS 
TIMES # # * DATE FROM TO MTWTFSS 
7A HOUR 

02:00 SUS AVAILS: 0 0/ 

COMP 
CODES 

PAGE 1 

S 
RATE PTY T 

529 1 ATLANTIC RECO 60 9/10 6:OOA 10:OOA XXXXX-- 63/0 60 5.0 0 

05:00 SUS AVAILS: 1/ 10 6 
545 1 FIRESTONE 60 8/13 6:OOA 10:OOA XXXXXX- 15/0 48 6.0 0 

10:00 SUS AVAILS: 1/ 0 6 
546 2 AMERICAN MOTO 60 8/13 6:OOA 10:OOA XXXXXX- 12/0 65 2.0 3 

14:00 SUS AVAILS: 0/ 0 3 
527 1 CARNATION 60 9/ 2 6:OOA 10:OOA XXXXX-- 35/90 70 2.0 3 

16:00 SUS AVAILS: 0/ 0 6 
510 3 HOLIDAY INN 30 11/19 5:30A 10:00A 1111111 42/0 55 5.0 0 

22:00 SPO AVAILS: 1/ 60 7 

23:00 SUS AVAILS: 0/ 0 6 
1 1 SEARS 60 9/10 5:30A 10:00A 1 1 1 1 1 0 0 82/0 60 3.0 0 

28:00 NET AVAILS: 1/ 0 8 
856 1 GENERAL MOTOR 60 (NET) 12/110 
534 1 HOWARD JOHNSO 60 9/10 6:OOA 10:OOA XXXXXX- 42/0 60 5.0 0 

32:00 SUS AVAILS: 0/ 0 2 
522 1 ANHEUSER BUSC 60 8/13 7:32A 7:33A 0I00100 21/0 70 1.0 0 

35:00 SUS AVAILS: 0/ 0 6 
515 2 PRUDENTIAL LI 60 8/27 5:OOA 10:OOA 2222222 43/0 60 5.0 0 
549 1 AMERICAN AIRL 60 8/27 RJC(9) AAA XXXXXXX 3/0 60 5.0 0 

40:00 SUS AVAILS: 1/ 0 6 
489 1 YES ON ONE CO 60 8/20 R/C(9) AAA XXXXXXX 51/0 58 3.0 0 

44:00 SUS AVAILS: 0/ 0 5 
501 2 GALLO WINES 60 7/ 1 5:30A 10:OOA 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 21/0 60 5.0 0 

46:00 SUS AVAILS: 1/ 60 6 

52:00 SUS AVAILS: I/ 5 4 

53:00 SUS AVAILS: 0/ 0 6 
513 2 HERTZ 30 8/27 5:30A 10:OOA 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 12/0 60 5.0 0 
523 2 KODAK 30* 8/13 6:OOA 10:OOA 101010 0 23/0 35 5.0 0 

57:00 SUS AVAILS: 1/ 30 6 
555 1 BIC CORP 60 8/20 6:OOA 10:OOA 2 2 2 2 2 2 0 40/0 48 7.0 0 
524 3 RINGLING BRO 30 8/13 R/C(9) AAA XXXXXXX 6/0 30 5.0 0 

SOLD : 7A- 8A =15M OS ( 7A- 7:30A= 7M30S, 7:30A- 8A= 7M30S), *SPOTS= 17 
ALLOWED: 7A- 8A= 15M15S 

ST= SLOT TYPE, *= MAKEGOOD, += OVER 9 SPOTS /DAY, X= MULTI -DAY, 
SUS= STATION SLOT (SUSTAINING OK), SPO= STATION SLOT (SPONSORSHIP ONLY), 
NET= NETWORK SLOT, NCM= NON -COML SLOT 

1 

hand, a larger capacity, main -frame 
computer can be a major expense, 
although the functions it can perform 
are extraordinary. An on -line, real -time 
system can be costly also. Line expenses 

can really add up. 
agers considering 
gather all possible 
the system they're 
justify itself." 

Those station man- 
computerizing must 
data to determine if 

considering will cost- 

FIGURE 8.8 
Manual and comput- 
erized traffic boards 
permit the traffic de- 
partment to keep 
tabs on avails and 
rotation schedules. 
Courtesy Marketron. 
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Traffic 
The Marketron Act II and IV radio traffic systems 

supply spot data to a program called I irstRaie. This 

program analyzes and categorizes this data in a 

completely different way than anything before. 'The 

goal is to present a picture of information that will 

offer greater assistance in manipulating inventory 

and controlling price. The end objective of First Rate 

is to provide the sales staff with the ability o produce 

a schedule that reflects pricing based upon demand. 

The computer uses t31 elements to do this. First. it 

knows how much inventory is sold out into the 

future. Secondly. it knows what the sales managers 

inventory objectives are and last it has a grid rate 

card developed by the manager to query. This has 

been developed for each daypart and creates a 

price based upon the variables of demand. As 

demand changes, spot prices change, and the 

severity of these changes is in the control of the 

manager. 

The data transfer to the First Rate system is exten- 

sive. If someone had to do this job manually it 

would take hours each day. Because of this interface to traffic. we decided to use all the pertinent spot 

data available in order to create management reports that arc new and unique to this assignment. 

FIGURE 8.9 
The traffic depart- 
ment provides key 
information to sales 
people through spe- 
cial computer pro- 
grams that manage 
inventory. Courtesy 
Marketron. 

A variety of traffic and billing software 
are available. Dozens of companies, most 
notably Marketron, Columbine, Bias 
Radio, Custom Business Systems, and 
The Management, specialize in provid- 
ing broadcasters with software pack- 
ages. Prices for computer software vary 
depending on the nature and content of 
the program. 

Compatible hardware is specified by 
the software manufacturer. Most soft- 
ware is IBM -PC compatible, however. 
Companies and consultants specializing 
in broadcast computerization are listed 
in Broadcasting Yearbook. 

According to the NAB the majority of 
stations will be utilizing computers, es- 
pecially in the area of traffic, in the 1990s. 

BILLING 

At most stations, advertisers are billed 
for the airtime they have purchased after 
a portion or all of it has run. Few stations 
require that sponsors pay in advance. It 
is the job of the billing department to 
notify the advertiser when payment is 
due. Al Rozanski, former business man- 
ager of WMJX -FM, Boston, explains the 
process involved once a contract has been 
logged by the traffic department. "We 
send invoices out twice monthly. Many 
stations bill weekly, but we find doing it 
every two weeks cuts down on the pa- 
perwork considerably. The first thing my 
billing person does is check the logs to 
verify that the client's spots ran. We don't 
bill them for something that wasn't aired. 
Occasionally a spot will be missed for one 
reason or another, say a technical prob- 
lem. This will be reflected on the log be- 
cause the on -air person will indicate this 
fact. Invoices are then generated in trip- 
licate by our computer. We use an IBM 
System 34 computer and Columbine 
software. This combination is extremely 
versatile and efficient. The station re- 
tains a copy of the invoice and mails two 
to the client, who then returns one with 
the payment. The client also receives an 
affidavit detailing when spots were aired. 
If the client requests, we will notarize the 
invoice. This is generally necessary for 
clients involved in co -op contracts." The 
billing procedure at WMJX -FM is repre- 
sentative of that at many stations. 

Not all radio stations have a full -time 
business manager on the payroll. Thus 
the person who handles billing com- 
monly is responsible for maintaining the 
station's financial records or books as 
well. In this case, the services of a profes- 
sional accountant may be contracted on 
a regular periodic basis to perform the 
more complex bookkeeping tasks and 
provide consultation on other financial 
matters. 

Accounts that fail to pay when due are 
turned over to the appropriate salesper- 
son for collections. If this does not result 
in payment, a station may use the serv- 
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Marketron v mim 
WDMO -AM BUMPED SPOTS- BUMPED DATE BY ADVERTISER 
IDN R CONTR LN LEN ADV /PRODUCT COMP DAY /DATE TIME 

BUMPED FROM 

AS 8/ 
BUMPED 

TO 

7/89 PAGE 1 

EX /MG SSS 
DATE PTY 

66 *CA 521 2 60 AMERICAN / TRAVELE 18 TH 8/ 3 5:30A IO:OOA 8/ 7 5 60 
51 *CA 521 4 60 AMERICAN /TRAVELE 18 TH 8/ 3 3:00P 7:00P 8/ 8 5 48 
78 FA 521 3 60 AMERICAN /TRAVELE 18 TH 8/ 3 10:00A 3:OOP 9/10 5 32 
40 EA 521 2 60 AMERICAN / TRAVELE 18 WE 8/ 9 5:30A 10:OOA 9/10 5 60 
36 HA 536 1 60 AMTRAK/FREIGHT F 49/ 3 WE 8/ 9 6:OOA 12:OOM 9/ 3 6 14 
68 HA 505 2 30 CAMPBELL/SOUP 36/90 TH 8/ 3 5:30A 9:30A 12/25 5 39 
35 EA 504 7 60 DODGE/AUTOS 12 SU 8/13 10:OOA 7:00P 8/13 2 70 
65 *CA 512 2 60 FIRESTON/TIRES 15 TH 8/ 3 6:OOA 10:OOA 8/ 7 5 60 
50 *CA 508 4 30 FOTOMAT /FILM 23 TH 8/ 3 3:00P 7:00P 8/ 7 5 29 
84 HA 508 3 30 FOTOMAT /FILM 23 SA 8/ 5 10:00A 3:OOP 8/27 5 20 
83 EA 501 1 60 GALLO WININ ROS 21 SA 8/ 5 12:OOA 5:OOA 7/ 1 5 10 
37 EA 540 1 60 GENERALCHEVROLE 12/110 M08/ 7 6:OOA 12:OOM 9/17 6 14 
32 EA 553 3 60 GENERAL/BUICK 12/110 TU 8/ 8 3:OOP 8:00P 8/27 5 42 
39 AA 540 1 60 GENERAL/CHEVROLE 12/110 SU 8/13 6:OOA 12:OOM 9/17 6 14 
80 HA 513 2 30 HERTZ/WEEKEND SP 12 FR 8/ 4 5:30A 10:OOA 8/27 5 60 
90 *GA 510 1 30 HOLIDAY /VACATION 42 TH 8/ 3 R /C =9 C 8/12 5 4 
69 *CA 510 3 30 HOLIDAY /VACATION 42 FR 8/ 4 5:30A 10:OOA 8/10 5 55 
25 *HA 502 5 60 HOUSEHOL/EMERGEN 18 M08/ 7 R/C =9 B 8/14 5 14 
87 DA 526 1 30 MCDONALD /VARIOUS 72/36 SA 8/ 5 6:OOP 12:OOM 8/13 4 15 
88 HA 526 1 30 MCDONALD /VARIOUS 72/36 SA 8/ 5 6:00P 12:OOM 8/13 4 15 
67 *CA 503 2 30 MIDAS/MUFFLERS 15 TH 8/ 3 5:30A 10:OOA 8/ 8 5 42 
79 DA 514 3 30 MRS PAUL/BREAD S 17/36 TH 8/ 3 10:OOA 3:00P 8/20 5 26 
82 HA 514 4 30 MRS PAUL/BREAD S 17/36 FR 8/ 4 3:00P 7:00P 8/20 5 38 
38 EA 514 3 30 MRS PAUL/BREAD S 17/36 MO 8/ 7 10:OOA 3:00P 8/20 5 26 
27 GA 514 5 30 MRS PAUL/BREAD S 17/36 TU 8/ 8 7:00P 12:OOM 8/20 5 I2 
86 HA 518 4 60 NOXZELL/NOXZEMA 27/33 SA 8/ 5 3:00P 7:00P 8/13 5 48 
49 *CA 515 4 60 PRUDENTI/INSTITU 43 TH 8/ 3 3:00P 7:00P 8/13 5 48 
33 EA 515 5 60 PRUDENTI /ACCIDEN 43 TH 8/10 7:00P 12:OOM 8/27 5 15 
52 *CA 524 4 30 RINGLING BRO CIR 6 FR 8/ 4 R /C =9 AA 8/ 7 5 25 
63 *CA 516 2 60 ROCKWELL/CACULAT 22 TH 8/ 3 5:30A 10:OOA 8/12 5 60 
81 HA 517 3 60 SCHLITZ /BEER 21 FR 8/ 4 10:OOA 3:00P 8/27 5 32 
53 *CA 517 4 60 SCHLITZ /BEER 21 FR 8/ 4 3:00P 7:00P 8/ 9 5 48 
89 FA 507 3 60 SEVEN EL/WEEKLY 90 TH 8/ 3 10:OOA 3:00P 11/20 5 40 
54 *CA 507 4 60 SEVEN EL/WEEKLY 90 SA 8/ 5 3:00P 7:00P 8/10 5 48 
64*CA 520 2 60 XEROX/COPY MACHI 22 TH 8/ 3 6:OOA 10:OOA 8/12 5 60 
85 *HA 520 4 60 XEROX/COPY MACHI 22 SA 8/ 5 3:00P 7:00P 8/ 6 5 48 

# ENTRIES- 36 1,291.00 

* =WG 
T =TRADE 
PRE -EMPT REASONS: 

A= REASON NOT SPECIFIED 
B= BUMPED BY SCHEDULER 
C= BUMPED MANUALLY 
D= SPECIAL EVENT 
E= SPORTS 
F= AIRLINE CRASH 
G= TECHNICAL ERROR 
H =COPY MISSING 

M/G POLICY: 
A =NO RESTRICTIONS 
B= LIMITED(SEE CONTRACT) 
C= ADVANCE APPROVAL REQD 

ices of a collection agency. Should its at- 
tempt also fail, the station likely would 
write the business off as a loss at tax 
time. 

THE FCC AND TRAFFIC 

Program log requirements were elimi- 
nated by the FCC in the early 1980s as 

part of the era's formidable deregulation 
movement. Before then the FCC ex- 
pected radio stations to maintain a for- 
mal log, which -in addition to program 
titles, sponsor names, and length of ele- 
ments- reflected information pertain- 
ing to the nature of announcements 
(commercial material, public service an- 
nouncement), source of origination (live, 
recorded, network), and the type of pro- 

FIGURE 8.10 
Spots that are not 
aired when sched- 
uled must be re- 
scheduled ( "made 
good") according to 
the conditions of 
the purchase order. 
Courtesy Marketron. 
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FIGURE 8.11 
Computerized log 
form. Courtesy 
WMJX -FM. 

FIGURE 8.12 
Computers were 
first installed in sta- 
tion traffic depart- 
ments. Courtesy 
WMJX -FM. 
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Marktron 
e° .,..7 

ACTuAL SCHEDULED TIME & LENGTH 

7:00:00- 8:00.00 " z:á' 
7:00:00- 7:05:00 

PROGRAM LOG 
PAGE 8 

AM TUE 8/ 8/89 
PACIFIC DAYLIGHT TIME 

PROGRAM OR SPONSOR 

THE MORNING SHOW 

SOURCE & TYPE 

LIV 

NEWS ON THE HOUR. 
ATLANTIC RECORDS/FATS DOMINO 

FIRESTONE /RADIALS 
06:00 10 PSA/CONSERVE E ERGY 

10:00 60 

7:13:00- 7:16:00 

14:00 

16:00 30 

7:20:00- 7:23:00 

LIVE 
CART #459 

L N 

CM 

LIVE 
CM 
PSA 

AMERICAN MOTOF'.S/PACER (ADJ) 
11,41111, 

SPORTS REPORT 
SOR SB 

CARNATION /YOGURT 
:- NSOR BB;; 

HOLIDAY INN/VACATION 

EWS 

CART #878 

LIVE 
OPEN 
CART #567 
CLOSE 
LIVE 

CM 

L S 

CM 

CM 

L N 

EARS /ALLSTATE 

(NET SPOT) GM /BUICK 
MW JOHNSON/GET AWAY WEEKEND 

CART #304 

(DB) CART #5678 
CART #8966 

CM 

CM 
CM 

_ 

7:30s006'-7:31000 " 
32:00 60 

35:00 60 
". 

36:00. . :. 60 ;t 

40:00 60'2: 

I NEWS UPDATES ;,:= ).9..,g-' 'r -.. , :LIVE 
ANHEUSER BUSCH /BUDWEISER (FP) CART #523 

PRUDENTIAL LIFE /ACCIDENT INS CART #784 
AMERICAN AIRLINES/KANSAS CI'T'Y CART #201 

L N 
CM 

YES ON ONE COMMITTEE/POLmCAL 
LIVE DISCLAIMER 

CART #682 
4 

CM 

CM 

CM 

7:43:00- 7:46:00 

46:00 

52:00 

53:00 

CART #246 LT 
L N 

CM 

TEMPERATURE & TIME 

58:00 30 

LIVE 

CART #778 
:CART #668 

#845 
CART #990 RINGLING BRO CIRCUS 

OA 

CM 
CM 

OKEEPER S SIGNATURE TIME OFF 

gram (entertainment, news, political, re- 
ligious, other). The log in Figure 8.5 
reflects these requirements. Failing to 
include this information on the log could 
have resulted in punitive actions against 
the station by the FCC. 

Although stations no longer must keep 
a program log under existing rules, some 
sort of document still is necessary to in- 

form programming personnel of what is 
scheduled for broadcast and to provide 
information for both the traffic and bill- 
ing departments pertaining to their 
particular functions. A log creates ac- 
countability. It is both a programming 
guide and a document of verification. 

Stations are now at liberty to design 
logs that serve their needs most effec- 

FIGURE 8.13 
Computerized log. 
Courtesy Marketron. 
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ANA / RAD FORM FOR SCRIPT (IF TAPE IS USED. PREPARE SCRIPT FROM TAPE) 

ANA / RAB RADIO TEAR- SHEET' 
UNIX 106 MI FORM AT BOTTOM OF SCRIPT PERMITS KNOWING 
Me mate M wtte. HOW MANY TIMES THIS SCRIPT RAN, AT WHAT 

COST. 

Client: For: 

Begin: End: Date: 

STATION DOCUMENTATION STATEMENT APPROVED 
coMMrrT E OF THE ASSOCIATION 

TO. arooroonarot was broadcast tlww, 
broadcast bled dd 

BY THE CO-OPERATIVE 
OF NATIONAL ADVERTISERS 

as wand 6 th. .ta.e'. program 
w.tbn'. client M or lweted.l number/dated 
w Ns earned r.. .l: 

ADVERTISING 

6/. lbw .taw Ma 
.nwwurow.nt eat. eore to 

/ e.A h.___..... far . tad di 
1 melt lac .nrotwc.w.nt..for boat .11 
/ each for anarsonronvoro. Im. totald/ 

Sew.e of Kelton o dd 

(!!.tance Novel Typed name rod Ode St.d.n 

FIGURE 8.14 
Standard form used 
for clients involved 
in co -op agreements. 
Courtesy WMJX -FM. tively and efficiently. The WMJX log form 

in Figure 8.11 is an example of a log that 
has been designed to meet all of its sta- 
tion's needs in the most economical and 
uncomplicated way. 

There are no stipulations regarding the 
length of time that logs must be re- 
tained. Before the elimination of the FCC 
program log regulations, stations were 
required to retain logs for a minimum of 

two years. Today most stations still hold 
onto logs for that amount of time for the 
sake of accountability. 

CHAPTER HIGHLIGHTS 

1. Each commercial slot on a station 
is called an availability. Availabilities 
constitute a station's salable inventory. 

2. The traffic manager (or traffic di- 
rector) controls and is accountable for 
the broadcast time inventory. 

3. The traffic manager prepares a log 
to inform the deejays of what to broad- 
cast and at what time. 

4. The traffic manager is also re- 
sponsible for ensuring that an ad order 
is logged as specified, that a record of 
when each client's spots are aired is 
maintained, and that copy and produc- 
tion tapes are in on time. 

5. Programming relies on the traffic 
manager for the logs that function as 
scheduling guides for on -air personnel; 
the sales department depends upon the 
traffic manager to inform them of exist- 
ing availabilities and to process orders 
onto the air. 

6. Although most traffic people are 
trained in -house and are drawn from the 
administrative or clerical ranks, they 
must possess patience, an eye for detail, 
the ability to work under pressure, and 
keyboarding skills. 

7. Many traffic departments have 
been computerized to enhance speed and 
efficiency. Therefore, traffic managers 
must be computer -friendly. 

8. Based upon the spots aired, as re- 
corded and verified by the traffic de- 
partment, the billing department sends 
invoices weekly or biweekly to each client. 
Invoices are notarized for clients with 
co -op contracts. 

9. Since the FCC eliminated program 
log requirements in the early 1980s, sta- 
tions have been able to design logs that 
inform programming personnel of what 
is scheduled for broadcast and that pro- 
vide necessary information for the traffic 
and billing departments. 
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DATE 

INVOICE AND 
AFFIDAVIT NO. 

81001 

8/ 6/89 

PAGE 1 

TO 

ACCOUNT 

SALESMAN'. 

TERMS 

DAY 

MO 
MO 
TU 
TU 
WE 
WE 
WE 
TH 
TH 
TH 
FR 
FR 
SU 
TU 

MO 

NW AYER & CO 
111 EAST WACKER DR 
CHICAGO IL 60601 

DATE CLASS 

7/31 
7/31 
8/ 1 

8/ 1 

8/ 2 
8/ 2 
8/ 2 
8/ 3 
8/ 3 
8/ 3 
8/ 4 
8/ 4 
8/ 6 
8/ 1 

7/31 

AAA 
A 
A 
AA 
AAA 
A 
AA 
AAA 
A 
AA 
AAA 
A 
A 
AAA 

AA 

SEARS 

( 300) 

( 8400) 
1 

J CRONIN 
BILLING INQUIRIES CONTACT NANCY KRUEGER (415) 854 -2767 

LENGTH 
RATE 

CARO 

60 
60 
60 
60 
60 
60 
60 
60 
60 
60 
60 
60 
60 
60 

60 

ACTUAL TIME 

7:32A TOOLS 
10:22A PONG TV GAME 
2:22P ALLSTATE (A99) 
5:53P BATTERIES 
9:02A TOOLS 
1:22P PONG TV GAME 
6:53P WALLPAPER 
6:23A PONG TV GAME 

12:22P TIRES 
4:02P BATTERIES 
7:29A PONG TV GAME 

11:22A PAINT 
10.22A PONG TV GAME 
5:30A TIRES MISSED 

WG TO RUN 8/ 8/89 
3:00P BATTERIES MISSED 

NOTARIZED AFFIDAVITS REQUIRED 

TOTAL SPOTS 

TOTAL GROSS 
LESS AGENCY COMMISSION 

PAY THIS AMOUNT 

13 

654.00 
98.10 

555.90 

60.00 
45.00 
45.00 
48.00 
60.00 
45.00 
48.00 
60.00 
45.00 
48.00 
60.00 
45.00 
45.00 
N/C 

N/C 

THIS RADIO STATION WARRANTS THAT THE PROGRAM/ ANNOUNCEMENTS INDICATEn ARnvc WERE 
ALL TIMES ARE APPROXIMATE WITHIN IS MINUTES AND ARE WITHIN THE TIME CLASSIFICATION ORDERED 

FIGURE 8.15 
Example of station 
invoice sent to an ad 
agency. Notice that 
the commission is 
deducted from the 
total gross. Courtesy 
Marketron. 
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222 THE RADIO STATION 

FIGURE 8.16 
Statement of ac- 
counts payable. 
Maintaining accu- 
rate records is the 
responsibility of the 
station's billing per- 
son. Courtesy Mar - 
ketron. 

Marketron 
fa L7 1tÌü CÁ. IBIÑ ". 
mal utwam 

STATEMENT OF ACCOUNT 
STATEMENT NO 

201 

.. :.I:;;.i.'ç`;^t 

TO ATTN: ACCOUNTS PAYABLE 
NW AYER & CO 
111 EAST WACKER DR 
CHICAGO IL 60601 

ADVERTISER: 

ACCOUNT 
EXECUTIVE: 

PREPARED. 

SEARS 

J CRONIN 

8/ 7/78 

DATE TRANSACTION CHARGE CREDIT BALANCE 

3/26 CONTR# 200 INV# 30004 INV 768.00 
7/28 INV# 00000 O/A 720.00 
8/ 7 INV# 00000 RET CK 720.00 
4130 CONTR# 300 INV# 40080 INV 564.00. 
7/19 INV# 40080 PAYM 400.00 
7/30 INV# 77080 ADJ 164.00 
5/28 INV# 50106 INV 783.75 
6/25 INV# 60132 INV 685.30 
7/30 INV# 70028 INV 423.60 
7/30 CONTR# 400 INV# 70022 INV 1,547.00 

1,970.60 685.30 783.75 

120 + NNTN 

768.00 
ho if su0Pled at an aid ¡n reconciling your records to ours. not m agreement, cell our uanns Ice. I your records do agree, IAY', Ida II USAI 

WWI 

4 207.65 
for the amounts outstanding. 

Atiekntron 
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FIGURE 9.1 
Pioneer announcer 
H.W. Arlin in the 
early 1920s. Cour- 
tesy Westinghouse 
Electric. 

224 

9 
Production 

A SPOT RETROSPECTIVE 

A typical radio station will produce thou- 
sands of commercials, public service 
announcements, and promos annually. 
Initially, commercials were broadcast 
live, due to a lack of recording technol- 
ogy. In the 1920s, most paid announce- 
ments consisted of lengthy speeches on 
the virtues of a particular product or 
service. Perhaps the most representative 
of the commercials of the period was the 
very first ever to be broadcast, which 
lasted over ten minutes and was an- 
nounced by a representative of a Queens, 

New York, real estate firm. Aired live over 
WEAF in 1922, by today's standards the 
message would sound more like a class- 
room lecture than a broadcast advertise- 
ment. Certainly no snappy jingle or ear - 
catching sound effects accompanied the 
episodic announcement. 

Most commercial messages resembled 
the first until 1926. On Christmas Eve 
of that year the radio jingle was intro- 
duced, when four singers gathered for a 
musical tribute to Wheaties cereal. It was 
not for several years, however, that sing- 
ing commercials were commonplace. For 
the most part, commercial production 
during the medium's first decade was 
relatively mundane. The reason was two- 
fold. The government had resisted the 
idea of blatant or direct commercialism 
from the start, which fostered a low -key 
approach to advertising, and the me- 
dium was just in the process of evolving 
and therefore lacked the technical and 
creative wherewithal to present a more 
sophisticated spot. 

Things changed by 1930, however. The 
austere, no -frills pitch, occasionally ac- 
companied by a piano but more often 
done a cappella, was gradually replaced 
by the dialogue spot that used drama or 
comedy to sell its product. A great deal 
of imagination and creativity went into 
the writing and production of commer- 
cials, which were presented live through- 
out the 1930s. The production demands 
of some commercials equaled and even 
exceeded those of the programs they in- 
terrupted. Orchestras, actors, and lav- 
ishly constructed sound effects 
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commonly were required to sell a choc- 
olate- flavored syrup or a muscle lini- 
ment. By the late 1930s, certain 
commercials had become as famous as 
the favorite programs of the day. Com- 
mercials had achieved the status of pop 
art. 

Still, the early radio station produc- 
tion room was primitive by today's 
standards. Sound effects were mostly 
improvised show by show, commercial 
by commercial, in some cases using the 
actual objects sounds were identified 
with. Glass was shattered, guns fired, 
and furniture overturned as the studio's 
on -air light flashed. Before World War II, 
few sound effects were available on rec- 
ords. It was just as rare for a station to 
broadcast prerecorded commercials, al- 
though 78 rpm's and wire recordings 
were used by certain major advertisers. 
The creation of vinyl discs in the 1940s 

inspired more widespread use of electri- 
cal transcriptions for radio advertising 
purposes. Today sound effects are taken 
from specially designed LPs. 

The live spot was the mainstay at most 
stations into the 1950s, when two in- 
novations brought about a greater reli- 
ance on the prerecorded message. 
Magnetic recording tape and 331/3 LPs 
revolutionized radio production meth- 
ods. Recording tape brought about the 
greatest transformation and, ironically, 
was the product of Nazi scientists who 
developed acetate recorders and tape for 
espionage purposes. 

The adoption of magnetic tape by ra- 
dio stations was costlier and thus oc- 
curred at a slower pace than 331 /3 rpm's, 
which essentially required a turntable 
modification. 

Throughout the 1950s advertising 
agencies grew to rely on LPs. By 1960, 

FIGURE 9.2 
KDKA's pre -World 
War II control cen- 
ter. Courtesy West- 
inghouse Electric. 
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226 THE RADIO STATION 

magnetic tape recorders were a familiar 
piece of studio equipment. More and 
more commercials were prerecorded. 
Some stations, especially those auto- 
mated, did away with live announce- 
ments entirely, preferring to tape 
everything to avoid on -air mistakes. 

Commercials themselves became more 
sophisticated sounding since practically 
anything could be accomplished on tape. 
Perhaps no individual in the 1960s more 
effectively demonstrated the unique na- 
ture of radio as an advertising medium 
than did Stan Freberg. Through skillful 
writing and the clever use of sound ef- 
fects, Freberg transformed Lake Michi- 
gan into a basin of hot chocolate crowned 
by a seven -hundred -foot -high mountain 
of whipped cream, and no one doubted 
the feat. 

Today the sounds of millions of skill- 
fully prepared commercials trek through 
the ether and into the minds of practi- 
cally every man, woman, and child in 
America. Good writing and production 
are what make the medium so success- 
ful. 

FORMATTED SPOTS 

In the 1950s the medium took to for- 
matting in order to survive and prosper. 
Today listeners are offered a myriad of 
sounds from which to choose. There is 
something for practically every taste. 
Stations concentrate their efforts on de- 
livering a specific format, which may be 
defined as Adult Contemporary, Coun- 
try, Easy Listening, or any one of a dozen 
others. As you will recall from the dis- 
cussion in chapter 3, each format has 
its own distinctive sound, which is ac- 
complished through a careful selection 
and arrangement of compatible program 
elements. To this end, commercials also 
must reflect a station's format. What fol- 
lows is a reference listing containing the 
observations of several radio producers 
concerning the effect that five key for- 
mats have on the production of com- 
mercials, from the copy stage through 
final mixdown. 

Copy 

"The background and lifestyle 
of the station's audience must 
always be kept in mind when 
preparing copy. If the spot 
doesn't relate, the listener 
won't connect. Then you don't 
sell anything. Irrelevant copy 
may even result in audience 
tuneout. " -Peter Fenster- 
macher, production director, 
WTIC -AM, Hartford. 

"Talk to people. Use short sen- 
tences, words with three or 
less syllables, and use com- 
mon speech patterns. Remain 
on the level of your audience. 
Keep in mind who the A/C for- 
mat is designed to attract and 
write from that perspec- 
tive. " -Bill Towery, produc- 
tion director, WFYR -FM, Chi- 
cago. 

ADULT CONTEMPORARY 

Delivery 

"Announcer delivery on A/C 
stations is not too punched - 
up or subdued. No screaming 
announcers on spots. Noth- 
ing too exaggerated. Not 
hyped, but not sleepy either. 
Somewhere in between is 
where you want to be in this 
format. " -Jim Murphy, gen- 
eral manager, WCGY -FM, 
Lawrence, Massachusetts. 

"The best way to reach the 
A/C listener in a spot is by 
being yourself, natural. The 
announcer should strive for 
realism. A one -on -one delivery 
does the job here. It fits the 
overall flow and pacing of the 
programming. Warmth and 
friendliness are important 
qualities in A/C spots." -Mike 
Scalzi, program director, 
WHBQ -AM, Memphis. 

Mixdown 

"The production elements in 
an A/C spot should be con- 
gruous with the overall sound. 
For example, bed music 
should not deviate greatly 
from what the listener is ac- 
customed to hearing on the 
station. For instance, A/C sta- 
tions would not use music by 
'AC/DC' behind a commercial. 
Using hard rock as bed music 
would be like breaking for- 
mat, and the result would be 
audience dissatisfaction and 
probable tune -out. You can't 
be too abrasive. " -Mike Nutz- 
ger. program director, WGAR- 
AM, Cleveland. 

"For the most part we stick 
with beds that are bright, 
pleasant, and adult, nothing 
with a real pronounced 
beat." -Jim Murphy, WCGY- 
AM. 
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Copy 

"In this format the copywriter 
must be aware of current jar- 
gon and make an attempt to 
incorporate it in copy, if pos- 
sible. Of course, it shouldn't 
be overdone. A copywriter can 
use colloquialisms to good ad- 
vantage. You have to keep the 
teen audience in mind when 
creating copy. The key is 
speaking the language of the 
young without sounding pre- 
tentious. " -Jim Cook, pro- 
gram director, WJET -AM, 
Erie, Pennsylvania. 

CONTEMPORARY HIT 

Delivery 

"This is a high -intensity for- 
mat. You've got to convey 
energy and enthusiasm, al- 
though it is not necessary to 
scream at the listener." -Dave 
Taylor, program director, 
KAAY -AM, Little Rock, Arkan- 
sas. 

"A wide variety of announcer 
deliveries work in hit radio. 
Voice schlock is not neces- 
sary, though. High energy and 
honesty work. " -Jim Cook, 
WJET -AM. 

Mixdown 

"Hit radio is very production 
oriented. Spots can be pretty 
elaborate. In this format. use 
whatever hooks the listener. 
What it comes down to is se- 
lecting compatible Top 40 
production values and mixing 
them with imagination and 
skill."-Mark Adams, pro- 
gram editor, WKLR -FM, To- 
ledo. Ohio. 

"When it comes to choosing 
music beds you have to use 
contemporary stuff. Hokey, 
dated music detracts from the 
total air sound. Commercials 
have to be in synch with the 
station's program sound or 
they cause product dam- 
age. " -Jim Cook. WJET -AM. 

Copy 

"You've got to work with the 
flow of words in EL. No inter- 
jections and harsh repetition. 
Lead the listener gently from 
point to point. Use more vowel 
sounds, with only limited use 
of consonants." -Enzo De- 
Dominicis, vice president. 
WRCH/WRCQ, Hartford, Con- 
necticut. 

"Write with intelligence and 
marry the copy to the EL 
sound. Avoid ultra hip and 
trendy jargon and stay away 
from cuteness. Maturity is the 
buzzword. " -Phyllis Moore, 
general manager. WEZI -FM, 
Memphis. 

EASY LISTENING 

Delivery 

"Avoid sounding stilted. The 
one -on -one approach works 
better than the stiff shirt, even 
in a conservative format."- 
Dick Ellis. 

"Warmth and friendliness 
with authority and credibil- 
ity. Delivery must fit the mood 
of the format. In EL the mood 
is set, so working with it is 
the best way to keep the lis- 
tener with you."-Enzo De- 
Dominicis, WRCH/WRCQ. 

Mixdown 

"No pronounced beats in beds. 
Match the flow. Light jazz is 
okay, as in Adult Contempo- 
rary, and even semi -classical. 
We keep a complete library of 
music appropriate for spot 
production within our for- 
mat."- Phyllis Moore, WEZI- 
FM. 

"Busy spots, those with sev- 
eral production elements. 
are fairly uncommon. Two - 
voicers are rare, too. " -Enzo 
DeDominicis, WRCH/WRCQ. 

Copy 

"Write intelligently. Don't in- 
sult anyone. The Country au- 
dience doesn't exclusively 
consist of 'good of boys' in 
pickup trucks. A lot of hip 
business people and profes- 
sionals enjoy Country ra- 
dio." -Steve Brelsford, pro- 
gram director, WQHK -AM, Ft. 
Wayne, Indiana. 

COUNTRY 

Delivery 

"Much of Country is up- 
tempo, so delivery has to con- 
form to the velocity of the mu- 
sic to achieve flow." -Roger 
Heinrick, program director, 
KCLS -AM, Flagstaff, Arizona. 

"We don't talk 'country' or 
'twang' here. Southern ac- 
cents just aren't necessary. 

Mixdown 

"Country music beds are not 
used in much abundance. We 
use a host of sounds, includ- 
ing pop, light rock, and oth- 
ers. Here we avoid the 'rural' 
sound in our spot beds. It 
breaks the sameness and 
keeps things fresh. " -Jarrett 
Day, KSO -AM, Des Moines, 
Iowa. 
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Copy 

"Here, whatever it takes to get 
the job done, we do. Hard -sell, 
soft -sell, you name it. We just 
want to give the client a good 
piece of copy. Creativity is the 
key objective. Humor can be 
very effective in Country."- 
Gary Tolman, program direc- 
tor, KAST -AM, Astoria, Ore- 
gon. 

COUNTRY 

Delivery 

Announcer delivery is kept 
pretty free of regionalisms. "- 
J.H. Johnson, program direc- 
tor, KRNR -AM, Roseburg, Or- 
egon. 

Mixdown 

"The Country format doesn't 
really impose many strictures 
on the use of effects. Use 
what sells the spot. Discre- 
tion should be employed, 
however. " -Steve Brelsford, 
WQHK -AM. 

Copy 

"One -on -one writing is impor- 
tant so that the listener feels 
the message is just for him or 
her. Stiff or stuffy writing 
doesn't work in AOR. " -Mel 
Myers, program director, 
KSNE -FM, Tulsa, Oklahoma. 

"The perceptions of the AOR 
listener must be echoed in the 
choice of wording used. As a 
copywriter, you should know 
how your audience thinks and 
speaks. You write for lifestyle 
in this format. " -Don Davis, 
program director, WWDC -FM, 
Washington, D.C. 

ALBUM -ORIENTED ROCK 

Delivery 

"The one -on-one style fits well. 
No real hyped or burn -out de- 
liveries are acceptable." - 
Dennis Constantine, pro- 
gram director, KBCO -FM, 
Boulder, Colorado. 

"AOR's on -air approach is less 
aggressive than most contem- 
porary formats, and this same 
relaxed approach is neces- 
sary. Delivery should be nat- 
ural, hip, and conversational, 
rather than contrived or 
forced." -Don Davis, WWDC- 
FM. 

THE PRODUCTION ROOM 

Generally speaking, metro market sta- 
tions employ a full -time production per- 
son (known variously as production 
director, production manager, or pro- 
duction chief). This individual's primary 
duties are to record voice -tracks and mix 
commercials and PSAs (public service 
announcements). Other duties involve 
the maintenance of the bed and sound 
effects library and the mixdown of pro- 
motional material and special programs, 
such as public affairs features, inter- 
views, and documentaries. 

Stations that do not have a slot for a 
full -time production person divide work 

Mixdown 

"Beds need to be generic and 
uptempo. We find fusion and 
Jazz work best. Familiar 
music is avoided, except on 
concert spots. Edits using up- 
tempo riffs, drumbeats, etc., 
are effective. " -Dennis Con- 
stantine, KBCO -FM. 

"Because of the attention paid 
to audio quality by AOR lis- 
teners, production values in 
commercials are important, 
too. The mixdown must meet 
the highest standards. 
Scratchy records, second or 
third generation dubbing, and 
improper levels defeat the 
purpose of production." -Don 
Davis, WWDC -FM. 

among the on -air staff. In this case, the 
program director often oversees produc- 
tion responsibilities, or a deejay may be 
assigned several hours of production du- 
ties each day and be called the produc- 
tion director. 

At most medium and small outlets on- 
air personnel take part in the production 
process. Production may include the 
simple dubbing of an agency spot onto 
a cartridge, a mixdown that requires a 
single bed (background music) under a 
thirty- second voicer, or a multi -element 
mixdown of a sixty -second two -voicer 
with sound effects and several bed tran- 
sitions. Station production can run from 
the mundane and tedious (the dubbing 
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of fifteen sixty- second Preparation H 
spots onto several different cartridges) to 
the exciting and challenging (a commer- 
cial without words conveyed through a 
confluence of sounds). 

Most production directors are re- 
cruited from the on -air ranks, having ac- 
quired the necessary studio dexterity and 
know -how to meet the demands of the 
position. In addition to the broad range 
of mixdown skills required by the job, a 
solid knowledge of editing is essential. 
The production director routinely is 
called upon to make rudimentary splices 
or perform more complex editing chores, 
such as the rearrangement of elements 
in a sixty- second concert promo. Editing 
is covered in more detail later in this 
chapter. 

The production director works closely 
with many people, but perhaps most 
closely with the program director. It is 
expected that the person responsible for 
production have a complete understand- 
ing of the station's programming philos- 
ophy and objective. This is necessary 
since commercials constitute an element 
of programming and therefore must fit 
in. A production person must be able to 
determine when an incoming commer- 
cial clashes with the station's image. 
When a question exists as to the spot's 
appropriateness, the program director 
will be called upon to make the final 
judgment, since it is he who is ultimately 
responsible for what gets on the air. In 
the final analysis, station production is 
a product of programming. In most 
broadcast organizations, the production 
director answers to the program direc- 
tor. It is a logical arrangement given the 
relationship of the two areas. 

The production director also works 
closely with the station copywriter. Their 
combined efforts make or break a com- 
mercial. The copywriter conceives of the 
concept, and the producer brings it to 
fruition. The traffic department also is 
in close and constant contact with pro- 
duction, since it is one of its primary 
responsibilities to see that copy gets 
processed and placed in the on -air stu- 
dio where it is scheduled for broadcast. 

PRODUCTION 229 

THE STUDIOS 

A radio station has two kinds of studios: 
on -air and production. Both share basic 
design features and have comparable 
equipment. For ease of movement and 
accessibility, audio equipment com- 
monly is set -up in a U shape within which 
the operator or producer is seated. 

The standard equipment found in ra- 
dio studios includes an audio console 
(commonly referred to as the "board "), 
reel -to -reel tape machines, cartridge 
(cart) machines, cassette decks, turn- 
tables, compact disk players and a patch 
panel. 

Audio Console 
The audio console is the centerpiece, the 
very heart of the radio station. Dozens 
of manufacturers produce audio con- 
soles, and although design characteris- 

FIGURE 9.3 
WTIC -AM Produc- 
tion Director Peter 
Fenstermacher 
voices a spot. Later 
he will mix the voice 
with other produc- 
tion elements, such 
as bed music and 
sound effects. 
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FIGURE 9.4 
Although each pro- 
duction studio is 
unique, the basics 
of layout are fairly 
consistent from sta- 
tion to station. For 
the sake of ease and 
accessibility, most 
studios are devel- 
oped in a U shape or 
a variation thereof. 
Courtesy WEGX and 
WHJJ/WHJY. 
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TYPICAL AUDIO PRODUCTION CHAIN 
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tics vary, the basic components remain 
relatively constant. Consoles come in all 
different sizes and shapes and may be 
monaural, stereo, or multitrack, but all 
contain inputs that permit audio energy 
to enter the console, outputs through 
which audio energy is fed to other loca- 
tions, VU meters that measure the 
amount or level of sound, pots (faders) 
that control gain or the quantity of 
sound, monitor gains that control in- 
studio volume, and master gains for the 
purpose of controlling general output 
levels. 

Since the late 1960s, the manufacture 
of consoles equipped with linear faders 
has surpassed those with rotary faders. 
While slide (another term used) faders 
perform the same function as the more 
traditional pots, they are easier to read 
and handle. 

Cue Mode. A low -power amplifier is 
built into the console so that the oper- 
ator may hear audio from various sources 
without it actually being distributed to 
other points. The purpose of this is to 
facilitate the setup of certain sound ele- 
ments, such as records and tapes, for 
eventual introduction into the mixdown 
sequence. 

Reel -to -Reel Tape Machines 
The reel -to -reel machine is the produc- 
tion studio workhorse. All editing is done 
on the reel -to -reel machine, since it is 
especially designed for that purpose. 

Reel -to -reel machines have three mag- 
netic heads whose purpose it is to record 
sound (convert electrical energy into 
magnetic energy), playback sound (con- 
vert magnetic energy into electrical en- 
ergy), and erase magnetic impressions 
from recording tape. 

Most reel -to -reel machines are capable 
of recording at two speeds, although 
some models offer three. The tape speeds 
most commonly available on broadcast 
quality, state -of -the -art reel -to -reel ma- 
chines are 33/4, 71/2, and 15 IPS (inches 
per second). It is the middle speed, 71/2, 

that is used most frequently by broad- 

nA MAO. .,f¢K'ë+A.v11t xaMlA 

; ..,\ 
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.. 

FIGURE 9.5 
Transduction points 
in a typical audio 
chain. 

FIGURE 9.6 
Multichannel board. 
Courtesy Auditron- 
ics. 

www.americanradiohistory.com

www.americanradiohistory.com


232 THE RADIO STATION 

FIGURE 9.7 
Audio console with 
linear faders, popu- 
larly referred to as 
"slide" board. Cour- 
tesy Auditronics. 

FIGURE 9.8 
Eight -mixer ( "pot ") 
monaural console. 
Courtesy Broadcast 
Electronics. 

casters. The reason is a practical one. 
While some stations may possess ma- 
chines with 33/4 or 15 IPS tape speeds, 
all have reel -to -reels with 71/2 IPS. There- 
fore, stations and agencies making dubs 
for distribution do so at 71/2 IPS. In -house 
recording often is accomplished at high 
speed (15 IPS) because the sound quality 
is better and editing is easier. 

Reel -to -reel tape machines are avail- 
able in monaural, stereo, and multi- 

track. The last allows for overdubbing or 
sound -on -sound recording, which gives 
the producer greater control over the mix 
of sound elements. Multitrack recorders 
come in four, eight, sixteen, twenty-four, 
and thirty-six channel formats. They 
have become increasingly popular since 
the 1970s, although they can be ex- 
tremely costly- prohibitively so for many 
small market stations. 
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Cart Machines 
Cartridge tape machines came into use 
in the late 1950s and drastically simpli- 
fied the recording and playback process. 
A continuous loop of quarter -inch mag- 
netic tape within a plastic container (cart) 
is used to record everything from com- 
mercials and promos to music and short 
public affairs features. 

A magnetic pulse is impressed against 
the tape surface during the recording 
process, which permits the cart to recue 
on its own. Carts come in various 
lengths -10, 40, 70 seconds- depend- 
ing on need. They consist of a hub 
(around which tape is loosely wound), 
guides, and pressure pads, which keep 
the tape against the heads of the ma- 
chine. When the cart machine is acti- 
vated, a pinch roller presses against a 
capstan to move the tape. 

PRODUCTION 233 

FIGURE 9.9 
Cue speaker within 
console permits pro- 
ducer to set up ele- 
ments for audio 
processing. Cour- 
tesy LPB. 

FIGURE 9.10 (far 
left) 
Pot in cue mode. 
Courtesy Broadcast 
Electronics. 

FIGURE 9.11 (far 
left) 
Magnetic head con- 
figuration- Erase, 
Record, and Play- 
back. 

FIGURE 9.12 (near 
left) 
Multitrack reel -to- 
reel recording is 
widespread. This is 
a 32 -track recorder, 
using 2 -inch audio 
tape. Courtesy Otani. 
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FIGURE 9.13 (right 
and far right) 
Standard broadcast 
cartridges (carts) 
play a key role in 
the production proc- 
ess at most stations. 

FIGURE 9.14 (right) 
Platform -type mag- 
netic tape eraser, 
commonly referred 
to as a "bulk" 
eraser. 

FIGURE 9.15 (right) 
Cartridge tape 
builder. Rather than 
do this themselves, 
the majority of sta- 
tions simply pur- 
chase new carts or 
send existing ones 
out to be refilled. 
Courtesy Broadcast 
Electronics. 

FIGURE 9.16 (far 
right) 
Triple -deck cartridge 
machine. Courtesy 
Broadcast Electron- 
ics. 
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Cassette Tape Machines 
Cassette machines are popular because 
of their ease of handling. The small tape 
cassettes used can be inserted and re- 
moved from the machines without the 
customary rethreading and rewinding 
that is required by reel -to -reel machines. 
Adopted by broadcasters in the mid - 
1960s, cassette recorders employ 1/8-inch 
tape that is moved at 178 IPS. Cassette 
tapes can hold up to three hours of ma- 
terial. While not as integral to the pro- 
duction mixdown as the cart or reel -to- 
reel machine, cassettes are nonetheless 
an important and necessary piece of 
studio equipment. On -air cassette ma- 
chines are generally used to play music, 
features, and actualities, as well as for 
aircheck purposes. 

Cassette tape recorders come in stereo 
and monaural and are available in every- 
thing from pocket -sized portables to per- 
manent rack -mounted models. 

Audio Tape 
Magnetic tape is chemically treated with 
either polyester or acetate, primarily for 
the sake of preservation. Polyester - 
backed tape generally is preferred be- 
cause of its greater durability. It is less 
affected by extreme temperatures and 
humidity. Audio tape is produced in 
varying thicknesses: .5, 1.0, and 1.5 mil- 
limeters (mm). The thinner the tape, the 
more that can be contained on a reel. For 
instance, a 7 -inch reel of .5 mm holds 
2400 feet of tape, whereas the same size 
reel of 1.5 mm only holds half as much, 
1200 feet. The industry standard is 1.5- 
mm tape because it is stronger and more 
dependable. 

The width of audio tape also varies. 
The most common tape found in a pro- 
duction studio is 1/4 inch in width. This 
tape is used on standard mono and stereo 
reel -to -reel and cartridge machines. Mul- 
titrack recorders use anywhere from 1/2- 

to 2- inch -wide tape, depending on the 
number of tracks a machine possesses. 

Head Cleaning. The oxide particles 
from the magnetic tape leave a residue 
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FIGURE 9.17 
Five -deck cartridge 
machine. Courtesy 
Broadcast Electron- 
ics. 

FIGURE 9.18 
Equipment rack 
containing cassette 
tape machines, car- 
tridge machines, 
and computer termi- 
nal. Rack mounted 
for convenience and 
ease of handling. 
Courtesy WMJX -FM. 
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FIGURE 9.19 
Dirty heads can 
create numerous 
problems, not the 
least of which is a 
deterioration in 
sound quality. 

FIGURE 9.20 
CD cart players are 
popular in both the 
on -air studio and 
the mixing room. 
Courtesy Denon. 

on tape heads. Dust and dirt also accu- 
mulate on heads. This can result in a 
deterioration of sound quality. There- 
fore, it is necessary to clean a tape 
machine's heads frequently. This is gen- 
erally accomplished with cotton swabs 
and a liquid head cleaner. Many stations 
use isopropyl alcohol because it is effec- 
tive and inexpensive. 

The procedure for cleaning heads is 
simple. Moisten the cotton swab with the 
head cleaner and run it across each head. 
When the swab becomes slightly discol- 
ored, use a fresh one. It is best to use a 
new swab for each head. Light pressure 
may be applied to the heads to ensure 
that surface particles are removed. 

Compact Discs 

Compact disc players entered the radio 
production studio in the 1980s. Although 
CD players are a more integral part of the 
on -air studio, their value as a piece of pro- 
duction equipment increases daily. Ob- 
serves Skip Pizzas: "By far the largest 
acceptance of digital audio to date has been 
CD hardware, to the point where it is es- 
timated that over half of the radio stations 
in the USA use CD to some extent. In ma- 
jor markets, this figure rises steeply. Many 
of these stations program music exclu- 
sively from CD, or nearly so. The practice 
of providing promotional copies of new re- 
leases on CD by record companies (follow- 
ing an earlier period of general reluctance 
to do so) has fueled a recent surge here. 
Second and third generation professional 
CD players are also aiding in the process 
of acceptance, which shows no signs of 
abating." 

Unlike analog discs, which require ac- 
tual physical contact with a recording, 
CD players employ a laser beam to read 
encoded data at a rate of 4.3218 million 
bits per second. 

A compact disc is 4.7 inches wide and 
1.2 mm thick, and players are quite light 
and compact as well. This feature alone 
makes them attractive to broadcasters. 
But what makes a CD player most ap- 
pealing to broadcasters is its superior 
sound. Compact disc players offer, 
among other features, far greater dy- 
namic range than standard turntables 
and a lower signal -to -noise ratio. They 
also eliminate the need for physical con- 
tact during cueing, and wowing and dis- 
tortion are virtually gone. 

Because digital discs are specially 
coated, they are much more resistant to 
damage than are analog discs. This is 
not to suggest that CDs are impervious. 
They are not. In fact, the majority of CD- 
related problems stem from the discs 
themselves and not the players. Despite 
initial claims of the invincibility of the 
digital disc, experience has shown that 
mishandling of discs is courting disas- 
ter. CDs cannot be mistreated -used as 
Frisbees or placemats for peanut butter 
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sandwiches -and still be expected to 
work like new. The simple fact is that 
while compact discs are more resistant 
to damage than analog discs, they can 
be harmed. 

While a turntable tone arm moves from 
the outside of a disc inward as the plate 
revolves in a clockwise direction at 331/3 
or 45 rpms, a CD reads a disc from its 
core outward, moving from 500 rpm on 
the inside to 200 rpm on the outer edge 
of the disc. 

Most CD players feature a variety of 
effect options, which can be of particular 
use to a production mix. However, the 
likelihood of CD technology entirely re- 
placing turntables within the foresee- 
able future is not great. There are a 
number of reasons for this. First and 
foremost -and this is especially true for 
small stations -are economic factors. It 
costs money to introduce CD hardware 
into the production room. On the same 
note, inventory for this equipment must 
be acquired, and it is not cheap. 

Accessing cuts on a CD player is quick 
and simple, though excerpting segments 
from a track for inclusion in a mixdown 
can be somewhat less expedient than 
doing so on a conventional analog ma- 
chine. Nonetheless, CD players are a ma- 
jor addition to the production studio. At 
the beginning of the 1990s, compact 
discs are a wonderful new source for bed 
music and sound effects. 

Working with a CD unit is anything 
but complicated. Press a button and a 
tray ejects (on top -loaded models a door 
pops open). A disc is placed into the tray, 
and the press of the same button returns 
the tray and disc into the player. The 
operator then selects the track to be 
played and presses the appropriately 
numbered button. The audio rolls. 

Digital Audio Tape (DAT) 

Digital audio technology was first intro- 
duced in the 1970s, and twenty years 
later it is having a substantial impact on 
the radio industry. Today a growing 
number of stations have DAT (digital au- 
dio tape) recorders. A total departure 

PRODUCTION 237 

from analog recording, digital involves 
the conversion of audio signals into 
coded pulses- numbers -that are read 
by a computer sound processor. Digital 
recording formats quantify numeric val- 
ues rather than replicate waves. Simply 
put, in digital, sounds are quantized. 

DAT recording is very appealing to 
broadcasters because it offers a greater 
dynamic range than analog, and it is 
nearly noise -free; the flutter (caused by 
variation in speed of tape transport) and 
wow common to analog are gone, and 
there is virtually no loss in quality dur- 
ing dubbing. In addition to improved au- 
dio quality, digital audio systems can 
provide several other enhancements that 
are of specific value to the radio broad- 
caster. These include playback speed 
accuracy, stereo phase stability, fast 
random access, high storage densities, 
improved portability, and great cost -ef- 
fectiveness relative to broadcast -quality 
analog systems, observes audio expert 
Skip Pizzia. 

During recording, data are conveyed 
diagonally (helically) from the machine's 
head to the magnetic tape surface rather 
than horizontally -as is the case in an- 
alog recording. 

Digital audio tape differs from analog 
tape in a number of ways. It is much 
thinner -0.5 mm is the qualitative 
equivalent of 1.5 mm tape used with an- 
alog machines. More tracks may be writ- 
ten on a smaller surface using digital 
open reel tape. For instance, on a 1/4 -inch 
digital tape up to twelve tracks may be 
recorded, and 1/2 -inch supports twenty- 
eight tracks. Forty tracks may be re- 
corded onto 1 -inch wide digital tape. 

Turntables 
No audio studio is complete without 
turntables. This is especially true of the 
production room, even though many 
stations have phased out regular on -air 
use of turntables in favor of carted music 
and compact disks. Nonetheless, turn- 
tables usually are present in the control 
room for backup purposes and for spe- 
cial features that use LPs. 

Broadcast turntables are designed for 
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FIGURE 9.21 
In the 1990s record 
cueing goes on more 
in the production 
room than it does in 
the control room. 

FIGURE 9.22 
Lexicon multieffects 
processor with MIDI 
function. Courtesy 
Lexicon. 

cueing purposes. Turntables are covered 
with felt to allow records to move freely 
when being cued, and the tone arm is 
carefully balanced to prevent record and 
stylus damage during this process. 

Two methods of record cueing are used. 
One involves a technique called "dead - 
rolling," in which an LP is cued and then 
activated from the turntable's stop po- 
sition. The other, known as "slip- cueing," 
requires that the record be held in place 
and released as the turntable rotates. Us- 
ing the former technique, an LP must be 
backtracked approximately one -eighth 
of a turn from the start of the audio and 
a 45 rpm one -fourth of a turn. This per- 
mits the turntable to achieve its proper 
speed before the sound is reached. When 
a turntable does not achieve its proper 
speed before engaging the recording, 
distortion will occur in the form of a 
"wow." 

Compressors, Equalizers, and 
Audio Processing 
"There are three domains of audio, " says 
producer Ty Ford. "They are amplitude, 
frequency, and time." Some stations al- 
ter amplitude to create the illusion of 
being louder without actually changing 
level. This is called compressing the sig- 
nal. Compressors are used by produc- 
tion people to enhance loudness as well 
as to eliminate or cut out ambient noise, 
thus focusing on specifics of mix. 
Compression is often used as a method 
of getting listeners to take greater notice 
of a piece of production and as a remedy 
to certain problems. 

Equalizers (EQs) work the frequency 
domain of audio by boosting and/or cut- 
ting lows (Hertz [Hz] range) and highs 
(Kilohertz [kHz] range). Equalizers allow 
producers to correct problems as well as 
to create parity between different ele- 
ments of production. They are also use- 
ful in creating special effects. EQs are 
available in -board (part of the audio con- 
sole) and out -of -board (stand -alone unit) 
and as part of certain integrated audio 
effects processors. 

Most audio processors (also called ef- 
fects processors or simply boxes) are time 
domain devices. Stations use these dig- 
ital boxes to create a wide range of effects 
such as reverb, echo, flange, and so on. 

In the last few years, radio stations 
have become increasingly interested in 
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what audio processors have to offer their 
mixes. Today these boxes are a familiar, 
if not integral, item in production rooms 
at the majority of stations. Their value 
in the creation of commercials, PSAs, 
promos, and features is inestimable. 

The use of samplers and synthesizers 
is on the rise in radio production rooms 
too. Samplers let a production person 
load a studio audio source (recorder, live 
mike) into its built -in microprocessor 
and then manipulate the digitized data 
with the aid of a musical keyboard to 
create a multitude of effects. Samplers 
employ magnetic microfloppies and are 
wired to an audio console so that the 
sounds they produce may be integrated 
into mixdown. Samplers are also found 
in certain audio effects processors with 
MIDI (Musical Instrument Digital Inter- 
face). A sample is a digital recording of 
a small bit of sound. 

"A lot of musical instrument (MI) gear 
is being introduced into the radio pro- 
duction studio. Synths, samplers, and 
sequencers are pretty commonplace to- 
day," notes Ty Ford. 

Patch Panel 
A patch panel consists of rows of inputs 
and outputs connected to various exter- 
nal sources -studios, equipment, re- 
mote locations, network lines, and so 
forth. Patch panels essentially are rout- 
ing devices that allow for items not di- 
rectly wired into an audio console to 
become a part of a broadcast or produc- 
tion mixdown. 
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Microphones 
Microphones are designed with different 
pickup patterns. Omnidirectional mi- 
crophones are sensitive to sound from 
all directions (360 degrees), whereas bi- 
directional microphones pick up sound 
from two directions (180 degrees). The 
unidirectional microphone draws sound 
from only one path (90 degrees), and, 
because of its highly directed field of re- 
ceptivity, extraneous sounds are not 
amplified. This feature has made the 
unidirectional microphone popular in 
both the control and production studios, 
where generally one person is at work at 
a time. Most studio consoles possess two 
or more microphone inputs so that ad- 

FIGURE 9.23 
The station's patch 
panel extends the 
reach and capacity 
of the control and 
production room 
consoles. 

FIGURE 9.24 
The look of micro- 
phones in the 
1920s. Courtesy 
Jim Steele. 
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FIGURE 9.25 
Microphone pickup 
patterns: (A) unidi- 
rectional, (B) bi- 
directional, (C) om- 
nidirectional. 

FIGURE 9.26 
Sound pressure 
level (SPL) chart de- 
picting volume of 
different sounds in 
relation to human 
aural perception. 

dB-SPL 

70 -Busy Street 

40 -Soft Conversation 

20 Empty Room 

0 Threshold of Hearing 

ditional voices can be accommodated 
when the need arises. 

Omnidirectional and bidirectional mi- 
crophones often are used when more 
than one voice is involved. For instance, 
an omnidirectional may be used for the 
broadcast or recording of a roundtable 
discussion, and the bidirectional during 
a one -on -one interview. 

Announcers must be aware of a mi- 

200-A Few Feet 

from Cannon 

150 Hearing Loss 

110 -Power Saw 

crophone's directional features. Proper 
positioning in relation to a microphone 
is important. Being outside the path of 
a microphone's pickup (off -mike) affects 
sound quality. At the same time, being 
too close to a microphone can result in 
distortion, known as popping and blast- 
ing. Keeping a hand's length away from 
a microphone will usually prevent this 
from occurring. Windscreens and blast 
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filters may be attached to a microphone 
to help reduce distortion. 

EDITING 

Tape editing can range from a simple re- 
pair to a complicated rearrangement of 
sound elements. In either case, the abil- 
ity to splice tape is essential. Figure 9.29 
illustrates splicing steps. 

Not all editing is done with a razor and 
splicing tape. Today the conventional 
approach to editing tape is losing ground 
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FIGURE 9.27 
Production director 
setting levels for 
dubbing purposes. 
The foam wind- 
screen on the micro- 
phone helps prevent 
distortion. 

FIGURE 9.28 
Production studio 
rack containing a 
variety of special 
equipment- harmo- 
nizer, compressor, 
equalizer, and re- 
verb unit -designed 
to enhance the 
sound of commer- 
cials, PSAs, and pro- 
mos. Courtesy 
WMJX -FM. 
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FIGURE 9.29A 
Mark tape to be cut 
against payback 
head using a light - 
colored grease pen- 
cil. 

to "nondestructive" digital and multi- 
track methods. 

Multitrack editing is another form of 
razorless or electronic editing. In mul- 
titrack editing, a production ingredient 
is added to (or eliminated from) a sepa- 
rate track. 

Digital audio workstations, which rely 
on computer technology, are currently 
used in a growing number of radio pro- 
duction studios. This tapeless approach 
involves loading audio into a RAM or hard 
disc and making edits via a monitor (with 
the aid of a mouse, a keyboard, or a con- 
sole). While this technology is fairly costly 
(prices are coming down), more and more 
stations are moving toward the tapeless 
studio. Workstations are the studio of 
the future. 

COPYWRITING 

Poet Stephen Vincent Benét, who wrote 
for radio during its heyday, called the 

medium the "theater of the mind." In- 
deed the person who tunes radio gets no 
visual aids but must manufacture im- 
ages on his or her own to accompany the 
words and sounds broadcast. The sta- 
tion employee who prepares written ma- 
terial is called a copywriter. What he or 
she writes primarily consists of com- 
mercials, promos, and PSAs, with the 
emphasis on the first of the three. 

Not all stations employ a full-time 
copywriter. This is especially true in small 
markets where economics dictate that 
the salesperson write for his own ac- 
count. Deejays also are called upon to 
pen commercials. At stations with big- 
ger operating budgets, a full -time copy- 
writer often will handle the bulk of the 
writing chores. 

Copywriters must possess a complete 
understanding of the unique nature of 
the medium, a familiarity with the au- 
dience for which the commercial mes- 
sage is intended, and knowledge of the 
product being promoted. A station's for- 
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FIGURE 9.29B 
Place magnetic tape 
in tracks of cutting 
block. 

FIGURE 9.29C 
Make a diagonal cut 
with a single -edge 
razor. Use a sharp 
razor to avoid un- 
even cut. 
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FIGURE 9.29D 
Butt ends snugly to- 
gether. There should 
be no gap or overlap. 

FIGURE 9.29E 
Place a 3/4 inch -long 
piece of splicing 
tape against the 
nonrecording sur- 
face of the magnetic 
tape. 
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FIGURE 9.29F 
Remove the air bub- 
bles trapped be- 
tween the splicing 
and magnetic tapes 
by gently rubbing 
the surface. Tape 
must adhere com- 
pletely to ensure 
permanent grip. 

FIGURE 9.29G 
Splicing tape must 
be properly aligned. 
Protruding splicing 
tape can adhere to 
surfaces and result 
in tape breakage. 
Adhesive also gums 
up tape heads. 
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FIGURE 9.29H 
A too -small splice 
may come apart, and 
too much decreases 
tape's suppleness 
and flexibility. Be 
sure to carefully re- 
move tape from the 
tracks of the cutting 
block. An abrupt tug 
may cause the tape 
to break. 

Track 1 VOICE 

Track 2 BED #1 

Track 3 SFX 

Track 4 BED #2 

Track 1 VOICE 

Track 2 BED #1 

Track 3 SFX #1 

Track 4 SFX #2 

FIGURE 9.30 
Editing in multi- 
track involves add- 
ing or deleting 
tracks. Here BED 2 
replaced by SFX 2 
on track 4. 

Before 

After 

mat will influence the style of writing in 
a commercial; thus, the copywriter also 
must be thoroughly acquainted with the 
station's particular programming ap- 
proach. Commercials must be compati- 
ble with the station's sound. For in- 
stance, copy written in Easy Listening 
usually is more conservative in tone than 
that written for Contemporary Hit sta- 
tions, and so on. 

WXXX 

"Home of the Hits" 

(SFX: Bed in) 

TJ'S ROCKHOUSE, MARK STREET, 

DOWNTOWN BOISE, PRESENTS CLEO 

AND THE GANG ROCKING OUT EVERY 

FRIDAY AND SATURDAY NIGHT. AT TJ'S 

THERE'S NEVER A COVER OR MINIMUM, 

JUST A GOOD TIME. SUNDAY IDAHO'S 

MONARCHS OF ROCKABILLY, JOBEE 

LANE, RAISE THE ROOF AT TJ'S. YOU 

BETTER BE READY TO SHAKE IT, 

BECAUSE NOBODY STANDS STILL WHEN 

JOBEE LANE ROCKS. THURSDAY IS HALF 

PRICE NIGHT, AND LADIES ALWAYS GET 

THEIR FIRST DRINK FREE AT BOISE'S 

NUMBER ONE CLUB FOR FUN AND 
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MUSIC. TAKE MAIN TO MARK STREET, 

AND LOOK FOR THE HOUSE THAT 

ROCKS, TJ'S ROCKHOUSE. 

(SFX: Stinger out) 

WM 
"Soothing Sounds" 

ELEGANT DINING IS JUST A SCENIC RIDE 

AWAY. (SFX: Bed in and under) THE 

CRITICALLY ACCLAIMED VISCOUNT (VY- 

COUNT) INN IN CEDAR GLENN OFFERS 

PATRONS AN EXQUISITE MENU IN A 

SETTING WITHOUT EQUAL. THE 

VISCOUNT'S 18TH CENTURY CHARM WILL 

MAKE YOUR EVENING OUT ONE TO 

REMEMBER. JAMISON LONGLEY OF THE 

WISCONSIN REGISTER GIVES THE 

VISCOUNT A FOUR STAR RATING FOR 

SERVICE, CUISINE, AND ATMOSPHERE. 

THE VISCOUNT (SFX: Royal fanfare) WILL 

SATISFY YOUR ROYAL TASTES. CALL 675- 

2180 FOR RESERVATIONS. TAKE ROUTE 

17 NORTH TO THE VISCOUNT INN, 31 

STONY LANE, CEDAR GLENN. 

There are some basic rules pertaining 
to the mechanics of copy preparation that 
should be observed. First, copy is typed 
in UPPER CASE and double- spaced for 
ease of reading. Next, left and right mar- 
gins are set at one inch. Sound effects 
are noted in parentheses at that point in 
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the copy where they are to occur. Proper 
punctuation and grammar are vital, too. 
A comma in the wrong place can throw 
off the meaning of an entire sentence. 
Be mindful, also, that commercials are 
designed to be heard and not read. Keep 
sentence structure as uncomplicated as 
possible. Maintaining a conversational 
style will make the client's message more 
accessible. 

Timing a piece of copy is relatively sim- 
ple. There are a couple of methods: one 
involves counting words, and the other 
counting lines. Using the first approach, 
twenty-five words would constitute ten 
seconds, sixty-five words thirty seconds, 
and one hundred and twenty-five words 
one minute. Counting lines is an easier 
and quicker way of timing copy. This 
method is based on the assumption that 
it takes on the average three seconds to 
read one line of copy from margin to mar- 
gin. Therefore, nine to ten lines of copy 
would time out to thirty seconds, and 
eighteen to twenty lines to one minute. 
Of course, production elements such as 
sound effects and beds must be included 
as part of the count and deducted ac- 
cordingly. For example, six seconds 
worth of sound effects in a thirty- second 
commercial would shorten the amount 
of actual copy by two lines. 

Since everything written in radio is in- 
tended to be read aloud, it is important 
that words with unusual or uncommon 
pronunciations be given special atten- 
tion. Phonetic spelling is used to convey 
the way a word is pronounced. For in- 

FIGURE 9.31 
Digital audio work- 
stations mark a new 
era in radio produc- 
tion mixing, editing, 
and storage. Cour- 
tesy New England 
Digital. 
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FIGURE 9.32 
Station copy order. 
Courtesy WQQQ -AM. 

PRODUCTION ORDER 

(Fill in all information below.) 

ACCOUNT EXECUTIVE 

n 
CLIENT /) J V S !VE//Ç E/77 
A/E L 6. 43 ep, 
DATE TO BE COMPLETED 1(//4? 

CASSETTE YES NO 

OUTGOING DUBS (LIST STATION) 

wQQQ-N/Y1 

CART d 

TRAFFIC 

AM y to 
FM 

ANNOUNCER 

DATE COMPLETED 

TIME COMPLETED /D, ZO hid/ 
COMPLETED BY S ylQp / e.t/ 

PRODUCTION DIRECTOR 

ASSIGNED TO To j/CE 
DATE 

DUB ORDER 

AM I/ # OF SPOTS 12 LENGTH (pQ START i/O END //3 D 
FM Il OF 

7SPOTS 
LENGTH START END 

CUTS L 
TAGS: LIVE PRE -RECORDED 

TAG COPY /%% D L¿ S pier-,17,47 /5 OT' Z' 
N /(Seri)/ UN 1'L /11 // /ti, r exie 7FCrC', 
7Z ST SAy ß)/E5 TD 11 DGLy 

SPECIAL INSTRUCTIONS /SPOT CHANGES sofr 5 i(/Sw,US nEG/ I/E.Py 

(RETURN THIS FORM TO PRODUCTION DIRECTOR) 

stance: "DINNER AT THE FO'C'SLE 
(FOKE -SIL) RESTAURANT IN LAITONE 
(LAY -TON) SHORES IS A SEA ADVEN- 
TURE." Incorrect pronunciation has 
resulted in more than one cancelled ac- 
count. The copywriter must make cer- 
tain that the announcer assigned to 
voice -track a commercial is fully aware 

of any particulars in the copy. In other 
words, when in doubt spell it out. 

Excessive numbers and complex di- 
rections are to be avoided in radio copy. 
Numbers, such as an address or tele- 
phone number, should be repeated and 
directions should be as simple as pos- 
sible. The use of landmarks ( "ACROSS 
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FROM CITY HALL . . .") can reduce con- 
fusion. Listeners seldom are in a posi- 
tion to write down something at the exact 
moment they hear it. Copy should com- 
municate, not confuse or frustrate. 

Of course, the purpose of any piece of 
copy is to sell the client's product. Cre- 
ativity plays an important role. The radio 
writer has the world of the imagination 
to work with and is only limited by the 
boundaries of his own. 

ANNOUNCING TIPS 

Over forty thousand men and women in 
this country make their living as radio 
announcers. In few other professions is 
the salary range so broad. A beginning 
announcer may make little more than 
minimum wage, while a seasoned pro- 
fessional in a major market may earn a 
salary in the six- figure range. 

While announcer salaries can be very 
good in smaller markets, the financial 
rewards tend to be far greater at metro 
market stations, which can afford to pay 
more. Of course, competition for posi- 
tions is keener and expectations are 
higher. "You have to pay your dues in 
this profession. No one walks out of a 
classroom and into WNBC. It's usually a 
long and winding road. It takes time to 
develop the on -air skills that the big sta- 
tions want. It's hard work to become 
really good, but you can make an enor- 
mous amount of money, or at least a very 
comfortable income, when you do," says 
Mike Morin, WCGY -FM, Lawrence, Mas- 
sachusetts. 

The duties of an announcer vary de- 
pending on the size or ranking of a sta- 
tion. In the small station, announcers 
generally fill news and/or production 
shifts as well. For example, a midday an- 
nouncer at WXXX, who is on the air from 
ten A.M. until three P.M., may be held re- 
sponsible for the four and five P.M. news- 
casts, plus any production that arises 
during that same period. Meanwhile, the 
larger station may require nothing more 
of its announcers than the taping of 
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voiceovers. Of course, the preparation for 
an airshift at a major market station can 
be very time consuming. 

An announcer must, above all else, 
possess the ability to effectively read copy 
aloud. Among other things, this involves 
proper enunciation and inflection, which 
are improved through practice. WFYR's 
Bill Towery contends that the more a per- 
son reads for personal enjoyment or en- 
richment the easier it is to communicate 
orally. "I'd advise anyone who aspires to 
the microphone to read, read, read. The 
more the better. Announcing is oral 
interpretation of the printed page. You 
must first understand what is on the 
page before you can communicate it 
aloud. Bottom line here is that if you want 
to become an announcer, first become a 
reader." 

Having a naturally resonant and pleas- 
ant- sounding voice certainly is an ad- 
vantage. Voice quality still is very 
important in radio. There is an incli- 
nation toward the voice with a deeper 
register. This is true for female announc- 
ers as well as male. However, most voices 
possess considerable range and with 
training, practice, and experience even 
a person with a high -pitched voice can 
develop an appealing on -air sound. Forc- 
ing the voice into a lower register to 
achieve a deeper sound can result in in- 
jury to the vocal chords. "Making the 
most of what you already have is a lot 
better than trying to be something you're 
not. Perfect yourself and be natural, " ad- 
vises WCGY's Morin. 

Relaxation is important. The voice 
simply is at its best when it is not 
strained. Moreover, announcing is en- 
hanced by proper breathing, which is 
only possible when free of stress. Ini- 
tially, being "on- mike" can be an in- 
timidating experience, resulting in 
nervousness that can be debilitating. 
Here are some things that announcers 
do to achieve a state of relaxation: 

1. Read copy aloud before going on the 
air. Get the feel of it. This will automat- 
ically increase confidence, thus aiding in 
relaxation. 
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FIGURE 9.33 
Production tape 
storage area ( "tape 
morgue ") contains 
commercials aired 
over the past year, 
or in some cases 
several years. Cour- 
tesy WHJY/WHJJ. 

FIGURE 9.34 
Index cards contain 
pertinent informa- 
tion about bed mu- 
sic. 

2. Take several deep breaths and 
slowly exhale while keeping your eyes 
closed. 

3. Sit still for a couple of moments with 
your arms limp at your sides. Tune -out. 

60 Upieepo,pic+.,.o. 

AlbvM : "Liberact's Favorites" 

Get S, Side l. 
Acct: Dottie; Camd es 

Date 4 red : Mar / Apr. '9/ 

r 

:30 Mtd.Te+wpo, 5tring5. 

Album: "sat Kaempfert's Nils" 
Cut l, side 2- 

/kct: Jot Paul; Painfs 
Date Airut : Ja., .71 - 7TH . 

Yr ( 

Let the dust settle. Conjure pleasant im- 
ages. Allow yourself to drift a bit, and 
then slowly return to the job at hand. 

4. Stand and slowly move your upper 
torso in a circular motion for a minute 
or so. Flex your shoulders and arms. 
Stretch luxuriously. 

5. When seated, check your posture. 
Do not slump over as you announce. A 
curved diaphragm impedes breathing. 
Sit erect, but not stiffly. 

6. Hum a few bars of your favorite 
song. The vibration helps relax the throat 
muscles and vocal chords. 

7. Give yourself ample time to settle 
in before going on. Dashing into the stu- 
dio at the last second will jar your focus 
and shake your composure. 

In most situations, an accent -re- 
gional or otherwise -is a handicap and 
should be eliminated. Most radio an- 
nouncers in the South do not have a 
drawl, and the majority of announcers 
in Boston put the r in the word car. A 
noticeable or pronounced accent will al- 
most always put the candidate for an an- 
nouncer's job out of the running. Accents 
are not easy to eliminate, but with prac- 
tice they can be overcome. 

THE SOUND LIBRARY 

Music is used to enhance an advertiser's 
message -to make it more appealing, 
more listenable. The music used in a ra- 
dio commercial is called a "bed" simply 
because it backs the voice. It is the plat- 
form on which the voice is set. A station 
may bed thousands of commercials over 
the course of a year. Music is an integral 
component of the production mixdown. 

Bed music is derived from a couple of 
sources. Demonstration albums (demos) 
sent by recording companies to radio 
stations are a primary source, since few 
actually make it onto playlists and into 
on -air rotations. These albums are par- 
ticularly useful because the music is un- 
familiar to the listening audience. Known 
tunes generally are avoided in the mix - 
down of spots because they tend to dis- 
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tract the listener from the copy. However, 
there are times when familiar tunes are 
used to back spots. Nightclubs often re- 
quest that popular music be used in their 
commercials to convey a certain mood 
and ambiance. 

Movie soundtrack albums are another 
good place to find beds because they often 
contain a variety of music, ranging from 
the bizarre to the conventional. They also 
are an excellent source for special audio 
effects, which can be used to great ad- 
vantage in the right commercial. 

On -air albums are screened for poten- 
tial production use as well. While several 
cuts on an album may be placed in on- 
air rotation and thereby eliminated for 
use in the mixdown of commercials, there 
will be cuts not programmed and there- 
fore available for production purposes. 

Syndicated or canned bed music li- 
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braries are available at a price and are 
widely used at larger stations. Broad- 
casting Yearbook contains a complete 
listing of production companies offering 
bed music libraries. The majority of sta- 
tions choose to lift beds from in -house 
CDs and LPs. 

Music used for production purposes is 
catalogued so that it may be located and 
reused. A system widely employed uses 
index cards, which can be stored for easy 
access in a container or on a rotating 
drum. At a growing number of stations, 
computers are used to store production 
library information. Using the manual 
system, when an account is assigned a 
certain bed, a card is made and all per- 
tinent data are included on it. Should a 
card exist for a bed not in current use 
and the bed be appropriate for a new ac- 
count, then either a fresh card will be 

FIGURE 9.35 
Elaborately pro- 
duced sound librar- 
ies can be a valuable 
tool for a radio sta- 
tion. Courtesy TM 
Communications. 

A MARKET EXCLUSIVE! OVER $1,000,000 
IN ORIGINAL RECORDINGS! ACT TODAY! 

Send the enclosed reply card! TMC will send 
Vest a Domo. 

Or, for faster results, call your TMC Regional 
Manager toll -ree. 1 -800- 527 -7759 On Texas cell 
collect 214- 634 -8511) 

MASTERPLAN AN IS BIG NEWS FOR YOU! 
TMC has prepared press h . for you to uso 

your I newspaper If help You PM 
biir, t/ tawny, people in Vuu, ho! 

master stroke you've a I ed by gelling llte 
ASTERPLANlibrary Th a dramatic 'ay 

P show who' you and your citation mean to 
your community 

MASTERPLAN GIVES YOU THE IDEAS. 
PRODUCT...THE TALENT... THE 

SALES SUPPORT...THE PRODUCTION 
CAPABILITIES TO MAKE YOUR STATION 
MORE PROFITABLE, 

Listen Io the Demo. Cell us toll-free -or complete 
details about the MASTERPLAN 36 day 
money -back guarantee and how you can own 
MASTERPLAN.. forever. 

TM Communications, Inc. 

Radtd s most comprehensive 
sales & 

t! 
7 Opp different el ements 

production tool! 900 loca 

to actuate & 

A BUY -OUT OF 

1pR 
,800, 

IN DRIGINAL 

G JARANTEE! 

A master stroke you expect only trom 
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prepared or the new information pen- 
ciled onto the existing card. 

No production studio is complete 
without a sound effects library. Unlike 
bed music, sound effects are seldom de- 
rived from in -house anymore. Sound ef- 
fect libraries can be purchased for as little 
as one hundred dollars or can cost thou- 
sands. The quality and selection of ef- 
fects vary accordingly. Specially tailored 
audio effects also can run into the thou- 
sands but can add a unique touch to a 
station's sound. 

CHAPTER HIGHLIGHTS 

1. The first radio commercial aired 
on WEAF New York in 1922. 

2. Early commercials were live read- 
ings: no music, sound effects, or sing- 
ing. 

3. Dialogue spots, using drama and 
comedy to sell the product, became 
prominent in the 1930s. Elaborate sound 
effects, actors, and orchestras were em- 
ployed. 

4. With the introduction of magnetic 
recording tape and 33V3 LPs in the 1950s, 
live commercial announcements were re- 
placed by prerecorded messages. 

5. The copy, delivery, and mixdown 
of commercials must be adapted to match 
the station's format to avoid audience 
tune -out. 

6. The production director (produc- 
tion manager, production chief) records 
voice -tracks, mixes commercials and 
PSAs, maintains the bed music and spe- 
cial effects libraries, mixes promotional 
material and special programs, and per- 
forms basic editing chores. 

7. At smaller stations the production 
responsibilities are assigned part -time 
to on -air personnel or the program di- 
rector. 

8. The production director, who usu- 
ally answers to the program director, also 
works closely with the copywriter and the 
traffic manager. 

9. For ease of movement and acces- 

sibility, both on -air and production stu- 
dio equipment are arranged in a U shape. 

10. The audio console (board) is the 
central piece of equipment. It consists of 
inputs, which permit audio energy to en- 
ter the console; outputs through which 
audio energy is fed to other locations; VU 
meters, which measure the level of 
sound; pots (faders), which control the 
quantity (gain) of sound; monitor gains, 
which control in- studio volume; and 
master gains, which control general out- 
put levels. 

11. When operating the console in "cue 
mode," the operator can listen to various 
audio sources without channeling them 
through an output. 

12. Reel -to -reel tape machines are 
useful for recording at a variety of speeds 
and are necessary for editing. 

13. Cartridge tape machines (cart ma- 
chines) are used for recording and 
playback. They employ carts (plastic con- 
tainers with continuous loops of mag- 
netic tape), which are more compact and 
convenient than reels of tape. 

14. Cassette tape machines, although 
not as integral to the mixdown process, 
are easy to handle and use convenient 
tape cassettes. They are often used for 
airchecks and actualities. 

15. Audio tapes (magnetic tapes) come 
in a variety of thicknesses and widths. 
Acetate and polyester backings provide 
greater durability. 

16. Because oxide particles from the 
magnetic tape, dust, and dirt accumu- 
late on the heads of all types of tape ma- 
chines, the heads should be cleaned 
regularly with a cotton swab and liquid 
head cleaner. 

17. Compact disk players use a laser 
beam to decode the disk's surface, which 
eliminates stylus and turntable noises, 
distortion, and record damage. 

18. Turntables, once the staple of con- 
trol rooms, are being replaced by cart 
machines and compact disks. Turnta- 
bles allow a record to be "cued," a process 
that allows the record to reach proper 
speed before the sound portion is en- 
gaged. 
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19. Digital audio tape (DAT) offers im- 
proved sound reproduction with re -re- 
cording capability. Half the size of 
conventional analog tape cassettes, DAT 
will make inroads into the radio studio 
environment in the 1990s. 

20. Audio processors, samplers, and 
MIDI enhance a radio production stu- 
dio's product. 

21. A patch panel is a routing device, 
consisting of inputs and outputs, con- 
necting the audio console with various 
external sources. 

22. Microphones are designed with 
different pickup patterns to accommo- 
date different functions: omnidirec- 
tional (all directions), bidirectional (two 
directions), and unidirectional (one di- 
rection). 

23. Tape editing ranges from simple 
repairs to complicated rearrangements 
of sound elements. The basic process to 
be mastered is called splicing. Today the 
conventional razor cut approach to tape 
editing is losing ground to "nondestruc- 
tive" digital and multitrack methods. 

24. Digital audio workstations, which 
rely on computer technology, are cur- 
rently used in a growing number of radio 
production studios. 

25. The station copywriter, who writes 
the commercials, promos, and PSAs, 
must be familiar with the intended au- 
dience and the product being sold. The 
station's format and programming ap- 
proach influence the style of writing. 
Copy should be typed in upper case, 
double- spaced, with one -inch margins. 
Sound effects are noted in parentheses, 
and phonetic spellings are provided for 
difficult words. 

26. Aspiring announcers must be able 
to read copy aloud with proper inflection 
and enunciation. A naturally resonant 
and pleasant- sounding voice without a 
regional accent is an advantage. 

27. Every station maintains a sound 
library for use in spot mixdowns. Com- 
mercially produced sound effects and 
bed -music collections, and unfamiliar 
cuts from CDs and LPs, are common 
source materials. 
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Engineering 

PIONEER ENGINEERS 

Anyone who has ever spoken into a mi- 
crophone or sat before a radio receiver 
owes an immense debt of gratitude to the 
many technical innovators who made it 
possible. Guglielmo Marconi, a diminu- 
tive Italian with enormous genius, first 
used electromagnetic (radio) waves to 
send a message. Marconi made his his- 
torical transmission, plus several oth- 
ers, in the last decade of the nineteenth 
century. Relying, at least in part, on the 
findings of two earlier scientists, James 
Clerk Maxwell and Heinrich Hertz, Mar- 
coni developed his wireless telegraph, 
thus revolutionizing the field of elec- 
tronic communications. 

Other wireless innovators made sig- 
nificant contributions to the refinement 
of Marconi's device. J. Ambrose Fleming 
developed the diode tube in 1904, and 
two years later Lee de Forest created the 
three- element triode tube called the Au- 
dion. Both innovations, along with many 
others, expanded the capability of the 
wireless. 

On Christmas Eve of 1906, Reginald 
Fessenden demonstrated the transmis- 
sion of voice over the wireless from his 
experimental station at Brant Rock, 
Massachusetts. Until that time, Marcon- 
i's invention had been used to send Morse 
code or coded messages. An earlier ex- 
periment in the transmission of voice via 
the electromagnetic spectrum also had 
been conducted. In 1892, on a small farm 
in Murray, Kentucky, Nathan B. Stub- 
blefield managed to send voice across a 

field using the induction method of 
transmission, yet Fessenden's method of 
mounting sound impulses atop electri- 
cal oscillations and transmitting them 
from an antenna proved far more effec- 
tive. Fessenden's wireless voice message 
was received hundreds of miles away. 

Few pioneer broadcast technologists 
contributed as much as Edwin Arm- 
strong. His development of the regener- 
ative and superheterodyne circuits vastly 
improved receiver efficiency. In the 1920s 
Armstrong worked at developing a static - 
free mode of broadcasting, and in 1933 
he demonstrated the results of his la- 
bor-FM. Armstrong was a man ahead 
of his time. It would be decades before 

FIGURE 10.1 
Wireless transmitter 
in 1918. Courtesy 
Westinghouse Elec- 
tric. 
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FIGURE 10.2 
Early radio pioneer 
Dr. Frank Conrad. 
Conrad was respon- 
sible for putting sta- 
tion KDKA on the 
air. Courtesy West- 
inghouse Electric. 

FIGURE 10.3 
1940s "Air King" ta- 
ble model AM/FM re- 
ceiver. 

his innovation would be fully appreci- 
ated, and he would not live to witness 
the tremendous strides it would take. 

Had it not been for these men, and 
many others like them, there would be 
no radio medium. Today's broadcast en- 
gineers and technologists continue in the 
tradition of their forebears. Without their 
knowledge and expertise there would be 
no broadcast industry because there 
would be no medium. Radio is first an 
engineer's medium. It is engineers who 
put the stations on the air and keep them 
there. 

RADIO TECHNOLOGY 

Radio broadcasters utilize part of the 
electromagnetic spectrum to transmit 
their signals. A natural resource, the 
electromagnetic spectrum is comprised 
of radio waves at the low frequency end 

and cosmic rays at the high frequency 
end. In the spectrum between may be 
found infrared rays, light rays, x -rays, 
and gamma rays. Broadcasters, of 
course, use the radio wave portion of the 
spectrum for their purposes. 

Electromagnetic waves carry broad- 
cast transmissions (radio frequency) 
from station to receiver. It is the function 
of the transmitter to generate and shape 
the radio wave to conform to the fre- 
quency the station has been assigned by 
the FCC. Audio current is sent by a line 
from the control room to the transmit- 
ter. The current then modulates the car- 
rier wave so that it may achieve its 
authorized frequency. A carrier wave that 
is undisturbed by audio current is called 
an unmodulated carrier. 

The antenna radiates the radio fre- 
quency. Receivers are designed to pick 
up transmissions, convert the carrier 
into sound waves, and distribute them 
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to the frequency tuned. Thus, in order 
for a station assigned a frequency of 950 
kHz (kilohertz = one thousand hertz 
[Hz]) to reach a radio tuned to that po- 
sition on the dial, it must alter its carrier 
wave 950,000 cycles (Hz) per second. The 
tuner counts the incoming radio fre- 
quency. 

AM/FM 

Several things distinguish AM from FM. 
To begin with, they are located at differ- 
ent points in the spectrum. AM stations 
are assigned frequencies between 535 
and 1705 kHz on the Standard Broad- 
cast band. FM stations are located be- 
tween 88.1 and 107.9 MHz (megahertz 
= one million hertz) on the FM band. 

Ten kilocycles (kc) separate frequen- 
cies in AM, whereas two hundred kilo- 
cycles is the distance between FM 
frequencies. FM broadcasters utilize 
thirty kilocycles for over -the -air trans- 
missions and are permitted to provide 
subcarrier transmission (SCA) to sub- 
scribers on the remaining frequency. The 
larger channel width provides FM lis- 
teners a better opportunity to fine -tune 
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FIGURE 10.4 
Antennas (towers) 
propagate station 
signals. 

FIGURE 10.5 (left) 
30 -kw FM transmit- 
ter. Courtesy Broad- 
cast Electronics. 

FIGURE 10.6 (right) 
Lines leading from 
station transmitter 
to antenna base. 
FCC rules require 
fencing for safety 
purposes. 
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FIGURE 10.7 
Stations receive 
their power from 
conventional utility 
companies. From 
FCC Broadcast Op- 
erator's Handbook, 
fig. 3 -1. 

FIGURE 10.8 
Unmodulated (un- 
disturbed) carrier. 
From FCC Broad- 
cast Operator's 
Handbook, fig. 5 -1. 1) 

FIGURE 10.9 
Amplitude modu- 
lated (AM) carrier. 

FrequencP10k 

From FCC Broad- 
cast Operator's 
Handbook, fig. 5 -2. 

q' 
Amplitude 

FIGURE 10.10 
Frequency modu- 
lated (FM) carrier. 

Amplitude Frequency 

l 
r 

From FCC Broad- 
cast Operator's 
Handbook, fig. 5 -4. 

FIGURE 10.11 
Standard AM and FM 
band. From FCC 
Broadcast Opera- 
tor's Handbook, figs. 

540 550 560 

4 -7 and 4 -8. 

88.1 88.3 88.5 88.7 

570 1570 1580 1590 1600 
kHz 

88.9 107.1 107.3 107.5 107 7 107.9 
MHz 

their favorite stations as well as to re- 
ceive broadcasts in stereo. To achieve 
parity, AM broadcasters developed a way 
to transmit in stereo, and by 1990 
hundreds were doing so. The fine -tun- 
ing edge still belongs to FM, since its 
sidebands (15 kc) are three times wider 
than AM's (5 kc). 

FM broadcasts at a much higher fre- 
quency (millions of cycles per second) 
compared to AM (thousands of cycles per 
second). At such a high frequency, FM 
is immune to low- frequency emissions, 
which plague AM. Whereas a car motor 
or an electric storm generally will inter- 
fere with AM reception, FM is static free. 
Broadcast engineers have attempted to 
improve the quality of the AM band, but 
the basic nature of the lower frequency 
makes AM simply more prone to inter- 
ference than FM. FM broadcasters see 
this as a key competitive advantage and 
refer to AM's move to stereo as "stereo 
with static." 

Signal Propagation 
The paths of AM and FM signals differ 
from one another. Ground waves create 
AM's primary service area as they travel 
across the earth's surface. High -power 
AM stations are able to reach listeners 
hundreds of miles away during the day. 
At night AM's signal is reflected by the 
atmosphere (ionosphere), thus creating 
a skywave which carries considerably 
further, sometimes thousands of miles. 
Skywaves constitute AM's secondary 
service area. 

In contrast to AM signal radiation, FM 
propagates its radio waves in a direct or 
line-of-sight pattern. FM stations are not 
affected by evening changes in the at- 
mosphere and generally do not carry as 
far as AM stations. A high -power FM sta- 
tion may reach listeners within an eighty 
to one hundred mile radius since its sig- 
nal weakens as it approaches the hori- 
zon. Since FM outlets radiate direct 
waves, antenna height becomes nearly 
as important as power. Generally speak- 
ing, the higher an FM antenna the fur- 
ther the signal travels. 
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Skywave Interference 
The fact that AM station signals travel 
greater distances at night is a mixed 
blessing. Although some stations benefit 
from the expanded coverage area created 
by the skywave phenomenon, many do 
not. In fact, over two thousand radio sta- 
tions around the country must cease op- 
eration near sunset, while thousands 
more must make substantial transmis- 
sion adjustments to prevent interfer- 
ence. For example, many stations must 
decrease power after sunset to ensure 
noninterference with others on the same 
frequency: WXXX -AM is five thousand 
watts (5 kw) days, but at night it must 
drop to one thousand watts (1 kw). An- 
other measure designed to prevent in- 
terference requires that certain stations 
direct their signals away from stations 
on the same frequency. Directional sta- 
tions require two or more antennas to 
shape the pattern of their radiation, 
whereas a nondirectional station that 
distributes its signal evenly in all direc- 
tions only needs a single antenna. Be- 
cause of its limited direct wave signal, 
FM is not subject to the postsunset op- 
erating constraints that affect most AM 
outlets. 

Station Classifications 
To guarantee the efficient use of the 
broadcast spectrum, the FCC estab- 
lished a classification system for both AM 
and FM stations. Under this system the 
nation's ten thousand radio outlets op- 
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erate free of the debilitating interference 
that plagued broadcasters prior to the 
Radio Act of 1927. 

AM Classifications 
Class I: Class I stations are clear chan- 

nel stations with power not exceeding 50 
kw. Their frequencies are protected from 
interference up to seven hundred and 
fifty miles. Among the pioneer or oldest 
stations in the country: KDKA, WBZ, 
WSM, WJR. 

Class II: Stations in Class II are as- 
signed power ranging from a minimum 
of 250 watts to a maximum of 50 kw. 
They must protect Class I outlets by al- 
tering their signals around sunset. As a 
Class II station, WINZ -AM in Miami is 
required to reduce power from 50 kw to 
250 watts so as not to intrude upon other 
stations at 940 kHz. 

Class III: Regional channel stations 
with less coverage area than Class I and 
II operations, Class III's are assigned up 
to 5 kw ERP (effective radiated power) 
and are intended to service the city or 
town and adjacent areas of their license. 
Regionals outnumber clear channel sta- 
tions and are located all across the Stan- 
dard band. 

Class IV: Local channel Class IV sta- 
tions operate with the lowest power (1 
kw and under), often must sign off 
around sunset, and generally are found 
at the upper end of the dial -1200 to 
1600 kHz. Class IV stations are partic- 
ularly prevalent in small and rural mar- 
kets. 

New AM band space (1605 to 1705 kHz) 

VLF (Very Low Frequency) 30 kHz and below 

LF (Low Frequency) 30 kHz to 300 kHz 

MF (Medium Frequency) 300 kHz to 3000 kHz 

HF (High Frequency) 3 MHz to 30 MHz 

VHF (Very High Frequency) 30 MHz to 300 MHz 

-Maritime use 

-Aeronautical /maritime 

-AM, amateur, distress, etc. 

-CB, fax, international, etc. 

- FM, TV, satellite, etc. 

UHF (Ultra High Frequency) 300 MHz to 3000 MHz -TV, satellite, CB, DAB (proposed), etc. 

SHF (Super High Frequency) 3 GHz to 30 GHz -Satellite, radar, space, etc. 

EHF (Extreme High Frequency) 30 GHz to 300 GHz -Space, amateur, experimental, etc. 

FIGURE 10.12 
Radio spectrum ta- 
ble. 
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WLS FM COVERAGE 
The map below indicates the area "covered" by the WLS FM 
signal. The inner circle represents 1 millivolt per meter. The 
outer circle represents the total reception range -50 micro- 
volts per meter. Our transmitter move to the Sears Tower in 
June of 1983 provided a 22% increase in square mile 
coverage -the maximum allowable under present FCC 
rules. 
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Eleven County Metro Area (effective Fall '84) includes: Cook, IL, DuPage, IL, 
McHenry, IL, Kane, IL, Lake, IL, Grundy, IL, Will, IL, Kendall, IL, Lake, IN 
Porter, IN and Kenosha, WI (AREA SHADED ON MAP). 

FIGURE 10.13 
Coverage maps show 
where a station's 
signal reaches. 
Courtesy WLS. 

is being allocated. At present, the FCC 
is encouraging existing AM license hold- 
ers to shift to the new space as a means 
of reducing interference on the clogged 
band. 

FM Classifications 
Class C: The most powerful FM outlets 

with the greatest service parameters are 
Class C's. Stations in this class may be 
assigned a maximum ERP of 100 kw and 
a tower height of up to 2000 feet. Class 
C radio waves carry on the average sev- 
enty miles from their point of transmis- 
sion. 

Class B: Class B stations operate with 
less power -up to 50 kw -than Class C's 
and are intended to serve smaller areas. 
The maximum antenna height for sta- 
tions in this class is 500 feet. Class B 
signals generally do not reach beyond 
forty to fifty miles. 

Class A: Class A stations are the least 
powerful of commercial FM stations; they 
seldom exceed 3 kw ERP (except in select 
cases where a ceiling of 6 kw is imposed) 
and 328 feet in antenna height. The av- 
erage service contour for stations in this 
category is ten to twenty miles. 

Class D: The Class D category is set 
aside for noncommercial stations with 
10 watts ERP. This type of station is most 
apt to be licensed to a school or college. 

In the 1980s the FCC introduced three 
new classes of FM stations under Docket 
80 -90 in an attempt to provide several 
hundred additional frequencies. They are 
as follows: 

Class C 1: Stations granted licenses to 
operate within this classification may be 
authorized to transmit up to 100 kw ERP 
with antennas not exceeding 984 feet. 
The maximum reach of stations in this 
class is about fifty miles. 

Class C2: The operating parameters of 
stations in Class C2 are close to Class 
B's. The maximum power granted Class 
C2 outlets is 50 kw, and antennas may 
not exceed 492 feet. Class C2 stations 
reach approximately thirty -five miles. 

Class BI: The maximum antenna 
height permitted for Class B 1 stations 
(328 feet) is identical to Class A's; how- 
ever, Class B 1's are assigned up to 25 kw 
ERP. Class B 1 signals carry twenty -five 
to thirty miles. 

In the past couple of years, the FCC 
has seen fit to initiate the creation of 
other intermediate FM classes to gener- 
ate even more frequencies as well as to 
adjust upward the power limits of some 
classifications, namely Class A. There is 
now a proposal being considered that 
would impose a freeze on the allocation 
of future FM frequencies due to the in- 
tense competition facing existing broad- 
casters. 
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DIGITAL AUDIO 
BROADCASTING 

Radio is undergoing a true metamor- 
phosis as analog signal processing is 
being supplanted by digital processing. 
The reason for the transformation is 
simple -the demand for better and more 
evolved sound is at an all-time high. Sta- 
tions must convert to digital, or they will 
not be competitive with home audio 
products such as CD and DAT players. 

The conversion to digital broadcasting 
is being planned and is likely to be 
undertaken this decade. At the 1992 
World Administrative Radio Conference 
(WARC), conducted by the International 
Telecommunications Union (ITU) in 
Spain, the FCC proposed use of the S- 
Band (2310 -2360 MHz) for the propa- 
gation of DAB signals. 

Much still remains to be resolved, es- 
pecially the question of whether U.S. DAB 
will be a terrestrial or a satellite service 
and whether it will find in -band place- 
ment. The NAB supports an in -band ter- 
restrial DAB system. Their philosophy is 
based on a desire to maintain a strong 
local broadcast industry, and that is likely 
to be the outcome. 

Whereas the present system of analog 

Sky Wave 
-night only 
-long range 
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Stations "A and 8. 
operate on the same 
frequency. "A" has a 
directional antenna. 

Station "El" 

FIGURE 10.14 
WNBC's (now WFAN) 
coverage maps illus- 
trate the difference 
between its daytime 
and nighttime reach. 
Courtesy WNBC -AM. 

FIGURE 10.15 
AM signal radiation. 
From FCC Broadcast 
Operator's Hand- 
book, fig. 3 -2. 

FIGURE 10.16 
Nondirectional and 
directional antenna 
radiation. From FCC 
Broadcast Operator's 
Handbook, fig. 7 -2. 
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FIGURE 10.17 
In digital processing 
of sound, an analog 
waveform is quan- 
tized, that is, given a 
numeric/binary 
value. 

broadcasting essentially replicates sound 
waves (this with inherent shortcom- 
ings), digital converts sound waves into 
a bitstream of is and Os for processing 
into a low -band width. In digital, sound 
waves are assigned numeric values and 
become coded pulses. 

Simply put, in digital sounds are 
quantized. This allows for a more accu- 
rate representation of audio signals. Un- 
like analog, which is limited in what it 
can reproduce, digital provides greater 
frequency response and dynamic range. 
Thus more audio information is con- 
veyed to the listener, who hears more. 
Another positive feature from the broad- 
cast operator's perspective is the fact that 
digital signals do not require as much 
power as does analog. 

Obviously when DAB is implemented, 
new receivers will be introduced to the 
consumer public. Part of their appeal, 
according to telecommunications pro- 
fessor Ernest Hakanen, is the fact that 
they "will allow for much more faithful- 
ness of signal reproduction. DAB receiv- 
ers will be designed to use reflected 
signals as alternative sources of infor- 
mation when the primary signal deteri- 
orates. Using receivers that correct the 
fading and interference problems asso- 
ciated with AM and FM broadcasts, DAB 
signals that include specific information 
that can `tell' the receiver how to com- 
pensate for information lost between 
transmitter and receiver can be re- 
ceived." 

Eventually the existing system of AM 
and FM broadcasting will be passé. It is 
not likely, however, that the conversion 
to DAB will occur overnight. Some pre- 
dict that analog broadcasting will be 
around for many years and that, even 
when digital is the preeminent broad- 
casting system, AM and FM stations will 

still be out there -that is, until the FCC 
no longer perceives them as providing a 
viable service. 

SMART RECEIVERS 

In the near future (perhaps it is already 
a reality as you are reading this), it should 
be possible to get more than just audio 
from a radio receiver. In fact if recent 
innovations are standardized, con- 
sumers will be able to format scan with- 
out actually having to listen to stations. 
These so- called "smart" receivers may 
also feature emergency alerting capabil- 
ities, traffic announcements, and other 
informational services via a built -in 
eight- character LCD display panel. This 
would be made possible by a technology 
known as RBDS (radio broadcast data 
system). The system, which originated 
in Europe, employs special signaling 
codes generated by stations. 

Some programmers oppose the idea 
because they feel that it is difficult to 
categorize a format given the existing op- 
tions, especially with a limited number 
of letters. The thought of a quasiteletext 
component to radio inspires mixed emo- 
tions in many broadcasters. Will people 
be watching radio, and what exactly will 
that mean? 

Although it is difficult at this time to 
predict the impact and role of these in- 
novations, it is certain that eventually 
receivers will do more than simply tune 
frequencies. 

One other plus offered by smart -re- 
ceiver technology is that it will allow car 
radios to retune automatically a differ- 
ent station offering the same format 
when a vehicle leaves the coverage area 
of the first station. 

RBDS (RDS) will be available on both 
AM and FM bands. 

BECOMING AN ENGINEER 

Most station managers or chief engi- 
neers look for experience when hiring 
technical people. Formal training such 
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as college ranks high but not as high as 
actual hands -on technical experience. "A 
good electronics background is pre- 
ferred, of course. This doesn't necessar- 
ily mean ten years of experience or an 
advanced degree in electronic engineer- 
ing, but rather a person with a solid 
foundation in the fundamentals of radio 
electronics, perhaps derived from an in- 
terest in amateur radio, computers, or 
another hobby of a technical nature. This 
is a good starting point. Actually, it has 
been my experience that people with this 
kind of a background are more attuned 
to the nature of this business. You don't 
need a person with a physics degree from 
MIT, but what you do want is someone 
with a natural inclination for the tech- 
nical side. Ideally speaking, you want to 
hire a person with a tech history as well 
as some formal in -class training," con- 
tends Kevin McNamara, director of en- 
gineering, Beasley Broadcasting Group. 

Jim Puriez, chief engineer of WARA- 
AM, Attleboro, Massachusetts, concurs. 
"A formal education in electronics is 
good, but not essential. In this business 
if you have the desire and natural inter- 
est you can learn from the inside out. 
You don't find that many broadcast en- 
gineers with actual electronics degrees. 
Of course, most have taken basic elec- 
tronics courses. The majority are long on 
experience and have acquired their skills 
on the job. While a college degree is a nice 
credential, I think most managers hire 
tech people on the basis of experience 
more than anything else." 

Sid Schweiger, chief engineer of WVBF/ 
WKOX, Framingham, Massachusetts, 
also cites experience as the key criterion 
for gaining a broadcast engineer's posi- 
tion. "When I'm in the market for a tech 
person, I'll check smaller market sta- 
tions for someone interested in making 
the move to a larger station. This way, 
I've got someone with experience right 
from the start. The little station is a good 
place for the newcomer to gain experi- 
ence." 

Formal training in electronics is of- 
fered by numerous schools and colleges. 
The number shrinks somewhat when it 
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comes to those institutions actually pro- 
viding curricula in broadcast engineer- 
ing. However, a number of technical 
schools do offer basic electronics courses 
applicable to broadcast operations. 

Before August 1981 the FCC required 
that broadcast engineers hold a First 
Class Radiotelephone license. In order to 
receive the license, applicants were ex- 
pected to pass an examination. An 
understanding of basic broadcast elec- 
tronics and a knowledge of the FCC rules 
and regulations pertaining to station 
technical operations were necessary to 
pass the lengthy examination. Today a 
station's chief engineer (also called chief 
operator) need only possess a Restricted 
Operator Permit. Those who held First 
Class licenses prior to their elimination 
now receive either a Restricted Operator 
Permit or a General Radiotelephone li- 
cense at renewal time. 

It is left to the discretion of the indi- 
vidual radio station to establish criteria 
regarding engineer credentials. Many do 
require a General Radiotelephone li- 
cense or certification from associations, 
such as the Society of Broadcast Engi- 
neers (SBE) or the National Association 
of Radio and Telecommunications En- 
gineers (NARTE), as a preliminary means 
of establishing a prospective engineer's 
qualifications. Appendices at the end of 
this chapter contain reproductions of 

FIGURE 10.18 
Station engineer at 
the work bench. 
Courtesy WMJX -FM. 
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FIGURE 10.19 
A station engineer 
must be knowledge- 
able about the so- 
phisticated state -of- 
the art audio proc- 
essing equipment 
(such as the limiter 
and processor 
shown here) used by 
many stations, espe- 
cially in metro mar- 
kets where great 
sound gives a sta- 
tion an important 
competitive edge. 
Courtesy CRL Audio 
and Broadcast Elec- 
tronics. 

FIGURE 10.20 
Solid state circuitry 
has become state -of- 
the -art in broadcast- 
ing. Courtesy IGM. 
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SBE and NARTE membership applica- 
tion forms. 

Communication skills rank highest on 
the list of personal qualities for station 
engineers, according to McNamara. "The 
old stereotype of the station 'tech -head' 
in white socks, chinos, and shirt pocket 
pen holder weighed down by its inky con- 
tents is losing its validity. Today, more 
than ever, I think, the radio engineer 
must be able to communicate with mem- 
bers of the staff from the manager to the 
deejay. Good interpersonal skills are nec- 
essary. Things have become very sophis- 
ticated, and engineers play an integral 
role in the operation of a facility, perhaps 
more now than in the past. The field of 
broadcast engineering has become more 
competitive, too, with the elimination of 
many operating requirements." 

Due to a number of regulation changes 

in the 1980s, most notably the elimi- 
nation of upper -grade license require- 
ments, the prospective engineer now 
comes under even closer scrutiny by sta- 
tion management. The day when a "1st 
phone" was enough to get an engineer- 
ing job is gone. There is no direct "ticket" 
in anymore. As in most other areas of 
radio, skill, experience, and training are 
what open the doors the widest. 

THE ENGINEER'S DUTIES 

The FCC requires that all stations des- 
ignate someone as chief operator. This 
individual is responsible for a station's 
technical operations. Equipment re- 
pairs and adjustments, as well as weekly 
inspections and calibrations of the sta- 
tion transmitter, remote control equip- 
ment, and monitoring and metering 
systems, fall within the chief's area of 
responsibility. 

Depending on the makeup and size of 
a station, either a full -time or part -time 
engineer will be contracted. Many small 
outlets find they can get by with a weekly 
visit by a qualified engineer who also is 
available should a technical problem 
arise. Larger stations with more studios 
and operating equipment often employ 
an engineer on a full-time basis. It is a 
question of economics. The small sta- 
tion can less afford a day -to -day engi- 
neer, whereas the larger station usually 
finds that it can ill -afford to do without 
one. 

Beasley Broadcast Group's McNamara 
considers protecting the station's li- 
cense his number one priority. "A sta- 
tion is only as good as its license to 
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operate. If it loses it, the show is over. 
No other area of a station is under such 
scrutiny by the FCC as is the technical. 
The dereg movement in recent years has 
affected programming much more than 
engineering. My job is to first keep the 
station honest, that is, in compliance 
with the commission's rules. This 
means, keep the station operating within 
the assigned operating parameters, i.e., 
power, antenna phase, modulation, and 
so on, and to take corrective action if 
needed." 

Steve Church, chief engineer of WFBQ/ 
WNDE, Indianapolis, says that mainte- 
nance and equipment repairs consume 
a large portion of an engineer's time. 
"General repairs keep you busy. One mo- 
ment you may be adjusting a pot on a 
studio console and the next replacing a 
part on some remote equipment. A 
broadcast facility is an amalgam of 
equipment that requires care and atten- 
tion. Problems must be detected early or 
they can snowball. The proper installa- 
tion of new equipment eliminates the 
chance of certain problems later on. The 
station's chief must be adept at a whole 
lot." 

Other duties of the chief engineer in- 
clude training techs, monitoring radia- 
tion levels, planning maintenance 
schedules, and handling a budget. Many 
stations hire outside engineering firms 
to conduct performance proofs, but it is 
ultimately the responsibility of the chief 
operator to ensure that the outlet meets 
its technical performance level. Proofs 
ascertain whether a station's audio 
equipment performance measurements 
fall within the prescribed parameters. A 
station's frequency response, harmonic 
distortion, FM noise level, AM noise level, 
stereo separation, crosstalk, and sub - 
carrier suppression are gauged. If found 
adequate, the proof is passed. If not, the 
chief sees to it that necessary adjust- 
ments are made. Although the FCC no 
longer requires that Proof of Perfor- 
mance checks be undertaken, many sta- 
tions continue to observe the practice as 
a fail -safe measure. 

The duties of a station engineer are 
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wide ranging and demanding. It is a po- 
sition that requires a thorough grasp of 
electronics relative to the broadcast en- 
vironment, knowledge of FCC rules and 
regulations pertaining to station tech- 
nical operations, and, especially in the 
case of the chief engineer, the ability to 
manage finances and people. 

STATION LOG 

In 1983 the FCC dispensed with its re- 
quirement that radio stations keep 
maintenance and operating logs. In their 
place the commission created a new and 
considerably modified document called 
the Station Log, which stations must 
maintain. The new log requires that in- 
formation pertaining to tower light mal- 
functions, Emergency Broadcast System 
(EBS) tests, and AM directional antenna 
systems be entered. Station Logs are kept 
on file for a period of two years. 

Despite the fact that the FCC has elim- 
inated the more involved logging proce- 
dures, some stations continue to employ 
the old system. "I like the accountability 
that Maintenance and Operating logs 
provide. We still use them here, and they 
are inspected daily. Despite the elimi- 
nation of certain requirements, namely 
the tech logs, a station is still required 
to meet the operating stipulations of their 
license. Actually, enforcement action has 
been on the rise at the FCC, perhaps in 
reaction to the deregs. The commission 

FIGURE 10.21 
The luxury of solid - 
state electronics - 
pull out the bad, put 
in the good. Cour- 
tesy IGM. 
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FIGURE 10.22 
Maintaining pre- 
scribed technical pa- 
rameters is one of 
many engineering 
responsibilities. 

is really interested in station technical 
operations. Keeping daily logs ensures 
compliance," says McNamara. 

§ 73.1820 Station log. 
(a) Entries must be made in the station log 

either manually by a properly licensed oper- 
ator in actual charge of the transmitting ap- 
paratus, or by automatic devices meeting the 
requirements of paragraph (b) of this section. 
Indications of operating parameters that are 
required to be logged must be logged prior to 
any adjustment of the equipment. Where ad- 
justments are made to restore parameters to 
their proper operating values, the corrected 
indications must be logged and accom- 
panied, if any parameter deviation was be- 
yond a prescribed tolerance. by a notation 
describing the nature of the corrective action. 
Indications of all parameters whose values are 
affected by the modulation of the carrier must 
be read without modulation. The actual time 
of observation must be included in each log 
entry. The following information must be en- 
tered: 

(1) All stations: (i) Entries required by 
5 I7.49 of this chapter concerning any ob- 
served or otherwise known extinguishment 
or improper functioning of a tower light: 

(A) The nature of such extinguishment or 
improper functioning. 

(B) The date and time the extinguishment 
or improper operation was observed or oth- 
erwise noted. 

(C) The date, time and nature of adjust- 
ments, repairs or replacements made. 

(ii) Any entries not specifically required in 

this section, but required by the instrument 
of authorization or elsewhere in this part. 

(iii) An entry of each test of the Emergency 
Broadcast System procedures pursuant to the 
requirement of Subpart G of this part and the 
appropriate EBS checklist. All stations may 
keep EBS test data in a special EBS log which 
shall be maintained at any convenient loca- 
tion; however, such log should be considered 
a part of the station log. 

(2) Directional AM stations without an 
FCC -approved antenna sampling system 
(See 5 73.68): (i) An entry at the beginning of 
operations in each mode of operation, and 
thereafter at intervals not exceeding 3 hours, 
of the following (actual readings observed prior 
to making any adjustments to the equipment 
and an indication of any corrections to re- 
store parameters to normal operating values): 

(A) Common point current. 
(B) When the operating power is deter- 

mined by the indirect method, the efficiency 
factor F and either the product of the final 
amplifier input voltage and current or the cal- 
culated antenna input power. See S 73.51(e). 

(C) Antenna monitor phase or phase devia- 
tion indications. 

(D) Antenna monitor sample currents, cur- 
rent ratios, or ratio deviation indications. 

(ii) Entries required by 5 73.61 performed 
in accordance with the schedule specified 
therein. 

(iii) Entries of the results of calibration of 
automatic logging devices (see paragraph (b) 
of this section), extension meters (see 
5 73.1550) or indicating instruments (see 
5 73.67) whenever performed. 

(b) Automatic devices accurately calibrated 
and with appropriate time, date and circuit 
functions may be utilized to record entries in 
the station log Provided: 

(1) The recording devices do not affect the 
operation of circuits or accuracy of indicating 
instruments of the equipment being re- 
corded; 

(2) The recording devices have an accuracy 
equivalent to the accuracy of the indicating 
instruments; 

(3) The calibration is checked against the 
original indicators as often as necessary to 
ensure recording accuracy; 

(4) Provision is made to actuate automat- 
ically an aural alarm circuit located near the 
operator on duty if any of the automatic log 
readings are not within the tolerances or other 
requirements specified in the rules or station 
license; 

(5) The alarm circuit operates continu- 
ously or the devices which record each pa- 
rameter in sequence must read each 
parameter at least once during each 30 min- 
ute period; 

(6) The automatic logging equipment is lo- 
cated at the remote control point if the trans- 
mitter is remotely controlled, or at the 
transmitter location if the transmitter is 
manually controlled; 
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Time 

WFBQ-FM 

operating 
log 

Plate Volts Plate Amps Power Out 

DAY 

DATE 

1. All times are EST. 
2. Unless otherwise noted, all opera- 

tions are continued from previous 
day. 

3. WFBQ leases its subcarrier to 

Comcast, Inc. for the operation of 

a background music service. Unless 

otherwise noted, subcarrier prograr 
material is background music pro- 
vided by the Muzak Corp.,subcarrie: 

is on continuously when modulation 
present, and, with the exception o! 

short breaks between music segment: 

modulation is continuous. 
4. Responsibility for tower maintenano 

and light checks delegated to WRTV 

5. Po - Ep x Ip x Eff 

Eff- 74.12% as ind. in mfrs instr. 

Comments: 

POWER TOLERANCE: Low Limit = 18,000 w / High Limit 21,000 w 

EBS TEST SENT 

time initial 

Operator on Time 

EBS TEST RECEIVED 

VIA 

time initial 

Operator off 

EBS RECEIVER CHECK 

time initial 

Time 

Ch. Op. Review: 

Date 

(7) The automatic logging equipment is lo- 
cated in the near vicinity of the operator on 
duty and is inspected periodically during the 
broadcast day. In the event of failure of mal- 
functioning of the automatic equipment, the 

employee responsible for the log shall make 
the required entries in the log manually at 
that time. 

(8) The indicating equipment conforms to 
the requirements of § 73.1215 (Indicating in- 

FIGURE 10.23 
Operating log cur- 
rently in use at 
WFBQ -FM. Courtesy 
WFBQ -FM. 
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FIGURE 10.24 
FEMA rendering of 
a protected under- 
ground shelter for 
an EBS station. 

struments -specifications) except that the 
scales need not exceed 2 inches in length. 
Arbitrary scales may not be used. 

(c) In preparing the station log, original data 
may be recorded in rough form and later tran- 
scribed into the log. 
[43 FR 45854, Oct. 4, 1978, as amended at 
44 FR 58735, Oct. 11, 1979; 47 FR 24580, 
June 7, 1982; 48 FR 38481, Aug. 24, 1983; 
48 FR 44806, Sept. 30, 1983; 49 FR 33603, 
Aug. 23. 1984] 

8 73.1835 Special technical records. 
The FCC may require a broadcast station 

licensee to keep operating and maintenance 
records as necessary to resolve conditions of 
actual or potential interference, rule viola- 
tions, or deficient technical operation. 
[48 FR 38482, Aug. 24, 1983] 

8 73.1840 Retention of logs. 
(a) Any log required to be kept by station 

licensees shall be retained by them for a pe- 
riod of 2 years. However, logs involving com- 
munications incident to a disaster or which 
include communications incident to or in- 
volved in an investigation by the FCC and 
about which the licensee has been notified, 
shall be retained by the licensee until specif- 
ically authorized in writing by the FCC to de- 
stroy them. Logs incident to or involved in 
any claim or complaint of which the licensee 
has notice shall be retained by the licensee 
until such claim or complaint has been fully 
satisfied or until the same has been barred 
by statute limiting the time for filing of suits 
upon such claims. 

(b) Logs may be retained on microfilm, 
microfiche or other data -storage systems sub- 
ject to the following conditions: 

(1) Suitable viewing- reading devices shall 
be available to permit FCC inspection of logs 
pursuant to 8 73.1226, availability to FCC of 
station logs and records. 

(2) Reproduction of logs, stored on data - 
storage systems, to full-size copies, is re- 
quired of licensees if requested by the FCC or 
the public as authorized by FCC rules. Such 
reproductions must be completed within 2 
full work days of the time of the request. 

(3) Corrections to logs shall be made: 
(i) Prior to converting to a data -storage sys- 

tem pursuant to the requirements of 8 73.1800 
(c) and (d), (li 73.1800, General requirements 
relating to logs). 

(ii) After converting to a data -storage sys- 
tem, by separately making such corrections 
and then associating with the related data - 
stored logs. Such corrections shall contain 
sufficient information to allow those review- 
ing the logs to identify where corrections have 
been made, and when and by whom the cor- 
rections were made. 

(4) Copies of any log required to be filed 
with any application; or placed in the sta- 
tion's local public inspection file as part of an 
application; or filed with reports to the FCC 
must be reproduced in fuilsize form when 
complying with these requirements. 
[45 FR 41151, June 18, 1980, as amended at 
46 FR 13907, Feb. 24, 1981; 46 FR 18557, 
Mar. 25, 1981; 49 FR 33663, Aug. 24, 1984] 
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THE EMERGENCY BROADCAST 
SYSTEM 

The Emergency Broadcast System (which 
is about to be significantly revamped - 
see end of section) came into existence 
following World War II as the nation and 
the world entered the nuclear age. The 
system is designed to provide the pres- 
ident and heads of state and local gov- 
ernment with a way to communicate with 
the public in the event of a major emer- 
gency. 

This is how it works. Should the pres- 
ident deem it necessary, he is empow- 
ered to activate the national EBS. When 
this is done, all broadcast stations must 
take the following steps as outlined in 
Subpart G, Section 73.901, of the FCC's 
regulations. 

1. Receive Emergency Action Notifi- 
cation (EAN) via AP/UPI teletype, net- 
work feed, or EBS monitor receiver. 
Continue to monitor for further instruc- 
tions. 

2. Refer to EBS Checklist. Each sta- 
tion has this folder on hand and must 
post it so that it is readily accessible to 
on -duty operators. The folder contains 
procedural information pertaining to a 
station's participation in the Emergency 
Action Notification System. 

3. Authenticate EAN. This applies to 
AP/UPI subscribers and network affili- 
ates only. 

4. Discontinue normal programming 
and broadcast the first short announce- 
ment given in the Checklist. 

5. Transmit attention signal. 

Stations not designated to remain in 
operation in the event of an EAN then 
remove their carriers from the air after 
advising listeners where to tune for fur- 
ther information. Those participating 
stations continue to broadcast infor- 
mation as it is received from the nation's 
base of operations. Every radio station 
is required to install and operate an EBS 
monitor. Failure to do so can result in a 
substantial penalty imposed by the FCC. 

Stations are also required to test the 

ENGINEERING 269 

Emergency Broadcast System by airing 
both an announcement and an attention 
signal. Here is the text that must be 
broadcast once a week on a rotating ba- 
sis between 8:30 A.m. and local sunset: 

EBS TEST MESSAGE TEXT 

THIS IS A TEST. (YOUR CALL LETTERS 

OR "THIS STATION ") IS CONDUCTING A 

TEST OF THE EMERGENCY BROADCAST 

SYSTEM. THIS IS ONLY A TEST. (THEN 

BROADCAST THE "ATTENTION SIGNAL" 

GENERATED BY YOUR EBS EQUIPMENT 

FOR 20 -25 SECONDS.) THIS IS A TEST OF 

THE EMERGENCY BROADCAST SYSTEM. 

THE BROADCASTERS OF YOUR AREA IN 

VOLUNTARY COOPERATION WITH 

FEDERAL, STATE AND LOCAL 

AUTHORITIES HAVE DEVELOPED THIS 

SYSTEM TO KEEP YOU INFORMED IN THE 

EVENT OF AN EMERGENCY. IF THIS HAD 

BEEN AN ACTUAL EMERGENCY THE 

ATTENTION SIGNAL YOU JUST HEARD 

WOULD HAVE BEEN FOLLOWED BY 

OFFICIAL INFORMATION, NEWS OR 

INSTRUCTIONS. (YOUR CALL LETTERS 

OR "THIS STATION") SERVES THE 

(OPERATIONAL AREA NAME) AREA. THIS 

CONCLUDES THIS TEST OF THE 

EMERGENCY BROADCAST SYSTEM. 

EBS tests are documented in the Sta- 
tion Log when they are broadcast. The 
entry must include the time and the date 
of the test. 

The Federal Emergency Management 
Agency (FEMA) makes funds available to 
stations designated to remain on the air 
during an authentic emergency through 
the Broadcast Station Protection Plan. 
Under this provision the government 
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FIGURE 10.25 
Standard computer 
keyboard and dis- 
play screen. Many 
automated systems 
are run by com- 
puters. The operator 
simply types in the 
programming rou- 
tine for the system 
to follow. Courtesy 
IGM. 

provides financial assistance to EBS sta- 
tions for the purpose of constructing and 
equipping a shelter designed to operate 
for at least fourteen days under emer- 
gency conditions. 

In the 1990s, the FCC began an in- 
quiry into whether the system needed 
updating or replacement. Critics of EBS 
claimed that the system had become ob- 
solete. 

In late 1992, proposed EBS revisions 
included 

Replacement of the existing emergency 
alerting system 
Updating of EBS equipment 
Cable media involvement in emergency 
alerting 
Self -testing of the system 
Mandated equipment standards 
Rules to prohibit false and deceptive 
use of the system 
Revised EBS test script 

BASIC SYSTEM A 08/15/77 001211 AM 

------ PROGRAMING MODE 
,JUMP 1Al2 :10 

1Al2 00 
0120 

AVAIL 

PUBLIC-AFFAIRS 

Fi 
0100 

MUSIC 

IC NEXT -LUST- 

FOLLOW ON SLOW OFF MEDIUM 

0325 COMMERCIAL 

0412 JINGLE 

F2 0300 MUSIC NEXT-MUST- FOLLOW 

0322 STATION-ID 

RT 01.29 :itA START-NOW-FOLLOWING-EVENT 

0320 NEWS 

0300 MUSIC 

AUTOMATION 

The FCC's decision in the mid -1960s re- 
quiring that AM/FM operations in mar- 
kets with populations of more than one 
hundred thousand originate separate 
programming 50 percent of the time pro- 
vided significant impetus to radio au- 
tomation. Before then combo stations, 
as they were called, simulcast their AM 
programming on FM primarily as a way 
of curtailing expenses. FM was still the 
poor second cousin of AM. (In the late 
1980s the FCC dropped most of its si- 
mulcast requirements. Since then many 
stations have resorted to simulcasting 
as a means of dealing with the realities 
of fierce competition and a declining AM 
market. ) 

Responding to the rule changes, many 
stations resorted to automation systems 
as a way to keep expenses down. Inter- 
estingly enough, however, automation 
programming, with its emphasis on mu- 
sic and deemphasis on chatter, actually 
helped FM secure a larger following, re- 
sulting in increased revenue and stat- 
ure. 

Today, over a quarter of all commercial 
stations are automated. Some are fully 
automated, while others rely on auto- 
mation part of their broadcast day. Au- 
tomation is far more prevalent on FM, 
but in the late 1970s and 1980s many 
AM outlets were employing automation 
systems to present Nostalgia and Easy 
Listening programming. The advent of 
AM stereo also has generated more use 
of automation on the Standard Broad- 
cast band. 

Although a substantial initial invest- 
ment usually is necessary, the basic pur- 
pose of automation is to save a station 
money, and this it does by cutting staff- 
ing costs. Automation may also reduce 
the number of personnel problems. How- 
ever, despite early predictions that au- 
tomation eventually would replace the 
bulk of the radio work force, very few jobs 
have actually been lost. In fact, new po- 
sitions have been created. 

Automated stations employ operators 
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SET UP SUGGESTIONS 
FOR BROADCAST OF SMN FORMATS i w N Ill 
Examples of how some SMN affiliates have set up 
simple broadcast systems that are effective 
in delivering a high quality sound. 

AUTOMATION SYSTEMS 
In the SOS and 705 mar, .. r ,ns purchased automation 
systems that gave the stet.. ,,peratnr hours of walkaway Ime The goad 

Ittlr 

hat with Satelk. Music Network ISMNI you can put that system back to 

the SMN format as another source lf you have a network source input 
tytt tiS :here or as 

the y for lthe nspotpbr breaks es an end of me sage (EOM) pulse use 
f that a your contact closures for the liners. weepers and 
I O s s huuld De hooked up to separate cartridge macrines to I re them nd vdx. 
We cal, these dedicated carts 

All dedicated carts should be connected with thee audio outputs pareeeled n 
the audio gong out over the air at all Imes A good place to insert the dedicated 

auaudio is at the autlla pro ar input by using a combining pad or some othOr 
do combining device The dedicated cart audio can also be combined at the 

output of the eutumat to system 

REEL AND AUDIO SWITCHER 
Another set up ut lees a reel to reel machine and a 

Basically all en audio switch en needs to do is turn off or isolate the network auao 
while you take a local spot break You can build a latching relay using the contact 
closure going into the spot break to latch the audio off the or signalline When 
the break is done they use the contact closure for the they cart machine. but 
release 

e 

latch and 
a can be tnetwork edpwiimcommercial 

spot that am 

for each break. Some staqguons can have as much as 12 hours walk away tone 
ac 

with this system 
) after e nding spot 

thebreak 
ots yload Its necessary to 

sequence 
a function 

to 
liners. I O us and sae p d to be on dedicated cart with the a ant auá one e 

d with the on-ac Dud o buss This is called the old sound on sound concle e 
concept 

CART MACHINES AND AUDIO SWITCHER 
Basically the same as example #2 excep, 

placed wth sequenced cart machines _ 

breaks The only tlfference in this system s Nat Lne car' need Lo be changea 
ou[ after each spa[ break All orner functions remain the same. 

as well as announcers and production 
people. The extent to which a station uses 
automation often bears directly on staff- 
ing needs. Obviously, a fully automated 
station will employ fewer programming 
people than a partially automated outlet. 

A simple automation system consists 
of a small memory bank that directs the 
sequence of program elements, whereas 
a more complex system may be run by a 
computer that also produces logs, music 
sheets, invoices, affidavits, and so on. In 
either case, an automation system pri- 
marily consists of reel -to -reel tape decks, 
with ten- and/or twelve -inch reel capac- 
ity for longer play, and cartridge units, 
known as carousels or stack racks. Many 
stations have incorporated CDs, as well 
as DAT decks, into their automation 
chains. 

Programming elements are aired when 
a trip mechanism in a tape machine is 
activated by a cue tone. All reels and 
carted elements, such as commercials, 
promos, PSAs, newscasts, features, and 
the weather must be impressed with a 
cue tone in order that the programming 
chain be maintained. A tape source 
without a cue tone will not signal the 
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next program item in the sequence. To 
prevent extended periods of dead air, au- 
tomation systems are equipped with si- 
lence sensors which, after a period of two 
to forty seconds depending on how they 
are set, automatically trigger the next 
element in the sequence. 

Automation systems often are housed 
in a separate room that may be adjacent 
to the on -air studio. Remote start and 
stop switches located in the control 
studio permit the operator to go live 
whenever necessary. The engineer is re- 
sponsible for the repair and mainte- 
nance of automation equipment, and at 
some stations he or she actually operates 
the system. 

Many station automation systems are 
driven by computers and linked to sat- 
ellite program services (networks and 
suppliers) in this age of the high -tech, 
"turn -key" operation. 

FIGURE 10.26 (left) 
Satellite networks 
may interface with 
station automation 
systems. Courtesy 
SMN. 

FIGURE 10.27 (right) 
Automation carou- 
sel unit containing 
carted music. Cour- 
tesy IGM. 
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000 000 000 000 

FIGURE 10.28 
Automation stack 
cart system contain- 
ing carted commer- 
cials. Courtesy IGM. 

POSTING LICENSES AND 
PERMITS 

The FCC requires that a station's license 
and the permits of its operators be 
posted. What follows are the rules per- 
taining to this requirement as outlined 
in Subpart H, Section 73.1230 of the 
FCC's regulations. 

§ 73.1230 Posting of station and operator 
licenses. 

(a) The station license and any other in- 
strument of station authorization shall be 
posted in a conspicuous place and in such a 
manner that all terms are visible at the place 
the licensee considers to be the principal con- 
trol point of the transmitter. At all other con- 
trol or ATS monitoring and alarm points a 
photocopy of the station license and other au- 
thorizations shall be posted. 

(b) The operator license of each station op- 
erator employed full -time or part -time or via 
contract, shall be permanently posted and 
shall remain posted so long as the operator 

is employed by the licensee. Operators em- 
ployed at two or more stations, which are not 
co- located, shall post their operator license or 
permit at one of the stations, and a photocopy 
of the license or permit at each other station. 
The operator license shall be posted where the 
operator is on duty, either: 

(1) At the transmitter: or 
(2) At the extension meter location; or 
(3) At the remote control point, if the sta- 

tion is operated by remote control; or 
(4) At the monitoring and alarm point, if 

the station is using an automatic transmis- 
sion system. 

(c) Posting of the operator licenses and the 
station license and any other instruments of 
authorization shall be done by affixing the 
licenses to the wall at the posting location, or 
by enclosing them in a binder or folder which 
is retained at the posting location so that the 
documents will be readily available and easily 
accessible. 
[43 FR 45847, Oct. 4, 1978, as amended at 
49 FR 29069, July 18, 1984] 

CHAPTER HIGHLIGHTS 

1. Guglielmo Marconi first used elec- 
tromagnetic (radio) waves to send a mes- 
sage at the end of the nineteenth century. 
Marconi used earlier findings by James 
C. Maxwell and Heinrich Hertz. 

2. J. Ambrose Fleming developed the 
diode tube (1904), and Reginald Fessen- 
den transmitted voice over the wireless 
(1906). 

3. Edwin Armstrong developed the 
regenerative and superheterodyne cir- 
cuits, and first demonstrated the static - 
free FM broadcast signal (1933). 

4. Broadcast transmissions are car- 
ried on electromagnetic waves. The 
transmitter creates and shapes the wave 
to correspond to the "frequency" as- 
signed by the FCC. 

5. Receivers pick up the transmis- 
sions, converting the incoming radio fre- 
quency (RF) into sound waves. 

6. AM stations are assigned frequen- 
cies between 535 and 1705 kHz, with ten 
kilocycle separations between frequen- 
cies. AM is disrupted by low- frequency 
emissions, can be blocked by irregular 
topography, and can travel hundreds 
(along surface -level ground waves) or 
thousands (along nighttime skywaves) 
of miles. 
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7. Because AM station signals travel 
greater distances at night, in order to 
avoid "skywave" interference, over two 
thousand stations around the country 
must cease operation near sunset. 
Thousands more must make substantial 
nighttime transmission adjustments 
(decrease power), and others (directional 
stations) must use two or more antennas 
to shape the pattern of their radiation. 

8. FM stations are assigned frequen- 
cies between 88.1 and 107.9 MHz, with 
two- hundred -kilocycle separations be- 
tween frequencies. FM is static free, with 
direct waves (line -of- sight) carrying up 
to eighty to a hundred miles. 

9. To guarantee efficient use of the 
broadcast spectrum and to minimize 
station -to- station interferences, the FCC 
established four classifications for AM 
stations and seven classifications for FM. 
Lower -classification stations are obli- 
gated to avoid interference with higher - 
classification stations. Recent FCC ac- 
tions have created more subclassifica- 
tions. 

10. Analog is being replaced by digital 
audio (DAB) because the latter provides 
superior frequency response and greater 
dynamic range. New spectrum space may 
be allocated to accommodate the digital 
service. 
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11. A station's chief engineer (chief 
operator) needs experience with basic 
broadcast electronics, as well as a knowl- 
edge of the FCC regulations affecting the 
station's technical operation. The chief 
must repair and adjust equipment, as 
well as perform weekly inspections and 
calibrations. Other duties may include 
installing new equipment, training 

r- 

RECEIVER 

AUDIO 
6 CUE 
TONE 
DEMODULATOR 

1 

SATELLITE 

SATELLITE 

AUDIO 

CUE OR CONTROL 

AUDIO 

AUDIO SOURCES (UP TOIT PLUS MONO NET) 
RANDOM ACCESS COMMERCIAL SOURCES. 
DIRECT START SOURCES SUCH AS ID. WEATHER. E " 
REEL TO REEL FOR PROGRAM RACK UP. ETC 

SAT -16 
COMPUTER 
AND AUDIO 
SWITCHER 

SIGNALS TO DIRECT START ID. 
START COMMERCIAL BREAK. ETC. 

EARTH STATION LOCATED AT 

L YOUR RADIO STATION J 

DIRECT START AND 
OTHER SYSTEM 
FUNCTION COMMANDS 

SAT -16 
SATELLITE 
INTERFACE 

DIAGNOSTIC 
PRINTER 

SAT -16 
PROGRAMMING 
KEYBOARD 

SAT -16 LOCATED IN YOUR STUDIOS AT THE RADIO STATION 

AUDIO OUT 
TO LIMITER. 
CONSOLE OR 
TRANSMITTER 
SYSTEM 

FIGURE 10.29 
PC -based program 
controller running 
an automation sys- 
tem. Courtesy IGM 
Communications. 

FIGURE 10.30 
Satellite -linked au- 
tomation systems 
are available in cer- 
tain formats. Dia- 
gram shows how the 
system works. Cour- 
tesy Broadcast Elec- 
tronics. 
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techs, planning maintenance schedules, 
and handling a budget. 

12. A Proof of Performance involves 
checking the station's frequency re- 
sponse, harmonic distortion, FM noise 
level, AM noise level, stereo separation, 
crosstalk, and subcarrier suppression. 

13. Although the FCC dispensed with 
the maintenance and operating log re- 
quirements (1983), a Station Log must 
be maintained. The log lists information 
about tower light malfunctions, Emer- 
gency Broadcast System tests, and AM 

directional antenna systems. 
14. The Emergency Broadcast System 

(EBS), implemented after World War II, 
provides the government with a means 
of communicating with the public in an 

emergency. Stations must follow rigid 
instructions both during periodic tests 
of the system and during an actual emer- 
gency. 

15. Over one -quarter of today's com- 
mercial stations are fully or partially au- 
tomated. More prevalent in FM stations, 
automation reduces staffing costs but 
requires a significant equipment invest- 
ment. Automated programming ele- 
ments are aired when a trip mechanism 
is activated by a cue tone, which is im- 
pressed on all program material. Either 
an operator or a computer can maintain 
the programming chain. 

16. The FCC requires that a station's 
license and the permits of its operators 
be accessible in the station area. 
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APPENDIX 10A: SBE CANONS OF ETHICS 

CANONS OF ETHICS 
Foreword 

Honesty, justice and courtesy form a moral philosophy which, 
associated with mutual interest between men, constitutes the 
foundation of ethics The broadcast engineer should recognize such 
a standard, not in passive observance, but as a set of dynamic 
principles guiding his conduct and way of life. It is his duty to practice 
his profession according to those Canons of Ethics. 

As the keystone of professional conduct is integrity, the engineer 
will discharge his duties with fidelity to the public, his employers and 
with fairness and impartiality to all. He should uphold the honor and 
dignity of his profession and also avoid association with any 
enterprise of questionable character. In his dealings with fellow 
engineers he should be fair and tolerant. 

Professional Life 

Section 1. The broadcast engineer will cooperate in extending 
the effectiveness of the engineering profession by interchanging 
information and experience with other broadcast engineers and 
students and by contributing to the work of engineering societies, 
schools and the scientific and engineering press. 

Section 2. The broadcast engineer will avoid all conduct or 
practice likely to discredit or unfavorably reflect upon the dignity or 
honor of the profession. 

Relations With The Public 

Section 3. The broadcast engineer will endeavor to extend 
public knowledge of broadcasting engineering and will discourage 
the spreading of untrue, unfair, and exaggerated statements. 

Section 4. He will have due regard for the safety of life and 
health of the public and employees who may be affected by the work 
for which he is responsible. 

Section 5. He will express an opinion when it is founded on 
adequate knowledge and honest conviction while he is serving as a 
witness before a court, commission or other tribunal. 

Section 8. He will not issue ex parte statements, criticisms or 
arguments on matters connected with public policy which are 
inspired or paid for by private interests, unless he indicates on whose 
behalf he is making the statement 

Section 7. He will refrain from expressing publicly an opinion 
on an engineering subject unless he is informed as to the facts 
relating thereto. 

Relations With Clients And Employers 

Section 8. The broadcast engineer will act in professional 
matters for his employer as a faithful agent or trustee. 

Section 9. He will act with fairness and justice between his 
employer. 

Section 10. He will make his status clear to his employer 
before undertaking an engagement if he may be called upon to 
decide on the use of inventions, apparatus, or any other thing in 
which he may have a financial interest. 

Section 11. He will guard against conditions that are danger- 
ous or threatening to life, limb or property on work for which he is 
responsible, or if he is not responsible, will promptly call such 
conditions to the attention of those who are responsible. 

Section 12. He will present clearly the consequences to be 
expected from deviations proposed if his engineering judgment is 
overruled by non -technical authority in cases where he is responsi- 
ble for the technical adequacy of engineering work 

Section 13. He will engage, or advise his employer to engage, 
and he will cooperate with, other experts and specialists whenever 
the employers interests are best served by such service. 

Section 14. He will disclose no information concerning the 
business affairs or technical processes of employers without their 
consent 

Section 15. He will not accept compensation, financial or 
otherwise, from more than one interested party for the same service, 
or for services pertaining to the same work, without the consent of all 
interested parties, 

Section 18. He will not accept commissions or allowances, 
directly or indirectly, from contractors or other parties dealing with 
his employer in connection with work for which he is responsible 

Section 17. He will not be financially interested in the bids as 
or of a contractor on competitive work for which he is employed as an 
engineer unless he has the consent of his employer. 

Section 18. He will promptly disclose to his employer any 
interest in a business which may competewith oraffect the business 
of his employer. He will not allow an interest in any business to affect 
his decision regarding engineering work for which he is employed, or 
which he may be called upon to perform. 

Relations With Engineers 

Section 19. The broadcast engineer will endeavor to protect 
the broadcast profession gpllectively and individually from mis- 
representation and misunderstanding. 

Section 20. He will take care that credit for work is given to 
those to whom credit is properly due. 

Section 21. He will uphold the principle of appropriate and 
adequate compensation for those engaged in broadcast work, 
including those in subordinate capacities, as being in the public 
interest and maintaining the standards of the profession. 

Section 22. He will endeavor to provide opportunity for the 
professional development and advancement of personnel in his 
employ. 

Section 23. He will not directly or indirectly injure the profes- 
sional reputation, prospects or practice of another collegue. How- 
ever, if he considers that an individual is guilty of unethical, illegal or 
unfair practice, he will present the information to the proper 
authority for action. 

Section 24. He will exercise due restraint in criticizing another 
collegue's work in public, recognizing the fact that the engineering 
societies and engineering press provide the proper forum for 
technical discussions and criticism. 

Section 25. He will not try to supplant another engineer in a 
particular employment after becoming aware that definite steps 
have been taken toward the others employment. 

Section 28. He will not use the advantages of a salaried 
position to compete unfairly with another engineer. 

Section 27. He will not become associated in responsibility for 
work with engineers, who do not conform to ethical practices. 
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APPENDIX 10B: SBE APPLICATION 

What do we want 
from you? 

First, wed like to have your name on the 
SBE roster. 

Strength in numbers gives us additional 
clout. And we want and need your participa- 
tion and Input at the regional and national 
levels as well as at the local level. 

Certification Program 
The program Issued Its first certificates on 

January 1, 1977, and now conducts tests at 
various times and places for those people, 
either members or non -members, who wish 
to have a certificate attesting to their com- 
petence as broadcast engineers. The cer- 
tificates are Issued for two different levels 
Of achievement in either radio or TV and are 
valid for five years from date of issue. Recer- 
tification may be accomplished by earning 
professional credits for activities which 
maintain competence in the state- of -the- 
art or by re- examination. 

Emphasis in the tests Is on practical work- 
ing knowledge rather than general theory. 
The tests are as valid for people in related 
industries as they are for broadcasters. 

An entry-level certificate was added to 
the certification program in January 1982 to 
attract new technical talent to the broad- 
cast industry and provide incentive for 
them to grow with technology. 

The certification program is conducted by 
the SBE to benefit everyone In the industry. 
The program recognizes professional com- 
petence as judged by one's peers, and en- 
courages participation in seminars, conven- 
tions, and meetings to help keep abreast of 
the constantly changing technology in 
broadcast engineering. 

who are we? 

The Society of Broadcast Engineers, 
formed In 1963 as the institute of Broadcast 
Engineers, Is a non-profit organization serv- 
ing the Interests of broadcast engineers. We 
are the only society devoted to all levels of 
broadcast engineering. 

Our membership, which is International in 
scope, is made up of studio and transmitter 
operators and technicians, supervisors, 
announcer -technicians, chief engineers of 
large and small stations and of commercial 
and educational stations, engineering vice 
presidents, consultants, field service and 
sales engineers, broadcast engineers from 
recording studios, schools, CCTV and CATV 
systems, production houses, advertising 
agencies, corporations, audio-visual depart- 
ments, and all other facilities that utilize 
broadcast engineers. 

What can we do for you? 
Help you keep pace with our rapidly 

changing industry through educational 
seminars, and a look at new technology 
through industry tours and exhibits at 
monthly chapter meetings, regional con- 
ventions, and our national meeting held In 
conjunction with the National Association 
of Broadcasters (NAB). 

Give you national representation. To serve 
as a voice for you in the industry; a liaison 
for you with governmental agencies as well 
as other industry groups. 

To provide a forum for the exchange of 
ideas and sharing of information with other 
broadcast engineers and Industry people. 

TO promote the profession of broadcast 
engineering. 

To establish standards of professional 
education and training for broadcast 
engineering, and to recognize achievement 
of these standards. 

In addition to the intangible benefits of 
membership in the SBE, the tangible 
benefits of an insurance program, com- 

If you ever wanted to 
meet the people who 
design the equipment 
you use, 

to talk with your 
fellow engineers and 
technicians, 

to tour the many 
facilities that employ 
engineers and techni- 
cians, 

to keep abreast of 
the state -of- the -art 
equipment, 

to upgrade your 
skills for certification, 

here is the oppor- 
tunity to become a 
member of the most 
prestigious society in 
its field. 

SOCIETY OF BROADCAST ENGINEERS, INC. 
P.O. Box 50844, Indianapolis, Indiana 48250 

municatlons through The SSE Signal, cer- 
tification and re-certification opportunities, 
and a readily available network of special- 
ized professionals. 

All this adds up to an increase in your 
worth as a broadcast engineer to your 
employer. 

Where does your 
money go? 

A small office staff handling membership, 
certification, and the day -to-day business of 
the Society. Many duties of the SBE are 
handled by officers and board members 
who volunteer their time with no 
remuneration. 

A library of videotape training material 
for loan from the national headquarters. 

The production of our bi- monthly 
newsletter, The SBE Signal. 

Allows SBE representation -through a 
professionally designed informational 
booth at state and regional meetings as well 
as NAB and NRBA. 

A portion of your annual dues returns to 
subsidize the local chapter. 

Supplements expenses for special events 
such as NAB, Chapter Chairman and Cer- 
tification Chairman Meetings, and invita- 
tional opportunities to represent the SBE. 

ow to be one of us 
Membership categories include Student, 

Associate Member, Member, Senior 
Member, Honorary Member, and Fellow. 

Qualification for Member grade requires 
that the Individual be actively engaged in 
broadcast engineering or have an academic 
degree In electrical engineering or its 
equivalent in scientific or professional ex- 
perience in broadcast engineering or a 
closely related field or art. 

The cost of membership is S20 annually 
for member and associate member grades, 
and S10 for student memberships. 

Group Insurance 
Program 

When you join the SBE, you have the op- 
portunity to participate in the Group In- 
surance Program for SBE members and their 
dependents, which Offers a wide range of 
coverage to suit your Individual needs. The 
low rates are made possible through the 
economics of group administration and by 
the fact that 58E does not profit from the 
insurance program. Please note that re- 
quests for coverage under some of the 
plans are subject to Insurance company ap- 
proval. 

Term Life Insurance Plan offers options 
of up to 5195,000 for eligible members, with 
lesser amounts for dependents. 

High -Limit Accident Insurance provides 
protection wherever you go, 24 hours a day, 
and eliminates the need for special accident 
insurance every time you travel. 

Disability Income Plan protects your in- 
come by providing monthly benefit 
payments when you are unable to work due 
to a disabling illness or accident. 

Excess Major Medical Plan supplements 
your regular hospital /medical coverage In 
the event Of a catastrophic Illness or acci- 
dent, paying up to 51,000,000 after you 
satisfy your deductible. 

in- Hospital Plan pays up to 5100 per day 
for every day you spend In the hospital -up 
to 365 days- directly to you, to spend as you 
wish. 

Major Medical Expense Insurance Is 

designed for members who have little Or no 
basic medical coverage. 

For further information concerning 
membership, certification, application, 
regional meetings and conventions, contact 
the Society of Broadcast Engineers, Inc., P.O. 
Box 50844, Indianapolis, IN 46250, (317) 
842-0836. 

www.americanradiohistory.com

www.americanradiohistory.com


ENGINEERING 277 

APPENDIX 10B continued 

MEMBERSHIP APRICATION 

C '1 I o) ) I I 

SOCIETY OF BROADCAST ENGINEERS 
P o m. SOW Ind...oeu.. Minna orso 31 72a341 

(Please type Or pint) 

Asdbrrfoc 
NOV Mer. $atan 

NreaM la ee uopo 

Mveee Meaarr 

o amea. M are 
o to Mwee 
p Sr Year 

*'roomer Mover _ 

Name 

Full home Address: (doni abbreviate) 

Full Company Name and Address: 

Romero SSE Mall bere? 

_Home Phone ( _ or here? 

wtaaees Phone 1 

EXPERIENCE RECORD 

List in chronological order, beginning with the most recent, al formal experience in Broadcast Engineering or 
related employment. ndicate field or fields of specialization under Position' Please do not limit yourself to the 
four spaces below. ATTACH A BRIEF DESCRIPTION OF DUTIES. 

From To 
Yr. Company Name and Location Position or Title Typa of Facility Mo. Vr. Mo. 

EDUCATION 

College, University, 
Technical Institute 

From 
Mo. Yr. 

To 
Mo. Yr. 

Credits or 
Yrs. Comp. Cour or Major agree Degree 

List Short Courses, Seminars Related to Broadcaatommunlcatlona Technology 

If accepted, pesos (*mid*, mea member of 

SBE Certification 
Chapter 

Of applicable) Date of Birth 

Current Job Title. Date Employed. 

Type of Facility. SPECIAL ACHIEVEMENTS 
List awards. patents. books, articles. etc. Description Of Duties ' 

Total year" of responsible 
Engineering Experience: 

Field of 
Activity: 

Radio 
Television 
Other 

PROFESSIONAL LICENSES OR CERTIFICATES 

Additional Information RepuMed on Ravens Side 

ADMISSIONS COMMITTEE ACTION 

Date 

Action deferred for more information 

Admissions Committee Chairmen's Approved for Grad* 
Signature Candidate Notified 

Entered in Recorde 

REFERENCES 

Lief two references . familiar with your work 

Name Company Address Phone 

Have you ever been convicted of *violation of t Communications Act of t 934, as amended. Yes O No O.If so, 
describe in full. 
(USO additional apace if necessary) J have enclosed the required application fee. 

Signed flat. 19 
I ogres to abide by the By4.awa of the Soclety If admitted. 
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APPENDIX 10C: NARTE APPLICATION 

/! APPLICATION FOR CERTIFICATION AND ENDORSEMENT / . . \ 
NA^ r THE NATIONAOLF ASSOCIATION 

RADIO & TELECOMMUNICATIONS ENGINEERS, INC. 

P.O. BOX 15029 SALEM, OR 97309 
503 -581 -3336 

CHECK HERE IF YOU ARE A NARTE MEMBER. NUMBER 

CHECK HERE IF YOU WANT A NARTE MEMBERSHIP APPLICATION. 

Date of Application FOR CERTIFICATION COMMITTEE ONLY 
Date Recieved 19_ 
Date Reviewed 19 
Date Returned 19_ 
Date Granted 19 

Date Denied 19_ 
Certificate No. Assigned 

1. I, the undersigned, hereby apply for NARTE Certification and Endorsement under the Grandfather provisions 

outlined in the NARTE Administrative Rules Handbook on Certification and Endorsement, and submit the 
my in the relevant disciplines. My check for $ is enclosed. following information to substantiate experience 

2. FULL NAME 
LAST FIRST MIDDLE OR INIT IRS TO BE SHOWN ON CERTIFICATEI 

PLACE OF BIRTH 3. DATE OF BIRTH 
CITY STATE /PROVINCE COUNTRY 

I AM A CITIZEN OF 
COUNTRY 

PREFERRED 
MAILING CHECK IF THIS IS 

ADDRESS Po BOX OR STREET - HOME OR 

BUSINESS 
CITY STATE ZIP 

TELEPHONE 

4. Existing professional licensing (include FCC) 

ISSUING 
AGENCY 

FIRST DATE 
OF ISSUE 

LIC. OR 
CERT. NO. TYPE 

CHECK IF 
CURRENT OR LAPSED 

ATTACH COPY OF PRESENT LICENSES, IF ANY. 

5. Education 

El IF YOU COMPLETED HIGH SCHOOL. GIVE DATE 
A GIVE THE HIGHEST ELEMENTARY OR HIGH SCHOOL GRADE COMPLETED 

C NAME AND LOCATION OF COLLEGE OR UNIVERSITY 
DATES ATTENDED YEARS COMPLETED CREDIT HOURS DEGREES 

RECEIVED FROM TO DAY NIGHT SEMESTER 

D CHIEF GRADUATE COLLEGE SUBJECTS 
CREDIT HOURS 

E CHIEF UNDERGRADUATE COL EGE SUBJECTS 
CREDIT HOURS 

SEMESTER SEMESTER 

USE ADDITIONAL SHEETS IF NECESSARY 

FORM 002 844 

www.americanradiohistory.com

www.americanradiohistory.com


ENGINEERING 279 

APPENDIX 10C continued 

6. Other schools. short courses, industrial courses, military, etc. 

SCHOOL OR COURSE NAME LOCATION HRS. 
DATES 

ATTENDED 
CERTIFICATE. DEGREE. 

LICENSE. ETC 

7. Significant personal achievements or contributions in radio or telecommunications: 

8.a. Grade of Certificate for which application is made: 
Technician 

Engineer (4th Class not available for Engineers) 

First Class Second Class Third Class Fourth Class 

b. NON RF RADIATION ENDORSEMENT PROGRAM SUBCATEGORIES: 

I ) A. TELEPHONE INSIDE I 1 J. COMPUTER TELE, 
PLANT COMMUNICATIONS 

1 1 B. TELEPHONE LOCAL I I K. CONTROL SYSTEMS 
OUTSIDE PLANT 

I I L. ENCRYPTION. VOICE AND 
U C. TELEPHONE TOLL DATA 

OUTSIDE PLANT 
I I M. VIDEO PRODUCTION 

D. SWITCHING SYSTEMS TECHNOLOGY 
I] E. TRAFFIC ENGINEERING N. OPERATIONS 
11 F. MULTIPLEX SYSTEMS O. CABLE TRANSMISSION 

G. WIRE TRANSMISSION SYSTEMS 
SYSTEMS (] P. 

H. LIGHTWAVE SYSTEMS lJ Y. MASTER ENDORSEMENT 
I. ADMINISTRATIVE/ Z. SPECIAL - ON REQUEST 

REGULATORY AND NEED 

c. RF RADIATION ENDORSEMENT PROGRAM SUBCATEGORIES: 

A. RADAR SYSTEMS M. BROADCAST FM 
B. SATELLITE SYSTEMS N. BROADCAST TV 

C. MICROWAVE SYSTEMS O. FREQUENCY COORDINA- 
E D. MILLIMETER WAVE TION (AVAILABLE ONLY 

SYSTEMS IN 1ST 82ND CLASSENGI- 
E. LAND MOBILE SYSTEMS NEERING CATEGORY) 

F. SCATTER SYSTEMS P. TELEGRAPHY' 

G. INTERFERENCE ANALY- Q. AERONAUTICAL/ 

SIS /SUPPRESSION MARINE* 

H. CONTROL SYSTEMS R. ANTENNA SYSTEMS 

(INCL SCADA) S. INTERNATIONAL PUBLIC 

`E I. CELLULAR RADIO FIXED* 

SYSTEMS T. ADMINISTRATIVE/ 

J. LF, MF 8 HF RADIO REGULATORY 

(NON BROADCAST) U. SPECIAL FIELD TEST* 

K. INTERNATIONAL Y. MASTER ENDORSEMENT 
BROADCAST Z. SPECIAL - ON REQUEST 

L L. BROADCAST AM AND NEED 

Supplements but does not replace FCC's continuing licensing program as required by International Treaty 

Holders of RF Radiation Certificates may apply for and receive endorsements in Non -RF Radiation subcategories. 
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APPENDIX 10C continued 

EXPERIENCE AND QUALIFICATIONS STATEMENT OF 

DATE OF EMPLOYMENT (month. year) TITLE 

CLASSIFICATION GRADE PLACE OF EMPL YMENT WAS THIS QUALIFYING 
EXPER ENCE? 

NAME AND ADDRESS OF EMPLOYER Ihrm. otgamtatoon, IOC I NAME & TITLE OF SUPERVISOR ENGINEER TECHNICIAN 

YES NO YES NO 

DESCRIPTION OF WORK 

DATE OF EMPLOYMENT (month. yearl TITLE 

CLASSIFICATION GRADE PLACE OF EMPLOYMENT WAS THIS QUALIFYING 
EXPERIENCE? 

NAME AND ADDRESS OF EMPLOYER (form, oroanizaton, etc.) NAME 8 TITLE OF SUPERVISOR ENGINEER TECHNICIAN 

YES NO YES NO 

DESCRIPTION OF WORK. 

DATE OF EMPLOYMENT (month. year) TITLE 

CLASSIFICATION GRADE PLACE OF EMPLOYMENT WAS THIS QUALIFYING 
EXPER ENCE? 

NAME AND ADDRESS OF EMPLOYER (fem, orpanlzahon, etc.) NAME & TITLE OF SUPERVISOR ENGINEER TECHNICIAN 

YES NO YES NO 

DESCRIPTION OF WORK 

DATE OF EMPLOYMENT (month. year) TITLE 

CLASSIFICATION GRADE PLACE OF EMPLOYMENT WAS THIS QUALIFYING 
EXPER ENCE? 

NAME AND ADDRESS OF EMPLOYER (form, orgnUafoon, elc) NAME & TITLE OF SUPERVISOR ENGINEER TECHNICIAN 
YES NO YES NO 

DESCRIPTION OF WORK. 

USE ADDITIONAL SHEETS IF NECESSARY 
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Consultants 
and Syndicators 

RADIO AID 

Two things directly contributed to the 
rise of radio consultants: more sta- 
tions- from two thousand in the 1950s 
to twelve thousand in the 1990s -and 
more formats -from a half dozen to sev- 
eral dozen during the same period. 
Broadcast consultants have been around 
almost from the start, but it was not un- 
til the medium set a new course follow- 
ing the advent of television that the field 
grew to real prominence. By the 1960s 
consultants were directing the program- 
ming efforts of hundreds of stations. In 
the 1970s over a third of the nation's 
stations enlisted the services of consul- 
tants. Today, radio consultants work 
with an even greater number of stations, 
and the growing level of competition in 
the radio marketplace should increase 
station involvement with consultants 
into the 1990s and beyond. In fact, some 
industry experts predict that the day will 
come when the overwhelming majority 
of stations, regardless of size, will solicit 
the aid of an outside consultant or 
consultancy firm in some way, shape, or 
form. Whether or not this comes to pass, 
consultants do play an important role in 
the shaping and management of the me- 
dium today. 

Stations use consultants for various 
reasons, says Fred Jacobs, president of 
Jacob's Media: "Stations realize that they 
need an experienced, objective ear to 
make intelligent evaluations. Consul- 
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tants are also exposed to ideas and in- 
novations from around the country that 
they can bring to their client stations. 
As radio has become more competitive, 
stations understand that their need for 
up -to -date information about current 
trends in programming and marketing 
has increased." Dave Scott, president of 
Century 21 Programming, Dallas, Texas, 
adds that a lack of research expertise on 
the local station level prompts many sta- 
tions to use consultants. "We're well into 
the information age, the age of highly 
sophisticated research techniques and 
computerized data. It takes a lot of re- 
sources to assess a market and prescribe 
a course of action. Most stations do not 
have the wherewithal. At Century 21 
Programming, each of our consultants 
goes through more ratings surveys and 
research data than most station owners, 
managers, or program directors will in a 
lifetime. The way the marketplace is to- 
day, using a consultant generally is a wise 
move. Radio stations that attempt to find 
their niche by trial and error make costly 
mistakes. A veteran consultant can ac- 
celerate a station's move on the road to 
success." 

Boston -based radio consultant Donna 
Halper agrees with Scott and adds, "Con- 
sultants give their client stations an 
objective viewpoint and another experi- 
enced person's input. Consultants are 
support people, resource people, who 
bring to a situation a broader vision 
rather than the purely local perspective. 
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Consultants, and not just out -of -work 
PDs who call themselves consultants but 
in reality aren't, have a lot of research, 
information, and expertise they can 
make available to a client with an ailing 
station." 

Mikel Hunter of Mikel Hunter Broad- 
cast Services, Las Vegas, says consult- 
ants help stations develop a distinc- 
tiveness that they need in order to suc- 
ceed. "Unfortunately most station PDs 
are bandwagon riders. Many watch what 
other stations do around the country and 
clone them in their markets. Sometimes 
this works. Often it doesn't. It likely was 
a consultant who helped design the pro- 
gramming of that successful station 
being copied, and the consultant did so 
based on what was germane to that par- 
ticular market, not one a thousand miles 
away. Therein lies the problem. Simply 
because a station in Denver is doing great 
book by programming a certain way does 
not guarantee that a station in Maryland 
can duplicate that success. A good con- 
sultant brings originality and creativity 
to each new situation, in addition to the 
knowledge and experience he possesses. 
The follow- the -leader method so preva- 
lent among programmers actually creates 
a lot of the problems that consultants are 
called on to remedy." 

There are over a hundred broadcast 
consultants listed in the various media 
directories around the country. More 
than half of this number specialize in 
radio. Generally, consultancy companies 
range in size from twenty to fifty em- 
ployees, but may be comprised of as few 
as two or three. Many successful pro- 
gram directors also provide consultancy 
to stations in other markets in addition 
to their regular programming duties. A 
growing number of station rep compa- 
nies provide their client stations con- 
sultancy services for an additional fee. 

CONSULTANT SERVICES 

Stations hire program consultants to 
improve or strengthen their standings 
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in the ratings surveys. An outside con- 
sultant may share general program de- 
cisions with the station's PD or may be 
endowed with full control over all deci- 
sions affecting the station's sound, con- 
tends Donna Halper. "I have as little or 
as much involvement as the client de- 
sires. Depending on the case, I can hire 
and train staff (or fire staff), design or 
fine -tune a format, or simply motivate 
and direct deejays, which is actually any- 
thing but simple. Whatever a station 
wants, as a professional consultant I can 
provide. Usually, I make recommenda- 
tions and then the owner or GM decides 
whether or not I will carry them out. At 
some of my stations, I've functioned as 
the acting PD, for all intents and pur- 
poses. At other client stations, I've been 
sort of the unofficial mother figure, pro- 
viding support, encouragement, and 

FIGURE 11.1 
Consultants' report 
card listing firms 
and their ratings 
achievements in the 
1980s. Reprinted 
with permission 
from Radio and Rec- 
ords. 

Consultants Report Card 
Here's a clear picture of how consultants' client stations fared in the spring book. In addition to 

percentages of up and down 12+ figures, you'll see how each radio doctor's clients performed In 
key demos. 

Consulted stations are noted by (A) for Burkhart /Abrams/Michaels /Douglas; (B)Gary Bums; (BP) 
Beau Phillips; (C) Rick Carroll; (F) Frank Felix; (OH) Donna Halper, (H) Bob Hattrik; (M) Mike McVay; 
(P) Jeff Pollack; (S) John Sebastian; (TW) Todd Wallace. Co- consultations are also noted. 

All stations indicated as such were consulted during the spring 1984 rating book. Stations may 
have terminated or begun consultation arrangements since. 

The Burkhart/Abrams organization serves WMMRIPhiladelphia In a esearch -only capacity. 
The nature and extent of client/consultant relationships vary. 

Consultant Stations 12+ Al's Adults 
18.34 

81's Men 
18.34 

A1's Men 
25.34 

al's Teens 

B /A/M /D 50 33 up (86 %) 
14 down (28 %) 

3 flat (6"/ ) 

24 (55 %) 36 (77 %) 28 (55 %) 14 (30 %) 

Bums 3 3down - - - 1 

Carroll 4 4 down 1 1 1 1 

Felix 5 2 up 
3 down 

4 (80 %) 3 (75 %) 2 (50 %) 1 (25 %) 

Halper 1 1 down 1 1 - - 
Hettdk 2 1 up 

1 down 
- 1 1 - 

McVay 2 1 down 
1 flat 

- - - - 
Phillips 3 3 up - 2 - 1 

Pollack 28 18 up (64 %) 
8 down (29 %) 

2 flat (7 %) 

13 (48 %) 18 (69 %) 9 (35 %) 3 (12 %) 

Sebastian 8 3 up 
2 down 

1 flat 

- 1 - 1 

Wallace 1 1 up - - - - 
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K-ONE 
AM 1450 fl.fC(If 14-4n c[!tl 

The #1 Combo 

August 13, 1991 

Burkhart, Douglas and Associates 
6500 River Chase Circle, East 
Atlanta, Georgia 30328 

I wanted to take a few minutes to thank your staff for the hours you've put in to help make 

KOZZ a winner! 

Greg Gillespie gives us a great deal of his time, makes himself available and always gets back 
to me even when he's on the road. Greg works from the time he gets up till the time he turns 
in when he's visiting KOZZ -- it's nice to know he's never too busy to answer our questions or 
offer input. Greg played a very significant part in our success. We came in #1 Adults 25 -54 
in both the Birch and the other survey that we don't subscribe to. When you consider that we 
did it with $9,000.00 and 10 billboards it's down right astounding! 

Looking forward to bigger and better numbers in the Fall and continuing our relationship for 
years to come. 

Yours truly, 

Haff Reynolds 
Program Director 

HR/ca 

P.O. Box 9870 2900 Sutro Street Reno, Nevada 89507 FAX 323-1450 Telephone (702) 329 -9261 

FIGURE 11.2 
Consultants make a 
dramatic difference 
at many stations. 
Courtesy Burkhart/ 
Douglas & Associ- 
ates. 

sometimes a much -needed kick in the 
behind." 

Among other services, Fred Jacobs says 
his company offers "In market visits for 
monitoring and strategizing; ongoing 
monitors of client competition from air - 
checks or station `listen lines'; critiques 
of on -air talent, assistance /design of 
music scheduling and selection; com- 
puter programs that assist with promo 
scheduling, data -base marketing, and 
morning show preparation; design of off - 
air advertising and coordination with 
production; and design/implementation 
of market research for programming, 
image, and music." 

Most consultant firms are equipped to 

provide either comprehensive or limited 
support to stations. "In some cases, con- 
sultants offer a packaged 'system for suc- 
cess' in the same way a McDonald's 
hamburger franchise delivers a 'system 
for success' to an investor. The consul- 
tant gets control. In other instances, 
consultants deliver objective advice or 
research input to a station more on a 
one -to -one basis. This parallels the role 
of most accountants or attorneys in that 
the decisions are still made by the sta- 
tion management, not the consultant," 
notes Century 21's Dave Scott. 

Program consultants diagnose the 
problems that impair a station's growth 
and then prescribe a plan of action de- 
signed to remedy the ills. For example, 
WXXX, located in a twenty -station mar- 
ket, is one of three that programs cur- 
rent hits, yet it lags behind both of its 
competitors in the ratings. A consultant 
is hired to assess the situation and sug- 
gest a solution. The consultant's prelim- 
inary report cites several weaknesses in 
WXXX's overall programming. The con- 
sultant's critique submitted to the sta- 
tion's general manager may be written 
like this: 

Dear GM: 
Following a month -long analysis of 

WXXX's on -air product, here are some ini- 
tial impressions. A more extensive report 
on each of the areas cited herein will follow 
our scheduled conference next week. 

1. Personnel: Morning man Jay Allen 
lacks the energy and appeal necessary to 
attract and sustain an audience in this 
daypart. While Allen possesses a smooth- 
ness and warmth that would work well in 
other time slots, namely midday or eve- 
nings, he does not have the "wake -up and 
roll" sound. nor the type of humor listeners 
have come to expect at this time of day. 
The other "hot hit" stations in the market 
offer bright and lively morning teams. Al- 
len does not stand up against the compe- 
tition. His contrasting style is ill- suited for 
AM drive, whereas midday man Mike Cur- 
tis would be more at home during this pe- 
riod. His upbeat, witty, and casual style 
when teamed with newspeople Chuck Tut- 
tle and Mark Fournier would strengthen 
the morning slot. 

Tracy Jessick and Michelle Jones per- 
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form well in their respective time periods. 
Overnight man Johnny Christensen is very 
adequate. Potential as midday man should 
Curtis be moved into morning slot. 

Weekend personnel uneven. Better bal- 
ance needed. Carol Mirando, two to seven 
P.M. Sunday, is the strongest of the part - 
timers. Serious pacing problems with Larry 
Coty in seven to midnite slot on Saturday. 
Can't read copy. 

2. Music: Rotation problems in all day - 
parts. Playlist narrowing and updating 
necessary. Better definition needed. As 
stands, station verges on Adult Contem- 
porary at certain times of the day, espe- 
cially during AM drive. On Monday the 
fourteenth, during evening daypart, sta- 
tion abandoned currents and assumed Ol- 
dies sound. More stability and consistency 
within format essential. Computerized 
music scheduling possible solution. Sep- 
arate report to follow. 

3. News Programming: General revamp- 
ing necessary. Too heavy an emphasis dur- 
ing both drive periods. Cut back by 20 to 
30 percent in these two dayparts. Fifteen - 
minute "Noon News" needs to be elimi- 
nated. Tune -out factor in targeted demos. 
Same holds true for half -hour, five to five - 
thirty P.M., "News Roundup." Hourly five - 
minute casts reduced to minute headlines 
after seven P.M. Both content and style of 
newscasts presently inappropriate for de- 
mos sought. Air presentations need ad- 
justing to better, more compatibly suit 
format. Tuttle and Fournier of morning 
show are strong, whereas P.M. drive news 
would benefit from a comparable team. 
Ovitt, Hart, and Lexis do not complement 
each other. Van Sanders is effective in eve- 
ning slot. More sounders and actualities in 
hourly newscasts. Greater "local" slant 
needed, especially on sports events. 

4. General Programming: Too much 
clutter! A log jam in drive dayparts. Spots 
clustered four deep in spot sets, sometimes 
at quarter hour. So much for "mainte- 
nance." Rescheduling needed for flow pur- 
poses as well. "Consumer Call" at eight A.M., 
noon, and five P.M. not suitable for demos. 
"Band News" good, but too long. One -min- 
ute capsule versions scheduled through day 
would be more effective. Friday evening 
"Oldies Party" too geriatric, breaks format 
objective. Sends target demos off to com- 
petition by appealing to older listeners with 
songs dating back to 1960s. Public Affairs 
programs scheduled between nine A.M. and 
noon on Sundays delivers teens to com- 
petition that airs music during same time 
period. Jingles and promos dated. Smacks 
of decade ago. New package would add con- 
temporary luster needed to sell format to 
target demo. 
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BURKHART /DOUGLAS & ASSOCIATES: 

"DON'T ROCK WITHOUT US" 
6500 River Chase Circle, East, Atlanta, GA 30328 (404) 955- 1550/FAX: (404) 955 -6220 

For 17 years, Burkhart/Douglas & 
Associates has been an integral force in 
the development of AOR radio. 
Through consistent execution of unique 
marketing and promotional concepts, 
researched music and features, and 
talent development, B/D & A clients 
have attained proven results. And the 
Spring '88 Arbitron shows Burkhart/ 
Douglas & Associates clients perform- 
ing better than ever! 

Here are the facts: 

O Six stations scored their best 12+ 

numbers in their history. These include 
WHCN/Hartford, WRXK/Ft. Myers, 
KFMF/Chico, WBLM/Portland, KEZO/ 
Omaha, and WYMG/Springfreld, which 
has the distinction of being the nation's 
highest rated AOR with a 23.3 share 
and a come equal to 1/3 of the metro 
population! 

Eight stations scored number one 
12 +, including WYMG, KFMF, 
WBLM, KEZO, WPYX/Albany, 
WFBQ/fndianapotis, WRDU/Rateigh- 
Durham, and KOZZ/Reno. WKLS/ 
Atlanta and WIMZ/Knoxville were both 
a strong number two 12 +. 

In the all important target demo- 
graphics, the success of B/D & A 
clients shows even more strength. Fifty- 
three percent of B/D & A clients are 
number one 18 -34 Adults, including 
KKDI/Fresno, WPYX/Albany, WKLS/ 
Atlanta, WZZO /Allentown, WRQK/ 
Canton, KFMF/Chico, WRXISFt 
Myers, WHCN/Hartford, KLOL/ 
Houston, WIMZ/Kooxville, KEZO/ 
Omaha, WBLM/Ponland, WRDU/ 
Raleigh -Durham, WFBQ/Indianapolis, 
KYYS/Kansas City, and KOZZ/Reno. 

Thirty percent of B/D & A 
clients are number one 25-54 
Adults, including KKDJ/Fresno, 
WPYX/Albany, KFMF/Chico, 
WRXK/Fa Myers, WIMZ/Kn- 
oxville, KEZO/Omaha, WBLM/ 
Portland, WRDU/Raleigh- Durham, 
WFBQ/Indianapolis, and KOZZ/ 
Reno. WKLS /Atlanta, KYYS/ 
Kansas City and WZZO /Allentown 
came in number two 25-54 Adults. 

U Overall, the B/D & A scorecard 
shows 67% of our AOR clients are 

up, 30% down, and 3% stayed the 

And now with fragmentation a 

reality, Burkhart/Douglas & Asso- 
ciates is proud to offer three rock 
based formats that address the frag- 
mentation issue! The formats avail- 
able are 

SOLID ROCK 

Solid Rock is B/D & A's 
mainstream AOR approach. Solid 
Rock is a proven winner, as evi- 
denced by the aforementioned sta- 

tistics. To insure the continued 
growth and success of the Solid 
Rock approach, B/D & A recently 
applied the latest available research 
and trend data to redefine the 
mainstream approach for the first 
time in a decade. Now featuring 
even better demographic/psy- 
cltographic controls, Solid Rock 
will help you maximize your 
audience potentials throughout the 
various dayparts. 

MAC 

MAC. or Male AC, is B/D & A's 
newly designed and researched Adult 
Rock format MAC was developed to 
meet the nerds of 25 -49 Adults who 
find typical AOR too hard, new or 
weird, and AC too soft and boring. 
MAC is also the perfect evolution for 
Classic Rock stations who find their 
approach becoming a stagnated mood 
service. While MAC is library- inten- 
sive, it also utilizes a customized 
proportion of in -sync, current music to 
insure freshness and forward momen- 
tum. 

Male CHR 

Male CHR is B/D & A's newly 
developed and researched approach 
designed to reach the growing number 
of disenchanted 16 -25 year olds. These 
young adults are finding AOR too old 
and CHR too urban or teeny -bop. Male 
CIiR mixes the best cutting edge music 
with mainstream and hard rock hits. The 
new to old percentages are very similar 
to CHR - 75 to 80 percent current 
versus 15 to 20 percent library. The 
presentation features high -profile per- 
sonalities and quick -paced. forward 
moving, state of the art production 
elements. 

As we enter a new decade. Burk- 
hart/Douglas & Associates has made the 
commitment to the future of AOR radio. 
Whether you're an established AOR 
looking for increased ratings and 
revenue or you're considering a format 
change to AOR, camera B/D & A fun_ 

Burkhart/Douglas & Associates: 
Don't rock without us! 

5. Promotions: "Bermuda Triangle" 
contest aimed at older demos. Contest 
prizes geared for twenty-five- to thirty-nine- 
year -old listener. Ages station. Concert tie - 
in good. Album "giveaway" could be em- 
bellished with other prizes. Too thin as is. 
Response would indicate lack of motiva- 
tion. True also of "Cash Call. " Larger sums 
need to be awarded. Curtis's "Rock Trivia" 
on target. Hits demos on the money. Ex- 
pand into other dayparts. Bumper stickers 
and "X -100" calendar do not project ap- 
propriate image. New billboards and bus - 
boards also need adjusting. Paper ads focus 
on weak logo. Waiting to view TV promo. 
Competition promos are very weak. A good 
"X -100" TV promo would create advantage 
in this area. Opportunity. 

6. Technical: Signal strong. Reaches 
areas that competition does not. Signifi- 

FIGURE 11.3 
One of the nation's 
top consultancy 
firms getting the 
word out. Courtesy 
Burkhart/Douglas & 
Associates. 
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Donna Halper & Associates 
Radio Programming Consultants 

304 Newbury St., #506 
Boston, MA 02115 

(617) 786-0666 

QUESTIONS I AM OFTEN ASKED ABOUT HIRING A CONSULTANT 

1. What kind of station would hire a consultant? 

All kinds! From major market #1 stations that want to stay that way to new 

stations that need help choosing a format or hiring staff. 

2. Aren't most consultants just out -of -work Pivyiam Directors? 

Not today. Competition is too intense. Most of us who have stayed in the 

consulting field have years of experience in one thing: CONSULTING. 

3. Should I hire a 'big name' consultant? 

Since the majority of consultants today are experienced, you should choose 

one based on what his /her areas of expertise are. Interview a few consultants 

and you will see that each has some specialty -- whether it's a certain format 

(some consultants prefer to do only one format) or a certain market size. 

Choosing the right consultant for your station is an important decision, 

and you shouldn't do it on name alone. 

4. What can a consultant offer my station that my own people can't provide? 

First, consultants aren't there to replace your people, nor do they want 

than to look bad. While staff changes may result from the recommendations 

of a consultant, our first purpose is to offer you an UNBIASED, outside over- 

view of how your station sounds, both its strengths and its weaknesses. 

We work WITH your people, providing research, guidance, training, market 

studies, etc. Often, because we are not caught up in the day -to-day circum- 

stances, we can offer a fresh, objective point of view. 

5. What are the benefits of HALPER & ASSOCIATES? 

I'm glad you asked. We've been in business since 1980. (Before that, Donna 

Helper spent 13 years in major markets as an announcer, Music Director, PD, 

news reporter, and writer/producer of special programming.) Our specialties 

include critiques /positioning studies, staff training and motivation, and 

talent development. We work in markets of all sizes, but we are best -known 

for our ability to turn around failing small and medium market stations. 

We also do motivational seminars, and are expert at handling morale problems. 
Unlike some consultants who only do one format, Halper & Associates can show 

success stories in AC, Gold, QOR, Urban, Classic Rock, Full-Service/M-0-R, 
and Country. SINCE 1980, OVER 90% OF OUR CLIENTS HAVE SHOWN RATINGS GROWTH. 

And, our critiques and market studies have been used by some of the biggest 

and best companies. Also, Halper and Associates has experience with Canadian 
radio, and we have consulted in Puerto Rico. 

6. Can you promise results for every client? 

No consultant wins an all, although we'd like to. But, our slogan has always 
been "NO PRO SES...JUST RESULTS." We are proud of our many satisfied clients 
and our renewal rate is quite high. Many of our clients say they would never 
use another consultant. So, when it's time to think about a consultant, 
choose DONNA HALPER & ASSOCIATES. We can get results for you. To find out 
more, call us at 617- 786 -0666. We'll give you the attention you might not 
get from the 'big names', affordable rates, and, most important, you can 
count on us to make a positive impact on your station and its staff! DONNA 
HALPER GETS RESULTS!!! 

FIGURE 11.4 
Consultant's re- 
sponse to commonly 
asked questions. 
Courtesy Donna Hal- 
per and Associates. 

cant null in Centerville area. Competition's 
signals unaffected. Occasional disparity in 
levels. Spots sometimes very hot. Promos 
and PSAs, especially UNICEF and Ameri- 
can Cancer Society, slightly muddy. In 
general, fidelity acceptable on music. 
Extraneous noise, possibly caused by 
scratches or dirt, on some power rotation 
cuts. Stereo separation good. Recommend 
compressor and new limiter. Further plant 
evaluation in progress. A more detailed re- 
port to follow. 

Following an extensive assessment of 
a station's programming, a consultant 
may suggest a major change. "After an 
in -depth evaluation and analysis, we may 
conclude that a station is improperly po- 
sitioned in its particular market and rec- 
ommend a format switch. Sometimes 
station management disagrees. Chang- 
ing formats can be pretty traumatic, so 
there often is resistance to the idea. A 
critique more often recommends that 
adjustments be made in an existing for- 
mat than a change over to a different 
one. There are times when a consultant 
is simply called upon to assist in the hir- 
ing of a new jock or newsperson. Major 
surgery is not always necessary or de- 
sired," says Donna Halper. 

Today the majority of stations in major 
and medium markets switching formats 
do so with the aid of a consultant. Ac- 
cording to the NAB, 3 to 5 percent of the 
nation's stations change formats each 
year. Consultant fees range from five 
hundred to over twelve hundred dollars 
a day, depending on the complexity of 
the services rendered and the size of the 
station. 

CONSULTANT 
QUALIFICATIONS 

Many consultants begin as broad- 
casters. Some successfully programmed 
stations before embarking on their own 
or joining consultancy firms. According 
to Rick Sklar, deceased president of Sklar 
Communications, consultants who have 
a background in the medium have a con- 
siderable edge over those who do not. 
"The best way to fully understand and 
appreciate radio is to work in it. As you 
might imagine, radio experience is very 
helpful in this business." Jacobs agrees 
with Sklar. "Ideally a consultant should 
have a successful background in pro- 
gramming, with expertise in a number 
of areas, including research, sales, mar- 
keting, and promotion. The key word is 
`success' -a solid track record in a num- 
ber of different market situations is in- 
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valuable. Consultants also need to have 
strong communication and tracking 
skills to best work with a variety of clients 
in markets around the country." Not all 
consultants have extensive backgrounds 
in the medium. Most do possess a thor- 
ough knowledge of how radio operates 
on all its different levels, from having 
worked closely with stations and having 
acquired formal training in colleges of- 
fering research methodology, audience 
measurement, and broadcast manage- 
ment courses. "A solid education is par- 
ticularly important for those planning to 
become broadcast consultants. It is a very 
complex and demanding field today, and 
it is becoming more so with each passing 
day. My advice is to load up. Get the 
training and experience up front. It is 
very competitive out there. You make 
your own opportunities in this profes- 
sion," says Century 21's Dave Scott. 

Both Halper and Scott rate people skills 
and objectivity highly. "Consulting re- 
quires an ability to deal with people. De- 
cisions sometimes result in drastic 
personnel changes, for example, chang- 
ing formats. A consultant must be adept 
at diplomacy but must act with convic- 
tion when the diagnosis has been made. 
Major surgery invariably is traumatic, 
but the idea is to make the patient, the 
station, healthy again. You can't let your 
own personal biases or tastes get in the 
way of what will work in a given market," 
observes Halper. Dave Scott shares Hal - 
per's sentiments. "A consultant, like a 
doctor, must be compassionate and at 
the same time maintain his objectivity. 
It is our intention and goal as a program 
consultant service to make our client 
stations thrive. As consultants, we're 
successful because we do what we have 
to do. It's not a question of being mer- 
cenary. It's a question of doing what you 
have to do to make a station prosper and 
realize its potential." 

Consultant company executives also 
consider wit, patience, curiosity, sincer- 
ity, eagerness, competitiveness, and 
drive, not necessarily in that order, 
among the other virtues that the aspir- 
ing consultant should possess. 
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A Good Consultant 
Can Make A Difference... 

With so many good consultants out there, it can be a difficult task to choose the one who is right for your 
station. To help you make such an important decision, HALPER & ASSOCIATES offers a few facts 
about what we can do for you: 

1. HALPER & ASSOCIATES has gotten results for our clients since 1980. Our staff and our reputa- 
tion are solid. 

2. HALPER & ASSOCIATES has success stories in nearly every format, from CUR to Urban, Gold 
to Classic Rock, Country to AC, News and MOR We've helped turn around many stations - both 
AM's and FM's. Recently, for example, we took a declining Urban/CHR from a 5.3 to an 8.4 in one 
year. An AC client of ours has grown from a 13.0 to a 17.1 in two years. Since 1980, over 90% of 
our clients have shown ratings increases. Many are now #1 or #2. 

3. HALPER & ASSOCIATES gets results in markets of all sizes, from the East Coast to the West 
Coast, Canada and Puerto Rico. We have clients in major and large markets, but we have become 
known for our work in small and medium markets. We understand the special challenges of these 
markets and can make an impact even if you don't have a huge promotion budget or a legendary air 
staff. 

4. HALPER & ASSOCIATES offers more than just better ratings. Our specialty is motivation and 
talent development. We can help to bring out the best in your staff, handle morale problems, or 
give your department heads the training and input they need to do their jobs more effectively. We 
are also known for our thorough market analyses, critiques and positioning studies. We can help 
you find the right format, or fine tune the one you now have. 

5. HALPER & ASSOCIATES never clones stations or deals in fad formats. Each of our clients is 
unique. We are there whenever you need us. 

No promises. Just results. 

Donna Halper and Associates 
Radio Programming Consultants 

304 Newbury Street #506 
Boston, Mass. 02115 

(617) 786 -0666 

CONSULTANTS: PROS AND 
CONS 

There are as many opponents of program 
consultants within the radio industry as 
there are advocates. Broadcasters who 
do not use consultants argue that local 
flavor is lost when an outsider comes into 
a market to direct a station's program- 
ming. Donna Halper contends that this 
may be true to some degree but believes 
that most professional consultants are 
sensitive to a station's local identity. 
"Some consultants do clone their sta- 
tions. Others of us do not. In fact, I'd say 

FIGURE 11.5 
Consultant promo- 
tional piece. Cour- 
tesy Donna Halper 
and Associates. 
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most do not. For those of us who rec- 
ognize local differences, there need not 
be any loss whatsoever as a consequence 
of consultant- recommended changes. 
But the hits are pretty much the hits, 
and good radio is something that Tulsa 
deserves as well as Rochester. So I do try 
to localize my music research and ac- 
quire a good feel for the market I'm work- 
ing in. But as far as basic rules of good 
radio are concerned, those don't vary 
much no matter what the market is. It's 
important for a station to reflect the mar- 
ket it serves, and I support my clients in 
that. Because I work out of Boston 
doesn't mean that my AOR client in Du- 
luth should sound like a Boston album 
rocker. It should sound like a solid AOR 
station that could be respected in any 
city but fits the needs of Duluth." 

Dwight Douglas of Burkhart/Douglas 
and Associates says that localization is 
essential for any radio station and that 
consultants are amply aware of this fact. 
"It is an industry axiom that a station 
must be a part of its environment. An 
excellent station will be uniquely local in 
relating to its audience. That tends to 
take the form of news, weather, sports, 
public service, general information, and 
jock talk. A good consultant will free a 
station from music worries and allow it 
to concentrate on developing local iden- 
tity. We work hard at customizing for- 
mats to suit the geo- demographics or 
lifestyles of the audiences of our client 
stations." 

A station has an obligation to retain 
its sense of locality regardless of what a 
consultant may suggest, contends Mikel 
Hunter. "No station should simply turn 
itself over body and soul to a consultant. 
Local flavor does not have to be sacrificed 
if a station has a strong PD and a general 
manager who doesn't insist that the PD 
merely follow the consultant's sugges- 
tions. A station should not let itself be- 
come a local franchise. Consultants are 
a valuable resource, but both the station 
and the consultant must pool their wis- 
dom to make the plan work." 

Jacobs strikes a similar note of cau- 
tion regarding the importance of local 

connection. "With a consultant, a sta- 
tion can conceivably lose some of its lo- 
calness if there isn't adequate effort to 
give it a hometown flavor. But the loss 
of local presence is far more likely with 
satellite delivered formats. Consultants 
need to work closely with station man- 
agement (and vice -versa) to find local ties 
and signposts, because listeners care 
most about what's happening in their 
town. It's always important to under- 
stand that there are regional differences 
in taste, personalities, and music. Many 
high -powered on -air personalities would 
be hard -pressed to duplicate their suc- 
cess in another market." 

The cost factor is another reason why 
some stations do not use consultants. 
"Consultants can be expensive, al- 
though most consultants scale their fees 
to suit the occasion, that is, the size of 
the market. A few hundred dollars a day 
can be exorbitant for many smaller sta- 
tions. But the cost of the research, anal- 
ysis, and strategy usually is worth the 
money. I believe that a station, in most 
cases, gets everything it pays for when 
it uses a consultant. It's worth investing 
a few thousand to make back a million," 
contends Dwight Douglas. 

Century 21's Dave Scott believes that 
certain stations can become too depen- 
dent on consultants. "A consultant is 
there to provide support and direction 
when needed. If a station is infirm, it 
needs attention, perhaps extensive care. 
However, when a station regains its 
health, an annual or semi -annual 
checkup is usually sufficient. A checkup 
generally can prevent problems from re- 
curring." 

Mikel Hunter agrees with Scott, add- 
ing, "A radio doctor needs the coopera- 
tion of his client. On the other hand, a 
station must insist that a consultant do 
more than diagnose or critique. Positive 
input, that is, a remedying prescription, 
is what a consultant should provide. 
Conversely, a station should be willing 
to use the aid that the consultant pro- 
vides." 

Statistically, those stations that use 
programming consultants more often 
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than not experience improved ratings. 
In case after case consultants have taken 
their client stations from bottom to top 
in many of the country's largest markets. 
Of course, not all succeed quite so dra- 
matically. However, a move from elev- 
enth place to sixth in a metro market is 
considered a noteworthy achievement 
and has a very invigorating effect on sta- 
tion revenue. "The vast majority of con- 
sultants benefit their clients by 
increasing their position in the book. 
This means better profits," notes Halper, 
who has improved the ratings of 90 per- 
cent of her client stations. 

PROGRAM SUPPLIERS 

The widespread use of automation 
equipment commencing in the 1960s 
sparked significant growth in the field 
of programming syndication. Initially the 
installation of automation systems mo- 
tivated station management to seek out 
syndicator services. Today the highly 
successful and sophisticated program 
formats offered by a myriad of syndica- 
tors often inspires stations to invest in 
automation equipment. It is estimated 
that nearly half of the country's radio 
outlets purchase syndicated program- 
ming, which may consist of as little as a 
series of one- or two -minute features or 
as much as a twenty- four -hour, year - 
round station format. 

Program specialist Dick Ellis cites eco- 
nomics as the primary reason why sta- 
tions resort to syndicators. "When I 

programmed for Peters Productions they 
supplied high -quality programming and 
engineering at a relatively low cost. For 
instance, for a few hundred dollars a 
month a small market operator gets a 
successful program director, a highly 
skilled mastering engineer, all the music 
he'll ever need (no service problems with 
record companies) recorded on the high- 
est- quality tapes available. It takes a pro- 
grammer eight hours to program one 
twenty -four cut reel. It takes a mastering 
engineer eight hours to remove all the 
pops and clicks found on even brand- 
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Pro's and con's of using a consultant: 

+'s -'s 
* Objective, experienced view * Over reliance on consultant 
* Exposure to new ideas and not enough local input 
* Ongoing evaluation of the * Program director gets too 
station much advice from too many 

* Input about stations from sources 
around the country 

* National research and information 
* Experience /assistance in a wide 
range of areas including music, 
promotion, marketing, talent 
management, etc. 

new records, plus place the automation 
tones. All of this frees the local operator 
to concentrate his efforts on promotion 
and, of course, sales." 

William Stockman of Schulke Radio 
Productions (SRP was purchased by 
Bonneville Broadcasting System in the 
mid- 1980s) says that stations are at- 
tracted to syndicators because of the 
highly professional, major market sound 
they are able to provide. "By using SRP's 
unique programming service a smaller 
station with limited resources can sound 
as polished and sophisticated as any 
metro station." 

Both economics and service motivate 
radio stations to contract syndicators, 
contends Satellite Music Network pro- 
grammer Lee Abrams. "Stations are at- 
tracted to our affordable, high -quality 
programming. Its just that simple. We 
provide an excellent product within a 
cost -effective context. Our expertise in 
delivering niche concepts is very ap- 
pealing to radio operators." 

Rick Sklar adds, "In today's cost -con- 
scious economic climate, more and more 
radio station operators are turning to 
suppliers of 24 -hour formats for their 
programming. Whether delivered via sat- 
ellite, conventional tape, CD or DAT, 
these increasingly- sophisticated prod- 
ucts are not only penetrating new mar- 
kets but larger markets as well, where 
until now, traditional thinking has held 
that locally- originated programming was 
the only way to go." 

FIGURE 11.6 
Courtesy Jacobs 
Media. 
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FIGURE 11.7 
The president of 
Century 21 Program- 
ming Dave Scott 
(standing) oversees 
the packaging of 
syndicated material. 
Courtesy Century 
21. 

The demand for syndicator product has 
paralleled the increase in the number of 
radio outlets since the 1960s. Current 
projections indicate that this trend 
should continue. 

SYNDICATOR SERVICES 

The major program syndicators usually 
market several distinctive fully packaged 
radio formats. "Peters Productions 
makes available a complete format serv- 
ice with each of their format blends. 
They're not merely a music service. Their 
programming goal is the emotional grat- 
ification of the type of person attracted 
to a particular format," says Dick Ellis, 
whose former company offers a dozen 
different formats, including Beautiful 
Music, Easy Listening, Standard Coun- 
try, Modern Country, Adult Contempo- 
rary, Standard MOR, Super Hits, Easy 
Contemporary, and a country and con- 
temporary hybrid called Natural Sound. 

Century 21 Programming also is a 
leader in format diversity, explains Dave 
Scott. "Our inventory includes every- 
thing from the most contemporary super 
hits sound to several Christian formats. 
We even offer a full -time Jazz format. We 
have programming to fit any need in any 
market." 

Drake -Chenault Enterprises, Satellite 
Music Network, and TM Century also are 
among the most successful of those 
syndicators marketing several program 
formats. Some syndicators prefer to spe- 

cialize in one or two programming areas. 
For example, Bonneville Broadcasting 
and Churchill Productions primarily 
specialize in the adult Easy Listening 
format. 

Each format is fully tested before it is 
marketed, explains Stockman. "At 
Schulke our strategy has been to reo- 
rient the music from essentially a pro- 
ducer- oriented to a consumer -oriented 
product. Music is tested on a cut -by -cut 
basis in several markets coast -to- coast. 
Using patented and proven methodol- 
ogy, music is carefully added or selec- 
tively deleted. By determining what songs 
the listeners like to hear and which songs 
they dislike, SRP has assembled a totally 
researched library that has been on the 
air via our subscriber stations since 
March 1983. Every song played on our 
stations has been rated by the listeners 
as a 'winner,' and all the 'stiffs' that have 
a high dislike factor have been elimi- 
nated altogether." 

Customized sound hours are designed 
for each format to ensure consistency and 
compatibility on the local station level. 
"An exact clock is tailored for our client 
station after our market study. The for- 
mat we provide will perfectly match the 
station in tempo, style, music mix, an- 
nouncing, promos, news, weather, and 
commercial load," says Century 21's Dave 
Scott. 

Audience and market research and 
analysis are conducted by syndicators 
before implementing a particular for- 
mat. "Our clients receive comprehensive 
consulting services from our seasoned 
staff. We begin with a detailed study of 
our client station's market. We probe 
demographics, psychographics, and 
population growth trends of a station's 
available audience. We analyze a client's 
competition quantitatively through 
available ratings and qualitatively from 
airchecks. Then the programming Cen- 
tury 21 provides is professionally posi- 
tioned to maximize our client's sales, 
ratings, and profits. All of our program- 
ming is solidly backed by systematic 
studies of the listening tastes of each for- 
mat's target audience. Our research in- 
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Eighteen Successful Sounds: One's Right For You 

The g Format. 

The Hot,,7 Format. 

Album Oriented g. 

Good Of Rock &Roll. 

The C -C Format. 

Nit . 

MORa ME017071 . 

v1 YIpÌ Leti,JUbrul 

MFMCIRy MUSIC. 

SACRED SOUNDS. 

The Jazz-2 Format. 

Since 1973, Century 21's contemporary hit Z 
Format has delivered the best track record in 
the business! 

Today's hottest hits give you the most popular 
music, so your station will be the most popu- 
lar in your market! 

Century 21's album rock format is available 
either unannounced or uniquely custom - 
voiced. 

Adult contemporary music goes hand -in- 
hand with a big, responsive audience. 

Here are the top hit oldies of the 50's, 60's & 
70's that still sound good today. 

You can choose from our three different 
formats: modern, traditional, or pop,/cross- 
over country. 

This Country -Crossover Format blends coun- 
try with adult contemporary music. 

Century 21's E -Z Format mares "middle -of- 
the -road" music into your lane. 

MORe Beautiful blends middle- of -the- 
road vocals with the finest instrumentals. 

Beautiful music is the favorite format of 
broadcasters seeking trouble -free, stable 
operations. 

Here's the ideal mixture of M-O-R and nostal- 
gia. Music vintages are tailored to your station. 

Century 21 delivers four Christian formats: 
beautiful, adult contemporary, traditional & 
country gospeL 

As either a full- or part-time format, Century 
21's Jan -Z sound gives your station unique 
popularity 

eludes call -out and focus group studies, 
in -depth market analysis, attitudinal 
audience feedback, psychographic pat- 
terns and tests, and several in -house 
computers with ratings data on- line," 
says Dave Scott. 

Format programming packages in- 
clude hundreds of hours of music, as well 
as breaks, promos, and IDs, by seasoned 
metro market announcers. Customized 
identity elements, such as jingles and 
other special formatic features (taped 

FIGURE 11.8 
Century 21's cata- 
logue of syndicated 
formats. Courtesy 
Century 21. 
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time checks), are made available by the 
majority of syndicators. "We try to cover 
all bases to insure the success of our 
clients. We back each of our formats a 
dozen different ways. For example, im- 
age builders in the form of promotions, 
contests, and graphics also are an ele- 
ment of our programming service at Ra- 
dio Arts," says programmer Larry 
Vanderveen. 

To stay in step with the ever -changing 
marketplace, syndicators routinely up- 
date the programming they provide their 
subscribers. "When you want people to 
listen to a station a lot, you've got to keep 
them interested in it. To do so you have 
to air a sound that's always fresh and 
current. Tape updates from Century 21 
are plentiful. We give stations the most 
extensive initial collection of music tapes 
available. Then we follow them up with 
hundreds more throughout the year. For 

instance, our CHR, AOR, and Country 
subscribers receive over one hundred 
updates annually. All categories have fre- 
quent updates, so our client's sound 
stays fresh and vital," says Dave Scott, 
who adds that the lines of communica- 
tion are kept open between the client and 
syndicator long after the agreement has 
been signed. "Since the success of our 
clients is very important to us, contin- 
uing consultation and assistance via a 
toll -free hotline is always available 
twenty -four hours a day. Automation -ex- 
perienced broadcasters are in our pro- 
duction studios around the clock, and 
consultants can be reached at work or 
home any time. Help is as close as the 
phone." 

Syndicators assist stations during the 
installation and implementation stage of 
a format and provide training for oper- 
ators and other station personnel. Com- 
prehensive operations manuals are left 
with subscribers as a source of further 
assistance. 

Fees for syndicator services vary ac- 
cording to a sliding scale that is based 
on station revenues for a specific mar- 
ket. "Our fee structure at Bonneville 
ranges from something under one thou- 
sand dollars per month to over ten thou- 
sand. It very much depends on the size 
of the market in which a station is lo- 
cated," explains Marlin Taylor, Bonne- 
ville Broadcasting's president. The range 
for syndicator formats falls somewhere 
between several hundred and several 
thousand dollars per month, depending 
on the nature of the service and market 
size. 

Leasing agreements generally stipu- 
late a minimum two -year term and as- 
sure the subscriber that the syndicator 
will not lease another station in the same 
market a similar format. Should a sta- 
tion choose not to renew its agreement 
with the syndicator, all material must be 
returned unless otherwise stipulated. 

The majority of format syndicators also 
market production libraries, jingles, and 
special features for general market con- 
sumption. 
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HARDWARE REQUIREMENTS 

Syndicated programming typically is de- 
signed for automation systems. "All Cen- 
tury 21 programming airs smoothly with 
a minimum of equipment. Of course, so- 
phisticated systems can be fully utilized 
by our formats, but you can run our ma- 
terial with the most basic automation 
setup," notes Dave Scott, whose com- 
pany, as well as most other format syn- 
dicators, require that stations possess 
the following automation equipment: 

Four reel -to -reel tape decks capable of 
holding ten -and -a- half -inch NAB reels. 
Some formats will work with only two 
or three reel -to -reel decks. (CD or DAT 
players when the station has upgraded 
to this new technology. ) 
End -of -music sensors also are recom- 
mended to alert operators of necessary 
tape changes. 
Sufficient multiple cart playback sys- 
tems for spot load, news, PSAs, 
weather, promos, IDs, and so forth. 
Two single- cartridge playback units or 
use of extra trays in spot players. 
One -time announce unit with two size 
C cartridge players and controller. 

Scott also notes that his company now 
provides clients with the newest in sound 
reproduction technology. "Century 21 
offers one hundred and sixty hours of 
fullform programming on CD and DAT. 
Right now we have hundreds of clients 
on CD product as compared to three 
hundred and fifty on reel -to -reel. We also 
provide subscribers with high quality 
DAT players when they choose to go in 
that direction." 

Technical and engineering assistance 
is made available to subscribers. "We 
provide periodic on -site station techni- 
cal reviews together with ongoing tech- 
nical consultation, continuing new 
technology development and new equip- 
ment evaluation," explains Bonneville's 
Marlin Taylor. 

The use of satellites by syndicators has 
grown enormously since 1980. A recent 
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NAB survey concluded that over three 
quarters of the nation's stations receive 
some form of satellite programming. The 
majority of stations with satellite dishes 
use them to draw network feeds. How- 
ever, the percentage of stations receiving 
product from syndicators and other pro- 
gramming services has more than dou- 
bled over the past decade. 

SYNDICATOR FIDELITY 

Syndicators are very particular about 
sound quality and make every effort to 
ensure that their programming meets or 
exceeds fidelity standards. "Our com- 
pany uses the finest quality recording 

FIGURE 11.10 
The Satellite Music 
Network offers 
clients a broad 
range of demograph- 
ically sensitive pro- 
gram formats. 
Courtesy SMN. 
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FIGURE 11.11 
SMN offers an expla- 
nation of their sys- 
tem, which requires 
little equipment on 
the client- subscriber 
level. This is one of 
the many cost ad- 
vantages of satellite 
programming. Cour- 
tesy SMN. 

FIGURE 11.12 
Many syndicators 
use satellites to feed 
programming to 
client stations. This 
greatly simplifies 
the distribution 
process. Handling of 
tapes and mailing is 
eliminated. Satellite 
syndication also 
keeps station equip- 
ment costs down. 
Courtesy IDB. 

EASY AND AFFORDABLE 
UPLINK 

Neh of our tmnets onginetes In from a Sateditu Muse. 
twork (SMN) studio. From there the signals are beamed 

up to our satellite. The satellite orbits the earth 22,300 miles above the 
equator. and it orbiting speed is exactly the same as the speed of the 
earth's rotation, so it seems to stay in one place The satellite receives the 
signal. amplifies R, and beams 2 beck to earth. The whole 44,600 mile 
,-p up and back 

instantaneously 
happens the speed of light, so you hear the live satellisa 

DOWNLINK 
our satellite antenna, or "dish: is the downlink that receives the 
signal h's easy to aim your antenna at the satellite, again because 

its orbiting speed makes 2 appear to hang motonless. The shallow round 
"dish" part of the downlink gathers the signal. The low noise amplifier. or 
INA, mounted in the center of the dish is tuned to receive our satellite 
signal and boost it to a usable level. Cables connect the downlink to 
electronic equipment in your station. 

III EQUIPMENT 

RR his peoe I equipment. which includes a receiver and demodulator 
[usually abbreviated ttakes he simply fits ordinary 

track. The recerver toes the 
complicated. 

signal from the downlink outside 
although tep simply a specially 

other 
The 

isolates 
rt sounds coin coran 2 o sin designed 

rood board that fthe eetllite. Slid out you 
want from 

lide 
the other 

aga dMerent oone, and you'll receive a deferent format Simple. 

LOCAL BREAKS 
long with the domed, you'll receive two more circuit boards. 
which "hear' the simple contact closures we use to start your 

breaks. You dont hear anything but your local commercials 
strong up. eutometcely! 

Jrim 

studio equipment. Actually, it's far su- 
perior to any broadcast grade gear. 
Therefore, it is quite important that sub- 
scribers have adequate hardware, too. We 
utilize a number of highly regarded au- 
dio experts to make our sound and our 
client's the very best possible. In fact, we 
use special audiophile 'super disks' mas- 
ter tapes from record companies, noise 
reduction, click editing, and precise level 

itM111212E 
N OPTIONS 

Nat you have your satellite signal in end working, how 
do you put everything together inside your station. Simple. 

There are several different ways you can wool, with your sat Pte signal 
once 

m 
u have R st inside your matron. They're all easy, and to method 

or o binaison of methods you choose depends on your individual needs. 
Refer to SMN's Set up Suggestions' outline. 

OPERATIONS 
o use station staff to load up cart machines. and write and 
read 

other duties 
local 

well the contact osures can be cosnnected to the remote 
starts of your pre -loaded cart machines. or to a reel-to-reel recorder. 
Depending on the number and type of tape machines u have, you can 
load up the commercials for an our - or e daycare - and "walk away'. 
Your dependable satellite signal and contact closures will always be there 
to commend your equipment 

HANDS FREE 

2 
f you're already 

to work with you Satellae signal Ths a contact closuuee 
program 

advance your system to the next programmed event eutomahcalfy 

H 
lu 

ON THE AIR 

[ñ y u do R, satellite is the uncomplicated way to sound great 
SSMN orogrnmming ell the time) 

PREMIUM RADIO FORMATS 
AND ENGINEERING 

FROM... 

fill114111 
800-527-0892 

Elmamm Ell 

control or slight equalization, if needed," 
says Century 21's Scott. 

Periodic airchecks of subscriber sta- 
tions are analyzed from a technical per- 
spective to detect any deficiencies in 
sound quality. 

CHAPTER HIGHLIGHTS 

1. The significant increase in stations 
and formats created a market for con- 
sultants. 

2. Consultants provide various serv- 
ices, including market research, pro- 
gramming and format design, hiring and 
training of staff, staff motivation, adver- 
tising and public relations campaigns, 
news and public affairs restructuring, 
and technical evaluation (periodic air - 
checks of sound quality). 

3. Aspiring consultants should ac- 
quire background experience in the me- 
dium, solid educational preparation, and 
strong interpersonal skills. 

4e Station executives opposed to using 
consultants fear losing the station's local 
flavor, becoming a clone of other sta- 
tions, and the substantial cost. 
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SATELLITE MUSIC NETWORK 
COUNTRY COAST-TO-COAST 

FLEX CLOCK 
SAMPLE HOUR 

COMMERCIAL TIME - 
MINIMUM -2 NET /2:30 LOCAL - 4:30 TOTAL 
MAXIMUM - 2 NET /12:30 LOCAL - 14:30 TOTAL 

FUNCTIONS: 
LOCAL SERVICE AND I. D. 

S. LOCAL SPOTS 
3. 3 MINUTE OPTION 
4. 3 MINUTE OPTION 
5. 3 MINUTE OPTION 
6. I MINUTE NEWS OPTION 

RECOMMENDED SPOT PLACEMENT 
(IN ORDER OF PREFERENCE) 
A. 20-00 
9.s0Á0 
C. 40:00 

ALL TIMES MARKED "'" ARE APPROXIMATE 
AUTO = AUTOMATION UPDATE TIMES 

5. Statistically, stations using pro- 
gramming consultants more often than 
not experience improved ratings. 

6. Increased use of programming syn- 

dication is related to the increased use 
of automation. Nearly half of the nation's 
stations purchase some form of syndi- 
cated programming. 

FIGURE 11.13 
Satellite Music Net- 
work program clock. 
Courtesy SMN. 
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FIGURE 11.14 
Stations have come 
to rely on program 
suppliers. Westwood 
One is the nation's 
largest producer and 
distributor of radio 
programming. Cour- 
tesy Westwood One. 

FIGURE 11.15 
Syndicators are es- 
pecially sensitive to 
quality control. Here 
a commercial CD is 
enhanced by a syn- 
dicator's computer 
prior to shipment to 
a client. Courtesy 
Century 21. 

vx , WESTWOOD ONE 

32.24 32.25 

Waveform of commercial CD with clicks and 
tape hiss. 

32.24 

. . . 

32.25 

Same song as above on GoldDisc3 after 
NoNOISE computer eliminates click and 
digitally removes hiss without changing music. 

7. Syndicated programs are generally 
cost effective, of high quality, and reli- 
able, thus allowing smaller stations to 
achieve a metro station sound. 

8. Program syndicators provide a va- 
riety of test -marketed packaged radio 
formats -from Country to Top 40 to Re- 

ligious. Packages may include music, 
breaks, promos, customized IDs, and 
even promotions. Package updates are 
frequent. 

9. Most nonsatellite syndicated pro- 
grams /formats require the use of reel -to- 
reel tape decks, end -of -music sensors, 
single -cartridge playback units, and a 
time announce unit. 

10. The number of syndicators using 
satellites to deliver programming is at an 
all-time high. 

APPENDIX: STATION CRITIQUE 

DONNA HALPER & ASSOCIATES 
Radio Programming Consultants 

To: John Smith 
Fr: Donna L. Halper 
re: monitor of WYYY -AM and WZZZ -FM 
To reiterate what we discussed at breakfast, let 
me first consider the FM. Unlike its counterpart 
in Akron, WXXX -FM, WZZZ -FM still strikes me 
as more of a traditional Beautiful than an Easy 
Listening station. There seem to be fewer vo- 
cals, and fewer light pop selections than on 
WXXX -FM. Given that Bill has the same music 
on both stations, I would be interested to dis- 
cover why WZZZ -FM has such a background - 
music sound while WXXX -FM has made the 
transition to a somewhat more foreground 
sound. Some of the problem may be engineer- 
ing-WXXX-FM has much more presence, and 
the music tempos are much more textured. 
WZZZ -FM seems to play more of the violin/or- 
chestral/Mantovani type of Beautiful Music, and 
while its signal is loud enough, it does not seem 
as clean to me as WXXX -FM. Perhaps this con- 
tributes to the perception of being more like 
Muzak and less like Easy Listening. Although 
WZZZ -FM uses that liner about "sparkling 
sounds," for me the music did not sparkle at 
all-it just lays there, not offensive but nothing 
that anyone under 50 would find enjoyable. I 

realize that the very nature of Beautiful (or Easy, 
if you prefer) makes it difficult to attract those 
younger demo's who grew up with AC and Top 
40 and are not accustomed to the style or the 
background quality of most BMs; but still, many 
Beautifuls are being dragged forcibly into the 
1980s- WXXX -FM among them -and it is still 
possible to be Beautiful/Easy and yet not sound 
like a throwback to 1960. WZZZ -FM seems to 
be slowly evolving into a more foreground type 
of station, but it isn't there yet. The announcers 
seem convinced that they must put on a `Beau- 
tiful Music voice" when they record their drop- 
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ins, and it's almost amusing to hear the jock 
who was on the AM doing very up AC/Top 40 a 
few moments ago suddenly transformed into a 
person who speaks very slowly and care- 
fully enunciates each word with a suitably se- 
rious tone of voice. Even those jocks who have 
been told to lighten up still seem a bit confused 
about the "image" they should maintain on FM. 
As we discussed about WXXX -FM, and as you 
are certainly aware, part of the transition in 
today's Beautifuls is toward announcers who 
sound more human and friendly. While the FM 
jocks don't sound as dead or as funereal as oth- 
ers I have heard, they still seem stuck in the 
belief that FM is supposed to sound serious. 
Another problem is the length of the FM shifts - 
I heard Joe's voice, for example, doing news or 
whatever else, from afternoon drive up till about 
10 P.M. off and on! The perception there is that 
the poor guy never goes home . . . Another MA- 
JOR problem is one that we corrected at WXXX- 
FM: DEAD AIR. To my knowledge, it is NOT 
necessary to have a full five- second pause be- 
tween certain songs or between a song and an 
announcer drop -in. It may have been part of old - 
line BMs to not sound too tight, but we are at 
the other extreme -at times we sound totally 
asleep or, worse, unprofessional. Listeners don't 
know the great reasons for dead air -they just 
know it's there and they wonder if their radio 
is broken . . . There are also minor stylistic 
points such as the jingle (which I'm not even 
sure I like) is used much more at night, it seems, 
than during the day. Also, I'm not sure saying 
FM twice in the ID -it sounds a bit redundant 
to say FM 95 WZZZ -FM . . . But that's a small 
matter. In addition to dead air, we also have 
traffic reports that are horrible quality. The 
newspeople impressed me a lot with their gen- 
eral professionalism, but we'll talk more about 
that when discussing the AM. Also, what are 
the rules about vocals to instrumentals, newer 
music to recent to very old, etc., and how many 
in a row without call letters do we play at night? 
I would like to have other voices besides Joe's 
on the air and more involvement from the an- 
nouncers wouldn't be a bad idea -as it stands 
right now, there are times when the station really 
does sound automated and lifeless . . . I also 
am not thrilled that Bill has no system for ever 
telling the nice people the name of any song they 
heard -it strikes me as a service to our audi- 
ence -most adults are VERY passive, and while 
they may not buy a lot of records, they like to 
know what they have been listening to. I don't 
say we have to announce every song, but it's too 
bad that right now we can't even do it at all . . . 

In summation, I feel the FM has come a long 
way, but is still moving towards a positioning 
that will make it slightly more modern. 

As for the AM, it is somewhat enigmatic to 
me. It has some elements that are quite profes- 
sional -the news team for example (although I 
would like to do more work with the female 
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member to get her to speak in a less "cute" and 
singsong manner) and the excellent use of ac- 
tualities, traffic reports, etc. The morning show 
gets a bit too talk -y at times but moves profes- 
sionally and smoothly most of the time. The mu- 
sic is about 85% where I think it should be, 
given your target audience and intended de- 
mographics. The network news sounds good, 
and adds a nice flavor. The signal seems good, 
and the announcers in general are pleasant to 
listen to, although we will deal with a few spe- 
cific problems in a subsequent paragraph. 

The first enigma to me is how the station is 
positioned. Is it country? I hear quite a few cross- 
over songs and a couple that weren't even hits 
to the pop audience (although they are certainly 
nice enough songs). Some of the cross -over 
comes very close together -one hour, I heard 
three within a 20 minute period -and could 
easily confuse some casual listeners as to what 
they are tuning in to. What are the rules about 
artist separation, sound -alikes in a row, and 
things of that nature? If the announcers choose 
their own music, who makes sure they stay 
within the guidelines of the format? What safe - 
guards are there to avoid such things as too 
many slow songs in a row or too many fast songs 
in a row -at numerous junctures during my 
monitor, I heard as many as 4 slows in a row - 
are we Beautiful Music ? -or four fast songs in 
a row -are we top 40? If in fact we are what our 
slogans say (more on slogans soon), then we 
can't be "light and lively," as Dave said several 
times during middays, and play so many slows 
in a row . . . agreed, adults like ballads, but 
too much of a good thing becomes a negative. 
And WYYY has certain excesses. What keeps the 
music mixed properly so that it never gets too 
far off the track? Also, why did I repeatedly hear 
slow songs coming out of news -I was taught 
years ago, and research still says, news is a non- 
music element and it slows the flow of the sta- 
tion; thus, to come out of a slow element with 
a slow song just makes the station drag. Com- 
mon sense dictates a medium or up song out of 
news, even now -who enforces the format so 
that the announcers know what they are sup- 
posed to do? 

Along the line of overkill, WYYY is "more slo- 
gans more often." In fact, I counted 11 separate 
liners/slogans that the jocks used. While it's great 
to have variety, too much only confuses the au- 
dience. What do we want the listener to remem- 
ber about WYYY, and what subliminal suggestion 
do we want to leave him/her with? Sure, we use 
the slogan "Lite Music" and that's fine, but too 
many other image slogans become extraneous. 
If we are Lite, then why are we also AM59 (ob- 
viously a remnant from the old news days), Light 
and Easy, Lite and Lively (sounds like yogurt to 
me . . . ), the music that makes you feel good, 
continuous lite music, the Capital City's radio 
station, playing on the best radios, playing your 
great songs, your weather station, and Lite Mu- 
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sic WYYY . . . I think the point has already been 
made, so why keep on restating it? Also, while 
I think cross -promoting other jocks and other 
features is great, why have the jocks putting so 
many elements into each break? I heard Joe, 
for example, give me a slogan, read the weather, 
cross -promote BOTH the morning show and 
evening sports, do a time check, and then go 
into a record. And he has to do the FM too - 
does the guy have any time to think ? ?? It's all 
too busy for me- decide on a positioning strat- 
egy-be it lite or whatever -and then execute it 
naturally, rather than jamming in as much stuff 
as 30 seconds will allow. The AM announcers 
seem to lack direction as to how they should 
sound, while we are on the subject of execution. 
Several sound almost up- top -40. One sounds 
like a refugee from old -line MOR or beautiful 
music. All talk too much and sometimes sound 
totally unprepared. All sound somewhat uncer- 
tain whether or not to do top -40 style or MOR 
style radio. Some do both simultaneously and 
it just doesn't sound comfortable . . . If we aren't 
top -40, why does Joe use a jingle that we call in 
the trade a ̀ jock shout " -it stands out in marked 
contrast to, let's say, Bill whose style is so tra- 
ditionally Middle of the Road, and the overall 
effect is to make WYYY schizophrenic. Is it top - 
40 or Adult or all news/talk or MOR or what? 
Again. I sense a lack of direction, and I question 
if previous consultants or PDs have been able 
to clarify that direction for the airstaff. 

Some of the music seems to be there just be- 
cause. It's not that the songs are bad or offen- 
sive -they're innocuous AC tunes like the Theme 
from Taxi -but I wonder if there aren't better 
songs we could play. I wonder why we would 
play any marginal music at all in such a com- 
petitive market. If the station is in fact mainly 
an oldies station, it should play the BEST of the 
BEST. As it stands now, WYYY seems to be trying 
to be all things to all people -it goes from a 
current hit like the Honeydrippers' "Sea of Love" 
(perfectly good song, top 5) to some semi -hit by 
Alabama to some really pop /AC tune by the Let- 
termen. My daddy once said you can't sit with 
one ass on two chairs. In programming, my 
daddy was definitely right -you can't be a pop/ 
top- 40 /AC/news/MOR station. Oh, you'll get some 
listeners, as the station's 5 share attests, but 
will you beat WQY? I don't think so. Consistency 
is a real gift to the adult- adults want it and 
like it. At WYYY they don't always get it . . . 

While Dave may have a vast following, I ques- 
tion his style compared to the rest of the station. 
His is the old MOR style that says "talk a lot and 
sound like you're their favorite uncle or their 
neighbor." Unfortunately, many of Dave's raps 
are just too long and his efforts to sound like 
your pal range from good at times to just plain 
artificial. He goes on about things that don't 
matter, repeating himself, being redundant, 
talking way too much in his attempt to sound 
friendly. Yes, he has great pipes, but does he 

have the discipline to do TODAY's adult radio? 
I'm clear that he can do yesterday's, and given 
that, perhaps he would be better suited to the 
FM. He has a great voice, but he needs to be 
guided into a more effective use of it. Station 
in-jokes, such as rapping about the boss corn- 
ing back and some pretty woman outside, or his 
discussion of the cart machine that failed today 
and his rap with a rather puzzled and VERY 
unprepared engineer, just sound small- market. 

Often, there are no front or back announces 
on the AM either, so if the listener didn't know 
who did the song, we aren't about to tell them. 
I heard a few places where there was dead air 
on the AM too -whoever carted up the Xmas 
songs evidently had the Connie Francis one really 
drop out, or the jock wasn't ready with another 
record or the cart machine jammed, or some- 
thing . . . suffice it to say these moments of 
unprofessionalism don't fit in a market of this 
size . . . 

What is the policy regarding new music? We 
are playing the new Ronstadt because we were 
encouraged to do so, but other than an execu- 
tive fiat, how much new music is added and 
how often is it played? What criteria are used 
to select the currents and how long do they stay 
around? Who is responsible for setting matters 
of policy regarding the music and who decides 
what stays or what goes? 

In essence, WYYY has a good signal and some 
fine jocks, but it doesn't seem to know what it 
wants to be and it even apologizes for itself -if 
you are running sports at night, why say to the 
listeners that they can go to WZZZ -FM now? 
First of all, that implies that what you are about 
to give them isn't very good so they need to look 
elsewhere and second of all, it gives them the 
opportunity to find the same or better music on 
FM and never come back to you at all. Sports at 
night is fine; don't suggest to them that it isn't. 
WYYY news staff is superb, but it needs a major 
overhaul of its music and formatic policies -by 
a major overhaul I don't mean to imply that the 
station is doing the wrong thing -what I mean 
is that leadership is obviously not being pro- 
vided, with the result that the announcers are 
talking too much and all doing their own ver- 
sion of the format, and some of the music is 
puzzling at best and a tune -out at worst. 

Neither WYYY -AM or WZZZ -FM is beyond hope 
and each certainly has its loyal audience. But 
both could be doing much more and reaching 
more audience. To that end, I suggest that meet- 
ings be held to define once and for all what each 
station's positioning is, and then work with the 
staff. Begin immediately to make certain each 
station is both listenable and consistent while 
keeping up with the needs of the market TODAY 
(as opposed to how it all was in the good old 
days . . . ). I look forward to having some work 
done on WZZZ -FM's signal, as it isn't even as 
loud as I feel it might be and it certainly isn't 
as clean. I also look forward to working directly 
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with the airstaffs to bring out more of who they 
really are, rather than the particular radio voice 
each one feels is necessary. I feel WYYY -AM can 
dominate the 25 -49 audience that WQY once 
had a stranglehold on. The raw ingredients are 
there -all that is needed is the leadership to 
make it happen. I suggest that after the re- 
search is done in Akron, similar research be 
undertaken in Richmond to determine what im- 
age both stations have and what people perceive 
they are. Meanwhile, I will be working with 
everyone concerned to forward the action of 
moving each station along to where it can at- 
tract more audience while keeping the listeners 
it currently has. I look forward to the opportu- 
nity. 

Donna L. Halper, President 
Donna Halper & Associates 
Consultant of the Year/Pop 
Music Survey 
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Glossary 

ABC American Broadcasting Com- 
pany; network. 

Account Executive Station or agency 
salesperson. 

Actives Listeners who call radio sta- 
tions to make requests and comments 
or in response to contests and pro- 
motions. 

Actuality Actual recording of news 
event or person(s) involved. 

ADI Area of Dominant Influence; Ar- 
bitron measurement area. 

Adjacencies Commercials strategically 
placed next to a feature. 

Ad lib Improvisation. Unrehearsed and 
spontaneous comments. 

Affidavit Statement attesting to the 
airing of a spot schedule. 

AFTRA American Federation of Tele- 
vision and Radio Artists; union com- 
prised of broadcast performers: 
announcers, deejays, newscasters. 

Aircheck Tape of live broadcast. 
AM Amplitude Modulation; method of 

signal transmission using Standard 
Broadcast band with frequencies be- 
tween 535 and 1605 (1705) kHz. 

Announcement Commercial (spot) or 
public service message of varying 
length. 

AOR Album- Oriented Rock radio for- 
mat. 

AP Associated Press; wire and audio 
news service. 

Arbitron Audience measurement serv- 
ice employing a seven -day diary to de- 
termine the number of listeners tuned 
to area stations. 

300 

ASCAP American Society of Compos- 
ers, Artists, and Performers; music li- 
censing service. 

Audio Sound; modulation. 
Audition tape Telescoped recording 

showcasing talents of air person. 
Automation Equipment system de- 

signed to play prepackaged program- 
ming. 

Average quarter -hour (AQH) persons 
See the research glossaries in chapter 
6. 

AWRT American Women in Radio and 
Television. 

Back announce Recap of preceding 
music selections. 

Barter Exchange of airtime for pro- 
gramming or goods. 

BEA Broadcast Education Associa- 
tion. 

Bed Music behind voice in commercial. 
Blasting Excessive volume resulting in 

distortion. 
Blend Merging of complementary 

sound elements. 
Book Term used to describe rating sur- 

vey document; "Bible." 
BM Beautiful Music radio format. 
BMI Broadcast Music Incorporated; 

music licensing service. 
BPME Broadcast Promotion and Man- 

agement Executives. 
Bridge Sound used between program 

elements. 
BTA Best Time Available, also Run Of 

Schedule (ROS); commercials logged 
at available times. 
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Bulk eraser Tool for removing mag- 
netic impressions from recording tape. 

Call letters Assigned station identifi- 
cation beginning with W east of the 
Mississippi and K west. 

Capstan Shaft in recorder that drives 
tape. 

Cart Plastic cartridge containing a con- 
tinuous loop of recording tape. 

CFR Code of Federal Regulations. 
Chain broadcasting Forerunner of net- 

work broadcasting. 
CHR Contemporary Hit Radio format. 
Clock Wheel indicating sequence or or- 

der of programming ingredients aired 
during one hour. 

Cluster See Spot set. 
Cold Background fade on last line of 

copy. 
Combo Announcer with engineering 

duties; AM/FM operation. 
Commercial Paid advertising an- 

nouncement; spot. 
Compact disk (CD) Digital recording 

using laser beam to decode surface. 
Console Audio mixer consisting of in- 

puts, outputs, toggles, meters, and 
pots; board. 

Consultant Station advisor or coun- 
selor; "radio doctor." 

Control room Center of broadcast op- 
erations from which programming 
originates; air studio. 

Cool out Gradual fade of bed music at 
conclusion of spot. 

Co -op Arrangement between retailer 
and manufacturer for the purpose of 
sharing radio advertising expenses. 

Copy Advertising message; continuity, 
commercial script. 

Cost Per Point (CPP) See the re- 
search glossaries in chapter 6. 

Cost Per Thousand (CPM) See the re- 
search glossaries in chapter 6. 

CPB Corporation for Public Broadcast- 
ing. 

CRMC Certified Radio Marketing Con- 
sultant. 

Crossfade Fade out of one element 
while simultaneously introducing an- 
other. 

GLOSSARY 301 

Cue Signal for the start of action; pre- 
pare element for airing. 

Cue burn Distortion at the beginning 
of a record cut resulting from heavy 
cueing. 

Cume See the research glossaries in 
chapter 6. 

DAB Digital Audio Broadcasting. 
DAT Digital audio tape. 
Dayparts Periods or segments of 

broadcast day: 6 -10 A.M., 10 A.M. -3 
P.M., 3 -7 P.M. 

Daytimer AM station required to leave 
the air at or near sunset. 

Dead air Silence where sound usually 
should be; absence of programming. 

Deejay Host of radio music program; 
announcer; "disk jockey." 

Demagnetize See Erase. 
Demographics Audience statistical 

data pertaining to age, sex, race, in- 
come, and so forth. 

Direct Broadcast Satellite (DBS) Pow- 
erful communications satellites that 
beam programming to receiving dishes 
at earth stations. 

Directional Station transmitting sig- 
nal in a pre- ordained pattern so as to 
protect other stations on similar fre- 
quency. 

Donut spot A commercial in which copy 
is inserted between segments of mu- 
sic. 

Double billing Illegal station billing 
practice in which client is charged 
twice. 

Drivetime Radio's primetime: 6 -10 
A.M. and 3 -7 P.M. 

Dub Copy of recording; duplicate 
(dupe). 

EBS Emergency Broadcast System. 
Edit To alter composition of recorded 

material; splice. 
ENG Electronic news gathering. 
Erase Wipe clean magnetic impres- 

sions; degause, bulk, deflux, demag- 
netize. 

ERP Effective radiated power; tape 
head configuration: erase, record, 
playback. 

ET Electrical transcription. 
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Ethnic Programming for minority 
group audiences. 

Fact sheet List of pertinent informa- 
tion on a sponsor. 

Fade To slowly lower or raise volume 
level. 

FCC Federal Communications Com- 
mission; government regulatory body 
with authority over radio operations. 

Fidelity Trueness of sound dissemi- 
nation or reproduction. 

Fixed position Spot routinely logged at 
a specified time. 

Flight Advertising air schedule. 
FM Frequency Modulation; method of 

signal transmission using 88 -108 
MHz band. 

FMX System used to improve FM re- 
ception. 

Format Type of programming a station 
offers; arrangement of material, for- 
mula. 

Frequency Number of cycles- per -sec- 
ond of a sine wave. 

Fulltrack Recording utilizing entire 
width of tape. 

Gain Volume; amplification. 
Generation Dub; dupe. 
Grease pencil Soft -tip marker used to 

inscribe recording tape for editing 
purposes. 

Grid Rate card structure based on sup- 
ply and demand. 

Gross Rating Points (GRP) See the 
research glossaries in chapter 6. 

Ground wave AM signal traveling the 
earth's surface; primary signal. 

Headphones Speakers mounted on 
ears; headsets, cans. 

Hertz (Hz) Cycles per second; unit of 
electromagnetic frequency. 

HLT Highly Leveraged Transaction. 
Hot Overmodulated. 
Hot clock Wheel indicating when par- 

ticular music selections are to be aired. 
Hype Exaggerated presentation; high - 

intensity, punched. 

IBEW International Brotherhood of 
Electrical Workers; union. 

ID Station identification required by 
law to be broadcast as close to the top 
of the hour as possible; station break. 

Input Terminal receiving incoming 
current. 

Institutional Message promoting gen- 
eral image. 

IPS Inches per second; tape speed: 1' /8, 
33/4, 71/2, 15, 30 IPS. 

ITU International Telecommunica- 
tions Union; world broadcasting reg- 
ulatory agency. 

Jack Plug for patching sound sources; 
patch -cord, socket, input. 

Jingle Musical commercial or promo; 
signature, logo. 

Jock See Deejay. 

KDKA Radio station to first offer reg- 
ularly scheduled broadcasts (1920). 

Kilohertz (kHz) One thousand cycles 
per second; AM frequency measure- 
ment, kilocycles. 

Leader tape Plastic, metallic, or paper 
tape used in conjunction with mag- 
netic tape for marking and spacing 
purposes. 

Level Amount of volume units; audio 
measurement. 

Licensee Individual or company hold- 
ing license issued by the FCC for 
broadcast purposes. 

Line Connection used for transmis- 
sion of audio; phone -line. 

Line -of -sight Path of FM signal; FM 
propagation. 

Liner cards Written on -air promos used 
to ensure adherence to station image; 
prepared ad -libs. 

Live copy Material read over air; not 
prerecorded. 

Live tag Postscript to taped message. 
LMA Local Marketing (or Manage- 

ment) Agreement. 
Local channels Class IV AM stations 

found at high end of band: 1200 -1600 
kHz. 

Make -good Replacement spot for one 
missed. 
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Market Area served by a broadcast fa- 
cility; ADI. 

Master Original recording. 
Master control See Control room. 
MBS Mutual Broadcasting System; ra- 

dio network. 
Megahertz (MHz) Million cycles per 

second; FM frequency measurement, 
megacycles. 

Mixdown Integration of sound ele- 
ments to create desired effect; produc- 
tion. 

Monitor Studio speaker; aircheck. 
Mono Single or fulltrack sound; mon- 

aural, monophonic. 
MOR Middle -Of -the -Road radio for- 

mat. 
Morning Drive Radio's prime -time 

daypart: 6:00 -10:00 A.M. 
MSA Metro Survey Area; geographic 

area in radio survey. 
Multitracking Recording sound -on- 

sound; overdubbing, stacking tracks. 
Music sweep Several selections played 

back -to -back without interruption; 
music segue. 

NAB National Association of Broad- 
casters. 

NAEB National Association of Educa- 
tional Broadcasters. 

Narrowcasting Directed program- 
ming; targetting specific audience de- 
mographic. 

NBC National Broadcasting Company; 
network. 

Network Broadcast combine providing 
programming to affiliates: NBC, CBS, 
ABC, MBS. 

Network feed Programs sent via tele- 
phone lines or satellites to affiliate sta- 
tions. 

News block Extended news broadcast. 
NPR National Public Radio. 

O and O's Network or group owned and 
operated stations. 

OES Optimum Effective Scheduling. 
Off -mike Speech outside normal range 

of microphone. 
Out -cue Last words in a line of carted 

copy. 
Output Transmission of audio or power 
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from one location to another; transfer 
terminal. 

Overdubbing See Multitracking. 
Overmodulate Exceed standard or pre- 

scribed audio levels; pinning VU 
needle. 

Packaged Canned programming; syn- 
dicated, prerecorded, taped. 

Passives Listeners who do not call sta- 
tions in response to contests or pro- 
motions or to make requests or 
comments. 

Patch Circuit connector; cord, cable. 
Patch panel Jack board for connecting 

audio sources: remotes, studios, 
equipment; patch bay. 

PBS Public Broadcasting System. 
Pinch roller Rubber wheel that presses 

recording tape against capstan. 
Playback Reproduction of recorded 

sound. 
Playlist Roster of music for airing. 
Plug Promo; connector. 
Popping Break -up of audio due to 

gusting or blowing into mike; blast- 
ing. 

Positioner Brief statement used on -air 
to define a station's position in a mar- 
ket. 

Pot Potentiometer; volume control 
knob, gain control, fader, attentuator, 
rheostat. 

PSA Public Service Announcement; 
noncommercial message. 

Psychographics Research term deal- 
ing with listener personality, such as 
attitude, behavior, values, opinions, 
and beliefs. 

Production See Mixdown. 
Punch Emphasis; stress. 

Quadraphonic Four speaker /channel 
sound reproduction. 

RAB Radio Advertising Bureau. 
Rack Prepare or set up for play or re- 

cord: "rack- it -up "; equipment con- 
tainer. 

RADAR Nationwide measurement 
service by Statistical Research, Inc. 

Rate card Statement of advertising fees 
and terms. 
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Rating Estimated audience tuned to a 
station; size of listenership, ranking. 

RBDS Technology that enables AM and 
FM stations to send data to "smart" 
receivers, allowing them to perform 
several automatic functions. 

RCA Radio Corporation of America; 
NBC parent company. 

Recut Retake; rerecord, remix. 
Reel -to -reel Recording machine with 

feed and take -up reels. 
Remote Broadcast originating away 

from station control room. 
Reverb Echo; redundancy of sound. 
Rewind Speeded return of recording 

tape from takeup reel. 
Ride gain Monitor level; watch VU 

needle. 
Rip 'n' read Airing copy unaltered from 

wire. 
rpm Revolutions per minute: 331/3, 45, 

and 78 rpm. 
RTNDA Radio and Television News Di- 

rectors Association. 
Run -of- station (ROS) See BTA. 

Satellite Orbiting device for relaying 
audio from one earth station to an- 
other; DBS, Comsat, Satcom. 

SBE Society of Broadcast Engineers. 
SCA Subsidiary Communication Au- 

thority; subcarrier FM. 
Secondary service area AM skywave 

listening area. 
Segue Uninterrupted flow of recorded 

material; continuous. 
SESAC Society of European Stage Au- 

thors and Composers; music licensing 
service. 

SFX Abbreviation for sound effect. 
Share Percentage of station's listener - 

ship compared to competition; piece 
of audience pie. 

Signal Sound transmission; RF. 
Signature Theme; logo, jingle, ID. 
Simulcast Simultaneous broadcast 

over two or more frequencies. 
Spec tape Specially tailored commer- 

cial used as a sales tool to help sell an 
account. 

Splice To join ends of recording tape 
with adhesive; edit. 

Splicing bar Grooved platform for cut- 

ting and joining recording tape; edit 
bar. 

Sponsor Advertiser; client, account, 
underwriter. 

Spots Commercials; paid announce- 
ments. 

Spot set Group or cluster of announce- 
ments; stop set. 

Station Broadcast facility given spe- 
cific frequency by FCC. 

Station identification See ID. 
Station log Document containing spe- 

cific operating information as outlined 
in Section 73.1820 of the FCC Rules 
and Regulations. 

Station rep Company acting in behalf 
of local stations to national agencies. 

Stereo Multichannel sound; two pro- 
gram channels. 

Stinger Music or sound effect finale 
preceded by last line of copy; button, 
punctuation. 

Straight copy Announcement employ- 
ing unaffected, nongimmicky ap- 
proach; institutional. 

Stringer Field or on -scene reporter. 
Subliminal Advertising or program- 

ming not consciously perceived; below 
normal range of awareness, back- 
ground. 

Sweep link Transitional jingle between 
sound elements. 

Syndicator Producer of purchasable 
program material. 

Tag See Live tag. 
Talent Radio performer; announcer, 

deejay, newscaster. 
Talk Conversation and interview radio 

format. 
TAP Total Audience Plan; spot package 

divided between specific dayparts: 1/2 

AAA, 1/2 AA, 1/3 A. 
Tape speed Movement measured in 

inches per second: 33/4, 71/2, 15 IPS. 
Telescoping Compressing of sound to 

fit a desired length; technique used in 
audition tapes and concert promos, 
editing. 

TFN Till Further Notice; without spe- 
cific kill date. 

Trade -out Exchange of station airtime 
for goods or services. 
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Traffic Station department responsi- 
ble for scheduling sponsor announce- 
ments. 

Transmit To broadcast; propagate sig- 
nal, air. 

TSA Total Survey Area; geographic area 
in radio survey. 

Underwriter See Sponsor. 
Unidirectional mike Microphone de- 

signed to pick up sound in one direc- 
tion; cardioid, studio mike. 

UPI United Press International; wire 
and audio news service. 

VOA Voice of America. 
Voiceover Talk over sound. 
Voice -track Recording of announcer 

message for use in mixdown. 
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Volume Quantity of sound; audio level. 
Volume control See Pot. 
VU Meter Gauge measuring units of 

sound. 

WARC World Administrative Radio 
Conference; international meeting 
charged with assigning spectrum 
space. 

Wheel See Clock. 
Windscreen Microphone filter used to 

prevent popping and distortion. 
Wireless telegraphy Early radio used 

to transmit Morse code. 
Wow Distortion of sound created by in- 

appropriate speed; miscue. 
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Aaron, Paul, 33, 34 
Abel, John, 19 
ABC (American Broadcasting Company), 6, 

145 
Account executives, 99 -102 
Adult Contemporary format, 61 -62, 84, 208 

commercials, 177, 226 
Advertisements for Myself, 189 
Advertising. See also Commercials 

account executives, 99 -102 
accounts, 119 -124 
billing for, 216 -217 
co -op, 128 -130 
direct, 97 
early, 4 
flights, 108, 110 
indirect, 97 
plan for, 118 -119 
production of, 224 -226 
promotion and, 199 -200 
radio station profits and, 13 -14 
rate cards for, 2 -5, 213 
regulation of, 97 
rock 'n' roll stations and, 9 
scheduling, 211 -213 
selling, 98 -99 

Advertising accounts 
declared, 122 
open, 122 

Advertising agencies, 119, 126 -127 
purchase of radio time by, 174 -175 

ADWEEK, 104 
Album- Oriented Rock (AOR) format, 64, 66, 

76 
commercials in, 228 

Albums, cataloguing, 84 -85 
All-News format, 136 -137 

see also News; News/Talk format 
American Broadcasting Company (ABC), 6, 

145 
American Contemporary Radio Network, 145 
American Entertainment Radio Network, 145 
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American Federation of Television and Radio 
Artists (AFTRA), 47 

American FM Radio Network, 145 
American Information Network, 145 
American Marketing Association, 168 
American Research Foundation, 168 
American Women in Radio and Television, 52 
"Amos 'n' Andy" show, 6 
AM radio, 98 

all-news stations, 136 -137 
automation and, 270 
characteristics of, 259 -260 
FM radio and, 9 -11 
profits of, 13 -14 
sale price of stations, 17 -19 
skywave interference, 259 

Announcers 
duties of, 248, 249 
tips for, 249 -250 

Antennas, 256 -257, 258 
Arbitrends, 160 
Arbitron Ratings, 74, 125, 154 -162, 169, 

170, 174 
Arcara, Jim, 32 
Armstrong, Edwin H., 9 
ASCAP (American Society of Composers, Art- 

ists, and Performers), 83 
Associated Press (AP), 133, 145 
Association of Black Broadcasters, 53 
AT &T, 4, 5 
Auction sale of stations, 18 
Audience 

advertising rate cards and, 107 -108 
average quarter -hour (AQH persons), 174 
Black, 168 -169, 171 
Hispanic, 168 -169, 171 
minority, 168 -169, 171 
program director and, 80 -83 
reach, 1 -2 
research on, 8 -83, 154 -187 
surveys of, 154 -162 

Audio console, 229, 231 
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Audio processors, 238 -239 
Audio tape, 235 -236 

digital (DAT), 237, 293 
Automation, 270 -271 

syndicated programming and, 291 -294 
Automobile radios, 1 

Australian Broadcasting Corporation, 137 
Average quarter -hour audience (AQH per- 

sons), 174 

Balon, Dr. Rob, 175 
Balon and Associates, 175 
Beasley Broadcasting Group, 263 
Bates, Carol, 213 
Beautiful Music format, 10, 12 

see also Easy Listening format 
Bed music, 250 -252 
Begin, Gary, 71, 75 
Bell Laboratories, 8 
Best -time available (BTA) commercials, 107 
Beswick, Phil, 161 
Bias Radio. 216 
Billboard, 85 
Billboards and promotion, 196 
Billing, advertising, 216 -217 
Birch/Scarborough Ratings, 125, 155, 160- 

162, 168 -169, 171, 174 
Blacks 

audience survey research on, 168, 170 
news networks, 145 
radio stations, 66 -67, 69 

Bloom, Andy, 71, 75, 89 
Blore, Chuck, 66 
Blue Network, 5 
BMI (Broadcast Music, Inc.), 83 
Bongarten, Randy, 32 
Bonneville Broadcasting System, 33, 389, 393 
"Bookending," 195 
Boston Phoenix, 196 
Bouvard, Pierre, 107 
Bremkamp, Richard, 34, 38, 39, 43, 44, 45, 

100, 171, 174, 194 
"Bridge" format, 69 -70 
Broadcast Education Association, 53 
Broadcast Engineering, 15 
Broadcast engineers. See Engineers, broad- 

cast 
Broadcast Pioneers, 53 
Broadcast Promotion and Marketing Execu- 

tives (BPME), 193, 205 -206 
Broadcast Ratings Council, 155 
Broadcast Station Protection Plan, 269 -270 
Broadcast trade organizations, 52 -53 
Broadcast turntable, 237 -238 
Broadcasters Promotion Association (BPA), 

205 -206 
Broadcasting Magazine, 15 
Broadcasting networks. See Networks 
Broadcasting Yearbook, 52, 216, 251 
Broadcasting and Cable Market Place, 53 
Brokers and sale of stations, 17 -18 
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Budgeting, 38 
program director's role in, 73 
for promotions, 203 -204 

Bumper stickers and promotion, 197 -198 
Burkhart/Douglas and Associates, 175, 288 
Burkhart, Kent, 15, 62, 66 
Burnett, Leo, advertising agency, 126 
Bus cards and promotion, 196 
Buying and selling of radio stations, 17 -19, 

53 
Byrne, John E., 47 

Call- backs, 124 -125 
Call letters, promotion of, 189, 195 -199 
Call-out surveys, 166 -167, 176 
Campbell, Bill, 116, 37, 213 
Canons of ethics, 275 
Cantril, Hadley, 154 
Capitol Cities/ABC, Inc., 32 
Capsule Market Report, 162, 171 
Carrier waves, 256 
Cartridge tape machines, 233 
Cash flow, 15 
Cassette tape machines, 235 
CBS (Columbia Broadcasting System), 133, 

136, 146 
Century 21 programming, 16, 282, 284, 287, 

288, 290, 292, 294 
Chain broadcasting, 4 -6 
Chapman, Ron, 201 -202 
Chief engineer, responsibilities of, 42 

see also Engineers, broadcast 
Christian, Lynn, 17, 20 -21, 26 -27, 32, 33, 

39, 42, 193 
Church, Steve, 265 
Churchill Productions, 290, 291 
Classic Hits format, 66 
Classic Rock format, 66 
Classical format, 67 
Clear Channel Broadcasting Service, 53 
Clear channel stations, 259 
Cliff, Vicki, 214 
College broadcasting, 11 
Colletto, John, 147 
Columbia Broadcasting System (CBS), 133, 

136, 146 
Columbia Phonograph Broadcasting System, 

5 
Columbine Systems, 85, 216 
Commerce, Department of, 4, 6, 22 
Commercialization, 4, 91 -98 
Commercials. See also Advertising 

audio processors and, 239 
copywriting form, 242, 246 -249 
daily log of, 210 -213 
first broadcast, 224 
optimum effective scheduling (OES), 107 
production of, 228 -229 
program formats and, 226 -228 
regulations regarding, 208 -209 
sample, 113 -118 
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scheduling of, 208 -213 
singing, 224 

Communications Act of 1934, 7, 22 
Community noncommercial radio, 11 -12 
Community relations 

advertising sales and, 125 
radio station manager and, 44 -45 

Compact disk players (CDs), 19, 236 -237 
Compressors, 238 
Computers 

and billing, 216 
and music programming, 85 
and the newsroom, 137 -138 
and research, 176 
and traffic management, 213 -216 

Concert Music Broadcasters Association, 67 
Condensed Market Report, 162 
Contemporary Hit Radio (CHR) format, 62- 

63, 66 -67 
commercials in, 227 
see also Top 40 format 

Contests, 195 
FCC and, 204 -205 
planning for, 203 -204 

Coolidge, Calvin, 6 
Co -op advertising sales, 128 -130 
Cooperative Analysis of Broadcasting (CAB), 

154 
Copywriting, 242, 246 -249 
Corporation for Public Broadcasting (CPB), 11 

Correll, Charles, 6 
Cortese, Joe, 71 
Cost per point (CPP), 174 
Cost per thousand (CPM), 174 
Costa, Kenneth J., 1, 52 
Country format, 12 -13, 63 

commercials in, 227 -228 
Country Music Association, 63 
Court, Hawthorne, 4 
Crosley, Roger, 147 -148 
Crossley, Archibald M., 154 
Cueing, 238 
Cue mode, 231 
Custom Business Systems, 216 

Daily call sheet, 124 -125 
Daily log, 210 -213 

FCC requirements for, 217 -220 
Dancer Fitzgerald Sample, 126 
Davis, Chuck, 191, 193 
Dayparting, 81 
Daytimers, 14 
D -CART system, 137 
De Forest, Lee, 2 
Dead air, prevention of, 62 
"Dead- rolling," 238 
Deejays 

on album- oriented rock, 64 
in middle -of- the -road (MOR) format, 70 
in oldies format, 66 
newscasts by, 135 

responsibilities of, 73 
role of, 63, 78 -79 
training of, 37 -38 
turnover, 30, 37, 42 

Defense Communications Board, 7 
Demographics, 80 -81 
Depression, growth of radio during, 6 -7 
Deregulation, 31 

of radio industry, 22 -23 
of radio news, 151 -152 
see also Federal Communications Commis- 

sion; Regulation 
Differential Survey Treatment (DST), 169 
Digital Audio Broadcasting (DAB) radio, 17, 

19 -21, 261 -262 
advantages of 20 

Digital audio tape (DAT), 19, 237, 271, 293 
Digital tape editing, 241 -242 
Direct Marketing Results, 199 
Direct sales, 112 -113 
Direct waves, 258 
Disco format, 66 
Douglas, Dwight, 175 
Drake, Bill, 62, 66 
Drake -Chenault Enterprises, 290 
Drew, Peter, 11 
Ducoty, Chuck, 71, 88 -89 
Duncklee, Jane, 32, 34, 42 -43 

Easy Listening format, 63 -64, 78, 86, 208 
commercials in, 227 
see also Beautiful Music format 

Economics and survival, 15 -17, 155 
Editorials, 148 
Electromagnetic waves, 2, 256 
Electronic Media Planning Council, 155 
Ellis, Dick, 11, 69 -70, 289 
Emergency Action Notification (EAN), 269 
Emergency Broadcast System (EBS), 87, 265, 

269 -270 
Employment 

in advertising sales, 99 -102 
as copywriter, 242 -249 
as deejay, 78 -79 
as engineer, 42, 262 -265 
in management, 33 -39 
in media research, 175 
in news personnel, 138 -142 
as production director, 228 -229 
as program director, 71 -75 
in promotion, 193 -194 
in radio industry, 24 -27 
in research, 175 
as traffic manager, 213 -216 
see also Personnel; specific careers 

Employment practices, 87 
End -of -music sensors, 293 
Engineering, 255 -281 
Engineers, broadcast 

duties of, 264 -265 
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early, 255 -256 
qualifications of, 262 -264 

Equalizer (EQ), 238 
Etheridge, Gene, 101, 102, 124 
Ethics, 275 

in radio news, 148 -149 
Ethnic format, 69 
Evans, Carl, 34 

Fairness Doctrine, 24 
Falconi, Peter, 70, 83, 89 
Fatherly, Dick, 70, 71, 74, 88 
Federal Communications Commission (FCC) 

automation and, 270 
broadcast engineers and, 263 -268 
DAB and, 261 
and daytimers, 14 
Docket 87 -267, 14 
Emergency Broadcast System and, 269 -270 
FM radio and, 9 -10, 260 
maintenance and operating logs and, 265- 

268 
national transmission standard and, 11 
news and, 148, 152 
program director and, 86 -87 
promotions and, 193, 204 -205 
and ownership caps, 21 -22 
Public File and, 47 
radio industry jobs and, 24 -25 
regulation by, 15 -16, 17, 21 -24, 31, 44- 

45, 45 -47 
simulcast requirement, 270 
station engineers and, 263 
traffic and, 217 -220 
wartime freeze imposed by, 7 -8 

Federal Emergency Management Agency 
(FEMA), 269 -270 

Federal Radio Commission (FRC), 6 
Federal Register, 47 
Federal Regulatory Commission, 22 
Ferris, Charles, 23 
Fessenden, Reginald, 4, 255 
Feuer, Norm, 34, 42 
First Class Radiotelephone license, 263 
Fleming, J. Ambrose, 2 -4, 255 
Flintoff, Corey, 137, 143 
FM band, 257 -258 
FM radio 

all -news stations, 136 -137 
automation and, 270 -271 
characteristics of, 257 -258 
classification of, 259, 260 
development of, 9 -11, 255 
elitist image of, 9 
and noncommercial radio, 11 -12 
profits of, 14 
sale price of stations, 14, 18 

Ford, Ty, 15, 113, 137, 239 
Format. See Program format 
Format programming, syndicated, 290 -292 
Fowler, Mark, 23 
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Frag -out, 12 -13 
Freberg, Stan, 226 
Freed, Alan, 9 
Friedman, Charles W., 98, 100, 101, 110, 124 

General Radiotelephone license, 263 
Gosden, Freeman, 6 
Government regulation. See Federal Commu- 

nications Commission; Regulation 
Gregory, John, 119, 124, 125 -126 
Grid structure, 107 
Gross rating point (GRP), 174 
Ground waves, 258 
Group W, Westinghouse Broadcasting, 136 
Grube, John, 190, 192, 194, 196, 200 

Hagen, Don, 162, 175 
Hakanen, Ernest, 20 
Haley, Bill, 9 
Halper & Associates, Donna, 296 -299 
Ham, Al, 66 
Head cleaning, 236 
Hertz, Heinrich, 2, 255 
Hildreth, Jan, 213 
Hilliard, Robert, 24 
Hispanic format, 69, 146 

see also Spanish -language radio 
Hooper, C.E., Inc., 154 
Hunter, Mikel, 283, 288 

In -band digital signaling, 19 
Industry associations, 52 -53 
Ingram, Roger, 34, 38 
Intercollegiate Broadcasting System (IBS), 12, 

20 
International Brotherhood of Electrical Work- 

ers (IBEW), 47 
International News Services (INS), 133 
International Telecommunications Union 

(ITU), 261 
Interviews, audience research, 166 -167 
Investors, effect on industry, 15 

Jacobs, Fred, 16, 282, 284, 286 
J. Walter Thompson advertising agency, 126 
Jefferson Pilot Data Systems, 85 
Jewett, Larry, 138, 140, 141, 151 -152 
Jingles, 79, 224 

KAAY - AM/FM, 227 
KABC -AM, 64 
KABL, 12 
KABN, 19 
Kafulas, Barbara, 213 
KAPE -AM, 150 
KAST -AM, 228 
Katz, Eastman, Blair, and Torbet, 128 
Katz Radio Group, 2 
KBCC -FM, 228 
KCBS -AM, 136 
KCLS -AM, 227 
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KCOR -AM, 69 
KDKA, 4, 133, 151 
Kelly, Peg, 101 
Kenyon and Eckhardt, 174 
KFBK/KAER, 33, 34 
KFSG, 67 
KFWB -AM, 136 
KGLD/WKBQ, 34, 38, 39, 100, 171, 194 
KGO -AM, 64, 136 
KHJ -AM, 191 
KHTZ- AM/FM, 191, 203 
King, Stephen, 42 
KISS -108, 195 
KITS -FM, 16, 32 
KLSX -FM, 71, 75, 89 
KLXK -FM, 32, 37 
KNEL, 18 
KNX -AM, 136 
KOMP, 190, 192, 194, 195, 202 
KOUL -FM, 101, 102, 124 
KOWH -AM, 12 
Krasnow, Erwin G., 54 
KRMS, 19 
KRNR -AM, 228 
KSKU, 35, 43 
KSNE -FM, 228 
KSO -AM, 227 
KSSK -AM, 191 
KTXQ -FM, 195 
KVIL -FM, 202 
KYW -AM, 136 

Lane, Randy, 21, 38 
Lazarsfeld, Paul F., 154 
Leo Burnett advertising agency, 126 
Licensees, qualifications, 53 
Licenses, 47, 54, 272 
Licensing fees, 83 
Lima, Bob, 190, 192, 194, 195, 202 
Line -of -sight waves, 258 
List building, 122 -123 
Local channel stations, 259 
Local marketing agreements (LMAs), 15 -17 
Local sales, 113 
Lotteries, FCC and, 204 

McLendon, Gordon, 10, 12, 64, 136, 189 
McNally, Pat, 16, 32 
McNamara, Kevin, 263, 264 -266 
Magnetic tape, 225, 235 -236 
Mail surveys, 167 
Major market radio, 40, 45 
Management, 30 -60 

collaborator role, 32 -33 
industry associations and, 52 -53 
profit motive and, 43 -44 
program director and, 87 -90 
qualifications for, 33 -35 
regulations and, 55 -59 
responsibilities of, 35 -39 
unions and, 47 -52 

Management, The, 216 
Managers 

community and, 44 -45 
general, 35 -39 
hiring practices of, 42 -43 
operations, 40 -41 

Marconi, Guglielmo, 2, 22, 255 
Marketron, 216 
Martin, Joe, 101 
Marx, Steven, 107 
Mason, Cecilia, 140, 141, 151 
Maxwell, James Clerk, 2, 255 
Maynard, Dave, 197 
Media research. See Research 
Media Touch, 137 
Medium market radio, 40, 45 
Microphones, 239 -241 
Middle -of- the -Road (MOR) format, 69 -70, 76 
Mikel Hunter Broadcast Services, 283 
Minority news networks, 146 
"Mirroring" effect, 74 
Mitchell, Brian, 70, 73, 79, 83 
Mixed media advertising, 121 -122 
Monthly Trend Report, 162 
Morin, Mike, 249 
"Morning Pro Musica," 67 
Morning Replay, 85 
Morriss, Charlie, 190, 193, 194, 195, 202 
Multiple cart playback systems, 293 
Murphy, Jim, 71 
Murrow, Edward R., 7 
Music 

bed, 250 -251 
growth of radio and, 8 -9 
licensing fees for, 83 
in production, 251 -252 
program director and, 83 -86 

Musical Instrument Digital Interface (MIDI), 
239 

Music clocks, 77 
Music director, responsibilities of, 83 -86 
Music rotation, 85 
Mutual Broadcasting System, 5, 145 
Mutual Progressive Network, 145 
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19, 35, 52, 53, 261 
National Association of Farm Broadcasters, 52 

Task Force's proposed standards, 21 
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NBC (National Broadcasting Company), 5, 32, 
133, 146 

Networks 
early, 4 -6 
news, 145 -146 

News, 133 -154 
on contemporary hit radio format, 63 
ethics in, 148 -149 
FCC and, 148, 151 -152 
format, 136 -137 
network, 145 -146 
preparing, 142 -143 
radio as source of. 133 -134 

News and Information Service (NIS), 146 
Newscast, organizing, 146 
News director, 143 -144 
Newspro, 137 
Newsroom 

activities in, 135 -136 
computers in, 137 -138 

News/Talk format, 11, 64, 137 
program wheels in, 77 -78 

Noble, Edward J., 6 
Noncommercial radio, 11 -12 

Office of Radio Research (ORR), 154 
Oldies/Nostalgia format, 65 -66 
On -air personnel, 25 -27 

see also Deejays 
One -time announce unit, 293 
Operations managers, 40 -41 
Operator licenses, 272 
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cial, 107 
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63 
Ozman, Lorna, 78, 171 

Paley, William S., 5 
Patch panel, 239 
Payola, 86 
People Look at Radio, The, 154 
Personnel 

hiring, 37, 43, 72 -73 
on -air, 30, 228 
turnover in, 30 
see also Employment; specific careers 

Peters Productions, 11, 290 
Peters, Rick, 192, 193 -194, 195, 203 
Peters, Tom, 37 
Piro, Ron, 118 -119, 123, 125 
Pizzia, Skip, 237 
Plastic card promotions, 198 
Plugola, 86 
Pollack, Jeff, 62 
Presley, Elvis, 9 
Price, Lynne, 174 
Priddy, Bob, 151 
Prizm, 162 
Production, 224 -254 

directors, 228 -229 
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Profits 
advertising and, 13 -14 
AM radio, 14 
FM radio, 14 
management and, 43 -44 
programming and, 44 

Program clocks, 77 -78 
Program director 

audience and, 80 -83 
FCC and, 86 -87 
management and, 87 -90 
music and, 83 -86 
news director and, 139 
qualifications for, 71 -75 
responsibilities of, 41 -42, 72 -75 
sales and, 35 
traffic and, 213 

Program format, 12 -13, 61 -71 
Adult Contemporary (AC), 61 -62, 208 
Album- Oriented Rock (AOR), 64 -65, 76 
All -News, 12, 64 -65, 136 -137 
audience and, 80 -83 
Beautiful Music, 10, 13, 66 
"bridge," 69 -70 
changing, 72 
Classic Hits, 66 
Classic/Oldies/Nostalgia, 65 -66 
Classic Rock, 66 
Classical, 67 
commercials and, 226 -228 
Contemporary Hit Radio (CHR), 62 -63, 66 
Country, 12 -13. 63 
Disco, 13, 69 
Easy Listening, 63 -64, 66. 78, 86, 208 
Ethnic, 69 
foreign language, 69 
Lite, see Contemporary 
Middle -of- the -Road (MOR), 69 -70, 76, 146 
Mix, see Contemporary 
News/Talk, 64 -65, 111 -112 
Progressive, 10 
Progressive Black, 69 
Religious, 11, 67 -68 
Spanish -language, 69, 146 
Top 40, 8, 10, 12, 62 -63, 66, 76, 78 
Urban Contemporary (UC). 66 -67 
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elements of, 75 -79 
as management experience, 35 
profit motive and, 44 
radio consultants and, 283 -286 
sales and, 101 
syndication of, 289 -292 
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wheels, 76 -77 
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early, 190 -191 
FCC and, 204 -205 
items for, 198 -199 
off -air, 194, 196 -199 
on -air, 195 -196 
planning for, 200 -203 
sales, 199 -200 
types of, 190 -192, 194 -199 

Promotion directors, 73 
Broadcasters Promotion Association and, 

205 -206 
hiring by, 193 -194 
responsibilities of, 193 -194 
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193 
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Radio 
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Radio Computing Systems, 85 
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Radio Listening in America, 154 
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Radio network news, 145 -146 
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Station managers 
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Black, 66, 69 
classifications of, 259 -260 
competition among, 30 
construction permits (CP), 54 
deregulation of, 15, 23 -24, 31 
early growth of, 4 -6 
early ownership of, 4 -6 
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foreign language, 69 
major market, 40, 45 
medium market, 39 -40, 45 
nature of business, 30 -32 
number of, 1 

organizational structure of, 39 -42 
ownership of, 34 
posting licenses for, 272 
production room, 225, 228 -229 
profits of, 13 -14, 43 -44 
rating services, 155 -162 
regulation of, 6, 14, 30 -31 
rural, 37 -38 
small market, 39 -40, 44 -45, 125 
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Radio -Television News Directors Association 
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Radio waves, 255, 256 
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Radio World, 15 
Rate card, 104 -110 
Ratings 

radio consultants and, 283, 289 
sales and, 125 
sales manager and, 102 
services, 155 -162 

RCA (Radio Corporation of America), 4 -5, 9 
Reagan, Ronald, 23 
Receivers 

and automobiles, 1 

functions of, 256 -257 
number of, 1 

smart, 262 
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Record distributors, 83 
Recording tape, 225 -226 
Red Network, 6 
Reel -to -reel tape machines, 231 -232, 271, 

293 
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Regulation, 30 -31 

lack of. 6 
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of radio industry, 21 -24 
station manager and, 45 -47 
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Rep companies, 127 -128 
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computers in, 176 
future of, 175 -176 
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in- house, 166 -168 
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promotion, 200 -203 
by ratings services, 162 -165 
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Run -of- station (ROS) commercials, 107 

Sales, 97 -132 
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direct, 112 
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levels of, 112 -113 
local, 112,113 
as management experience, 34 
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retail, 112 -113 
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104 
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Sales promotion, 199 -200 
Sales staff, 30, 99 -104 

daily plan for, 123 -125 
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profit motive and, 44 
qualifications for, 99 -104 
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Sarnoff, David, 4, 8, 21, 22 
Satellites, 16 -17, 19 
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and syndicators, 17, 293 
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Sevaried, Eric, 7 
Shank, Cliff, 35 -37, 43 
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Simulcasting, 270 
Single cartridge playback units, 293 
Sklar, Rick, 15, 16, 287, 289 
Skywave interference, 259 
Skywaves, 258, 259 
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Small market radio, 39 -40 
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Smith, Judy, 140, 141, 142, 151 
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Sound effects, 225, 252 
Sound library, 250 -252 
Southeast Media Research, 163, 175 
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audience survey for, 169 
news format, 146 
stations, 69 

Spec tapes, 113 -118 
Sportscasts, 146 -148 
Spruce, Christopher, 42 
Standard Broadcast band, 6, 10, 257 
Stanton, Frank, 154 
Station log, 265 -268 
Station management. See Management 
Station managers 

program director and, 88 -90 
qualifications of, 33 -35 
responsibilities of, 35 -39, 47 
role of, 32 -35 

Statistical Research, Inc., 155 
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on AM radio, 11, 258 
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Steward, Bill, 12 
Stockman, William, 289 
Stortz, Todd, 12, 189 
Stubblefield, Nathan B., 225 
Subcarrier transmission, 257 
Surrey Research Associates, 155, 162, 164, 

175 
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interviews, 167 -168 
mail, 167 
telephone, 166 

Syndication, programming, 289 -292 
Syndicators 

fidelity of, 293 -294 
hardware requirements, 293 
and satellites, 293 
services of, 290 -292 

Talk format, 64 -65 
program wheels in, 77 -78 
see also News/Talk format 

Tape editing, 241 -242 
Tape 
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recording machines, 225 -226, 231 -232 
reel -to -reel, 231 -232 

Taylor, Marlin R., 33, 38, 43, 204 
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Telepromotion, 199 
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radio and, 8 
radio news and, 133 -134 
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Tellis, Jeff, 20 
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Thompson, J. Walter, advertising agency, 126 
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TK Communications, 194, 195 
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responsibilities of, 209 -213 
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WNRI -AM, 119, 124, 125 
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WWJ, 133, 152 
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THE RADIO STATION 
MI(HAEi 
J O S E P H M 

The Radio Station, Third Edition, is a con- 
cise and candid guide to the internal workings of 
radio stations and the radio industry. A compre- 
hensive blueprint, this book details the functions 
performed successfully within every well -run radio 
station. Not only will readers understand how 
their job is best performed, they will know how it 

meshes with those of the rest of the radio station 
staff. For readers uncertain of career goals, this 
book provides a solid foundation in who does 
what, when, and why. In a fresh and engaging 
style, The Radio Station, Third Edition, 
details all departments within a radio station, 
including 

station management 
programming 
sales 
news 
research 
promotion 

traffic and billing 
production 
engineering 
consultants and 
syndication 

This new edition updates and expands a classic 
text acclaimed by radio educators and practi- 
tioners from around the United States. New illus- 
trations, sections, and discussions bring the reader 
into the present world of the radio station, provid- 
ing insight into this dynamic and ever -changing 
field. Featured are new sections on 

digital audio broadcasting 
regulatory developments 
new economic realities 
digital audio workstations 
marketing innovations 

K R A U S E 

The Radio Station, Third Edition, is a vivid 
and enlightening introduction to the radio indus- 
try and prepares any reader for a career in 
radio. 
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(1989), Radio Production (1990), and Selling 
Radio Direct (1992). 

Joseph M. Krause is a twenty -year veteran of 
the broadcasting industry. He has been a deejay 
and programming director at some of the top 
stations in the United States. Currently Mr. Krause 
runs his own media consulting company, Krause 
Communications. 
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